

City Research Online

City, University of London Institutional Repository

Citation: Radu, X. F. (2019). Topics in wellbeing and adaption to health states. (Unpublished Doctoral thesis, City, University of London)

This is the accepted version of the paper.

This version of the publication may differ from the final published version.

Permanent repository link: https://openaccess.city.ac.uk/id/eprint/22166/

Link to published version:

Copyright: City Research Online aims to make research outputs of City, University of London available to a wider audience. Copyright and Moral Rights remain with the author(s) and/or copyright holders. URLs from City Research Online may be freely distributed and linked to.

Reuse: Copies of full items can be used for personal research or study, educational, or not-for-profit purposes without prior permission or charge. Provided that the authors, title and full bibliographic details are credited, a hyperlink and/or URL is given for the original metadata page and the content is not changed in any way.

Topics in Wellbeing and Adaptation to Health States

Xenia Florentina Radu

March 2019

1

A thesis submitted to the Academic Faculty

By Xenia Florentina Radu

In partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Economics

City, University of London

London, United Kingdom

March, 2019

Table of Contents

Table of Co	ontents			
List of tabl	les7			
Chapter				
List of figu	ıres 10			
Abstract				
Introducti	on 14			
1 Estim	nating the relationship between society's subjective wellbeing and macroeconomic			
indicators	in the context of the last recession20			
1.1	Introduction20			
1.2	Background: Subjective wellbeing and economic crisis21			
1.2.1	Self-reported SWB as a proxy for true individual wellbeing21			
1.2.2	SWB and its determinants22			
1.2.3	The impact of economic crises on individual wellbeing23			
1.2.4	Country sovereign ratings and the last recession25			
1.2.5	Methodology for analysing SWB indicators26			
1.3	Data27			
1.4	Empirical strategy			
1.5 []]	Results			
1.6	Discussion40			
1.7	obustness checks			
1.7.1	OLS estimation			
1.7.2	Ordered Logit estimation 41			
1.8	Alternative specifications			
1.8.1	Time trend by country			
1.8.2	Governmental debt45			
1.8.3	Fitch residuals			
1.9 (Conclusions			
1.10	References			
1.11	Appendices			
1.11.1	Fitch sovereign ratings54			
1.11.2	Complete Brant test results 55			

	1	.11.3	Country effects – Gologit estimation63
	1	.11.4	Personal characteristics coefficients – Gologit estimations64
	1	.11.5	Life satisfaction – Time trend by country – Gologit66
2	R	Report	ing Bias and Adaptation: The Case of Amputees77
	2.1	In	troduction77
	2.2	Ba	ackground
	2.3	Da	ata85
	2.4	Eı	npirical strategy90
	2.5	Re	esults
	2.6	Co	onclusion98
	2.7	Re	eferences101
	2.8	Aj	opendices
	2	.8.1	Surveys questions104
	2	.8.2	Adaptation estimation – OLS (complete results) 109
	2.8.3 results		Duration of less than 2 years compared to more than 2 years – OLS (complete 111
	2	2.8.4	Duration of less than 5 years with more than 5 years – OLS (complete results) 112
	2 r	e.8.5 esults]	Difference between own QoL and QoL assigned to peer – Probit (complete) 113
	2	8.6 compl	Difference between amputees' QoL and the public's reported QoL – Probit ete results)
3	I	mpact	of the welfare reform post-recession on disabled individuals 117
	3.1	In	troduction117
	3.2	Ba	ackground118
	3	.2.1	Benefits and wellbeing118
	3	.2.2	Welfare Reform 2013 (UK)119
	3.3	Da	ata121
	3	.3.1	Wellbeing measures121
	3	.3.2	Covariates125
	3.4	Eı	npirical strategy127
	3	.4.1	Welfare Reform, Benefits, and Wellbeing – disabled population127
	3	.4.2	Welfare Reform, Benefits, Disability and Wellbeing – full sample 128
	3	.4.3	Wellbeing of disabled individuals claiming benefits

3.5	Res	ults				
3	5.1	Welfare Reform, Benefits, and Wellbeing – disabled population130				
3.5.2		Wellbeing of disabled individuals – all sample (IV estimation) 134				
3	5.3	Wellbeing of disabled individuals claiming benefits137				
3.6	Rob	ustness checks141				
3	6.1	Robustness checks on the IV estimation141				
	3.6.1.1	Relevance of instrumental variables141				
	3.6.1.2	Validity of Instrumental variables 142				
	3.6.1.3	Different IV estimations: 2SLS, LIML, GMM 144				
3	6.2	Control function 145				
3.7	Alte	rnative specification				
3	7.1	Disabled individuals claiming benefits affected by PIP cap 148				
3.8	Con	clusions151				
3.9	Ref	erences153				
3.10	Sup	porting Information 156				
3.11	App	endices157				
3-	11.1	Complete Brant test results157				
3-	11.2	Welfare Reform, Benefits, and Wellbeing – disabled population (complete				
re	esults)	160				
	3.11.2. disable	1 Life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness measures of WB in ed population (OLS)				
	3.11.2.	2 Self-assessed health in disabled population (PPO) (complete results) 166				
3	11.3	Wellbeing of disabled individuals – all sample (IV estimation)172				
	3.11.3. (comp	Life satisfaction, happiness, worthiness, and anxiety – all sample (2sls) lete results)				
	3.11.3.	2 Self-assessed health – all sample (PPO) (complete results) 178				
3	11.4	Wellbeing of disabled individuals claiming benefits 183				
	3.11.4. disable	Life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness measures of WB in ed population (2SLS) (complete results)				
	3.11.4.	2 Self-assessed health in disabled population (PPO) (complete results) 189				
3	11.5	Validity of instrumental variables 195				
	3.11.5. IVs (2	Life satisfaction, happiness, worthiness, and anxiety – all sample with 3 sls) (complete results)				
	3.11.5.	2 Self-assessed health – all sample with 3 IVs (Ologit) (complete results) 200				

3.11.6 Dif	ferent IV estimations: 2SLS, LIML, GMM204
3.11.6.1	Life satisfaction204
3.11.6.2	Happiness208
3.11.6.3	Anxiety 212
3.11.6.4	Worthwhile 216
3.11.7 Cor	ntrol function
3.11.7.1 OLS) (com	Life satisfaction, happiness, worthiness, and anxiety – all sample (CF - plete results)
3.11.7.2	Self-assessed health – all sample (CF - PPO) (complete results)226
3.11.7.3 results)	Wellbeing of disabled individuals claiming benefits (CF - OLS) (complete 231
3.11.7.4 (complete :	Self-assessed health – disabled individuals claiming benefits (CF - PPO) results)
3.11.8 Dis	abled individuals claiming benefits affected by PIP cap243
3.11.8.1 (2SLS) (co	Life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness measures of WB mplete results)
3.11.8.2	Self-assessed health (Ologit) (complete results)250
Conclusions	

List of tables

Chapter	1
---------	---

Table 1. Summary of the response and control variables	31
Table 2. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions	33
Table 3. Brant test of parallel regression assumption	33
Table 4. Countries divided by region	35
Table 5. Life satisfaction estimates – Gologit	37
Table 6. Life satisfaction estimations – Diff-in-Diff – Gologit	39
Table 7. Life satisfaction – relativeness – Gologit	40
Table 8. Life satisfaction estimation – OLS	42
Table 9. Life satisfaction estimation – Ologit	43
Table 10. Life satisfaction – time trend by country – Gologit	44
Table 11. Life satisfaction estimation – debt – Gologit	46
Table 12. Fitch residuals – Gologit	48
Table 13. National long-term ratings	55
Table 14. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions and Brant test of parallel	
regression assumption	56
Table 15. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions and Brant test of parallel	
regression assumption	58
Table 16. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions and Brant test of parallel	
regression assumption	60
Table 17. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions and Brant test of parallel	
regression assumption	62
Country effects – Gologit estimation	64
Personal characteristics coefficients – Gologit estimations	65
Life satisfaction – Time trend by country – Gologit	67
Chapter 2	
Table 1. Summary statistics, amputees and control group	88
Table 2. Summary statistics – amputees	89
Table 3. Summary statistics – control group	89
Table 4. QoL evaluations (different scenarios)	90
Table 5. Adaptation estimation – OLS	94
Table 6. Duration of less than 2 years compared to more than 2 years – OLS	95
Table 7. Duration of less than 5 years with more than 5 years – OLS	96
Table 8. Difference between own QoL and QoL assigned to peer – Probit	97
Table 9. Difference between amputees' QoL and the public's reported QoL – Probit	98
Surveys questions	105
Adaptation estimation – OLS (complete results)	110
Duration of less than 2 years compared to more than 2 years – OLS (complete results)	112
Duration of less than 5 years with more than 5 years – OLS (complete results)	114
Difference between own QoL and QoL assigned to peer – Probit (complete results)	116

Difference between amputees' QoL and the public's reported QoL – Probit (complete
results)118
Chapter 3
Table 1. Summary statistics of the wellbeing measures
Table 2. Summary statistics – covariates (Mean and standard deviation)
Table 3. Life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness measures of WB in disabled
population (OLS)
Table 4. Self-assessed health in disabled population (PPO)
Table 5. Life satisfaction, happiness, worthiness, and anxiety – all sample (2sls)138
Table 6. Self-assessed health – all sample (PPO)
Table 7. Life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness measures of WB in disabled
population (2SLS)142
Table 8. Self-assessed health in disabled population (PPO)144
Table 9. Life satisfaction, happiness, worthiness, and anxiety – all sample with 3 IVs (2sls)147
Table 10. Wellbeing of individuals claiming benefits – Life satisfaction (alternative
estimators)148
Table 11. Life satisfaction, happiness, worthiness, and anxiety – all sample (CF - OLS)150
Table12. Wellbeing of disabled individuals claiming benefits (CF - OLS)151
Table 13. Summary statistics on disabled individuals claiming benefit whose salaries are higher
the PIP cap (£141)
Table 14 Life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness measures of WB in disabled
population
(2SLS)
Table A1. Estimated coefficients from k-1 binary regressions
Table A2. Brant test of parallel regression assumption
Table A3. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions and Brant test of parallel
regression assumption
Table A4. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions and Brant test of parallel
regression assumption163
Table A5. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions and Brant test of parallel
regression assumption164
Welfare Reform, Benefits, and Wellbeing – disabled population (complete results)165
Life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness measures of WB in disabled population
(OLS)165
Self-assessed health in disabled population (PPO) (complete results)171
Wellbeing of disabled individuals – all sample (IV estimation)177
$Life \ satisfaction, \ happiness, \ worthiness, \ and \ anxiety-all \ sample \ (2sls) \ (complete \ results) 177$
Self-assessed health – all sample (PPO) (complete results)
Wellbeing of disabled individuals claiming benefits
Life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness measures of WB in disabled population
(2SLS) (complete results)
Self-assessed health in disabled population (PPO) (complete results)194

Validity of instrumental variables200
Life satisfaction, happiness, worthiness, and anxiety – all sample with 3 IVs (2sls) (complete
results)
Self-assessed health – all sample with 3 IVs (Ologit) (complete results)205
Different IV estimations: 2SLS, LIML, GMM209
Life satisfaction
Happiness231
Anxiety
Worthwhile221
Control function
Life satisfaction, happiness, worthiness, and anxiety – all sample (CF - OLS) (complete
results)
Self-assessed health – all sample (CF - PPO) (complete results)231
Wellbeing of disabled individuals claiming benefits (CF - OLS) (complete results)236
Self-assessed health – disabled individuals claiming benefits (CF - PPO) (complete
results)242
Disabled individuals claiming benefits affected by PIP cap248
Life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness measures of WB (2S LS) (complete
results)248
Self-assessed health (Ologit) (complete results)255

List of figures

Chapter 1
Figure 1. Evolution of life satisfaction responses and sovereign ratings over 1995–2013,
selected countries
Chapter 2
Figure 1. QoL evolution by type of amputation90
Chapter 3
Figure 1. Wellbeing measures in APS – Personal Wellbeing125
Figure 2. Average wellbeing indicators reported by disabled and non-disabled individuals127
Figure 3. SAH frequency reported by disabled and non-disabled individuals127
Figure 4. Number of disabled individuals claiming benefits and reported gross weekly wages,
overall and higher than PIP cap153

Acknowledgements

I extend my gratitude to my advisor and co-author, Professor Mireia Jofre-Bonet, for her guidance and support for the past four years. She has helped me to achieve the results expected but learn how to highlight ideas and important findings. I would also like to thank Professor Peter Ayton and Dr. Patricia Cubi-Molla, co-authors of my second chapters, for their feedback and improvement ideas along the way.

I am very grateful to Professor Keith Pilbeam for providing us with historical data on sovereign ratings, which we used in the first chapter, and to Professor Gabriel Montes-Rojas and Dr. Patricia Cubi-Molla for their assistance in the estimation approaches in the three chapters. We thank Professor Joseph Pearlman for suggesting the alternative estimation using debt in the sigmoidal function and Professor Michael Ben-Gad for the relativeness analysis idea, implemented in the first chapter. I am grateful to Emma Walsh who provided the dataset we used in the second chapter. Also, we are grateful to Victoria Serra-Sastre for her feedback during oral presentations of the three chapters.

I would also like to express my gratitude to all staff members of the Department of Economics at City, University of London, who have guided me and supported me all these years, since my Master programme.

I am very grateful to my mother, father and sister, who have always supported and encouraged me to follow my dreams, no matter how difficult it is sometimes. I dedicate this thesis to Catalin, who is always by my side, through thick and thin.

Abstract

The present thesis consists of three chapters in applied micro-econometrics where we analyse wellbeing measurements and adaptation in different contexts. In all three chapters we investigate how wellbeing measurements are affected by different events; the latest recession, budgetary constraints imposed by government as a consequence of the recession, and patients' adaptation to health condition.

In the first chapter, co-authored with Professor Mireia Jofre-Bonet, we analyse the changes in individual wellbeing measurements in the context of the last recession. While most research includes personal characteristics and macroeconomic indicators as determinants of wellbeing, we also include sovereign ratings, as a country's tag that provides more information on how the country is performing than traditional indicators. Our results indicate that when sovereign ratings increase, individuals are more likely to report higher levels of life satisfaction. The results are confirmed in a diff-in-diff estimation, where we obtain that in those countries where ratings have been dropped after the onset of the recession, people are worse off in terms of life satisfaction. This analysis has also shown an increase in life satisfaction reported after 2010, although macroeconomic indicators remained low. We interpret this result as adaptation to harsh economic situations.

The second chapter is co-authored with Professor Mireia Jofre-Bonet, Professor Peter Ayton and Dr. Patricia Cubi-Molla. The topic of the second chapter is adaptation to health states, which is analysed in the context of individuals with amputations. We use a control group to test how differently the general public evaluates quality of life compared to patients, and what explains the difference. We find that the main determinant of the gap between the two valuations is adaptation, inferred as duration since event leading to adaptation. We also find that patients adapt as soon as within the first two years. Based on descriptive statistics, we analyse how well patients can predict their own quality of life and we obtain that those with injury-related amputations predict much closely compared to those with medical-related amputations. Finally, we assess how patients evaluate the quality of life of others with the same condition as themselves. We obtain that the longer the duration since event, the closer amputees evaluate the quality of life of themselves and that of peers.

In the third chapter, co-authored with Professor Mireia Jofre-Bonet, we analyse the effects of a government reform on the wellbeing of those affected. Specifically, we look at the wellbeing reported by disabled individuals in the context of the welfare reform started in the UK in 2013. While descriptive statistics show no change in reported wellbeing after the reform was implemented, in empirical setting we obtain that disabled individuals are worse off and more anxious. The effects are higher in disabled individuals receiving benefits who presumably, are the most affected group.

The analyses implemented in all three chapters indicate that personal characteristics explain most of the variation in wellbeing, in line with existing research. However, the results obtained here also show that macroeconomic events and government reforms affect people as well, to which they adapt ultimately. This thesis also contributes to empirical methodologies implemented in wellbeing measurements. Most existing research estimates wellbeing with techniques that assume variables have the same effect on all categories of dichotomous variables. However, this assumption is often violated. In this thesis, we have tested the assumption and improved methodology. In our estimations, variables that do not meet this assumption have different effects on the categories of our response variables. This estimation technique allows us to observe whether certain variables determine individuals to choose higher or lower wellbeing scores at different thresholds.

Introduction

Wellbeing has been studied extensively in the last years as it seen as a more encompassing indicator reflective of how a nation is progressing, how people are affected by policies and reforms, what standard of life we have and what determines it. It has been long argued that traditional measures, such as Gross Domestic Product (GDP) or unemployment rate, are no longer sufficient to measure progress and assess differences between countries.

Wellbeing measures are not only useful in macroeconomic assessments but have implications in different fields and have already been implemented in health care evaluations. More countries are moving towards a value-base decision making on treatments included in reimbursement lists, where the main outcome of interest is the wellbeing of the patient, measured in terms of quality of life. Within this context, there is a discussion on who should assess the wellbeing, the patient or the general public, in its role of taxpayer. While currently the general public valuations are used, it has been shown that patients provide higher valuations, and, more importantly, that the general public does not account for adaptation.

We thus observe that compared to traditional indicators, individual wellbeing has a complex structure, being determined by personal characteristics, economic development, political stability, health conditions etc.; it also hard to determine how individuals will react to changes in their health or economic conditions, and to what extent these changes affect them. Although we might suspect the direction of impact, we, as individuals assessing someone's else situation, tend to focus on what would be different and not consider that the respective individual can adapt. In our current times, with a high degree of mobility and challenging economic times, analysing what makes people happy should be a priority for our governments. Political reforms, economic crisis, uncertainty are also factors that impact individuals, beyond changes in personal life, which in turn determines the standard of living of a country and its performance. Countries where people are perceived to be happy attract individuals who want to enjoy a better standard of living, while countries where there is instability, economic imbalances, corruption etc., are facing protests and disgruntled citizens.

Given this framework, this thesis analyses the impact different external factors have on individual wellbeing. One of the main highlights of the current times was the last economic recession. The first chapter looks at the impact the recession had on individuals and specifically at how countries' performance during these times affect people's wellbeing. In order to estimate the recessions effects on individual wellbeing, we analyse this indicator in 28 countries to obtain a more generalist view on how people are affected. One of the main findings of this chapter is a perceived improvement in self-reported wellbeing few years after the recession started, while the macroeconomic indicators had not yet recovered. We make the assumption that people adapted to the economic conditions they were facing.

Adaptation is a common factor throughout the thesis; the following chapter investigates how people adapt to health shocks, specifically acquired amputations, and take this analysis further into analysing if individuals acknowledge the adaptation by observing how they rate other people in the same situation as themselves. The main focus of this chapter is to investigate the main factors that determine the gap between amputees' self-reported quality of life and ratings made by a control group and for peers, and how this dynamic evolves over time; whether duration since event leading to amputation has an effect on the gap between the ratings of the different groups analysed.

Existing literature and the current second chapter showed that amputees adapt to their condition; in the first chapter we also showed that individuals are affected by economic conditions in their countries. in the third chapter, we bring these two topics together by analysing how a government reform, a consequence of the last recession, impacts disabled individuals who are amongst the most affected group of individuals. A new policy was adopted in the UK in 2013 to reform the benefits scheme in order to reduce the amount paid and the pool of receivers as well. we consider this provides a good framework to analyse how this affected disabled individuals who receive benefits, given the premise that a lower disposable income has a negative effect on wellbeing, but also, individuals adapt.

Although existing evidence is conflicting on the relationship between income and wellbeing over the long term (see discussion in section 1.2.2), it has been found that people are concerned about growth, employment and stability. This thesis analyses the impact on wellbeing of external factors that encompass all these concerns; economic recession, health shocks and government reforms.

In the first chapter, we analyse the effects of the last recession on individual wellbeing. The extensive research on individual wellbeing includes as determinants personal characteristics and macroeconomic indicators such as GDP, unemployment and inflation. In our analysis we move forward and include sovereign ratings as well, as a representative tag of each country. Their role in this analysis is to control for the economic crisis effects above the usual macroeconomic indicators, as sovereign ratings encompass more factors and provide a larger view on how a country is performing. Moreover, the last recession has been largely affected by performance on financial markets and for this reason we test whether individuals are affected by changes in these markets, which have been largely mediatized.

For this purpose, we analyse all 28 European Union (EU) countries to have enough variation, as some countries would have been affected more than others. We have constructed a database from different sources; we included individual life satisfaction responses and associated personal characteristics from the Eurobarometer, a twice-yearly European survey. We complement the individual data with macroeconomic indicators, including GDP, unemployment, inflation, GDP growth, and other welfare measures such as percentage of population living in urban areas, life expectancy, number of internet users, education enrolment, mortality, alcohol consumption etc. Lastly, we included Fitch sovereign ratings. The period analysed is 2004 - 2013 to capture the onset of the recession, namely December 2007. The dataset obtained is a pooled cross-section, as the individuals selected for the Eurobarometer survey vary with every round. To account for the spurious effect of time we also included yearly dummies. We control for country effects as well.

Our main analysis revolves around the dynamics of individual responses to the life satisfaction question. There are four possible responses on how satisfied individuals are with their life.

Given that the dependent variable is a categorical one, an ordered logit or probit model is usually implemented in existing research. However, both of these models imply that controls determine the same effects on each category of the response variable, an assumption named Proportional odds. The assumption is often violated. We implement a test that verifies if the assumption is violated and we obtain that for some variables the effects are similar on all categories, while for other the assumption is indeed violated. In this context, we implement a partial proportional odds model, where some variables determine different effects on the response variable, and others are constant. The choice of which controls are allowed to vary is based on the test on Proportional odds.

We firstly analyse a simple model where we look at how changes in our controls determine changes in individuals' responses. We obtain here that when sovereign ratings increase, people are more likely to report higher life satisfaction scores. We further test these results in a diff-indiff model where we control for changes in ratings after the onset of the recession, by comparing changes in reported life satisfaction before and after 2007, in countries where sovereign ratings have not been changed and in those where ratings have changed. We obtain that in countries where sovereign ratings have changed, people are more likely to report lower scores of life satisfaction, after 2007, compared to control countries. Lastly, we analyse a relativeness assumption; i.e., whether the effects on life satisfaction are actually regional. We test here how individuals report life satisfaction if sovereign ratings are increased in the region they are part of. The results of this analysis indicate that increases in sovereign ratings in the countries of a specific region are associated with improved life satisfaction. Our results are robust to several tests.

In line with existing literature, we obtain that individuals are largely affected by their own personal characteristics. Also, increases in unemployment and inflation rate are negatively associated with wellbeing, while an improvement in GDP appears to increase the likelihood of choosing better life satisfaction outcomes. We also observe differences in how individuals report life satisfaction in different countries.

But, remarkably, we obtain robust evidence that the worsening of a country's sovereign ratings has a negative and statistically significant association with the wellbeing of individuals. Thus, sovereign rating changes have an effect on an individual's subjective wellbeing that *transcends* variations in his or her specific circumstances and fluctuations in all other more commonly used macroeconomic indicators. More importantly, our results also indicate that there was a recovery in life satisfaction after 2010 even when objective economic measures remained unchanged, which we interpret as an adaptation to harsh economic conditions.

As we suspect adaptation to be behind improved wellbeing in recent years, we look into how people adapt to health conditions. The second chapter specifically focuses on disparities of Quality of life (QoL) measurements between patients and general public or taxpayers. Currently, the general public's evaluations of health states using hypothetical scenarios are preferred to patient evaluations and this guides some of the resource allocation of health care expenditure. However, it has been long confirmed that patients provide higher QoL evaluations

than the general public. Most research attributes the disparities to adaptation and scale of reference bias.

In this chapter, we test different hypothesis on QoL evaluations reported by patients with acquired amputations, and the public. The aim of this chapter is to determine what explains the gap in QoL evaluations, how fast patients adapt and mainly, how patients evaluate the QoL of others living with the same condition. The analysis is implemented on data obtained from two groups, a treatment group formed of individuals with amputation, caused by an injury or medical condition, and a control group, matched on personal characteristics with the treatment group.

The amputations suffered are grouped into three main categories, upper body, lower body and two or more amputations. Both groups respond to a quality of life question, on a scale from o to 100, which we treat as a continuous variable. Our variable of interest is duration since event leading to amputation. We are interested in how the duration affects QoL assessments. We control for the type of amputation, cause of amputation, and different personal characteristics, including pain and comorbidities. The control group assesses hypothetical QoL assuming they would have the same amputation as the individuals in the treatment group they are matched with. We also distinguish amongst those in the control group that know an amputee and those who consider themselves optimists, and lucky in terms of income and health.

We observe that patients adapt to health states as soon as within the first two years since amputation, whereas the public perception does not reflect this phenomenon. In our dataset, each additional month since amputation results in an increase of 8.50% in reported QoL on average. Our results show no difference in assessments between men and women, while those with higher education report higher QoL values, and those with comorbidities lower. We propose that adaptation explains at least part of the gap between patients' and the public' QoL evaluations.

Based on descriptive statistics, we inspect if amputees can predict their QoL and if there are any differences between QoL predictions made by individuals with an injury-related amputation and those with medical-related amputation. We observe that individuals with an *injury*-related amputation predict with a smaller error compared to those with *medical*-related amputations. Over the long-term, values converge for both groups.

Another confirmation of adaptation surfaces from analysing the dynamics of the QoL evaluations of patients. When we examine the evaluations done by amputees on behalf of others living with the same disability, we find that patients with shorter duration since event evaluate their own QoL higher than those of peers, but their reported QoLs converge over time. We hypothesise that patients themselves acknowledge adaptation. This raises the question of whether this also is the case for patients with different conditions, such as diabetes or urology conditions, for which adaptation has also already been proven.

In the third chapter we look at how individuals are affected by government reforms as a consequence of the recent recession. We continue our analysis on individual wellbeing and in line with existing research, we control for both personal characteristics and macroeconomic

indicators. However, in this chapter, we focus on the welfare reform started in the UK in 2013 meant to simplify and reduce at the same time the benefits system. We analyse the relation between benefits and wellbeing for disabled individuals in the context of the welfare reform.

Since the government benefits reform in 2013, several analyses using data from the Office of National Statistics suggest that the general population's wellbeing has been unaffected by the cuts. In this context, we aim to test whether this applies to the disabled population. Receiving benefits, and income in general, have been said to play a role for mental health, emotional wellbeing, and child development. However, the effects of sudden changes in disposable income on the wellbeing of the disabled population, which relies heavily on state allowances, has not been researched yet.

Our study exploits the Annual Population Survey – Personal Wellbeing dataset (APS), which contains different measures of wellbeing (life satisfaction, anxiety, happiness, personal worthiness and self-assessed health) as well as information that allows us to classify individuals as *disabled*. The APS also includes personal characteristics including lifestyle choices, environmental and social indicators. We complement our dataset with regional indicators such as variations in wage and unemployment rates. The period analysed is 2011-2014. We include regional and yearly dummies and control for the regions where the reform was first implemented. The dataset is a pooled cross-section as the individuals surveyed in the APS are different every wave.

We exploit the APS to estimate the impact of the welfare reform on the wellbeing of disabled individuals in general and those disabled receiving benefits in particular, by means of *diff-in-diff* models. We apply an instrumental variable approach to correct for the potential endogeneity of disability. One of the wellbeing measurements, *self-assessed health*, is a categorical variable. Based on the argument provided in the first chapter, we conduct the test on proportional odds and we find that the proportional odds assumption is violated. Thus, for this variable, we implement the partial proportional odds model. For the other four variables, we implement an Ordinary Least Squares estimation when we use the full sample and have to correct the endogeneity of being disabled.

We conduct three analyses; we first look at how disabled individual's wellbeing assessment changed after the welfare reform started. Secondly, we perform the same analysis using the whole sample, in a diff-in-diff estimation. Here we analyse how the wellbeing of those disabled has changed after the reform, compared to controls. Lastly, we used a diff-in-diff-in-diff estimation to assess the impact of the welfare reform on disabled individuals who received benefits as well.

Our results indicate that the introduction of the welfare reform in 2013 made disabled individuals worse off in terms of all measures of wellbeing analysed. When compared to nondisabled responders, those with a disability are worse off in terms of *life satisfaction* and *self-assessed health*, after the welfare reform. Disabled individuals on benefits became worse off in terms of all measures of wellbeing analysed and reported higher levels of *anxiety* when compared to control group after the reform. Our results are robust to several checks and indicate that the welfare reform has made disabled individuals feel more anxious and worse off in terms of their wellbeing.

This thesis highlights the importance of the effects external factors have on individual wellbeing and how people are affected by recession, health conditions and government reforms. It also highlights the dynamics of this relationships by considering different settings and controlling for several cofounding factors. We found negative impacts on individual wellbeing in countries were sovereign ratings indicate economic downturn and on individuals affected by government reforms. We also found not only that people adapt to health shocks, but they also acknowledge it. We can infer based on our findings that health care resource allocation can be based on patients' quality of life valuations, as long as adaptation is accounted for.

1 Estimating the relationship between society's subjective wellbeing and macroeconomic indicators in the context of the last recession

1.1 Introduction

The impact of the 2007 economic crisis in Europe has gone beyond changes in macroeconomic indicators. It has affected the lives and the outlook of millions of individuals in Europe. Macroeconomic indicators such as unemployment rates and GDP growth capture the evolution of the economic crisis and can be used to analyse its effects on individual wellbeing. But, as emphasized by the Stiglitz report (Stiglitz et al, 2009), measures such as GDP are no longer sufficient.

Most research on individual wellbeing analyses the *determinants* of Subjective Wellbeing (SWB); i.e. to what extent individual characteristics or macroeconomic indicators contribute to changes in this variable (Diener, Diener & Diener, 2009; Kahneman & Deaton, 2010; DiTella, MacCulloch & Oswald, 2003). Other macro indicators, in principle, by being more remotely related to individuals' daily lives, should not necessarily have an impact on them. In this chapter, we investigate whether changes in *sovereign ratings* during the last financial crisis did indeed add to and magnify the negative effects of the crisis on individual wellbeing. In particular, we analyse the relationship between individual SWB and changes in sovereign ratings, controlling for variations in individual socioeconomic characteristics, regional controls and changes in macroeconomic indicators. Furthermore, our methodological approach enables us to test whether countries have distinctive preferences over life satisfaction ratings, i.e. different threshold or cut-off points between self-assessed wellbeing categories. We fit a model that allows us to have unconstrained variables, which leads to different coefficients per category of the dichotomous variable. As in many cases, and valid here as well, the Proportional Odds (PO) assumption is violated and we find that a Partial Proportional Odds (PPO) model fits the data better.

Our results indicate that changes in sovereign risk ratings after 2007 had a direct effect on individual SWB even after controlling for changes in other macroeconomic variables such as unemployment, debt, GDP growth and individual socioeconomic status, including being in employment. In agreement with existing research, we find that individual characteristics explain most of the variation in SWB, as do macro indicators such as unemployment and GDP. After 2010, individual SWB increased slightly in some countries; we believe this is evidence that individuals may have lowered their wellbeing expectations and adapted to harsh economic situations – similar to the observed adaptation to worsened health states. Our results are robust to several specifications.

The main contribution of this chapter to the extant literature is the exploration of how changes in *sovereign ratings* affected people's wellbeing during the last recession. We include *sovereign ratings* as a determinant of individual wellbeing in the context of the last recession based on two assumptions. Firstly, sovereign ratings, by encompassing a series of performance indicators of a country, are indirectly affecting individual wellbeing. The hypothesis is that changes in sovereign ratings signal the country's ability to cope in times of economic hardship and the likelihood of recovery or further deterioration. If sovereign ratings are decreased, the economy is weakened, government actions are worsening the situation and investors are deterred to consider the country in question. Sovereign ratings signal more issues in a country, beyond a decline in GDP or increased unemployment rate, which are the common indicators used as determinants of wellbeing.

Secondly, we assume sovereign ratings could have a direct impact on people's perceptions of their country's economic outlook, which in turn, affects the perception they have of their own wellbeing. This is particularly relevant in the context of the last recession, during which increased mass media coverage of the preceding financial crisis and the blame attributed to the financial sector for the recession, attracted more than ever before the attention of even those with no direct stakes in the financial market.

This chapter is organised as follows: the next section discusses the main literature related to subjective wellbeing and the effect of the economic crisis on wellbeing. Section III describes the data, while section IV explains the empirical strategy. Section V presents the estimated results, followed by a discussion in section VI, robustness checks in Section VII and conclusions in section VIII.

1.2 Background: Subjective wellbeing and economic crisis

First, this chapter particularly relates to the existing strand of literature testing the validity of SWB, most commonly measured as happiness or Life Satisfaction (LS), as a measure of true individual wellbeing. Second, our chapter also relates to the literature exploring the determinants of SWB. Finally, and most importantly, our study builds on the existing literature on how economic crises, and in particular the one that started in 2007, impacts on SWB.

This chapter was compiled based on a targeted review on SWB ('wellbeing', 'life satisfaction', 'happiness'), economic crisis and sovereign ratings, where seminal papers were identified through published reviews. The review was conducted in PubMed, university online library and Google Scholar. The literature was supplemented by supervising professor Mireia Jofre-Bonet. The literature was updated using the university online library in January 2019 for the impact of the recession on individuals, using 'recession' and 'wellbeing' terms. The published journal articles in the last five years have been screened. And additional search was done to identify whether research was published on wellbeing and sovereign ratings, but no articles were identified.

1.2.1 Self-reported SWB as a proxy for true individual wellbeing

In this chapter we focus on individual wellbeing, which benefits of an extensive research. The hypothesis at work here is that individuals can assess best their own wellbeing. Subjective health and wellbeing responses are considered a good proxy for an individual's wellbeing based on the arguments that individuals are able to assess their own situation (results in literature are consistent and corresponding to expectations) (Ferrer-i-Carbonell, 2002) and their

responses are comparable (within the same language community) (ibid). Data on SWB are valid approximations of true wellbeing as the questions asked are related to health status, psychological factors and social relationships. Moreover, SWB allows a direct analysis of welfare (Kahneman & Krueger, 2006).

SWB is commonly proxied by either *Life Satisfaction* (LS) or *Happiness*. However, LS is preferred to *happiness* as it is related to long-term factors (income, education), whereas happiness is more affected by shorter-term determinants (Walsh, 2012). The literature finds that LS is determined mainly by economic factors, whereas happiness is influenced by social relationships (Diener et al., 2009; Kahneman & Deaton, 2010). Also, LS is recommended as it is a multidimensional indicator (Ferrer-i-Carbonell, 2002), is relatively more stable, and allows for the study of adaptation (Kahneman & Krueger, 2006). However, DiTella et al. (2003) find that LS and *happiness* regressions have a common structure across countries. For the purpose of our research, we have chosen *Life Satisfaction* as our variable of interest and measurement of SWB, based on the following considerations:

- LS allows us to study the implications of the last economic crisis over the long-run and determine whether individuals adapted
- As both *happiness* and *life satisfaction* respond to the same determinants, we assume it is of little consequence which variable is used in the analysis
- A large dataset (Eurobamoter) collecting self-reported LS and personal characteristics, was identified that covers all countries in the European Union over a long period of time

1.2.2 SWB and its determinants

There is a strong consensus that the most important determinants of SWB are personal characteristics, unemployment, inflation and growth. In particular, marital status, employment, personal income, self-reported health and other factors explain around 80% of the variation of wellbeing, whereas socioeconomic factors (based on employment, income and education) count towards 8–20% (Kahneman, Diener & Schwarz, 1999). The relationship between age and SWB has a U-shaped form, with minimum SWB achieved at about 30 years old (Oswald, 1997; Clark & Oswald, 1994; Blanchflower & Oswald, 2004a; Ferrer-i-Carbonell & Gowdy, 2007; Easterlin, 2006). Married people, women and white people have been found to report higher scores on all tested measures of SWB (DiTella et al., 2003; Oswald, 1997; Clark & Oswald, 1994), although these results are subject to control variables' choices. Better-educated individuals are generally happier (Oswald, 1997; Blanchflower & Oswald, 2004b), while some papers find middle-level education is associated with higher scores (Stutzer, 2004). Healthier people are also more satisfied with their lives (Clark & Oswald, 1994).

With respect to the macro indicators, unemployment has been found to be the most influential factor affecting LS. In particular, unemployment is strongly and negatively correlated with happiness and LS measured both at individual and aggregate level (Oswald, 1997; Theodossiou, 1998; Clark & Oswald, 1994; Winkelmann & Winkelmann, 1998). Moreover, it is claimed that unemployment is involuntary, in contrast to the popular belief that in developed economies people prefer to be unemployed, incentivised by the benefits they can receive

(Theodossiou, 1998; Clark & Oswald, 1994). In fact, individuals prefer low-paid jobs to unemployment, except for women who prefer to have no job than a small wage (Theodossiou, 1998). In the longer term, people are still unhappy when they are unemployed, a condition to which individuals do not adapt (Winkelmann & Winkelmann, 1998).

Existing research shows a strong relationship between average SWB levels and GDP per capita and no evidence of a satiation point (Stevenson & Wolfers, 2008). Also, Winkelmann and Winkelmann (1998) find a strong correlation between income and increasing LS. Stevenson and Wolfers (2008) contradicts the Easterlin paradox, which implies that in the long-term economic growth is not matched by the same increase in wellbeing. Easterlin et al. (2010) revisited his original research (1974) and concluded that while in the short run life satisfaction and national income have a statistical positive relation, it does not follow in the longer run. He thus suggests that governments should focus on more urgent personal concerns (such as health and family life) that make people more satisfied with their lives. Regarding the income satiation point, Layard (2003) finds that after \$15,000 per capita happiness is independent of national income.

In line with the Easterlin paradox, Oswald (1997) and Delaney (2009) also find that GDP does not buy much extra happiness. However, individuals are concerned about growth, employment and stability (measured by inflation rate and long-term interest rate). Economic growth is positively related to SWB, whereas inflation rate and long-term interest rate individually negatively affect SWB, but have to be tested separately, otherwise inflation becomes insignificant (Welsch, 2007; DiTella et al., 2003).

1.2.3 The impact of economic crises on individual wellbeing

The second stream of literature that relates to this chapter is that on the impact of the last recession on individual wellbeing. Scholars have labelled the last recession – which, according to the National Bureau of Economic Research, started in December 2007 and ended in June 2009 – the *Great Recession*. During this economic downturn, the average household income in the USA dropped by 4.2%. Curiously, although the worst of the recession has ended in some regions, its effects have not disappeared. In 2009, the average household income in the USA was \$52,195 (in 2011 dollars), whereas in 2011 it had declined to \$50,054 (Miller & Washington, 2013).

Other statistics show that while in 2007 6.3% of US families included at least one unemployed person, this percentage increased to 12% in 2009 and decreased slightly to 11.5% in 2011 (ibid). In terms of unemployment, the rate increased by 5.5% during the Great Recession, reaching 10% in the USA in 2009 (Kudlyak & Schwartzman, 2012).

Unemployment has a negative effect on wellbeing, being associated with feelings of loss of selfesteem, stress, insecurity, hopelessness, isolation, and affects consumption patterns and social life (Hiswåls et al. 2017). However, interestingly, rising unemployment rates is associated with increased levels of job satisfaction amongst those still in employment during economic hardships (Borra and Gomez-Garcia 2014). This latter result obtained in a cross-sectional analysis in Spain during the last recession shows that while people feel more insecure when unemployment rises, peers' unemployment increases satisfaction with jobs for those who still have a job.

Most studies showed a decline in life satisfaction evaluation in the first years, followed by a recovery after 2010 (Deaton, 2012; Gudmundsdottir, 2013; Walsh, 2012). Financial losses were associated with reductions in consumption; many households reduced consumption even without experiencing financial losses. The strongest impact on wellbeing came from unemployment, considered as the main concern at macro level (Latif, 2010).

Financial crises have long-term implications in multiple domains for individuals. Analysing over 100 financial crises between 1981-2007 period across the globe, Mohseni-Cheraghlou (2016) found that crises are associated with increased crime rates, food insecurity, income inequality and suicide rates. In particular, financial crises accompanied by recessions have stronger negative impact on individuals' wellbeing, and even more so do government actions, such decreased health, education and welfare expenditure, in the aftermath of financial crises. This analysis highlights that while people recover, there are losses that leave permanent scars.

There are vulnerable groups which are more severely affected by economic crisis. Simona-Moussa and Ravazzini (2018) analysed the effects of two recurrent recessions (the Dot-com crisis [2002-2005] and the Great Recession) on objective (defined as income poverty and material deprivation) and subjective (wellbeing and satisfaction with financial situation) quality of life in Switzerland. The analysis was based on a longitudinal database, the Swiss Household Panel, over the 2000-2013 period. They obtained that single parent and large families were most strongly affected during the first crisis; however, these groups showed improved quality of life during and after the Great Recession, indicating that they had now the resources to cope with financial hardship. These results highlight that people learn from past experiences and cope better when faced with similar situations.

Youngsters are also a group vulnerable during economic recession. According to a study on the Longitudinal Study of Australian Youth (LSAY) which includes self-reported wellbeing responses in 12 domains of individuals aged between 19 and 22 years, youngsters are mostly affected in terms of general life satisfaction, social domains and career and future prospects (Parker et al. 2016). Youngsters report a decline in wellbeing in 2009, followed by a recovery in 2010. However, wellbeing levels drop again between 2011 and 2013, most likely due to consequences of the economic crisis (rising unemployment rate). These results highlight that people are not only affected by the economic crisis itself (lower quality of life during crises) but also in the aftermath of crisis due to austere measures governments take.

Existing research shows that while individuals are negatively affected by economic crises, not all factors have a negative effect on wellbeing. Evans et al. (2017) studied the life satisfaction and happiness responses in 25 European countries in three waves of the European Quality of Life Surveys (2003, 2008 and 2012) and observed that increased income inequality was not significantly associated with a drop in life satisfaction and happiness reported. They obtained evidence that income is strongly related to wellbeing, but the gap between income levels did not significantly affected reported life satisfaction or happiness. However, these implications could be tested over a longer time period.

Similarly, published evidence showed that health is also not affected negatively by the conditions of an economic crisis according to Ruhm (1996). Ruhm (1996) finds that, although there is a strong inverse relationship between unemployment and mortality, health worsens as the economy improves. During recession, people find more time for physical activities and pay more attention to their nutrition. Moreover, this study finds there is a weak relationship between health and personal income.

The latest recession had a major impact on nutrition. Bruening, MacLehose, Loth, Story and Neumark-Sztainer (2012) studied regional impacts in Minnesota, where an alarming increase in food insecurity emerged, especially in the case of low-income families. According to national estimates, 16% of adults and 25% of children are food insecure in the USA. This is the result of the great difference in price between nutrient-dense foods, such as fruits and vegetables, and energy-dense foods, such as soft drinks or snacks. As a consequence of price increases and major restructuring, many families considered budget adjustments, which included changes in the food purchased. As a result, more adults are facing obesity and overweight. Food insecurity has been related to many health issues, including diabetes, stress and hospitalisation.

In a paper analysing the impact of the crisis in the USA, Deaton (2012) finds that from fall 2008 until spring 2009 there were sharp declines in life satisfaction evaluations and sharp increases in worry and stress. However, in 2010 the evaluations had largely recovered, even though unemployment was still high. According to his research, wellbeing closely tracked the evolution of the stock market over 2008–2010. Deaton concludes that even if they are not directly affected, people are interested in the stock market, which became the most watched indicator not only for the present situation, but also for trying to understand future market developments. Most likely, the stock market and LS respond to the same stream of news over the period studied.

Similar results were obtained by Ratcliffe and Taylor (2015), who found that mental wellbeing improves when stock market indices increase. The authors conclude, based on an analysis of British Household Panel Survey data, that the stock market index represents an indicator of macroeconomic performance. They emphasise that even though an individual might not be a stock market player, his or her wellbeing might be affected through the correlation between the stock market index and macroeconomic performance.

1.2.4 Country sovereign ratings and the last recession

Credit ratings agencies, such as Moody's, Standard & Poor's, and Fitch, provide important signals in the financial markets, not only in times of economic boom but also during recessions (Dreibelbis & Breazeale, 2012). Changes in credit ratings and statements on country-specific economic outlooks have a stronger effect on both domestic markets and foreign financial markets during periods of crisis (Kaminsky & Schmukler, 2002). The attraction of funds and foreign investment improves the economy by increasing GDP growth, especially in countries with well-developed financial markets (Alfaro, Chandler, Kalemli-Ozcan & Sayek, 2004).

Many countries, especially European ones, have seen their ratings downgraded, and the map of AAA ratings has shifted much recently. France's debt rating has been reduced in 2012 to Aa1 and received a negative outlook, being under the threat of further downgrading. Moody's has publicly stated that underlying their decision are the factors of economic stagnation and the risk that Greece will exit the Eurozone, with France forming part of the bailout team. The agency also cited France's lack of innovation and the rigidity of its labour and services markets, which diminish competitiveness.

Standard & Poor's downgraded the status of Spain's bonds to BBB– in 2012, a rating that is just above 'junk' status and was given a negative outlook by all three main rating companies. The agency took into account risks to public finances and the incapacity of public institutions to deal with current challenges. Moody's also set a negative outlook in the same year for the UK, after years of stable outlook. Moody's claimed that their decision was based on a 'lower-than-expected trend economic growth' (Mahoney, 2012). The downgrades will have an enormous effect on these economies, deterring them from the possibility of borrowing money on the international markets (*The Guardian*, 2012).

Many nations are facing rating downgrades, indicating a less healthy economy. At the same time, the welfare indicators illustrate a reduced quality of life at individual level. Almost every family is affected by factors such as unemployment, lower wages, increased prices and a poorer-quality health system. The proposed chapter aims at identifying an association between financial indicators and a society's welfare. The motivation for this analysis lies in the fact that credit ratings are seen as signals of the financial health of the assessed country or economic agent, and as such the evolution of these ratings shows an improvement in or a downgrade of the respective economy.

1.2.5 Methodology for analysing SWB indicators

There are two strings of literature related to the methodology used to analyse SWB indicators. Psychologists suggest that answers to SWB indicators are cardinal and differences between levels are proportional. Following this perspective, an OLS estimation is customarily applied when determinants of LS are investigated. Economists tend to agree that the scores are ordinal – the differences between the responses being unknown but individuals having the same interpretation of each answer. Research suggests that, within the same language community, respondents have a common understanding of the scale (Ferrer-i-Carbonell, 2002). Thus, economists usually apply Ordered Probit or Logit models instead.

A main assumption of research on LS, both in psychology and in economics, is that general satisfaction is a proxy for welfare, the measure actually sought after (Shizgal, 1999; Fernandez-Dols & Ruiz-Belda, 1995; Sandvik, Diener & Seidlitz, 1993). Ferrer-i-Carbonell and Frijters (2004) analyse the differences between psychologists' estimations (OLS model) and economists' estimations (Ordered Latent Response models) and indeed obtain small significant disparities. However, differences are more significant when controlling for individual fixed effects.

Ordered Probit/Logit models fit the Proportional Odds/Parallel Lines model, based on the

assumption that the coefficients are the same for all categories of the dichotomous variable. However, in some cases this assumption is violated. In such cases, less restrictive models can be used, one where either all coefficients are different across the categories of the dependent variable – the Generalised Ordered Logit model (Gologit) – or only some of them vary – the Partial Proportional Odds model (PPO). This latter model is easily estimated using the Stata command 'gologit2' (Williams, 2006), whose options allow us to constrain only those variables that do not violate the Proportional Odds assumption. The model is discussed in more detail in the Empirical Strategy section.

The Gologit model has not been used extensively in research, but there are some papers, including in health economics, that apply this estimation. Among these, Cubi-Molla and Herrero (2012), Van Doorslaer and Jones (2003), Khedhiri et al. (2010) and Dardanoni and Li Donni (2012) analysed different health topics applying a PPO model where the coefficients were allowed to vary across health states, gender and age groups. Hernandez-Quevedo, Jones and Rice (2005) find that applying different thresholds shows reporting bias. Groups use their own reference points in interpreting and estimating responses to the same question. Boes and Winkelmann (2004) analysed the relationship between income and happiness using three estimations: Ordered Logit, Generalised Ordered Logit and Sequential Logit. They find that the Proportional Odds assumption has been violated for the dataset used (the German Socio-Economic Panel, the 1984 and 1997 waves) and estimate a PPO model where income has different coefficients along the categories of happiness, the dependent variable. As such, Boes and Winklemann (2004) obtain that income determines different odds of reporting higher scores of happiness.

Given this background, we follow the same procedure by first estimating a Standard Ordered Logit model, then testing for the Proportional Odds assumption that we find is violated. As such, our benchmark model is estimated with a PPO model where we allow for different cut-off points. In the following section, we present the dataset used in our analyses.

1.3 Data

We exploit individual-level data from the Eurobarometer surveys on LS and personal characteristics, from 2004 to 2013. We limit our dataset to this period to include all 28 European Union (EU) member countries. The Eurobarometer is a European-level survey that was established in 1973. The survey contains information on socio-demographic characteristics of the respondents, health, and attitudes towards risk. In this study, we extract information on the 28 EU member countries. Eurobarometer surveys are conducted twice a year; for the purpose of this study we chose data from the spring waves, based on available data. When data were not available from the spring survey, we collected data from the autumn survey and included a dummy variable to control for the time of survey.

Our variable of interest is self-reported wellbeing. Specifically, we consider the answers of approximately 1,000 individuals per country per year (weighted using the population size weighting provided in the Eurobarometer survey, for the sample to be representative of each country's population) to the following question: 'On the whole, are you very satisfied, fairly

satisfied, not very satisfied, or not at all satisfied with the life you lead?'.

Amongst European countries, responses to LS are fairly dispersed, as it can be observed in the few selected countries in **Figure 1** below. These four countries have been selected to illustrate examples with both high and low variability in LS and sovereign ratings. While in the UK and Denmark both sovereign ratings and frequencies of LS responses have been stable over the studied period, in Italy and Greece there have been higher variations after 2007. These dynamics are more obvious in Greece where high declines in sovereign ratings are observed after 2007, and in the same period, less individuals have chosen higher scores and more responded with lower LS scores, "Not at all satisfied" and "Not very satisfied". Amongst all 28 EU countries the variability in sovereign ratings vary and this is useful in our diff-in-diff analysis, presented in the following section.

Figure 1. Evolution of life satisfaction responses and sovereign ratings over 1995– 2013, selected countries



The personal characteristics available are age, education, gender, occupation, children, and marital status. Education is a group variable, indicating at what age the individual finished fulltime education. Gender is defined as a dummy variable with o for male and 1 for female. Occupation is a 15-value variable, indicating specific work status. The 'children' variable represents the number of children under 15 years old in the household.

We complement the information from the Eurobarometer with the following macro variables:

Country sovereign ratings: We use Fitch sovereign ratings, available for foreign currency financial obligations, long-term and short-term, and, for the local currency financial

obligations, long-term. According to Kim and Wu (2008), short-term ratings deter any capital flows and financial investments, foreign currency long-term ratings have the most significant impact on capital flows and local currency long-term ratings have an inconsistent impact on the financial sector. Considering that our data is yearly, and it does not reflect short-term changes, we include only long-term ratings, both local and foreign currency. Fitch sovereign ratings are assigned based on the country's ability to meet its foreign and respectively local financial obligations. The Fitch long-term rating scale includes 20 possible scores, from AAA (highest rating that denotes the lowest possibility of default risk), to RD/D (lowest rating, restricted default or default). The ratings have been converted to numeric scale, from 0 (default) to 19 (highest rating). The Fitch long-term ratings are detailed in Appendix 1.11.1.¹

Macro indicator controls: We also control for GDP per capita in logarithmic form (sourced from World Bank); GDP growth rate (World Bank); inflation rate (GDP deflator, World Bank); unemployment rate (OECD); youth unemployment rate (World Bank); number of internet users per 100 people (World Bank); percentage of urban population, young population (0-14 years old), and old population (above 65 years old) (all three indicators from World Bank database); alcohol consumption per capita in litres (OECD); infant mortality rate (World Bank); BMI (WHO); life expectancy at birth (World Bank), and tertiary education enrolment (OECD). We also control for openness, a constructed indicator as the ratio of imports and exports of a country's GDP. Common variables included in existing research on SWB are unemployment, inflation and growth. There is a lack of consensus on the national income effect on SWB, but researchers agree this indicator is to be included, nonetheless. Based on existing research and the importance of macroeconomic indicators, we decided to include as many macro controls as possible, to avoid bias. As these controls might be correlated with sovereign ratings, we conducted an analysis including the residuals of sovereign ratings (estimation on macroeconomic indicators) in the main estimated equation. This analysis is further discussed in Section 1.8.3.

Other controls: We also control for country and time effects; these collect the impact of other variables we do not include. As the individuals differ every year, we cannot control for individual effects. We thus obtain a pooled cross-sectional panel (merged database) of 28 European countries studied from 2004 to 2013: Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Croatia, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Netherlands, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Turkey and UK. In **Table 1**, we present the statistical summary of the variables included in our estimations.

¹ The sovereign ratings data were obtained with the courtesy of Professor Keith Pilbeam based on his licence and the entire dataset cannot be provided. A sample of data was provided in Figure 1 and mean and standard deviation in Table 1.

Variables	Description	Mean	St. Deviation	Max	Min
Life_satis	Response to life satisfaction question, 4 responses: 1: Not At all Satisfied (NAS); 2: Not Very Satisfied (NVS); 3: Fairly Satisfied (FS); 4: Very Satisfied (VS).	1 -6.76% 2 -19.30% 3 -53.05% 4 -20.89%		4	1
F_lt_fitch	Foreign currency, long-term Fitch rating	15.003	3.877	19	0
L_lt_fitch	Local currency, long-term Fitch rating	15.40	3.584	19	0
GDP_growth	GDP growth rate (annual %)	1.804	4.150	12.233	-17.955
GDP_capita	GDP per capita (current US\$)	28275.56	16017.8	64181.61	3331.091
Inflation	GDP deflator (annual %)	2.870	3.033	20.295	-3.916
Unem	Unemployment rate (annual %)	8.973	4.041	27.251	3.027
Youth_unem	Unemployment rate, youth total (% of total labour force ages 15–24) (national estimate)	19.784	8.570	55.3	5.3
Internet_users	# of internet users per 100 people	61.171	18.970	94.784	14.58
Openness	Exports and imports ratio of GDP	1.050	0.408	2.013	0.444
Urban_pop	% of urban population out of total	70.813	11.433	97.544	49.764
Young_pop	% of young (0–14) population out of total	16.320	2.753	28.893	13.091
Old_pop	% of old (>65) population out of total	16.058	2.911	21.136	6.460
Mortality_infant	Infant mortality rate (per 1000 live births)	5.590	4.152	27.1	2.1
Alcohol_capita	Litres per capita (aged 15+)	10.316	2.503	14.74	1.26
Mean_bmi	Mean BMI (Body Mass Index) (age- standardised estimate)	26.212	0.627	27.55	25.1
Enroll_tertiary_gross	School enrolment, tertiary (% gross)	63.801	14.523	113.983	25.047
LE	Life expectancy at birth (years)	77.622	3.269	70.865	82.936
Age	Age of interviewed person	47.520	18.227	98	0
Educ	Age when finished full-time education, divided into 5 groups	2.219	0.952	5	0
Gender	Male=1, female=0	Female: 54 Male: 45.2	78% 2%	1	0
Occup	Occupation of interviewed person	6.88	4.413	15	0
Child15	#children under 15	.4045295	.754	15	0
Married	Marital status	1.791	1.058	6	1
Number of observations		285,638			

Table 1. Summary of the response and control variables

1.4 Empirical strategy

Our empirical strategy originates in the assumption that an individual i's latent (true) life satisfaction, LS_i , can be represented by the following linear model:

$$LS^*_{i,j,t} = \alpha + \beta Z_{i,j,t} + \gamma X_{j,t} + \delta Fitch_{it} + country dummies + time dummies + e_{i,j,t}$$

where *i* represents the individual; *j* the country where he/she lives in; *t* indicates the year; $LS^*_{i,j,t}$ is the continuous latent life satisfaction level of the individual *i* in country *j* in year *t*; $Z_{it,j}$ represents *i*'s personal characteristics; X_{jt} the macroeconomic indicators in *i*'s country *j*; and e_{ijt} and idiosyncratic error. As we implement our analysis on a pooled dataset of independent cross-sections, we do not observe the same individuals over time and, thus, we do not have unobserved individual effects that vary over time, i.e. fixed effects. In the case of independent cross-sections, we need to control for time dummies to avoid the spurious effect of time. The composite error term is:

$$u_{i,j,t} = a_t + e_{i,j,t}$$

Where a_t represent the effect of being in time *t* compared to *t*-1, and $e_{i,j,t}$ is the idiosyncratic error. By including time dummies in our estimation, we account for the spurious effect of time.

Nevertheless, what we observe are individual i's reported categorical answers to the Eurobarometer LS question, i.e.:

$$LS_{i,j,t} = \begin{cases} = 1 & \text{if } LS^*_{i,j,t} \le k_1 \\ = 2 & \text{if } k_1 < LS^*_{i,j,t} \le k_2 \\ = 3 & \text{if } k_2 < LS^*_{i,j,t} \le k_3 \\ = 4 & \text{if } LS^*_{i,j,t} > k_3 \end{cases}$$

As previously mentioned, SWB indicators are commonly analysed either with an OLS estimation or a standard logit model. We first estimated our model using an OLS, and results are presented in Section 1.7.1OLS estimation, where a comparison with main results is provided. However, an OLS estimation assumes that LS indicator is cardinal, and differences between scores are proportional.

Since the observed LS is an ordinal variable, we then estimate our model using a Standard Ordered Logit model:

$$P(LS_{i,j,t} > k) = \frac{\exp(\alpha_k + \beta Z_{i,j,t} + \gamma X_{j,t} + \delta Fitch_{j,t})}{1 + \exp(\alpha_k + \beta Z_{i,j,t} + \gamma X_{j,t} + \delta Fitch_{j,t})}$$

The results of the Ordered Logit model are presented in Section 1.7.2. As previously discussed, the Ordered Latent Response model assumes Proportional Odds (PO), meaning that we constrain all control variables to have the same impact on the dependant variable, and the same coefficients, across the categories of our dichotomous variable. However, this may not always be the case. Using the Brant test, part of the *SPost* Stata routine routine (Williams, 2006), we can determine whether the assumption is violated or not. The Brant test, conducted using the *brant* command in Stata, runs a series of separate binary logistic regressions corresponding to the categories of the dichotomous variable, *k-1*. It estimates the coefficients for each logistic regression and tests whether they are statistically different (Williams, 2006). **Tables 2** and **3** below show the Brant test results of the first estimations of our four proposed² for some of the control variables. As LS has four categories, the Brant test runs three separate regressions, where it compares score 1 versus scores 2, 3 and 4; then scores 1 and 2 versus 3 and 4; and lastly the first three possible answers to the fourth.

² Brant test results for all four estimations are reported for all control variables in Appendix 1.11.21.11.2

Variable	LS>1	LS>2	LS>3
l_lt_fitch	0.01614397	0.02953757	0.05479336
Lgdpcapita	0.46960917	0.55437942	0.35993737
gdpgrowth	0.02260715	0.00158455	0.01136706
youth_unem	-0.01617501	-0.01314851	-0.00301447
inflation	-0.00390545	-0.0058963	0.00376777

Table 2. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions

Table	e 3. l	Brant	test	of para	allel	regression	assumpti	on
-------	--------	-------	------	---------	-------	------------	----------	----

Variable	chi2	p>chi2	df
All	7443.52	0.000	142
l_lt_fitch	11.89	0.003	2
lgdpcapita	3.62	0.163	2
gdpgrowth	40.64	0.000	2
youth_unem	20.69	0.000	2
inflation	3.98	0.137	2

A significant test statistic provides evidence that the parallel regression assumption has been violated

The test concludes that there is sufficient evidence that the Parallel Lines assumption is violated. In this case, typically a Multinomial Logit model is used. However, this model is less parsimonious as all variables are unconstrained and it estimates more parameters than required because some of the control might meet the PO assumption (Williams, 2006). Moreover, in a totally unconstrained model the dichotomous variable is not even ordinal (Clogg & Shihadeh, 1994). As some of our variables meet the PO assumptions and some not, we choose a less restrictive model, the Generalised Ordered Logit (Gologit), which is written as:

$$P(Y_i > k) = \frac{\exp(\alpha_k + \beta_k Z_{i,j,t} + \gamma_k X_{j,t} + \delta_k Fitch_{j,t})}{1 + \exp(\alpha_k + \beta_k Z_{i,j,t} + \gamma_k X_{j,t} + \delta_k Fitch_{j,t})}$$

There are two concerns related to the Gologit model. First, the estimated probabilities can be negative (not an issue in this chapter as the model announces if this occurs); second, as previously mentioned, a totally unconstrained model is not ordinal. As our model is actually a Partial Proportional Odds (PPO) one, the latter concern is also avoided. For a more detailed technical discussion on Gologit models, see Boes and Winkelmann (2004). In our model, *f_lt_fitch, age, educ, gender, occup, le, GDP_capita (logs), inflation, GDP_growth, old_pop and young_pop* are not restricted, whereas the rest of the variables are constrained, based on the complete Brant test results.

We complement our analysis running a Diff-in-Diff estimation to gauge the impact of the sovereign ratings on LS since the start of the economic recession. For this purpose, we categorise countries into two groups. One group includes the countries that had constant ratings over the studied period, i.e. sovereign ratings for these countries have not been changed; these countries constitute the *control* group for the analysis. The second (*treatment*) group includes the rest of countries, i.e., those that experienced changes in their ratings. Thus, the estimated model is:

$LS_{i,j,t} = \alpha + \beta Z_{i,j,t} + \gamma X_{j,t} + \delta chg_{SR} + \mu d_{07} + \rho chg * post_{07} + \varphi Fitch_{j,t} + country dummies$ $+ time dummies + e_{ijt}$

where d_{07} is a dummy variable indicating the recession period (defined as 0 until 2006 inclusive and 1 for the rest of the period); chg_{SR} is a dummy indicating the treatment group; and $chg*post_{07}$ is the interaction term between d_{07} and chg_{SR} . Thus, the *coefficient* ρ is the diffin-diff estimator reflecting the impact the recession had on individuals in countries where the Fitch ratings changed as compared to countries where the Fitch ratings remained constant. This is a complimentary analysis meant to distinguish between the economic crisis, national indicators and sovereign ratings effects on individuals' choice of LS scores.

We are also interested in how the ratings of neighbouring countries affect the individuals' responses in a given country, which we call the *relativeness* estimation. This group analysis reflects geographical and socioeconomic closeness. To test for this impact, we first break our countries into four regions, as shown in **Table 4**, and define a variable that calculates for each country the average of the other countries' ratings from the same region. The average is calculated separately for the two ratings: we have fitchL_avg for the average of the Fitch rating on local currency, and fitchF_avg for foreign currency rating. Although there are differences between countries in the same region, in terms of welfare systems, economic resources etc., this analysis is meant to show if the performance of a region as a whole affects individuals in a country in that region. Nonetheless, individual country's controls and country dummies are included to account for local variations.

Northern	Central	Eastern	Southern
Denmark	Germany	Bulgaria	Portugal
Estonia	Austria	Poland	Spain
Finland	France	Czech Republic	Italy
Latvia	Belgium	Romania	Greece
Lithuania	The Netherlands	Hungary	Malta
Sweden		Slovakia	Croatia
The UK		Turkey	Slovenia
Ireland			Cyprus

Table 4. Countries divided by region

We estimate all models clustered by country standard errors and we tested for heteroskedasticity. Also, in all estimations we control for country and time effects, and we include a dummy for indicating whether the responses to LS come from a spring or autumn survey.

1.5 Results

Our main estimation results are presented in **Table 5**. We have four specifications for each model we run, as we control separately for GDP per capita (logs) and unemployment,³ and also for Fitch ratings, separated into foreign and local currency, both long-term. As such, in all following tables, specification A corresponds to controlling for GDP per capita (logs) and foreign currency Fitch rating; B corresponds to GDP per capita (logs) estimation and Fitch on local currency, long-term. C and D specification corresponds to controlling for unemployment and the same Fitch ratings, local and foreign currency.

This estimation is particularly interesting insofar as it shows us how the coefficients differ from reporting one score versus another. Interpreting results from a partial Gologit model is different than a Standard Ordered Latent Response model, in the case of the unrestricted variables.⁴ Such a model can be interpreted as a series of binary logistic regressions where each panel, k, is the reference group, including the lower categories if case, and k+1 categories are 'recoded' as 1. Hence, we interpret the results by contrasting the coefficients of each panel with the upper categories. Accordingly, positive estimations mean that the higher the values of the explanatory variables, the higher the probability the respondent will report a higher response than a lower one or is less likely to report a lower score. A negative coefficient means that the higher the values of the explanatory variables the more likely the respondent will report a lower category (Williams, 2006).

Under the partial Generalised Ologit estimation, sovereign ratings are statistically significant and positive at 5% level of confidence, with two exceptions (see **Table 5**). In all instances, people are more likely to report higher scores of LS with higher sovereign ratings. However, the coefficients of foreign currency Fitch rating in all three panels show a decreasing probability (columns B and D in each panel, first row), meaning that their preference declines towards the higher scores. While individuals are more satisfied with their lives, they are

³ When including both GDP per capita (logs) and unemployment, the former is statistically insignificant in all specifications

⁴ The constrained variables' coefficients are interpreted as in a Standard Ordered Latent Response model

pushing away from the extremes. Local currency Fitch rating is a constrained variable and thus the coefficient is the same along the three panels (second row of **Table 5**).

We obtain similar results for unemployment and GDP per capita as in the literature. The latter is associated with probability of reporting higher scores. Similar with the case of Fitch rating (foreign currency), the coefficients of GDP per capita (logs) are also decreasing, meaning that while people are more likely to select higher scores of LS, the likeliness decreases as we approach the highest score. Unemployment's coefficients are negative in all panels and significant in the first two panels (fourth row, columns C and D). Higher unemployment is associated with probabilities of reporting lower scores. The result is even stronger as the coefficients decrease along the three panels, individuals being less and less inclined to feel satisfied with their lives at higher rates of unemployment. GDP growth rate coefficients are positive, with some exceptions, though not significant. Inflation rate is also insignificant in our estimations. The results obtained for individual characteristics are consistent with the literature and are presented in Appendix 1.11.4 (see discussion in Section 1.2.2, *SWB and its determinants*).

We also estimate the different effects by country. In Appendix 1.11.3 we present some selected European countries' results. The base category for this estimation is Austria. Most countries have negative coefficients, meaning that on average an individual from a country other than Austria will more likely choose lower scores compared with a person from Austria. Also, the coefficients decrease from one panel to another, with individuals' choice of the higher scores decreasing when compared with respondents from Austria. Exceptions are respondents from Denmark, who prefer higher scores to lower ones, reporting that they are more satisfied compared to Austrian respondents. Moreover, the coefficients increase up to panel 3, indicating a preference for the highest category, 'Very Satisfied'. There are other positive coefficients too, for Germany, Spain, France and the UK, but only in some instances and most often insignificant.
		LS> 1	vs. LS≤1			LS>2	vs. LS≤2		LS>3 vs. LS≤3			
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- FLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- FLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- FLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT
f_lt_fitch		0.03943 (0.0164)*		0.03442 (0.0202)		0.03585 (0.0164) *		0.03682 (0.0159) *		0.030 (0.01	999 75)	0.04494 (0.0204)*
l_lt_fitch	0.03440 (0.0157)*		0.03786 (0.0164)*		0.03440 (0.0157)*		0.03786 (0.0164)*) e	0.034 (0.015)	40 7)*	0.0378 (0.0164	86)*
lgdpcapit a	0.6397 (0.2295)* *	0.6434 (0.2227)* *			0.5999 (0.2520)*	0.6149 (0.2550) *			0.33 (0.273	25 0.3 3) (0.27	555 98)	
unem			-0.04508 (0.0149)**	-0.04929 (0.0166)**			-0.03529 (0.0108)**	- 0 0.03518 * (0.0105) ***			0.00895 (0.011	$\begin{array}{c} - & - \\ 0.00482 \\ 8 & 8 \\ 9 & 8 \\ (0.0116) \end{array}$
inflation	0.001847 (0.0116)	0.003004 (0.0119)	-0.004481 (0.0130)	0.0009833 (0.0171)	-0.003908 (0.0104)	- 0.00324 5 (0.0105)	-0.007710 (0.0108)) 0.00699) 7 (0.0113)	0.0013 (0.008	02 0.0010 8) (0.005	556 0.000555 38) (0.008	$\begin{array}{c} - & - \\ 0.00104 \\ 41 & 6 \\ 1) & (0.0079) \end{array}$
gdpgrowt h	0.003743 (0.0084)	0.002101 (0.0083)	0.003121 (0.0090)	0.002580 (0.0090)	0.001491 (0.0076)	0.0004 053 (0.0082)	0.001659 (0.0082)) 0.001011) (0.0089)	-0.0022 (0.008	90 –0.0029 9) (0.00	926 0.0017; 93) (0.009	
Observati ons Pseudo	234067	234067	228696	228696	234067	234067	228696	228696	2340	67 2340	067 22869	6 228696
R- squared	0.1445	0.1445	0.1435	0.1435	0.1445	0.1445	0.1435	5 0.1435	0.14	45 0.14	45 0.143	35 0.1435
11	_ 2.31e+05	_ 2.31e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.31e+05	- 2.31e+0 5	-2.25e+05	- 5 2.25e+0 5	-2.31e+	05 –2.31e+	-05 -2.25e+0	

Standard errors in parentheses. Note: control variables: country dummies, time dummies, personal characteristics, openness, internet_users , youth_unem, le, urban_pop, inflation, enroll_tertiary_gross, old_pop, young_pop. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

Table 6 presents the diff-in-diff estimation results, with the same four specifications. The diffin-diff coefficient, corresponding to the 'chg*post₂₀₀₇' variable, is negative and statistically significant under specifications A and B in the third panel. Also, the coefficients of the 'chg_SR' are negative and significant in the first two panels. The estimated coefficient of the d_{07} variable, indicating the start of the economic recession, is not significant in any specification. According to these results, in the countries for which the Fitch ratings have changed, individuals were more likely to report lower scores after the start of the economic recession, compared with countries with constant sovereign ratings, ceteris paribus (first row, all panels).

Moreover, just by comparing the two groups of countries (second row, all panels) the likelihood of responding 'Not at all satisfied' compared with reporting any of the other three higher categories varies between 2.37 and 3.12, while the likelihood of reporting 'Not at all satisfied' or 'Not very satisfied' against 'Fairly satisfied' or 'Very satisfied' varies between 1.64 and 2.38 (second row, first two panels).

Table 7 presents the results when controlling for the other countries' ratings in the same region. Although the average of the Fitch ratings on foreign currency is only significant when controlling for unemployment (columns D of each panel, second row), the ratings average on local currency is positive and statistically significant in all estimations. We extrapolate that an increase in neighbouring countries' ratings is associated with a preference for higher scores, although the coefficients are quite small. We thus obtain a statistical proof of relativeness.

		LS> 1	vs. LS≤1			LS>2	vs. LS≤2			LS>3 v	/s. LS≤3	<u> </u>
Variable	A:GDP- LT(F)	B:GDP- LT(L)	C:Unem- LT(F)	D:Unem- LT(L)	A:GDP- LT(F)	B:GDP- LT(L)	C:Unem- LT(F)	D:Unem- LT(L)	A:GDP- LT(F)	B:GDP- LT(L)	C:Unem- LT(F)	D:Unem- LT(L)
chg*post_0 7	-0.0315	-0.0236	0.0285	0.0295	-0.0595	-0.0730	0.0265	0.0114	-0.2325	-0.2391	-0.1183	-0.121
,	(0.0907)	(0.0892)	(0.1231)	(0.1185)	(0.0704)	(0.0707)	(0.0949)	(0.0921)	(0.0721)**	(0.0774)**	(0.0898)	(0.0902)
chg_SR	-3.1208	-3.0935	-2.3664	0.8885	-2.3805	-2.3191	-1.6339	1.0412	-0.7644	-0.829	-0.6775	0.5571
	(0.6387)** *	(0.6097)** *	(0.8069)**	(0.9885)	(0.5560)** *	(0.5079)** *	(0.5143)**	(0.6217)	(0.6647)	(0.6349)	(0.462)	(0.5618)
d 07	-0.0841	-0.0922	-0.0534	-0.0566	0.0701	0.0736	0.0404	0.0443	0.0971	0.101	0.1205	0.1212
	(0.0956)	(0.0954)	(0.1148)	(0.1121)	(0.0719)	(0.0702)	(0.0845)	(0.0782)	(0.0721)	(0.0727)	(0.0743)	(0.0743)
f_lt_fitch	-0.0010		0.0002		-0.0275		-0.0220		-0.0030		-0.0029	
	(0.0271)		(0.0299)		(0.0299)		(0.0298)		(0.0322)		(0.032)	
l_lt_fitch		0.0041		-0.0097		-0.0407		-0.0393		-0.0155		-0.0106
		(0.029)		(0.0264)		(0.0322)		(0.0316)		(0.036)		(0.0349)
lgdpcapita	0.3512	0.3508			0.1002	0.0961			0.4077	0.3971		
	(0.2682)	(0.2675)			(0.2284)	(0.2298)			(0.2204)	(0.2204)		
unem			-0.0299	-0.0307			-0.0278	-0.0285			-0.0042	-0.0049
			-0.0169	-0.0157			(0.0129)*	(0.0127)*			-0.0129	-0.0127
inflation	-0.0112	-0.0113	-0.0152	-0.0146	-0.01216	-0.0109	-0.0090	-0.0074	-0.0094	-0.0087	-0.0014	-0.0010
	(0.0111)	(0.0109)	(0.0094)	(0.0096)	(0.0104)	(0.0106)	(0.0085)	(0.0085)	(0.0101)	(0.0106)	(0.0085)	(0.0086)
gdpgrowth	0.0159	0.0155	0.0161	0.0171	0.0111	0.0125	0.0115	0.0130	-0.0018	-0.0010	0.0047	0.0053
	(0.0078)*	(0.0084)	(0.0101)	(0.01)	(0.0063)	(0.0064)*	(0.0061)	(0.0056)*	(0.0077)	(0.0074)	(0.0077)	(0.0072)
Observation s	156366	156366	188733	188733	156366	156366	188733	188733	156366	156366	188733	188733
PseudoR- squared	0.1435	0.1435	0.1472	0.1472	0.1435	0.1435	0.1472	0.1472	0.1435	0.1435	0.1472	0.1472
11	-1.53E+05	-1.53E+05	-1.84E+05	-1.84E+05	-1.53E+05	-1.53E+05	-1.84E+05	-1.84E+05	-1.53E+05	-1.53E+05	-1.84E+05	-1.84E+05

Table 6. Life satisfaction estimations – Diff-in-Diff – Gologit

Standard errors in parentheses. Note: control variables: country dummies, time dummies, personal characteristics, openness, internet_users, youth_unem, le, urban_pop, inflation, enroll_tertiary_gross, old_pop, young_pop. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

		LS> 1	vs. LS≤1			LS>2 vs. LS≤2				LS>3 vs. LS≤3			
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- FLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- FLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- FLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	
fitchF_av g		0.03077 (0.0160)		0.04275 (0.0131)**		0.03077 (0.0160)		0.04275 (0.0131)**		0.03077 (0.0160)		0.04275 (0.0131)**	
fitchL_av g	0.04566 (0.0171)**		0.05300 (0.0149)***		0.04566 (0.0171)**		0.05300 (0.0149)***		0.04566 (0.0171)**		0.05300 (0.0149)***		
f_lt_fitch		0.04417 (0.0182)*		0.02759 (0.0209)		0.03448 (0.0166)*		0.03206 (0.0154)*		0.02374 (0.0193)		0.04404 (0.0185)*	
l_lt_fitch	0.02901 (0.0168)		0.03085 (0.0158)		0.02901 (0.0168)		0.03085 (0.0158)		0.02901 (0.0168)		0.03085 (0.0158)		
lgdpcapit a	0.4148 (0.2526)	0.4250 (0.2448)			0.4440 (0.2538)	0.4787 (0.2611)			0.3361 (0.3070)	0.3858 (0.3220)			
ипет			-0.03922 (0.0149)**	-0.04227 (0.0169)*			-0.02645 (0.0108)*	-0.02800 (0.0107)**			0.0006396 (0.0111)	0.002962 (0.0112)	
inflation	0.01699 (0.0130)	0.01775 (0.0135)	0.001743 (0.0150)	0.001194 (0.0160)	0.001767 (0.0090)	0.002042 (0.0094)	-0.007013 (0.0094)	-0.006904 (0.0099)	– 0.006906 (0.0074)	- 0.006502 (0.0074)	-0.003431 (0.0079)	-0.001628 (0.0078)	
gdpgrowt h	0.005136 (0.0085)	0.001858 (0.0082)	0.004287 (0.0087)	0.003123 (0.0085)	0.003428 (0.0078)	0.001457 (0.0082)	0.002831 (0.0081)	0.001372 (0.0086)	-0.001021 (0.0090)	-0.001879 (0.0095)	0.002293 (0.0090)	0.0005623 (0.0095)	
Observati ons	234067	234067	228696	228696	234067	234067	228696	228696	234067	234067	228696	228696	
Pseudo R-squared	0.1445	0.1444	0.1436	0.1435	0.1445	0.1444	0.1436	0.1435	0.1445	0.1444	0.1436	0.1435	
11	-2.31e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.25e+05	

Table 7. Life satisfaction – relativeness – Gologit

Standard errors in parentheses. Note: control variables: country dummies, time dummies, personal characteristics, openness, internet_users, youth_unem, le, urban_pop, inflation, enroll_tertiary_gross, old_pop, young_pop. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01

1.6 Discussion

Based on our benchmark model in **Table 5**, we obtain that an increase in Fitch ratings is associated with the likelihood of individuals reporting higher scores on LS scale rather than lower ones. The sovereign rating coefficients are approximately 0.037075 for sovereign ratings when using the foreign currency Fitch rating (first row in **Table 5**), and 0.03613 when using the local currency Fitch rating (second row in **Table 5**). However, looking at panels 2 and 3 in the same table, we observe that the likelihood of reporting higher scores decreases⁵ when controlling for GDP per capita (columns labelled 'B: GDP-FLT') and increases when controlling for unemployment⁶ (columns labelled 'D: Unem-FLT').

Moreover, the diff-in-diff estimation's results in **Table 6** show that, after 2007, when the economic crisis started, people reported lower scores on the LS scale in the countries where the sovereign ratings had been changed compared to those living in countries with constant SR. The diff-in-diff estimators show that individuals are more likely to report a lower score than 4 ('Very Satisfied') by about 0.2354 and, respectively, 0.2424 in countries where Fitch ratings had changed compared to people in countries where the ratings had not changed, even when controlling for the economic crisis period (columns labelled 'A: GDP-LLT' and 'B: GDP-FLT', first row, third panel of **Table 6**). This conclusion is strengthened by the coefficients of chg_SR (second row); these coefficients compare the scores reported by individuals in the two groups of countries. When statistically significant, these estimated coefficients are negative, meaning that where sovereign ratings had changed, people are less likely to report higher scores when compared to those living in countries with constant ratings for almost a decade.

We have also tested for the effects of the sovereign ratings of the neighbouring countries on the LS of the individuals in a country. The results of this analysis are presented in Table 7. The coefficients corresponding to the averages of the Fitch ratings (both on local and foreign currency) on each group (excluding the country j) are all positive and statistically significant with few exceptions (foreign currency Fitch rating when controlling for GDP per capita – columns labelled 'B: GDP-FLT'). An increase in the ratings of the neighbouring countries is associated with the likelihood of reporting higher LS scores by individuals in country j of approximately 0.04933 (local currency Fitch) and 0.03676 (foreign currency Fitch).

Consistent with the existing literature, we obtain the expected coefficients estimated for unemployment and GDP per capita: the former is associated with lower scores of LS (see **Table 5**, row 4), whereas GDP per capita increases are associated with higher scores (**Table 5**, row 3). We obtain similar results with the personal characteristics as well. However, contrary to existing research, we do not obtain statistically significant coefficients for GDP growth and inflation rate, with a few exceptions.

The most important finding of this chapter is the significant and positive association between sovereign ratings and higher scores of LS, controlling for other macroeconomic variables and

⁵ We discuss the results for foreign currency Fitch rating, as the rating on local currency is constrained

⁶ In all of our estimations, the coefficients of sovereign ratings are higher when controlling for unemployment than when controlling for GDP per capita (logs)

personal characteristics. Equally significant, we have the confirmation that certain variables, Fitch ratings including, are associated with different coefficients of reporting one score of LS over another. Also, our diff-in-diff results show that after 2007, people in countries for which the sovereign ratings had been downgraded report lower scores. Moreover, we obtain some evidence that people are more likely to report higher LS if the other countries in the region perform better.

1.7 Robustness checks

The existing literature estimates wellbeing using OLS or Ordered Logit/Probit models. As a robustness check we run our specifications using these models as well and we present the results below. We present the results of these estimations after the results chapter, so we can make a comparison with Gologit estimations' results.

1.7.1 OLS estimation

Table 8 presents the estimation of our benchmark model estimated with OLS. Fitch ratings retain their sign and significance. Unemployment is the only significant macroeconomic variable and is negative in this estimation as well. GDP per capita (logs) and GDP growth rate determine positive odds, while inflation rate has negative coefficients in the models with unemployment.

Variable	A:GDP-LLT	B:GDP-fLT	C:Unem-LLT	D:Unem-FLT
f_lt_fitch		0.01490		0.01563
		(0.0069)*		(0.0070)*
l_lt_fitch	0.01475		0.01489	
	(0.0070)*		(0.0073)	
lgdpcapita	0.1896	0.1963		
	(0.0965)	(0.0978)		
unem			-0.009939	-0.009517
			(0.0042)*	(0.0040)*
inflation	0.00007941	0.0003146	-0.001473	-0.001202
	(0.0036)	(0.0037)	(0.0037)	(0.0037)
gdpgrowth	0.0006587	0.0002594	0.001517	0.001120
	(0.0032)	(0.0034)	(0.0033)	(0.0035)
Observations	234067	234067	228696	228696
Pseudo R-squared	0.2597	0.2597	0.2575	0.2575
11	-2.45e+05	-2.45e+05	-2.39e+05	-2.39e+05

Table 8. Life satisfaction estimation – OLS

Standard errors in parentheses. Note: control variables: country dummies, time dummies, personal characteristics, openness, internet_users, youth_unem, urban_pop, inflation, old_pop, young_pop. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

1.7.2 Ordered Logit estimation

The following table presents the Ordered Logit estimation results of the same model. Results are consistent with the Gologit ones (**Table 5**). Fitch ratings are significant and positive, whereas unemployment and inflation determine negative odds. GDP per capita (logs) is still positive, while growth rate has conflicting results depending on the specification. However, it is insignificant in all cases. Moreover, the coefficients obtained here are closer to the ones obtained in Gologit estimations (**Table 5**).

Variable	A:GDP-LLT	B:GDP-fLT	C:Unem-LLT	D:Unem-FLT
f_lt_fitch		0.04109		0.04506
		(0.0176)*		(0.0189)*
l_lt_fitch	0.04173		0.04101	
	(0.0183)*		(0.0192)*	
lgdpcapita	0.5179	0.5378		
	(0.2673)	(0.2729)*		
unem			-0.02734	-0.02532
			(0.0110)*	(0.0110)*
inflation	0.0005829	0.001181	-0.003932	-0.004755
	(0.0100)	(0.0101)	(0.0101)	(0.0092)
gdpgrowth	-0.0003731	-0.001287	0.002544	0.0004057
	(0.0087)	(0.0091)	(0.0089)	(0.0092)
Observations	234067	234067	228696	228696
Pseudo R-squared	0.1320	0.1320	0.1314	0.1314
11	-2.34e+05	-2.34e+05	-2.28e+05	-2.28e+05

Table 9. Life satisfaction estimation - Ologit

Standard errors in parentheses. Note: control variables: country dummies, time dummies, personal characteristics, openness, internet_users, youth_unem, le, urban_pop, inflation, enroll_tertiary_gross, old_pop, young_pop. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

1.8 Alternative specifications

1.8.1 Time trend by country

As an additional robustness check, we control for time trend by country; base category is Austria as countries are ordered alphabetically. Results estimated with the Gologit model for the main controls are presented in **Table 10** (complete results are presented in Appendix 1.11.5). Time trend by country is included below for the same four countries (Denmark, Greece, Italy and the UK) for which LS evolution and Fitch ratings were presented in Section 1.3. Estimations for Denmark are significant in the first panel and suggest that individuals are more likely to report higher LS scores over time, compared to people in Austria. We obtained negative significant coefficients in the second and third panels for Italy and Greece, suggesting that people are less likely to report higher scores over time, in these countries compared with Austria. The estimated coefficients for the UK are not significant in any estimation.

The complete results on time trend by country show that there are differences in likelihood of reporting higher LS scores over time across Europe, with negative estimates for all countries, except for Denmark and Finland.

		LS> 1	vs. LS≤ 1			LS> 2 V	vs. LS≤ 2#			LS> 3	vs. LS≤ 3	
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT
f_lt_fitch		-0.01894		-0.008228		- 0.009832		-0.006559		-0.01840		-0.007752
		(0.0199)		(0.0226)		(0.0171)		(0.0150)		(0.0172)		(0.0161)
l_lt_fitch	-0.01559		0.0004284		-0.01668		-0.01012		-0.02498		-0.01229	
	(0.0236)		(0.0269)		(0.0180)		(0.0161)		(0.0204)		(0.0191)	
			0.00(90*	o oo 9= o*			-	-			0.010(0	0.010.09
unem			-0.03680* (0.0160)	-0.03859" (0.0164)			(0.03846****	(0.03810****			-0.01069 (0.0175)	-0.01008 (0.0176)
lgdpcapita	1.1669*	1.1539*			0.6496	0.6098			0.7242+	0.6919+		
	(0.5489)	(0.5396)			(0.4164)	(0.4063)			(0.4143)	(0.4015)		
adparowth	0.01934	0.02012	0.02185	0.02285	0.01259+	0.01222+	0.01397*	0.01375+	-0.002037	- 0.001949	0.001732	0.001577
5 1 5	(0.0149)	(0.0151)	(0.0162)	(0.0165)	(0.0065)	(0.0068)	(0.0070)	(0.0073)	(0.0063)	(0.0067)	(0.0064)	(0.0067)
		-				-				-		
inflation	-0.006572	0.006689	0.001294	0.001096	-0.006584	0.006340	-0.002632	-0.002627	-0.002366	0.001942	0.0001307	0.0003731
	(0.0072)	(0.0073)	(0.0074)	(0.0073)	(0.0072)	(0.0072)	(0.0062)	(0.0062)	(0.0093)	(0.0093)	(0.0082)	(0.0083)
Denmark*tim	0.2162***	0.2166***	0.2188***	0.2161***	0.01813	0.02016	0.02765	0.02849	0.03397	0.03636+	0.02598	0.02691
e	(0.0266)	(0.0256)	(0.0363)	(0.0353)	(0.0233)	(0.0237)	(0.0279)	(0.0277)	(0.0212)	(0.0214)	(0.0183)	(0.0183)
Greece*time	-0.1306+	-0.1393*	-0.1028	-0.1124	-0.1633*	-0.1520*	-0.1208*	-0.1241*	-0.2133***	- 0.2041***	-0.1823***	-0.1764***
	(0.0713)	(0.0705)	(0.0798)	(0.0770)	(0.0637)	(0.0600)	(0.0596)	(0.0567)	(0.0569)	(0.0532)	(0.0507)	(0.0473)
										_		
Italy*time	-0.04250	-0.03952	-0.04039	-0.04367	-0.1023*	-0.09613*	-0.08877*	-0.08524*	-0.1782***	0.1712***	-0.1689***	-0.1647***
	(0.0520)	(0.0535)	(0.0659)	(0.0652)	(0.0419)	(0.0402)	(0.0416)	(0.0398)	(0.0405)	(0.0380)	(0.0388)	(0.0355)

Table 10. Life satisfaction – time trend by country – Gologit

11		LS> 1	vs. LS≤ 1			LS> 2	vs. LS≤ 2#			LS> 3	vs. LS≤ 3	
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT
UK*time	0.1179+	0.1219+	0.07201	0.07457	0.06334+	0.06460+	0.05632	0.05773	-0.002156	0.001184	-0.008403	-0.006318
	(0.0615)	(0.0630)	(0.0674)	(0.0676)	(0.0379)	(0.0389)	(0.0409)	(0.0412)	(0.0319)	(0.0321)	(0.0307)	(0.0297)
Observations Resude R	234067	234067	228696	228696	234067	234067	228696	228696	234067	234067	228696	228696
squared	0.1466	0.1466	0.1454	0.1454	0.1466	0.1466	0.1454	0.1454	0.1466	0.1466	0.1454	0.1454
11	-2.30e+05	2.30e+05	-2.24e+05	-2.24e+05	-2.30e+05	2.30e+05	-2.24e+05	-2.24e+05	-2.30e+05	2.30e+05	-2.24e+05	-2.24e+05

Standard errors in parentheses. Note: control variables: country dummies, time dummies, personal characteristics, openness, internet_users, youth_unem, le, urban_pop, inflation, enroll_tertiary_gross, old_pop, young_pop. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

1.8.2 Governmental debt

Governmental debt is considered a major determinant of sovereign ratings. As such, we run an estimation controlling for debt (instead of Fitch SR) and all macro determinants from our analysis. According to recent research, debt determines a nonlinear function, its impact increasing after a certain level. Belhocine and Dell'Erba (2013) prove that a sigmoidal function of debt is more realistic than a dichotomous variable – an idea also researched and sustained by Lagi and Bar-Yam (2012) and Cantore, Levine, Melina and Pearlman. (2015). Following this research, we determine a sigmoidal function adapted to our data, by adjusting the parameters of the function such that we obtain the following function of debt:

$$debt = \frac{1}{1 + \exp(-18 + 20 * gov_{debt})}$$

Variable	LS>1 vs. LS≤1	LS>2 vs. LS≤2	LS>3 vs. LS≤3
Variable	Debt	Debt	Debt
debt	-0.2109	-0.1146	-0.1047
	(0.2247)	(0.2129)	(0.1469)
lgdpcapita	0.6086	0.7223	0.5546
	(0.3133)	(0.3212)*	(0.3469)
unem	-0.04784	-0.03454	-0.01532
	(0.0140)***	(0.0103)***	(0.0107)
inflation	-0.003137	-0.01177	-0.006887
	(0.0137)	(0.0083)	(0.0073)
gdpgrowth	0.01233	0.008853	-0.0002590
	(0.0097)	(0.0070)	(0.0081)
Observations	232881	232881	232881
Pseudo R-squared	0.1418	0.1418	0.1418
11	-2.30e+05	-2.30e+05	-2.30e+05

Table 11. Life satisfaction estimation - debt - Gologit

Standard errors in parentheses. Note: control variables: country dummies, time dummies, personal characteristics, openness, internet_users, youth_unem, le, urban_pop, inflation, enroll_tertiary_gross, old_pop, young_pop. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

From our results we observe that debt is not significant in any estimation (though we obtain the expected sign – the higher the debt, the more likely individuals are to report lower scores of LS). Unemployment remains negative and statistically significant, whereas GDP per capita (logs) is positive but significant only in the second panel 7.

Overall, the results presented in this section are robust to alternative estimation methods, though not to the inclusion of the time trend by country. On the other hand, controlling for time trend involves a high collinearity in the model such that the model could not be estimated with Generalised Ologit when the time trend by country is included.

1.8.3 Fitch residuals

As sovereign ratings are aggregated indicators related to macro indicators, endogeneity might be suspected. To control for this, we regress Fitch ratings on the relevant macro variables (GDP per capita, unemployment, GDP growth, inflation, governmental debt, openness, FDI, Fitch outlook and interest rate) and obtain the residuals, as these will only encompass the marginal

⁷ We expect to obtain statistically insignificant coefficients for GDP per capita (logs) as previously mentioned; when controlling for both GDP per capita and unemployment, the former is not significant

impact of sovereign ratings beyond the macro indicators. We then estimate the benchmark model of LS using the residuals from this regression. We present the results from this estimation in **Table 12** below. We observe that the coefficients of the residuals (first two columns in **Table 12**) are still significant and positive. Moreover, the coefficients are very close to the ones in **Table 5**.

Table 12. Fitch residuals - Gologit

	LS>1 vs. LS≤1					LS>2	vs. LS≤2			LS>3	vs. LS≤3	
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- FLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- FLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- FLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT
fitch_f_hat		0.03871		0.01464		0.03415		0.01657		0.04091		0.0436
		(0.0180)*		(0.0190)		(0.0169)*		(0.0208)		(0.0201)*		(0.0183)*
fitch_l_hat	0.03695		0.02563		0.03695		0.02563		0.03695		0.02563	
	(0.0152)*		(0.0180)		(0.0152)*		(0.0180)		(0.0152)*		(0.0180)	
lgdpcapita	0.8019	0.7097			0.7628	0.7283			0.4973	0.6291		
	(0.2198)** *	(0.2517)**			(0.2393)* *	(0.2405)* *			(0.2533)*	(0.2760)*		
unem			-0.05042	-0.05401			-0.04025	-0.04118			-0 01414	-0.00077
unem			-0.05042 (0.0149)***	-0.05491 (0.0156)***			-0.04025 (0.0112)***	-0.04118 (0.0116)***			-0.01414 (0.0125)	(0.0122)
inflation	0.002308	0.01614	-0.005201	-0.00464	-0.00356	0.000629	-0.00825	-0.01259	0.001691	-0.00697	-0.00158	-0.00498
	(0.0118)	(0.0139)	(0.0131)	(0.0157)	(0.0105)	(0.0097)	(0.0109)	(0.0102)	(0.0088)	(0.0071)	(0.0079)	(0.0075)
gdpgrowth	0.008592	0.007586	0.008576	0.006831	0.006301	0.00597	0.006953	0.00515	0.002415	0.001908	0.006674	0.006046
	(0.0081)	(0.0082)	(0.0089)	(0.0089)	(0.0070)	(0.0073)	(0.0077)	(0.008)	(0.0084)	(0.0087)	(0.0085)	(0.0087)
Observations	234067	234067	228696	228696	234067	234067	228696	228696	234067	234067	228696	228696
Pseudo R- squared	0.1445	0.1444	0.1434	0.1434	0.1445	0.1444	0.1434	0.1434	0.1445	0.1444	0.1434	0.1434
11	-231000	-231000	-225000	-225000	-231000	-231000	-225000	-225000	-231000	-231000	-225000	-225000

Standard errors in parentheses. Note: control variables: country dummies, time dummies, openness, internet_users, le, youth_unem, urban_pop, inflation, enroll_tertiary_gross, old_pop, young_pop. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01.

1.9 Conclusions

This chapter analysed the determinants of life satisfaction, as a proxy of individuals wellbeing, including both individual characteristics and macroeconomic variables. The context of this analysis is the last economic crisis and testing whether sovereign ratings had an effect on determining people's wellbeing beyond the impact of personal characteristics and the commonly used macroeconomic indicators. The estimation method implemented is the Partial Proportional Odds (PPO) model, which allows us to identify if some of the control variables have a different effect on the categories of the dichotomous dependent variable. We obtain that some of the control variables, including sovereign ratings, have different estimates across the life satisfaction categories.

In line with existing literature, we find that unemployment and GDP per capita, along with personal characteristics, are among the most important determinants of individual wellbeing. However, in this chapter we include a novel determinant – sovereign ratings. Sovereign ratings are an indicator that incorporates more factors at the national level, and represents a tag attached to a country, that has become of more interest to individuals since the onset of the recession. Sovereign ratings are recognised as a forward-looking variable on how the country is going to perform macro-economically; with the added value that these ratings are perceived as an objective assessment by independent rating agencies.

The evidence presented in this chapter shows that sovereign ratings changes during the last recession were *directly* associated with changes in individual reported wellbeing beyond the changes in macroeconomic conditions that the ratings reflect (and for which we control) and beyond individual personal circumstances. Thus, after 2007, individuals reported lower scores of life satisfaction in those countries where Fitch ratings had been downgraded. This finding is novel and warrants a further exploration of the mechanisms at work. It nevertheless suggests that Fitch ratings' changes may have affected individual wellbeing through the psychological consequences of perceiving a worsened scenario for one owns country in terms of the economic and social environment. Our results are robust to several tests.

There are a few important findings worth reflecting on as a result of our analysis. Firstly, more factors should be included when analysing individual wellbeing, beyond personal characteristics and the traditional macroeconomic indicators, such as GDP and unemployment. As already mentioned, a country's performance is not determined only by these factors, and credit ratings agencies take into account a myriad of factors that are more reflective of a nation's performance. Including sovereign ratings amongst determinants of wellbeing might provide a more general view of the impact macro indicators have on this indicator, even more so in the context of the last recession.

We also obtain that countries have distinctive preferences over life satisfaction ratings, i.e. different thresholds between self-assessed wellbeing categories, highlighting that across the 28 European countries analysed, people have different scales on what defines each category of life satisfaction. Furthermore, we obtain evidence that peers' performance positively affects

individuals' wellbeing; better performing neighbouring countries (in terms of sovereign ratings) is associated with increased wellbeing reported by individuals.

Lastly, we observe that after 2010, there is a recovery in reported life satisfaction, although objective economic indicators remained unchanged. We infer here that people adapted to the harsh economic conditions they were facing.

Our analysis has several limitations. It would be beneficial to analyse the impact of the macro indicators and sovereign ratings using lagged variables; however, this was not possible with the employed empirical methodology, unless done manually. Also, we acknowledge the limitations of employing a pooled cross-sectional data compared to a panel series. More controls reflective of the economic performance (such as interest rate) could be also included. The sovereign ratings could be endogenous and we could have attempted to correct for this issue and include IV estimation in our main analysis. However, we implemented one method to correct for possible endogeneity (including sovereign residuals – please see section 1.8.3) and the results obtained are very close to our main results and indicate the same impact on wellbeing.

Our analysis can be extended and replicated on a panel series if data on a wellbeing measure is available. Further research could be done as more time has passed since the onset of the recession and this provides the opportunity to analyse the effects of government actions and economic consequences in the aftermath of the recession, on individual wellbeing. Such an analysis would be interesting as to observe whether individuals retain their recovery in wellbeing reported (which we interpreted as adaptation) even after austere measures taken in some countries and macroeconomic consequences. According to the results obtained in Parker et al. 2016, although youngster increased their wellbeing levels after a drop in 2009 following the economic crisis, a further decrease was registered in the next three years, most likely due to rising unemployment rates.

1.10 References

- 1. Blanchflower, D. G., Oswald, A. J. (2004a) 'Money, sex and happiness: an empirical study', *Scandinavian Journal of Economics*, Vol. 106, No. 3, pp. 393–415.
- 2. Blanchflower, D. G., Oswald, A. J. (2004b) 'Wellbeing over time in Britain and the USA', *Journal of Public Economics*, Vol. 88, pp. 1359–1386.
- 3. Boes, S., Winkelmann, R. (2004) 'Income and happiness: new results from generalized threshold and sequential models', IZA Discussion Paper, No. 1175.
- 4. Borra, C., Gómez-García, F. (2014) 'Wellbeing at work and the Great Recession: The effect of others' unemployment', *En XXI Encuentro Economía Pública*, Girona.
- Bruening, M., MacLehose, R., Loth, K., Story, M., Neumark-Sztainer, D. (2012)
 'Feeding a family in a recession: Food insecurity among Minnesota parents', *American Journal of Public Health*, Vol. 102, No. 3, pp. 520–526.
- Clark, A. E., Oswald, A. J. (1994) 'Unhappiness and unemployment', *The Economic Journal*, Vol. 104, No. 424, pp. 648–659.
- Clogg, C. C., Shihadeh, E. S. (1994), 'Statistical models for ordinal variables', Sage Publications, Inc., Vol. 4.
- Cubi-Molla, P., Herrero, C. (2012), 'Quality of life lost due to non-fatal road traffic injuries', *Health Economics*, Vol. 21, pp. 528–550.Dardanoni, V., Li Donni, P. (2012) 'Reporting heterogeneity in health: an extended latent class approach', *Applied Economics Letters*, Vol. 19, pp. 1129–1133.
- 9. Deaton, A. (2012) 'The financial crisis and the wellbeing of Americans', *Oxford Economic Papers*, Vol. 64, pp. 1–26.
- Delaney, L. (2009) 'Wellbeing under conditions of abundance: Ireland from 1990– 2007', *Journal of Statistical and Social Inquiry Society of Ireland*, Vol. 38, pp. 205– 219.
- 11. Diener, E., Diener, M., Diener, C. (2009) 'Factors predicting the subjective wellbeing of nations', *Social Indicators Research Series*, Vol. 38, pp. 43–70.
- 12. DiTella, R., MacCulloch, R., Oswald, A. (2003) 'The macroeconomics of happiness', *The Review of Economics and Statistics*, Vol. 85, No. 4, pp. 809–827.
- Dreibelbis, S., Breazeale, J. (2012) 'Rating The analysis in the current recession: A review of Moody's and Standard and Poor's', *Academy of Banking Studies Journal*, Vol. 11, No. 1, pp. 55–71.
- Easterlin, R.A. (1974) 'Does economic growth improve the human lot? Some empirical evidence.' In Nations and Households in Economic Growth: Essays in Honor of Moses Abramowitz, ed. David, P. A. (Academic Reder, MS), pp. 89–125.
- 15. Easterlin, R. (2006) 'Life cycle happiness and its sources: Intersections of psychology, economics and demography', *Journal of Economic Psychology*, Vol. 27, pp. 463–482.
- 16. Easterlin, R. A., McVey, L. A., Switek, M., Sawangfa, O., Zweig, J. S. (2010) 'The happiness–income paradox revisited', *PNAS*, Vol. 107, No. 52, pp. 22463–22468.
- Evans, M. D. R., Kelley, J., Kelley, S. M. C., Kelley, C. G. E. (2017) 'Rising Income Inequality During the Great Recession Had No Impact on Subjective Wellbeing in Europe, 2003–2012', *J Happiness Stud*, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-017-9917-3

- Fernandez-Dols, J. M., Ruiz-Belda, M. A. (1995) 'Are smiles a sign of happiness? Gold medal winners at the Olympic Games', *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, Vol. 69, pp. 1113–1119.
- Ferrer-i-Carbonell, A. (2002) 'Subjective questions to measure welfare and wellbeing', Tinbergen Institute Discussion Paper, No. 02–020/3.
- Ferrer-i-Carbonell, A., Frijters, P. (2004) 'How important is methodology for the estimates of the determinants of happiness?', *The Economic Journal*, Vol. 114, No. 497 July 2004, pp. 641–659.
- 21. Ferrer-i-Carbonell, A., Gowdy, J. M. (2007) 'Environmental degradation and happiness', *Ecological Economics*, Vol. 60, No. 3, pp. 509–516.
- 22. Gudmundsdottir, D. G. (2013) 'The impact of economic crisis on happiness', *Social Indicators Research*, Vol. 110, pp. 1083–1101.
- 23. Hernandez-Quevedo, C., Jones, A. M., Rice, N. (2005) 'Reporting bias and heterogeneity in self-assessed health. Evidence from the British Household Panel Survey', HEDG Working Paper 05/04.
- Hiswåls, A-S., Marttila, A., Mälstam, E., Macassa, G. (2017) 'Experiences of unemployment and well-being after job loss during economic recession: Results of a qualitative study in east central Sweden', *Journal of Public Health Research*, Vol. 6:995.
- 25. Kahneman, D., Diener, E., Schwarz, N. (eds.) (1999) 'Foundations of hedonic psychology: scientific perspectives on enjoyment and suffering', New York: Russell Sage Foundation.
- 26. Kahneman, D., Krueger, A. B. (2006) 'Developments in the measurement of subjective wellbeing', *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, Vol. 20, No. 1, pp. 3–24.
- 27. Kahneman, D., Deaton, A. (2010) 'High income improves evaluation of life but not emotional wellbeing', *PNAS*, vol. 107 no. 38, pp. 16489–16493.
- 28. Kaminksy, G., Schmukler, S. (2002) 'Emerging market instability: do sovereign ratings affect country risk and stock returns?', *World Bank Economic Review*, Vol. 16, No. 2, pp. 171–195.
- 29. Khedhiri, S., Stambouli, N., Ouerhani, S., Rouissi, K., Marrakchi, R., Gaaied, A. B., & Slama, M. B. (2010) 'The impact of smoking and polymorphic enzymes of xenobiotic metabolism on the stage of bladder tumors: a generalized ordered logistic regression analysis', *Journal of Cancer Research and Clinical Oncology*, Vol. 136, No. 7, pp. 1111–1116.
- 30. Kim, S., Wu, E. (2008) 'Sovereign credit ratings, capital flows and financial sector development in emerging markets', *Emerging Markets Review*, Vol. 9, pp. 17–39.
- Kudlyak, M., Schwartzman, F. (2012) 'Accounting for unemployment in the Great Recession: Nonparticipation matters', Federal Reserve Bank of Richmond Working Paper No. 12-04.
- 32. Latif, E. (2010) 'Crisis, unemployment and psychological wellbeing in Canada', *Journal of Policy Modeling*, Vol. 32, pp. 520–530.

- 33. Layard, R. (2003) 'Happiness: has social science a clue?' Lionel Robbins Memorial Lectures, London School of Economics.
- 34. Mohseni-Cheraghlou, A. (2016) 'The Aftermath of Financial Crises: A Look on Human and Social Wellbeing', *World Development*, Vol. 87, pp. 88–106.
- Oswald, A. J. (1997) 'Happiness and economic performance', *The Economic Journal*, Vol. 107, pp. 1815–1831.
- 36. Parker, P. D., Jerrim, J., Anders, J. (2016) 'What Effect Did the Global Financial Crisis Have Upon Youth Wellbeing? Evidence From Four Australian Cohorts', *Developmental Psychology*, Vol. 52, No. 4, pp. 640-651.
- Ratcliffe, A., Taylor, K. (2015) 'Who cares about stock market booms and busts?
 Evidence on data on mental health', *Oxford Economic Papers*, Vol. 67, No. 3, pp. 826–845.
- 38. Ruhm, C. (1996) 'Are recessions good for your health?' NBER Working Paper 5570.
- Sandvik, E., Diener, E., Seidlitz, L. (1993) 'Subjective wellbeing: the convergence and stability of self and non self-report measures', *Journal of Personality*, Vol. 61, pp. 317–342.
- 40. Shizgal, P. (1999) 'On the neutral computation of utility: implications from studies of brain simulation reward', in Kahneman et al. (1999), chapter 26.
- Simona-Moussa, J., Ravazzini, L. (2018) 'From One Recession to Another: Longitudinal Impacts on the Quality of Life of Vulnerable Groups', *Social Indicators Research*, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-018-1957-5
- 42. Stevenson, B., Wolfers, J. (2008) 'Economic growth and subjective wellbeing: reassessing the Easterlin paradox', NBER Working Paper No. 14282, August 2008, JEL No. D6, I3, J1.
- 43. Stiglitz, J. E., Sen, A., Fitoussi, J. -P. (2009) 'The measurement of economic performance and social progress revisited', Columbia University, IEP, OFCE Working Paper.
- 44. Stutzer, A. (2004) 'The role of income aspirations in individual happiness', *Journal of Economic Behaviour and Organisation*, Vol. 54, pp. 89–109.
- 45. Theodossiou, I. (1998) 'The effects of low pay and unemployment on psychological wellbeing: a logistic regression approach', *Journal of Health Economics*, Vol. 17, pp. 85–104.
- 46. Van Doorslaer, E., Jones, A. M. (2003) 'Inequalities in self-reported health: validation of a new approach to measurement', *Journal of Health Economics*, Vol. 22, pp. 61–87.
- 47. Walsh, B. (2012) 'Adjusting to the crisis: wellbeing and economic conditions in Ireland', *International Journal of Happiness and Development*, Vol. 1, No. 1, pp.28–48.
- 48. Welsch, H. (2007) 'Macroeconomics and life satisfaction: revisiting the <Misery Index>', *Journal of Applied Economics*, Vol. 10, No. 2, pp. 237–251.
- Williams, R. (2006) 'Generalized ordered logit/partial proportional odds models for ordinal dependent variables', *The Stata Journal*, Vol. 6, Number 1, pp. 58–82.

- 50. Winkelmann, L., Winkelmann, R. (1998) 'Why are the unemployed so unhappy? Evidence from panel data', Economica, Vol. 65, pp. 1–15.
- 51. 'Credit ratings: how Fitch, Moody's and S&P rate each country', The Guardian, October 12, 2012. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.guardian.co.uk/news/datablog/2010/apr/30/credit-ratings-country-fitch-moodys-standard</u>
- 52. 'Moody's downgrades French credit rating', BBC News, November 19, 2012. Retrieved from: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-20404381
- 53. Mahoney, Christopher T., 'Moody's will downgrade the UK and the US', December 8,
 2012. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.project-syndicate.org/blog/moody-s-will-downgrade-the-uk-and-the-us-by-christopher-t--mahoney#tofDVIK1vb26G5sW.99</u>

1.11 Appendices

1.11.1 Fitch sovereign ratings

There are ten possible ratings that can be allocated to long-term financial obligations. Modifiers (+,-) can be appended to some of the ratings (all from AA to B, inclusive), totalling to twenty ratings possible. Ratings are awarded based on the vulnerability of the issues to default. Modifiers denote a relative status within category (positive or negative compared to main category).

AAAHighest rating assigned to countries with the lowest risk of defaultAAVery high credit qualityAHigh credit qualityBBBGood credit qualityBBSpeculative (vulnerable to default)BHighly speculativeCCCSubstantial credit riskCCVery high level of credit risk	Ratings	Risk of default
AAVery high credit qualityAHigh credit qualityBBBGood credit qualityBBSpeculative (vulnerable to default)BHighly speculativeCCCSubstantial credit riskCCVery high level of credit risk	AAA	Highest rating assigned to countries with the lowest risk of default
AHigh credit qualityBBBGood credit qualityBBSpeculative (vulnerable to default)BHighly speculativeCCCSubstantial credit riskCCVery high level of credit risk	AA	Very high credit quality
BBBGood credit qualityBBSpeculative (vulnerable to default)BHighly speculativeCCCSubstantial credit riskCCVery high level of credit risk	Α	High credit quality
BBSpeculative (vulnerable to default)BHighly speculativeCCCSubstantial credit riskCCVery high level of credit risk	BBB	Good credit quality
B Highly speculative CCC Substantial credit risk CC Very high level of credit risk	BB	Speculative (vulnerable to default)
CCC Substantial credit risk CC Very high level of credit risk	В	Highly speculative
CC Very high level of credit risk	ссс	Substantial credit risk
	СС	Very high level of credit risk
C Near default	С	Near default
RD/D Restricted default/default	RD/D	Restricted default/default

Table 13	. National	long-term	ratings
----------	------------	-----------	---------

Source: Fitch Ratings Definitions, 2018 (available at: https://www.fitchratings.com/site/definitions)

1.11.2 Complete Brant test results Model A: GDP – LLT

Variable	y>1	y>2	y>3	chi2	p>chi2	df
All				7443.52	0	142
l_lt_fitch	0.01614397	0.02953757	0.05479336	11.89	0.003	2
Age	-0.07773055	-0.07828665	-0.06783989	14.79	0.001	2
Age ²	0.00071544	0.00074817	0.00065588	11.93	0.003	2
Education	0.31542415	0.28893245	0.19257287	83.29	0	2
Female	-0.12786161	-0.07974015	-0.07931295	6.54	0.038	2
Student	0.2391132	0.16886757	0.04657601	8.1	0.017	2
Unemployed	-0.7270092	-0.80018464	-0.59802637	31.32	0	2
Retired	-0.09229399	-0.0798757	-0.01534684	4.76	0.093	2
Farmer	0.05196076	-0.03032673	-0.08297903	2.86	0.239	2
Fisherman	-0.08668347	0.1047908	-0.29405694	1.54	0.462	2
Professional (lawyer, etc.)	0.53303391	0.44960024	0.40815843	1.13	0.568	2
Owner of a shop, craftmen etc	0.31693374	0.2718583	0.04876865	24.94	0	2
Business proprietors	0.59513541	0.63421839	0.37203776	17.94	0	2
Employed professional	0.64251731	0.39030129	0.04355689	191.46	0	2
General management	1.1344072	1.0949119	0.64631312	24.45	0	2
Middle management	0.93182722	0.74059411	0.22258131	170.6	0	2
Supervisor	0.60068803	0.39385505	0.00656687	27.1	0	2
Skilled manual worker	0.25608831	0.05847285	-0.15756258	67.89	0	2
Unskilled manual worker	-0.1393698	-0.2715036	-0.32332963	9.73	0.008	2
child15	-0.04500636	-0.01418256	0.01315621	15.43	0	2
Unmarried	-0.4046671	-0.34006254	-0.37163971	6.82	0.033	2
Divorced / Separated	-0.81967753	-0.76171953	-0.6886012	12.11	0.002	2
Widowed	-0.52675056	-0.54569497	-0.62405251	8.98	0.011	2
Other	-0.42314308	-0.25883853	-0.26505106	2.14	0.343	2
Refusal	-0.60388112	-0.40924179	-0.35148384	2.56	0.279	2
LGDPcapita	0.46960917	0.55437942	0.35993737	3.62	0.163	2
GDPgrowth	0.02260715	0.00158455	-0.01136706	40.64	0	2
Openness	-0.47339243	-0.18923296	0.53347032	44.83	0	2
Internet_users	0.00190821	-0.00352962	-0.00370087	2.18	0.337	2
LE	-0.04521888	-0.04357403	0.02246883	4.94	0.085	2
Youth_unem	-0.01617501	-0.01314851	-0.00301447	20.69	0	2
Urban_pop	-0.05178579	-0.03324152	0.02344352	24.57	0	2
Inflation	-0.00390545	-0.0058963	0.00376777	3.98	0.137	2
Enroll_tertiary_gross	-0.00601337	-0.00750246	-0.00606216	1.14	0.564	2
Old_pop	0.19148804	-0.01498798	0.02259371	17.59	0	2
Young_pop	0.0707074	0.02643123	0.09326093	11.13	0.004	2
2005	-0.0084228	-0.01380082	-0.14217158	15.77	0	2
2006	0.06934823	-0.00454619	-0.15792268	15.2	0.001	2
2007	0.03986234	0.0616379	-0.14805167	12.61	0.002	2
2008	-0.11745833	-0.11429389	-0.26539909	4.24	0.12	2
2009	0.07719987	-0.00268534	-0.25640819	10.83	0.004	2

Table 14. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions and Brant test ofparallel regression assumption

Variable	y>1	y>2	y>3	chi2	p>chi2	df
2010	-0.10412805	0.12926745	-0.05494128	5.98	0.05	2
2011	-0.05042201	0.18824142	-0.08523461	7.43	0.024	2
2012	0.05930544	0.23837125	-0.13598951	9.73	0.008	2
Belgium	1.3133762	1.6647486	-0.48739932	31.98	0	2
Bulgaria	-1.9484527	-1.165142	-1.0379193	5.35	0.069	2
Croatia	-1.4899341	-0.37637419	0.92630861	66.6	0	2
Cyprus	-0.56317623	-0.82288242	0.39820572	26.57	0	2
Czech	0.59966482	0.34294872	-0.32705152	14.95	0.001	2
Denmark	1.3314409	2.172349	1.4810849	12.53	0.002	2
Estonia	-0.33516579	-0.03521382	-0.53944408	5.89	0.053	2
Finland	1.6060254	1.8136976	0.50544649	39.73	0	2
France	-0.44892259	0.38218064	-0.59732769	23.94	0	2
Germany	-0.90045406	0.34453	0.12264361	28.62	0	2
Greece	-2.0538501	-0.71798098	0.24505759	74.67	0	2
Hungary	-1.28284	-0.82989925	-0.59412083	3.58	0.167	2
Ireland	0.45144019	0.32131214	0.32725932	0.13	0.938	2
Italy	-1.6538984	-0.4553696	-0.49300945	27.29	0	2
Latvia	-1.2052591	-0.48146037	-0.07923358	9.46	0.009	2
Lithuania	-1.0837062	-0.74849143	0.10005613	11.39	0.003	2
Malta	1.8512202	1.1358091	-0.34680229	18.77	0	2
Netherlands	1.2796166	1.5072543	0.53265038	22.91	0	2
Poland	-0.31618053	-0.10216874	0.64891081	7.37	0.025	2
Portugal	-2.3232234	-1.4417267	-1.203536	27.59	0	2
Romania	-2.2284365	-1.6330373	-0.04105222	27.88	0	2
Slovakia	-0.52233619	-0.84958292	-0.11214838	5.56	0.062	- 2
Slovenia	-0.00800543	0 26944738	0.06806457	10.35	0.006	-
Spain	0.20027586	0.82012080	0.27040124	16.55	0.000	-
Sweden	1 4851106	2 2004671	0.80420077	26.7	0	2
Turkey	-0 77000211	-0.56515704	0.6754096	50./ 6.07	0.042	- 0
UK	0.2447160	1.0255765	0.0/04-30	15.45	0.043	2
Constant	2 = 644222	2.6624681	-10 218670	10.40	0	2

Constant3.56443222.6624681-10.218679A significant test statistic provides evidence that the parallel regression assumption has been violated

Model B: GDP – FLT

Variable	y>1	y>2	y>3	chi2	p>chi2	df
All				7432.16	0	142
f_lt_fitch	0.01796609	0.0309551	0.04710599	5.87	0.053	2
Age	-0.07773649	-0.07829676	-0.0678387	14.82	0.001	2
Age ²	0.0007155	0.00074828	0.00065592	11.95	0.003	2
Education	0.31548405	0.28904091	0.19272069	83.21	0	2
Female	-0.12781904	-0.0796495	-0.07926717	6.55	0.038	2
Student	0.23916001	0.16882666	0.04637649	8.12	0.017	2
Unemployed	-0.72678831	-0.79999174	-0.59823904	31.21	0	2
Retired	-0.09228737	-0.08004206	-0.01580964	4.71	0.095	2
Farmer	0.05220501	-0.03004817	-0.08174028	2.83	0.243	:
Fisherman	-0.08746827	0.10360549	-0.29855808	1.56	0.457	:
Professional (lawyer, etc.)	0.53286558	0.44918753	0.40732662	1.15	0.564	2
Owner of a shop, craftmen etc	0.31699506	0.27184564	0.04854622	24.99	0	2
Business proprietors	0.59518489	0.6342033	0.3718583	17.96	0	1
Employed professional	0.64261303	0.39037833	0.04354037	191.55	0	2
General management	1.1345949	1.0951774	0.64674717	24.44	0	
Middle management	0.93180309	0.74050038	0.22235726	170.69	0	
Supervisor	0.60070402	0.39385382	0.00698046	27.05	0	
Skilled manual worker	0.25618417	0.05848893	-0.157444	67.88	0	
Unskilled manual worker	-0.13035377	-0.27156957	-0.32352200	9.74	0.008	
Child15	-0.04504776	-0.01/2/838	0.01304589	15 20	0	
Unmarried	-0 40460574	-0.34010287	-0 27154675	6.8	0.033	
Divorced / Separated	-0.81076004	-0.76185074	-0.68875883	12.1	0.002	
Widowed	-0 52677046	-0 54575153	-0 62411210	8 00	0.001	
Other	-0.42287001	-0.25880765	-0.26507618	2 12	0.244	
Refusal	-0.60200755	-0.400408	-0.25222254	2.13	0.28	
IGDPcanita	0.00390733	0.57148002	0.28500822	2-04	0.174	
CDParowth	0.4/04259	0.3/140993	-0.01226251	3.5	0.1/4	-
ODI growin Openness	-0.4622109/40	-0.17760856	-0.01220351	39.04	0	
Internet users	-0.40331015	-0.1//09050	0.505/0001	40.09	0 070	
Internet_users	0.0021100/	-0.0034100/	-0.00402132	2.59	0.2/3	
LE Vouth unem	-0.04090523	-0.040/2002	0.02011033	0.20	0.043	
Ioun_unem	-0.015/0500	-0.012/3119	-0.0040921/	15.02	0.001	
Urban_pop	-0.048354/2	-0.02/06415	0.03655/35	32.38	0	:
Inflation	-0.00347498	-0.00535616	0.00400505	3.71	0.157	:
enrou_tertury_gross	-0.00018311	-0.00/8412/	-0.00668/3	1.02	0.602	-
Ola_pop	0.19143684	-0.0120607	0.02505679	17.1	0	:
Young_pop	0.07575404	0.03634047	0.11072258	12.57	0.002	:
2005	-0.00930369	-0.01474099	-0.13854198	14.7	0.001	:
2006	0.06790022	-0.00558344	-0.15346486	14.27	0.001	:
2007	0.03529847	0.05392769	-0.15322255	12.41	0.002	:
2008	-0.12488117	-0.12800388	-0.27503487	4.08	0.13	2
2009	0.06509866	-0.02077475	-0.26612202	10.28	0.006	2
2010	-0.11494723	0.11445694	-0.05687827	5.47	0.065	2

Table 15. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions and Brant test ofparallel regression assumption

Variable	y>1	y>2	y>3	chi2	p>chi2	df
2012	0.04553191	0.21917398	-0.14552169	9.3	0.01	2
Belgium	1.1945286	1.4538406	-0.89055636	39.22	0	2
Bulgaria	-1.922723	-1.1285673	-1.0000364	5.52	0.063	2
Croatia	-1.4207553	-0.26020416	1.1141381	74.43	0	2
Cyprus	-0.56094237	-0.81574221	0.33811934	23.81	0	2
Czech	0.60431663	0.35603936	-0.32240493	15.18	0.001	2
Denmark	1.2454623	2.0215445	1.2072215	14.34	0.001	2
Estonia	-0.33061998	-0.02242995	-0.45887659	4.74	0.094	2
Finland	1.5427425	1.7059507	0.30657603	46.18	0	2
France	-0.51921688	0.25506145	-0.87881848	29.69	0	2
Germany	-0.90647995	0.32159423	0.06911979	28.33	0	2
Greece	-2.0054805	-0.64801688	0.30556355	72.17	0	2
Hungary	-1.2647195	-0.79754424	-0.51554934	4.26	0.119	2
Ireland	0.43750269	0.30929795	0.31988725	0.12	0.030	2
Italy	-1.637717	-0.44120178	-0.53226406	26.88	0.909	- 2
Latvia	-1 1788647	-0.42050245	0.0168584	10.78	0.005	-
Lithuania	-1.0615000	-0.70752025	0.2025702	10.70	0.005	2
Malta	1.0015999	-0./0/52035	0.2025/02	13.21	0.001	2
Netherlands	1./0/2533	0.99048945	-0.0899054/	24.01	0	2
Poland	1.2114559	1.3930537	0.320044/4	2/.0/	0	2
Portugal	-0.26608318	-0.00490259	0.83946293	9.69	0.008	2
Romania	-2.2850306	-1.381304	-1.1153831	29.9	0	2
Slovakia	-2.1475488	-1.4955974	0.1723869	31.25	0	2
Slovenia	-0.4816811	-0.75537258	0.13615793	8.19	0.017	2
Spain	-0.02145555	0.41054958	1.2511859	15.35	0	2
Sweden	0.26324921	0.78710547	0.15750546	19.42	0	2
Turken	1.4128335	2.0755874	0.66458097	42.34	0	2
IIK	-0.81777577	-0.63576124	0.4224768	4.6	0.1	2
	0.19056885	0.93024132	0.48111904	16.55	0	2
Constant	3 2666011	2 0787586	-11 874042			

A significant test statistic provides evidence that the parallel regression assumption has been violated

Model C: Unem – LLT

Variable	y>1	y>2	y>3	chi2	p>chi2	df
All				6928.36	0	140
l_lt_fitch	0.02832074	0.03722807	0.04632417	2.44	0.296	2
Age	-0.07793635	-0.0774031	-0.06797155	12.04	0.002	2
Age ²	0.00071936	0.00073834	0.00065671	8.95	0.011	2
Education	0.32217797	0.29359461	0.19571946	83.65	0	2
Female	-0.13003922	-0.08030713	-0.0824411	6.58	0.037	2
Student	0.21650652	0.15624517	0.05152946	5.7	0.058	2
Unemployed	-0.7348072	-0.81232079	-0.58782515	37.25	0	2
Retired	-0.09847651	-0.08214602	-0.00274963	6.99	0.03	2
Farmer	0.03925986	-0.04172943	-0.06317288	1.9	0.388	2
Fisherman	-0.12136047	0.12808803	-0.2626172	1.69	0.43	2
Professional (lawyer, etc.)	0.57820924	0.47408946	0.43255109	1.41	0.494	2
Owner of a shop, craftmen etc	0.31053546	0.26948014	0.0564822	21.71	0	2
Business proprietors	0.57879669	0.61139919	0.3740763	14.33	0.001	2
Employed professional	0.63567754	0.39465149	0.05995431	170.62	0	2
General management	1.103639	1.0836179	0.66234483	20.59	0	2
Middle management	0.92111659	0.73795516	0.2374135	153.64	0	2
Supervisor	0.60146106	0.40187513	0.0231453	25.11	0	2
Skilled manual worker	0.25648915	0.05877506	-0.1379078	58.5	0	2
Unskilled manual worker	-0.13750939	-0.2690686	-0.30647305	8.44	0.015	2
child15	-0.04170282	-0.01344781	0.01445987	14.19	0.001	2
Unmarried	-0.41405892	-0.35054391	-0.37378317	5.72	0.057	2
Divorced / Separated	-0.83009717	-0.77212498	-0.68312017	15.32	0	2
Widowed	-0.53015605	-0.55032257	-0.62088665	7.31	0.026	2
Other	-0.40342326	-0.24252798	-0.26879436	2.02	0.364	2
Refusal	-0.57912844	-0.41399825	-0.36338162	1.78	0.412	2
Unemployment	-0.0394781	-0.03526649	-0.01129858	26.39	0	2
GDPgrowth	0.02451262	0.00242215	-0.00837488	37.3	0	2
Openness	-0.63849893	-0.29434601	0.42832619	43.82	0	2
Internet_users	0.00422177	-0.00121347	-0.00441407	4.27	0.118	2
LE	0.00525237	0.01831517	0.04131241	0.7	0.705	2
Urban_pop	-0.06291464	-0.04111897	0.00864774	20.53	0	2
Inflation	-0.00974259	-0.00970546	-0.00039276	3.67	0.16	2
Enroll_tertiary_gross	-0.00538862	-0.00681727	-0.00530826	1.12	0.57	2
Old_pop	0.22286232	-0.0005954	0.00640082	18.42	0	2
Young_pop	0.06304411	0.00356876	0.02603196	5.11	0.078	2
2005	0.03833052	0.01552455	-0.08895556	9.72	0.008	2
2006	0.13641747	0.04047027	-0.087143	11.41	0.003	2
2007	0.19033087	0.19311702	-0.02660958	15.21	0	2
2008	0.07399383	0.05065723	-0.10775854	5.4	0.067	2
2009	0.14164102	0.03979238	-0.14850628	6.52	0.038	2
2010	-0.04430609	0.16050542	0.03952577	3.37	0.186	2
2011	0.03214526	0.23592849	0.0376691	4.23	0.121	2
2012	0.09259599	0.23523041	-0.02292594	4.61	0.1	2

Table 16. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions and Brant test ofparallel regression assumption

Variable	y>1	y>2	y>3	chi2	p>chi2	df
Belgium	1.6977931	1.9667399	0.10227815	24.53	0	2
Bulgaria	-2.3441661	-1.7226476	-1.7279509	3.2	0.202	2
Croatia	-1.9554874	-0.83562238	0.34805664	70.96	0	2
Cyprus	-0.5202026	-0.84446915	0.23690795	20.19	0	2
Czech	0.5311954	0.14384447	-0.61592109	21.35	0	2
Denmark	1.7295599	2.5797629	2.0555145	10.55	0.005	2
Estonia	-0.39067709	-0.16141215	-0.77781384	8.14	0.017	2
Finland	1.7258216	1.9367869	0.82304969	28.91	0	2
France	-0.44652878	0.40416785	-0.25799665	14.62	0.001	2
Germany	-0.97347746	0.29547526	0.12331813	27.86	0	2
Greece	-2.4499681	-1.0907569	-0.21368981	70.33	0	2
Hungary	-1.3616649	-1.0015266	-0.94875779	1.42	0.491	2
Ireland	0.86384223	0.72345485	0.64447605	0.27	0.874	2
Italy	-2.0875794	-0.84677336	-0.74071170	28.06	0	2
Latvia	-1.279814	-0.60094954	-0.42454142	5.54	0.063	- 2
Lithuania	-1 0722487	-0.82861782	-0 25708746	5 12	0.077	-
Malta	1.0774202	1 0271261	-0.21042884	15 71	0.0//	-
Netherlands	1 = 8227=1	1 752185	0.05521002	15.08	0.001	-
Poland	-0.5280018	-0.27255041	0.95521095	2.86	0.001	2
Portugal	-0.5209010	-0.3/353941	-1 60 49570	2.00	0.239	2
Romania	-2.00/93/2	-2.2424202	-0.05221222	30.07	0	2
Slovakia	-0.52800414	-0.06214820	-0.55824171	22.20	0.224	2
Slovenia	-0.53099414	-0.90314039	-0.550341/1	6.87	0.324	2
Spain	-0.40205991	-0.13189319	0.3010349/	0.07	0.032	2
Sweden	1.456039/9	0.05300521	1.0515801	12.01	0.002	2
Turkey	1.4500301	2.1094243	1.2515891	21.08	0	2
UK	-0.533/9047	-0.39140998	0.78090335	5.48	0.064	2
Constant	0.2403528	1.0508939	-5 0180265	13.22	0.001	2

Constant5.05915834.5661501-5.0180365A significant test statistic provides evidence that the parallel regression assumption has been violated

Model D: Unem – FLT

Variable	y>1	y>2	y>3	chi2	p>chi2	df
All				6920.72	0	140
f_lt_fitch	0.02924667	0.03782699	0.04399071	1.53	0.466	2
Age	-0.07794336	-0.07741248	-0.06796916	12.07	0.002	2
Age ²	0.00071948	0.00073846	0.00065672	8.97	0.011	2
Education	0.3223238	0.29375614	0.19584777	83.7	0	2
Female	-0.12999154	-0.0801843	-0.0823418	6.6	0.037	2
Student	0.21650918	0.1561108	0.05147196	5.7	0.058	2
Unemployed	-0.73469986	-0.81231237	-0.58788193	37.24	0	2
Retired	-0.09866732	-0.08249717	-0.00310213	6.98	0.03	2
Farmer	0.03959734	-0.04156395	-0.06239599	1.89	0.388	2
Fisherman	-0.12244903	0.1267998	-0.2653315	1.69	0.428	2
Professional (lawyer, etc.)	0.5777514	0.47340844	0.43182673	1.41	0.493	2
Owner of a shop, craftmen etc	0.31049861	0.26935486	0.05617795	21.75	0	2
Business proprietors	0.57891354	0.61135502	0.37379075	14.36	0.001	2
Employed professional	0.63576739	0.3946865	0.06002448	170.61	0	2
General management	1.1039218	1.0838984	0.66257274	20.6	0	2
Middle management	0.92101298	0.73775022	0.23724082	153.63	0	2
Supervisor	0.60159492	0.40200578	0.02366207	25.07	0	2
Skilled manual worker	0.25658619	0.05876811	-0.13779598	58.48	0	2
Unskilled manual worker	-0.13756562	-0.26920937	-0.30654596	8.44	0.015	2
child15	-0.0417671	-0.01352343	0.01438336	14.18	0.001	2
Unmarried	-0.4140483	-0.35055611	-0.37370115	5.71	0.058	2
Divorced / Separated	-0.8302566	-0.77228123	-0.68316894	15.35	0	2
Widowed	-0.53020098	-0.55035418	-0.62084687	7.3	0.026	2
Other	-0.40299474	-0.24218052	-0.26922155	2.02	0.364	2
Refusal	-0.57933219	-0.41437997	-0.36415584	1.77	0.413	2
Unemployment	-0.03847082	-0.03443684	-0.01172839	22.72	0	2
GDPgrowth	0.02377107	0.00155405	-0.00919752	36.25	0	2
Openness	-0.63247261	-0.29274731	0.40879854	41.6	0	2
Internet users	0.00442608	-0.00107754	-0.00494441	5.16	0.076	2
 LE	0.0050572	0.01707701	0.04397575	0.88	0.644	2
Urban pop	-0.05767781	-0.03440978	0.01842643	23.97	0	2
Inflation	-0.00913618	-0.00904493	-0.00001728	3.43	0.18	2
Enroll tertiary gross	-0.00561805	-0.00721857	-0.00581779	1.12	0.571	2
Old pop	0.2236694	0.00460032	0.01023484	17.74	0	2
Young pop	0.06958827	0.01300473	0.03830445	4.81	0.09	2
2005	0.03741956	0.01580158	-0.08419071	8.88	0.012	2
2006	0.13578308	0.04185737	-0.08068686	10.59	0.005	2
2007	0.1866396	0.18935952	-0.02501543	14.49	0.001	- 2
2008	0.06688842	0.04202227	-0.10805805	4.05	0.084	- 0
2009	0.1273/251	0.0221/587	-0.1561/007	6.06	0.048	- 0
2010	-0.05011005	0.14510272	0.03745800	3.00	0.212	2 0
2011	0.01940999	0.21802680	0.09/15980	5.09 5.87	0.213	-
0010	0.07000150	0.01401964	0.00410309	5.0/	0.100	2

Table 17. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions and Brant test ofparallel regression assumption

Variable	y>1	y>2	y>3	chi2	p>chi2	df	_
Belgium	1.5255831	1.746659	-0.20227055	27.64	0	2	-
Bulgaria	-2.3228965	-1.709988	-1.7221577	3.1	0.212	2	
Croatia	-1.8590064	-0.72257183	0.48488238	72.51	0	2	
Cyprus	-0.51908085	-0.83159339	0.20815828	18.7	0	2	
Czech	0.53627855	0.15643157	-0.6146156	21.78	0	2	
Denmark	1.6093216	2.4288638	1.8546518	10.79	0.005	2	
Estonia	-0.38097231	-0.15037507	-0.73522771	7.43	0.024	2	
Finland	1.6343759	1.8241022	0.66966463	31.52	0	2	
France	-0.55382204	0.26331206	-0.47216022	16.08	0	2	
Germany	-0.99050332	0.25773857	0.07498969	27.14	0	2	
Greece	-2.3974642	-1.0354506	-0.17059344	66.53	0	2	
Hungary	-1.3334594	-0.96818826	-0.89872903	1.52	0.467	2	
Ireland	0.85825254	0.73801127	0.66072046	0.22	0.895	2	
Italy	-2.0778211	-0.85028837	-0.78554168	26.03	0	- 2	
Latvia	-1.2477593	-0.56975061	-0.36727033	5.79	0.055	2	
Lithuania	-1.0369634	-0.78416401	-0.18960729	5.63	0.06	- 2	
Malta	1 842286	0.87311612	-0.47565852	18.22	0	- 2	
Netherlands	1 4887018	1 6411024	0.80752070	16.57	0	-	
Poland	-0 45227286	-0 27025886	0.20850427	2.27	0 186	2	
Portugal	-2 6228057	-1 7218610	-1 5400770	21.02	0.100	-	
Romania	-2.6614074	-2 1126462	-0.80108015	22 12	0	2	
Slovakia	-0.46605627	-0.85276101	-0.28545801	2 60	0.261	-	
Slovenia	-0.2009502/	0.0151682	0.58641965	2.09	0.201	2	
Spain	-0.35005314	0.5020017	0.0000200	10.00	0.013	2	
Sweden	1.0515116	0.5933921/	1.0710154	13.2/	0.001	2	
Turkey	-0 50500401	-0.46246225	0.60560141	23.01	0 005	2	
UK	-0.59/23421	-0.40340325	0.02503141	4.7	0.095	2	
Constant	4 5884072	2 088410	-6.0065117	12.00	0.002	2	

Constant4.58840723.988419-6.0065117A significant test statistic provides evidence that the parallel regression assumption has been violated

		LS>1	vs. LS≤1			LS>2	vs. LS≤2			LS>3	vs. LS≤3	
Variable	A:GDP-	B:GDP-	C:Unem-	D:Unem-	A:GDP-	B:GDP-	C:Unem-	D:Unem-	A:GDP-	B:GDP-	C:Unem-	D:Unem-
	LLT	fLT	LLT	FLT	LLT	fLT	LLT	FLT	LLT	fLT	LLT	FLT
Bulgaria	-2.6322	-2.5744	-3.0112	-2.2886	-1.2549	-1.2175	-1.7409	-1.6919	-0.4224	-0.4167	-1.2079	-1.3454
	(0.5301)** *	(0.5250)* **	(0.4611)***	(0.3325)***	(0.4480)**	(0.4453)* *	(0.3428)***	(0.3386)***	(0.5791)	(0.6180)	(0.4643)**	(0.3731)***
Denmark	0.5568	0.3944	1.0766	0.8479	1.7301	1.5636	2.2350	2.0702	2.0652	1.8986	2.5467	2.3832
	(0.7295)	(0.6998)	(0.6330)	(0.6128)	(0.7229)*	(0.6977)*	(0.6244)***	(0.6202)***	(0.7899)**	(0.7788)*	(0.6813)***	(0.6869)***
France	-0.8611	-1.0265	-0.823	-1.1743	0.08634	-0.07128	0.1522	0.003555	-0.3387	-0.4901	-0.04334	-0.1463
	(0.6704)	(0.6565)	(0.6460)	(0.6265)	(0.6486)	(0.6286)	(0.6288)	(0.6335)	(0.7070)	(0.7033)	(0.6843)	(0.6997)
Germany	-0.7669	-0.8238	-0.8733	-0.4768	0.2368	0.196	0.1987	0.2115	0.3757	0.3417	0.2746	0.1628
	-0.4137	-0.4463	(0.4703)	(0.4220)	(0.3230)	(0.3188)	(0.3264	(0.3356)	(0.3024)	(0.2958)	(0.2932)	(0.2692)
Greece	-1.6243	-1.5412	-1.9915	-1.6936	-0.6344	-0.5646	-1.0280	-0.9553	-0.1541	-0.1070	-0.6387	-0.6142
	(0.4717)** *	(0.4805)* *	(0.4579)***	(0.4018)***	(0.4200)	(0.4321)	(0.3814)**	(0.3863)*	(0.4102)	(0.4241)	(0.3558)	(0.3885)
Hungary	-2.0577	-1.9750	-2.0155	-1.5404	-0.8832	-0.8306	-0.9680	-0.9302	0.03830	0.05686	-0.4099	-0.4892
	(0.4310)** *	(0.4450)* **	(0.4267)***	(0.4380)***	(0.3995)*	(0.3878)*	(0.4029)*	(0.4024)*	(0.4559)	(0.4745)	(0.4683)	(0.4171)
Italy	-1.3757	-1.3888	-1.8404	-1.6165	-0.5273	-0.5322	-0.9274	-0.8933	-0.6601	-0.6704	-0.9704	-0.9807
	(0.3997)** *	(0.4281)* *	(0.4332)***	(0.4083)***	(0.3405)	(0.3528)	(0.3551)**	(0.3659)*	(0.3138)*	(0.3259)*	(0.3201)**	(0.3395)**
Romania	-1.9893	-1.7905	-2.4523	-2.0303	-0.9666	-0.8046	-1.5820	-1.4785	-0.2690	-0.1486	-1.1494	-1.1092
	(0.8034)*	(0.8249)*	(0.6469)***	(0.6806)**	(0.8360)	(0.8147)	(0.6504)*	(0.6379)*	(0.8948)	(0.9021)	(0.6482)	(0.6407)
Spain	0.01836	-0.04371	0.003371	-0.08872	0.5776	0.5183	0.4732	0.4243	0.4364	0.3771	0.2267	0.1765
	(0.3608)	(0.3549)	(0.4159)	(0.4507)	(0.3561)	(0.3480)	(0.3990)	(0.3979)	(0.3344)	(0.3274)	(0.3602)	(0.3504)
UK	-0.1565	-0.2709	-0.08051	-0.3157	0.7532	0.6405	0.8329	0.7140	0.8109	0.7014	1.0064	0.9117
	(0.4827)	(0.4675)	(0.4597)	(0.4413)	(0.4647)	(0.4485)	(0.4442)	(0.4452)	(0.5088)	(0.5030)	(0.4857)*	(0.4957)
Observatio ns	234067	234067	228696	228696	234067	234067	228696	228696	234067	234067	228696	228696
Pseudo R-squared	0.1445	0.1445	0.1435	0.1435	0.1445	0.1445	0.1435	0.1435	0.1445	0.1445	0.1435	0.1435
11	-2.31e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.25e+05

1.11.3 Country effects – Gologit estimation

Standard errors in parentheses. Note: control variables: country dummies, time dummies, openness, internet_users, le, youth_unem, urban_pop, inflation, enroll_tertiary_gross, old_pop, young_pop, * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

		LS>1	vs. LS≤1			LS>2	vs. LS≤2		LS>3 vs. Ls≤3				
Variable	A:GDP-	B:GDP-	C:Unem-	D:Unem-	A:GDP-	B:GDP-	C:Unem-	D:Unem-	A:GDP-	B:GDP-	C:Unem-	D:Unem-	
	LLT	fLT	LLT	FLT	LLT	FLT	LLT	FLT	LLT	fLT	LLT	FLT	
age	-0.07635 (0.0053)* **	-0.07637 (0.0053)* **	-0.07583 (0.0051)***	-0.07588 (0.0051)***	-0.07489 (0.0054)* **	-0.07490 (0.0054)* **	-0.07446 (0.0051)***	-0.07446 (0.0051)***	-0.07402 (0.0055)* **	-0.07403 (0.0055)* **	-0.07365 (0.0053)***	-0.07363 (0.0053)***	
age2	0.000720 2	0.000720 4	0.0007162	0.0007162	0.000720 2	0.000720 4	0.0007162	0.0007162	0.000720 2	0.000720 4	0.0007162	0.0007162	
	(0.0001)* **	(0.0001)* **	(0.0001)***	(0.0001)***	(0.0001)* **	(0.0001)* **	(0.0001)***	(0.0001)***	(0.0001)* **	(0.0001)* **	(0.0001)***	(0.0001)***	
educ	0.3127	0.3129	0.3183	0.3173	0.2894	0.2895	0.2937	0.2937	0.1975	0.1976	0.2012	0.2016	
	(0.0322)* **	(0.0322)* **	(0.0341)***	(0.0341)***	(0.0219)** *	(0.0218)** *	(0.0230)***	(0.0230)***	(0.0161)** *	(0.0161)* **	(0.0163)***	(0.0163)***	
gender	-0.1183	-0.1184	-0.1225	-0.1227	-0.08257	-0.08255	-0.08426	-0.08427	-0.08105	-0.08102	-0.08467	-0.08467	
	(0.0236)* **	(0.0237)* **	(0.0240)***	(0.0240)***	(0.0213)** *	(0.0213)** *	(0.0218)***	(0.0219)***	(0.0223)* **	(0.0223)* **	(0.0221)***	(0.0221)***	
unemployed	-0.7530	-0.7517	-0.7569	-0.7573	-0.7995	-0.7989	-0.8126	-0.8127	-0.6009	-0.6013	-0.5958	-0.5950	
	(0.0834)* **	(0.0835)* **	(0.0796)***	(0.0800)***	(0.0721)** *	(0.0720)* **	(0.0719)***	(0.0718)***	(0.0577)** *	(0.0576)* **	(0.0590)***	(0.0591)***	
retired	-0.09368	-0.09308	-0.09473	-0.09352	-0.07356	-0.07348	-0.07834	-0.07838	-0.04382	-0.04416	-0.03062	-0.03074	
husiness	(0.0854)	(0.0854)	(0.0844)	(0.0850)	(0.0664)	(0.0664)	(0.06/3)	(0.06/2)	(0.0526)	(0.0526)	(0.0555)	(0.0555)	
owner	0.5985	0.5988	0.5901	0.5888	0.6036	0.6036	0.5816	0.5817	0.4096	0.4098	0.4067	0.4067	
	(0.1159)** *	(0.1162)** *	(0.1130)***	(0.1121)***	(0.0915)** *	(0.0916)** *	(0.0915)***	(0.0915)***	(0.0775)** *	(0.0776)* **	(0.0751)***	(0.0752)***	
employed	0.6534	0.6540	0.6446	0.6452	0.4098	0.4100	0.4114	0.4115	0.04733	0.04737	0.06241	0.06272	
	(0.0860)* **	(0.0862)* **	(0.0881)***	(0.0887)***	(0.0599)* **	(0.0599)* **	(0.0609)***	(0.0608)***	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0425)	(0.0426)	
child15	0.008697	0.008632	0.01094	0.01092	0.008697	0.008632	0.01094	0.01092	0.008697	0.008632	0.01094	0.01092	
	(0.0154)	(0.0154)	(0.0153)	(0.0153)	(0.0154)	(0.0154)	(0.0153)	(0.0153)	(0.0154)	(0.0154)	(0.0153)	(0.0153)	
unmarried	-0.3473	-0.3474	-0.3514	-0.3514	-0.3473	-0.3474	-0.3514	-0.3514	-0.3473	-0.3474	-0.3514	-0.3514	
	(0.0347)** *	(0.0347)* **	(0.0347)***	(0.0347)***	(0.0347)** *	(0.0347)** *	(0.0347)***	(0.0347)***	(0.0347)** *	(0.0347)* **	(0.0347)***	(0.0347)***	
divorced	-0.7467	-0.7468	-0.7519	-0.7519	-0.7467	-0.7468	-0.7519	-0.7519	-0.7467	-0.7468	-0.7519	-0.7519	
	(0.0449)* **	(0.0449)* **	(0.0439)***	(0.0439)***	(0.0449)* **	(0.0449)* **	(0.0439)***	(0.0439)***	(0.0449)* **	(0.0449)* **	(0.0439)***	(0.0439)***	
widow	-0.5691	-0.5691	-0.5724	-0.5722	-0.5691	-0.5691	-0.5724	-0.5722	-0.5691	-0.5691	-0.5724	-0.5722	
	(0.0381)** *	(0.0381)* **	(0.0378)***	(0.0378)***	(0.0381)** *	(0.0381)** *	(0.0378)***	(0.0378)***	(0.0381)** *	(0.0381)* **	(0.0378)***	(0.0378)***	
Observation s	234067	234067	228696	228696	234067	234067	228696	228696	234067	234067	228696	228696	

1.11.4 Personal characteristics coefficients – Gologit estimations

Chan Jan Jamana		Nata: control	miablas, sound a				1		Lion onnoll Lont			
11	-2.31e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.31e+05	-2.25e+05	-2.25e+05
R-squared	0.1445	0.1445	0.1435	0.1435	0.1445	0.1445	0.1435	0.1435	0.1445	0.1445	0.1435	0.1435
Pseudo	0.1.1.5	0.1.1.=	0.1.10=	0.1.40=	0 1 1 1 -	0.4.4.5	0.1.40=	0.1.40.5	0.4.4.5	o .	0 1 10 -	0.1.10=

Standard errors in parentheses. Note: control variables: country dummies, time dummies, openness, internet_users, le, youth_unem, urban_pop, inflation, enroll_tertiary_gross, old_pop young_pop. p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

$LS > 1$ vs. $LS \le 1$						LS> 2 V	s. LS≤ 2#			LS> 3v	s. LS≤ 3	
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT
f_lt_fitch		-0.01894		-0.008228		- 0.009832		-0.006559		-0.01840		-0.007752
		(0.0199)		(0.0226)		(0.0171)		(0.0150)		(0.0172)		(0.0161)
1 4 64-1			0.000428						0.00.400			
l_lt_fitch	-0.01559		4		-0.01668		-0.01012		-0.02498		-0.01229	
	(0.0236)		(0.0269)		(0.0180)		(0.0161)		(0.0204)		(0.0191)	
							-	-				
unem			-0.03680*	-0.03859*			0.03846** *	0.03810** *			-0.01069	-0.01008
			(0.0160)	(0.0164)			(0.0105)	(0.0106)			(0.0175)	(0.0176)
ladocanita	1 1660*	1 1520*			0.6406	0.6008			0 7242+	0 6010+		
igupcupitu	(0, -490)	(0 = 206)			(0.416.4)	(0.0090			(0.4140)	(0.4015)		
	(0.5469)	(0.5390)			(0.4104)	(0.4003)			(0.4143)	(0.4015)		
									-			
gdpgrowth	0.01934	0.02012	0.02185	0.02285	0.01259+	0.01222+	0.01397*	0.01375+	0.002037	-0.001949	0.001732	0.001577
	(0.0149)	(0.0151)	(0.0162)	(0.0165)	(0.0065)	(0.0068)	(0.0070)	(0.0073)	(0.0063)	(0.0067)	(0.0064)	(0.0067)
inflation	-	-	0.001204	0.001006	-	-	-0 002622	-0 002627	-	-0.001042	0.0001207	0 0002721
injution	(0.0005/2	(0.000009	(0.0074)	(0.001090	(0.000504)	(0.000340)	-0.0020 <u>3</u> 2	(0.00202)	(0.002300)	-0.00194 <u>2</u>	(0.000130)	(0.0003/31)
	(0.00/2)	(0.00/3)	(0.00/4)	(0.00/3)	(0.00/2)	(0.00/2)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0093)	(0.0093)	(0.0082)	(0.0083)
Belgium	-9.0769	-9.7638	-1.1655	-1.8514	5.1781	4.8935	8.0142	7.7410	9.1856	8.3192	7.7070	7.1714
	(11.1134)	(11.3581)	(9.9754)	(10.0460)	(8.6905)	(8.8100)	(8.6190)	(8.6798)	(6.3547)	(6.2165)	(6.5312)	(6.2724)
Bulgaria	-1 4548	-1 6088	-3 /000*	-3 6031*	0.04060	-0.06606	-1 5080+	-1 5/20+	0 7220	0 5481	-1 2606	-1 3208
	(1 7266)	(1 7587)	(1 = 212)	(1.4855)	(1 5150)	(1 5004)	(0.8211)	(0.8180)	(1.6560)	(1 5807)	(0.0068)	(0.0545)
	(1./300)	(1./30/)	(1.3312)	(1.4000)	(1.9199)	(1.3004)	(0.0211)	(0.0100)	(1.0209)	(1.909/)	(0.9900)	(0.9040)
Croatia	2.1656	2.3066	-1.7089	-1.6247	-1.9336	-1.8291	-3.7334	-3.6166	-1.8410	-1.5843	-2.3726	-2.1814
	(3.9184)	(3.9737)	(3.4447)	(3.4493)	(3.1009)	(3.1168)	(3.1648)	(3.1610)	(2.0855)	(2.0623)	(2.2288)	(2.1416)

1.11.5 Life satisfaction – Time trend by country – Gologit

		vs. LS≤ 1			LS> 2 V	/s. LS≤ 2#		LS> 3V5, LS< 3				
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT
Cyprus	- 4.6204***	- 4.7083***	-4.4312**	-4.5211**	-1.7353+	-1.7545+	-1.2434	-1.2636	0.4340	0.3186	-0.03096	-0.08807
	(1.2260)	(1.2344)	(1.3535)	(1.3776)	(1.0095)	(1.0161)	(1.1062)	(1.1093)	(0.7187)	(0.7266)	(0.7744)	(0.7681)
Czech Rep.	-2.3632	-2.5716	-1.9716	-2.0913	1.8514	1.7052	1.7799	1.6875	1.2381	0.9618	0.2992	0.1468
	(2.3252)	(2.3638)	(2.2021)	(2.1575)	(2.1405)	(2.1388)	(1.9311)	(1.9265)	(1.7204)	(1.6455)	(1.6937)	(1.6123)
Denmark	-7.0582	-7.4517	-1.5457	-1.9603	3.1515	3.0046	5.3825	5.2284	6.1976	5.6707	5.6356	5.3085
	(6.8392)	(6.9713)	(6.0866)	(6.1390)	(5.4467)	(5.5241)	(5.4645)	(5.5045)	(3.8845)	(3.8216)	(4.0253)	(3.8805)
Estonia	-0.1603	-0.2508	-0.7253	-0.8102	0.8727	0.8087	0.2221	0.2007	0.4595	0.3323	-0.3410	-0.3986
	(1.1383)	(1.1489)	(1.1853)	(1.1600)	(0.8412)	(0.8426)	(0.7299)	(0.7322)	(0.9619)	(0.9220)	(0.7716)	(0.7395)
Finland	-5.4592	-5.8142	-1.2660	-1.6122	2.5140	2.3564	4.0914	3.9478	4.7631	4.2829	4.0077	3.7181
	(5.8412)	(5.9629)	(5.2060)	(5.2519)	(4.6777)	(4.7445)	(4.6574)	(4.6940)	(3.3752)	(3.3066)	(3.5119)	(3.3767)
France	-6.4526	-6.7695	-3.0000	-3.3630	0.4771	0.3775	1.7978	1.6960	3.6623	3.2773	2.6045	2.3761
	(4.9965)	(5.1124)	(4.4383)	(4.4946)	(3.9156)	(3.9844)	(3.8994)	(3.9407)	(2.8645)	(2.8074)	(2.9254)	(2.8237)
Germany	2.1096	1.9278	3.8358	3.6012	1.2728	1.2491	1.6110	1.5796	2.8227+	2.6854	2.0867	2.0040
	(3.1387)	(3.2155)	(3.0411)	(3.0586)	(2.2008)	(2.2334)	(2.1752)	(2.1874)	(1.6992)	(1.6764)	(1.5789)	(1.5351)
Greece	0.4156	0.4861	-2.2716	-2.2081	-1.9058	-1.8725	-3.3003+	-3.2438	-0.7343	-0.6043	-1.3769	-1.2728
	(2.3621)	(2.3859)	(2.2116)	(2.2192)	(1.9294)	(1.9344)	(1.9834)	(1.9800)	(1.2543)	(1.2579)	(1.2650)	(1.2343)
Hungary	-1 1202	-1 1/00	-2 6220**	-2 6548**	-0.0248	-0.0457	-1 8188*	-1 8072*	-0.4800	-0 5066	-1 1607*	-1 1648*
	(1.0598)	(1.0748)	(0.9532)	(0.9646)	(0.6933)	(0.6954)	(0.7383)	(0.7368)	(0.5936)	(0.5895)	(0.4565)	(0.4573)
Ireland			0 =0 40	0.400 -	1 0 9 1 =	1 99 0 9	1 900-	1 = 200	0.4966	0.0150		1 = 190
1. otartu	-1.7275 (2.6644)	-1.5744 (2.7378)	-2.5343 (2.5211)	-2.4205 (2.5290)	-1.9817 (2.0867)	-1.8808 (2.0972)	-1.8027 (1.9136)	-1.7396 (1.9188)	-2.4866 (1.7647)	-2.3150 (1.7285)	-1.6461 (1.6138)	-1.5482 (1.5631)

		LS>1	vs LS< 1			LS>23	/s I.S< 9#		ISS ave IS< a				
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	
Italy	-0.8364	-0.9153	-1.3565	-1.4352	-0.1741	-0.2082	-0.7667	-0.7789	1.3616+	1.3028+	0.5584	0.5389	
	(1.2278)	(1.2736)	(1.2624)	(1.2898)	(0.8644)	(0.8751)	(0.6980)	(0.7107)	(0.7756)	(0.7642)	(0.5745)	(0.5687)	
Latvia	-0.7597	-0.8514	-2.0700*	-2.1453*	-0.3245	-0.3979	-1.3433*	-1.3548*	0.5315	0.4058	-0.5478	-0.5937	
	(1.1689)	(1.1861)	(1.0068)	(0.9738)	(0.9197)	(0.9223)	(0.6291)	(0.6326)	(1.0788)	(1.0395)	(0.7266)	(0.7022)	
Lithuania	-1.7253	-1.7766+	-3.1693***	-3.2505***	-1.4712*	-1.4924*	-2.3701***	-2.3537***	-0.03566	-0.1046	-1.2016+	-1.2151+	
	(1.0534)	(1.0772)	(0.7789)	(0.7712)	(0.6939)	(0.6997)	(0.6725)	(0.6630)	(0.7049)	(0.6887)	(0.6327)	(0.6267)	
Malta	-7.8241	-8.4688	-2.0702	-2.6362	4.4833	4.1664	6.4227	6.1578	7.3279	6.5016	5.4892	4.9985	
	(9.2543)	(9.4663)	(8.3091)	(8.3601)	(7.5992)	(7.6755)	(7.4595)	(7.4969)	(5.4087)	(5.2613)	(5.6491)	(5.4169)	
Netherlands	-4.8990	-5.1588	-1.1995	-1.4586	2.1615	2.0570	3.7695	3.6607	3.5727	3.2186	3.3267	3.1052	
	(4.5755)	(4.6594)	(4.0730)	(4.1100)	(3.7038)	(3.7482)	(3.7291)	(3.7508)	(2.5464)	(2.5085)	(2.6808)	(2.5880)	
Portugal	-0.01370	0.05065	-2.8168	-2.7315	-1.1942	-1.1990	-2.4033	-2.3616	-1.5007	-1.4500	-2.1979+	-2.1379+	
	(2.6800)	(2.7251)	(2.3607)	(2.3952)	(1.7320)	(1.7564)	(1.8670)	(1.8744)	(1.1497)	(1.1594)	(1.1604)	(1.1388)	
Poland	1.1456	1.3311	-2.2436	-2.0783	-2.5199	-2.4439	-4.0167	-3.9217	-3.1060	-2.8603	-3.4431+	-3.2734+	
	(3.6039)	(3.6684)	(3.2049)	(3.2226)	(2.8384)	(2.8653)	(2.8861)	(2.8938)	(1.9468)	(1.9298)	(2.0412)	(1.9686)	
Romania	2.6910	2.9138	-3.1801	-2.9771	-3.0390	-2.9427	-5.7662	-5.6257	-4.0230	-3.7013	-5.0143+	-4.7775+	
	(5.5306)	(5.6291)	(4.8150)	(4.8669)	(4.0847)	(4.1279)	(4.2393)	(4.2515)	(2.8178)	(2.8007)	(2.8608)	(2.7524)	
Slovakia	1 1608	1 2728	-2 2628	-2 0168	-2 0330	-1 0727	-3 2205	-2 1270	-4 6436*	-4 4002*	-4 3281+	-4 1716+	
	(4.3757)	(4.4744)	(3.9404)	(3.9972)	(3.1131)	(3.1640)	(3.1844)	(3.2118)	(2.2037)	(2.1795)	(2.2188)	(2.1455)	
Slovenia	4.0565	F 9479	-0.1095	0.2027	-0.8760	-0.7000	-2.0610	-2.0497	-0.4006	-0.0490	-0.1646	-9.0956	
	4.9505 (5.6686)	5.2472 (5.7796)	-0.1385 (5.0430)	(5.0931)	-0.8703 (4.3820)	-0./988 (4.4414)	-3.0019 (4.4641)	-2.9407 (4.4919)	-3.4020 (3.0997)	-3.0482 (3.0667)	-3.1040 (3.1769)	-2.9250 (3.0772)	

		LS> 1	vs. LS≤ 1			LS> 2 V	s. LS≤ 2#		LS> 2VS. LS< 2				
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	
Spain	-2.7120	-2.9654	-1.1769	-1.3439	2.2355	2.0620	2.5678	2.4476	3.7505	3.4003	2.6327	2.4313	
	(3.5722)	(3.6715)	(3.2177)	(3.2321)	(3.0087)	(3.0299)	(2.8298)	(2.8408)	(2.2894)	(2.2084)	(2.3046)	(2.1970)	
Sweden	-4.6035	-4.9916	-0.02326	-0.4270	3.3237	3.1637	4.9226	4.7747	6.0653	5.5610	5.1740	4.8721	
	(6.6224)	(6.7653)	(5.9545)	(6.0163)	(5.1821)	(5.2587)	(5.1804)	(5.2248)	(3.6880)	(3.6188)	(3.7822)	(3.6443)	
Turkey	-6.8762**	-6.8757**	-6.9895*	-7.2826*	-5.1360*	-4.9075*	-4.4304+	-4.2839+	-1.9004	-1.7952	-2.5738	-2.4778	
	(2.6102)	(2.6570)	(3.1163)	(3.0629)	(2.0921)	(2.0150)	(2.3001)	(2.2139)	(2.0358)	(1.9935)	(2.1689)	(2.1190)	
UK	-5.2503	-5.5172	-1.8866	-2.1818	0.9383	0.8464	2.2363	2.1427	3.7121	3.3715	3.0453	2.8393	
	(4.4658)	(4.5602)	(3.9705)	(4.0120)	(3.5558)	(3.6105)	(3.5547)	(3.5851)	(2.5650)	(2.5218)	(2.6270)	(2.5370)	
Time	0.02176	0.01587	0.08768	0.08389	0.1145	0.1107	0.1140	0.1112	0.1196+	0.1134+	0.1272*	0.1237*	
	(0.1414)	(0.1449)	(0.1476)	(0.1495)	(0.0951)	(0.0960)	(0.0997)	(0.1002)	(0.0642)	(0.0640)	(0.0633)	(0.0619)	
Belgium*time	0.05295	0.05955	0.03183	0.03808	-0.05381	-0.05120	-0.03738	-0.03570	-0.1515*	-0.1458*	-0.1170*	-0.1142*	
	(0.1066)	(0.1098)	(0.1093)	(0.1103)	(0.0682)	(0.0695)	(0.0628)	(0.0637)	(0.0592)	(0.0583)	(0.0515)	(0.0500)	
Bulgaria*time	-0.02710	-0.02600	0 1270+	0 1221+	-0 001126	0 002152	0 1028+	0 1044+	-0.01582	-0.01405	0.05700	0.05718	
-	(0.0777)	(0.0782)	(0.0679)	(0.0690)	(0.0659)	(0.0654)	(0.0602)	(0.0601)	(0.0611)	(0.0606)	(0.0420)	(0.0422)	
Croatia*time	0.02785	0.02250	0.05521	0.05002	0.01260	0.01499	0.02627	0.02711	-0.04052	-0.02681	-0.01264	-0.01165	
	(0.0654)	(0.0685)	(0.0671)	(0.0694)	(0.0440)	(0.0448)	(0.0414)	(0.0424)	-0.04053 (0.0290)	-0.03081 (0.0297)	-0.01204 (0.0256)	(0.0275)	
Community in a									-	-			
Cyprus*time	0.1183	0.1313	0.02821	0.04112	-0.04436	-0.03846	-0.08941	-0.08448	0.2983***	0.2804***	-0.2305**	-0.2207**	
	(0.1601)	(0.1656)	(0.1488)	(0.1534)	(0.1091)	(0.1123)	(0.1084)	(0.1106)	(0.0769)	(0.0742)	(0.0736)	(0.0688)	
Czech rep.*time	0.1063	0.1157	0.1091	0.1151	-0.07768	-0.07254	-0.06187	-0.05876	-0.08048	-0.07075	-0.02767	-0.02267	
	(0.0903)	(0.0944)	(0.0845)	(0.0844)	(0.0798)	(0.0805)	(0.0642)	(0.0647)	(0.0720)	(0.0693)	(0.0645)	(0.0617)	

		LS>1	vs. LS≤ 1			LS> 2 V	s. LS≤ 2#		LS> 3vs. LS≤ 3				
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	
Denmark*time	0.2162***	0.2166***	0.2188***	0.2161***	0.01813	0.02016	0.02765	0.02849	0.03397	0.03636+	0.02598	0.02691	
	(0.0266)	(0.0256)	(0.0363)	(0.0353)	(0.0233)	(0.0237)	(0.0279)	(0.0277)	(0.0212)	(0.0214)	(0.0183)	(0.0183)	
Estonia*time	0.07807	0.08930	0.08330	0.08842	-0.08353	-0.07387	-0.04377	-0.03860	-0.1135	-0.09761	-0.05101	-0.04285	
	(0.1180)	(0.1214)	(0.1220)	(0.1199)	(0.0988)	(0.0983)	(0.0857)	(0.0852)	(0.0963)	(0.0919)	(0.0814)	(0.0764)	
Finland*time	o .(***	o 4(0 o ***	* * *	* * *			0.01110	a a a a (-					
T thank time	0.1657***	0.1680***	0.1555***	0.1551***	0.008992	0.01145	0.01118	0.01265	-0.02696	-0.02313	-0.02949	-0.02754	
	(0.0351)	(0.0357)	(0.0401)	(0.0399)	(0.0288)	(0.0292)	(0.0306)	(0.0306)	(0.0235)	(0.0231)	(0.0242)	(0.0231)	
France*time	-0.07955	-0.08682	0.07356	0.06538	0.08561	0.08231	0.1605	0.1568	0.07907	0.06745	0.07959	0.07189	
	(0.1902)	(0.1925)	(0.1769)	(0.1786)	(0.1583)	(0.1590)	(0.1637)	(0.1639)	(0.1007)	(0.1004)	(0.1066)	(0.1046)	
Germany*time	-0.3386*	-0.3340*	-0.3686*	-0.3573*	0.05282	0.04769	0.05698	0.05418	-0.008105	-0.01162	0.01280	0.01053	
	(0.1512)	(0.1512)	(0.1611)	(0.1507)	(0.0851)	(0.0846)	(0.0884)	(0.0868)	(0.0407)	(0.0407)	(0.0477)	(0.0470)	
	(0.1515)	(0.1512)	(0.1011)	(0.139/)	(0.0051)	(0.0040)	(0.0004)	(0.0000)	(0.049/)	(0.049/)	(0.04//)	(0.04/9)	
Greece*time	-0 1206+	-0 1202*	-0 1028	-0 1124	-0 1622*	-0 1520*	-0.1208*	-0 12/1*	- 0 9199***	- 0.20/1***	-0 1822***	-0 1764***	
	(0.0712)	-0.1393	(0.0708)	(0.0770)	-0.1033 (0.0627)	(0.1529)	-0.1290 (0.0506)	(0.0567)	(0.2133 (0.0560)	(0.0522)	-0.1023	(0.0472)	
	(0.0/13)	(0.0/05)	(0.0/98)	(0.0770)	(0.003/)	(0.0000)	(0.0590)	(0.050/)	(0.0509)	(0.0532)	(0.0507)	(0.04/3)	
Hungary*time	0.005775	0.002046	0.1203	0.1148	0.1046	0.1052	0.1606	0.1593	-0.03576	-0.03824	-0.003276	-0.005976	
	(0.1180)	(0.1195)	(0.1187)	(0.1192)	(0.0967)	(0.0970)	(0.1027)	(0.1026)	(0.0640)	(0.0648)	(0.0665)	(0.0663)	
Ireland*time	0.02835	0.02844	0.1048	0.09474	-0.02617	-0.01724	0.03087	0.03515	-0.06956	-0.06383	-0.03365	-0.03028	
	(0.0750)	(0.0751)	(0.0901)	(0.0892)	(0.0724)	(0.0703)	(0.0727)	(0.0710)	(0.0612)	(0.0600)	(0.0556)	(0.0550)	
Tt - I * . •									-				
Italy*time	-0.04250	-0.03952	-0.04039	-0.04367	-0.1023*	-0.09613*	-0.08877*	-0.08524*	0.1782***	-0.1712***	-0.1689***	-0.1647***	
	(0.0520)	(0.0535)	(0.0659)	(0.0652)	(0.0419)	(0.0402)	(0.0416)	(0.0398)	(0.0405)	(0.0380)	(0.0388)	(0.0355)	
Latvia*time	0.09913	0.1088	0.1450	0.1481	-0.004132	0.006937	0.05087	0.05590	-0.1234	-0.1064	-0.06440	-0.05610	
	(0.1068)	(0.1106)	(0.1076)	(0.1072)	(0.0974)	(0.0965)	(0.0753)	(0.0751)	(0.0811)	(0.0748)	(0.0637)	(0.0578)	
Latvia*time	-0.04250 (0.0520) 0.09913 (0.1068)	-0.03952 (0.0535) 0.1088 (0.1106)	-0.04039 (0.0659) 0.1450 (0.1076)	-0.04367 (0.0652) 0.1481 (0.1072)	-0.1023* (0.0419) -0.004132 (0.0974)	-0.09613* (0.0402) 0.006937 (0.0965)	-0.08877* (0.0416) 0.05087 (0.0753)	-0.08524* (0.0398) 0.05590 (0.0751)	0.1782*** (0.0405) -0.1234 (0.0811)	-0.1712*** (0.0380) -0.1064 (0.0748)	-0.1689*** (0.0388) -0.06440 (0.0637)	-0.1647*** (0.0355) -0.05610 (0.0578)	

		LS>1	vs. LS< 1			LS> 2 v	s. LS< 9#		LS> 2VS LS< 2			
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	<u>C:Unem-</u> LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT
Lithuania*time	0.09172	0.09982	0.1208	0.1325	0.07446	0.07708	0.1217+	0.1220+	-0.1443*	-0.1351*	-0.03288	-0.02930
	(0.1223)	(0.1254)	(0.1169)	(0.1161)	(0.0877)	(0.0894)	(0.0687)	(0.0701)	(0.0691)	(0.0670)	(0.0545)	(0.0528)
Malta*time	-0.01937	-0.01294	0.009032	0.01574	0.02130	0.02353	0.06494+	0.06567+	-0.05058	-0.04379	0.006744	0.008747
	(0.0390)	(0.0416)	(0.0557)	(0.0576)	(0.0323)	(0.0351)	(0.0374)	(0.0397)	(0.0318)	(0.0318)	(0.0316)	(0.0320)
Netherlands*time	0.04073	0.03417	0.1273	0.1196	0.08979	0.08751	0.1239	0.1212	0.1085+	0.1004	0.09885	0.09349
	(0.1163)	(0.1184)	(0.1063)	(0.1070)	(0.0873)	(0.0884)	(0.0890)	(0.0894)	(0.0630)	(0.0617)	(0.0647)	(0.0623)
Portugal*time	0.09562	0.1056	0.04395	0.05578	- 0.007825	- 0.004248	-0.01564	-0.01339	-0.2124**	-0.2004*	-0.1521+	-0.1460+
	(0.1295)	(0.1334)	(0.1237)	(0.1239)	(0.0911)	(0.0938)	(0.0847)	(0.0863)	(0.0820)	(0.0791)	(0.0789)	(0.0753)
Poland*time	-0.1439	-0.1522	-0.02634	-0.03944	-0.06073	-0.05898	-0.003065	-0.003937	-0.03462	-0.04035	-0.03449	-0.03835
	(0.1386)	(0.1411)	(0.1248)	(0.1264)	(0.1121)	(0.1139)	(0.1154)	(0.1164)	(0.0772)	(0.0778)	(0.0813)	(0.0807)
Romania*time	-0.1771+	-0.1710+	-0.1048	-0.1002	-0.1203+	-0.1164	-0.05064	-0.04945	-0.1717**	-0.1654**	-0.08245*	-0.07982*
	(0.1009)	(0.1037)	(0.0933)	(0.0938)	(0.0726)	(0.0725)	(0.0500)	(0.0503)	(0.0658)	(0.0640)	(0.0392)	(0.0381)
Slovakia*timo												
Siobakia time	0.1883	0.2026	0.09070	0.1062	0.04622	0.04989	0.009268	0.01222	-0.06968	-0.05535	-0.01696	-0.009755
	(0.1619)	(0.1679)	(0.1484)	(0.1510)	(0.1158)	(0.1193)	(0.1099)	(0.1122)	(0.0854)	(0.0837)	(0.0837)	(0.0805)
Slovenia*time		a a=a(i		o o (= 00			0.1100		a 490a i			
	0.00099	(0.1000)	0.04444	0.04/08	-0.1343	-0.1250	-0.1180	-0.1124	-0.1389+	-0.1239+	-0.09937	-0.09113
	(0.0980)	(0.1023)	(0.09/5)	(0.0903)	(0.0840)	(0.0841)	(0.0/5/)	(0.0/49)	(0.0/80)	(0.0/3/)	(0.0/35)	(0.0081)
Spain*time	-0 1275	-0 1220	-0.00504	-0.00770	-0.1406*	-0 1426*	-0 1056+	-0 1020+	-0 1667**	-0 1602**	-0 1260*	-0 1226*
-	(0.0800)	(0.0813)	(0.09504	(0.0945)	(0.0682)	(0.0654)	(0.0632)	(0.0611)	(0.0627)	(0.0610)	(0.0559)	(0.0548)
	(0.0000)	(0.0013)	(0.0900)	(3,0,743)	(0.0002)	(0.000+)	(0.00)-)	(3.0011)	(0.002/)	(0.0010)	(3,0))))	
Sweden*time	0.05668	0.05972	0.05912	0.06026	0.01974	0.02236	0.03353	0.03461	-0.02232	-0.01801	-0.01412	-0.01255
	(0.0593)	(0.0605)	(0.0711)	(0.0715)	(0.0466)	(0.0477)	(0.0500)	(0.0506)	(0.0296)	(0.0296)	(0.0276)	(0.0273)
	LS> 1 vs. LS≤ 1					LS> 2 v	s. LS≤ 2#		LS> 3vs. LS≤ 3			
-------------	-----------------	---------------	----------------	----------------	---------------	---------------	----------------	----------------	----------------	----------------	----------------	----------------
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT
Turkey*time	-0.1800	-0.1868	-0.08973	-0.08471	0.04872	0.03697	0.09413	0.08561	0.008301	- 0.008324	0.02415	0.01312
	(0.1430)	(0.1414)	(0.1369)	(0.1291)	(0.1293)	(0.1269)	(0.1269)	(0.1238)	(0.0873)	(0.0836)	(0.1010)	(0.0950)
UK*time	0.1179+	0.1219+	0.07201	0.07457	0.06334+	0.06460+	0.05632	0.05773	-0.002156	0.001184	-0.008403	-0.006318
	(0.0615)	(0.0630)	(0.0674)	(0.0676)	(0.0379)	(0.0389)	(0.0409)	(0.0412)	(0.0319)	(0.0321)	(0.0307)	(0.0297)
			0	0 .			0 . (0.0*			
2005	-0.01473	-0.01372	0.02758	0.03080	0.01191	0.009104	0.03836	0.03684	-0.1288*	-0.1314*	-0.07615	-0.07768
	(0.0554)	(0.0548)	(0.0427)	(0.0421)	(0.0506)	(0.0501)	(0.0469)	(0.0460)	(0.0573)	(0.0574)	(0.0520)	(0.0516)
2006	0.07228	0.07299	0.1477+	0.1566*	0.03846	0.03259	0.07727	0.07320	-0.1385**	-0.1428**	-0.05931	-0.06251+
	(0.0884)	(0.0858)	(0.0842)	(0.0782)	(0.0753)	(0.0732)	(0.0700)	(0.0663)	(0.0517)	(0.0526)	(0.0381)	(0.0379)
2007	-0.04509	-0.04075	0.1835	0.1978+	0.08324	0.08112	0.2042*	0.1997*	-0.1777+	-0.1772+	-0.01399	-0.01708
	(0.1501)	(0.1500)	(0.1262)	(0.1185)	(0.1160)	(0.1155)	(0.0943)	(0.0910)	(0.0936)	(0.0927)	(0.0672)	(0.0667)
		a a0 (a	a a a 00 i						o o= (o*	o o=+o*		
2008	-0.2899	-0.2849	0.02884	0.04298	-0.1133	-0.1131	0.05429	0.04915	-0.2740*	-0.2719*	-0.05769	-0.06164
	(0.1996)	(0.2012)	(0.1703)	(0.1609)	(0.1483)	(0.1489)	(0.1124)	(0.1094)	(0.1077)	(0.1072)	(0.0733)	(0.0732)
2009	-0.1134	-0.1037	-0.009181	0.01477	-0.08596	-0.09566	-0.02259	-0.02864	- 0.2649***	- 0.2676***	-0.1863*	-0.1908*
	(0.2135)	(0.2090)	(0.2278)	(0.2194)	(0.1250)	(0.1271)	(0.1239)	(0.1251)	(0.0693)	(0.0703)	(0.0836)	(0.0840)
						-						
2010	-0.1533	-0.1485	-0.09093	-0.07456	0.001817	0.005804	0.04446	0.03997	-0.03772	-0.04205	0.005189	0.001342
	(0.1102)	(0.1091)	(0.1164)	(0.1111)	(0.0698)	(0.0684)	(0.0639)	(0.0604)	(0.0516)	(0.0510)	(0.0608)	(0.0592)
2011	-0.1222	-0.1196	-0.03395	-0.02608	0.009360	0.007815	0.06344	0.06094	-0.03584	-0.03676	0.03249	0.03054
	(0.0922)	(0.0920)	(0.0946)	(0.0918)	(0.0614)	(0.0610)	(0.0557)	(0.0540)	(0.0423)	(0.0423)	(0.0448)	(0.0445)

	LS> 1 vs. LS≤ 1					LS> 2 V	s. LS< 2#		LS> 3vs. LS≤ 3			
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT
age	- 0.07985* **	- 0.07985* **	- 0.08008** *	- 0.08008** *	- 0.07788* **	- 0.07788* **	- 0.07711 ^{***}	- 0.07711***	- 0.07240* **	- 0.07240* **	- 0.07224 ^{**} *	- 0.07223 ^{**} *
	(0.0090)	(0.0090)	(0.0090)	(0.0090)	(0.0063)	(0.0063)	(0.0060)	(0.0060)	(0.0056)	(0.0056)	(0.0055)	(0.0055)
age2	0.000741 6***	0.0007 41 7 ^{***}	0.000745 8***	0.0007458 ***	0.000747 9 ^{***}	0.000747 9 ^{***}	0.000739 8***	0.0007398 ***	0.000705 4 ^{***}	0.000705 3 ^{***}	0.000704 3 ^{***}	0.000704 2 ^{***}
	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
educ	0.3166***	0.3165***	0.3232***	0.3232***	0.2889***	0.2889***	0.2929***	0.2929***	0.1926***	0.1926***	0.1968***	0.1968***
	(0.0319)	(0.0318)	(0.0341)	(0.0340)	(0.0219)	(0.0219)	(0.0231)	(0.0231)	(0.0160)	(0.0160)	(0.0161)	(0.0161)
Female	- 0.1164***	- 0.1164***	-0.1201***	-0.1201***	- 0.08161** *	- 0.08161** *	- 0.08337** *	- 0.08338** *	- 0.08287* **	- 0.08288* **	- 0.08631** *	- 0.08631** *
	(0.0249)	(0.0249)	(0.0253)	(0.0253)	(0.0217)	(0.0217)	(0.0222)	(0.0222)	(0.0216)	(0.0216)	(0.0213)	(0.0213)
Student	0.2733 ^{**} (0.1030)	0.2733 ^{**} (0.1030)	0.2563* (0.1066)	0.2563* (0.1066)	0.1710+ (0.0888)	0.1710+ (0.0888)	0.1622+ (0.0925)	0.1623+ (0.0925)	0.02868 (0.0631)	0.02890 (0.0631)	0.03312 (0.0634)	0.03323 (0.0634)
		_										
Unemployed	- 0.7401***	0.7403** *	-0.7475***	-0.7477***	- 0.8015 ^{***}	- 0.8013***	-0.8139***	-0.8138***	- 0.5962***	- 0.5961***	- 0.5898***	-0.5897***
	(0.0818)	(0.0818)	(0.0787)	(0.0787)	(0.0711)	(0.0712)	(0.0716)	(0.0716)	(0.0551)	(0.0552)	(0.0568)	(0.0569)
Retired	-0.09878	-0.09876	-0.1026	-0.1026	-0.08409	-0.08407	-0.08693	-0.08688	-0.02770	-0.02756	-0.01649	-0.01642
	(0.0873)	(0.0873)	(0.0866)	(0.0866)	(0.0673)	(0.0673)	(0.0686)	(0.0686)	(0.0531)	(0.0531)	(0.0554)	(0.0554)
Farmer	0.06079	0.06056	0.04920	0.04891	-0.02546	-0.02541	-0.03734	-0.03729	-0.07426	-0.07443	-0.05786	-0.05792
	(0.1187)	(0.1189)	(0.1105)	(0.1107)	(0.0723)	(0.0723)	(0.0723)	(0.0723)	(0.0654)	(0.0654)	(0.0644)	(0.0644)
Fisherman	-0.1740	-0.1747	-0.2118	-0.2147	0.2112	0.2129	0.2126	0.2138	-0.3338	-0.3314	-0.3129	-0.3116
	(0.3607)	(0.3596)	(0.3540)	(0.3528)	(0.1891)	(0.1892)	(0.1985)	(0.1985)	(0.2908)	(0.2899)	(0.2859)	(0.2854)

17 • 11		LS> 1	vs. LS≤ 1			LS> 2 V	∕s. LS≤ 2#		LS> 3vs. LS≤ 3			
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Un FLT
Professional (lawyer,												
etc.)	0.5165***	0.5166***	0.5375***	0.5372***	0.4469*	0.4471*	0.4621**	0.4623**	0.4686***	0.4687***	0.4854***	0.485
	(0.1263)	(0.1264)	(0.1175)	(0.1177)	(0.1873)	(0.1873)	(0.1732)	(0.1733)	(0.0643)	(0.0641)	(0.0577)	(0.05
Owner of a shop,									_		_	
craftmen etc	0.3556**	0.3558**	0.3530**	0.3531**	0.2828*	0.2828*	0.2789*	0.2789*	0.07984+	0.07988+	0.08275+	0.08
	(0.1335)	(0.1335)	(0.1343)	(0.1343)	(0.1262)	(0.1263)	(0.1243)	(0.1243)	(0.0470)	(0.0470)	(0.0478)	(0.04
Business proprietors	0.5909**	0.5909**			0.6006**	0.6005**						
Duotineee proprietore	*	*	0.5773***	0.5772***	*	*	0.5782***	0.5781***	0.4091***	0.4091***	0.4055***	0.40
	(0.1152)	(0.1152)	(0.1120)	(0.1120)	(0.0906)	(0.0906)	(0.0910)	(0.0910)	(0.0763)	(0.0763)	(0.0737)	(0.0)
Employed	<i></i>	0.6520**		~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~								
professional	0.6521***	*	0.6438***	0.6437***	0.4101***	0.4101***	0.4127***	0.4127***	0.05153	0.05160	0.06579	0.06
	(0.0829)	(0.0829)	(0.0852)	(0.0853)	(0.0600)	(0.0600)	(0.0613)	(0.0613)	(0.0407)	(0.0407)	(0.0420)	(0.04
General management	1.2342***	1.2344***	1.2082***	1.2086***	1.1086***	1.1085***	1.1010***	1.1010***	0.6689***	0.6689***	0.6817***	0.68
	(0.1774)	(0.1772)	(0.1621)	(0.1618)	(0.1220)	(0.1221)	(0.1264)	(0.1264)	(0.0956)	(0.0956)	(0.0004)	(0.0
	(0.1//4)	(0.1//2)	(0.1021)	(0.1010)	(0.1220)	(0.1221)	(0.1204)	(0.1204)	(0.0930)	(0.0930)	(0.0994)	(0.0
Middle management	1.0042***	1.0044***	0.9943***	0.9945***	0.7477***	0.7477***	0.7407***	0.7407***	0.2423***	0.2424***	0.2550***	0.25
	(0.1087)	(0.1087)	(0.1154)	(0.1155)	(0.0791)	(0.0791)	(0.0813)	(0.0814)	(0.0459)	(0.0459)	(0.0480)	(0.04
Supervisor		0.5898**										
Supervisor	0.5897***	*	0.5816***	0.5814***	0.4102***	0.4103***	0.4180***	0.4180***	0.04899	0.04900	0.06363	0.06
	(0.1631)	(0.1632)	(0.1726)	(0.1728)	(0.0980)	(0.0981)	(0.0996)	(0.0997)	(0.0513)	(0.0513)	(0.0505)	(0.0
Skilled manual		<i></i>	<i></i>	<i></i>	2	.	2	2			.	
worker	0.2636**	0.2637**	0.2694**	0.2694**	0.07829	0.07826	0.07835	0.07834	-0.1480*	-0.1480*	-0.1285*	-0.12
	(0.0858)	(0.0858)	(0.0885)	(0.0885)	(0.0635)	(0.0635)	(0.0658)	(0.0658)	(0.0617)	(0.0617)	(0.0612)	(0.0
Unskilled manual	ć	<i>.</i>		0		2 YY	~ × ×	<i>2</i>	-	-		
worker	-0.1263	-0.1264	-0.1247	-0.1248	-0.2637**	-0.2637**	-0.2619**	-0.2619**	0.3580***	0.3580***	-0.3416***	-0.34
	(0.0863)	(0.0863)	(0.0886)	(0.0886)	(0.0807)	(0.0807)	(0.0822)	(0.0822)	(0.0571)	(0.0571)	(0.0614)	(0.0
child15	-0.02216	-0.02214	-0.01017	-0.01018	-	- 0.005456	-0.00/151	-0.004140	0.02250	0.02253	0.02456+	0.05
c	0.02010	0.02014	0.0191/	0.01910	0.000402	0.000490	0.004101	0.004140	0.01200	0.02200	0.02-100	0.02

	$\underline{\text{LS>1 vs. LS} \leq 1}$					LS> 2 V	s. LS≤ 2#		LS> 3vs. LS≤ 3			
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT
	(0.0253)	(0.0253)	(0.0233)	(0.0233)	(0.0188)	(0.0188)	(0.0186)	(0.0186)	(0.0138)	(0.0138)	(0.0138)	(0.0138)
	-	-										
Unmarried	0.4083** *	0.4083** *	-0.4156***	-0.4154***	- 0.3412***	- 0.3412***	- 0.3499 ^{***}	- 0.3500***	- 0.3543 ^{***}	- 0.3544 ^{***}	-0.3551***	-0.3551***
	(0.0442)	(0.0442)	(0.0451)	(0.0451)	(0.0387)	(0.0387)	(0.0384)	(0.0384)	(0.0391)	(0.0391)	(0.0394)	(0.0394)
Divorced / Separated	-	-			-	-			-	-	-	
	0.8378***	0.8377***	-0.8511***	-0.8510***	0.7675***	0.7675***	-0.7785***	-0.7785***	0.6643***	0.6644***	0.6592***	-0.6592***
	(0.0660)	(0.0660)	(0.0669)	(0.0668)	(0.0616)	(0.0616)	(0.0606)	(0.0606)	(0.0389)	(0.0389)	(0.0405)	(0.0405)
Widowed	-	-			-	-			-	-	-	-
	0.5369***	0.5370***	-0.5391***	-0.5391***	0.5486***	0.5486***	-0.5534***	-0.5534***	0.6263***	0.6264***	0.6298***	0.6298***
	(0.0484)	(0.0484)	(0.0497)	(0.0497)	(0.0416)	(0.0415)	(0.0407)	(0.0407)	(0.0493)	(0.0493)	(0.0504)	(0.0504)
Other	-0.3862*	-0.3864*	-0.3814*	-0.3815*	-0.2921**	-0.2922**	-0.2899**	-0.2899**	-0.2944**	-0.2944**	-0.2950**	-0.2950**
	(0.1546)	(0.1543)	(0.1574)	(0.1571)	(0.0916)	(0.0916)	(0.0939)	(0.0939)	(0.0922)	(0.0922)	(0.0925)	(0.0925)
		-										
Refusal	- 0.5842***	0.5842** *	- 0.5696***	-0.5696***	-0.3798**	-0.3799**	-0.3842**	-0.3842**	-0.2879**	-0.2880**	-0.2971***	-0.2971***
	(0.1489)	(0.1489)	(0.1609)	(0.1609)	(0.1230)	(0.1228)	(0.1295)	(0.1294)	(0.0889)	(0.0888)	(0.0853)	(0.0853)
			· · · ×		0 - * *		-					
openness	-0.8430+	-0.8449+	-1.1259*	-1.1257*	-0.9587**	-0.9596**	1.0600***	-1.0522***	-0.01683	-0.01611	-0.3572	-0.3489
	(0.4378)	(0.4345)	(0.4835)	(0.4821)	(0.2965)	(0.2999)	(0.3061)	(0.3043)	(0.2976)	(0.3008)	(0.2695)	(0.2679)
internet_users	-0.01416	-0.01488	-0.01814	-0.01899	-0.01112	-0.01108	-0.01201	-0.01209	0.003349	0.002989	-0.002348	-0.002532
	(0.0107)	(0.0106)	(0.0124)	(0.0125)	(0.0081)	(0.0081)	(0.0083)	(0.0084)	(0.0056)	(0.0054)	(0.0046)	(0.0045)
					-							
uouth unem	- 0.01398+	- 0.01464+			0.01524 ^{**} *	- 0.01508**			-0.001844	-0.001731		
<u> </u>	(0.0073)	(0.0076)			(0.0046)	(0.0046)			(0.0064)	(0.0065)		

	$\frac{\text{LS} > 1 \text{ vs. LS} \le 1}{1 \text{ vs. LS} \le 1}$					LS> 2 V	s. LS≤ 2#			LS> 3v	s. LS≤ 3	
Variable	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT	A:GDP- LLT	B:GDP- fLT	C:Unem- LLT	D:Unem- FLT
	-	0.000108	0 .			-	(0(
LE	0.005446	0	0.04283	0.04451	-0.01155	0.008120	0.006274	0.007913	-0.03357	-0.03077	-0.004986	-0.005036
	(0.0994)	(0.1044)	(0.1228)	(0.1288)	(0.0653)	(0.0662)	(0.0827)	(0.0849)	(0.0499)	(0.0498)	(0.0596)	(0.0601)
	_	_			_	_			_	_		
urban_pop	0.2800	0.3018	0.03368	0.05335	-0.1480	-0.1376	-0.2395	-0.2301	-0.2602	-0.2318	-0.2117	-0.1941
	(0.3498)	(0.3575)	(0.3132)	(0.3150)	(0.2807)	(0.2839)	(0.2775)	(0.2789)	(0.2032)	(0.1985)	(0.2107)	(0.2023)
									_			
									0.000099	0.000551		
enroll_tertiary_gross	0.008451	0.008869	0.01129	0.01159	0.008376	0.008607	0.01014	0.01022	58	7	0.001216	0.001440
	(0.0077)	(0.0077)	(0.0106)	(0.0106)	(0.0068)	(0.0070)	(0.0080)	(0.0081)	(0.0052)	(0.0051)	(0.0056)	(0.0055)
old_pop	-0.2900	-0.2869	-0.3510	-0.3276	-0.03174	-0.04294	-0.003164	-0.01012	-0.3144**	-0.3224**	-0.2475*	-0.2533**
	(0.2739)	(0.2690)	(0.2926)	(0.2823)	(0.1699)	(0.1684)	(0.1659)	(0.1629)	(0.1045)	(0.1055)	(0.0966)	(0.0965)
young_pop	0.2058	0.2030	0.03899	0.06805	0.3359*	0.3130*	0.2278	0.2155	0.02604	0.01363	0.02134	0.01311
	(0.1542)	(0.1375)	(0.2328)	(0.2106)	(0.1633)	(0.1551)	(0.1580)	(0.1497)	(0.1838)	(0.1780)	(0.1627)	(0.1585)
Constant	-22.642	-24.283	6.9715	4.8951	2.9955	2.9037	16.376	15.860	16.504	14.969	18.693	17.662
	(32.7560)	(33.4188)	(29.4796)	(30.1615)	(22.1294)	(22.6165)	(23.5369)	(23.8734)	(14.6836)	(14.7114)	(14.6956)	(14.3595)
Observations	234067	234067	228696	228696	234067	234067	228696	228696	234067	234067	228696	228696
Pseudo R-squared	0.1466	0.1466	0.1454	0.1454	0.1466	0.1466	0.1454	0.1454	0.1466	0.1466	0.1454	0.1454
11	- 2.30e+05	- 2.30e+05	-2.24e+05	-2.24e+05	- 2.30e+05	- 2.30e+05	-2.24e+05	-2.24e+05	-2.30e+05	-2.30e+05	-2.24e+05	-2.24e+05

Standard errors in parentheses. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

2 Reporting Bias and Adaptation: The Case of Amputees

2.1 Introduction

Quality of life (QoL) assessment is of particular importance in health care expenditure nowadays. More countries adopt an economic evaluation assessment of new medical technologies that help make informed decisions based on what outcomes can be achieved with given resources. Often, outcomes are measured in terms of effectiveness (disease-specific physical units) or utility attained by patient. Utility is measured with different techniques and ideally converted into quality-adjusted life years to assess the improvement a new health technology brings to a patient in terms of qualitative life. In measuring utility, of high importance is the assessor, which can be either the patient, experts (clinicians) or the general public. As patients are considered biased in assessing their own condition, hypothetical valuations by the public, in their role as taxpayers, are currently considered the standard. However, it has been long confirmed that patients provide more accurate QoL valuations than the general public (Dolan et al., 2002, 2001, Ubel et al., 2003, 2001, Kane et al., 1986, Boyd et al., 1990 etc.).

In this context, we analyse the implications of QoL assessments made by a treatment group, represented by a sample of individuals with acquired amputations (grouped into three main categories), and control, the general public. Our results confirm adaptation (in line with existing research), but our main aim is to determine what explains the gap in QoL valuations, how fast amputees adapt and mainly, how patients evaluate other individuals' QoL.

Univariate tables and statistical analysis on the difference between QoL assessments made by amputees and the public, suggest that adaptation (inferred as a function of the change in QoL ratings in the duration since event) and personal characteristics may be the main determinants of the QoL evaluation gap. We find that this conclusion holds when we use a multivariate analysis too. We then implement in our analysis different time points and obtain that amputees adapt as soon as within the first two years since amputation. As individuals in our sample experienced the event leading to an amputation at different time points, we have the opportunity to assess their ability of predicting future QoL as well.

For this analysis, we distinguish our sample by cause of amputation, whether it was a medical condition that led to the event or an accidental injury. In this respect, we obtain that QoL valuations and predictions vary greatly between the two groups, as individuals with injury-related amputations perform better in terms of recovering after event and in predicting their own QoL.

An individual's own assessment of QoL is influenced by his/her own scale of reference bias, evaluating QoL based on a comparative reference point, either directly stated in the question, or subconsciously relative to another individual with the same characteristics or condition. This framework provides the opportunity to analyse the dynamics of QoL evaluations made by amputees on behalf of others with the same disability as themselves. While patients with shorter duration since event that lead to amputation evaluate their own QoL higher than those of peers, the QoL reported converges over time, and thus we infer that patients themselves acknowledge adaptation.

This chapter is organized as follows: the next section reviews the main findings in the existing literature regarding the differences in evaluations of QoL made by patients with a health state and the public. In the following two sections, data and methodology are discussed; section 5 presents the results followed by conclusions.

2.2 Background

This chapter was compiled based on a targeted review on health-related quality of life, respondents bias and adaptation to health states, where seminal papers were identified through published reviews. Search terms were updated based on initially identified articles, such as Groot (2000, 2003), Dolan and Kahneman (2008) and McTaggart-Cowan et al. (2011). The review was conducted in PubMed, university online library and Google Scholar. The literature was supplemented by supervising professors Mireia Jofre-Bonet and Peter Ayton. The literature was updated in January 2019 based on recommended publications made by examiners during Viva.

Valuation of health-related quality of life (HRQoL) is at the base of health care resource allocation in more and more countries and aims at maximising health gains for a given budget. Nevertheless, there is a debate on whose values to choose. There are three sources to obtain HRQoL: patients, the public and experts (doctors or carers). The public's valuations are currently preferred from a societal perspective, as taxpayers and possible beneficiaries of the health care system (Devlin et al., 2017). However, the public's judgements of the QoL of patients do not acknowledge patients' adaptation over time which is a characteristic of patients' valuations (McTaggart-Cowan et al., 2011). The gap between the valuations of patients and the public has been extensively studied and the discrepancy between the two groups' valuations is typically attributed to the overestimation of the impact of a health state on wellbeing made by the public. Several potential determinants for this difference have been proposed. The most cited examples are unforeseen adaptation, *scale of reference bias* (Groot, 2000), *focussing illusion, framing effects*, and *response shift* (Dolan and Kahneman, 2008, Ubel et al., 2005).

Scale of reference bias implies that when assessing quality of life or wellbeing, we do so relative to a reference group; we compare our situation or ourselves with others with similar conditions (Groot, 2000). This is also evident in our analysis, where we observe that individuals in control group that know an amputee report higher valuations that those who do not, as the former would have a reference point, as shown in the next section. Also, when individuals assess different situations, either a condition (disability for example), or a fortunate event (winning the lottery), they tend to focus on the aspects that are different in their lives and evaluate quality of life or wellbeing through this spectrum. In this way, they disregard all elements that stay the same; and their evaluations are thus biased by *focusing illusion* (Ubel et al., 2005). *Response shift* might explain why some individuals subject to a condition or event provided different evaluations than expected; for example, paraplegic individuals might

overestimate their evaluations as they compare themselves to the how they felt immediately after event leading to disability. The phenomenon has been evident also in individuals surviving an accident who overestimate their happiness prior to the accident compared to controls, or in patients who had kidney-pancreas transplant who reported lower QoL for the time previous to transplant than the actual reported values before the event (Dolan and Kahneman, 2008). Lastly, *framing* is reflected in how the scenario or question is outlined, as a loss or a gain, which affects the perception of responder and, thus, the response. This is discussed at large within prospect theory, and, in short, people's responses depend on their risk aversion (Tversky and Kahneman, 1981).

Adaptation to health states has been analysed by both psychologists (Baron et al. 2003; Brickman et al. 1978; Buick and Petrie 2002), and economists (Brazier et al. 2005; De Witt et al., 2000) as well as by medical researchers and others (Sackett et al. 1978, Boyd et al., 1990; Menzel et al. 2002; Riis et al. 2005; Damschroder et al. 2005). These papers are a few of many that provide evidence that patients gradually adapt to their conditions and suggest that adaptation is one of the reasons for the discrepancy between patients' and the general public's valuations of HRQoL. Famously Brickman et al. (1978) compared lottery winners, a sample of paralyzed accident victims (paraplegics and quadriplegics) and a control group based on common background characteristics and obtained valuations on happiness across the three groups that were more similar than many would expect. Lottery winners and controls were not statistically different at 5% level of significance in their ratings of current happiness, and although the paralysed accident victims were significantly less happy than controls, they did not appear nearly as unhappy as might have been expected giving happiness ratings above the midpoint of the scale. Brickman et al. (1978) concluded that people adapted to their new conditions, generated either by a positive event (lottery winning) or a negative one (accidents leading to paraplegia), and as such their happiness, in relative terms, was not as affected as much as people would expect.

Schulz and Decker (1985) also studied spinal-cord-injured persons and reported very little difference in the means or distributions of the self-reported wellbeing of 100 spinal-cord-injured persons (paraplegics or quadriplegics) and a control sample of adults from the general population. The sample of spinal-cord-injured persons had a longer time to adapt – while none of the accident victims in the sample in Brickman et al' (1978) had lived with their condition for more than a year, the mean and median ages of injury for Schulz and Decker's sample were 35 and 33 years, respectively.

Buick and Petrie (2002) compared the valuations of patients diagnosed with, and surgically treated for, breast cancer and a matched group of healthy individuals on measures of distress, coping, and illness perceptions. These authors reported a marked incongruity between healthy women's perceptions and actual patients' experiences of the disease and its treatment. Healthy women overestimated patients' distress, perceived the consequences of breast cancer to be more severe, and were more likely to believe that patients used denial and disengagement strategies. Healthy women were less likely to perceive treatment for breast cancer as a cure or control for the disease, reporting that the disease would last a longer period of time than

reported by patients. The healthy women also consistently overestimated the emotional impact of treatment, rating patients' level of tension, depression, anger, confusion and inertia higher than that reported by patients themselves during treatment. Healthy women were also less likely to perceive patients as being able to use positive reappraisal and acceptance in coping with treatment than the patients reported.

Buick and Petrie (2002) argued that the inaccurately negative perceptions of cancer could be responsible for healthy women's failure to adhere to appropriate preventive and early detection behaviour; perceiving breast cancer as causing severe consequences on a person's life, and perceiving treatment efficacy as poor might partly explain low compliance with breast selfexamination and low attendance rates at mammography screening. Misperceptions regarding how patients cope with treatment may also mean that healthy women provide emotional support to cancer patients in situations where it is not necessary and that they are unresponsive in other settings when support is needed.

Boyd et al. (1990) found substantial variation between different groups of individuals in the utilities they attach to life with a colostomy. Of particular interest was the observed difference between two groups of patients who had received treatment for rectal cancer in the utilities they attached to life with a colostomy. Patients with a colostomy as a result of surgery for rectal cancer consistently assigned higher utilities to that state than did patients who had been treated for rectal cancer by radiotherapy without colostomy. This difference could not be attributed to any pre-treatment differences in preference for radiation over surgery: a review of the medical records of the patients revealed that patients were referred for radiation therapy because concurrent medical disorders made them unsuitable candidates for surgery.

While they didn't report data tracking any changes in utility over time, Boyd et al. (1990) suggested that the different knowledge of what a life with a colostomy actually entails might explain the gap between the valuations of the two groups of rectal cancer patients. The closer knowledge of the state in the patients with a colostomy may have caused them to assign it a higher utility than did the other groups, all of whom had less knowledge. Thus, in advance of actually experiencing a particular outcome of treatment, patients may regard it as highly undesirable, but, nevertheless, when it is directly experienced, they become accustomed to it and learn to tolerate it well.

This interpretation was underscored by the fact that the utilities obtained from physicians actively involved in the treatment of rectal cancer were in general similar to those of patients with a colostomy. By contrast the utilities of healthy volunteers were similar to those of patients with rectal cancer who did not have a colostomy. Consequently, even patients with the same underlying health condition provided different values for specific outcomes

Riis et al. (2005) performed a similar comparison, comparing happiness evaluations made by chronically ill haemodialysis patients and healthy controls who were matched to the patients on age, race, sex, and education. Using an ecological momentary assessment measure of mood, the authors found that haemodialysis patients were no less happy than the healthy controls, suggesting that haemodialysis patients had largely, if not completely, adapted to their condition.

In a forecasting task, the healthy controls predicted how they would feel if they had been haemodialysis patients for either one year or for as long as their matched patient had been on haemodialysis (whichever was greater); the haemodialysis patients predicted how they would feel if they had never had kidney problems and had never needed haemodialysis treatment. Both patients and controls wrongly predicted that the difference in mood experienced under health versus illness would be large. The controls failed to anticipate the adaptation –making a very large and significant underestimation of the average mood of the haemodialysis patients.

The haemodialysis patients also seemed unaware of the extent to which they had adapted they predicted that they would be happier if they had never been sick, yet they appear to be incorrect in this belief, as they were already about as happy as healthy people are. This suggests that patients can be a source of biased QoL assessments by underestimating the extent to which they have adapted over time.

As these authors point out ignorance of adaptation could produce harmful consequences. Patients, wrongly thinking they could be happier if their condition was removed or mitigated, might opt for unnecessarily risky surgeries; and policymakers might be tempted to invest in programs that have a minimal impact on people's well-being, possibly at the expense of programs that really do prevent misery.

Walsh and Ayton (2009a) asked healthy individuals and individuals with one of five different chronic health states (asthma, diabetes, epilepsy, haemophilia and kidney disease requiring dialysis) to report their own happiness and predict the levels of happiness in others with the same condition as themselves as well as those with other conditions. Similar to the studies reviewed above by Schulz and Decker (2002) and Riis et al. (2005) they found that, while the happiness levels of those with and without chronic health states did not differ, healthy individuals misjudged that those with health states would be less happy. Those with chronic health states also misjudged the impact of chronic health conditions other than their own but made significantly less extreme forecasts – suggesting that living with a condition provided some awareness that other conditions do not have as extreme an impact as those without the experience of a chronic health state assume. This study also found that while healthy controls judged that they personally would be more adversely affected than others if they acquired a chronic health state, those with chronic health states thought they were better off than the average person with the same chronic health state.

In these cross-sectional studies, inferences about accuracy are based on a confound of the viewpoint of judgments (self/other) with whether the respondent has the condition being evaluated (have/not-have). Thus, healthy controls' predictions are typically compared with the self-reports of those living with chronic health states. This is an important issue because people often judge themselves as different to others (e.g. Kruger, 1999) and, more specifically, that they would be worse affected by a hypothetical health state than others (Walsh & Ayton 2009b). In Walsh and Ayton's (2009a) study although healthy controls showed a bias in their

predictions of their own (hypothetical) happiness with a health condition, their predictions for others' happiness with the same (hypothetical) health state were also biased, albeit to a lesser degree, indicating that the mis-prediction is not attributable to a self-other difference.

The studies reviewed thus far analysed the differences between the HRQoL reported by patients and healthy individuals using cross-sectional data. There is however, another string of literature that studies the issue of adaptation to health conditions using longitudinal data (Oswald and Powdthavee, 2008, Groot, 2000, Groot, 2003, Cubi-Molla et al., 2015, McNamee and Mendolia, 2014). This framework allows us to directly observe how individuals adapted to health conditions over time.

Oswald and Powdthavee (2008) analysed the wellbeing reported in the British Household Panel Survey (BHPS). They identified 200 people who newly acquired a disability during the period 1996-2002 when psychological wellbeing scores on each individual were available and for whom there were at least three consecutive years of wellbeing data. Oswald and Powdthavee note that as physical health automatically often rebounds from a setback, wellbeing would be expected to do so also and so a recovery in wellbeing from a new disability would not, of itself, constitute evidence of adaptation.

To try to get around this as effectively as possible, Oswald and Powdthavee focused on individuals who continued to report themselves in the disabled category. They found that such continuing disabled individuals recovered most of their previous pre-disability reported scores after two years, thereby showing adaptation to their health conditions. A sample of those categorised as having a continuing "serious disability" (defined as those unable to do at least one of a list of day-to-day activities: doing the housework, climbing the stairs, getting dressed, and walking for more than 10 minutes) showed a lesser adaptation over two years, but nevertheless the gap between their pre and post disability scores roughly halved. Similar findings were obtained by de Hond et al. (2018) in their analysis on individuals with acquired disabilities, who completed the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE). The authors included individuals who developed a daily living limitation during the six waves of the survey and remained disabled over this period (2004-2015). They obtain evidence that individuals adapted to their disability in terms of life satisfaction reported, but not in self-perceived health. The authors motivate the latter on the duration of period studied (9.5 years) inferring that it might take longer to observe adaptation in self-perceived health.

Gupta et al. (2015) analysed adaptation to illness on the same database as Oswald and Powdthavee (2008) over 1991-2008 period across the distribution of wellbeing to determine whether the impact of illness varies across the SWB distribution. They included individuals who reported an illness with no prior illness reported for four years before and they are followed-up for the next five waves; individuals who are returning to good health and report another illness during follow-up are excluded. They find that illness has a varied effect across SWB distribution, with negative effects immediately after illness incidence on all percentiles expect for those reporting very high SWB scores (the 90th percentile). There is significant evidence of short-term adaptation in the 25th percentile, with improvements in reported SWB after two years of illness duration. There is little evidence of adaptation at the median of the SWB distribution and below, but recovery is more pronounced at the upper percentiles. These results highlight that individuals who reported low SWB before an illness are more affected that those with higher levels reported, and their recovery is slower.

Two longitudinal datasets are often used in empirical settings to analyse adaptation to health states, BHPS and the German Socio-Economic Panel (GSOEP). Existing research on these dataset indicate that individuals with acquired disabilities adapt over time to their new conditions (Pagan-Rodriguez 2010, Lucas 2007, Powdthavee 2009, Oswald and Powdthavee 2008); however, their adaptation depends on follow-up time, severity of disabilities showed adaptation in all areas studied (health, income, housing, social life, partner, leisure time), those with severe disabilities showed incomplete adaptation in health and income (Powdthavee 2009).

Cubi-Molla et al. (2015) analyse the dynamics of self-assessed health (SAH) on the data from the same source, estimating the evolution of SAH for different conditions. Consistent with the notion of adaptation they found that increased duration of a long-standing illness increases the likelihood that individuals report higher scores of SAH. There are, however, a few chronic diseases for which a significant result of duration is not obtained, such as cancer, Crohn's disease, or depression. It has been shown that while people adapt to many conditions or new situations, the effect might not be universal. There are conditions to which people find it difficult to adapt or do not adapt at all. Generally, these are the conditions that the individuals cannot ignore, such as progressive diseases or continuous pain (Dolan and Kahneman, 2008).

The variation in adaptation to different conditions was also analysed by Baji and Biro (2018) on a longitudinal dataset, the Health and Retirement Study, a survey of individuals aged over 50 years in the US, from 1992 to 2014. This analysis is particularly interesting in distinguishing between adaptation and recovery by analysing the dynamics of the subjective and objective survival probabilities, along with self-reported health, in patients diagnosed with cancer, stroke and myocardial infarction; if the subjective survival probabilities returns to level prior to diagnosis and the objective probabilities does not, this is inferred as adaptation as the individual changed their reference point; however, if both probabilities reverted to levels before diagnosis, the individuals would have recovered. The authors obtain that while all patients improve their ratings after diagnosis, there is a difference in the time patients with different conditions take to recover; cancer patients recover within 2-6 years after diagnosis (both objective and subjective survival probabilities revert to original levels), while patients with a stroke or heart attack only partially recovered.

The discrepancies between the reports of HRQoL of those with chronic health states and the public's forecasts of HRQoL for those states raises important questions about whose HRQoL estimates should be used in economic analyses. Groot analysed the importance of controlling for adaptation (2000) and reference bias (2000, 2003) in estimating SAH on its determinants. Reference bias occurs when people are asked about their wellbeing and they do so by comparing themselves to people in a similar situation as themselves, thus providing relative valuations.

Using BHPS data, Groot analysed reported SAH as a function of objective health (defined by the underlying health condition) and found that the reported SAH depends on adaptation and scale of reference (SAH evaluated relative to age and other personal characteristics). When controlling for these effects, Groot (2000, 2003) obtained lower values for both SAH and, implicitly derived health related utility values (used in the calculation of the quality adjusted life years).

Lacey, Fagerlin, Loewenstein, Smith, Riis, & Ubel (2008) found little evidence for scale recalibration in their study comparing both ratings and rankings of both patients and non-patients for a wide range of health states. The logic of the study assumed that if patients perceive their own health condition the same way non-patients do but use rating scales differently, then while patients and non-patients might give different ratings of the condition. Alternatively, if patients are simply using the rating scales differently from non-patients, we would also expect them to rate not only their own condition higher than non-patients but other conditions as well. However, Lacey *et al.* found that patients not only assigned higher numerical QoL ratings to their own disease than did non-patients but also ranked it higher among the larger set of conditions. Lacey *et al.* concluded that scale recalibration cannot account for discrepant QoL ratings between patients and non-patients and non-patients.

Another methodology to determine the existence of adaptation is based on experiments on healthy individuals. They are asked to evaluate the HRQoL on different conditions and are then sequentially given testimonials of individuals living with the respective conditions, or to do an adaptation exercise by relating to their own ability to adapt to negative events they have experienced themselves, after which they are asked to update their hypothetical HRQoL. Damschroder et al., (2005) used an online survey to obtain the QoL valuations by healthy individuals for paraplegia. They found that the individuals who undertook the adaptation exercise reported higher valuations of the HRQoL of the different conditions. Moreover, the difference between valuations attached to pre-existing and new onset of paraplegia was reduced. This latter result confirmed that, with the experience information on hand, individuals are able to account for the initial shock as well.

McTaggart-Cowan et al. (2011) performed a similar adaptation exercise for evaluating the HRQoL of three rheumatoid arthritis states. Univariate analysis was used to test for the statistical difference between the before- and after valuations, and multivariate analysis was conducted to test for the determinants of the changes in these valuations. The authors found that the main factors were age and own health status, where the younger and in better health individuals increased their valuations after the adaptation exercise.

Our review of the research on adaptation to health conditions establishes that adaptation cannot be plausibly attributed to any artefact and has to be accounted for. The evidence indicates that if patients' valuations are to be used in economic evaluations, they should be adjusted for adaptation as their reported HRQoL will include adaptation (McTaggart-Cowan et al., 2011). Patients might report higher QoL values than expected as they now have a different perception on their health and life and focus on the positive aspects they can still enjoy (Dolan

and Kahneman, 2008, Menzel et al., 2002). On the other side, healthy individuals do not account for adaptation and focus on the negative aspects of health conditions (Dolan and Kahneman, 2008, McTaggart-Cowan, 2011).

In this chapter, in line with existing literature, we first test for adaptation in a group of individuals with acquired amputations. We extend this research question by comparing the QoL valuations of amputees and the judged QoL valuations of a random sample of healthy individuals matched by personal characteristics, and empirically test for the factors that determine this difference, beyond adaptation. We also analyse the difference in reported QoL by amputees for themselves and for other amputees living with the same amputation.

For our analyses, we exploit two online surveys on two different samples: one with acquired amputations, and one of healthy individuals chosen randomly. We match both groups using personal characteristics and evaluate own QoL and hypothetical QoL for different points in time since amputation. Our analysis allows us to study how amputees predict their future QoL. We also test for a time frame of adaptation, at two and five years since event.

Our analyses are contributing to the discussions of adaptation and decision making in resource allocation on the following points:

- Firstly, we study amputation which is not a progressive disease or a worsening condition with which patients cannot live. As such, we do not expect QoL evaluations to change over time due to the health condition.
- Also, we have two sets of amputees, those who were amputated due a medical condition, and those who had an injury leading to an amputation. This provides an opportunity to test whether the two groups evaluate QoL differently and how well they predict QoL. While those amputated due to a medical condition might expect the event to occur and be mentally prepared for, those suffering an accident leading to amputation are not expecting to become disabled. For these individuals, the onset is specific. However, they are recovering better, reporting higher QoL in the aftermath, and predict their QoL with smaller error, compared to medically-related amputees.
- We are also investigating how amputees assess QoL of others. This provides a unique opportunity to see if patients overestimate their own QoL or are biased in their assessment. Our results show that they are not subject to focusing illusion or response shift; rather they acknowledge they are similar to other individuals with the same condition and they adapt as well.

2.3 Data

Our analysis is based on two questionnaires, on individuals with acquired amputations and on a random sample of the public matched by personal characteristics. The questionnaire on amputees was conducted between July 2008 and February 2009 with an online survey using Qualtrics[®] by Emma Walsh who was a PhD candidate at the time in the Department of Psychology, City, University of London. Emma collected the data for research, but no analysis was done on the data. Two questionnaires were conducted, one for individuals with acquired amputations and one for congenital amputees. The respondents were residents in USA, UK, Canada, Australia, Ireland, Switzerland, New Zealand and Sweden. The online survey was conducted by Qualtrics[®]. There were only 14 respondents for the congenital amputees' survey and this survey was thus not considered in our analysis. There were 102 respondents who attempted the survey on acquired amputations but only 91 were complete responses and have been included in the analysis. We do not have any information on how the respondents were chosen and approached, and on the design of the original study (what respondents to include, where were they approached, why these specific countries, etc.)

The control group questionnaire was conducted online via Qualtrics[®] in March 2016. We developed the questionnaire based on the survey originally conducted on amputees. The vendor was asked to provide 100 complete responses from individuals of the general public who match the personal characteristics of those included in the original study (same ratios of male versus female, educational levels, age groups, etc.). The vendor collected 10 additional responses to ensure we achieved 100 complete responses. In total, there were 106 complete responses which were included in the analysis. As most respondents in the treatment group were residing in the USA, the vendor was asked to collect responses from USA residents. We did not have any control on who the respondents were and how they have been contacted to complete the survey.

The survey included questions on personal characteristics (age, gender, occupation, residence, marital status, number of children, education level, ethnicity). Amputees were asked to assess their own QoL (on a scale from o to 100, where o means QoL as bad as death and 100 is QoL as good as perfect health) at different time points before and after the amputation, the current level of pain, the cause of amputation, details on use of prosthetics and the medical care provider. They were also asked to evaluate their hypothetical current QoL if they had not had the amputation, the QoL of others with the same acquired or congenital amputation, and of others with the same personal characteristics as themselves but without amputation. There were 17 types of amputations included in the survey, but due to the small sample size, these were grouped into three categories: upper limb amputation, lower limb amputation and two or more amputations. The full set of questions in both surveys are included in Appendix 2.8.1.

The control group were asked the same questions on personal characteristics to which were added questions on whether they knew someone with an amputation, whether they considered themselves an optimist and lucky with respect to other in terms of health and income. The control group respondents were also asked to assess their own quality of life. The respondents were then asked to imagine they have an amputation (the three types of amputations were randomised amongst the control group in the same ratios identified in the amputees' group) and asked to evaluate the QoL if they had that amputation at the same time points as the amputees' group. The rest of the questions included in the amputees' group survey on additional scenarios were also included in the control group survey.

Table 1 presents the summary statistics of the two groups matched by personal characteristics. In the last column in **Table 1**, the t-test statistics for the differences between the two groups are presented. As observed, the only statistical difference is on reported QoL (at 0.1% level of significance) and percentage of respondents with medical or injury-related

amputation (at 5% level of significance). The QoL included in **Table 1** represents own QoL reported by amputees and the hypothetical QoL reported by healthy individuals if they had an amputation. On average, respondents in the control group reported a significant lower QoL score associated with a hypothetical amputation, compared to amputees.

Variable Amputation Marital status	Description	Am	putees	Cont	rol group	T ++†
Variable	Description	Mean	St. dev.	Mean	St. dev.	1 test
Amputation	0 – control group 1 – amputees	91		106		
	Married/Civil partnership	57.14%		53.77%		
	In a relationship	15.38%		6.60%		
Marital status	Separated	1.10%		0.94%		-0.0458
	Divorced	6.59%		12.26%		(0.2330)
	Single	15.38%		23.58%		
	Widowed	4.40%		2.83%		
	Disabled	7.69%		4.72%		
	Employed	59.34%		50%		
	Self employed	1.10%		4.72%		
	Business owner	1.10%		1.89%		-0.7
Occupation	Retired	20.88%		17.92%		(0.0705)
Number of children Education - Highest level of education achieved	Student	3.30%		4.72%		
	Unemployed	3.30%		8.49%		
	Housekeeper	3.30%		7.55%		
Number of children		1.38	1.28	1.50	1.45	0.6382 (0.1956)
	Primary	3.30%		0.94%		
	Secondary	3.30%		4.72%		
Education - Highest	High school	26.37%		25.47%		0.2736
level of education achieved Gender	College	18.68%		33.96%		(0.0671)
	Bachelor	34.07%		22.64%		
	Postgraduate	14.29%		12.26%		
	Male	59.34%		50.94%		1.1804
Gender	Female	40.66%		49.06%		(0.0711)
Age	Age of respondent	48.65	11.20	46.90	14.01	-0.9757 (1.7973)
	White	58.24%		70.75%		
	Black	0%		8.49%		
	Asian	4.40%		8.49%		
	Australian	4.40%		0%		1.8305
Ethnicity	Caucasian	23.08%		5.66%		(0.0684)
	Mixed	6.59%		1.89%		
	Hispanic	0%		4.72%		
	NA	3.39%		0%		
	Upper limb	16.48%		18.87%		
Type of amputation	Lower limb	68.13%		65.09%		-0.2091
Type of amputation	Two or more amputations	15.38%		16.04%		(0.0828)
	Medical	38.46%		26.40%		-1.76*
Cause of amputation	Injury	61.54%		73.60%		(0.071)
Reported QoL (Quality of Life)	Response to quality of life question on a scale from o ("as bad as death") to 100 ("as good as perfect health") Amputees report their own QoL, and control respond on hypothetical QoL	76.73	18.49	60.54	22.59	-5.45*** (2.97)

Table 1. Summary statistics, amputees and control group

[†]Standard error in parentheses; *** p-value < 0.001, * p-value < 0.05

The main variables of interest for the amputees' group are presented in **Table 2**. Duration is used as proxy for adaptation and is measured in months as many individuals suffered the amputation within a year of completing the survey.

Variable	Description	Mean	St. deviation
Duration	Months since amputation	181.27	185.40
Comorbidities	Derived from the same condition as amputation	0 – 40.66% 1 – 59.34%	
Prosthetics	Currently uses or ever used	97.80%	
	Never used or intends to use	2.20%	
Other medical conditions	Unrelated medical conditions	0 – 57.14% 1 – 42.86%	
Pain	0 – no pain 100 – incapacitating pain	26.17	26.54

Table 2. Summary statistics - amputees

The following table presents the summary statistics on selected variables on the control group. Comparing the statistics of these two groups on QoL, we observe that on average the amputees reported a slightly higher QoL value on average (**Table 1** – 76.73) compared to the control group (**Table 3** – 76.63). Moreover, the QoL reported by amputees is higher than the predicted QoL reported by controls (76.73 versus 60.54). Also, the control group's assessment of hypothetical QoL in case of amputation varies on some characteristics. For example, those who know an amputee reported on average a hypothetical QoL of 61.47; whereas individuals who do not know an amputee reported on average a QoL of 58.86. Those who consider themselves to be always an optimist and lucky in terms of income and health, report higher QoL values than the individuals who consider themselves to be sometimes or never optimist and lucky. The public also provides different evaluations if the amputation was caused by an accident or it is a consequence of a disease, with higher values assigned to amputations caused by accidents. Inspecting these statistics provide enough scope to discuss the potential determinants of the differences between amputees' and the public's QoL evaluations.

Variable	Description	Mean	St. deviation
Own QoL	Response to quality of life question on a scale from o ("as bad as death") to 100 ("as good as perfect health")	76.63	19.30
Hypothetical OoL if optimist	Never	57.22	32.89
("Do you consider yourself an	Sometimes	58.52	23.08
optimist?")	Always	64.77	18.47
	Never	55.5	24.00
Hypothetical QoL if lucky with respect to others in terms of income	Sometimes	57.89	22.18
respect to others in terms of meonie	Always	71.38	19.87
	Never	58.33	23.38
Hypothetical QoL if lucky with respect to others in terms of health	Sometimes	56.93	23.87
respect to others in terms of nearth	Always	66.28	19.68
Hypothetical QoL if respondent	Yes	61.47	23.55
amputation knows someone who has an	No	58.86	20.95
QoL responded depending on the	Accident	62.16	22.37
cause of hypothetical amputation	Disease	58.85	22.91

Table 3. Summary statistics – control group

Amputees are asked to assess their QoL before and after the amputation at different timelines: 1 month, 3 months, 6 months, and then yearly up to 5 years before the amputation, and up to

more than 10 years after the amputation. As most these values are recalled, we used the most recent actual QoL evaluation for the empirical analysis. However, inspecting the evolution of QoL reported by amputees, we observe that there is adaptation as values increase over time after the amputation had happened, as shown in **Figure 1**. Our dataset also allows us to observe whether amputees can predict their QoL as some individuals assessed their future QoL (the amputation happened at different time points for each individual; as such, for some respondents, some of the time points included in the survey, for example, 2, 3 etc, years after event, had not passed yet at the time completing the survey). The reported QoL values presented in **Figure 1** distinguish between actual and predicted QoL, by cause of amputation. Inspecting the different QoL values reported by the two groups, we observe that individuals with an injury-related amputation predict more closely compared to those with medical-related amputations. Over the long-term, QoL values converge for both groups.



Figure 1 QoL evolution by type of amputation

Amputees were also asked to evaluate QoL for different scenarios, presented in **Table 4**. The averages of own QoL values reported by amputees in the three groups are reported in the last column. These values are compared with QoL associated with three scenarios (born with the same amputation, yourself with no amputation and others with similar characteristics [age and background] and no amputation) and t statistics are provided for each scenario.

Table 4. QoL e	valuations	(different scenarios)
----------------	------------	----------------------	---

	Born wi amputat	th the same tion	Own QoL (no ampu	tation)	QoL pee (no amp	rs utation)	Own QoL (mean)	
	Mean	T test	Mean	T test	Mean	T test	Mean	
Upper body amputees	60.8	2.52*	92.67	-2.27*	92.67	-2.12*	80	
Lower body amputees	65.30	2.90**	88.31	-5.05***	91.32	-5.66***	75.20	
Two or more amputees	69.29	1.52^{+}	89.86	-3.66**	88.36	-2.19*	80	

Note: T test on difference between mean of own QoL vs. assessment of others. + p<0.10* p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001

The responses provided show that amputees think they are better off than individuals born with the same amputations (significant difference in all three groups). However, amputees report much higher QoL scores for themselves had they not had the amputation and as well for others with similar characteristics and no amputations. While their valuations are already very high and comparable to the control group, their answers indicate they perceive their quality of life as worse off due to the amputation.

2.4 Empirical strategy

Our aim is to determine what explains the gap in QoL evaluations between amputees and control group, how fast amputees adapt, and how patients evaluate the QoL of other amputees. However, firstly we test if adaptation exists in our sample of amputees. For this purpose, we estimate the relationship between QoL and duration, as a proxy for adaptation. The estimation methodology is based on the latent QoL described by the following linear function:

 $QoL_i^* = f(duration, personal characteristics)$

where *i* represents the individual, QoL_i^* is the continuous latent quality of life of individual *i*, determined by his/her own personal characteristics and the duration of amputation. However, we observe the reported answer of individuals to the QoL question on a 0-100 scale:

$$QoL_i = \alpha + \beta duration_i + \delta X_i + \gamma type of amp_i + \varepsilon_i$$

where X_i represents individual's personal characteristics, *duration*_i is the period since the amputation in months, and *type of amp*_i is a categorical variable, and includes upper limb (base category), lower limb, and two or more than two amputations.

In the empirical analysis we only consider the most current reported QoL, and for this reason the most robust estimation, given the small sample, is ordinary least squares (OLS) estimation. For this specification, we check for outliers, multicollinearity and structural form. We checked for heteroskedasticity, using visual inspection of residuals, Breusch-Pagan and White tests, and since we detect heteroskedasticity for several variables, we estimate a model with the weighted least squares technique, applied for the variables that yield heteroskedasticity (Williams, 2015). The other models analysed are ran with robust standard errors. Our main variable of interest is *duration_i* as it represents the proxy for adaptation and its impact on reported QoL shows whether the amputees adapt or not over the time.

We complement our analysis with an adaptation time frame model to assess when adaptation occurs, on average. For this purpose, we estimate two models, where we compare those that had an amputation for less than 2 or 5 years to those that had a longer duration than these periods. The OLS estimated model is:

$$QoL_{i} = \alpha + \varphi duration_{i} 2(5)years + \beta duration_{i} + duration_{i} 2(5)years * duration_{i} + \delta X_{i}$$
$$+ \gamma type of amp_{i} + \varepsilon_{i}$$

In this estimation we include a dummy variable that distinguishes between those that had an amputation for less than 2(5) years to those that had the condition for a longer time, $duration_i 2(5)years$, and we interact this variable with $duration_i$ to capture the true effect of time since amputation. We also control for personal characteristics and type of amputation and estimate this model with robust standard errors.

We are also interested in what are the determinants of the differences in QoL evaluations assigned by amputees and the public. To analyse these factors, we estimate two models, one where we look at the differences between amputees reported QoL and the QoL amputees assign to peers with the same type of amputation. As we are interested in identifying the determinants that causes this difference to be positive or negative, we estimate this model using a probit model⁸:

$$P(\Delta QoL_{i-j} = 1 | Z) = \Phi(\alpha + \beta duration_i + \delta X_i + \gamma type of amp_i)$$

and

$$P(\Delta QoL_{i-j} = 0|Z) = 1 - \Phi(\alpha + \beta duration_i + \delta X_i + \gamma type of amp_i)$$

where *P* represents the probability that the difference in QoL is either 1 (positive) or 0 (similar or negative), Φ is the standard normal cumulative distribution function, and *Z* represents the covariates included in the model. The estimation of probit model is maximum likelihood (Wooldridge, 2016).

The dependent variable in this model is a dummy variable that takes value 1 if the amputee reported a higher QoL for himself/herself than to a peer and 0 if he/she reports the same or a smaller value. We control for duration, personal characteristics, and type of amputation, and estimate the model with robust standard errors.

We use the same estimation to analyse the difference between amputees reported QoL and hypothetical QoL assigned by the control group:

$$P(\Delta QoL_{i-k} = 1|Z) = \Phi(\alpha + \beta duration_i + \delta X_i + \gamma type of amp_i)$$

and

$$P(\Delta QoL_{i-k} = 0|Z) = 1 - \Phi(\alpha + \beta duration_i + \delta X_i + \gamma type of amp_i)$$

where QoL_{i-k} is a dummy variable that takes value 1 if the amputee reports a QoL higher than the public, and 0 if the reported value is the same or lower.

The type of amputation suffered by an individual might be considered endogenous in our estimation, as it might affect the process of adaptation. However, we assume the variable is not endogenous and is not leading to any bias in our estimations. Furthermore, we rarely obtain statistically significant results for the effect of the type of amputation on QoL. However, measuring the quality of life of individuals with disability might be endogenous, regardless of the type of endogeneity. We do not have enough control variables to correct for endogeneity in the treatment group, but we do control for disability and other variables that might contribute to biased QoL assessment (such as cause or type of amputation). Endogeneity might be an issue soon after the individual became disabled, and his/her QoL assessment might change over time. However, we only use the most recent QoL valuation in order to avoid the recollection bias. Moreover, when we compare the treatment and control group, we are specifically interested in analysing the gap between their evaluations to hypothesise what would explain the widely-researched difference.

⁸ The choice between probit and logit models was based on the log-likelihood criteria.

When insignificant coefficients were obtained, some of the personal characteristics included in the analysis had to be re-grouped due to small number of observations. Accordingly, *white* was defined as a dummy variable taking value 1 if ethnicity was white and 0 otherwise, *higher education* was defined as a dummy variable taking value 1 if the individual had a bachelor, college or postgraduate degree and 0 otherwise, *married* was defined as a dummy variable taking value 1 if the individual was married or in a civil partnership, and *employed* was defined as a dummy variable taking value 1 if the individual was a business owner, employed or self-employed.

2.5 Results

Our first estimation analyses the impact of duration on reported quality of life by amputees and the results are presented in **Table 5.**9 We present the results of different estimations, depending on the controls included (A: all controls were included, C: other medical conditions and pain were excluded as variables were not significant, D: age was also excluded due to heteroscedasticity, E: white, married, female and number of children were further excluded as variables were not significant). Two separate models where implemented to correct for heteroscedasticity (estimation B) and estimate QoL in logarithmic form (estimation F).¹⁰ In all estimations, our main variable of interest, *duration*, is positive and statistically significant, proving the existence of adaptation for amputees. The longer the duration since amputation, the higher are the reported QoL values by the amputees, *ceteris paribus*. While the *duration* coefficient is smaller in the heteroscedasticity corrected estimation (column B in Table 5), in all other estimations, the coefficient is similar; each additional month since amputation increases reported QoL by approximatively 0.18 points on average, ceteris paribus. An interaction variable between type of occupation and duration was also included (results shown in Appendix 2.8.22.8.2). Although the interaction is not statistically significant for all types of occupation, we obtain that the employed and retired individuals report lower QoL with increasing length of time living with the amputation, while students report higher QoL with increasing duration. This finding is interesting as on average, employed and retired individuals report higher OoL while students report negative OoL, compared to base category (individuals who reported themselves as 'disabled' as occupation). As such, although employed and retired are reporting higher QoL compared to individuals who are registered as disabled, with increasing time living with a disability, they are reporting lower QoL (and vice versa for students).

⁹ Complete results including all control variables are available in Appendices 2.8.2-2.8.6

¹⁰ Certain control variables, less significant for the analysis, such as type of payment or health insurance, were dropped in some estimations as including these controls was leading to insignificant results. Also, some variables were interacted with *duration* in some estimations (for example when we analyse the gaps between own QoL assessment and peers' QoL or own QoL assessment and control group's QoL for amputees, to verify if certain controls have a different impact depending on length of time living with amputation. As the interaction variables were rarely significant, these are not included in the main results and are presented in appendices for completeness.

Variable	Α	B: heterosk. corrected	С	D	Е	F: logs
Duration	0.1931* (0.0796)	0.1645* (0.0743)	0.2023 ^{**} (0.0700)	0.1871** (0.0554)	0.1812** (0.0682)	8.4987*** (2.2942)
Cause of amputation	1.9241 (4.0836)	2.1766 (3.6579)	1.2217 (4.1873)	1.0572 (3.9325)	1.7064 (4.0889)	1.8986 (4.0938)
Lower amputation	-5.3753 (6.7033)	-6.2298 (6.9090)	-6.8579 (6.9853)	-6.8343 (6.8411)	-5.6381 (6.9602)	-5.4646 (6.8851)
Two or more amputations	2.1898 (8.1785)	1.0584 (8.2334)	0.9977 (8.3440)	0.7602 (8.1575)	0.1034 (8.0189)	1.7686 (7.9956)
Other med conditions	-4.2595 (4.9157)	-4.3526 (4.3368)				-4.8328 (4.6571)
Comorbidities	-8.2113 (5.1113)	-5.9536 (4.5338)	-9.1849+ (5.1288)	-9.0856+ (4.9862)	-7.6522 (4.9170)	-7.5681 (4.9425)
Pain	-0.04766 (0.0808)	-0.03330 (0.0778)				-0.06365 (0.0816)
Female	-1.0647 (4.8148)	-2.1673 (4.5018)	-1.0458 (4.7419)	-1.3777 (4.5316)		-0.9213 (4.5577)
Higher education	10.656* (5.3246)	10.847* (4.4448)	11.274* (5.2395)	11.735* (4.7442)	10.249* (4.8547)	10.787* (5.1769)
Observations	91	91	91	91	91	91
R-squared	0.28	0.29	0.27	0.26	0.23	0.31
Adjusted R-squared	-0.0094	-0.0014	0.0022	0.026	0.037	0.036

Table 5. Adaptation estimation - OLS

 $\begin{array}{l} \text{Control variables: age, number of children, ethnicity, other medical conditions. Standard robust errors in parentheses. + p < 0.10* \\ p < 0.05 \\ ^{**} p < 0.01 \\ ^{***} p < 0.001 \\ \end{array}$

After proving that adaptation exists in the case of amputees, we are now analysing the adaptation time frame. For this purpose, we tested the difference in QoL between those that had the amputation for less than 2 (5) years with those that had the condition for longer than these reference time points. We present the results for the 2 years' reference point in **Table 6** and for 5 years' in **Table 7**. Different specifications are included in both sets of estimations (controls were excluded as these were not significant in any estimation): A: white was not included, B: other medical conditions and white were excluded, C: use of prosthetics was excluded, D: other medical conditions, use of prosthetics and white were excluded.

Although the coefficient of *duration 2 years*, which compares those that had an amputation for longer than this period to those that had the condition for less, is positive in both estimations, we observe that this coefficient is only significant at 10% level of significance. Nevertheless, the results confirm that those with longer duration report higher QoL by more than 20 points on the scale from 0 to 100, on average.

Variable	Α	В	С	D	
Duration 2 years	22.642+ (12.1541)	21.889+ (12.1800)	23.125+ (12.0975)	22.370+ (11.9515)	
Duration 2 *Duration	-1.1418 (0.7823)	-1.0322 (0.7551)	-1.1529 (0.7753)	-1.0723 (0.7230)	
Duration	1.1486 (0.7823)	1.0375 (0.7541)	1.1593 (0.7755)	1.0775 (0.7222)	
Cause of amp	1.4599 (4.1632)	1.3487 (4.1920)	1.3829 (3.7815)	1.0114 (3.8639)	
Lower amputation	-7.5313 (7.8776)	-7.7064 (8.0990)	-5.8590 (5.5413)	-5.8359 (5.6682)	
Two or more amputations	0.1087 (8.0339)	0.09918 (8.2459)	1.6811 (6.4316)	1.7326 (6.5871)	
Other med conditions	-2.8120 (4.4007)		-3.0182 (4.3572)		
Comorbidities	-9.4036* (4.0271)	-9.7831* (4.0331)	-9.4395* (4.0109)	-9.6298* (4.0360)	
Pain	-0.06436 (0.0723)	-0.06849 (0.0714)	-0.06515 (0.0718)	-0.07188 (0.0709)	
Female	-1.2771 (4.3886)	-1.2784 (4.3628)	-1.4503 (4.4193)	-1.3184 (4.3280)	
Higher education	10.472* (4.2818)	10.566* (4.2844)	10.477 [*] (4.3138)	10.520* (4.2747)	
Observations	91	91	91	91	
R-squared	0.24	0.24	0.24	0.24	
Adjusted R-squared	0.067	0.074	0.067	0.084	

Table 6. Duration of less than 2 years compared to more than 2 years - OLS

Control variables: gender, age, occupation, education, marital status, number of children, use of prosthetics, provider of medical treatment. Standard robust errors in parentheses. $+ p<0.10^{\circ} p<0.05^{\circ**} p<0.01^{\circ***} p<0.001$

More robust results are obtained when we analyse a longer period of time with the amputation, as the results in the following table show. Individuals with an amputation for more than 5 years report higher QoL by at least 17 points on the 0-100 scale, compared to those with the amputation for less than 5 years. These results are significant at 5% level of significance in all estimations.

Variable	Α	В	С	D
Duration 5 years	17.830* (8.8249)	18.127*	18.139*	18.307*
		(8.7071)	(8.9323)	(8.7040)
Duration 5*duration	-0.2565 (0.2211)	-0.2739	-0.2660	-0.2785
		(0.2172)	(0.2222)	(0.2165)
Duration	0.2539 (0.2201)	0.2705 (0.2167)	0.2632 (0.2212)	0.2750 (0.2161)
Cause of amputation	2.4564 (4.0423)	2.2421 (4.0751)	2.2872 (3.6950)	1.8796 (3.7485)
Lower amputation	-6.9215 (7.9763)	-7.1655 (8.1091)	-4.9151 (5.5329)	-5.0203 (5.5889)
Two or more	-1.2692	-1.1660 (8.0111)	0.6028 (6.2748)	0.6824 (6.3830)
amputations	(7.8008)			
Other med conditions	-2.1592		-2.3520	
Other mea conations	(4.1582)		(4.1511)	
Comorbidities	-9.0064* (3.9948)	-9.1932* (4.0163)	-8.9751* (3.9887)	-9.0135* (4.0288)
Pain	-0.08201	-0.08332	-0.08302	-0.08758
	(0.0735)	(0.0724)	(0.0731)	(0.0718)
Female	-0.07859 (4.4472)	-0.2868 (4.3979)	-0.2798 (4.5185)	-0.3041 (4.350)
Higher education	9.5519* (4.0982)	9.7193* (4.0887)	9.5257* (4.1559)	9.6248* (4.1067)
Observations	91	91	91	91
R-squared	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25
Adjusted R-squared	0.079	0.088	0.079	0.098

Table 7. Duration of less than 5 years with more than 5 years - OLS

 $\begin{array}{l} \text{Control variables: gender, age, occupation, education, marital status, number of children, use of prosthetics, provider of medical treatment. Standard robust errors in parentheses. + p<0.10* p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001 ***$

Table 8 presents the results of estimating the differences between amputees own QoL and the QoL assigned by amputees to individuals with the same type of amputation. In this analysis, the dependent variable is a dummy that takes value 1 if amputees report higher QoL values for themselves than values attributed to peers. We present the results of different estimations, depending on the controls included (A: all controls were included – except for combinations with duration in logarithmic format, B: other medical conditions and health insurance provider were excluded as variables were not significant, C: all controls were included, D: other medical conditions and health insurance provider were excluded as variables were not significant). Estimations C and D include duration in logarithmic format.

In all estimations, *duration* has a negative and statistically significant effect on the probability that amputees report higher QoL values for themselves compared to QoL reported for peers. As such, *with each additional month passing by, amputees are more likely to report closer values to those assigned to peers, which we interpret as acknowledgement of adaptation.*

In this estimation, we observe that comorbidities and self-reported level of pain are also significant; those that present comorbidities report similar or lower values for peers to themselves, and higher levels of pain is associated with a positive difference between own QoL and values assigned to peers.

Variable	Α	В	C: logs	D: logs
Duration	-0.0031* (0.0013)	-0.0021+ (0.0011)	-0.777* (0.3608)	-0.684* (0.2831)
Cause of amputation	0.512 (0.3901)	0.333 (0.3642)	0.657+ (0.3995)	0.393 (0.3728)
Lower amputation	-0.851 (0.6766)	-0.849 (0.6013)	-4.083+ (2.1369)	-3.593* (1.7726)
Two or more	-0.203 (0.8357)	-0.494 (0.7361)	1.485 (4.3019)	1.172 (3.4607)
amputations				
Other med conditions	0.736+ (0.4134)		0.372 (0.4023)	
Comorbidities	-1.748*** (0.4818)	-1.084** (0.4039)	-1.626*** (0.4848)	-1.145 ^{**} (0.4029)
Pain	0.0138+ (0.0071)	0.0153* (0.0066)	0.0125 (0.0076)	0.0143 [*] (0.0068)
Female	-1.025* (0.4597)	-0.519 (0.4422)	-0.846+ (0.4952)	-0.366 (0.4799)
Higher education	1.735*** (0.4333)	1.047** (0.3853)	1.452*** (0.4231)	0.884* (0.3712)
Observations	87	89	87	89
Pseudo R-squared	0.33	0.25	0.34	0.27
11	-30.7083	-36.3846	-30.0417	-35.3061
chi2	36.4557	30.9829	48.8704	32.6397

Table 8. Difference between own QoL and QoL assigned to peer - Probit

Marginal effects reported. Control variables: gender, age, occupation, education, marital status, number of children, use of prosthetics, provider of medical treatment. Standard robust errors in parentheses. + p<0.10* p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001 *** p<0.0

The results of the estimation on the gap between the amputees' QoL and the public's reported QoL are presented in **Table 9**. As in the previous estimation, the dependent variable takes value 1 if the difference between the evaluations is positive, and 0 when amputees report the same or lower values than the control group. We present the results of different estimations, depending on the controls included (A: pain combined with duration was excluded as it was not found significant in any estimation, B: health insurance provider, type of payment and pain combined with duration were excluded as variables were not significant, C: use of prosthetics, health insurance provider, and type of payment were excluded as variables were not significant, D: use of prosthetics, health insurance provider, type of payment and pain combined with duration were excluded as variables were not significant). Estimations E-H include duration in logarithmic format and the same specifications as estimations A-D,

The results confirm literature findings, as the *duration* coefficient is positive and statistically significant in all estimations; *each additional month increases the likelihood that amputees* report higher values than the controls, thus proving that adaptation is not a factor considered by the public when assessing QoL of patients.

Variable	Α	В	С	D	E: logs	F: logs	G: logs	H: logs
Duration	0.006113 [*]	0.006689*	0.006187*	0.003628*	0.5222**	0.5445 ^{**}	0.5365**	0.5180**
	(0.0028)	(0.0028)	(0.0030)	(0.0017)	(0.2000)	(0.2020)	(0.2032)	(0.1856)
Cause of	0.3220	0.3242	0.2624	0.2491	0.3386	0.3193	0.2166	0.2247
amputation	(0.3177)	(0.3219)	(0.3107)	(0.3140)	(0.3340)	(0.3332)	(0.3095)	(0.3111)
Lower	-0.3973	-0.2746	0.1788	-0.3050	-0.9820	-0.9869	-0.2827	-0.2860
amputation	(0.7960)	(0.8620)	(0.6259)	(0.3958)	(0.7126)	(0.7863)	(0.4218)	(0.4203)
Two or more	0.9001	1.1977	1.6881	1.1607*	0.3364	0.3406	1.1352+	1.1242+
amputations	(1.1916)	(1.2065)	(1.0523)	(0.5912)	(0.7882)	(0.8454)	(0.6123)	(0.6053)
Other med	-0.1248	-0.1373	-0.2068	-0.2666	-0.2290	-0.2488	-0.2832	-0.2781
conditions	(0.3637)	(0.3509)	(0.3423)	(0.3343)	(0.3399)	(0.3362)	(0.3287)	(0.3287)
Comorbidities	-0.8123*	-0.7288*	-0.6824*	-0.6842*	-0.6967+	-0.6134+	-0.6030+	-0. 6024+
	(0.3744)	(0.3606)	(0.3461)	(0.3421)	(0.3602)	(0.3482)	(0.3352)	(0.3356)
Pain	-0.002104	-0.003920	-0.006069	-0.006733	-0.005513	-0.006317	-0.007968	-0.009028
	(0.0062)	(0.0059)	(0.0095)	(0.0062)	(0.0062)	(0.0060)	(0.0083)	(0.0063)
Female	-0.7578+	-0.7095+	-0.6865+	-0.5714	-0.6327	-0.5686	-0.5917+	-0.5912+
	(0.4376)	(0.4081)	(0.3920)	(0.3590)	(0.3939)	(0.3726)	(0.3517)	(0.3514)
Higher education	0.4269	0.4002	0.3189	0.2977	0.4801	0.4546	0.3772	0.3816
	(0.3605)	(0.3438)	(0.3524)	(0.3359)	(0.3326)	(0.3241)	(0.3252)	(0.3265)
Observations	89	89	91	91	89	89	91	91
Pseudo R-squared	0.25	0.23	0.20	0.19	0.26	0.25	0.21	0.21
11	-43.2287	-44.2680	-46.7391	-47.2453	-42.6472	-43.4307	-45.9496	-45.9732
chi2	33.3953	30.1931	22.0984	20.4799	30.0423	29.4171	25.9131	25.6295

Table 9. Difference between amputees' QoL and the public's reported QoL - Probit

 $\begin{array}{l} \mbox{Marginal effects reported. Control variables: gender, age, occupation, education, marital status, number of children, use of prosthetics, provider of medical treatment. Standard robust errors in parentheses. + p<0.10* p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001 *** p<0.0$

2.6 Conclusion

The analysis presented in this chapter aimed to assess whether there is a statistical difference between patients' QoL evaluations, represented by a sample of amputees, and hypothetical evaluations conducted by a sample of the general public. The available data allowed us to also look into how amputees assess the QoL of other individuals living with the same condition. Indirectly, this estimation probes whether patients are aware of adaptation by imputing it to others.

The results obtained in the first model matched existing literature findings with respect to patients' adaptation, estimated through the impact of duration, statistically significant in all estimations. As the estimated regression output presented in **Table 5** shows, each additional month since the amputation determines an increase in reported QoL of approximately 0.18 points on a 0-100 scale. In logarithmic form, this translates to an increase of 8.50% in reported QoL. Moreover, we obtain that amputees adapt from as early as 2 years after amputation, with more robust results at the 5 years' mark.

The adaptation estimations analysed controlled also for personal characteristics. While the type of amputation does not result in differences in reported QoL among amputees, it is found that individuals' occupation and education are significant.¹¹ We obtained that retired amputees have the highest reported QoL, while students are at the lower extreme, matching existing literature findings (Groot, 2000). Moreover, this confirms the existence of adaptation, as ageing is thought to be a contributing factor to people adaptation and accepting their personal conditions. We also obtain that those with higher education report higher QoL values.

The literature on the topic of evaluating HRQoL confirms that there is reference bias as well (Groot 2000, 2003), in that people report values depending on the term of comparison they have, either directly stated in the question, or implicitly, comparing themselves with individuals with the same condition or the same personal characteristics. As evaluations are relative, we test for the difference between amputees own reported QoL and the values they report for peers. We find that the longer the time an individual has lived with an amputation, the closer he/she will have evaluated their own QoL to that assigned to peers, which we interpret as acknowledgement of adaptation. The results of this analysis are reported in **Table 8** in the previous section.

In estimating this model, we also obtained that amputees living with comorbidities and women would more likely report closer values for themselves compared to those assigned to peers. However, amputees with higher education would more likely report higher QoL values for themselves compared to those reported for peers.

Lastly, we analysed the determinants of the gap between QoL values reported by amputees and hypothetical QoL values reported by the general public (**Table 9**). In this model *duration since event* is the main determinant in all estimations presented in **Table 9**. The longer the duration since adaptation, the higher are, on average, the QoL values reported by the amputees compared to the hypothetical QoL values reported by the control group. We also obtained that

¹¹ Complete results for all controls included in estimations are available in Appendices 2.8.2-2.8.6

amputees with comorbidities and women are more likely to report lower QoL compared to values reported by the general public.

These estimations emphasize the importance of adaptation in health states valuations. We prove that adaptation exists in the case of amputees and we analyse the timeline of adaptation. More importantly, we find that amputees acknowledge adaptation. As time since event increases, amputees are more likely to report similar QoL for themselves and other amputees. This finding is relevant in moving forward and improving measurements of QoL. If patients themselves acknowledge adaptation, their evaluations can be considered in health care decision making. This inference could be easily tested and replicated in patients with different conditions, such as diabetes or urology conditions, where adaptation has already been proven.

Inspecting the summary statistics of the treatment group, we find two other interesting findings. Firstly, amputees predict quite closely their quality of life over a 10-year span; however, differentiating by cause of amputation, we observe that those with a medical-related amputation overestimate their future quality of life by a much higher margin compared to those with an injury-related amputation. We hypothesis that this difference originates from the anticipation an individual with a medical-related amputation has on his future condition. Most of the patients with a medical-related amputation in our dataset had diabetes and these patients have an expectation that at some point they might suffer an amputation. We infer that by expecting this outcome, patients assume a fast recovery, expectations that are not met in reality. However, these inferences are based on summary statistics and due to the nature of the data, could not be tested empirically.

Secondly, we observe that amputees' quality of life average score is very close to that of the control group, even slightly higher at 76.73 compared to 76.63. However, when asked to assess their own quality of life had they did not have the amputation, they provided much higher scores (on average 90.28) compared to what the control group has provided for themselves (please see **Table 4** in section 2.3). As such, although their scores are on average the same to those of individuals with no amputation and similar characteristics as themselves, amputees think they would be enjoying a better quality of life than they actually would. Also, amputees believe that those born with the same amputation as themselves would be in a worse condition, rating their quality of life with at least 10 points difference (please see **Table 4** in section 2.3). One hypothesis is that respondents might believe they are doing better as they had at least enjoyed life without the amputation, as compared to those who were born with it. Again, these findings are based on summary statistics and conclusions can only be inferred.

There are limitations that need to be acknowledged regarding our estimations. Most of these are related to the small sample size available that did not allow us to use more advanced empirical techniques. Also, as individuals are asked to recollect their QoL before completing the survey, there is a portion of the obtained data that cannot be used in statistical inferences. There is also the potential endogeneity issue when analysing QoL of amputees which due to lack of data could not be corrected. However, these data show us that, firstly, amputees adapted, and also, they predicted accurately their future QoL values. More research is required, ideally on a longitudinal dataset, to obtain a rate of adjustment for adaptation that could be

implemented in the HRQoL evaluations. Moreover, current analysis can be improved by analysing a sample of a treatment group at time of event, rather than including recollected quality of life assessments. If the same findings are obtained using a longitudinal dataset for other conditions as well, we infer that patients' HRQoL assessments would be more relevant for health care decision making, as the general public does not account for adaptation and are prone to focusing illusion in their assessment. Nonetheless, this analysis complements existing research on adaptation to health states and provides important inferences that once tested with other conditions as well, can help improve quality of life measurements.

2.7 References

- 1. Ayton, P., Pott, A., Elwakili, N. (2007) 'Affective forecasting: why can't people predict their emotions?', *Thinking and Reasoning*, Vol. 13, No. 1, pp. 62-80.
- Baji, P., Biro, A. (2018) 'Adaptation or recovery after health shocks? Evidence using subjective and objective health measures', Health Economics, pp. 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1002/hec.3644
- 3. Baron, J., Asch, D., Fagerlin, A., Jepson, C. (2003) 'Effect of assessment method on the discrepancy between judgements of health disorders people have and do not have: a web study', *Medical Decision Making*, Vol. 23, No. 5, pp. 422-434.
- 4. Boyd, N., Sutherland, H., Heasman, K., Tritchler, D., Cummings, B. (1990) 'Whose utilities for decision analysis?', *Medical Decision Making*, Vol. 10., pp. 58-67.
- Brazier, J., Akehurst, R., Brennan, A., Dolan, P., Claxton, K., McCabe, C., Sculpher, M.m Tsuchyia, A. (2005) 'Should patients have a greater role in valuing health states?', *Applied Health Economics and Health Policy*, Vol. 4, Issue 4, pp. 201-208.
- 6. Brickman, P., Coates, D. (1978) 'Lottery winners and accidents victims: is happiness relative?', *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, Vol. 36, No. 8, pp. 917-927.
- 7. Buick, D. L., Petrie, K. J. (2002) ' "I know just how you feel": the validity of healthy women's perceptions of breast-cancer patients receiving treatment', *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, Vol. 32, No. 1, pp. 110-123.
- 8. Contoyannis, P., Jones, A. M., Rice, N. (2004) 'The dynamics of health in the British Household Panel Survey', *Journal of Applied Econometrics*, Vol. 19, pp. 473-503.
- 9. Cubi-Molla, P., Jofre-Bonet, M., Serra-Sastre, V. (2015) 'Adaptation to health states: sick yet better off?', working paper, *Department of Economics, City University London*.
- Damschroder, L. J., Zikmund-Fisher, B. J., Ubel, P. A. (2005) 'The impact of considering adaptation in health state valuation', *Social Science and Medicine*, Vol. 61, pp. 267-277.
- 11. De Hond, A., Bakx, P., Versteegh, M. (2018) 'Can time heal all wounds? An empirical assessment of adaptation to functional limitations', *Netspar*, DP 03/2018-04
- 12. De Wit, G. A., Busscjbach, J. V, De Charro, F. T. (2000) 'Sensitivity and perspective in the valuation of health status: whose values count?', *Health Economics*, Vol. 9, pp. 109-126.
- 13. Devlin NJ, Shah KK, Feng Y, Mulhern B, van Hout B (2017) 'Valuing health-related quality of life: An EQ-5D-5L value set for England', *Health Economics*, pp. 1–16 (https://doi.org/10.1002/hec.3564)
- Dolan, P. (1999) 'Whose preferences count?', *Medical Decision Making*, Vol. 19, pp. 482-486.
- 15. Dolan, P., Kahneman, D. (2008) 'Interpretations of utility and their implications for the valuation of health', *The Economic Journal*, Vol. 118, pp. 215-234.
- 16. Dolan, P. (2011) 'Thinking about it: thoughts about health and valuing QALYs', *Health Economics*, Vol. 20, pp. 1407-1416.

- 17. Essink-Bot, M. L., Bonsel, G. J., van der Maas, P. J. (1990) 'Valuation of health state by the general public: feasibility or a standardized measurement procedure', *Social Science and Medicine*, Vol. 31, No. 11, pp. 1201-1206.
- Gupta, P., Mishra, T., O'Leary, N., Parhi, M. (2015) 'The distributional effects of adaption and anticipation to ill health on subjective wellbeing', *Economics Letters*, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.econlet.2015.09.010
- 19. Groot, W. (2000) 'Adaptation and scale of reference bias in self-assessments if quality of life', *Journal of Health Economics*, Vol. 19, pp. 403-420.
- 20. Groot, W. (2003) 'Scale of reference bias and the evolution of health', *The European Journal of Health Economics*, Vol. 4, No. 3, pp. 176-183.
- 21. Hernandez-Quevedo, C, Jones, A. M., Rice, N. (2008) 'Reporting bias and heterogeneity in self assessed health. Evidence from the British Household Panel Survey' *Cuadernos Económicos de ICE*, Vol. 75, pp. 63-97.
- 22. Kruger J. (1999). Lake Wobegon be gone! The "below-average effect" and the egocentric nature of comparative ability judgments. *Journal of Personality & Social Psychology, Vol. 77, No. 2*, pp. 221–32.
- 23. Lacey, H. P., Fagerlin, A., Loewenstein, G., Smith, D. M., Riis, J., & Ubel, P. A. (2008). Are they really that happy? Exploring scale recalibration in estimates of wellbeing. *Health Psychology*, Vol. 27, *No.* 6, pp. 669-675.
- Lucas, R. E. (2007) 'Long-Term Disability Is Associated With Lasting Changes in Subjective Well-Being: Evidence From Two Nationally Representative Longitudinal Studies', *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, Vol. 92, No. 4, pp. 717–730.
- 25. Lunde, L. Loken, K. V. (2011) ^(*) How are you feeling"? Assessing reporting bias in a subjective measure of healh by quantile regression', *Department of Economics, University of Bergen,* Working paper No. 8.
- 26. McTaggart-Cowan, H., Tsuchiya, A., O'Cathain, A., Brazier, J. (2011) 'Understanding the effect of disease adaptation information on general population values for hypothetical health states', *Social Sciences and Medicine*, Vol. 72, pp. 1904-1912.
- 27. Menzel, P., Dolan, P., Richardson, J., Olsen, J. A. (2002) 'The role of adaptation to disability and disease in health state valuation: a preliminary normative analysis', *Social Science and Medicine*, Vol. 55, pp. 2149-2158.
- Oswald, A. J., Powdthavee, N. (2008) 'Does happiness adapt? A longitudinal study or disability with implications for economists and judges', *Journal of Public Economics*, Vol. 92, pp. 1061-1077.
- 29. Pagan-Rodriguez, R. (2010) 'Onset of disability and life satisfaction: evidence from the German Socio-Economic Panel', *Eur J Health Econ*, 11:471–485.
- 30. Peeters, Y., Stiggelbout, A. M. (2010), 'Health state valuations of patients and the general oublic analystically compared: a meta-analytical comparison of patient and population health state utilities', *Value in Health*, Vol. 13, No. 2, pp. 306-309.
- Peeters, Y., Vlieland, T. P., Stiggelbout, A. M. (2011) 'Focusing illusion, adaptation and EQ-5D health state descriptions: the difference between patients and public', *Health Expectations*, Vol. 15, pp. 367-378.

- 32. Powdthavee, N. (2009) 'What happens to people before and after disability? Focusing effects, lead effects, and adaptation in different areas of life', *Social Science & Medicine*, Vol. 69, pp. 1834–1844.
- Riis, J., Loewenstein, G., Baron, J., Jepson, C., Fagerlin, A., Ubel, P. A. (2005)
 'Ignorance of hedonic adaptation to hemodialysis: a study using ecological momentary assessment', *Journal of Experimental Psychology: General*, Vol. 134, No. 1, pp. 3-9.
- 34. Sacket, D. L., Torrance, G. W. (1978) 'The utility of different health states as perceived by the general public', *Journal of Chronic Diseases*, Vol. 31, pp. 697-704.
- Schkade, D. A., Kahneman, D. (1998) 'Does living in California make people happy? A focusing illusion in judgements of life satisfaction', *Psychological Science*, Vol. 9, No. 5, pp. 340-346.
- 36. Schulz, R. and S. Decker (1985), 'Long-term Adjustment to Physical Disability: The Role of Social Support, Perceived Control, and Self-blame', *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology Vol. 48*, No. 5, pp. 1162–1172.
- 37. Stamuli, E. (2011) 'Health outcomes in economic evaluation: who should value health?', *British Medical Bulletin*, pp. 1-14.
- Tversky, A., Kahneman, D. (1981) 'The Framing of Decisions and the Psychology of Choice', *Science*, Vol. 211, No. 4481, pp. 453-458
- 39. Ubel, P. A, Loewenstein, G., Jepson, C. (2003) 'Whose quality of life? A commentary on exploring discrepancies between health state evaluations of patients and the general public', *Quality of Life Research*, Vol. 12, No. 6, pp. 599-607.
- 40. Ubel, P. A, Loewenstein, G., Jepson, C. (2005) 'Disability and sunshine: can hedonic predictions be improved by drawing attention to focusing illusions or emotional adaptation?', *Journal of Experimental Psychology*, Vol. 11, No. 2, pp. 111-123.
- 41. Walsh, E. and Ayton, P. (2009a). What would it be like for me and for you? Judged impact of chronic health conditions on happiness. *Medical Decision Making*, Vol. 29, No. 1, pp. 15-22.
- 42. Walsh, E. and Ayton, P. (2009b). My Imagination Versus Your Feelings: Can Personal Affective Forecasts Be Improved by Knowing Other Peoples' Emotions? *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Applied*, Vol. 15, 351-360
- 43. Williams, R. (2015) 'Heteroskedasticity', published online. Available at: https://www3.nd.edu/~rwilliam/stats2/l25.pdf. Accessed on 3 February 2016.
- 44. Wooldridge, J. M. (2016) 'Introductory Econometrics', Chapter 17. 'Limited Dependent Variable Models and Sample Selection Corrections', Boston, MA, Cengage Learning.

2.8 Appendices

2.8.1 Surveys questions

Amputees' survey

What is your age?	
What is your gender?	
What is your occupation	n?
What is your country/	region of residence?
What best describes yo	our civil status?
How many children do	you have?
What is the highest lev	el of education achieved?
What is your ethnicity	
Is your limb loss acqui	red or congenital?
Please give details of th	ne area(s) of amputation
Upper Body Limb loss	
	Transcarpal amputation
	Wrist disarticulation
	Transradial amputation
	Elbow disarticulation
	Transhumeral amputation
	Shoulder disarticulation
	Forequarter amputation
Lower Body Limb loss	
	Partial foot amputation
	Symes
	Ankle disarticulation
	Transtibial amputation
	Knee disarticulation
	Transfemoral amputation
	Hip disarticulation
	Transpelvic amputation
Other type of amputati	ion
Is your limb loss	
	Unilateral - left side
	Unilateral - right side
	Bilateral
	Cross-site
Month and year amput	tation happened
What was the reason/o	cause of the amputation
How long after the rea	son/cause did the amputation occur
Did you have other inj	uries/medical implications as a result of the same reason/cause?
Prosthetics - have you	used them in the past, do you currently use them, do you intend to use them in the future?
Who provides medical	treatment?
Do you have any other How much pain do you pain)	medical conditions? a currently experience that is associated with your limb loss? O (no pain) to 100 (incapacitating
How much phantom p (incapacitating pain)	ain do you currently experience that is associated with your limb loss? O (no pain) to 100

Own QoL

What was your QOL... o(QOL as bad as death) to 100 (QOL as good as perfect health)

5 years before your amputation 3 years before your amputation 1 year before your amputation 6 months before your amputation 1 month before your amputation Was was/is/will be your QOL 1 month after your amputation 3 months after your amputation 6 months after your amputation 12 months after your amputation 2 years after your amputation 3 years after your amputation 4 years after your amputation 5 years after your amputation 10 years after your amputation

10+ years after your amputation

Others' QoL

What is the average QOL of people with

forequarter amputation - unilaterally forequarter amputation - bilaterally shoulder disarticulation - unilaterally shoulder disarticulation - bilaterally transhumeral amputation elbow disarticulation transradial amputation wrist disarticulation transcarpal amputation transpelvic amputation hip disarticulation transfemoral amputation knee disarticulation transtibial amputation ankle disarticulation Symes partial foot amputation

What is the average QOL of people who were born with the same limb loss as yourself?

What would your current QOL be if the reason/cause for your limb loss had never occurred? What is the average QOL of people who are similar in age and background to yourself who have not had limbs amputated and were not born with limb absence?

Control group survey

What is your age? What is your gender? What is your occupation? What is your country/region of residence? What best describes your civil status? How many children do you have? What is the highest level of education achieved?

What is the highest level of education achieved? What is your ethnicity? Do you know somebody who has an amputation? Do you consider yourself lucky with respect to others around you in terms of health? Do you consider yourself lucky with respect to others around you in terms of income? Do vou consider vourself an optimist? Imagine you have an upper limb amputation caused by an accident. We would like you to indicate for the following periods what your quality of life be. What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 1 month after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 6 months after the amputation What would be your quality of life (o - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 12 months after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 2 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 5 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 10 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (o - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): More than 10 years after the amputation What would you consider the average quality of life would be for people with lower limb amputation? What would you consider the average quality of life would be for people with two or more amputations? What would be the average quality of life of people who were born with the same hypothetical limb as yourself? What would be the average quality of life of people who are similar in age and background to vourself? Imagine you have an upper limb amputation as a consequence of a disease. We would like you to indicate for the following periods what your quality of life be. What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 1 month after the amputation What would be your quality of life (o - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 6 months after the amputation What would be your quality of life (o - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 12 months after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 2 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 5 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 10 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (o - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): More than 10 years after the amputation What would you consider the average quality of life would be for people with lower limb amputation? What would you consider the average quality of life would be for people with two or more amputations? What would be the average quality of life of people who were born with the same hypothetical limb as vourself? What would be the average quality of life of people who are similar in age and background to vourself? Imagine you have a lower limb amputation caused by an accident. We would like you to indicate for the following periods what your quality of life be. What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 1 month after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 6 months after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 12

months after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 2 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 5 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 10 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (o - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): More than 10 years after the amputation What would you consider the average quality of life would be for people with upper limb amputation? What would you consider the average quality of life would be for people with two or more amputations? What would be the average quality of life of people who were born with the same hypothetical limb as yourself? What would be the average quality of life of people who are similar in age and background to vourself? Imagine you have a lower limb amputation as a consequence of a disease. We would like you to indicate for the following periods what your quality of life be. What would be your quality of life (o - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 1 month after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 6 months after the amputation What would be your quality of life (o - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 12 months after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 2 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 5 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 10 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (o - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): More than 10 years after the amputation What would you consider the average quality of life would be for people with upper limb amputation? What would you consider the average guality of life would be for people with two or more amputations? What would be the average quality of life of people who were born with the same hypothetical limb as yourself? What would be the average quality of life of people who are similar in age and background to vourself? Imagine you have two or more amputations caused by an accident. We would like you to indicate for the following periods what your quality of life be. What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 1 month after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 6 months after the amputation What would be your quality of life (o - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 12 months after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 2 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 5 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 10 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (o - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): More than 10 years after the amputation What would you consider the average quality of life would be for people with upper limb amputation? What would you consider the average quality of life would be for people with lower limb amputation? What would be the average quality of life of people who were born with the same hypothetical limb as yourself?
What would be the average quality of life of people who are similar in age and background to yourself? Imagine you have two or more amputations as a consequence of a disease. We would like you to indi... What would be your quality of life (o - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 1 month after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 6 months after the amputation What would be your quality of life (o - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 12 months after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 2 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 5 years after the amputation What would be your quality of life (0 - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): 10 vears after the amputation What would be your quality of life (o - as bad as death, 100 - as good as perfect health): More than 10 years after the amputation What would you consider the average quality of life would be for people with upper limb amputation? What would you consider the average quality of life would be for people with lower limb amputation? What would be the average quality of life of people who were born with the same hypothetical limb as yourself? What would be the average quality of life of people who are similar in age and background to yourself?

Variable	Α	B: heterosk. corrected	С	D	E	F: logs
Duration	0.1931*	0.1645*	0.2023**	0.1871**	0.1812**	8.4987***
	(0.0796)	(0.0743)	(0.0700)	(0.0554)	(0.0682)	(2.2942)
Medical cause of amp.	1.9241	2.1766	1.2217	1.0572	1.7064	1.8986
	(4.0836)	(3.6579)	(4.1873)	(3.9325)	(4.0889)	(4.0938)
Lower body amp.	-5.3753	-6.2298	-6.8579	-6.8343	-5.6381	-5.4646
	(6.7033)	(6.9090)	(6.9853)	(6.8411)	(6.9602)	(6.8851)
Two or more amp.	2.1898	1.0584	0.9977	0.7602	0.1034	1.7686
	(8.1785)	(8.2334)	(8.3440)	(8.1575)	(8.0189)	(7.9956)
Other med. conditions	-4.2595	-4.3526				-4.8328
	(4.9157)	(4.3368)				(4.6571)
Comorbidities	-8.2113	-5.9536	-9.1849+	-9.0856+	-7.6522	-7.5681
	(5.1113)	(4.5338)	(5.1288)	(4.9862)	(4.9170)	(4.9425)
Pain	-0.04766	-0.03330				-0.06365
	(0.0808)	(0.0778)				(0.0816)
Employed	9.2605	9.6756	11.189	11.151+	9.7514	15.478
	(8.1673)	(7.9875)	(7.1494)	(6.6728)	(7.0127)	(13.6136)
Retired	23.159*	19.035*	23.867**	22.659**	22.876**	52.586**
	(9.8345)	(9.3873)	(8.9142)	(7.1196)	(7.3230)	(17.9575)
Student	-178.18**	-179.93*	-162.82*	-147.44*	-145.54*	-777.02**
	(65.2987)	(69.1725)	(64.4110)	(61.7151)	(64.3977)	(234.7725)
Unemployed	0.6725	-17.868	-5.6696	-8.9688	-5.4757	-53.060
	(38.5929)	(36.2146)	(40.5840)	(39.7441)	(33.2517)	(206.4126)
Housekeeper	9.3627	11.032	9.5487	9.0215	10.004	-0.7334
	(9.2517)	(8.5005)	(8.2880)	(7.6334)	(7.1972)	(20.9995)
Employed*duration	-0.1762*	-0.1512*	-0.1887**	-0.1758**	-0.1671*	-4.6896
1	(0.0806)	(0.0750)	(0.0708)	(0.0581)	(0.0704)	(3.3770)
Self-employed*duration	-0.02556	-0.006172	0.02230	0.03107	-0.04318	-0.7457
	(0.0869)	(0.0766)	(0.0815)	(0.0727)	(0.0550)	(1.8748)
Bussiness	-0.09771	-0.07462	-0.1225*	-0.1140*	-0.09568	0.3548
owner*duration	(0.0655)	(0.0589)	(0.0572)	(0.0544)	(0.0624)	(2.0280)
Retired*duration	-0.1960*	-0.1625*	-	-0.1929**	-	-10.261**
	(0.0808)	(0.0751)	0.2080** (0.0705)	(0.0574)	0.1886** (0.0603)	(2 5585)
	(0.0000)	(0.0/31)	(0.0703)	(0.05/4)	(0.0093)	(3.3303)
Student*duration	3·4545** (1.1265)	3.5560** (1.1800)	3.1934** (1.1106)	2.9589** (1.0807)	2.8078* (1.1267)	196.18** (58.0727)
	(1.1203)	(1.1009)	(1.1100)	(1.009/)	(1,120/)	(30.0/2/)
Unemployed*duration	-0.1655	-0.09078	-0.1569	-0.1356	-0.1501	5.8362
	(0.1355)	(0.1255)	(0.1320)	(0.1167)	(0.1087)	(35.4153)
Housekeeper*duration	-0.1151	-0.09623	-0.1331+	-0.1206+	-0.1127	1.3818
	(0.0810)	(0.0750)	(0.0703)	(0.0614)	(0.0730)	(4.8558)
White	-0.6730	-2.0628	-1.0908	-1.7775		-0.4759

2.8.2 Adaptation estimation – OLS (complete results)

Variable	Α	B: heterosk. corrected	С	D	Е	F: logs
	(4.3741)	(4.0298)	(4.4146)	(4.0886)		(4.1956)
Married	0.1063	2.2020	0.8853	1.0552		0.6243
	(5.0203)	(4.8171)	(4.8956)	(4.7982)		(4.7873)
		,	0			
Female	-1.0647	-2.1673	-1.0458	-1.3777		-0.9213
	(4.8148)	(4.5018)	(4.7419)	(4.5316)		(4.5577)
Hiaher education	10.656*	10.847*	11.274*	11.735*	10.240*	10.787*
ingher caacanon	(5 2246)	(4, 4448)	(5,2205)	(4.7442)	(4.8547)	(5.1760)
	(3.3-40)	(4.4440)	(3-2393)	(4./4444)	(4.034/)	(0.1/09)
Age	-0.5532	-0.2076	-0.6414			-0.6037
	(1.4393)	(1.4420)	(1.4413)			(1.3024)
						_
Age squared	0.00472 6	0.001990	0.005540			0.004894
	(0.0141)	(0.0140)	(0.0142)			(0.0129)
No children	2.5811	2.1082	2.8876	2.6543		2.1255
	(1.9373)	(1.8328)	(1.8626)	(1.8260)		(1.8093)
Constant	77.529*	67.846+	76.993*	60.693**	63.338**	59.751+
	(34.8571)	(36.7529)	(35.1355)	(11.2392)	, (11.2126)	(31.3288)
Observations	91	91	91	91	91	91
R-squared	0.28	0.29	0.27	0.26	0.23	0.31
Adjusted R-squared	-0.0094	-0.0014	0.0022	0.026	0.037	0.036

Standard robust errors in parentheses. + p<0.10* p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001

Variable	Α	В	С	D
Duration 2 years	22.642+	21.889+	23.125+	22.370+
	(12.1541)	(12.1800)	(12.0975)	(11.9515)
Duration 2 *Duration	-1.1418	-1.0322	-1.1529	-1.0723
	(0.7823)	(0.7551)	(0.7753)	(0.7230)
Duration	1.1486	1.0375	1.1593	1.0775
	(0.7823)	(0.7541)	(0.7755)	(0.7222)
Medical cause of amp.	1.4599	1.3487	1.3829	1.0114
	(4.1632)	(4.1920)	(3.7815)	(3.8639)
Lower body amp.	-7.5313	-7.7064	-5.8590	-5.8359
	(7.8776)	(8.0990)	(5.5413)	(5.6682)
Two or more amp.	0.1087	0.09918	1.6811	1.7326
	(8.0339)	(8.2459)	(6.4316)	(6.5871)
Other med. conditions	-2.8120		-3.0182	
	(4.4007)		(4.3572)	
Comorbidities	-9.4036*	-9.7831*	-9.4395*	-9.6298*
	(4.0271)	(4.0331)	(4.0109)	(4.0360)
Pain	-0.06436	-0.06849	-0.06515	-0.07188
	(0.0723)	(0.0714)	(0.0718)	(0.0709)
Employed	-3.1284	-2.5709	-2.8859	-2.2201
1 0	(3.9549)	(3.8948)	(4.0018)	(3.9017)
Married	1.4362	1.3935	1.7556	1.4346
	(4.3768)	(4.3090)	(4.3615)	(4.2753)
Female	-1.2771	-1.2784	-1.4503	-1.3184
	(4.3886)	(4.3628)	(4.4193)	(4.3280)
Higher_education	10.472*	10.566*	10.477*	10.520*
·	(4.2818)	(4.2844)	(4.3138)	(4.2747)
Age	-0.4879	-0.5538	-0.4362	-0.6304
C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	(1.0904)	(1.0936)	(1.1285)	(1.0431)
Age2	0.005478	0.005869	0.005008	0.006687
•	(0.0110)	(0.0111)	(0.0112)	(0.0105)
No children	2.1931	2.3246	2.1111	2.2741
	(1.5633)	(1.5274)	(1.5613)	(1.5247)
Use prosthetics	2.5377	2.8148		
	(6.5453)	(6.6522)		
White			-1.7544	
			(3.9310)	
Constant	66.248*	68.100*	66.354*	70.262*
	(29.4012)	(29.4002)	(29.9780)	(28.8060)
Observations	91	91	91	91
R-squared	0.24	0.24	0.24	0.24
Aujusted K-squared	0.067	0.074	0.067	0.084

2.8.3 Duration of less than 2 years compared to more than 2 years – OLS (complete results)

 Adjusted R-squared
 0.067
 0.074

 Standard robust errors in parentheses. + p<0.10* p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001</td>
 p<0.001</td>
 p<0.001</td>

Variable	Α	В	С	D
Duration 5 years	17.830*	18.127*	18.139*	18.307*
	(8.8249)	(8.7071)	(8.9323)	(8.7040)
Duration 5 years *duration	-0.2565	-0.2739	-0.2660	-0.2785
	(0.2211)	(0.2172)	(0.2222)	(0.2165)
Duration	0.2539	0.2705	0.2632	0.2750
	(0.2201)	(0.2167)	(0.2212)	(0.2161)
Medical cause of amp.	2.4564	2.2421	2.2872	1.8796
	(4.0423)	(4.0751)	(3.6950)	(3.7485)
Lower body amp.	-6.9215	-7.1655	-4.9151	-5.0203
	(7.9763)	(8.1091)	(5.5329)	(5.5889)
Two or more amp.	-1.2692	-1.1660	0.6028	0.6824
	(7.8008)	(8.0111)	(6.2748)	(6.3830)
Other_med_conditions	-2.1592		-2.3520	
	(4.1582)		(4.1511)	
Comorbidities derived	-9.0064*	-9.1932*	-8.9751*	-9.0135*
_	(3.9948)	(4.0163)	(3.9887)	(4.0288)
Pain	-0.08201	-0.08332	-0.08302	-0.08758
	(0.0735)	(0.0724)	(0.0731)	(0.0718)
Employed	-3.1260	-2.5737	-2.7838	-2.1909
	(3.7959)	(3.6923)	(3.8738)	(3.7347)
married	0.6680	0.6726	0.9566	0.6897
	(4.1624)	(4.1050)	(4.2238)	(4.0613)
Female	-0.07859	-0.2868	-0.2798	-0.3041
	(4.4472)	(4.3979)	(4.5185)	(4.3510)
Higher_education	9.5519*	9.7193*	9.5257*	9.6248*
	(4.0982)	(4.0887)	(4.1559)	(4.1067)
Age	-0.4272	-0.4863	-0.3959	-0.5697
-	(1.0698)	(1.0744)	(1.0977)	(1.0273)
Age2	0.004612	0.005030	0.004364	0.005907
	(0.0109)	(0.0110)	(0.0110)	(0.0104)
No children	2.0192	2.1290	1.9372	2.0735
	(1.5337)	(1.5061)	(1.5344)	(1.4992)
Use_prosthetics	3.0965	3.1922		
-	(6.4447)	(6.5593)		
White			-1.6672	
			(3.8739)	
Constant	74.040*	74.521*	74.844*	77.322**
	(29.0205)	(29.0978)	(28.8761)	(27.8186)
Observations	91	91	91	91
K-squared	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25
AURISICU A-SUBATCO	0.0/9	0.000	U.U/U	0.090

2.8.4 Duration of less than 5 years with more than 5 years – OLS (complete results)

 Standard robust errors in parentheses. + p<0.10* p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001</th>

Variable	peers1	peers2	peers3	peers4
Duration	-0.000440**	-0.000480+	-0.120*	-0.150*
	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0561)	(0.0617)
Lower body amp.	-0.0991	-0.163	-0.457+	-0.498*
	(0.0755)	(0.1045)	(0.2629)	(0.2173)
	(,00)			(,),
Two or more amp.	-0.0319	-0.134	0.120	0.160
	(0.1471)	(0.2290)	(0.1727)	(0.2614)
Medical cause of amp.	0.0803	0.0794	0.114	0.0905
neurou cause of amp.	(0.0716)	(0.0901)	(0.0790)	(0.0889)
Pain	0.00197*	0.00350*	0.00193+	0.00315^{*}
	(0.0010)	(0.0015)	(0.0011)	(0.0015)
Comorbidities derived (d)	0.000***	0.000**	0 000***	0.000**
Comor blattles_der loed (d)	(0.0642)	(0.0770)	(0.0652)	-0.223
	(0.0042)	(0.0//0)	(0.0032)	(0.0/20)
Other_med_conditions (d)	0.0992+		0.0556	
	(0.0548)		(0.0595)	
··· 1.1 · · · · · · ·			,	
Health insurance provider	-0.0952		-0.0769	
	(0.0052)		(0.0/35)	
Used to use prosthetics, no intention to use again	0.0743*	0.108	0.0863*	0.136*
	(0.0377)	(0.0836)	(0.0405)	(0.0568)
Use to use prosthetics, might use again	-0.133	-0.203	-0.127	-0.141
	(0.2509)	(0.2692)	(0.1972)	(0.1978)
White	-0.0723	-0.112	-0.0813	-0.0979
	(0.0526)	(0.0777)	(0.0595)	(0.0756)
Married	0.127	0.121	0.155	0.144
	(0.0861)	(0.1069)	(0.0950)	(0.1089)
Higher education	0.368***	0.282*	0.310**	0.226*
	(0.1104)	(0.1193)	(0.1090)	(0.1129)
Employed	-0.0627	-0.0853	-0.0829	-0.0873
	(0.0612)	(0.0831)	(0.0652)	(0.0772)
Female	-0 170+	-0 125	-0.147	-0.0834
Tomato	(0.0905)	(0.1134)	(0.0975)	(0.1164)
Age	-0.0235	-0.0242	-0.0183	-0.0301
	(0.0181)	(0.0240)	(0.0190)	(0.0247)
4.770	0.0000071	0.000050	0.000061	0.000405
Ayt2	(0.00032/+	0.000350	(0,000201 (0,0002)	0.000407 (0.0002)
	(0.000_)	(0.000)	(0.0002)	(0.0003)
No children	0.0253	0.0458	0.0224	0.0497
	(0.0256)	(0.0372)	(0.0309)	(0.0392)
T 1 1 41 /1 ·· `				
Lower body amp.*log (duration)			0.117+	0.142+
			(0.00/2)	(0.0703)
Two or more amp.*log (duration)			-0.0424	-0.0526
······································			(0.1112)	(0.1262)

2.8.5 Difference between own QoL and QoL assigned to peer – Probit (complete results)

Variable	peers1	peers2	peers3	peers4
Observations	87	89	87	89
Pseudo R-squared	0.33	0.25	0.34	0.27
11	-30.7083	-36.3846	-30.0417	-35.3061
chi2	36.4557	30.9829	48.8755	32.6397

Marginal effects. Standard robust errors in parentheses. + p<0.10* p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001

Variable	Α	В	С	D	E:logs	F:logs	G:logs	H:logs
Duration	0.002114*	0.002323*	0.002081*	0.001225*	0.1807**	0.1889**	0.1832**	0.1768**
	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.0006)	(0.0682)	(0.0692)	(0.0691)	(0.0641)
Medical cause of amp.	0.1132	0.1144	0.08961	0.08533	0.1192	0.1126	0.07488	0.07766
	(0.1131)	(0.1148)	(0.1064)	(0.1076)	(0.1180)	(0.1179)	(0.1072)	(0.1076)
Lower body amp	0.1000	0.00007	0.06110	0.00007	0.0050	0.0055	0.000.49	0.00445
Lower body amp.	-0.1309	-0.0923^{7}	0.06119	-0.0993^{\prime}	-0.2952+	-0.29/5	-0.09348	-0.09447
	(0.24/0)	(0.2/99)	(0.21/4)	(0.1242)	(0.1/30)	(0.1910)	(0.1345)	(0.1330)
Two or more amp.	0.2472	0.3019	0.3506**	0.2856**	0.1082	0.1098	0.2863**	0.2843**
r i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i	(0.2374)	(0.1910)	(0.1123)	(0.0940)	(0.2339)	(0.2514)	(0.1015)	(0.1014)
Lower body amp.* duration	-0.001375	-0.001379	-0.0008759					
	(0.0009)	(0.0009)	(0.0010)					
Lower body amp.* duration	-0.0008934	-0.001188	-0.0007074					
	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.0012)					
Manniad	0.08040	0.00940	0.1061	0.0500	0.00066	0.04040	0.05595	0.05545
Marrieu	-0.08043	-0.09642	-0.1001	-0.0/330	-0.02900	-0.04343	-0.05/05	-0.05/4/
	(0.134/)	(0.1310)	(0.12/1)	(0.11//)	(0.1301)	(0.12/0)	(0.1211)	(0.1213)
Higher education	0.1523	0.1431	0.1102	0.1031	0.1718	0.1628	0.1326	0.1341
5 _	(0.1322)	(0.1265)	(0.1254)	(0.1195)	(0.1222)	(0.1196)	(0.1175)	(0.1179)
Employed	0.1402	0.1326	0.1308	0.09884	0.1185	0.1118	0.1047	0.1106
	(0.1839)	(0.1767)	(0.1706)	(0.1691)	(0.1645)	(0.1621)	(0.1613)	(0.1589)
Female	-0.2667+	-0.2506+	-0.2358+	-0.1968	-0.2228	-0.2006	-0.2058+	-0.2055+
	(0.1531)	(0.1432)	(0.1343)	(0.1241)	(0.1403)	(0.1328)	(0.1233)	(0.1231)
4.00	0.00750	0.01990	0.000.41	0.00405	0.00070	0.00109	0.00745	0.00760
Age	-0.02/53	(0.0227)	(0.02341)	-0.02495	(0.023/9)	(0.02108)	-0.02/45	-0.02/03
	(0.0324)	(0.033/)	(0.0321)	(0.0323)	(0.0350)	(0.0350)	(0.0340)	(0.0339)
Age2	0.0001641	0.00008177	0.0001332	0.0001579	0.0001066	0.00008779	0.0001601	0.0001631
	(0.0003)	(0.0004)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)
No children	0.1178*	0.1148*	0.09542*	0.08894+	0.09393+	0.08958+	0.07888+	0.07936+
	(0.0537)	(0.0519)	(0.0480)	(0.0476)	(0.0521)	(0.0503)	(0.0478)	(0.0476)

2.8.6 Difference between amputees' QoL and the public's reported QoL – Probit (complete results)

Other_med_conditions -0.04 (0.12) (0.12) Comorbidities_derived -0.26 (0.10) (0.10) Pain -0.00 (0.00) (0.00)	4335 272) 628* 096) 007276 021)	-0.04790 (0.1235) -0.2388* (0.1085) -0.001361	-0.07006 (0.1173) -0.2182* (0.1028)	-0.09084 (0.1157) -0.2197* (0.1027)	-0.07981 (0.1200) -0.2281* (0.1087)	-0.08700 (0.1194) -0.2031+ (0.1070)	-0.09753 (0.1149) -0 .1973+	-0.09571 (0.1149) -0.1970+
Comorbidities_derived -0.26 (0.10) Pain -0.00 (0.00)	272) 628* 096) 007276 021)	(0.1235) -0.2388* (0.1085) -0.001361	(0.1173) -0.2182* (0.1028)	(0.1157) -0.2197* (0.1027)	(0.1200) -0.2281* (0.1087)	(0.1194) -0.2031+ (0.1070)	(0.1149) -0 .1973+	(0.1149) -0.1970+
Comorbidities_derived -0.26 (0.10) -0.00 Pain -0.00 (0.00) 0.00	628* 096) 007276 021)	-0.2388* (0.1085) -0.001361	-0.2182* (0.1028)	-0.2197* (0.1027)	-0.2281* (0.1087)	-0.2031+	-0 .1973+	-0.1970+
Comorbidities_derived -0.26 (0.10) Pain -0.00 (0.00)	628* 096) 007276 021)	-0.2388* (0.1085) -0.001361	-0.2182* (0.1028)	-0.2197* (0.1027)	-0.2281* (0.1087)	-0.2031+	-0 .1973+	-0.1970+
(0.10 Pain -0.00 (0.00	096) 007276 021)	(0.1085) -0.001361	(0.1028)	(0.1027)	(0.1087)	(0.1070)		
Pain -0.00 (0.00	007276 021)	-0.001361				(0.10/2)	(0.1039)	(0.1040)
Pain -0.00 (0.00	007276 021)	-0.001361						
(0.00	021)		-0.002041	-0.002274	-0.001908	-0.002192	-0.002721	-0.003081
		(0.0021)	(0.0032)	(0.0021)	(0.0021)	(0.0021)	(0.0029)	(0.0021)
	-							
Usea to use prosthetics, no intention to use again -0.26;	639	-0.2170			-0.3321	-0.3404		
(0.32)	209)	(0.3360)			(0.3390)	(0.3554)		
		~ × × × ×			v	<i>c</i> × × ×		
Use to use prosthetics, might use again -0.570	705***	-0.6005***			-0.5325*	-0.5647**		
(0.172	727)	(0.1628)			(0.2201)	(0.2080)		
	-0-				o 4000			
Health insurance problaer -0.1/8	/81				-0.1308			
(0.126	267)				(0.1197)			
Private naument -0.16	671				-0.2057			
					(0.295)			
(0.37)	/10)				(0.3495)			
Employed * duration -0.00	01640*	-0 001721**	-0 001822**	-0.001626*	-0 001614**	-0.001658**	-0.001557**	-0.001572**
	01040	(0.0007)	(0.001032	(0.001020	(0.001014	(0.0010)0	(0.001))/	(0.001)/2
(0.00	000)	(0.0007)	(0.000/)	(0.000/)	(0.0000)	(0.0000)	(0.0000)	(0.0000)
Pain * duration			-0.000002237				-0.00002450	
			(0.00000223)				(0.000002450)	
Observations 80		80	01	01	80	80	01	01
Pseudo R-squared		0.22	91 91	91 0 10	0.26	0.25	91 0.21	91 0.21
-42.0		-44 2680	-46 7201	-47 9459	-42 6472	-42 4207	-45 0406	-45 0722
-40 chia aa aa	2287	44.2000	40./391	4/+400	44.04/2	40.400/	40.9490	40.9/04
Observations89Pseudo R-squared0.25II-43.21	5	89 0.23 -44.2680	91 0.20 -46.7391	91 0.19 -47.2453	89 0.26 -42.6472	89 0.25 -43.4307	91 0.21 -45.9496	91 0.21 -45.9732

Standard robust errors in parentheses. + p<0.10* p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001

3 Impact of the welfare reform post-recession on disabled individuals

3.1 Introduction

The welfare benefits reform started in 2013 aimed at replacing current benefits scheme by incorporating several single benefits into one amount. Also, the new reform imposed a limit on the amount claimed per household (*Universal Credit*). As part of the reform, the Disability Living Allowance (DLA) was replaced by the Personal Independence Payment (PIP). All individuals who were receiving DLA had to apply for PIP and not all candidates were eligible for the new scheme. This reform meant lower disposable income for some of those on benefits, and many were anxious about the reassessment process and eligibility. According to the vast literature on the strong relationship between income and wellbeing, a lower disposable income would lead to a lower wellbeing status. However, the statistics published by the Office of National Statistics (ONS) on the measures of wellbeing before and after 2013 indicate no change on the average wellbeing level.

In this context, we aim to test whether a change in benefits leads to individuals reporting lower wellbeing status when everything else remains the same. We focus on the disabled population, which depends crucially on the state allowance received. We employ the three-year pooled cross-section data from the Annual Population Survey – Personal Wellbeing, which offers an array of wellbeing measures (life satisfaction, happiness, worthiness, anxiety, and self-assessed health) and personal characteristics, to which we add regional indicators of wages and unemployment. We use an instrumental variable approach to correct the potential endogeneity of disability. We employ Two-stage Least Squares for the models with continuous wellbeing dependent variables and a partial proportional odds model for that of self-assessed health (SAH). We implement three estimations. We first analyse the welfare effects on disabled population only. We then analyse wellbeing measures in the whole population, in a *diff-in-diff* estimation, where our treatment group is the disabled population. Lastly, we analyse the change in wellbeing in disabled individuals on benefits, after the welfare reform, in a *diff-in-diff* estimation.

Our results indicate that the introduction of the welfare reform in 2013 made disabled individuals and those disabled claiming benefits worse off in terms of *life satisfaction, happiness*, levels of *anxiety* and *self-assessed health*. Our diff-in-diff and diff-in-diff-in-diff estimations confirm that both disabled individuals and those claiming benefits living with a disability report lower levels of wellbeing after the reform. In both estimations, we also obtain increased levels of anxiety. Several robustness checks confirm our results.

This chapter is organised as follows: the next section provides a background on discussion on wellbeing and state benefits, and the UK welfare reform. In section III we describe the data, while in section IV we explain the empirical strategy implemented. Section V presents the estimated results, followed by robustness checks in Section VI and conclusions in section VII.

3.2 Background

3.2.1 Benefits and wellbeing

This chapter was compiled based on the literature identified in the first chapter and supplemented with a targeted review on the impact of state benefits on wellbeing; seminal papers were identified through published reviews. The review was conducted in PubMed, university online library and Google Scholar. The literature was supplemented by supervising professor Mireia Jofre-Bonet. The literature was complemented by a Google search on the welfare reform where government published reports and mass media articles were used to write the discussion on this topic. A targeted search was conducted in January 2019 using the university online library to identify any recent publications on the relationship between wellbeing and benefits, using 'wellbeing', 'life satisfaction', 'benefits' and 'state benefits' terms, but no relevant articles were identified published in the last five years. Additionally, a search was done to identify recent research published on the impact of the UK welfare reform on individuals.

Individual wellbeing, currently a vastly researched indicator, is considered to be more reflective of a nation's welfare than the typical macro indicators such as unemployment rate or Gross Domestic Product (GDP). The principle is emphasized by the extant literature, which indicates that the most important determinants of individual wellbeing are personal characteristics, followed by unemployment, inflation and growth. Existing research finds that marital status, employment, personal income, self-reported health and other personal characteristics explain 80% of the variation in wellbeing, while socioeconomic factors account for a range between 5 and 20% (Kahneman, 1999, Oswald, 1997, Clark, 1994, Blanchflower, 2004, Easterlin, 2006). Even in elderly population the most significant determinants of wellbeing are income, social relationships (friends) and qualitative contacts with adult children (Pinquart and Sorensen, 2000).

Although there is a lack of consensus on the size of personal income's impact on wellbeing, the literature finds it a relevant control to be included, as income is strongly linked to wellbeing, even at older age (Kahneman, 1999, Winkelmann, 1998, Pinquart and Sorensen, 2000). The happiness-income paradox, or the Easterlin paradox, implies that over the long-term, a higher income does not lead to higher levels of happiness. However, this paradox was mainly tested in developed countries. (Easterlin et al., 2010) confirmed in his revisit of the happiness-income paradox that the positive happiness-income relationship holds for developed and developing countries as well as for the emerging Eastern European entities transitioning from socialism to capitalism. Happiness is strongly determined by income in the short run and followed over longer periods of time, such as ten years or more, it is found that while average happiness level does not increase at the same pace as a country's income, the relationship is still positive and statistically significant (Easterlin et al., 2010). Overall, the consensus is that income is an essential variable to be included in the wellbeing equation, whether it has a smaller or larger effect on the indicator (Dolan, 2008). A more elaborated discussion on wellbeing and its determinant is provided in the first chapter, section 1.2.

There is little research done regarding the relationship between benefits and wellbeing, although social benefits and allowances are part of disposable income for many individuals. We would expect that changes in benefits that affect disposable income would in turn lead to lower or improved wellbeing of those affected, whether receiving unemployment allowance, child benefit, housing benefits or disability allowance. (Milligan, 2011) find that the child benefits' changes in Canada had significant positive impact on their mental health and other measures such as physical health, deprivation measures and spanning test scores. In this analysis, increased children benefits are directly linked to improved test scores and decreased aggression and maternal depression. This research builds on the proven relationship between income and children development (Haveman, 1995).

One of the affected groups by changes in benefits regulation is the disabled population, which relies heavily on state allowance whether individuals are home-bound or work-limiting disabled. An analysis on benefits' impact on this subgroup would be more intricate, as disabled individuals would report different wellbeing levels compared to matched controls. An empirical analysis on a panel data series on married couples aged over 60 years where almost 40% of the sample was disabled, indicates that disabled individuals are worse off than those non-disabled in terms of wellbeing (Freedman et al., 2012). However, an extensive literature finds that patients of chronic diseases and disabled individuals alike report higher than expected quality of life and adapt to their situations; in the majority of cases, reported healthrelated quality of life returns to the initial levels in time, and in few cases current levels approach closely the initial quality of life score (Ubel et al., 2005, Brickman et al., 1978, Sackett and Torrance, 1978, Boyd et al., 1990, De Wit et al., 2000, Buick, 2002, Barron, 2003, Riis, 2005, Damschroder et al., 2005). Research with particular focus on disabled individuals confirm the adaption they are experiencing, by recovering to previous or very close to initial quality of life reported, or in general, that individuals with serious and long-term disabilities report good or excellent quality of life (Oswald, 2008, Schulz and Decker, 1985, Albrecht and Devlieger, 1999).

The relevance of benefits for disabled population is analysed in the context of the latest welfare reform implemented in the UK, presented below.

3.2.2 Welfare Reform 2013 (UK)

The Welfare Reform Act enacted in 2012 brought many changes in the welfare system in the UK with the goal of reducing the welfare bill and align some of the benefits previously paid separately. The most important change was creating the new Universal Credit benefit scheme that replaces the following six existing benefits and tax credits with a single monthly payment:

- Income based Jobseeker's Allowance
- Income-related employment and support allowance
- Income support
- Housing benefit
- Working tax credit
- Child tax credit

Universal Credit was launched in April 2013 in four pilot regions: Ashton-under-Lyne, Oldham, Warrington, and Wigan (DWP, 2013). The plan was to complete the transfer between 2013 and 2017 (Org, 2014). The main change under the *Universal Credit* is the limit on housing benefit. Under the new scheme, individuals who live in social housing as tenants will receive a maximum payment according to maximum number of bedrooms they should occupy; for example, a single individual will receive housing benefits for one bedroom, children under 10 years, regardless of gender, and those under 16 years of the same gender are expected to share a bedroom (Butler, 2016).

The new reform limits the total amount of benefit that can be claimed by a household, called the *benefit cap*. The overall limit for single-person households is set at £15,410 per annum in Greater London and at £13,400 outside Greater London; the *benefit cap* for couple-households (including single parents or couple parents) is £23,000 per annum in Greater London and £20,000 outside Greater London. Most of the changes in the Welfare Reform Act target working-age individuals, and as such the *benefit cap* only applies to people aged between 16 to 64 years. There are a few other exemptions from the benefit cap, including those who receive disability allowance, working tax or pensions as war widow or widower (gov.uk, 2017a).

The new reform also introduces the *Personal Independence Payments (PIP)* which replaces the previous Disability Living Allowance (DLA). PIP will only apply to people aged between 16 and 64 years, and all those who were previously received DLA will have this allowance stopped and will have to apply for PIP within 28 days of receiving notification. The eligibility conditions for PIP are based on the care and mobility needs of the individuals that are assessed by a health professional. Not all of those who received DLA are eligible for PIP (DWP, 2016). Both PIP and DLA consists of two components – mobility and care (daily living under PIP); DLA included three rates for the care component while PIP includes only two rates. There is a maximum allowance under PIP of £141.10 per week, while there was no cap on DLA. All PIP applications will be reviewed at fixed term, except for terminally ill patients. PIP does not only apply to people living with a disability, but to individuals with mobility and/or care issues, which includes also individuals with mental health conditions. Moreover, applicants will be reassessed for the Motability scheme, under which claimants with disabilities are eligible for a vehicle or powered wheelchair (gov.uk, 2017b, gov.uk, 2017c, Motability, Advice).

Between April 2013 and October 2017, there were over three million PIP registrations made, out of which 1,177,000 were DLA receivers assessed for PIP. Of the 2,999,000 cleared applications, only 1,099,000 were previous DLA applicants who were cleared for PIP. This yields to a rate of 73% of DLA applicants who have been cleared for PIP. Of all people cleared for PIP, 1,607,000 were receiving payments at the end of October 2017. By the end of October 2017, 947,000 DLA reassessments were cleared, and 22% of applicants had their benefits reduced and 21% applications were declined (DWP, 2017).

There has been some recent research done on the impact the welfare reform had on people, in the form of qualitative reviews of the experiences individuals affected by the reform had. The common conclusions of these analyses are that people experienced fear, insecurity, panic, worry, increased levels of stress and frustration, and even suicidal thoughts. Although some people were able to successfully appeal the decision, amongst those who were deemed ineligible for PIP, the daunting process made an impact on health and wellbeing of affected individuals. People were now more motivated to find work due to uncertainty of receiving benefits and prefer to accept low-paid or insecure jobs. Most individuals had to deal with the stigmatisation around benefit claimants, although all report they are not happy they are in this position. The welfare reform has shifted the threshold for disabled individuals' entitlement to benefits and impacted equality and the perception people have on benefit claimants (Garthwaite, 2014, Patrick, 2014, Harris, 2014).

In the current chapter, we focus mainly on the disabled population entitled to PIP and how the changes in this allowance and application procedure might have affected the individuals. Thus, we control for the start of the new scheme (April 2013) and for the four regions where the scheme was first implemented, Ashton-under-Lyne, Oldham, Warrington, and Wigan.

For the purpose of our study, we exploit the three-year pooled cross-section data from the Annual Population Survey (APS) – Personal Wellbeing, compiled by the Office of National Statistics. APS combines data from the quarterly Labour Force Survey and the APS 'boost' sample in England, Wales and Scotland. Interviews are conducted over 12 months on a rotational basis for several periods; however, the dataset is combined such that no single individual appears twice in a single year dataset. The three-year dataset is combined by the ONS to maintain it as a cross-section and avoid duplicates (ONS, 2017a). We chose the March 2011 – April 2014 dataset and apply the provided weights so that we have a representative sample of all individuals in the UK aged over 16.

3.3 Data

3.3.1 Wellbeing measures

The APS – Personal Wellbeing dataset includes an extensive number of individual characteristics and five wellbeing measures presented in **Figure 1**. Summary statistics for the five wellbeing measures are presented in **Table 1** below.

Figure 1. Wellbeing measures in APS - Personal Wellbeing



SAH: Self-assessed health. Source: adapted from ONS (2017b)

We treat 'Life satisfaction', 'Happiness', 'Anxiety' and 'Worthiness' as continuous ordinal variables¹², where respondents choose a score between o and 10, and 'Self-assessed health' (SAH) as categorical ordinal variable with five options available. The scales of scores for 'Life satisfaction', 'Happiness', 'Worthiness' and SAH, are upward, with o representing the lowest possible score and 10 the maximum one. 'Anxiety' scores are downward, as o represent the least anxious an individual feel, and 10 the most anxious. Summary statistics for the wellbeing indicators are presented in **Table 1** on a yearly basis, for disabled and non-disabled individuals.

¹² FERRER-I-CARBONELL, A., FRIJTERS, P. 2004. How important is methodology for the estimates of the determinants of happiness? *The Economic Journal*, 114, 641–659.) discussed and analysed the difference in estimating wellbeing measures as ordinal or cardinal and found little difference. Based on this evidence, we treat the four wellbeing variables with scores from 0 to 10 as continuous

			Disablad			d		
Variable	Description	2011- 2012	2012- 2103	2013- 2014	2011- 2012	2012- 2103	2013- 2014	T-test*
Life satisfaction	0-10 scale	6.83 (2.27)	6.88 (2.24)	6.86 (2.26)	7.65 (1.71)	7.70 (1.66)	7.79 (1.62)	94·35 ^{***} (0.01)
Happiness	0-10 scale	6.79 (2.58)	6.83 (2.51)	6.85 (2.54)	7.53 (2.07)	7.54 (2.02)	7.66 (1.99)	71.88*** (0.01)
Anxiety	0-10 scale	3.75 (3.13)	3.60 (3.13)	3.57 (3.14)	2.89 (2.77)	2.76 (2.74)	2.61 (2.70)	-67.28*** (0,01)
Worthwhile	0-10 scale	7.27 (2.18)	7.26 (2.18)	7.24 (2.21)	7.89 (1.60)	7.93 (1.56)	8.01 (1.53)	76.7 ^{***} (0.01)
	Very bad	5.43%	5.65%	6.06%	0.10%	0.06%	0.06%	-100*** (0.0005)
	Bad	18.85%	19.25%	20.51%	0.66%	0.49%	0.42%	-200 ^{***} (0.0019
SAH	Fair	41.91%	42.27%	42.15%	10.15%	10.07%	9.25%	-210 ^{***} (0.0047)
	Good	27.44%	26.86%	26.06%	43.61%	44.63%	44.92%	82.89*** (0.0082)
	Very good	6.37%	5.96%	5%	45.48%	44.75%	45.36%	206.24 ^{***} (0.00093)
Number of ob	oservations	34,903	26,113	17,575	86,641	60,784	42,049	

Table 1. Summary statistics of the wellbeing measures

*Standard errors in parenthesis. *** Statistically significant at 5%. SAH: Self-assessed health. Source: adapted from ONS (2014)

The evolution of the wellbeing indicators over the three-year period analysed is presented in **Figure 2** and **Figure 3**. When considering the whole sample, we notice that the changes are small over time; however, if we distinguish disabled from non-disabled individuals, we observe that, while for all individuals measures of wellbeing improve slightly, those living with disability always report poorer levels of wellbeing. *'Life satisfaction', 'Happiness', 'Worthiness'* and *'Self-assessed health'* scores are statistically higher for non-disabled individuals, and also those living with a disability have higher anxiety levels, as the results from t-test statistics show in the last column of **Table 1**.

Figure 2. Average wellbeing indicators reported by disabled and non-disabled individuals



Figure 2 also suggests that, for most measures, non-disabled and disabled individuals move in parallel trends, for both groups, from 2011-12 to 2013-14, one notices an upward trend for *life satisfaction, happiness* and *worthiness*, and a negative trend for *anxiety*.





SAH: Sey-assessed health. Source: adapted from ONS (2014)

In concordance with **Figure 2**, **Figure 3** shows that, over time, more disabled individuals report they are feeling '*Bad*' and '*Very bad*' and fewer report '*Good*' and '*Very good*', which is not the case for the not disabled sample.

3.3.2 Covariates

All our specifications control for being disabled, receiving benefits and also an array of personal characteristics including marital status, gender, age, education, ethnicity, country of origin, religion, accommodation details, employment and others, as summarized in **Table 2** on a yearly basis. We added regional economic variables (wage and unemployment rate) and a measure of deviation compared to UK level, to control for economic status.

Variable	Description	2011-2	012	2012-20	13	2013-2014	
Dischility	No current disability	71.	28%	69.9	95%	70.5	52%
Disability	Current disability	28.	72%	30.0	05%	29.4	18%
Benefits	Claiming state benefits	50.	65%	49.6	62%	47.1	18%
	No state benefits	49.	35%	50.3	38%	52.8	82%
	Married/Civil partnership	60.	84%	60.5	54%	60.8	87%
Marital status	Single/Widow(er)/Divorced	39.	16%	39.4	1 6%	39.13%	
	Unemployed	12.	06%	11.67%		11.27%	
	Employed	45.	58%	43.7	76%	44.08%	
	Self employed	7.53%		7.56%		7.8	7%
Occupation	Government employed/training	0.3	0.14%		4%	0.2	4%
	Student	1.7	70%	1.6	6%	1.6	5%
	Retired	26.	81%	29.3	30%	29.3	35%
	Disabled - not working	6.1	۱8%	5.8	0%	5.5	3%
	Degree	23.	15%	23.6	69%	24.6	69%
	Higher education	10.	55%	10.8	89%	10.9	90%
Education - Highest	A-level or equivalent	22.	15%	22.0	9%	21.9	94%
qualification achieved	GCSE or equivalent	21.	77%	20.9	6%	20.9	90%
	Other qualification		38%	9.4	9%	9.2	3%
	No qualification	12.	12.51%		12.87%		35%
Age when left full time education	0 – still in education -1 – never had education	15.49	(4.35)	15.54	5.54 (4.42) 15.70 (4		(4.40)
Condon	Male	43.	68%	43.6	58%	43.9	94%
Gender	Female	56.	22%	56.32%		56.0	06%
Age	Age of respondent	51.48	(17.43)	52.55	(17.95)	52.75	(17.89)
Gross weekly wage	Pay in main job (£)	404.54	(229.87)	410.22	(231.00)	416.06	(230.70)
	Current smoker	20.	.71%	20.1	17%	19.1	14%
Smoking status	Ex-smoker	37.03%		37.02%		37.69%	
	Never smoked	42.	26%	42.80%		43.16%	
	Owned outright	34.	52%	36.0	01%	36.21%	
Accommodation details	Part rent, part mortgage	33.	59% 28%	31.4 0.4	.0% 2%	31.0 0.4	06% 4%
nooninio aution actuilo	Rented	30.	54%	31.2	<u>2</u> 5%	31.3	33%
	Rent free or squatted	0.9	97%	0.9	2%	0.9	7%
	White	92.	26%	92.3	32%	92.2	22%
	Gypsy, Traveller/Irish Traveller	0.0	03%	0.0	2%	0.0	2%
	Mixed/Multiple ethnic groups	0.6	52%	0.5	5%	0.6	0%
	Indian	1.7	73%	1.70	0%	1.7	7%
	Pakistani	0.9	93%	1.0	1%	0.9	9%
Ethnicity	Bangladeshi	0.3	35%	0.3	6% - %	0.3	7%
	Chinese	0.;	35%	0.3	9% -%	0.3	8%
	Any other Asian background Black/African/Caribbean/Black	0.	/1%	0.6	7%	0.6	0%
	British	2.0	03%	1.9	5%	1.9	1%
	Arab	0.3	21%	0.20%		0.2	1%
	Other ethnic group	0.7	79%	0.8	2%	0.8	7%
	No religion	26.	14%	27.2	24%	28.1	14%
Peligion	Christian	67.	73%	66.3	37%	65.1	17%
Kengloli	Buddhist	0.3	38%	0.3	9%	0.4	0%
	Hindu	1.0	03%	0.9	5%	1.0	4%

Table 2. Summary statistics - covariates (Mean and standard deviation)

Variable	Description	2011-2012	2012-2013	2013-2014
	Jewish	0.38%	0.39%	0.41%
	Muslim	2.49%	2.53%	2.57%
	Sikh	0.44%	0.46%	0.40%
	Any other religion	1.42%	1.66%	1.87%
	Less than 12 months	8.68%	8.74%	8.94%
	12 months < time < 2 years	7.28%	6.78%	6.85%
Length of time at the address	2 years < time < 3 years	5.67%	5.79%	5.80%
	3 years < time < 5 years	9.87%	8.73%	8.50%
	5 years < time < 10 years	17.24%	17.58%	16.88%
	Longer than 10 years	51.26%	52.38%	53.02%
Regional wage	Regional weekly wage (£)	493 (48.90)	497.41 (47.04)	507.95 (42.56)
UK wage	UK weekly wage (£)	498.3 (NA)	506.1 (NA)	517.4 (NA)
Regional unemployment rate	Regional unemployment rate (%)	8.27 (1.40)	8.05 (1.17)	7.46 (1.24)
UK unemployment rate	UK unemployment rate (%)	8.2 (NA)	7.95 (NA)	7.4 (NA)
Interviewstra	Telephone	42.38%	31.76%	29.19%
interview type	Face to face	57.62%	68.24%	70.81%
Number of observations		122,887	92,596	94,164

Notes: all summary statistics are rounded at two decimals. NA: not applicable. Source: adapted from ONS (2014)

From the examination of the summary statistics in **Table 2**, we observe that personal characteristics do not change considerably from one period to another. However, the population claiming benefits dropped from 50.65% in March 2011-April 2012 to 47.18% in March 2013-April 2014. There is a similar percentage of disabled population in our sample, varying between 28.72% in the first year to 29.48% in the last one. The definition of disability considered in the Annual Population Survey is based on the Disability Discrimination Act (1995) and work-limiting disabled. According to the Disability Discrimination Act, an individual is considered disabled if he/she has "a physical or mental impairment which has a substantial and long-term adverse effect on his ability to carry out normal day-to-day activities" (National Archives, 2005). Although, currently disability status is granted under the Equality Act 2010, the status that was considered at the time of the APS survey is the one of Disability Discrimination Act 1995. The available answers for the current disability questions are: 'DDA disabled', 'work-limiting disabled only', and 'not disabled'. We have a created a 'disabled' dummy that takes value 1 for individuals who responded with 'DDA disabled' or 'work-limiting disabled', and o for those who responded 'not disabled'.

For the purpose of our analysis, i.e. looking at the impact of the welfare reform on disabled individuals and those on benefits, it would have been relevant to include variables that control for the type of disability and benefits received. Due to the differences in defining 'disability' (as explained above) and potential respondent bias, we limit our analysis to a binary 'disable' variable. The APS survey does not distinguish between the types of benefits individuals are receiving; as such we cannot control for disability-related benefits.

Overall, the majority of our sample is comprised of married individuals, employed, female, aged between 51 and 52 years, and white. There are very few disabled participants who were not working at the time of the survey, their percentage varying between 5.50 and 6%. Most of the participants bought their home or own it through mortgage and earned between £400 and £416 weekly from March 2011 to April 2014. The average weekly income reported by disabled

individuals is higher that the PIP cap imposed through the welfare reform. We analyse the effects of the welfare reform on those with higher incomes in section 3.7 Alternative specification.

3.4 Empirical strategy

We conducted different estimations, which all included the indicator variable **PIP** that takes value 1 from 2013 onwards and 0 before. We first estimated a model that aims at assessing the impact the reform had on disabled individuals' wellbeing. Secondly, we analysed whether the reform affected differently disabled individuals compared to those non-disabled, and thirdly we looked at disabled individuals receiving benefits. In consequence, the second and third models use the whole sample. The second model use a *diff-in-diff* approach that exploits the interaction of *PIP* with being disabled. The third set exploits a diff-in-diff in which we interact *PIP* with two dummy variables, being disabled and being on benefits. In the second and third models we instrument *disability* to remove the identification issues created by its potential endogeneity. Finally, we run several robustness checks detailed in section 3.6.

We included an extensive battery of controls including reported weekly wages (in logarithm), a quadratic form for age, age when left education, and years of education, to obtain marginal returns of education and age on wellbeing (Wooldridge, 2016). We also control for the standard deviation of regional average wages and unemployment rate compared to UK average, and the percentage growth of regional wages, to capture regional economic heterogeneity. Furthermore, we include fixed regional, yearly and seasonal effects and control for the four regions where the welfare scheme was first implemented. The regions included in the analyses are those defined by the Government Office Regions: North East, North West (including Merseyside), Yorkshire and The Humber, East Midlands, West Midlands, East of England, London, South East, South West, Wales, Scotland, and Northern Ireland.

3.4.1 Welfare Reform, Benefits, and Wellbeing – disabled population

The first model is estimated only for disabled individuals. We assume that individual *i*'s living in region *j* at time *t* latent wellbeing, WB_{ijt}^* , can be represented by the following model:

$$WB_{ijt}^* = f(X_{it}, Z_{jt}, PIP, benefits_{ijt}, PIP * benefits_{ijt}),$$

where X_{it} is the matrix of personal characteristics, and Z_{jt} is the matrix of regional indicators. *PIP* is the indicator variable for the welfare policy reform that takes value 1 from 2013 onwards and o before, *benefits*_{ijt} takes value 1 if individual *i* in region *j* in period *t* receives benefits and o otherwise, and *PIP* * *benefits*_{ijt} is the interaction of these two indicator variables.

However, for each wellbeing measure we only observe its self-reported measure, WB_{ijt} . Assuming linearity and adding the fixed effects for year (μ_t), region (reg_{jt}), and season, (*season_s*), we estimate the effect of the reform on wellbeing using the following expression: $WB_{ijt} = \alpha + \tau PIP + \rho benefits_{ijt} + \sigma PIP * benefits + \delta X_{it} + \lambda Z_{jt} + reg_j + \mu_t + season_s + \epsilon_{ijt}$ (1)

WB is either *life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety, worthiness,* or *self-assessed health (SAH)*. The first four variables are on a scale 0-10 and SAH on a scale 1-5. Thus, we treat the first four indicators (*life_satis, happy, worth, anxious*) as continuous variables and estimate Equation (1) using *Ordinary Least Squares* (OLS). Instead, we treat *SAH* is treated as a categorical variable and so we estimate equation (1) using the *Proportional Odds model (PPO)*. We assume that the observed SAH chosen category by the individual relates to the latent *SAH* (*SAH*)* as follows:

$$SAH_{i,j,t} = \begin{cases} = 1 & \text{if } SAH_{i,j,t}^* \leq k_1 \\ = 2 & \text{if } k_1 < SAH_{i,j,t}^* \leq k_2 \\ = 3 & \text{if } k_2 < SAH_{i,j,t}^* \leq k_3 \\ = 4 & \text{if } k_3 < SAH_{i,j,t}^* \leq k_4 \\ = 5 & \text{if } SAH_{i,j,t}^* > k_4 \end{cases}$$

where k_{s} for s=1, 2, 3, 4, are category cut-offs or thresholds to be estimated.

For ordered categorical variables, the usual assumption is that the *Proportional Odds/Parallel Lines assumption* (PO) holds, i.e. the coefficients are the same for all categories of the dichotomous variable. However, as this is very restrictive, one can use instead the *Generalised Ordered Logit model* (Gologit) (all coefficients are different across the categories of the dependent variable) or the *Partial Proportional Odds* model (only some of the coefficients vary).

We apply the Brant test Stata[®] to determine whether the assumption of the *PO* assumption is violated in our case. According to this test (associated tables are presented in the Supporting Information), some of the covariates meet the PO assumptions while some do not. Therefore, we estimate a *Partial Proportional Odds* model, implemented in Stata[®] with the gologit2 command (Williams, 2006). Thus, the estimated model for *SAH* is:

$$P(SAH_{i,j,t} > k) = \frac{\exp(\alpha_k + \beta_k X_{i,t} + \gamma_k Z_{j,t})}{1 + \exp(\alpha_k + \beta_k X_{i,t} + \gamma_k Z_{j,t})}$$
(2)

In our model, ethnicity, accommodation details, religion, length of time at the address, regional unemployment, regional wage, married, smoking status, age when left education (squared) and education (squared) are restricted, whereas the rest of the variables are not constrained.

We employ robust standard errors in all estimations.

3.4.2 Welfare Reform, Benefits, Disability and Wellbeing - full sample

To capture the effects of the welfare reform on the wellbeing of disabled individuals, we also estimate a model using the entire sample, both disabled and not, and exploit the differential effect of the reform on those with disabilities. We first test for the endogeneity of disability (using a Durbin-Wu-Hausman test) and reject the null hypothesis at 5% level of significance.¹³ Thus, we instrument disability. We use *limit_a* (whether health problem affect amount work individuals can perform), *limit_k* (whether health problem affect the kind of work individuals can perform) and *year of birth* (as the average age in the sample is 52 years, some individuals might have been involved in wars) as instruments which passed the relevance and validity tests.

The final IV two-stage least-squares model (2SLS) we estimate is:

$$WB_{i,j,t} = \alpha + \tau PIP + \beta disab_{IVi,j,t} + \gamma PIP * disab_{IVi,j,t} + \rho benefits_{ijt} + \delta X_{i,t} + \lambda Z_{j,t} + \varphi first_{regions} + region_{dummies} + year_{dummies} + season_{dummies} + \epsilon_{i,j,t}$$
(3)

where $disab_{IV}$ is the instrumented disability variable, *PIP* is the dummy variable indicating when the welfare reform started (April 2013), *benefits* whether the individual is on receipt of benefits, and *first*_{regions} is the dummy variables indicating the first four regions where the reform was implemented. We implement the *PPO* estimation for SAH using robust standard errors.

3.4.3 Wellbeing of disabled individuals claiming benefits

To complement our analysis, we estimate an alternative IV 2sls model to look at the effect of welfare reform on the wellbeing of disabled individuals claiming social benefits, before and after the implementation of the reform, in the following model:

$$WB_{i,j,t} = \alpha + \tau_0 PIP + \tau_1 disab_{IV,i,j,t} + \tau_2 benefits + \tau_3 disab_{IV,i,j,t} * benefits_{i,t} + \tau_4 PIP * disab_{IV,i,j,t} + \tau_5 PIP * benefits_{i,t} + \tau_6 PIP * disab_{IV,i,j,t} * benefits_{i,t} + \delta X_{i,t} + \lambda Z_{j,t} + \varphi first_{regions} + region_{dummies} + year_{dummies} + season_{dummies} + \epsilon_{i,j,t}$$
(4)

The coefficient of interest is that corresponding to the interaction term $PIP * disab_{IV,i,j,t} * benefits_{i,t}$ that captures the effect of the welfare reform on disabled individuals claiming benefits after the reform started, compared to those not disabled not on benefits.

We include the same covariates as in previous specifications and estimate with robust standard errors. Variable *disability* is instrumented as in the previous model. All estimations are robust to several specifications. We perform different robustness checks which are presented in section 3.6.

3.5 Results

Explanation on model specifications

All results are presented in two tables; one includes estimations for *life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety* and *worthiness* as these variables are estimated with OLS, and one presents results for *sah* (estimated with PPO). For all estimations, three specifications are presented; the

¹³ Robust score chi2(1) = 331.96, *p* = 0.00; Robust regression F (1,74142) = 237.93, *p* = 0.000

difference between the first two specifications is that in one we control for % growth in regional wage and regional unemployment (log), while in the second we control for standard deviations of the regional wage and unemployment compared to national average. The third specification includes different interacted variables, such as female and disability, to establish whether specific groups are affected differently by the welfare reform. Literature has shown a significant difference in wellbeing between men and women and we tested if the welfare reform impacts disabled women compared to men differently (DiTella et al., 2003; Oswald, 1997; Clark & Oswald, 1994). The interaction variable is included in estimations including the entire sample. However, for consistency, the estimated coefficients for *female* are presented in the first model, ran only on disabled individuals.

The results of a PPO model are different and can be interpreted as a series of binary logistic regressions where each panel, k, is the reference group, and k+1 categories are 'recoded' as 1. We interpret the results by contrasting the coefficients of each panel with the upper categories. Positive estimations mean that the higher the values of the explanatory variables, the higher the probability the respondent will report a higher response than a lower one or is less likely to report a lower score. A negative coefficient means that the higher the values of the explanatory variables the more likely the respondent will report a lower category (Williams, 2006). Accordingly, for *sah* estimations we have four panels with three specifications each.

3.5.1 Welfare Reform, Benefits, and Wellbeing – disabled population

The first model estimated includes only the disabled population and is estimated with OLS for *life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety* and *worthiness,* and with PPO for *self-assessed health*. The results of the first model are presented in **Table 3** and **Table 4**.

From **Table 3**, we observe that amongst the disabled population, individuals receiving benefits are worse off in terms of life satisfaction and happiness. Moreover, we obtain that those receiving benefits have increased levels of anxiety compared to disabled individuals who are not receiving benefits. However, no conclusions can be made for the impact the benefits have on *worthiness*, as the coefficients are not statistically significant in any of the three estimations.

The coefficients of the interaction term of *PIP*benefits* are negative and statistically significant for *life satisfaction*. Thus, individuals with disability receiving benefits reported lower levels of *life satisfaction* after the welfare reform. The scores reported dropped on average by 0.10-0.11 and are significant at 5% level. Note that the rate of regional unemployment shows a negative effect on *life satisfaction* and *worthiness*, while the variation (standard deviation) of regional wages and unemployment has a statistically significant negative effect on *worthiness*.

The results estimated for *self-assessed health* are presented in **Table 4.** For individuals on benefits we obtained negative coefficients in all estimations, which indicate that they are more reluctant to report higher SAH scores than those who do not receive benefits. Furthermore, the coefficients are increasing for higher scores, showing less reluctance for individuals to report higher scores of *SAH*. however, no significant difference is obtained when comparing the

impact on wellbeing after the welfare reform was implemented (the coefficients of the interaction term of *PIP*benefits* are not statistically significant in any estimation).

We observe that most of the personal characteristics we control for are statistically significant at 1% (complete results are presented in Appendix 3.11.2). This is to be expected, as most research finds that the strongest determinants of wellbeing are personal characteristics (Kahneman, 1999, Oswald, 1997, Clark, 1994, Blanchflower, 2004, Easterlin, 2006). Thus, married individuals, women and those who quit smoking or never smoked are better off on all wellbeing indicators, all statistically significant at 1%. We also obtain that age has a u-shaped effect on wellbeing, with lower levels at younger age and an increasing positive effect as individuals grow older. Working status is an important determinant as well, with retired individuals reporting the highest scores in wellbeing, followed by employed and self-employed, compared to unemployed individuals. In all these examples, the coefficients for anxiety are negative, indicating that such individuals are less anxious than control group; for example, women are less anxious than men, and those who have quit smoking and those who never smoked are less anxious than current smokers. Disabled individuals who are not working are worse off than unemployed individuals, reporting on average low levels of life satisfaction (rounded to two decimals, 0.61), happiness (0.66) and worthiness (0.87), and higher levels of anxiety (0.73). While personal characteristics represent an important determinant of wellbeing, the current analysis focuses on welfare reform on disabled individuals and only relevant controls (disability, benefits, first regions the programme was launched in, regional macro indicators) are included in Results section.

Variable	Life satis (1)	Life satis (2)	Life satis (3)	Happy (1)	Happy (2)	Happy (3)	Anxiety (1)	Anxiety (2)	Anxiety (3)	Worth (1)	Worth (2)	Worth (3)
PIP	-0.0280	0.0372	0.0369	-0.0067	0.0145	0.0144	-0.0582	-0.0643	-0.0637	-0.0325	0.0023	0.0025
	(0.0510)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0621)	(0.0507)	(0.0507)	(0.0801)	(0.0660)	(0.0660)	(0.0521)	(0.0423)	(0.0423)
Benefits	-0.1658***	-0.1668***	-0.1602***	-0.0895**	-0.0906**	-0.0896**	0.0772+	0.0782+	0.0637	0.0144	0.0139	0.0085
	(0.0280)	(0.0280)	(0.0291)	(0.0334)	(0.0334)	(0.0348)	(0.0425)	(0.0424)	(0.0440)	(0.0268)	(0.0268)	(0.0279)
PIP*benefits	-0.1068*	-0.1038*	-0.1033*	-0.0204	-0.0156	-0.0155	0.0236	0.0186	0.0175	-0.0457	-0.0436	-0.0441
	(0.0511)	(0.0510)	(0.0510)	(0.0619)	(0.0619)	(0.0619)	(0.0791)	(0.0791)	(0.0791)	(0.0520)	(0.0520)	(0.0520)
Female	0.1504***	0.1509***	0.1509***	0.0484+	0.0484+	0.0484+	0.2633***	0.2635***	0.2635***	0.3306** *	0.3307***	0.3307***
	(0.0230)	(0.0230)	(0.0230)	(0.0267)	(0.0267)	(0.0267)	(0.0333)	(0.0333)	(0.0333)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)
% growth	0.0096			0.0117			-0.0125			-0.0002		
regional wage	(0.0088)			(0.0104)			(0.0131)			(0.0088)		
Log regional	-0.7685*			-0.2568			0.0200			-0.6235+		
unemp	(0.3342)			(0.3965)			(0.4935)			(0.3274)		
Regional		-0.0084	-0.0084		-0.0072	-0.0072		0.0044	0.0044		-0.0094+	-0.0094+
wage (st dev)		(0.0053)	(0.0053)		(0.0062)	(0.0062)		(0.0079)	(0.0079)		(0.0054)	(0.0054)
Regional		0.0373	0.0371		-0.0379	-0.0379		0.0812	0.0815		-0.0065	-0.0064
dev)		(0.0692)	(0.0692)		(0.0820)	(0.0820)		(0.1018)	(0.1018)		(0.0689)	(0.0689)
First regions			-0.0197			-0.0838			0.0482			-0.1022
			(0.1035)			(0.1259)			(0.1569)			(0.1036)
First reaions			-0.0583			-0.0089			0.1286			0.0485
*benefits			(0.0624)			(0.0777)			(0.0968)			(0.0637)
Observations	55705	55705	55705	55690	55690	55690	55624	55624	55624	55493	55493	55493
R-squared	0.16	0.16	0.16	0.094	0.093	0.093	0.050	0.050	0.050	0.13	0.13	0.13
11	-1 200+05	-1 200+05	-1 200+05	-1 200+05	-1 200+05	-1 200+05	-1.410 ± 05	-1.410 ± 05	-1.410 ± 05	$-1.18e \pm 05$	$-1.18e \pm 05$	$-1.18e \pm 05$

Table 3. Life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness measures of WB in disabled population (OLS)

 $\frac{||}{||} -1.20e+05 -1.20e+05 -1.20e+05 -1.29e+05 -1.29e+05 -1.29e+05 -1.29e+05 -1.41e+05 -1.41e+05 -1.41e+05 -1.18e+05 -1.1$

	SAH > 1 vs. SAH \leq 1		SAH	> 2 vs. SAH :	≤ 2	SAH	> 3 vs. SAH :	≤ 3	$SAH > 4 vs. SAH \le 4$			
Variable	sah_disa b1	sah_disa b2	sah_disa b3	sah_disa b1	sah_disa b2	sah_disa b3	sah_disa b1	sah_disa b2	sah_disa b3	sah_disa b1	sah_disa b2	sah_disa b3
PIP	-0.0706	-0.1218	-0.1206	-0.1318+	-0.1829**	-0.1835**	-0.0161	-0.0668	-0.0671	-0.0637	-0.1145	-0.1145
	(0.1776)	(0.1752)	(0.1749)	(0.0744)	(0.0693)	(0.0692)	(0.0545)	(0.0467)	(0.0467)	(0.0839)	(0.0787)	(0.0787)
Benefits	-			-	-	o (o o O***	-	~ ~ ~ ~ * * *	o oto (***		a a - (a	
	0.5183***	-0.5173***	-0.5212^{***}	0.5019***	0.5008***	-0.4908***	0.2332***	-0.2325***	-0.2194***	-0.0575	-0.0569	-0.0424
	(0.1014)	(0.1014)	(0.1065)	(0.0437)	(0.0437)	(0.0455)	(0.0302)	(0.0302)	(0.0315)	(0.0518)	(0.0518)	(0.0539)
PIP*benefits	0.0190	0.0155	0.0140	0.0990	0.0954	0.0960	0.0046	0.0001	0.0008	0.0056	0.0000	0.0000
	(0.1807)	(0.1806)	(0.1800)	(0.0002)	(0.0054)	(0.0302)	(0.0040	(0.0570)	(0.0020)	0.0350	(0.1064)	(0.0339)
	(0.183/)	(0.1830)	(0.1033)	(0.0/00)	(0.0/00)	(0.0/05)	(0.05/9)	(0.05/9)	(0.05/9)	(0.1003)	(0.1004)	(0.1004)
	0.0625	0.0624	0.0624	0.0846**	0.0844**	0.0849**	0.0212	0.0200	0.0208	-0.0841+	-0.0842+	-0.0845+
Female	(0.0035)	(0.0034)	(0.0034)	(0.0040)	(0.0044)	(0.0043)	(0.0212)	(0.0209)	(0.0200)	(0.041)	(0.0454)	(0.0454)
% growth	-0.0127	(0.0403)	(0.0403)	-0.0127	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	-0.0127	(0.0230)	(0.0230)	-0.0127	(0.0434)	(0.0454)
regional wage	(0.0070)			(0.002)			(0.002)			(0.002)		
	(0.00/9)			(0.00/9)			(0.00/9)			(0.00/9)		
Log regional	0.3527			0.3527			0.3527			0.3527		
unemp	(0.3058)			(0.3058)			(0.3058)			(0.3058)		
Regional		0.0560	0.0559		0.0560	0.0559		0.0560	0.0559		0.0560	0.0559
wage (st dev)		(0.0631)	(0.0630)		(0.0631)	(0.0630)		(0.0631)	(0.0630)		(0.0631)	(0.0630)
Regional			0.2489			0.2049			0.3072**			0.2049
unemp (st dev)			(0.2227)			(0.1250)			(0.1033)			(0.1498)
First regions			0.2489			0.2049			0.3072**			0.2049
			(0.2227)			(0.1250)			(0.1033)			(0.1498)
First			0.0427			-0.0888			-0.1164			-0.1297
regions*Benefits			(0.2053)			(0.0978)			(0.0713)			(0.1338)
Observations	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108
11	-9.38e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.37e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.37e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.37e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.37e+04
Chi2	21539	21544	21882	21539	21544	21882	21539	21544	21882	21539	21544	21882

Table 4. Self-assessed health in disabled population (PPO)

Control variables: gender, married, age, age squared, education, education, squared, age when left full time education, age when left full time education (squared), accommodation, ethnicity, religion, occupation, length of time at address, smoking status, interview type, regional dummies, seasonal dummies. Base categories for dichotomous variables: year – 2011-2012. PPO: Proportional Odds; SAH: self-assessed health; st dev: standard deviation; unemp: unemployed. Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.10,* p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001.

3.5.2 Wellbeing of disabled individuals – all sample (IV estimation)

The main estimation of our research is the model where we included all sample. This offers the opportunity to control for the impact of the welfare on those disabled, by comparing their situation with those not disabled. The results of this model are reported in **Table 5** and **Table 6**. In this estimation disability is instrumented, as explained in section 3.4.

From **Table 5** we observe that those living with a disability are worse off in terms of all measures of wellbeing included in our estimations, compared to control group, with average levels of *life satisfaction* of 0.73, *happiness* ranging between 0.63 and 0.58, and *worthiness* of 0.48-0.52 lower than individuals without a disability . Individuals are also feeling more anxious, by 0,70-.75 more than non-disabled responders. Also, the coefficients of the interaction term *PIP*Disab* are significant for *life satisfaction*; disabled individuals are reporting to be less satisfied after the reform started, compared to control group, results statistically significant at 5%.

Results in **Table 6** are similar. Disabled individuals are more likely to report lower levels of health compared to those living without a disability. Again, the coefficients are lower for higher scores, indicating disabled individuals' reluctance to report higher *SAH* scores. And so do individuals receiving state benefits, who also report lower levels of *SAH*. However, the coefficients of the interaction term *PIP*Disab* are not statistically significant in any estimation, and, according to these results, we cannot conclude that the *PIP* welfare reform impacted differently those disabled or those receiving benefits compared to their counterparts, on their self-assessed health.

We also note that growth in regional average wage is leading to an increase in reported *life satisfaction*, and less *anxiety*. The other regional characteristics included are not statistically significant in any estimation, showing that individuals are not as much influenced by the local wage rate or unemployment compared to their own personal characteristics (results shown in Appendix 3.11.3.The results show that women are better off in terms of *life satisfaction*, *happiness* and *worthiness*, but more anxious at the same time, compared to men. Also, while women in general are more likely to report higher scores of *SAH*, disabled women are less likely to report a high score.

Variable	Life satis	Life satis	Life satis	Happy	Нарру	Нарру	Anxiety	Anxiety	Anxiety	Worth	Worth	Worth
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(1)	(2)	(3)	(1)	(2)	(3)	(1)	(2)	(3)
PIP	0.0825+	0.1185**	0.0825+	0.1067+	0.1215*	0.1063+	-0.1233+	-0.1703**	-0.1227+	0.0577	0.0806*	0.0580
	(0.0437)	(0.0375)	(0.0437)	(0.0546)	(0.0473)	(0.0546)	(0.0707)	(0.0619)	(0.0707)	(0.0432)	(0.0365)	(0.0432)
Disab (IV)	-0.7277*** (0.0327)	-0.7282*** (0.0327)	-0.7317*** (0.0439)	-0.6301*** (0.0394)	-0.6307*** (0.0394)	-0.5831*** (0.0521)	0.7510 ^{***} (0.0500)	0.7518*** (0.0500)	0.6909*** (0.0663)	-0.4847*** (0.0320)	-0.4850*** (0.0320)	- 0.5189*** (0.0435)
PIP*Disab (IV)	-0.1249*	-0.1213*	-0.1249*	-0.0827	-0.0786	-0.0825	0.0602	0.0538	0.0599	-0.0742	-0.0723	-0.0743
	(0.0545)	(0.0545)	(0.0545)	(0.0656)	(0.0657)	(0.0656)	(0.0832)	(0.0832)	(0.0832)	(0.0536)	(0.0536)	(0.0536)
Benefits	-0.1441***	-0.1444***	-0.1438***	-0.0410+	-0.0411+	-0.0443+	0.0951**	0.0954**	0.0993***	0.0342+	0.0340+	0.0366*
	(0.0191)	(0.0191)	(0.0191)	(0.0231)	(0.0231)	(0.0232)	(0.0298)	(0.0298)	(0.0299)	(0.0184)	(0.0184)	(0.0185)
Female	0.1555***	0.1556***	0.1506***	0.0567**	0.0565**	0.1144**	0.2444^{***}	0.2445 ^{***}	0.1704**	0.3273 ^{***}	0.3274***	0.2853***
	(0.0179)	(0.0179)	(0.0338)	(0.0213)	(0.0213)	(0.0423)	(0.0270)	(0.0270)	(0.0554)	(0.0177)	(0.0177)	(0.0331)
Female* Disab (IV)			0.0074 (0.0498)			-0.0871 (0.0596)			0.1117 (0.0756)			0.0634 (0.0491)
First regions	-0.1111+	-0.0521	-0.1111+	-0.0043	-0.0897	-0.0050	0.0177	0.0893	0.0186	-0.0544	0.0083	-0.0540
	(0.0661)	(0.0747)	(0.0661)	(0.0797)	(0.0906)	(0.0797)	(0.0997)	(0.1132)	(0.0997)	(0.0652)	(0.0737)	(0.0652)
% growth regional wage	0.0120+ (0.0068)		0.0120+ (0.0068)	0.0123 (0.0082)		0.0123 (0.0082)	-0.0234* (0.0104)		-0.0234* (0.0104)	0.0074 (0.0067)		0.0074 (0.0067)
Log regional unem	-0.3632 (0.2573)		-0.3630 (0.2573)	-0.0428 (0.3120)		-0.0458 (0.3120)	0.2690 (0.3920)		0.2727 (0.3920)	-0.2523 (0.2531)		-0.2502 (0.2531)
Regional wage (st_dev)		-0.0058 (0.0039)			-0.0015 (0.0046)			0.0031 (0.0059)			-0.0046 (0.0038)	
Regional unemp (st dev)		0.0437 (0.0526)			-0.0467 (0.0639)			0.0459 (0.0804)			0.0499 (0.0523)	
Observations	81657	81657	81657	81637	81637	81637	81561	81561	81561	81421	81421	81421
R-squared	0.18	0.18	0.18	0.096	0.096	0.096	0.055	0.055	0.055	0.14	0.14	0.14
ll	-1.70e+05	-1.70e+05	-1.70e+05	-1.85e+05	-1.85e+05	-1.85e+05	-2.04e+05	-2.04e+05	-2.04e+05	-1.67e+05	-1.67e+05	-1.67e+05

Table 5. Life satisfaction, happiness, worthiness, and anxiety – all sample (2sls)

Control variables: gender, married, age, age squared, education, squared, age when left full time education, age when left full time education (squared), accommodation, ethnicity, religion, occupation, length of time at address, smoking status, interview type, regional dummies, seasonal dummies. Base categories for dichotomous variables: year – 2011-2012. Disab: disability; PIP: personal independence payment; Satis: satisfaction; unemp: unemployment; 2sls: Two-Stage Least-Squares. Robust standard errors in parentheses. + $p<0.10^{\circ} p<0.05^{\circ} mp<0.01^{\circ}$

Variable	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH :	≤1	SA	AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	S	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤ 3	$SAH > 4 vs. SAH \le 4$		
variable	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3
PIP	-0.1000	-0.1305	-0.1162	-0.1676	-0.2055	-0.1671	0.1052+	0.0650	0.1045+	0.0904	0.0501	0.0888
	(0.3352)	(0.3347)	(0.3330)	(0.1341)	(0.1323)	(0.1345)	(0.0548)	(0.0500)	(0.0547)	(0.0677)	(0.0637)	(0.0678)
Disab (IV)	-3.2010***	-3.1944***	-2.9916***	-3.0845***	-3.0829***	-2.9822***	-2.1040***	-2.1039***	-1.9692***	-1.7096***	-1.7096***	-1.5480***
	(0.2318)	(0.2310)	(0.2935)	(0.0822)	(0.0822)	(0.1185)	(0.0375)	(0.0375)	(0.0517)	(0.0636)	(0.0636)	(0.0867)
	0.0292	0.0167	0.0452	0.0847	0.0799	0.0843	-0.0847	-0.0865	-0.0848	-0.0285	-0.0300	-0.0258
PIP*Disab (IV)	(0.3332)	(0.3332)	(0.3310)	(0.1357)	(0.1359)	(0.1361)	(0.0666)	(0.0666)	(0.0666)	(0.1139)	(0.1140)	(0.1143)
Benefits	-0.4728***	-0.4728***	-0.4822***	-0.3944***	-0.3941***	-0.4003***	-0.1611***	-0.1610***	-0.1676***	-0.0068	-0.0068	-0.0117
-	(0.0863)	(0.0863)	(0.0867)	(0.0369)	(0.0369)	(0.0371)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0227)	(0.0308)	(0.0308)	(0.0307)
Female	0.1460**	0.1458**	0.5406	0.1174***	0.1173***	0.2752*	0.0520*	0.0519*	0.2122***	-0.0339	-0.0337	0.1240*
	(0.0465)	(0.0465)	(0.3316)	(0.0281)	(0.0281)	(0.1261)	(0.0214)	(0.0214)	(0.0448)	(0.0300)	(0.0300)	(0.0577)
Female*			-0.4126			-0.1886			-0.2516***			-0.3169**
Disab (IV)			(0.3303)			(0.1302)			(0.0605)			(0.1039)
First regions	0.2199*	0.2191+	0.2200*	0.0710	0.0708	0.0704	0.2050**	0.2054**	0.2042**	0.1275	0.1285	0.1259
	(0.1074)	(0.1131)	(0.1074)	(0.0772)	(0.0850)	(0.0773)	(0.0687)	(0.0772)	(0.0687)	(0.0854)	(0.0923)	(0.0854)
	-0.0081		-0.0081	-0.0081		-0.0081	-0.0081		-0.0081	-0.0081		-0.0081
% growth regional wage	(0.0067)		(0.0067)	(0.0067)		(0.0067)	(0.0067)		(0.0067)	(0.0067)		(0.0067)
	0.2631		0.2604	0.2631		0.2604	0.2631		0.2604	0.2631		0.2604
Log regional unem	(0.2544)		(0.2543)	(0.2544)		(0.2543)	(0.2544)		(0.2543)	(0.2544)		(0.2543)
		-0.0023			-0.0023			-0.0023			-0.0023	
Regional wage (st_dev)		(0.0038)			(0.0038)			(0.0038)			(0.0038)	
Reaional unemp		0.0456			0.0456			0.0456			0.0456	
(st dev)		(0.0522)			(0.0522)			(0.0522)			(0.0522)	
Observations	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108
11	-9.38e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.37e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.37e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.37e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.37e+04
chi2	21539	21544	21882	21539	21544	21882	21539	21544	21882	21539	21544	21882

Table 6. Self-assessed health – all sample (PPO)

Control variables: gender, married, age, age squared, education, education squared, age when left full time education, age when left full time education (squared), accommodation, ethnicity, religion, occupation, length of time at address, smoking status, interview type, regional dummies, seasonal dummies. Base categories for dichotomous variables: year – 2011-2012. Disab: disability; PIP: personal independence payment; PPO: Proportional Odds; SAH: self-assessed health; st dev: standard deviation; unemp: unemployment. Robust standard errors in parentheses + p<0.10* p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001

3.5.3 Wellbeing of disabled individuals claiming benefits

We are also interested in disabled individuals receiving state benefits. The state benefits we control for include benefits awarded for those living with a disability, but also any other benefits individuals received, as the dataset available does not distinguish between different benefits. The results of this model are presented in **Table 7** and **Table 8**. As we control for individuals with disabilities, we estimated this model with *2sls* since the dummy variable *Disab* is instrumented as presented in section 3.4. Empirical strategy. *SAH* is estimated with PPO.

In all estimations, we observe that disabled individuals claiming benefits are worse off in terms of wellbeing (with one exception for *worthiness* in last estimation). On average, disabled individuals report lower levels of *life satisfaction*, by 0.29-0.40, *happiness* by 0.30-0.44, and *worthiness*, by 0.19, compared to control group. Disabled individuals claiming benefits are also more *anxious*, reporting higher levels, on average by 0.56-0.62. Almost all coefficients are statistically significant at 1%. The results obtained for *SAH* also show that disabled individuals are less inclined to report higher scores, with negative and increasing coefficients, from 1.91 to 5.34. All results for those disabled claiming benefits are significant at 1%.

The main variable of interest is the *diff-in-diff-in-diff*, *PIP*disab(IV)*benefit*, which identifies disabled individuals claiming benefits after PIP was implemented. The coefficients are negative and statistically significant in all estimations for *life satisfaction*, *happiness*, *anxiety* and *worthiness*. On average, this group reports lower *life satisfaction* values, by 0.56, *happiness*, by 0.64, and *worthiness*, by 0.51. Disabled individuals claiming state benefits reported higher levels of *anxiety* by 1.05, significant at 1%. The coefficients of the *diff-in-diff-in-diff* estimator are significant in three panels for *SAH*, corresponding to the comparison between reporting a score higher than 3, higher than 4 and reporting a score of 5 (the highest score, 'very good'), compared to the lower scores; individuals are still reluctant to report higher *SAH* scores, compared with control group, by 0.70-0.71, 0.78, and by 0.42, respectively.

We obtain similar results for women to the previous estimation. While in general women are better off in terms of *life satisfaction*, *happiness* and *worthiness*, and more *anxious*, disabled women claiming benefits are worse off in terms of wellbeing. However, women who claim benefits are better off in terms of wellbeing.

An increase in regional wage leads to less anxiety, and better scores reported for *life satisfaction*. However, an increase in the deviation of local unemployment compared to UK average decreases the likelihood to report higher scores of *life satisfaction*. The other regional characteristics controlled for are not statistically significant.

According to our estimations, disabled responders and disabled individuals on benefits, are worse off in terms of wellbeing after the reform started. The coefficients of the *diff-in-diff* estimator *PIP*Disab* are negative for *life satisfaction* indicating that disabled responders are less satisfied after the welfare reform started. Also, the coefficients of the *diff-in-diff-in-diff* estimator *PIP*Disab*Benefit* are negative and statistically significant for *life satisfaction*, *happiness, anxiety, worthiness* and *SAH*. Overall, all estimations show that those affected by the welfare reform, living with a disability and receiving state benefits, are worse off in terms of wellbeing, while the general population is reporting better scores over time. More to the point, both the disabled population and those disabled living on benefits are feeling more anxious since the start of the welfare reform and the results presented in this section would indicate that while individuals are not affected by regional performance in terms of wage or unemployment, they are now affected by a policy that affects their welfare.

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv	happy_iv	happy_iv	anxious_i	anxious_iv	anxious_iv	worth_iv	worth_iv	worth_iv
DID	0.0740	0.0108	0.0749	0.0708	-	3	0.1505	<u> </u>	0 1500	0.0860	- 0.0511	0.0854
111	(0.0/49)	(0.0190)	(0.0/43)	-0.0/30	(0.0764)	(0.0/3)	(0.1525)	(0.090)	(0.1532)	(0.0603)	(0.0511)	-0.0054
	(0.0032)	-	(0.0031)	(0.0013)	(0.0/04)	(0.0013)	(0.1002)	(0.0999)	(0.1002)	(0.0040)	(0.0399)	(0.0040)
	_	- 2003**										
Disab*Benefit (IV)	0.3007***	*	-0.2046**	-0.4351***	-0.4356***	-0.3045*	0.6204***	0.6213***	0.5607***	-0.1036**	-0.1036**	-0.0002
Diado Donaja (17)	(0.0664)	(0.0664)	(0.0950)	(0.0833)	(0.0833)	(0.1190)	(0.1087)	(0.1087)	(0.1528)	(0.0634)	(0.0634)	(0.0935)
	-	-	-	(0.000)	(0.000)	(=)=)	(0.000/)	(0.2007)	(00-0-0)	-	-	-
PIP*Disab*Benefits (IV)	0.5645***	0.5641***	0.5616***	-0.6416***	-0.6397***	-0.6382***	1.0502***	1.0475***	1.0484***	0.5092***	0.5069***	0.5063***
·····	(0.1371)	(0.1372)	(0.1371)	(0.1773)	(0.1773)	(0.1773)	(0.2295)	(0.2295)	(0.2295)	(0.1402)	(0.1402)	(0.1402)
	-	-	-		(** //0)	(//0)			())))			
	0.5849**	0.5850**	0.6330**	-						-	-	-
Disab(IV)	*	*	*	0.4628***	-0.4624***	-0.4961***	0.5044***	0.5040***	0.4792***	0.4244***	0.4242***	0.4703***
	(0.0452)	(0.0452)	(0.0673)	(0.0558)	(0.0558)	(0.0827)	(0.0718)	(0.0717)	(0.1057)	(0.0435)	(0.0436)	(0.0666)
PIP*Disab(IV)	0.2101*	0.2121*	0.2096*	0.2621*	0.2631*	0.2611*	-0.5004**	-0.5044**	-0.5010**	0.2077^{*}	0.2078*	0.2080*
	(0.0954)	(0.0956)	(0.0954)	(0.1212)	(0.1213)	(0.1212)	(0.1581)	(0.1582)	(0.1581)	(0.0958)	(0.0959)	(0.0958)
Benefits	0.1260**	0.1248**	0.0187	0.2277***	0.2274***	0.1366	-0.3057***	-0.3049***	-0.2329*	0.1670***	0.1665***	0.0195
2	(0.0473)	(0.0473)	(0.0693)	(0.0592)	(0.0592)	(0.0865)	(0.0768)	(0.0768)	(0.1103)	(0.0450)	(0.0450)	(0.0680)
PIP*Benefits	0.2542**	0.2565**	0.2511*	0.3621**	0.3636**	0.3596**	-0.6051***	-0.6091***	-0.6031***	0.2632**	0.2632**	0.2586**
²	(0.0979)	(0.0979)	(0.0978)	(0.1270)	(0.1270)	(0.1270)	(0.1641)	(0.1642)	(0.1642)	(0.0997)	(0.0997)	(0.0997)
Female	0.1451***	0.1454***	•	0.0452*	0.0452*	•	0.2690***	0.2690***		0.3151***	0.3153***	•
	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	•	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	•	(0.0285)	(0.0285)		(0.0186)	(0.0186)	
Female*Disab*Benefits												
(IV)			-0.1882			-0.2463+			0.1180			-0.1611
			(0.1159)			(0.1456)			(0.1881)			(0.1139)
Female*Disab(IV)			0.0877			0.0599			0.0420			0.0866
			(0.0808)			(0.1003)			(0.1295)			(0.0790)
Female*Benefits			0.1910*			0.1642			-0.1300			0.2603**
			(0.0850)			(0.1066)			(0.1373)			(0.0830)
First regions	-0.1144+	-0.0189	-0.1152 +	-0.0019	-0.0481	-0.0034	0.0336	0.1476	0.0348	-0.0526	•	-0.0533
	(0.0691)	(0.0784)	(0.0691)	(0.0830)	(0.0949)	(0.0830)	(0.1041)	(0.1190)	(0.1041)	(0.0681)	•	(0.0681)
Diff. reg wage	0.0142^{*}		0.0142*	0.0133		0.0132	-0.0239*		-0.0239*	0.0080		0.0080
	(0.0072)		(0.0072)	(0.0087)		(0.0087)	(0.0109)		(0.0109)	(0.0071)		(0.0071)
Log regional unem	-0.5045+		-0.5057+	-0.1185		-0.1250	0.4277		0.4324	-0.3469		-0.3452
	(0.2705)		(0.2704)	(0.3268)		(0.3268)	(0.4122)		(0.4122)	(0.2651)		(0.2650)
Wage_st_dev		-0.0047			0.0006			0.0020			-0.0037	
		(0.0043)			(0.0051)			(0.0065)			(0.0043)	
Unemp_st_dev		0.0477			-0.0406			0.1078			0.0376	
		(0.0557)			(0.0675)			(0.0850)			(0.0554)	
Observations	74206	74206	74206	74185	74185	74185	74110	74110	74110	73981	73981	73981
R-squared	0.18	0.18	0.18	0.097	0.097	0.097	0.056	0.056	0.056	0.14	0.14	0.14
11	-1.54e+05	-1.54e+05	-1.54e+05	-1.68e+05	-1.68e+05	-1.68e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.52e+05	-1.52e+05	-1.52e+05

Table 7. Life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness measures of WB in disabled population (2SLS)

Control variables: gender, married, age squared, education, education squared, age when left full time education, age when left full time education (squared), accommodation, ethnicity, religion, occupation, length of time at address, smoking status, interview type, regional dummies, seasonal dummies. Base categories for dichotomous variable: year -2011-2012. 2sls: Two-Stage Least-Squares; satis: satisfaction; st dev: standard deviation; unemp: unemployed. Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.00 * p<0.05 ** p<0.01

	$SAH > 1 vs. SAH \le 1$		SA	AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	SA	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤ 3	$SAH > 4 vs. SAH \le 4$			
Variable	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab	sah_disab	sah_disab	sah_disab	sah_disab	sah_disab	sah_disab	sah_disab	sah_disab
PIP	-0.1547	-0.1914	-0.1606	-0.1192	-0.1638	<u>3</u> -0.1153	-0.0204	-0.0671	<u>3</u> -0.0244	0.0076	-0.0399	<u>3</u> 0.0063
	(0.3830)	(0.3825)	(0.3793)	(0.1608)	(0.1591)	(0.1605)	(0.0783)	(0.0746)	(0.0782)	(0.1084)	(0.1056)	(0.1086)
Disab*Benefits (IV)	-5.2990*** (0.8207)	-5.2911*** (0.8174)	-5.3441*** (0.9394)	-3.9756*** (0.2797)	-3.9848*** (0.2800)	-3.7840*** (0.3401)	-2.0455*** (0.0857)	-2.0441*** (0.0857)	-1.9139*** (0.1226)	-1.6115*** (0.1076)	-1.6123*** (0.1076)	-1.5073*** (0.1601)
PIP*Disab*Benefits (IV)	0.8416 (0.8699)	0.8196 (0.8703)	0.8266	-0.7008+ (0.3809)	-0.7130+	-0.6983+ (0.3821)	-0.7808*** (0.1849)	-0.7819*** (0.1850)	-0.7806*** (0.1854)	-0.4207+	-0.4218+ (0.2345)	-0.4174+ (0.2337)
Disab(IV)	-1.7473*** (0.2740)	-1.7431*** (0.2735)	-1.4698*** (0.3732)	-1.7944*** (0.1048)	-1.7919*** (0.1047)	-1.6670*** (0.1561)	-1.2372*** (0.0517)	-1.2381*** (0.0517)	-1.0962*** (0.0779)	-0.9372*** (0.0832)	-0.9371*** (0.0831)	-0.8081*** (0.1231)
PIP*Disab(IV)	-0.1201 (0.4500)	-0.1271 (0.4506)	-0.1095 (0.4428)	0.2013 (0.1986)	0.2005 (0.1986)	0.1972 (0.1984)	0.2065+ (0.1123)	0.2062+ (0.1123)	0.2103+ (0.1125)	0.0696 (0.1787)	0.0705 (0.1789)	0.0699 (0.1793)
Benefits	2.8991*** (0.5427)	2.8936*** (0.5406)	2.8848*** (0.6426)	2.1101*** (0.1815)	2.1160*** (0.1817)	1.9590*** (0.2295)	1.1388*** (0.0602)	1.1381*** (0.0602)	0.9879*** (0.0878)	1.0235*** (0.0766)	1.0241*** (0.0767)	0.9879*** (0.1164)
PIP*Benefits	-0.5752 (0.6374)	-0.5589 (0.6376)	-0.5665 (0.6400)	0.4770+ (0.2725)	0.4854+ (0.2729)	0.4751+ (0.2735)	0.4661*** (0.1303)	0.4662*** (0.1303)	0.4655*** (0.1310)	0.2487 (0.1638)	0.2491 (0.1639)	0.2473 (0.1633)
Female	-0.0283 (0.0550)	-0.0286 (0.0550)	0.3836 (0.3587)	0.0025 (0.0307)	0.0018 (0.0307)	0.2708+ (0.1419)	-0.0143 (0.0228)	-0.0143 (0.0228)	0.1172* (0.0598)	-0.0778* (0.0318)	-0.0775* (0.0318)	0.0653 (0.0859)
Female*Disab*Benefits												
(IV)			0.0033			-0.4622			-0.2845+			-0.2122
			(0.8118)			(0.3424)			(0.1503)			(0.1933)
Female*Disab (IV)			-0.5022 (0.4109)			-0.2097 (0.1772)			-0.2463** (0.0939)			-0.2561+ (0.1494)
Female*Benefits			0.0625 (0.6025)			0.3168 (0.2464)			0.2836** (0.1081)			0.0728 (0.1393)
First regions	0.3750*** (0.1138)		0.3740** (0.1138)	0.1676* (0.0813)		0.1664* (0.0813)	0.2639*** (0.0727)		0.2623*** (0.0727)	0.1860* (0.0900)		0.1820* (0.0901)
Diff. reg wage	-0.0072 (0.0070)		-0.0073 (0.0070)	-0.0072 (0.0070)		-0.0073 (0.0070)	-0.0072 (0.0070)		-0.0073 (0.0070)	-0.0072 (0.0070)		-0.0073 (0.0070)
Log regional unem	0.3050 (0.2690)		0.2947 (0.2689)	0.3050 (0.2690)		0.2947 (0.2689)	0.3050 (0.2690)		0.2947 (0.2689)	0.3050 (0.2690)		0.2947 (0.2689)
Wage_st_dev		-0.0038 (0.0042)			-0.0038 (0.0042)			-0.0038 (0.0042)			-0.0038 (0.0042)	
Unemp_st_dev		0.0774 (0.0556)			0.0774 (0.0556)			0.0774 (0.0556)			0.0774 (0.0556)	
Observations	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616
11	-8.42e+04	-8.42e+04	-8.42e+04	-8.42e+04	-8.42e+04	-8.42e+04	-8.42e+04	-8.42e+04	-8.42e+04	-8.42e+04	-8.42e+04	-8.42e+04
ch12	19823	19825	20286	19823	19825	20286	19823	19825	20286	19823	19825	20286

Table 8. Self-assessed health in disabled population (PPO)

Control variables: gender, married, age, age squared, education, squared, age when left full time education, age when left full time education (squared), accommodation, ethnicity, religion, occupation, length of time at address, smoking status, interview type, regional dummies, seasonal dummies. Base categories for dichotomous variables: year – 2011-2012. PPO: Proportional Odds; SAH: self-assessed health; st dev: standard deviation; unemp: unemployed. Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.05 exp<0.05 exp<0.01 exp<0.01 exp<0.001

3.6 Robustness checks

We employ different robustness checks on the IV estimations which we present below. We also estimate with a control function to check the results obtained in the IV estimation.

3.6.1 Robustness checks on the IV estimation

3.6.1.1 Relevance of instrumental variables

Firstly, we test the relevance of the instruments we have used for the dummy variable *Disab*. The instruments used are *limit_a* (whether health problem affect amount work individuals can perform), *limit_k* (whether health problem affect the kind of work individuals can perform) and *year of birth*. The first check is based on the estimation results from Equation (3) (WB estimated in all sample), the main model we analyse which looks at the effects of the welfare reform on all individuals, and includes the disability variable, *Disab*, instrumented. The test we employ is a *weak* instruments test which is run by the Stata® command *estat firstage*. The test produces a range of diagnostic statistics from the first stage regression (auxiliary regression). The results obtained are presented below:

1. Weak instruments test (estat firstage)

Variable	R ²	Adjusted R²	Partial R ²	Robust F(3,74138)	Prob > F	Shea's Partial R²	Shea's adjusted partial R²
disability	0.49	0.49	0.41	15135	0.00	0.41	0.41

The first two statistics, R squared and adjusted R squared are not very low neither very high, which is expected as there is a loss of precision when including instruments. However, they are not too low to indicate weak instruments. The partial R squared comes from the auxiliary model where *Disab* is regressed against covariates and instruments. Its values of 41% indicates that the instruments used have good explanatory power on the instrumented variable. F statistics is used to test the joint significance of the instruments; in this case the F statistics obtained (15,135) is considerably larger than the rule of thumb value (10) used to reject the null hypothesis (of no joint significance, meaning weak instruments) (Cameron, 2010). The statistics obtained indicate that the instruments are not weak.

The last two results represent the generalization named Shea's partial R squared. This test is useful when there are more than one endogenous variables in the model) (Cameron, 2010). As this is not the case in our model, the Shea's partial R squared are equal to partial R squared (41%).

Secondly, the relevance of instruments can be tested manually, by regressing the auxiliary model (endogenous variables regressed on instruments and covariates) and inspecting the diagnostic statistics, R squared, adjusted R squared and F statistics. The results of this model are presented below:

2. Manual test

R-squared = 0.4944

F(6,74618) = 7750.92

Prob > F = 0.0000

The R squared is equal to the one obtained when the test is performed with Stata® command *estat firststage*, rounded to two decimals at 49%. The F statistics obtained is also large enough to reject the null hypothesis of no joint significance.

Thirdly, the relevance of instruments can be tested by inspecting the correlations between the endogenous variable and instruments used. The results presented below show that disability has a strong positive correlation with *limita* and *limitk* (0.62 and 0.69 respectively), and a negative correlation with *year of birth* (-0.036).

3. Correlation

	Disability	LIMITA	LIMITK	Year of birth
Disability	1			
LIMITA	0.6243	1		
LIMITK	0.6884	0.8223	1	
Year of birth	-0.0358	-0.0612	-0.0257	1

Based on the statistics and manual tests presented here, we conclude that our instrumental variables are not weak instruments and can be considered relevant in solving the endogeneity issue in our estimation.

3.6.1.2 Validity of Instrumental variables

A second robustness check tests the validity of instruments employed, commonly known as *overidentified test* or Hansen-Sargan test. The test can only be employed in overidentified models, when there is at least one additional instrument per endogenous variable. The null hypothesis of the test states that all instruments are valid, against the hypothesis that at least one instrument is not valid. The test is implemented in Stata® using the postestimations *estat overid* command (Cameron, 2010). The results of the test using the three instruments we have implemented are presented below:

Test of overidentifying restrictions with current IVs:

Score chi2(2) = 31.6868 (p = 0.0000)

At this value of chi squared we reject the null hypothesis and conclude that at least one instrument is not valid. We conducted the same test after including *lookm113* variable (*Reason why looking for another job*) as instrument as it was indicated to be a relevant instrument in preliminary tests. The results are presented below:

Test of overidentifying restrictions when including *lookm113*:

Score chi2(3) = 4.04129 (p = 0.2570)

With this estimation we do not reject the null hypothesis and conclude that overidentification restriction is valid. However, we decided not to include *lookm113* as there are very few observations (1,352 over the entire three-year period) and coefficients are not very different as seen in **Table 9**, compared to the results obtained in the model we estimated, reported in **Table 7** (complete results are presented in Appendix 3.11.5).

Variable	Life satis (1)	Life satis (2)	Life satis (3)	Happy (1)	Happy (2)	Happy (3)	Anxiety (1)	Anxiety (2)	Anxiety (3)	Worth (1)	Worth (2)	Worth (3)
PIP	-0.1359	0.0381	-0.1336	0.3969	0.5921	0.3907	-0.5040	-0.4998	-0.4998	0.0118	0.3740	0.0202
	(0.5221)	(0.4236)	(0.5203)	(0.7264)	(0.5928)	(0.7338)	(0.8287)	(0.8301)	(0.8301)	(0.5182)	(0.4180)	(0.5109)
Disab (IV)	-0.6341+	-0.6422+	-0.7289	-0.0151	-0.0381	0.2418	0.2343	0.0619	0.0619	-0.3737	-0.4081	-0.8241
	(0.3326)	(0.3305)	(0.4457)	(0.4688)	(0.4619)	(0.6116)	(0.5911)	(0.7888)	(0.7888)	(0.3723)	(0.3771)	(0.5169)
PIP*Disab (IV)	-0.6291	-0.4904	-0.6235	-0.7388	-0.6416	-0.7541	0.3676	0.3778	0.3778	-0.2719	-0.2802	-0.2419
	(0.6059)	(0.6109)	(0.6043)	(0.8617)	(0.8485)	(0.8704)	(1.0037)	(1.0098)	(1.0098)	(0.6387)	(0.6449)	(0.6312)
Benefits	-0.2699	-0.2557	-0.2623	-0.2140	-0.2103	-0.2346	-0.6597	-0.6459	-0.6459	0.2987	0.3028	0.3373
Famala	(0.2425)	(0.2398)	(0.2457)	(0.3246)	(0.3212)	(0.3297)	(0.4053)	(0.4075)	(0.4075)	(0.2317)	(0.2312)	(0.2355)
remaie	-0.1732	-0.2420	-0.2933	-0.0477	-0.0692	0.2776	-0.6719	-0.2954	-0.6774	-0.0599	-0.0831	-0.6263
	(0.2293)	(0.2323)	(0.4015)	(0.3065)	(0.3091)	(0.5583)	(1.3325)	(1.5410)	(1.3327)	(0.2228)	(0.2299)	(0.3888)
Female*			0.1960			-0.5309			0.3564			0.9227+
Disab (IV)			(0.5363)			(0.7447)			(0.9243)			(0.5585)
First regions	0.2864	-0.1386	0.2834	-0.2024	0.2488	-0.1943	-0.6719	-0.2954	-0.6774	0.1219	•	
	(0.8473)	(0.9248)	(0.8473)	(1.1691)	(1.2977)	(1.1726)	(1.3325)	(1.5410)	(1.3327)	(0.8734)		•
% growth regional	0.1182		0.1185	0.0587		0.0579	-0.0310		-0.0305	0.0547		0.0562
wage	(0.0991)		(0.0991)	(0.1240)		(0.1240)	(0.1415)		(0.1418)	(0.1159)		(0.1134)
	-4.1774		-4.1472	-2.8523		-2.9343	-0.2717		-0.2167	-2.7302		-2.6107
Log regional unem	(3.3664)		(3.3699)	(4.2711)		(4.3048)	(5.3593)		(5.3704)	(3.1879)		(3.1782)
		-0.1032*			-0.0352			0.1052			0.0178	
Reaional waae (st_dev)		(0.0498)			(0.0673)			(0.0795)			(0.0521)	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					(,0)							
n ' 1		-0.1204			0.2345			-0.4928			-0.1942	
(st dev)		(0.6973)			(0.8702)			(1.0929)			(0.7180)	
Observations	433	433	433	433	433	433	433	433	433	434	434	434
R-squared	0.26	0.26	0.26	0.13	0.13	0.13	0.18	0.18	0.18	0.17	0.17	0.18
11	000(=(0.010.0=(000 =((a=a 0a0	10=(0=0	10 - 1 000		0.10.100	0.40 ====	0

Table 9. Life satisfaction, happiness, worthiness, and anxiety – all sample with 3 IVs (2sls)

 $\frac{1}{10} - \frac{832.656}{8312.076} - \frac{832.564}{8312.076} - \frac{974.251}{974.251} - \frac{974.606}{9773.898} - \frac{9773.898}{1056.058} - \frac{1056.958}{1056.058} - \frac{1055.949}{1055.949} - \frac{843.133}{843.711} - \frac{841.146}{841.146}$ Control variables: gender, married, age squared, education, education squared, age when left full time education, age when left full time education (squared), accommodation, ethnicity, religion, occupation, length of time at address, smoking status, interview type, regional dummies. Base categories for dichotomous variables: year - 2011 - 2012. Disab: disability; PIP: personal independence payment; Satis: satisfaction; unemp: unemployment; 2sls: Two-Stage Least-Squares. Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.10* p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.01
3.6.1.3 Different IV estimations: 2SLS, LIML, GMM

If the instruments are weak, often is suggested to use alternative estimators, such as the *limited information maximum likelihood* (LIML) or *generalized method of moments* (GMM). LIML is asymptotically equivalent to 2sls but has been found to outperform both 2sls and GMM in finite samples. GMM depends largely on the weights used in estimation and can lead to the same estimators as 2sls depending on the weights employed and in presence of independent and heteroskedastic errors.¹⁴ For robustness checks, we have estimated Equation (3) using OLS, 2sls, LIML and GMM and we present the comparative results in **Table 10** only for *life satisfaction* to exemplify the differences between estimators.¹⁵

Variable	OLS (1)	TWO SLS (1)	LIML (1)	GMM (1)	OLS (2)	TWO SLS (2)	LIML (2)	GMM (2)
Disab (IV)	-	-		-	-	-	-	-
	0.5820***	0.7707***	-0.7711***	0.7672***	0.5818***	0.7702***	0.7707***	0.7662***
	(0.0128)	(0.0302)	(0.0302)	(0.0301)	(0.0128)	(0.0302)	(0.0302)	(0.0302)
PIP	0.0849 ^{***} (0.0174)	-0.0277 (0.0343)	-0.0277 (0.0343)	-0.0235 (0.0343)	0.1017 ^{***} (0.0121)	0.0276 (0.0236)	0.0276 (0.0236)	0.0274 (0.0236)
Benefits	-	-	-	_	-	-		
	0.1209***	0.1344***	0.1344***	0.1350***	0.1208***	0.1348***	-0.1347***	-0.1345***
	(0.0107)	(0.0201)	(0.0201)	(0.0201)	(0.0107)	(0.0202)	(0.0202)	(0.0202)
First								
regions	-0.0485	-0.1217+	-0.1217+	-0.1140	-0.0336	-0.0327	-0.0327	-0.0293
	(0.0359)	(0.0695)	(0.0695)	(0.0695)	(0.0403)	(0.0789)	(0.0789)	(0.0789)
% growth regional wage	0.0112 ^{**} (0.0038)	0.0136+ (0.0072)	0.0136+ (0.0072)	0.0126+ (0.0072)				
Log regional unem	-0.0917 (0.1379)	-0.4965+ (0.2723)	-0.4965+ (0.2723)	-0.4595+ (0.2722)				
Regional					-0.0030	-0.0050	-0.0050	-0.0049
wage (st_dev)					(0.0022)	(0.0043)	(0.0043)	(0.0043)
Regional unemp (st dev)	0.0112**	0.0136+	0.0136+	0.0126+	0.0321 (0.0287)	0.0454 (0.0561)	0.0454 (0.0561)	0.0444 (0.0561)
Observati	01011	0101301	0101901	0.01201				
ons	214402	74206	74206	74206	214402	74206	74206	74206
R-squared	0.15	0.17	0.17	0.17	0.15	0.17	0.17	0.17
11	-4.19e+05		-		-4.19e+05	-		-
Chi2	. ,	10336	10225	10327	. , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	10336	10225	10210

Table 10. Wellbeing of individuals claiming benefits – Life satisfaction(alternative estimators)

Control variables: gender, married, age, age squared, education, education squared, age when left full time education (squared), accommodation, ethnicity, religion, occupation, length of time at address, smoking status, interview type, regional dummies, seasonal dummies. Disab: disability; PIP: personal independence payment; st dev: standard deviation; unemp: unemployment; Two SLS: two-stage least squares; Liml: limited information maximum likelihood; GMM: generalized method of moments. Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.10* p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001

Firstly, we notice that 2sls, LIML and GMM lead to very similar coefficients across covariates. The small variations amongst the three estimators enforces the robustness of our results. Moreover, in both estimations, OLS leads to higher coefficients for *life satisfaction* compared to the three other estimators, which indicates the presence of endogeneity.

 ¹⁴ For a full discussion on the different alternative estimators please see CAMERON, A. C., TRIVEDI, P. K. 2010. *Microeconometrics using Stata*®, Stata Press.
 ¹⁵ Complete results for *life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety* and *worthwhile* are presented in Appendix 3.11.6. Estimations were not run

for SAH, as it is not treated as a continuous variable and these estimations would not differentiate amongst this variable's categories.

3.6.2 Control function

A control function (CF) estimation is considered an alternative to the common 2sls estimation in the presence of endogenous variables. As with 2sls, for a CF estimation instrumental variables are also required. The basis of CF estimation is that in the auxiliary regression (where the endogenous variable is regressed on instruments and covariates) the residuals serve as a control functions as the variation produced by excluding the instruments from the main model will be contained by these residuals. As such, if these control functions are introduced in the main model along the endogenous variable, this latter will become exogenous (Wooldridge, 2015). For robustness checks, we estimate with CF Equations (3) and (4), and we present results below, for life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness.

In **Table 11**, we present the results of estimating the four wellbeing indicators for the entire sample. We observe that results are very similar to those presented in **Table 7** where the same model was estimated with 2sls. For example, the coefficients for disabled individuals reporting *life satisfaction* were -0.73, rounded to two decimals, and in **Table 11** these coefficients are around 0.74, rounded to two decimals. Likewise, the statistical significance of coefficients is similar to those reported in **Table 7**. While the difference in coefficients are small between CF and 2sls estimation, we observe that CF estimation leads to smaller coefficients, with very few exceptions.

The results of Equation (4) estimated with CF are presented in **Table 12.** These results are also similar with the 2sls estimation presented in **Table 8** but the coefficients of the variable of interest, *disabled on benefits*, vary more than in the precedent estimation. With the exception of the coefficients *disab_benefit* and *disab*, all coefficients are similar. The difference in these results might be explained by instrumenting the interacted variable *disabled* and *benefits*. The coefficients of the other covariates are similar though, and statistical significance is also similar in both estimations. All tests conducted and presented in this section confirm that our estimations are robust.

Variable	Life satis (1)	Life satis (2)	Life satis (3)	Happy (1)	Happy (2)	Happy (3)	Anxiety (1)	Anxiety (2)	Anxiety (3)	Worth (1)	Worth (2)	Worth (3)
PIP	0.0755+	0.1310***	0.0755+	0.1348**	0.1639***	0.1340**	-0.2484***	-0.3134***	-0.2480***	0.0614	0.0962**	0.0617
	(0.0396)	(0.0311)	(0.0396)	(0.0500)	(0.0408)	(0.0500)	(0.0647)	(0.0536)	(0.0647)	(0.0388)	(0.0306)	(0.0388)
Diagh (IV)	0 = 10 1***	0 5400***	0 5401***	0.600=***	0 600 4***	0 600 5 ***	0 5015***	0 5010***	0 5050***	0 4010***	0.4011***	0 -000***
Disub(1v)	-0./404	-0./400	-0./431	-0.030/	-0.0304	-0.000/	0./21/	0./213	0.7052	-0.4913	-0.4911	-0.5039
	(0.0315)	(0.0315)	(0.0366)	(0.0382)	(0.0382)	(0.0442)	(0.0486)	(0.0486)	(0.0569)	(0.0308)	(0.0308)	(0.0362)
PIP*Disab (IV)	-0.1558***	-0.1547***	-0.1559***	-0.1541**	-0.1525**	-0.1535**	0.2615***	0.2577***	0.2612***	-0.1147**	-0.1140**	-0.1149**
	(0.0399)	(0.0399)	(0.0399)	(0.0504)	(0.0504)	(0.0504)	(0.0652)	(0.0652)	(0.0652)	(0.0396)	(0.0396)	(0.0396)
Benefits	-0.1344***	-0.1348***	-0.1342***	-0.0453+	-0.0455+	-0.0476+	0.0860**	0.0862**	0.0872**	0.0413*	0.0411*	0.0423*
	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0242)	(0.0243)	(0.0243)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0194)	(0.0194)	(0.0194)
Female	0.1581***	0.1584***	0.1547***	0.0601**	0.0602**	0.0992**	0.2462***	0.2462***	0.2247***	0.3223***	0.3225***	0.3060***
	(0.0188)	(0.0189)	(0.0264)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0334)	(0.0283)	(0.0283)	(0.0441)	(0.0186)	(0.0186)	(0.0260)
			0.0052			-0.0580			0.0224			0.0247
Female*			(0.0052			-0.0509			(0.0324			(0.024/
Disab (IV)		2	(0.0338)		-	(0.041/)			(0.0539)			(0.0332)
First regions	-0.1213+	-0.0298	-0.1212+	-0.0078	-0.0581	-0.0088	0.0416	0.1599	0.0421	-0.0567	•	-0.0563
	(0.0691)	(0.0784)	(0.0691)	(0.0831)	(0.0949)	(0.0831)	(0.1041)	(0.1190)	(0.1041)	(0.0681)	•	(0.0681)
% arouth regional	0.0140+		0.0140*	0.0135		0.0135	-0.0245*		-0.0245*	0.0078		0.0079
wage	(0.0071)		(0.0071)	(0.0087)		(0.0087)	(0.0109)		(0.0109)	(0.0071)		(0.0071)
	-0.4962+		-0.4958+	-0.1038		-0.1085	0.4037		0.4063	-0.3417		-0.3397
Log regional unem	(0.2706)		(0.2705)	(0.3269)		(0.3269)	(0.4124)		(0.4124)	(0.2652)		(0.2651)
		-0.0048			0.0006			0.0018			-0.0027	
Pagional waga (st. day)		(0.0040)			(0.0051)			(0.0010			(0.003)	
Keylonal waye (si_uev)		(0.0043)			(0.0051)			(0.0005)			(0.0043)	
Reaional unemn		0.0464			-0.0415			0.1081			0.0372	
(st dev)		(0.0558)			(0.0676)			(0.0850)			(0.0554)	
Observations	74206	74206	74206	74185	74185	74185	74110	74110	74110	73981	73981	73981
R-squared	0.18	0.18	0.18	0.097	0.097	0.097	0.056	0.056	0.056	0.14	0.14	0.14
11 -	-1 54e+05	-154e+05	-154e+05	-1 68e+05	-1 68e+05	-1.68e+05	-1 86e+05	-1 86e+05	-1 86e+05	-1 520+05	-1 520+05	-1 520+05

Table 11. Life satisfaction, happiness, worthiness, and anxiety – all sample (CF - OLS)

 Image: https://www.image: htttps://www.image: https://www.image: https://www.image: h

Variable	ls_cf_be	ls_cf_be	ls_cf_be	happy_cf_be	happy_cf_be	happy_cf_be	anxious_cf_be	anxious_cf_be	anxious_cf_be	worth_cf_be	worth_cf_be	worth_cf_be
variable	nı	n2	n3	n1	n2	n3	n1	n2	ng	n1	n2	n3
PIP	0.0822+	0.1421***	0.0827+	0.1331*	0.1661**	0.1329*	-0.2454***	-0.3150***	-0.2452**	0.0732 +	0.1109**	0.0743+
	(0.0435)	(0.0356)	(0.0435)	(0.0564)	(0.0483)	(0.0564)	(0.0744)	(0.0648)	(0.0744)	(0.0437)	(0.0365)	(0.0437)
Disab*Benefit	-3.8461***	-3.8298***	-3.7842***	-3.8547***	-3.8614***	-3.8042***	5.4022***	5.4364***	5.3977***	-2.5280**	-2.5154**	-2.4258**
	(0.8358)	(0.8362)	(0.8371)	(1.0253)	(1.0258)	(1.0277)	(1.3197)	(1.3197)	(1.3209)	(0.8349)	(0.8347)	(0.8361)
PIP*Disab*Benefit	-0.0925	-0.0916	-0.0894	-0.0362	-0.0358	-0.0342	0.0191	0.0185	0.0202	-0.0169	-0.0164	-0.0120
	(0.0836)	(0.0836)	(0.0836)	(0.1056)	(0.1056)	(0.1056)	(0.1354)	(0.1355)	(0.1354)	(0.0818)	(0.0818)	(0.0817)
Disab	0.9722**	0.9653**	0.9559*	1.0895*	1.0928*	1.0897*	-1.6898**	-1.7056**	-1.7015**	0.6349+	0.6295+	0.6060
	(0.3736)	(0.3738)	(0.3736)	(0.4594)	(0.4596)	(0.4594)	(0.5920)	(0.5920)	(0.5922)	(0.3736)	(0.3735)	(0.3735)
PIP*Disab	-0.0879+	-0.0879+	-0.0882+	-0.1277+	-0.1271+	-0.1276+	0.2403**	0.2384**	0.2393**	-0.0916+	-0.0916+	-0.0918+
	(0.0512)	(0.0512)	(0.0512)	(0.0671)	(0.0671)	(0.0671)	(0.0889)	(0.0890)	(0.0890)	(0.0533)	(0.0533)	(0.0533)
Benefits	2.2895***	2.2783***	2.2111***	2.3715***	2.3750***	2.3400***	-3.2976***	-3.3175***	-3.2797***	1.6330**	1.6246**	1.4777**
	(0.5231)	(0.5234)	(0.5252)	(0.6412)	(0.6415)	(0.6445)	(0.8259)	(0.8260)	(0.8286)	(0.5222)	(0.5221)	(0.5240)
PIP*Benefits	-0.0418	-0.0397	-0.0454	-0.0157	-0.0132	-0.0175	0.0249	0.0193	0.0247	-0.0483	-0.0471	-0.0546
	(0.0639)	(0.0639)	(0.0639)	(0.0830)	(0.0830)	(0.0830)	(0.1070)	(0.1070)	(0.1070)	(0.0607)	(0.0607)	(0.0606)
Female	0.0455	0.0463		-0.0523	-0.0524		0.4035***	0.4045***		0.2486***	0.2492***	
	(0.0307)	(0.0307)	•	(0.0368)	(0.0368)		(0.0481)	(0.0481)		(0.0305)	(0.0305)	
Female*Disab*Bene												
fits			-0.1051			-0.0623			-0.1004			-0.1342+
			(0.0754)			(0.0929)			(0.1184)			(0.0750)
Female*Disab			0.0447			-0.0082			0.0844			0.0578
			(0.0446)			(0.0566)			(0.0748)			(0.0440)
Female*Benefits			0.1342*			0.0344			0.0346			0.2452***
			(0.0602)			(0.0757)			(0.0970)			(0.0599)
First regions	-0.0831	0.0490	-0.0828	0.0288	0.0197	0.0283	-0.0094	0.0508	-0.0078	-0.0319	•	-0.0318
	(0.0693)	(0.0800)	(0.0693)	(0.0836)	(0.0973)	(0.0836)	(0.1048)	(0.1222)	(0.1048)	(0.0686)	•	(0.0686)
Diff. reg wage	0.0116		0.0116	0.0107		0.0107	-0.0205+		-0.0205+	0.0062		0.0063
	(0.0072)		(0.0072)	(0.0087)		(0.0087)	(0.0110)		(0.0110)	(0.0071)		(0.0071)
Log regional unem	-0.5818*		-0.5791*	-0.1951		-0.1971	0.5327		0.5347	-0.3990		-0.3934
	(0.2717)		(0.2717)	(0.3279)		(0.3279)	(0.4140)		(0.4140)	(0.2659)		(0.2658)
Wage_st_dev		-0.0048			0.0005			0.0020			-0.0037	
		(0.0043)			(0.0051)			(0.0065)			(0.0043)	
Unemp_st_dev		0.0618			-0.0262			0.0868			0.0474	
		(0.0558)			(0.0677)			(0.0852)			(0.0554)	
Observations	74206	74206	74206	74185	74185	74185	74110	74110	74110	73981	73981	73981
R-squared	0.18	0.18	0.18	0.097	0.097	0.097	0.056	0.056	0.056	0.14	0.14	0.14
11	-1.54e+05	-1.54e+05	-1.54e + 05	-1.68e+05	-1.68e+05	-1.68e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.52e + 05	-1.52e + 05	-1.52e + 05

Table 12. Wellbeing of disabled individuals claiming benefits (CF - OLS)

Control variables: gender, married, age, age squared, education, education, education, squared, age when left full time education, age when left full time education (squared), accommodation, ethnicity, religion, occupation, length of time at address, smoking status, interview type, regional dummies, seasonal dummies. Base categories for dichotomous variable: year – 2011-2012. CF: control function; OLS: Ordinary Least-Squares; satis: satisfaction; st dev: standard deviation; unemp: unemployed. Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.10 * p<0.05 * * p<0.01 *** p<0.001

3.7 Alternative specification

3.7.1 Disabled individuals claiming benefits affected by PIP cap

We are also interested to test our results in disabled individuals who were affected by the PIP cap. The welfare reform imposed a £141 cap per week for PIP. To check our results, we look at those whose reported gross weekly wage is higher than the cap. For this purpose, we first investigate how many disabled individuals claiming benefits reported higher wages than the cap in the three-year dataset, results that we present below. However, we cannot know whether the income they receive is composed solely of benefits and if these benefits are only those received for disability allowance. Nevertheless, we can test whether the wellbeing of those at the higher end of income are affected by the reform.

-	Year	Number of individuals	Mean weekly gross salary	Standard deviation
	2011-2012	3,027	£274.17	£198.64
All observations	2012-2013	2,110	£266.72	£191.34
All observations	2013-2014	1,303	£277.89	£201.93
	Overall	6,440	£272.48	£196.97
	2011-2012	2,040	£364.18	£182.06
Gross weekly salary	2012-2013	1,410	£354.59	£175.90
higher than £141	2013-2014	891	£365.40	£186.84
	Overall	4,341	£361.32	£181.10

Table 13. Summary statistics on disabled individuals claiming benefit whosesalaries are higher the PIP cap (£141)

The statistics presented in **Table 13** show that over the three years over 60% of disabled individuals claiming benefits had reported higher salaries than the PIP cap. However, we also observe, that less individuals claimed benefits in the latter two years, a difference more obvious for those whose reported wages were higher than PIP cap. In the first year, there were 2,040 individuals with higher wages, while in the third year only 891. These statistics also show that while less individuals claimed benefits, overall and in those whose reported wages were higher than PIP cap, their reported wages increased slightly in the third year compared to the first one, illustrated in **Figure 4**, results confirmed by the Department of Work and Pensions statistics on PIP (DWP, 2017).



Figure 4. Number of disabled individuals claiming benefits and reported gross weekly wages, overall and higher than PIP cap

Given these statistics, we want to observe the impact of the welfare reform on disabled individuals claiming benefits whose reported wage is higher that the PIP cap. For this purpose, we estimated Equation (4) including a dummy for those disabled claiming benefits whose weekly wages are higher than £141. The results of our estimation are presented in **Table 14** below. The coefficients of interest, of *PIP*Disab(IV)*Benefit*Income_over_cap*, are not significant in any estimations. These results show that those whose income is higher than PIP cap are not reporting different scores for any wellbeing measure.

Variable	ls_over_ca p1	ls_over_ca p2	ls_over_ca p3	happy_over_ca p1	happy_over_ca p2	happy_over_ca p3	anxious_i v1	anxious_i v2	anxious_i v3	worth_i v1	worth_iv 2	worth_iv 3
PIP	-0.1408+ (0.0772)	-0.2552+ (0.1309)	-0.1402+ (0.0772)	-0.0762 (0.1003)	-0.0181 (0.1611)	-0.0765 (0.01003)	0.2483+ (0.1316)	-0.1290 (0.2053)	-0.2484+ (0.1315)	-0.1049 (0.0801)	-0.2624* (0.1324)	-0.1038 (0.0800)
Disab (IV)*Benefit*Over_cap	0.0122 (0.0668)	0.0426 (0.0670)	0.0024 (0.0691)	-0.1044 (0.0797)	-0.0689 (0.0799)	-0.0978 (0.0802)	0.0104 (0.1009)	-0.0468 (0.1011)	0.0077 (0.1015)	-0.0958 (0.0652)	-0.0800 (0.0654)	-0.1217+ (0.0657)
PIP*Disab									,			,,
(IV)*Benefit*Over_cap	-0.0133 (0.1366)	-0.1389 (0.1212)	-0.0131 (0.1366)	0.0273 (0.1664)	-0.0750 (0.1469)	0.0271 (0.1664)	0.0322 (0.2132)	0.1580 (0.1876)	0.0323 (0.2132)	-0.0103 (0.1366)	-0.0765 (0.1197)	-0.0093 (0.1366)
Disab (IV)* Benefits	-0.3856*** (0.0696)	-1.6854* (0.8076)	-0.3840*** (0.0696)	-0.4766*** (0.0869)	0.1447 (0.9724)	-0.4579*** (0.0907)	0.6153*** (0.1130)	2.8813* (1.2357)	0.6076*** (0.1178)	-0.1890** (0.0662)	-1.1784 (0.7943)	- 0.2628*** (0.0703)
PIP*Disab (IV)*Benefit	-0.5907*** (0.1431)	-0.3956 (0.3091)	-0.5908*** (0.1431)	-0.5953** (0.1859)	-0.2970 (0.3698)	-0.5947** (0.1859)	1.0107 ^{***} (0.2412)	-0.3154 (0.4582)	1.0104*** (0.2412)	- 0.4924*** (0.1477)	-0.5699+ (0.3164)	- 0.4951*** (0.1476)
Disab (IV)	237.3104*** (56.8660)	78.7918 (126.6667)	237.2461*** (56.8637)	201.5110** (69.0357)	279.6842+ (154.4661)	201.7516** (69.0336)	- 3.6e+02*** (87.5770)	-34.8892 (198.7800)	-3.6e+02*** (87.5832)	144.8824* (56.8152)	14.6060 (125.7656)	143.8357* (56.8014)
PIP*Disab (IV)	9.9115 (6.0484)	2.3292 (12.1657)	9.9580+ (6.0472)	7.3111 (7.1557)	4.6437 (14.6177)	7.2830 (7.1548)	-11.5862 (9.1141)	-30.8978+ (18.2968)	-11.5745 (9.1134)	11.1615+ (5.8210)	-5.8179 (12.3427)	11.2655>+ (5.8268)
Disab (IV)* Over_cap	-2.4e+02***		$-2.4e+02^{***}$				360.6014** * (87.4450)	34.2814	•	•		
Benefits*Over_cap	-3.9802***	•	-3.9728***	•	·	•	(87.4459) 5.9102*** (1.5179)	(198.9835)	•	•	•	•
PIP*Disab (IV)*Over_cap	-9.6063 (6.0296)	-2.0436 (12.2692)	-9.6530 (6.0283)	-7.0224 (7.1380)	-4.4329 (14.7431)	-6.9945 (7.1371)	10.9931 (9.0911)	30.8315+ (18.4544)	10.9816 (9.0904)	-10.8773+ (5.8051)	6.1717 (12.4488)	-10.9803+ (5.8107)
PIP*Benefit*Over_cap	0.1434 (0.1612)	0.0139 (0.2073)	0.1429 (0.1612)	0.1961 (0.2056)	0.0009 (0.2517)	0.1965 (0.2056)	-0.4577+ (0.2634)	0.4070 (0.3183)	-0.4579+ (0.2634)	0.1122 (0.1609)	0.1499 (0.2096)	0.1110 (0.1609)
Female	0.9557 ^{***} (0.1927)	0.5967+ (0.3626)	0.9330*** (0.1953)	0.7277 ^{**} (0.2343)	0.9950* (0.4433)	0.7440 ^{**} (0.2347)	-0.9602** (0.2963)	-0.1704 (0.5704)	-0.9669** (0.2974)	0.8148*** (0.1927)	0.4996 (0.3607)	0.7501*** (0.1927)
Female*Disab (IV)*Benefits			0.0335 (0.0562)			-0.0390 (0.0500)			0.0161 (0.0630)			0.1541*** (0.0421)
First regions	-0.1307+ (0.0718)	-0.0374 (0.0790)	-0.1305+ (0.0718)	-0.0147 (0.0862)	-0.0511 (0.0961)	-0.0150 (0.0862)	0.0858 (0.1075)	0.1001 (0.1198)	0.0859 (0.1075)	-0.0609 (0.0709)	0.0182 (0.0780)	-0.0596 (0.0708)
Diff. reg wage	0.0220** (0.0079)		0.0220** (0.0079)	0.0160+ (0.0094)		0.0160+ (0.0094)	-0.0329** (0.0119)		-0.0329** (0.0119)	0.0111 (0.0077)		0.0111 (0.0077)
Log regional unem	-0.2710 (0.2835)		-0.2699 (0.2835)	0.1293 (0.3439)		0.1277 (0.3439)	0.1813 (0.4319)		0.1819 (0.4319)	-0.1870 (0.2803)		-0.1813 (0.2803)
wage_st_dev		-0.0046 (0.0045)			0.0058 (0.0055)			0.0030 (0.0070)		- /	-0.0046 (0.0046)	
unemp_st_dev		0.0610 (0.0600)			-0.0018 (0.0731)			0.0446 (0.0925)			0.0550 (0.0593)	
Constant	11.2245*** (0.7503)	9.5667*** (0.8252)	11.2299*** (0.7505)	9.1525*** (0.8953)	9.9962*** (0.9998)	9.1500*** (0.8954)	-1.3592 (1.1306)	1.0734 (1.2892)	-1.3581 (1.1307)	9.4461*** (0.7342)	8.1438*** (0.8176)	9.4564*** (0.7342)
Observations	69250	76250	69250	69232	76233	69232	69169	76170	69169	69036	76026	69036
R-squared ll	0.18 -1.44e+05	0.18 -1.59e+05	0.18 -1.44e+05	0.098 -1.57e+05	0.097 -1.73e+05	0.098 -1.57e+05	0.059 -1.73e+05	0.057 -1.91e+05	0.059 -1.73e+05	0.14 -1.42e+05	0.14 -1.57e+05	0.14 -1.42e+05

Table 14. Life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness measures of WB in disabled population (2SLS)

Income_over_cap, PIP*over_cap, Benefits aropped due to multicollinearity. Control variables: gender, married, age, age squared, education squared, age when left full time education, age when left full time education (squared), accommodation, ethnicity, religion, occupation, length of time at address, smoking status, interview type, regional dummies, seasonal dummies. 2sls: Two-Stage Least-Squares; satis: satisfaction; st dev: standard deviation; unemp: unemployed. Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.10 * p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001

3.8 Conclusions

The welfare reform started in April 2013 was meant to bring most of state benefits and allowances under one umbrella and make the payment process easier. The other objective was to reform how disability allowances are awarded. However, these changes unsettled greatly individuals directly affected, fearing they will receive lower amounts or none. Despite this, the ONS statistics on wellbeing shows that overall wellbeing indicators have not decreased since 2013. We tested if these results hold when we control for everything else and we focused on the disabled population and those living with a disability and claiming benefits, who are directly affected by the reform.

The results including only the disabled population reveal that those receiving state benefits report, on average, lower *life satisfaction* and *happiness* levels compared to those who do not receive benefits. The results are significant when comparing *life satisfaction* levels for disabled individuals claiming benefits after the reform with before. Disabled individuals claiming benefits are also more likely to report lower scores of *self-assessed health*, but the welfare reform did not affect them differently. This analysis is also useful in investigating the main determinants of wellbeing of disabled individuals, which have been shown to be personal characteristics (such as gender, age, marital status, and employment status), confirming existing literature.

For the full sample analysis, we estimated the impact of the welfare reform on *life satisfaction*, *happiness, anxiety* and *worthiness* with 2sls and for *self-assessed health* with a *Partial Proportional Odds Model*. For all models, we instrumented disability due to its potential endogeneity. These analyses confirm that disabled individuals are worse off in terms of all measures of wellbeing, compared to individuals who are not living with a disability. Disabled individuals report much lower levels for *life satisfaction*, *happiness* and *worthiness*, and report higher levels of *anxiety* compared to those living without a disability. They are also more likely to report lower scores of *SAH* compared to the control group. Disabled individuals report lower levers of *life satisfaction* after the reform was implemented.

Thirdly, we analyse the effects of the reform on those living with a disability and claiming benefits, in a *diff-in-diff-in-diff* estimation, implementing the same methodology as in the previous analysis. The results obtained in this estimation show that people living with a disability and claiming benefits are worse off in terms of wellbeing, reporting lower levels of *life satisfaction, happiness* and *worthiness*, after the welfare reform. They are also more anxious than before, and less likely to report a high score on *self-assessed health*.

This analysis shows first-hand the effects of a government policy on individuals' welfare. The recent welfare reform comes in line of many previous reforms, targeted mostly at disability allowance aimed to decrease the public spending on state benefits. The disability spending has decreased since its peak values in 1995-1996 when it represented 1.6% of national income, but at the same time the overall the number of those receiving disability allowance has increased (Banks et al., 2015). However, the statistics on PIP shows that while less people receive benefits, more receive a higher amount compared to DLA. These statistics are also confirmed

in our sample. In the APS survey, there were 3,027 disabled individuals claiming benefits in 2011/2012, and in 2013/2014 only 1,303. Meanwhile, the mean reported weekly wage increased from \pounds 274 to \pounds 278 over the same period. By the end of October 2017, 21% of DLA claimants had their PIP claim refused, resulting in a significant number of individuals who are not receiving state benefits anymore.

Moreover, these results show that while people might have adapted to the last recession (see results in Chapter 1), as shown by the positive estimates for *life satisfaction* over time obtained in the first chapter (see section 1.11.5) individuals affected directly by a government reform report lower levels of wellbeing. Beyond the decline in *life satisfaction* and *happiness*, which are common wellbeing measures used in existing literature, this chapter has also shown increasing levels of *anxiety* in individuals. Although not much research has been published yet on the impact of the welfare reform in the UK, interviews with affected individuals shows them experiencing insecurity, fear, stress and even suicidal thoughts. This last reform has been extensively mediatised, with many cases of individuals ended up in huge debts due to reduced or no benefits, and large number of cases being reassessed.

Our analysis has several limitations. Mainly, it would be advisable to expand our analysis to include the latest waves of the APS so that the assumptions of the *diff and diff* models can be tested. In view of the results obtained in the previous two chapters (people adapt to external shocks), we expect to see some recovery in wellbeing scores few years after the reform was implemented. Also, although we have performed the commonly applied robustness tests in an IV estimation, there is still uncertainty on the validity of instruments used. However, under all robustness checks performed, we obtained very similar results to those estimated with 2sls and the gap in coefficients between IV estimations and OLS indicates not only the presence of endogeneity but also the possibility that our method might have corrected for the issue. The analysis would have been more relevant had we controlled for the type or severity of disability and benefits individuals receive to determine the impact the welfare reform had on individuals most affected. However, this level of details is not provided in the APS data. Specifically, it would have been interesting to distinguish between types of disabilities for which individuals might not be eligible for benefits under the new welfare scheme. We also acknowledge the limitations of employing a pooled cross-sectional data compared to a panel series.

3.9 References

- 1. Advice, C. *Moving from DLA to PIP* [Online]. Available: https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/benefits/sick-or-disabled-people-andcarers/pip/before-claiming/if-you-get-dla/ 2018].
- 2. Albrecht, G. L. & Devlieger, P. J. 1999. The disability paradox: high quality of life against all odds. *Soc Sci Med*, 48, 977-88.
- 3. Banks, J., Blundell, R. & Emmerson, C. 2015. Disability Benefit Receipt and Reform: Reconciling Trends in the United Kingdom. *J Econ Perspect*, 29, 173-90.
- 4. Barron, J., Asch, D., Fagerlin, A., Jepson, C. 2003. 'Effect of assessment method on the discrepancy between judgements of health disorders people have and do not have: a web study. *Medical Decision Making*, 23, 442-434.
- 5. Blanchflower, D. G., Oswald, A. J. 2004 Money, sex and happiness: an empirical study. *Scandinavian Journal of Economics*, 106, 393–415.
- 6. Boyd, N. F., Sutherland, H. J., Heasman, K. Z., Tritchler, D. L. & Cummings, B. J. 1990. Whose utilities for decision analysis? *Med Decis Making*, 10, 58-67.
- 7. Brickman, P., Coates, D. & Janoff-Bulman, R. 1978. Lottery winners and accident victims: is happiness relative? *J Pers Soc Psychol*, 36, 917-27.
- 8. Buick, D. L., Petrie, K. J. 2002. "I know just how you feel": the validity of healthy women's perceptions of breast-cancer patients receiving treatment. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 32, 110-123.
- 9. Butler, P., Siddique, H. 2016. The bedroom tax explained *The Guardian*.
- 10. Cameron, A. C., Trivedi, P. K. 2010. *Microeconometrics using Stata*®, Stata Press.
- 11. Clark, A. E., Oswald, A. J. 1994 Unhappiness and unemployment. *The Economic Journal*, 104, 648–659.
- 12. Damschroder, L. J., Zikmund-Fisher, B. J. & Ubel, P. A. 2005. The impact of considering adaptation in health state valuation. *Soc Sci Med*, 61, 267-77.
- 13. De Wit, G. A., Busschbach, J. J. & De Charro, F. T. 2000. Sensitivity and perspective in the valuation of health status: whose values count? *Health Econ*, 9, 109-26.
- 14. Dolan, P., Peasgood, T., White, M. 2008. Do we really know what makes us happy? A review of the economic literature on the factors associated with subjective wellbeing. *Journal of Economic Psychology*, 29, 94-122.
- 15. DWP, D. F. W. A. P. 2013. Universal Credit claimants in Pathfinder areas experimental official statistics to September [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/universal-credit-pathfinder-statisticsapr-2013-to-30-sept-2013.
- DWP, D. F. W. A. P. 2016. Disability Living Allowance and Personal Independence Payment – the main differences [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/51
 <u>6961/main-differences-between-disability-living-allowance-and-personal-independence-payment-leaflet.pdf</u>.
- 17. DWP, D. F. W. A. P. 2017. Personal Independence Payment: Official Statistics [Online]. Available:

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/66 6525/pip-statistics-to-october-2017.pdf 2018].

- 18. Easterlin, R. 2006 Life cycle happiness and its sources: Intersections of psychology, economics and demography. *Journal of Economic Psychology*, 27, 463–482.
- 19. Easterlin, R. A., Mcvey, L. A., Switek, M., Sawangfa, O. & Zweig, J. S. 2010. The happiness-income paradox revisited. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 107, 22463-8.
- 20. Ferrer-I-Carbonell, A., Frijters, P. 2004. How important is methodology for the estimates of the determinants of happiness? *The Economic Journal*, 114, 641–659.
- Freedman, V. A., Stafford, F., Schwarz, N., Conrad, F. & Cornman, J. C. 2012. Disability, participation, and subjective wellbeing among older couples. *Soc Sci Med*, 74, 588-96.
- 22. Garthwaite, K. 2014. Fear of the Brown Envelope: Exploring Welfare Reform with Long-Term Sickness Benefits Recipients. *SOCIAL POLICY & ADMINISTRATION*, 48, 782-798.
- 23. Gov.uk. 2017a. *Benefit cap* [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/benefitcap/benefit-cap-amounts.
- 24. Gov.uk. 2017b. *Disability Living Allowance (DLA) for adults* [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/dla-disability-living-allowance-benefit/what-youll-get.
- 25. Gov.uk. 2017c. *Personal Independence Payment (PIP)* [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/pip.
- 26. Harris, N. 2014. Welfare Reform and the Shifting Threshold of Support for Disabled People. *The Modern Law Review*, 77, 888-927.
- 27. Haveman, R., Wolfe, B. 1995. The Determinants of Children's Attainments: A Review of Methods and Findings. *Journal of Economic Literature*, 33, 1829-1878.
- 28. Kahneman, D., Diener, E., Schwarz, N. 1999. Foundations of hedonic psychology: scientific perspectives on enjoyment and suffering. *New York: Russell Sage Foundation*.
- 29. Milligan, K., Stabile, M. 2011. Do Child Tax Benefits Affect the Well-being of Children? Evidence from Canadian ChildBenefit Expansions. *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy*, 3, 175-295.
- 30. Motability. *The Car and Scooter scheme* [Online]. Available: https://www.motability.co.uk/ 2018].
- 31. National Archives, T. N. A. 2005. *Disability Discrimination Act 1995* [Online]. Available: <u>http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1995/50/section/1</u>.
- ONS, O. F. N. S. 2014. Annual Population Survey: Personal Well-Being, April 2011 -March 2014 [Online]. Available: <u>http://doi.org/10.5255/UKDA-SN-7592-1</u>.
- 33. ONS, O. F. N. S. 2017a. Supplementary information to accompany the three year Annual Population Survey/Personal Well-being Dataset [Online]. Available: https://discover.ukdataservice.ac.uk/catalogue/?sn=7961&type=data%20catalogue# documentation.
- 34. ONS, O. F. N. S. 2017b. *UK Data Archive Data Dictionary: Pooled Datasets* [Online]. Available:

https://discover.ukdataservice.ac.uk/catalogue/?sn=7961&type=data%20catalogue# documentation.

- 35. ORG, C. A. R. E. 2014. Welfare Reform A Summary of the Main Changes to Social Security Benefits [Online]. Available: <u>http://careandrepair-england.org.uk/wpcontent/uploads/2014/12/Welfare-Reform-Briefing-2012-Final.pdf</u>.
- Oswald, A. J. 1997. Happiness and economic performance. *The Economic Journal*, 107, 1815–1831.
- Oswald, A. J., Powdthavee, N. 2008. Does happiness adapt? A longitudinal study or disability with implications for economists and judges. *Journal of Public Economics*, 92, 1061-1077.
- 38. Patrick, R. 2014. Working on Welfare: Findings from a Qualitative Longitudinal Study Into the Lived Experiences of Welfare Reform in the UK. *Journal of Social Policy*, 43, 705-725.
- Pinquart, M. & Sorensen, S. 2000. Influences of socioeconomic status, social network, and competence on subjective well-being in later life: a meta-analysis. *Psychol Aging*, 15, 187-224.
- 40. Riis, J., Loewenstein, G., Baron, J., Jepson, C., Fagerlin, A., Ubel, P. A. 2005.
 'Ignorance of hedonic adaptation to hemodialysis: a study using ecological momentary assessment'. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: General*, 134, 3-9.
- 41. Sackett, D. L. & Torrance, G. W. 1978. The utility of different health states as perceived by the general public. *J Chronic Dis*, 31, 697-704.
- 42. Schulz, R. & Decker, S. 1985. Long-term adjustment to physical disability: the role of social support, perceived control, and self-blame. *J Pers Soc Psychol*, 48, 1162-72.
- 43. Ubel, P. A., Loewenstein, G. & Jepson, C. 2005. Disability and sunshine: can hedonic predictions be improved by drawing attention to focusing illusions or emotional adaptation? *J Exp Psychol Appl*, 11, 111-23.
- 44. Williams, R. 2006. Generalized ordered logit/partial proportional odds models for ordinal dependent variables. *The Stata Journal*, 6, 58–82.
- 45. Winkelmann, L., Winkelmann, R. 1998. Why are the unemployed so unhappy? Evidence from panel data. *Economica*, 65, 1-15.
- 46. Wooldridge, J. M. 2015. Control function methods in applied econometrics. *J. Human Resources*, 50, 420-445.
- 47. Wooldridge, J. M. 2016. *Introductory Econometrics*, USA, Cengage Learning.

3.10 Supporting Information

The Brant test, part of the *SPost* Stata routine routine (Williams, 2006), is implemented to determine whether the assumption of Parallel Lines is violated. A binary logistic regression is run for every k-1 (k- number of categories of the dichotomous variable) separately. The coefficients obtained are then tested for statistically significant difference. We implemented the Brant test only for the estimations on self-assessed health, as for the other dependent variables included we implemented an OLS.

Table A1 presents the estimates for *k*-1 binary regressions associated to each category. **Table A2** shows the coefficients are statistically different, and thus, that the Proportional Odds assumption is violated. Complete results are presented in Appendix 3.11.1.

Variable	SAH > 1	SAH > 2	SAH > 3	SAH > 4
Benefits	-0.69603	-0.67598	-0.40359	-0.20624
Married	0.141141	0.195192	0.225601	0.162519
Female	0.092167	0.143389	0.105748	0.026084
Education	0.088529	-0.04157	-0.06006	-0.15794
Education squared	-0.01497	-0.00535	-0.01562	-0.00567
CATE 10 11 11				

Table A1. Estimated coefficients from k-1 binary regressions

SAH: self-assessed health

Variable	chi2	P > chi2	Degrees of freedom
All	1095.04	0.00	30
Benefits	118.56	0.00	3
Married	6.85	0.08	3
Female	9.85	0.02	3
Education	11.56	0.01	3
Education squared	8.11	0.04	3

Table A2. Brant test of parallel regression assumption

3.11 Appendices

3.11.1 Complete Brant test results

Model A: sah_disab1

Table A3. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions and Brant test ofparallel regression assumption

Variable	y>1	y>2	y>3	y>4	chi2	p>chi2	df
All					1241.77	0	63
PIP	-0.05837456	-0.11540572	-0.09989863	-0.1175214	1.34	0.719	3
Benefits	-0.7646651	-0.72609812	-0.40324298	-0.17136567	153.38	0	3
Married	-0.01099459	0.02586832	0.12585314	0.0822897	17.25	0.001	3
Female	0.11190505	0.18908598	0.11532517	0.01672326	20.34	0	3
Age	-0.15208841	-0.17896913	-0.13013285	-0.09450455	63.08	0	3
Age squared	0.00167302	0.00201345	0.00134506	0.00094121	98.58	0	3
Education	0.15444107	0.04346602	-0.01626378	-0.18442011	21.44	0	3
Education squared	-0.01816265	-0.01189557	-0.01397023	0.00426558	7.9	0.048	3
Age_left_FT_educ	0.02196179	0.03137462	0.01025317	0.02557013	3.9	0.272	3
Age_left_educ_squared	0.0002126	-0.00022343	0.00042516	-0.00063941	6.13	0.106	3
Type of accommodation	-0.13766853	-0.15626537	-0.18417647	-0.18335487	7.81	0.05	3
Ethnicity	-0.01904317	-0.00562096	-0.03026447	-0.05449394	13.11	0.004	3
Religion	-0.07347233	-0.06044278	-0.04852723	-0.05951094	3.09	0.378	3
Employment	-0.41215145	-0.36476062	-0.23850713	-0.17584301	561.55	0	3
Length of time at current address	-0.01312937	-0.00595281	-0.02790558	-0.03403011	7.06	0.07	3
Smoking status	0.11309363	0.1673936	0.18672784	0.19612114	7.91	0.048	3
Diff. reg wage	-0.04659004	-0.02397601	-0.01004812	-0.00986836	5.68	0.128	3
Log regional unemp	-0.10739151	-0.01863487	-0.26951335	-0.03416809	11.12	0.011	3
Interview type	-0.01616471	-0.134848	-0.26872709	-0.35872045	47.08	0	3
Region	0.00422104	0.00970206	0.00651581	0.02393849	9.79	0.02	3
Season	-0.01229649	0.00014651	-0.00570716	0.00647452	1.26	0.74	3
Constant	8.2507514	6.4696298	4.3948995	1.1947945			
					1		

Model B: sah_disab2

Variable	y>1	y>2	y>3	y>4	chi2	p>chi2	df
All					1230.98	0	63
PIP	-0.13168495	-0.15392844	-0.09104227	-0.13184552	4.88	0.181	3
Benefits	-0.76314526	-0.72463595	-0.40299864	-0.17129009	152.46	0	3
Married	-0.01096634	0.02638822	0.12785333	0.08252239	17.8	0	3
Female	0.1117489	0.18857834	0.11459725	0.01646015	20.29	0	3
Age	-0.15174819	-0.17868435	-0.13030648	-0.09453403	62.48	0	3
Age squared	0.00166769	0.00200911	0.00134647	0.00094156	97.52	0	3
Education	0.15311074	0.04294287	-0.01514429	-0.18441057	21.34	0	3
Education squared	-0.01804283	-0.01181859	-0.01411075	0.00425717	8	0.046	3
Age_left_FT_educ	0.0218724	0.03178303	0.01093648	0.0256201	3.79	0.286	3
Age_left_educ_squared	0.00019857	-0.00025143	0.00039771	-0.00064087	5.99	0.112	3
Type of accommodation	-0.13934102	-0.15753162	-0.18621767	-0.1835814	8.04	0.045	3
Ethnicity	-0.02088035	-0.0087155	-0.03400038	-0.05442185	11.76	0.008	3
Religion	-0.07314239	-0.06061225	-0.04855881	-0.05939756	3.03	0.387	3
Employment	-0.41206574	-0.36456382	-0.2387708	-0.17592746	559.06	0	3
Length of time at current address	-0.01363776	-0.00633121	-0.02892221	-0.0342582	7.36	0.061	3
Smoking status	0.11177546	0.16683498	0.18646969	0.19602476	8.14	0.043	3
Wage_st_dev	0.00111815	0.00139688	0.00042382	-3.26E-06	1.45	0.694	3
Unemp_st_dev	0.00701001	0.00744423	0.05386331	0.00001864	4.74	0.192	3
Interview type	-0.02288468	-0.13895439	-0.26871112	-0.35959882	45.09	0	3
Region	0.00716641	0.01111374	0.01543325	0.02436321	5.54	0.137	3
Season	-0.01253236	-0.00013388	-0.00597295	0.00639047	1.27	0.736	3
Constant	7.9731784	6.3800957	3.7326262	1.119635			

Table A4. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions and Brant test ofparallel regression assumption

Model C: sah_disab3 Table A5. Estimated coefficients from j-1 binary regressions and Brant test of parallel regression assumption

Variable	y>1	y>2	y>3	y>4	chi2	p>chi2	df
4]]					1949 56	0	66
	,				1242.50	0	00
PIP	-0.13191116	-0.15376719	-0.09090077	-0.1320757	4.88	0.181	3
Benefits	-0.76313421	-0.72468443	-0.40300389	-0.17123051	152.51	0	3
First regions	0.04695907	-0.08365439	0.04609639	-0.05129596	11.62	0.009	3
Married	-0.01025949	0.0254785	0.12827298	0.08207892	18.12	0	3
Female	0.11177364	0.18852383	0.11461095	0.01642404	20.28	0	3
Age	-0.15186041	-0.17855635	-0.13036326	-0.09446619	62.25	0	3
Age squared	0.00166892	0.00200776	0.00134705	0.00094082	97.19	0	3
Education	0.15314987	0.04288501	-0.01511245	-0.18442999	21.34	0	3
Education squared	-0.01802938	-0.01184288	-0.01410179	0.0042447	7.98	0.046	3
Age_left_FT_educ	0.02187882	0.03171646	0.01100002	0.0255281	3.74	0.291	3
Age_left_educ_squared	0.00019833	-0.00024778	0.00039505	-0.00063763	5.91	0.116	3
Type of accommodation	-0.13946551	-0.15732872	-0.18631326	-0.18349632	8.12	0.044	3
Ethnicity	-0.02074786	-0.0090245	-0.03384156	-0.05460171	11.49	0.009	3
Religion	-0.07320624	-0.06047398	-0.04863039	-0.05929117	2.99	0.393	3
Employment	-0.41221067	-0.364359	-0.23887504	-0.17582555	557-37	0	3
Length of time at current address	-0.01366499	-0.00628691	-0.02894356	-0.03424322	7.4	0.06	3
Smoking status	0.11204291	0.16643621	0.18663878	0.19586654	8.1	0.044	3
Wage_st_dev	0.0011004	0.00142297	0.00041562	1.29E-06	1.53	0.675	3
Unemp_st_dev	0.02137755	-0.01627297	0.06516423	-0.01123299	10.6	0.014	3
Interview type	-0.02246948	-0.1396185	-0.26845526	-0.35987179	44.98	0	3
Region	0.01031849	0.00574144	0.01815946	0.02148648	7.59	0.055	3
Season	-0.01255058	-0.00016781	-0.00596222	0.00637271	1.26	0.738	3
Constant	7.9383323	6.4411418	3.7014467	1.1526257			

3.11.2 Welfare Reform, Benefits, and Wellbeing – disabled population (complete results)

Variable	ls_disab 1	ls_disab 2	ls_disab 3	happy_disa b1	happy_disa b2	happy_disa b3	anxious_disa b1	anxious_disa b2	anxious_disa b3	worth_disa b1	worth_disa b2	worth_disa b3
PIP	-0.0280	0.0372	0.0369	-0.0067	0.0145	0.0144	-0.0582	-0.0643	-0.0637	-0.0325	0.0023	0.0025
	(0.0510)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0621)	(0.0507)	(0.0507)	(0.0801)	(0.0660)	(0.0660)	(0.0521)	(0.0423)	(0.0423)
		_	_									
Dava - Cha	-	- 0.1668** *	- 0.1602** *	o o9o = **	0.000(**	0.000(**		o. o = 0o.			0.0100	a a a 9 -
вепејиз	(0.0280)	(0.0280)		-0.0895***	-0.0906**	-0.0896**	0.07/2+	(0.0782+	0.0637	0.0144	0.0139	0.0085
	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0291)	(0.0334)	(0.0334)	(0.0340)	(0.0425)	(0.0424)	(0.0440)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.02/9)
PIP*Benefits	-0.1068*	-0.1038*	-0.1033*	-0.0204	-0.0156	-0.0155	0.0236	0.0186	0.0175	-0.0457	-0.0436	-0.0441
·	(0.0511)	(0.0510)	(0.0510)	(0.0619)	(0.0619)	(0.0619)	(0.0791)	(0.0791)	(0.0791)	(0.0520)	(0.0520)	(0.0520)
Married	0.7597***	0.7598** *	0.7597***	0.5818***	0.5816***	0.5816***	-0.2323***	-0.2321***	-0.2318***	0.5459***	0.5459***	0.5459***
	(0.0241)	(0.0241)	(0.0241)	(0.0279)	(0.0279)	(0.0279)	(0.0344)	(0.0344)	(0.0344)	(0.0233)	(0.0233)	(0.0233)
			0.4=0.0**									
Female	0.1504***	0.1509***	*	0.0484+	0.0484+	0.0484+	0.2633***	0.2635***	0.2635***	0.3306***	0.3307***	0.3307***
	(0.0230)	(0.0230)	(0.0230)	(0.0267)	(0.0267)	(0.0267)	(0.0333)	(0.0333)	(0.0333)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)
	_	_	_									
Age	0.1101***	0.1102***	0.1101***	-0.1011***	-0.1010***	-0.1010***	0.1080***	0.1079***	0.1078***	-0.0579***	-0.0579***	-0.0579***
	(0.0067)	(0.0067)	(0.0067)	(0.0077)	(0.0077)	(0.0077)	(0.0097)	(0.0097)	(0.0097)	(0.0067)	(0.0067)	(0.0067)
	0.0012**	0.0012**	0.0012**									
Age squared	*	*	*	0.0012***	0.0012***	0.0012***	-0.0012***	-0.0012***	-0.0012***	0.0007***	0.0007***	0.0007***
	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
TT' 1 1	(-			/ / /	((-	(()	0-				0 .	0 -
Higher eauc	-0.0062	-0.00/3	-0.00//	0.0000	0.0662	0.0001	-0.0485	-0.0484	-0.04/4	0.0090	0.0080	0.0084
	(0.0305)	(0.0305)	(0.0305)	(0.0400)	(0.0400)	(0.0400)	(0.0594)	(0.0394)	(0.0394)	(0.03/0)	(0.03/0)	(0.03/0)
GCE, A-level or equivalent	-0.0496	-0.0506	-0.0506	0.0255	0.0250	0.0250	-0.0927+	-0.0926+	-0.0925+	-0.0273	-0.0282	-0.0282
-	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0375)	(0.0375)	(0.0375)	(0.0482)	(0.0482)	(0.0482)	(0.0310)	(0.0310)	(0.0311)
GCSE grades A*-C or equivalent	- 0.0837**	- 0.0840**	- 0.0842**	0.0119	0.0119	0.0119	-0.1208**	-0.1209**	-0.1204**	-0.0388	-0.0388	-0.0386
	(0.0300)	(0.0300)	(0.0300)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0443)	(0.0443)	(0.0443)	(0.0295)	(0.0295)	(0.0295)
Other qualifications	0.0003	0.0002	0.0001	0.0900*	0.0903*	0.0903*	-0.1788***	-0.1791***	-0.1790***	0.0204	0.0206	0.0206
	(0.0379)	(0.0379)	(0.0379)	(0.0435)	(0.0435)	(0.0435)	(0.0533)	(0.0533)	(0.0533)	(0.0372)	(0.0372)	(0.0372)
Na analifaatian												
но quantication							•	•				•
	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•

3.11.2.1 Life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness measures of WB in disabled population (OLS)

160

Variable	ls_disab 1	ls_disab 2	ls_disab 3	happy_disa b1	happy_disa b2	happy_disa b3	anxious_disa b1	anxious_disa b2	anxious_disa b3	worth_disa b1	worth_disa b2	worth_disa b3
Educ_squared	0.0016	0.0016	0.0016	-0.0005	-0.0004	-0.0004	-0.0001	-0.0001	-0.0001	-0.0066***	-0.0067***	-0.0067***
	(0.0013)	(0.0013)	(0.0013)	(0.0015)	(0.0015)	(0.0015)	(0.0019)	(0.0019)	(0.0019)	(0.0013)	(0.0013)	(0.0013)
Age_left_FT_educ	-0.0061	-0.0061	-0.0061	0.0032	0.0033	0.0033	-0.0189	-0.0191	-0.0192	0.0008	0.0008	0.0007
	(0.0104)	(0.0104)	(0.0104)	(0.0128)	(0.0128)	(0.0128)	(0.0159)	(0.0158)	(0.0158)	(0.0105)	(0.0105)	(0.0105)
Age_left_educ_squared	0.0004	0.0004	0.0004	0.0003	0.0003	0.0003	0.0005	0.0005	0.0006	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000
	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0005)	(0.0005)	(0.0005)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)
	_	_										
	0.2388**	0.2380**	0.2381**	0 100(***	0.400(***	0.100(***	~ *((=***	~ -(***	o .(= o ***	0.4000***	o 1000***	0.1090***
House or bungalow - semi delached		··	(0.008 -)	-0.1396	-0.1386***	-0.1386	0.100/***	0.165/***	0.1659	-0.1293	-0.1283	-0.1283***
	(0.0287)	(0.028/)	(0.028/)	(0.0339)	(0.0339)	(0.0339)	(0.0438)	(0.0438)	(0.0438)	(0.02//)	(0.0277)	(0.02//)
Terraced	-0.9561*	-0.2508*	-0.2511*	-0.2240+	-0.2225+	-0 2226+	0 5126*	0 5146*	0.5155*	-0.2071*	-0 2028*	-0.2025*
Terruccu	-0.3501	-0.3500	-0.3511	-0.3340+	-0.3335+	-0.3330+	(0.2422)	(0.2422)	(0.2422)	-0.29/1	-0.2930	-0.2935
	(0.1509)	(0.15/1)	(0.15/3)	(0.19/0)	(0.19/0)	(0.19/0)	(0.2422)	(0.2422)	(0.2423)	(0.141/)	(0.141/)	(0.141/)
		-	-									
Flatmaisonette - purpose built	- 0.3261***	0.3248** *	0.3248** *	-0.2752***	-0.2740***	-0.2740***	0.3268***	0.3257***	0.3258***	-0.1617***	-0.1606***	-0.1606***
	(0.0316)	(0.0316)	(0.0316)	(0.0373)	(0.0373)	(0.0373)	(0.0470)	(0.0470)	(0.0470)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)
Flatmaiste - part hseconverted hse	-0.0779	-0.0776	-0.0774	-0.1828	-0.1821	-0.1820	0.1514	0.1508	0.1505	-0.0430	-0.0419	-0.0420
	(0.1348)	(0.1349)	(0.1349)	(0.1514)	(0.1513)	(0.1513)	(0.1854)	(0.1852)	(0.1851)	(0.1355)	(0.1355)	(0.1355)
Gypsy, Traveller/Irish Traveller	-0.3555	-0.3702	-0.3713	-0.5736	-0.5878	-0.5879	0.9312	0.9408	0.9430	-0.7377	-0.7482	-0.7473
	(0.5571)	(0.5604)	(0.5603)	(0.5760)	(0.5784)	(0.5784)	(0.6636)	(0.6629)	(0.6624)	(0.7023)	(0.7032)	(0.7029)
Mixed / Multiple ethnic groups	-0.1407	-0.1422	-0.1421	0.0164	0.0187	0.0187	0.1294	0.1259	0.1257	0.1092	0.1092	0.1091
	(0.1372)	(0.1373)	(0.1373)	(0.1518)	(0.1519)	(0.1519)	(0.2122)	(0.2123)	(0.2123)	(0.1415)	(0.1415)	(0.1415)
Indian	0.0925	0.0972	0.0973	0.0991	0.0996	0.0996	-0.1385	-0.1367	-0.1368	-0.0804	-0.0779	-0.0779
	(0.1312)	(0.1310)	(0.1310)	(0.1477)	(0.1478)	(0.1478)	(0.1974)	(0.1974)	(0.1974)	(0.1244)	(0.1245)	(0.1245)
Pakistani	0.0842	0.0848	0.0855	-0.1327	-0.1323	-0.1323	-0.0528	-0.0531	-0.0545	0.1263	0.1272	0.1267
	(0.1511)	(0.1512)	(0.1512)	(0.1757)	(0.1756)	(0.1756)	(0.2102)	(0.2101)	(0.2101)	(0.1399)	(0.1400)	(0.1400)
Bangladeshi	-0.1906	-0.1946	-0.1950	0.1646	0.1579	0.1579	-0.4188	-0.4123	-0.4114	-0.1318	-0.1369	-0.1366
	(0.2076)	(0.2078)	(0.2078)	(0.2463)	(0.2464)	(0.2464)	(0.2751)	(0.2749)	(0.2749)	(0.1869)	(0.1870)	(0.1870)
Chinese	0.0643	0.0716	0.0717	0.5518*	0.5565*	0.5565*	-0.5251	-0.5273	-0.5273	-0.3149	-0.3052	-0.3052
	(0.2219)	(0.2208)	(0.2209)	(0.2315)	(0.2308)	(0.2308) 161	(0.3288)	(0.3281)	(0.3278)	(0.2448)	(0.2434)	(0.2433)

Variable	ls_disab 1	ls_disab 2	ls_disab 3	happy_disa b1	happy_disa b2	happy_disa b3	anxious_disa b1	anxious_disa b2	anxious_disa b3	worth_disa b1	worth_disa b2	worth_disa b3
		0.	0 -	(- (
Any other Asian background	0.1002	0.0989	0.0987	0.0606	0.0590	0.0590	-0.3542 (0.2363)	-0.3532 (0.2357)	-0.3526 (0.2358)	-0.0145 (0.1301)	-0.0165	-0.0164 (0.1301)
	(01-00-)	(01-00-)	(01-00-)	(004))	(0.2040)	(0040)	(**=0*0)	(030/)	(=========	(01-00-)	(01-00-)	(0.000)
Black/ African/Caribbean/Black British	-0.2341**	- 0.2348**	-0.2357**	0.0759	0.0764	0.0762	-0.4300***	-0.4309***	-0.4290***	0.0282	0.0284	0.0291
	(0.0840)	(0.0841)	(0.0841)	(0.0984)	(0.0984)	(0.0984)	(0.1179)	(0.1179)	(0.1179)	(0.0814)	(0.0815)	(0.0815)
Arah	0.0720	0.0600	0.0676	-0 1624	-0.1645	-0.1647	-0.0860	-0.0870	-0.0820	-0.0646	-0.0688	-0.0677
in uo	(0.2303)	(0.2306)	(0.2306)	(0.2848)	(0.2852)	(0.2853)	(0.3137)	(0.3140)	(0.3138)	(0.2387)	(0.2388)	(0.2389)
		,			,						,	
Other ethnic group	-0.3397**	- 0.3389**	- 0.3392**	-0.4320**	-0.4334**	-0.4334**	0.0105	0.0125	0.0133	-0.4343**	-0.4348**	-0.4345**
	(0.1245)	(0.1246)	(0.1246)	(0.1538)	(0.1539)	(0.1539)	(0.1917)	(0.1917)	(0.1917)	(0.1324)	(0.1326)	(0.1326)
	0.1866**	0.1862**	0.1862**									
Christian (all denominations)	*	*	*	0.2451***	0.2447***	0.2447***	0.0493	0.0496	0.0496	0.2297***	0.2296***	0.2296***
	(0.0255)	(0.0255)	(0.0255)	(0.0302)	(0.0302)	(0.0302)	(0.0375)	(0.0375)	(0.0375)	(0.0253)	(0.0253)	(0.0253)
Buddhist	-0.2144	-0.2175	-0.2186	0.0975	0.0993	0.0991	0.8633***	0.8594***	0.8619***	0.1619	0.1600	0.1610
	(0.1940)	(0.1940)	(0.1942)	(0.1984)	(0.1983)	(0.1983)	(0.2324)	(0.2320)	(0.2322)	(0.1918)	(0.1916)	(0.1914)
Hindu	0.0279	0.0225	0.0226	0.2552	0.2573	0.2573	0.6326**	0.6278**	0.6276**	0.2224	0.2213	0.2212
	(0.1547)	(0.1544)	(0.1544)	(0.1730)	(0.1730)	(0.1730)	(0.2318)	(0.2319)	(0.2318)	(0.1406)	(0.1406)	(0.1406)
Jewish	-0.3508*	-0.3537*	-0.3528*	-0.1450	-0.1483	-0.1482	0.4460+	0.4488+	0.4471+	-0.2709	-0.2751+	-0.2757+
	(0.1766)	(0.1764)	(0.1764)	(0.2096)	(0.2097)	(0.2097)	(0.2406)	(0.2406)	(0.2405)	(0.1649)	(0.1643)	(0.1644)
M	0.3635**	0.3623**	0.3623**	o o == 0*	o o = (o*	• • = (•*	0.4000		0.4000	o o z oo*	o o=+0*	o o=-=*
musum	(0.1097)	(0.1097)	(0.1097)	(0.1300)	(0.1299)	(0.1299)	(0.1583)	(0.1297	(0.1583)	(0.1073)	(0.1073)	(0.1073)
	(012097)	(011097)	(011097)	(011300)	(0112999)	(011299)	(011303)	(012)03)	(011.903)	(0110/3)	(0110/3)	(011073)
Sikh	-0.3406	-0.3425+	-0.3422+	-0.2167	-0.2155	-0.2154	0.7878**	0.7854**	0.7847**	-0.0181	-0.0187	-0.0190
	(0.2075)	(0.2073)	(0.2073)	(0.2265)	(0.2263)	(0.2263)	(0.2760)	(0.2758)	(0.2758)	(0.1909)	(0.1908)	(0.1908)
Anu other reliaion	-0.1272	-0.1277	-0.1278	0.1331	0.1329	0.1328	0.4078***	0.4079***	0.4082***	0.1400+	0.1398+	0.1399+
	(0.0821)	(0.0820)	(0.0820)	(0.0858)	(0.0858)	(0.0858)	(0.1093)	(0.1093)	(0.1093)	(0.0801)	(0.0800)	(0.0800)
Employed	0.4193***	0.4194***	0.4194** *	0.1840***	0.1837***	0.1837***	-0.2114***	-0.2110***	-0.2110***	0.2581***	0.2582***	0.2581***
	(0.0353)	(0.0354)	(0.0354)	(0.0416)	(0.0416)	(0.0416)	(0.0525)	(0.0525)	(0.0525)	(0.0345)	(0.0346)	(0.0346)
		0.3628**	0.3627**									
Self-employed	0.3616***	*	*	0.1673**	0.1679**	0.1679**	-0.0939	-0.0942	-0.0940	0.3827***	0.3837***	0.3837***
	(0.0465)	(0.0465)	(0.0465)	(0.0545)	(0.0545)	(0.0545)	(0.0703)	(0.0703)	(0.0703)	(0.0449)	(0.0449)	(0.0449)

Variable	ls_disab 1	ls_disab 2	ls_disab 3	happy_disa b1	happy_disa b2	happy_disa b3	anxious_disa b1	anxious_disa b2	anxious_disa b3	worth_disa b1	worth_disa b2	worth_disa b3
Gov. employed training	-0.0799	-0.0715	-0.0701	0.2015	0.2041	0.2043	-0.0803	-0.0809	-0.0841	-0.3411+	-0.3377+	-0.3389+
	(0.1816)	(0.1821)	(0.1822)	(0.2319)	(0.2319)	(0.2319)	(0.2655)	(0.2654)	(0.2657)	(0.1766)	(0.1763)	(0.1763)
Chidant	0.0909**	0.0910**	0.0900**	0.0006	0.0005	0.0007	0.1501	0.1555	0 1505	0.0400.1	0.04051	0.0408
Student	(0.108=)	(0.1087)	(0.1086)	0.2030	0.2025	(0.202/	0.1531	(0.1557	0.1535	0.2429+	0.243/+	0.2428+
	(0.1265)	(0.128/)	(0.1280)	(0.1004)	(0.1004)	(0.1864)	(0.2030)	(0.2034)	(0.2034)	(0.1380)	(0.1382)	(0.1382)
Retired	0.5234** *	0.5246** *	0.5247** *	0.3651***	0.3656***	0.3656***	-0.4053***	-0.4053***	-0.4056***	0.1164**	0.1170**	0.1169**
	(0.0414)	(0.0414)	(0.0414)	(0.0480)	(0.0480)	(0.0480)	(0.0619)	(0.0619)	(0.0619)	(0.0407)	(0.0407)	(0.0407)
	-	-	- 0.6106**							_		
Disabled, not working	0.6110***	0.6110***	*	-0.6625***	-0.6628***	-0.6628***	0.7271***	0.7275***	0.7266***	-0.8719***	-0.8718***	-0.8722***
	(0.0403)	(0.0403)	(0.0403)	(0.0456)	(0.0456)	(0.0456)	(0.0551)	(0.0551)	(0.0551)	(0.0404)	(0.0404)	(0.0405)
Length of time at address:	0		0									
12 mths but less than 2 years	-0.0081	-0.0079	-0.0082	-0.0343	-0.0350	-0.0350	-0.1036	-0.1025	-0.1019	-0.0491	-0.0492	-0.0490
	(0.0590)	(0.0591)	(0.0591)	(0.0705)	(0.0705)	(0.0705)	(0.0872)	(0.0871)	(0.0871)	(0.0593)	(0.0593)	(0.0593)
- 1.1.1								((0	
2 years but less than 3 years	-0.0301	-0.0293	-0.0295	0.0050	0.0050	0.0050	-0.1681+	-0.1677+	-0.1673+	-0.0303	-0.0298	-0.0297
	(0.0609)	(0.0609)	(0.0609)	(0.0740)	(0.0740)	(0.0740)	(0.0912)	(0.0911)	(0.0911)	(0.0619)	(0.0620)	(0.0620)
3 years but less than 5 years	-0.0012	0.0006	0.0005	-0.0870	-0.0862	-0.0862	-0.1000	-0.1003	-0.1001	0.0055	0.0064	0.0065
	(0.0543)	(0.0543)	(0.0543)	(0.0640)	(0.0640)	(0.0640)	(0.0792)	(0.0792)	(0.0792)	(0.0548)	(0.0548)	(0.0548)
	(010040)	(000040)	(0.0040)	(000040)	(010040)	(000040)	(010,)_)	(0.07, 92)	(0.07,)_)	(000040)	(010040)	(010040)
5 years but less than 10 years	-0.0602	-0.0589	-0.0590	-0.0703	-0.0699	-0.0699	-0.0078	-0.0076	-0.0074	-0.0298	-0.0290	-0.0289
	(0.0492)	(0.0492)	(0.0492)	(0.0582)	(0.0582)	(0.0582)	(0.0722)	(0.0722)	(0.0722)	(0.0498)	(0.0498)	(0.0498)
10 years or longer	-0.0953*	-0.0935+	-0.0936+	-0.1100+	-0.1097+	-0.1097+	-0.0194	-0.0190	-0.0187	-0.0329	-0.0321	-0.0319
	(0.0478)	(0.0478)	(0.0478)	(0.0564)	(0.0564)	(0.0564)	(0.0690)	(0.0689)	(0.0689)	(0.0481)	(0.0481)	(0.0481)
	0 4000**	0 4006**	0 400 4**									
Ex-smoker	*	*	0.4324 *	0.3937***	0.3943***	0.3943***	-0.3497***	-0.3503***	-0.3500***	0.3482***	0.3485***	0.3486***
	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0343)	(0.0343)	(0.0343)	(0.0424)	(0.0424)	(0.0424)	(0.0292)	(0.0292)	(0.0292)
	0 =090**	0 =090**	0 =090**									
Never smoked	*	*	*	0.4900***	0.4904***	0.4904***	-0.3501***	-0.3508***	-0.3501***	0.4149***	0.4149***	0.4151***
	(0.0300)	(0.0300)	(0.0300)	(0.0353)	(0.0353)	(0.0353)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0298)	(0.0299)	(0.0299)
Diff. reg wage	0.0096			0.0117			-0.0125			-0.0002		
	(0.0088)			(0.0104)			(0.0131)			(0.0088)		
Log regional unem	-0.7685*			-0.2568			0.0200			-0.6235+		
	(0.3342)			(0.3965)			(0.4935)			(0.3274)		

Variable	ls_disab 1	ls_disab 2	ls_disab 3	happy_disa b1	happy_disa b2	happy_disa b3	anxious_disa b1	anxious_disa b2	anxious_disa b3	worth_disa b1	worth_disa b2	worth_disa b3
	-											
Face-to-face interview	0.1822** *	- 0.1776***	- 0.1777***	-0.1179***	-0.1161***	-0.1161***	0.0174	0.0168	0.0170	-0.1941***	-0.1928***	-0.1927***
	(0.0228)	(0.0228)	(0.0228)	(0.0273)	(0.0273)	(0.0273)	(0.0345)	(0.0345)	(0.0345)	(0.0221)	(0.0221)	(0.0221)
N	o 4((4*				0.0000		0.00 - (0.40.40		o oo = 0	0.0(0)	
North west	-0.1001*	-0.0590	•	-0.00/4	-0.0898	·	-0.0256	0.1348	·	-0.09/8	-0.0696	•
	(0.0847)	(0.0965)	•	(0.1000)	(0.1146)		(0.1245)	(0.1424)		(0.0841)	(0.0957)	
Yorkshire and The Humber	-0.0467	0.0107	0.0108	0.0453	-0.0236	-0.0236	-0.0032	0.1138	0.1136	-0.0558	-0.0542	-0.0543
	(0.0699)	(0.0788)	(0.0788)	(0.0826)	(0.0935)	(0.0935)	(0.1031)	(0.1169)	(0.1169)	(0.0688)	(0.0778)	(0.0778)
East Midlands	-0.2098+	-0.0545	-0.0544	0.0532	-0.0448	-0.0448	-0.0330	0.1664	0.1660	-0.1476	-0.1064	-0.1066
	(0.1120)	(0.1203)	(0.1203)	(0.1321)	(0.1425)	(0.1425)	(0.1647)	(0.1781)	(0.1780)	(0.1100)	(0.1186)	(0.1186)
West Midlands	- 0.2085**	-0.1541+	-0.1542+	-0.0593	-0.1522	-0.1522	-0.2518*	-0.1062	-0.1060	-0.2120**	-0.2228*	-0.2228*
	(0.0771)	(0.0891)	(0.0891)	(0.0915)	(0.1063)	(0.1063)	(0.1142)	(0.1333)	(0.1333)	(0.0754)	(0.0876)	(0.0876)
East of England	-0.3929*	-0.1604	-0.1599	0.0003	-0.0393	-0.0393	-0.0550	0.0797	0.0786	-0.2976+	-0.1731+	-0.1735+
	(0.1645)	(0.0980)	(0.0980)	(0.1938)	(0.1160)	(0.1160)	(0.2407)	(0.1467)	(0.1467)	(0.1620)	(0.0975)	(0.0975)
London	-0.0440	0.2820	0.2827	0.0520	0 2261	0 2262	0.1282	0.0222	0.0217	-0.0786	0.2582	0.9577
London	-0.0440	(0.2450)	(0.2450)	(0.0780)	(0.2868)	(0.2867)	(0.0076)	(0.2605)	(0.2605)	-0.0700	(0.3503)	(0.35//
	(0.0004)	(0.2439)	(0.2439)	(0.0709)	(0.2000)	(0.2007)	(0.09/0)	(0.3003)	(0.3003)	(0.0000)	(0.2500)	(0.2300)
South East	-0.4001*	0.0231	0.0239	-0.1204	-0.0041	-0.0040	0.0204	0.0522	0.0505	-0.3211+	0.0182	0.0175
	(0.1861)	(0.0611)	(0.0611)	(0.2203)	(0.0724)	(0.0724)	(0.2738)	(0.0909)	(0.0909)	(0.1831)	(0.0614)	(0.0614)
South West	-0.4238*	-0.1329	-0.1325	-0.0898	-0.0855	-0.0855	-0.0764	0.0219	0.0211	-0.3332+	-0.1455	-0.1458
	(0.1888)	(0.0899)	(0.0899)	(0.2220)	(0.1058)	(0.1058)	(0.2749)	(0.1333)	(0.1333)	(0.1851)	(0.0904)	(0.0904)
147-1		o o 9o 4	0.0000		0.00(1	0.00(1	0.0(9)	0.0((0	a a((=		0.0044	0.0010
wates	-0.1092	(0.1081)	(0.1081)	0.0533	(0.1055)	(0.1055)	-0.0080	(0.1556)	(0.1556)	-0.0222	(0.1080)	(0.1080)
	(0.0907)	(0.1081)	(0.1081)	(0.10/2)	(0.1277)	(0.1277)	(0.1328)	(0.15/6)	(0.15/6)	(0.0896)	(0.1080)	(0.1080)
Scotland	-0.0779	-0.0363	-0.0364	0.0177	-0.1771	-0.1772	-0.1317	0.1223	0.1227	-0.1677	-0.2609+	-0.2608+
	(0.1114)	(0.1524)	(0.1524)	(0.1319)	(0.1812)	(0.1812)	(0.1632)	(0.2271)	(0.2271)	(0.1099)	(0.1517)	(0.1517)
Northern Ireland												
											•	
Spring	0.0170	0.0105	0.0106	0.0005*	0.0006*	0.0006*	0.0000	0.0007	0.0008	0.0075	0.0096	0.0096
spi uty	0.01/2	0.0190	0.0190	0.092/"	0.0930	0.0930	0.0299	(0.029/	0.0290	0.0377	0.0300	0.0380
	(0.0320)	(0.0320)	(0.0320)	(0.0375)	(0.0375)	(0.0375)	(0.0470)	(0.0470)	(0.0470)	(0.0314)	(0.0315)	(0.0315

Variable	ls_disab 1	ls_disab 2	ls_disab 3	happy_disa b1	happy_disa b2	happy_disa b3	anxious_disa b1	anxious_disa b2	anxious_disa b3	worth_disa b1	worth_disa b2	worth_disa b3
Summer	0.0542+	0.0545+	0.0545+	0.0991**	0.0995**	0.0995**	0.0035	0.0029	0.0029	0.0738*	0.0738*	0.0738*
	(0.0314)	(0.0314)	(0.0314)	(0.0365)	(0.0365)	(0.0365)	(0.0457)	(0.0457)	(0.0457)	(0.0309)	(0.0309)	(0.0309)
Autumn	0.0082	0.0083	0.0083	-0.0146	-0.0146	-0.0146	0 1250**	0 1250**	0 1250**	0.0494	0.0402	0.0402
	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0366)	(0.0366)	(0.0366)	(0.0457)	(0.0457)	(0.0457)	(0.0310)	(0.0310)	(0.0310)
Wage_st_dev		-0.0084	-0.0084		-0.0072	-0.0072		0.0044	0.0044		-0.0094+	-0.0094+
		(0.0053)	(0.0053)		(0.0062)	(0.0062)		(0.0079)	(0.0079)		(0.0054)	(0.0054)
Unemp_st_dev		0.0373	0.0371		-0.0379	-0.0379		0.0812	0.0815		-0.0065	-0.0064
		(0.0692)	(0.0692)		(0.0820)	(0.0820)		(0.1018)	(0.1018)		(0.0689)	(0.0689)
First regions			-0.0197			-0.0838			0.0482			-0 1022
1 dot rogiona			(0.1035)			(0.1259)			(0.1569)			(0.1036)
First regions*benefits			-0.0583			-0.0089			0.1286			0.0485
		0 (**	(0.0624)			(0.0777)			(0.0968)			(0.0637)
Constant	10.2768* **	8.7006^^ *	8.6953^^ *	8.5694***	8.2951***	8.2943***	1.9064	1.6435***	1.6554***	9.2679***	8.1362***	8.1407***
	(0.8101)	(0.2505)	(0.2506)	(0.9641)	(0.2951)	(0.2952)	(1.1989)	(0.3721)	(0.3721)	(0.8001)	(0.2565)	(0.2566)
Observations	55705	55705	55705	55690	55690	55690	55624	55624	55624	55493	55493	55493
R-squared	0.16	0.16	0.16	0.093	0.093	0.093	0.050	0.050	0.050	0.13	0.13	0.13
11	- 1.20e+05	- 1.20e+05	- 1.20e+05	-1.29e+05	-1.29e+05	-1.29e+05	-1.41e+05	-1.41e+05	-1.41e+05	-1.18e+05	-1.18e+05	-1.18e+05

Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p < 0.10 * p < 0.05 * * p < 0.01 * * * p < 0.001

Variable	SA	AH > 1 vs. SAH :	≤ 1	SA	H > 2 vs. SAH s	5 2	SA	AH > 3 vs. SAH s	≤ 3	SA	H > 4 vs. SAH s	≤ 4
variable	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3
PIP	-0.0706	-0.1218	-0.1206	-0.1318+	-0.1829**	-0.1835**	-0.0161	-0.0668	-0.0671	-0.0637	-0.1145	-0.1145
	(0.1776)	(0.1752)	(0.1749)	(0.0744)	(0.0693)	(0.0692)	(0.0545)	(0.0467)	(0.0467)	(0.0839)	(0.0787)	(0.0787)
Benefits	-0.5183***	-0.5173***	-0.5212***	-0.5019***	-0.5008***	-0.4908***	-0.2332***	-0.2325***	-0.2194***	-0.0575	-0.0569	-0.0424
	(0.1014)	(0.1014)	(0.1065)	(0.0437)	(0.0437)	(0.0455)	(0.0302)	(0.0302)	(0.0315)	(0.0518)	(0.0518)	(0.0539)
PIP*Benefits	0.0182	0.0155	0.0143	0.0882	0.0854	0.0862	0.0046	0.0021	0.0028	0.0356	0.0332	0.0339
	(0.1837)	(0.1836)	(0.1833)	(0.0766)	(0.0766)	(0.0765)	(0.0579)	(0.0579)	(0.0579)	(0.1063)	(0.1064)	(0.1064)
Married	0.0556**	0.0556**	0.0554**	0.0556**	0.0556**	0.0554**	0.0556**	0.0556**	0.0554**	0.0556**	0.0556**	0.0554**
	(0.0212)	(0.0212)	(0.0212)	(0.0212)	(0.0212)	(0.0212)	(0.0212)	(0.0212)	(0.0212)	(0.0212)	(0.0212)	(0.0212)
Female	0.0625	0.0624	0.0624	0.0846**	0.0844**	0.0849**	0.0212	0.0200	0.0208	-0.0841+	-0.0842+	-0.0845+
remute	(0.0465)	(0.0465)	(0.0465)	(0.0280)	(0.0280)	(0.0243)	(0.0212	(0.0259)	(0.0200	-0.0041+	-0.0042+	-0.0343+
	(010403)	(010403)	(010403)	(0.0200)	(010200)	(010200)	(0.0230)	(0.0230)	(010230)	(010404)	(010404)	(0.0404)
Age	-0.0555**	-0.0554**	-0.0554**	-0.0801***	-0.0800***	-0.0800***	-0.0743***	-0.0742***	-0.0741***	-0.0592***	-0.0592***	-0.0590***
-	(0.0173)	(0.0173)	(0.0173)	(0.0091)	(0.0091)	(0.0091)	(0.0071)	(0.0071)	(0.0071)	(0.0112)	(0.0112)	(0.0112)
Age squared	0.0005**	0.0005**	0.0005**	0.0008***	0.0008***	0.0008***	0.0006***	0.0006***	0.0006***	0.0005***	0.0005***	0.0005***
	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Higher educ	-0.2107*	-0.2104*	-0.2104*	-0.1338*	-0.1337*	-0.1340*	-0.0182	-0.0181	-0.0187	-0.0056	-0.0052	-0.0059
	(0.0977)	(0.0977)	(0.0977)	(0.0559)	(0.0558)	(0.0558)	(0.0428)	(0.0428)	(0.0428)	(0.0681)	(0.0681)	(0.0680)
GCE, A-level or equivalent	-0.2145**	-0.2141**	-0.2142**	-0.1698***	-0.1695***	-0.1694***	-0.0748*	-0.0745*	-0.0745*	-0.2005***	-0.2001***	-0.1994***
	(0.0699)	(0.0699)	(0.0699)	(0.0426)	(0.0426)	(0.0426)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0605)	(0.0605)	(0.0605)
CCSE grades A*-C or equivalent	-0.0082	-0.0086	-0.0086	-0.0267	-0.0270	-0.0272	-0.0020	-0.0010	-0.0022	-0 1858**	-0.1854**	-0.18=6**
Geole grades A -e or equivalent	-0.0903	-0.0900	-0.0900	(0.0288)	(0.0288)	(0.02/2)	-0.0020	-0.0019	-0.0023	-0.1050	(0.0588)	(0.0588)
	(01004/)	(01004/)	(01004/)	(0.0300)	(010300)	(010300)	(0.032/)	(0.032/)	(01032/)	(010)00)	(010300)	(0.0300)
Other qualifications	0.0572	0.0568	0.0567	0.0744+	0.0743+	0.0743+	0.0572	0.0578	0.0579	-0.0691	-0.0682	-0.0675
	(0.0718)	(0.0718)	(0.0718)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0403)	(0.0403)	(0.0403)	(0.0825)	(0.0825)	(0.0825)
Educ_squared	-0.0095***	-0.0095***	-0.0095***	-0.0095***	-0.0095***	-0.0095***	-0.0095***	-0.0095***	-0.0095***	-0.0095***	-0.0095***	-0.0095***
	(0.0012)	(0.0012)	(0.0012)	(0.0012)	(0.0012)	(0.0012)	(0.0012)	(0.0012)	(0.0012)	(0.0012)	(0.0012)	(0.0012)
Age_left_FT_educ	0.0168	0.0168	0.0169	0.0203*	0.0204*	0.0205*	0.0325***	0.0326***	0.0328***	0.0200+	0.0201+	0.0203+

3.11.2.2 Self-assessed health in disabled population (PPO) (complete results)

V 11	SA	AH > 1 vs. SAH :	≤ 1	SA	AH > 2 vs. SAH :	≤ 2	SA	AH > 3 vs. SAH :	≤ 3	SA	H > 4 vs. SAH :	≤ 4
Variable	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3
	(0.0113)	(0.0113)	(0.0113)	(0.0100)	(0.0100)	(0.0100)	(0.0098)	(0.0098)	(0.0098)	(0.0108)	(0.0108)	(0.0107)
Age_left_educ_squared	-0.0003	-0.0003	-0.0003	-0.0003	-0.0003	-0.0003	-0.0003	-0.0003	-0.0003	-0.0003	-0.0003	-0.0003
	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)
House or bungalow - semi detached	-0.1691***	-0.1696***	-0.1697***	-0.1691***	-0.1696***	-0.1697***	-0.1691***	-0.1696***	-0.1697***	-0.1691***	-0.1696***	-0.1697***
	(0.0278)	(0.0278)	(0.0278)	(0.0278)	(0.0278)	(0.0278)	(0.0278)	(0.0278)	(0.0278)	(0.0278)	(0.0278)	(0.0278)
Terraced	-0.5187***	-0.5180***	-0.5186***	-0.5187***	-0.5180***	-0.5186***	-0.5187***	-0.5180***	-0.5186***	-0.5187***	-0.5180***	-0.5186***
	(0.1502)	(0.1500)	(0.1495)	(0.1502)	(0.1500)	(0.1495)	(0.1502)	(0.1500)	(0.1495)	(0.1502)	(0.1500)	(0.1495)
Flatmaisonette - purpose built	-0.3841***	-0.3849***	-0.3848***	-0.3841***	-0.3849***	-0.3848***	-0.3841***	-0.3849***	-0.3848***	-0.3841***	-0.3849***	-0.3848***
	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)
Elatmaiste nant becomented bee	0 = 91=***	0 - 910***	0 = 910***	0 = 91=***	0 = 910***	0 = 910***	0 = 91=***	0 = 910***	0 910***	0 = 91=***	0 = 910***	0 = 910***
Flatmaiste - part iseconvertea ise	-0.581/	-0.5812	-0.5813	-0.581/	-0.5812	-0.5813	-0.581/	-0.5812	-0.5813	-0.581/	-0.5812	-0.5813
	(0.1181)	(0.1181)	(0.1180)	(0.1181)	(0.1181)	(0.1180)	(0.1181)	(0.1181)	(0.1180)	(0.1181)	(0.1181)	(0.1180)
Gypsy, Traveller/Irish Traveller	0.1223	0.1285	0.1266	0.1223	0.1285	0.1266	0.1223	0.1285	0.1266	0.1223	0.1285	0.1266
	(0.3426)	(0.3396)	(0.3386)	(0.3426)	(0.3396)	(0.3386)	(0.3426)	(0.3396)	(0.3386)	(0.3426)	(0.3396)	(0.3386)
Mixed / Multiple ethnic arouns	-0 1300	-0 1311	-0 1313	-0 1300	-0 1311	-0 1313	-0 1300	-0 1311	-0 1313	-0 1300	-0 1311	-0 1313
Maca / Manpie Chinic gi Sups	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)
	(0.1122)	(0.1123)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.1123)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.1123)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.1123)	(0.1122)
Indian	-0.2575*	-0.2583*	-0.2583*	-0.2575*	-0.2583*	-0.2583*	-0.2575*	-0.2583*	-0.2583*	-0.2575*	-0.2583*	-0.2583*
	(0.1192)	(0.1193)	(0.1193)	(0.1192)	(0.1193)	(0.1193)	(0.1192)	(0.1193)	(0.1193)	(0.1192)	(0.1193)	(0.1193)
Pakistani	-0.2681*	-0.2675*	-0.2669*	-0.2681*	-0.2675*	-0.2669*	-0.2681*	-0.2675*	-0.2669*	-0.2681*	-0.2675*	-0.2669*
	(0.1251)	(0.1252)	(0.1253)	(0.1251)	(0.1252)	(0.1253)	(0.1251)	(0.1252)	(0.1253)	(0.1251)	(0.1252)	(0.1253)
	(***=0-)	(00_)	(01-200)	(010-)	(010-)	(01-200)	(***=0-)	(010-)	(000)	(00-)	(0.1-0-)	(0.1-00)
Bangladeshi	-0.1572	-0.1554	-0.1564	-0.1572	-0.1554	-0.1564	-0.1572	-0.1554	-0.1564	-0.1572	-0.1554	-0.1564
	(0.1647)	(0.1646)	(0.1644)	(0.1647)	(0.1646)	(0.1644)	(0.1647)	(0.1646)	(0.1644)	(0.1647)	(0.1646)	(0.1644)
c1 ·	<i>,</i>					,						
Chinese	-0.1630	-0.1630	-0.1631	-0.1630	-0.1630	-0.1631	-0.1630	-0.1630	-0.1631	-0.1630	-0.1630	-0.1631
	(0.2231)	(0.2222)	(0.2220)	(0.2231)	(0.2222)	(0.2220)	(0.2231)	(0.2222)	(0.2220)	(0.2231)	(0.2222)	(0.2220)
Any other Asian background	-0.3812**	-0.3808**	-0.3818**	-0.3812**	-0.3808**	-0.3818**	-0.3812**	-0.3808**	-0.3818**	-0.3812**	-0.3808**	-0.3818**
	(0.1367)	(0.1367)	(0.1367)	(0.1367)	(0.1367)	(0.1367)	(0.1367)	(0.1367)	(0.1367)	(0.1367)	(0.1367)	(0.1367)
Black/ African/Caribbean/Black British	-0.1228+	-0.1220+	-0.1237+	-0.1228+	-0.1220+	-0.1237+	-0.1228+	-0.1220+	-0.1237+	-0.1228+	-0.1220+	-0.1237+

Variabla	SA	AH > 1 vs. SAH :	≤ 1	SA	AH > 2 vs. SAH :	≤ 2	SA	AH > 3 vs. SAH :	≤ 3	SA	AH > 4 vs. SAH :	≤ 4
variable	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3
	(0.0696)	(0.0695)	(0.0695)	(0.0696)	(0.0695)	(0.0695)	(0.0696)	(0.0695)	(0.0695)	(0.0696)	(0.0695)	(0.0695)
Arab	0.0760	0.0754	0.0737	0.0760	0.0754	0.0737	0.0760	0.0754	0.0737	0.0760	0.0754	0.0737
	(0.2123)	(0.2125)	(0.2124)	(0.2123)	(0.2125)	(0.2124)	(0.2123)	(0.2125)	(0.2124)	(0.2123)	(0.2125)	(0.2124)
Other ethnic group	-0.1586	-0.1585	-0.1591	-0.1586	-0.1585	-0.1591	-0.1586	-0.1585	-0.1591	-0.1586	-0.1585	-0.1591
	(0.1065)	(0.1065)	(0.1065)	(0.1065)	(0.1065)	(0.1065)	(0.1065)	(0.1065)	(0.1065)	(0.1065)	(0.1065)	(0.1065)
Christian (all denominations)	0.0074	0.0078	0.0079	0.0074	0.0078	0.0079	0.0074	0.0078	0.0079	0.0074	0.0078	0.0079
	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)
D 111.	0	0	0(-		0	0(-	0	0	06	0	0	0(-
Buaanist	-0.0840	-0.0847	-0.0861	-0.0840	-0.0847	-0.0861	-0.0840	-0.0847	-0.0861	-0.0840	-0.0847	-0.0861
	(0.1804)	(0.1804)	(0.1805)	(0.1804)	(0.1804)	(0.1805)	(0.1804)	(0.1804)	(0.1805)	(0.1804)	(0.1804)	(0.1805)
Hindu	-0 1699	-0.1605	-0.1602	-0.1622	-0.1605	-0.1602	-0.1699	-0.1605	-0.1602	-0.1622	-0.1605	-0.1602
Innau	(0.1413)	(0.1412)	-0.1002	(0.1413)	-0.1005	-0.1002	(0.1413)	-0.1005	-0.100 <u>2</u>	-0.1022	-0.1005	-0.1002
	(011413)	(011412)	(011412)	(011413)	(011412)	(011412)	(011413)	(011412)	(011412)	(011413)	(011412)	(011412)
Jewish	-0.4009*	-0.3997*	-0.3982*	-0.4009*	-0.3997*	-0.3982*	-0.4009*	-0.3997*	-0.3982*	-0.4009*	-0.3997*	-0.3982*
	(0.1582)	(0.1583)	(0.1583)	(0.1582)	(0.1583)	(0.1583)	(0.1582)	(0.1583)	(0.1583)	(0.1582)	(0.1583)	(0.1583)
Muslim	-0.2779**	-0.2777**	-0.2770**	-0.2779**	-0.2777**	-0.2770**	-0.2779**	-0.2777**	-0.2770**	-0.2779**	-0.2777**	-0.2770**
	(0.0906)	(0.0907)	(0.0907)	(0.0906)	(0.0907)	(0.0907)	(0.0906)	(0.0907)	(0.0907)	(0.0906)	(0.0907)	(0.0907)
Sikh	-0.3158+	-0.3151+	-0.3149+	-0.3158+	-0.3151+	-0.3149+	-0.3158+	-0.3151+	-0.3149+	-0.3158+	-0.3151+	-0.3149+
	(0.1769)	(0.1768)	(0.1768)	(0.1769)	(0.1768)	(0.1768)	(0.1769)	(0.1768)	(0.1768)	(0.1769)	(0.1768)	(0.1768)
Any other religion	-0.2868***	-0.2859***	-0.2859***	-0.2868***	-0.2859***	-0.2859***	-0.2868***	-0.2859***	-0.2859***	-0.2868***	-0.2859***	-0.2859***
	(0.0674)	(0.0673)	(0.0673)	(0.0674)	(0.0673)	(0.0673)	(0.0674)	(0.0673)	(0.0673)	(0.0674)	(0.0673)	(0.0673)
Employed	0.2797*	0.2805*	0.2800*	0.3145***	0.3153***	0.3155***	0.2961***	0.2965***	0.2964***	0.2384***	0.2384***	0.2383***
	(0.1290)	(0.1290)	(0.1290)	(0.0499)	(0.0499)	(0.0499)	(0.0352)	(0.0352)	(0.0352)	(0.0650)	(0.0650)	(0.0650)
C-16 d	0.0040			0.0110**	0.010.0**	o. o. o. o. **	0.000(***	0.0001***	0.000(***	a a = 9(***	o o == o***	o o (***
Sey-employed	0.0248	0.0244	0.0250	(0.0505)	0.2109	0.210/**	(0.0480)	0.3291	0.3286***	0.3580	0.35/9***	0.35/6***
	(0.1/48)	(0.1/48)	(0.1/48)	(0.0/25)	(0.0/25)	(0.0/25)	(0.0483)	(0.0483)	(0.0483)	(0.0802)	(0.0802)	(0.0803)
Gov. employed training	-0.5776	-0.5800	-0.5800	-0.0180	-0.0218	-0.0199	0.0723	0.0670	0.0707	-0.0122	-0.0188	-0.0140
<i>xyy</i>	(0.3859)	(0.3859)	(0.3860)	(0.2129)	(0.2123)	(0.2124)	(0.2073)	(0.2071)	(0.2075)	(0,4792)	(0.4783)	(0.4781)
											17 - 07	
Student	-0.4971	-0.4947	-0.4978	-0.1479	-0.1444	-0.1432	0.3018*	0.3045*	0.3063*	0.4048+	0.4069+	0.4091+
				-	•							

V	SA	AH > 1 vs. SAH :	≤ 1	SA	AH > 2 vs. SAH :	≤ 2	SA	AH > 3 vs. SAH :	≤ 3	SA	H > 4 vs. SAH :	≤ 4
variable	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3
	(0.4365)	(0.4368)	(0.4370)	(0.2194)	(0.2196)	(0.2195)	(0.1407)	(0.1406)	(0.1405)	(0.2114)	(0.2113)	(0.2113)
Retired	-0.6499***	-0.6496***	-0.6500***	-0.3155***	-0.3153***	-0.3152***	-0.0372	-0.0372	-0.0369	0.0018	0.0012	0.0015
	(0.1245)	(0.1245)	(0.1245)	(0.0543)	(0.0543)	(0.0543)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)	(0.0829)	(0.0830)	(0.0829)
				00 ***	0000777	000 ***	60 × × ×	60 × × ×	60 XXX			~~ ~~~
Disablea, not working	-2.0295	-2.0290^^^	-2.0292^^^	-1.8893***	-1.8888^^^	-1.8884***	-1.6859^^^	-1.6854***	-1.6844^^^	-1.6659***	-1.6657***	-1.6645***
Length of time at address:	(0.090/)	(0.090/)	(0.090/)	(0.0424)	(0.0424)	(0.0425)	(0.0482)	(0.0462)	(0.0482)	(0.11/9)	(0.11/9)	(0.1180)
12 mths hut less than 2 years	-0.0021+	-0.0027+	-0.0022+	-0.0021+	-0.0027+	-0.0022+	-0.0021+	-0.0027+	-0.0022+	-0.0021+	-0.0027+	-0.0022+
12 mins our less man 2 years	(0.0528)	(0.0528)	(0.0528)	(0.0528)	(0.0528)	(0.0528)	(0.0528)	(0.0528)	(0.0528)	(0.0528)	(0.0528)	(0.0528)
	(000)	(010)_0)	(010)_0)	(***0_**)	(0.00-0)	(0.00-0)	(000)	(0.00-0)	(010)_0)	(000)-0)	(0.00-0)	(
2 years but less than 3 years	-0.0637	-0.0634	-0.0640	-0.0637	-0.0634	-0.0640	-0.0637	-0.0634	-0.0640	-0.0637	-0.0634	-0.0640
	(0.0557)	(0.0557)	(0.0557)	(0.0557)	(0.0557)	(0.0557)	(0.0557)	(0.0557)	(0.0557)	(0.0557)	(0.0557)	(0.0557)
3 years but less than 5 years	-0.0608	-0.0617	-0.0617	-0.0608	-0.0617	-0.0617	-0.0608	-0.0617	-0.0617	-0.0608	-0.0617	-0.0617
	(0.0480)	(0.0479)	(0.0480)	(0.0480)	(0.0479)	(0.0480)	(0.0480)	(0.0479)	(0.0480)	(0.0480)	(0.0479)	(0.0480)
5 years but less than 10 years	-0.0973*	-0.0979*	-0.0982*	-0.0973*	-0.0979*	-0.0982*	-0.0973*	-0.0979*	-0.0982*	-0.0973*	-0.0979*	-0.0982*
	(0.0445)	(0.0445)	(0.0445)	(0.0445)	(0.0445)	(0.0445)	(0.0445)	(0.0445)	(0.0445)	(0.0445)	(0.0445)	(0.0445)
10 years or longer	-0.1469***	-0.1460***	-0 1460***	-0.1469***	-0.1460***	-0.1460***	-0.1469***	-0.1460***	-0 1460***	-0 1469***	-0.1460***	-0 1460***
10 years of longer	(0.0420)	-0.1409	(0.0420)	-0.140 <u>2</u>	(0.0420)	(0.0420)	(0.0420)	(0.0420)	(0.0420)	-0.140 <u>2</u>	(0.0420)	(0.0420)
	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)
Ex-smoker	0.2404***	0.2400***	0.2399***	0.2404***	0.2400***	0.2399***	0.2404***	0.2400***	0.2399***	0.2404***	0.2400***	0.2399***
	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)
Never smoked	0.3344***	0.3340***	0.3335***	0.3344***	0.3340***	0.3335***	0.3344***	0.3340***	0.3335***	0.3344***	0.3340***	0.3335***
	(0.0264)	(0.0264)	(0.0264)	(0.0264)	(0.0264)	(0.0264)	(0.0264)	(0.0264)	(0.0264)	(0.0264)	(0.0264)	(0.0264)
Diff. reg wage	-0.0127			-0.0127			-0.0127			-0.0127		
	(0.0079)			(0.0079)			(0.0079)			(0.0079)		
Log regional unem	0.2527			0 2527			0.2527			0.2527		
Log regional anom	(0.3058)			(0.3058)			(0.3058)			(0.3058)		
	((
Face-to-face interview	-0.0694	-0.0728	-0.0732	-0.1824***	-0.1854***	-0.1854***	-0.2924***	-0.2953***	-0.2955***	-0.3698***	-0.3726***	-0.3729***
	(0.0506)	(0.0506)	(0.0507)	(0.0296)	(0.0296)	(0.0296)	(0.0250)	(0.0250)	(0.0250)	(0.0446)	(0.0446)	(0.0446)
North West	0.2760*	0.2943*		0.1196	0.1388		0.2177**	0.2377*		0.1159	0.1369	

Variable	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH :	≤1	SA	AH > 2 vs. SAH :	≤ 2	SA	AH > 3 vs. SAH :	≤ 3	SA	AH > 4 vs. SAH :	≤4
variable	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3									
	(0.1136)	(0.1217)		(0.0847)	(0.0953)		(0.0829)	(0.0934)		(0.1257)	(0.1330)	
Yorkshire and The Humber	0.1857	0.1997+	0.1994+	0.2137**	0.2275**	0.2274**	0.2365***	0.2502**	0.2501**	0.2502*	0.2641*	0.2642*
	(0.1145)	(0.1194)	(0.1194)	(0.0754)	(0.0829)	(0.0828)	(0.0709)	(0.0787)	(0.0786)	(0.1175)	(0.1227)	(0.1227)
East Midlands	0.2099	0.2112	0.2107	0.2037+	0.2049+	0.2050+	0.1618	0.1631	0.1633	0.0674	0.0688	0.0690
	(0.1472)	(0.1528)	(0.1528)	(0.1117)	(0.1188)	(0.1187)	(0.1070)	(0.1150)	(0.1149)	(0.1476)	(0.1551)	(0.1550)
West Midlands	0.1394	0.1562	0.1557	0.1893*	0.2063*	0.2061*	0.1264	0.1438	0.1435	-0.0240	-0.0062	-0.0064
	(0.1241)	(0.1308)	(0.1307)	(0.0824)	(0.0926)	(0.0925)	(0.0781)	(0.0886)	(0.0885)	(0.1318)	(0.1382)	(0.1382)
											-	
East of England	0.2790	0.1632	0.1625	0.2510	0.1352	0.1357	0.3529*	0.2373*	0.2376*	0.2382	0.1228	0.1232
	(0.1854)	(0.1418)	(0.1418)	(0.1577)	(0.1019)	(0.1018)	(0.1532)	(0.0955)	(0.0954)	(0.1831)	(0.1391)	(0.1391)
London	0.0515*	0.0009	0.0048	0.0660***	0.0090	0.0005	0.0449***	0.0966	0.0990	0.10.41	0.1455	0.1455
London	(0.1105)	0.2938	0.2948	(0.0707)	0.3082	0.3097	(0.0670)	0.2800	0.2882	(0.1041	(0.2415)	(0.0415)
	(0.1105)	(0.2301)	(0.2301)	(0.0/3/)	(0.2233)	(0.2233)	(0.00/9)	(0.2215)	(0.2215)	(0.1208)	(0.2415)	(0.2415)
South East	0.4090*	0.2600*	0 2608*	0 3222+	0 1737*	0 1748*	0.4156*	0 2663***	0 2675***	0 3554+	0 2051+	0 2063+
boun hust	(0.1965)	(0.1131)	(0.1131)	(0.1750)	(0.0691)	(0.0691)	(0.1725)	(0.0638)	(0.0637)	(0.1937)	(0.1112)	(0.1112)
	(0.0)000	(010-00-)	(01-0-)	(***,0*)	(0.00))	()-)	(01-)-0)	(000030)	(00003))	()0//	(0.000)	(0)
South West	0.3446+	0.1834	0.1830	0.2872	0.1269	0.1272	0.4061*	0.2458**	0.2459**	0.3422+	0.1814	0.1816
	(0.1981)	(0.1295)	(0.1295)	(0.1762)	(0.0924)	(0.0923)	(0.1729)	(0.0875)	(0.0874)	(0.1969)	(0.1325)	(0.1325)
Wales	0.2779*	0.2919*	0.2917*	0.2520**	0.2659*	0.2656*	0.2654**	0.2790**	0.2787**	0.3432**	0.3571**	0.3570**
	(0.1209)	(0.1319)	(0.1319)	(0.0909)	(0.1055)	(0.1055)	(0.0877)	(0.1026)	(0.1026)	(0.1261)	(0.1369)	(0.1369)
Scotland	0.2968*	0.2762+	0.2753+	0.2292*	0.2089	0.2083	0.3197**	0.3000*	0.2995*	0.4013**	0.3824*	0.3823*
	(0.1325)	(0.1625)	(0.1624)	(0.1076)	(0.1431)	(0.1430)	(0.1054)	(0.1420)	(0.1419)	(0.1389)	(0.1688)	(0.1687)
Northern Ireland	-0.0564+	-0.0577*	-0.0578*	-0.0564+	-0.0577*	-0.0578*	-0.0564+	-0.0577*	-0.0578*	-0.0564+	-0.0577*	-0.0578*
	(0.0291)	(0.0290)	(0.0290)	(0.0291)	(0.0290)	(0.0290)	(0.0291)	(0.0290)	(0.0290)	(0.0291)	(0.0290)	(0.0290)
Spring	0.0268	0.0262	0.0260	0.0268	0.0262	0.0260	0.0268	0.0262	0.0260	0.0268	0.0262	0.0260
	(0.0283)	(0.0283)	(0.0283)	(0.0283)	(0.0283)	(0.0283)	(0.0283)	(0.0283)	(0.0283)	(0.0283)	(0.0283)	(0.0283)
Cummon on	0.0191	0.0194	0.0196	0.0191	0.0194	0.0196	0.0191	0.0194	0.0196	0.0191	0.0194	0.0196
Summer	-0.0101	-0.0104	-0.0100	-0.0101	-0.0104	-0.0100	-0.0101	-0.0104	-0.0100	-0.0101	-0.0104	-0.0100
	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)
Autumn		-0.0005	-0.0005		-0.0005	-0.0005		-0.0005	-0.0005		-0.0005	-0.0005
- activitie		0.0005	0.0005		0.0005	0.0000		0.0005	0.0005		0.0005	0.0005

Variable	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH :	≤1	SA	AH > 2 vs. SAH :	≤ 2	SA	AH > 3 vs. SAH :	≤ 3	SA	H > 4 vs. SAH :	≤ 4
variable	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3
		(0.0048)	(0.0048)		(0.0048)	(0.0048)		(0.0048)	(0.0048)		(0.0048)	(0.0048)
Wage_st_dev		0.0560	0.0559		0.0560	0.0559		0.0560	0.0559		0.0560	0.0559
		(0.0631)	(0.0630)		(0.0631)	(0.0630)		(0.0631)	(0.0630)		(0.0631)	(0.0630)
Unemp_st_dev			0.2489			0.2049			0.3072**			0.2049
			(0.2227)			(0.1250)			(0.1033)			(0.1498)
First regions			0.2489			0.2049			0.3072**			0.2049
			(0.2227)			(0.1250)			(0.1033)			(0.1498)
First						0.0000			0.446.4			
First regions Benefits			0.0427			-0.0888			-0.1104			-0.1297
			(0.2053)			(0.0978)			(0.0713)			(0.1338)
Constant	5.0083***	5.7483***	5.7539***	3.5007***	4.2399***	4.2321***	1.1187	1.8585***	1.8485***	-1.0551	-0.3162	-0.3265
	(0.8722)	(0.4887)	(0.4908)	(0.7701)	(0.2951)	(0.2952)	(0.7508)	(0.2476)	(0.2476)	(0.7896)	(0.3432)	(0.3432)
Observations	56070	56070	56070	56070	56070	56070	56070	56070	56070	56070	56070	56070
11	-6.85e+04	-6.85e+04	-6.85e+04	-6.85e+04	-6.85e+04	-6.85e+04	-6.85e+04	-6.85e+04	-6.85e+04	-6.85e+04	-6.85e+04	-6.85e+04
chi2	11090	11089	11127	11090	11089	11127	11090	11089	11127	11090	11089	11127

Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.10 * p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.01

3.11.3 Wellbeing of disabled individuals – all sample (IV estimation)

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
PIP	0.0825+	0.1185**	0.0825+	0.1067+	0.1215*	0.1063+	-0.1233+	-0.1703**	-0.1227+	0.0577	0.0806*	0.0580
	(0.0437)	(0.0375)	(0.0437)	(0.0546)	(0.0473)	(0.0546)	(0.0707)	(0.0619)	(0.0707)	(0.0432)	(0.0365)	(0.0432)
Disab (IV)	-0.7277***	-0.7282***	-0.7317***	-0.6301***	-0.6307***	-0.5831***	0.7510***	0.7518***	0.6909***	-0.4847***	-0.4850***	-0.5189***
	(0.0327)	(0.0327)	(0.0439)	(0.0394)	(0.0394)	(0.0521)	(0.0500)	(0.0500)	(0.0663)	(0.0320)	(0.0320)	(0.0435)
PIP*Disab (IV)	-0.1249*	-0.1213*	-0.1249*	-0.0827	-0.0786	-0.0825	0.0602	0.0538	0.0599	-0.0742	-0.0723	-0.0743
	(0.0545)	(0.0545)	(0.0545)	(0.0656)	(0.0657)	(0.0656)	(0.0832)	(0.0832)	(0.0832)	(0.0536)	(0.0536)	(0.0536)
Benefits	-0.1441***	-0.1444***	-0.1438***	-0.0410+	-0.0411+	-0.0443+	0.0951**	0.0954**	0.0993***	0.0342+	0.0340+	0.0366*
	(0.0191)	(0.0191)	(0.0191)	(0.0231)	(0.0231)	(0.0232)	(0.0298)	(0.0298)	(0.0299)	(0.0184)	(0.0184)	(0.0185)
Direct reasons	0.1111	0.0501	0.1111	0.0040	0.0905	0.0050	0.0155	0.0800	0.0196	0.0544	0.0080	0.0540
First regions	-0.1111+	-0.0521	-0.1111+	-0.0043	-0.0897	-0.0050	0.01//	0.0893	(0.000	-0.0544	0.0083	-0.0540
	(0.0661)	(0.0/4/)	(0.0661)	(0.0/9/)	(0.0906)	(0.0/9/)	(0.0997)	(0.1132)	(0.0997)	(0.0652)	(0.0/3/)	(0.0652)
Married	0.7217***	0.7218***	0.7217***	0.5244***	0.5242***	0.5248***	-0.2168***	-0.2167***	-0.2173***	0.4905***	0.4906***	0.4902***
	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0279)	(0.0279)	(0.0279)	(0.0183)	(0.0183)	(0.0183)
Female	0.1555***	0.1556***	0.1506***	0.0567**	0.0565**	0.1144**	0.2444***	0.2445***	0.1704**	0.3273***	0.3274***	0.2853***
	(0.0179)	(0.0179)	(0.0338)	(0.0213)	(0.0213)	(0.0423)	(0.0270)	(0.0270)	(0.0554)	(0.0177)	(0.0177)	(0.0331)
Formala*Diagh (III)			0.0054			0.0951			0.1115			0.0604
Temule Disub (IV)			(0.0408)			-0.08/1			(0.0756)			(0.0401)
			(0.0498)			(0.0590)			(0.0/50)			(0.0491)
Age	-0.0969***	-0.0969***	-0.0969***	-0.0813***	-0.0813***	-0.0814***	0.0944***	0.0944***	0.0945***	-0.0496***	-0.0496***	-0.0496***
	(0.0051)	(0.0051)	(0.0051)	(0.0060)	(0.0060)	(0.0060)	(0.0076)	(0.0076)	(0.0076)	(0.0050)	(0.0050)	(0.0050)
Age squared	0.0011***	0.0011***	0.0011***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0010***	-0.0011***	-0.0011***	-0.0011***	0.0006***	0.0006***	0.0006***
	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Higher educ	0.0124	0.0123	0.0124	0.0666+	0.0666+	0.0663+	-0.1069*	-0.1069*	-0.1065*	0.0202	0.0202	0.0204
	(0.0277)	(0.0277)	(0.0277)	(0.0340)	(0.0340)	(0.0340)	(0.0448)	(0.0448)	(0.0448)	(0.0270)	(0.0270)	(0.0270)
GCE, A-level or equivalent	-0.0332	-0.0332	-0.0331	0.0063	0.0062	0.0058	-0.1044**	-0.1042**	-0.1036**	-0.0461*	-0.0460*	-0.0457*
	(0.0231)	(0.0231)	(0.0231)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)	(0.0369)	(0.0369)	(0.0369)	(0.0230)	(0.0230)	(0.0230)
GCSE grades A*-C or equivalent	-0.0747**	-0.0749**	-0.0746**	0.0185	0.0184	0.0183	-0.1354***	-0.1351***	-0.1351***	-0.0555*	-0.0557*	-0.0553*

3.11.3.1 Life satisfaction, happiness, worthiness, and anxiety – all sample (2sls) (complete results)

$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Variable	ls ivt	ls iv2	ls iva	happy jy1	happy iv2	happy ive	anxious ivt	anxious iv2	anxious ive	worth iv	worth iv2	worth iv?
Other qualifications -0.0111 -0.010 -0.010 0.0639+ 0.0639+ 0.0635+ -0.1498*** -0.1498*** -0.0491 -0.042 -0.042 -0.041 -0.038 No qualification . <		(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0277)	(0.0277)	(0.0277)	(0.0352)	(0.0352)	(0.0352)	(0.0230)	(0.0230)	(0.0230)
Other qualifications -0.011 0.010 0.010 $0.0639+$ $0.0639+$ 0.0499^{++} 0.0494^{++} 0.042 0.041 0.038 0.038 No qualification \cdot </td <td></td>													
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Other qualifications	-0.0111	-0.0110	-0.0110	0.0639+	0.0639+	0.0635+	-0.1498**	-0.1497**	-0.1493**	-0.0042	-0.0041	-0.0038
No qualification <td></td> <td>(0.0327)</td> <td>(0.0327)</td> <td>(0.0327)</td> <td>(0.0377)</td> <td>(0.0377)</td> <td>(0.0377)</td> <td>(0.0464)</td> <td>(0.0464)</td> <td>(0.0464)</td> <td>(0.0318)</td> <td>(0.0318)</td> <td>(0.0318)</td>		(0.0327)	(0.0327)	(0.0327)	(0.0377)	(0.0377)	(0.0377)	(0.0464)	(0.0464)	(0.0464)	(0.0318)	(0.0318)	(0.0318)
No qualification .													
Educ_squared 0.0016 0.0016 0.0016 0.0016 0.0006 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 0.0002 0.0002 0.0032^{*} -0.0032^{*} -0.0032^{*} -0.0032^{*} -0.0066^{*****} -0.0066^{****} -0.0066^{****} -0.0066^{****} -0.0066^{****} -0.0066^{****} -0.0066^{****} -0.0066^{****} -0.0066^{****} -0.0026^{**} -0.0026^{**} -0.0026^{**} -0.0026^{**} -0.0026^{**} -0.0026^{***} -0.0026^{***} -0.0026^{***} -0.0026^{**} -0.0026^{**} -0.0026^{**} -0.0026^{**} -0.0016^{**} <t< td=""><td>No qualification</td><td>•</td><td>•</td><td>•</td><td>•</td><td></td><td>•</td><td></td><td></td><td>•</td><td>•</td><td>•</td><td>•</td></t<>	No qualification	•	•	•	•		•			•	•	•	•
Educ_squared 0.0016 0.0016 0.0016 0.0016 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 0.0002 0.0032^* -0.0032^* -0.0032^* -0.0032^* -0.0066^{***} 0.0010^* 0.0066^{***} 0.0010^* 0.0066^{***} 0.0010^* 0.0066^{***} 0.0010^* 0.0066^{***} 0.0010^* 0.0066^{***} 0.0010^* 0.0002^* 0.0032^* 0.0032^* 0.0032^* 0.0032^* 0.0032^* 0.0032^* 0.0032^* 0.0024^* 0.0024^* 0.0024^* 0.0022^* 0.0002^* 0.0003^*						•		•	•			•	•
Ladsquared 0.0010 0.0003 0.0003 0.0002 0.0002 0.0002 0.0008* 0.0008* 0.0001 0.0011 0.0011 0.0011 0.0011 0.0011 0.0011 0.0011 0.0011 0.0011 0.0011 0.0011 0.0011 0.00	Educ sauarød	0.0016	0.0016	0.0016	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	-0 0022*	-0.0022*	-0.0022*	-0.0066***	-0.0067***	-0.0066***
Age_left_FT_educ -0.0087 -0.0087 -0.0087 -0.0087 -0.0087 -0.0002 -0.0002 -0.0003 -0.0246* -0.0247* -0.0246* 0.0002 0.0003 0.0003 0.0003 0.0003 0.0003 0.0003 0.0001 -0.0001 </td <td>Luie_squarea</td> <td>(0.0011)</td> <td>(0.0011)</td> <td>(0.0011)</td> <td>(0.0012)</td> <td>(0.0012)</td> <td>(0.0012)</td> <td>(0.0015)</td> <td>(0.0015)</td> <td>(0.0015)</td> <td>(0.0010)</td> <td>(0.0010)</td> <td>(0.0010)</td>	Luie_squarea	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0012)	(0.0012)	(0.0012)	(0.0015)	(0.0015)	(0.0015)	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.0010)
Age_left_FT_educ -0.0087 -0.0087 -0.0087 -0.0087 -0.0087 -0.0027 -0.0002 -0.0033 -0.0246^* -0.0247^* -0.0246^* 0.002 0.003 0.003 0.003 0.003 0.003 0.003 0.003 0.003 0.0017 0.017 0.017 0.017 0.0017 0.001 0.003 0.003 0.003 0.003 0.003 0.003 0.003 0.003 0.002 0.003 0.003^* <th< td=""><td></td><td>(0.0001)</td><td>()</td><td>(0.000-0.)</td><td>(0.0002)</td><td>(010012)</td><td>(0.00012)</td><td>(0.00-0))</td><td>(0000-0)</td><td>(0100-3)</td><td>(010010)</td><td>(0100-0)</td><td>(000000)</td></th<>		(0.0001)	()	(0.000-0.)	(0.0002)	(010012)	(0.00012)	(0.00-0))	(0000-0)	(0100-3)	(010010)	(0100-0)	(000000)
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Age_left_FT_educ	-0.0087	-0.0087	-0.0087	-0.0002	-0.0002	-0.0003	-0.0246*	-0.0247*	-0.0246*	0.0002	0.0003	0.0003
Age_left_educ_squared 0.0003 0.0003 0.0003 0.0003 0.0002 0.0002 0.0002 0.0008* 0.0008* 0.0008* -0.001 -0.001 -0.001 -0.001 -0.001 -0.001 (0.0003) (0.0003) (0.0003) (0.0003) (0.0003) 0.0002 0.0002 0.0002 0.0008* 0.0008* 0.0008* 0.0001 -0.001 -0.001 -0.001 -0.001 (0.0003)<		(0.0077)	(0.0076)	(0.0077)	(0.0094)	(0.0094)	(0.0094)	(0.0117)	(0.0117)	(0.0117)	(0.0080)	(0.0080)	(0.0080)
Age_left_educ_squared 0.0003 0.0003 0.0003 0.0003 0.0003 0.0002 0.0008^* 0.0008^* 0.0008^* 0.0008^* 0.0008^* 0.0008^* 0.0001 -0.1212^{***} -0.1212^{****} -0.1212^{****} $-0.121^$													
(0.0003) (0.0003) (0.0003) (0.0003) (0.0003) (0.0003) (0.0003) (0.0004) (0.0004) (0.0004) (0.0003)	Age_left_educ_squared	0.0003	0.0003	0.0003	0.0002	0.0002	0.0002	0.0008*	0.0008*	0.0008*	-0.0001	-0.0001	-0.0001
House or bungalow - semi detached -0.2347^{***} -0.2347^{***} -0.3347^{***} -0.1389^{***} -0.1379^{***} 0.1722^{***} 0.1713^{***} 0.1709^{***} -0.1212^{***} -0.1211^{***} -0.1210^{***}		(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)
House or bungalow - semi detached $-0.234/1^{-10}$ $-0.234/1^{-10}$ -0.1389^{-10} -0.139^{-10} $0.1/22^{-10}$ $0.1/13^{-10}$ $0.1/09^{-10}$ -0.121^{-10} -0.120^{-10} -0.121^{-10} -0.121^{-10} -0.121^{-10} -0.121^{-10} -0.121^{-10} -0.121^{-10} -0.121^{-10} -0.121^{-10} -0.121^{-10} -0.121^{-10} -0.121^{-10} -0.121^{-10} -0.121^{-10} -0.1220^{-10} -0.121^{-10} $-0.121^{$	TT	o oo /= ***	0.00.40***	o oo (=***	0.4000***	o 100 (***	0.40=0***	o 4=00***	o 1=10***	o d= 00***	o 1010***	o 1011***	0 1000***
(0.0214) (0.0214) (0.0200) (0.0200) (0.0200) (0.0339) (0.0339) (0.0339) (0.0205) (0.0205) (0.0205)	House or bungalow - semi delachea	-0.234/***	-0.2343***	-0.234/***	-0.1389***	-0.1384	-0.13/9***	0.1/22***	0.1/13***	(0.0220)	-0.1212***	-0.1211***	-0.1220
Terraced -0.2276** -0.2271** -0.2277** -0.2550+ -0.2544+ -0.2542+ 0.2072 0.2050 0.2063 -0.1723 -0.1720 -0.1728		(0.0214)	(0.0214)	(0.0214)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0339)	(0.0339)	(0.0339)	(0.0205)	(0.0205)	(0.0205)
	Terraced	-0.3276**	-0.3271**	-0.3277**	-0.2550+	-0.2544+	-0.2543+	0.2972	0.2959	0.2963	-0.1723	-0.1720	-0.1728
(0.1175) (0.1174) (0.1175) (0.1474) (0.1474) (0.1474) (0.1852) (0.1852) (0.1854) (0.1101) (0.1102) (0.1102)		(0.1175)	(0.1174)	(0.1175)	(0.1474)	(0.1474)	(0.1474)	(0.1852)	(0.1852)	(0.1854)	(0.1101)	(0.1102)	(0.1102)
Flatmaisonette - purpose built -0.3111*** -0.3105*** -0.3112*** -0.2666*** -0.2661*** -0.2654*** 0.2777*** 0.2766*** 0.2766*** -0.1420*** -0.1420*** -0.1417*** -0.1428***	Flatmaisonette - purpose built	-0.3111***	-0.3105***	-0.3112***	-0.2666***	-0.2661***	-0.2654***	0.2777***	0.2766***	0.2761***	-0.1420***	-0.1417***	-0.1428***
(0.0259) (0.0259) (0.0312) (0.0312) (0.0312) (0.0312) (0.0396) (0.0396) (0.0396) (0.0253) (0.0253) (0.0253)		(0.0259)	(0.0259)	(0.0259)	(0.0312)	(0.0312)	(0.0312)	(0.0396)	(0.0396)	(0.0396)	(0.0253)	(0.0253)	(0.0253)
Flatmaiste - part hseconverted hse -0.0665 -0.0666 -0.0666 -0.1857 -0.1850 -0.1840 0.0670 0.0664 0.0648 0.0130 0.0127 0.0118	Flatmaiste - part hseconverted hse	-0.0665	-0.0666	-0.0666	-0.1857	-0.1850	-0.1840	0.0670	0.0664	0.0648	0.0130	0.0127	0.0118
(0.1037/) (0.1038) (0.1190) (0.1190) (0.1191) (0.1415) (0.1416) (0.1417) (0.1035) (0.1035) (0.1035)		(0.1037)	(0.1038)	(0.1038)	(0.1190)	(0.1190)	(0.1191)	(0.1415)	(0.1410)	(0.1417)	(0.1035)	(0.1035)	(0.1035)
Gypsy, Traveller/Irish Traveller -0.3156 -0.3281 -0.3156 -0.2831 -0.2909 -0.2817 0.7900 0.8067 0.7883 -0.6482 -0.6573 -0.6479	Gypsy, Traveller/Irish Traveller	-0.3156	-0.3281	-0.3156	-0.2831	-0.2909	-0.2817	0.7900	0.8067	0.7883	-0.6482	-0.6573	-0.6479
(0.5565) (0.5566) (0.5761) (0.5769) (0.5748) (0.6433) (0.6443) (0.6440) (0.6935) (0.6937) (0.6944)	or o,, ,	(0.5565)	(0.5583)	(0.5566)	(0.5761)	(0.5769)	(0.5748)	(0.6433)	(0.6443)	(0.6440)	(0.6935)	(0.6937)	(0.6944)
Mixed / Multiple ethnic groups -0.1665 -0.1680 -0.1665 -0.0447 -0.0434 -0.0441 0.1714 0.1707 0.1706 0.0827 0.0813 0.0822	Mixed / Multiple ethnic groups	-0.1665	-0.1680	-0.1665	-0.0447	-0.0434	-0.0441	0.1714	0.1707	0.1706	0.0827	0.0813	0.0822
(0.1044) (0.1045) (0.1044) (0.1170) (0.1171) (0.1171) (0.1632) (0.1632) (0.1632) (0.1049) (0.1049) (0.1048)		(0.1044)	(0.1045)	(0.1044)	(0.1170)	(0.1171)	(0.1171)	(0.1632)	(0.1634)	(0.1632)	(0.1049)	(0.1049)	(0.1048)
Indian 0.0335 0.0367 0.0334 0.2048+ 0.2059+ 0.0336 0.0322 0.0323 -0.0408 -0.0383 -0.0416	Indian	0.0335	0.0367	0.0334	0.2048+	0.2048+	0.2059+	0.0336	0.0322	0.0323	-0.0408	-0.0383	-0.0416
(0.1024) (0.1022) (0.1024) (0.1161) (0.1161) (0.1161) (0.1542) (0.1542) (0.1542) (0.0939) (0.0939) (0.0939)		(0.1024)	(0.1022)	(0.1024)	(0.1161)	(0.1161)	(0.1161)	(0.1542)	(0.1542)	(0.1542)	(0.0939)	(0.0939)	(0.0939)
	Pakietani	0.0047	0.0041	0.0046	0.0005	0.0006	0.0005	0.1195	0.1170	0 1105	0.0608	0.0644	0.0644
-0.004/ -0.0041 -0.0040 0.0335 0.0325 0.1165 $0.11/9$ 0.1195 0.0036 0.0044 0.0044	i unolulli	(0.1205)	(0.1205)	(0.1205)	(0.1410)	(0.1410)	(0.1410)	(0.1688)	(0.1687)	(0.1687)	(0.1166)	(0.1166)	(0.1166)

Wassahla												
vагіадіе	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
Bangladeshi	-0.1801	-0.1838	-0.1800	0.1799	0.1767	0.1786	-0.1318	-0.1263	-0.1300	-0.0736	-0.0757	-0.0726
	(0.1673)	(0.1673)	(0.1673)	(0.2004)	(0.2004)	(0.2004)	(0.2466)	(0.2463)	(0.2464)	(0.1524)	(0.1524)	(0.1523)
Chinese	0 1251	0 1246	0 1240	0 2637	0 2627	0 2656	-0.1874	-0.1847	-0.1807	-0 2304	-0 2303	-0.2408
chinese	(0.1422)	(0.1420)	(0.1422)	(0.1758)	(0.1756)	(0.1755)	(0.2862)	(0.2852)	(0.2862)	(0.1606)	(0.1605)	(0.1607)
	(0.1432)	(0.1429)	(0.1432)	(0.1/50)	(0.1/50)	(0.1/55)	(0.2002)	(0.2052)	(0.2003)	(0.1000)	(0.1005)	(0.100/)
		(0)					0	0		0		
Any other Asian background	0.1361	0.1368	0.1361	0.1020	0.1022	0.1011	-0.3278+	-0.3281+	-0.3267+	0.0058	0.0063	0.0064
	(0.1046)	(0.1046)	(0.1046)	(0.1548)	(0.1545)	(0.1549)	(0.1770)	(0.1767)	(0.1771)	(0.1098)	(0.1098)	(0.1098)
Black/ African/Caribbean/Black British	-0.3606***	-0.3613***	-0.3606***	0.0361	0.0353	0.0361	-0.3359***	-0.3345***	-0.3359***	-0.0408	-0.0411	-0.0408
	(0.0670)	(0.0671)	(0.0670)	(0.0770)	(0.0770)	(0.0770)	(0.0956)	(0.0956)	(0.0956)	(0.0640)	(0.0640)	(0.0640)
Arab	0.1037	0.1028	0.1040	0.0516	0.0527	0.0480	0.1535	0.1524	0.1581	-0.0646	-0.0656	-0.0621
	(0.1921)	(0.1921)	(0.1922)	(0.2423)	(0.2422)	(0.2421)	(0.2846)	(0.2849)	(0.2846)	(0.1989)	(0.1990)	(0.1989)
									(****1*2			
Other athnic aroun	-0.2100*	-0.2108*	-0.2108*	-0.2476*	-0.2485*	-0.2488*	-0.0610	-0.0600	-0.0506	-0.2410*	-0.2400*	-0.2401*
oner ennie group	-0.2109	-0.2100	-0.2100	-0.24/0	-0.2405	-0.2400	-0.0010	-0.0000	-0.0590	-0.2410	-0.2409	-0.2401
	(0.0970)	(0.0970)	(0.0970)	(0.1208)	(0.1209)	(0.1209)	(0.1478)	(0.1478)	(0.1478)	(0.1029)	(0.1029)	(0.1029)
Christian (all denominations)	0.1518***	0.1515***	0.1518***	0.2069***	0.2067***	0.2070***	0.0558+	0.0562+	0.0557+	0.2224***	0.2222***	0.2223***
	(0.0192)	(0.0192)	(0.0192)	(0.0232)	(0.0232)	(0.0232)	(0.0294)	(0.0294)	(0.0294)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)
Buddhist	-0.1353	-0.1360	-0.1352	0.1524	0.1541	0.1520	0.6470***	0.6452***	0.6475***	0.0587	0.0578	0.0590
	(0.1485)	(0.1486)	(0.1485)	(0.1565)	(0.1566)	(0.1565)	(0.1893)	(0.1892)	(0.1894)	(0.1562)	(0.1561)	(0.1563)
Hindu	0.0698	0.0665	0.0698	0.0797	0.0808	0.0799	0.2789	0.2790	0.2788	0.2454*	0.2428*	0.2454*
	(0 1103)	(0.1102)	(0.1103)	(0.1442)	(0.1441)	(0.1442)	(0.1811)	(0.1812)	(0.1812)	(0.1001)	(0.1000)	(0.1091)
	(01193)	(01192)	(01193)	(011442)	(01141)	(01141-)	(011011)	(011012)	(011012)	(0110 91)	(0110 90)	(0110 91)
. · ·					(.	(-	**	* *	0**			
Jewisn	-0.2047	-0.2047	-0.2048+	-0.2474	-0.2461	-0.2462	0.5944**	0.5929**	0.5928^^	-0.1139	-0.1141	-0.1148
	(0.1245)	(0.1245)	(0.1245)	(0.1553)	(0.1552)	(0.1552)	(0.1946)	(0.1944)	(0.1948)	(0.1204)	(0.1203)	(0.1205)
Muslim	0.2893**	0.2891**	0.2892**	0.1171	0.1175	0.1181	0.0168	0.0164	0.0157	0.2015*	0.2011*	0.2008*
	(0.0881)	(0.0881)	(0.0881)	(0.1061)	(0.1061)	(0.1061)	(0.1305)	(0.1305)	(0.1305)	(0.0885)	(0.0885)	(0.0885)
Sikh	-0.1948	-0.1953	-0.1948	-0.1790	-0.1794	-0.1799	0.3834+	0.3840+	0.3844+	0.0789	0.0788	0.0796
	(0.1579)	(0.1578)	(0.1579)	(0.1724)	(0.1724)	(0.1725)	(0.2236)	(0.2235)	(0.2236)	(0.1442)	(0.1442)	(0.1443)
		(< 0/ <i>)</i> /	V 7 - 17	V-1 - 12					×····		
Any other religion	0.1400*	0.1405*	0.1400*	0.1410*	0.140.4*	0 1 4 1 9 *	0.0007***	0 0019***	0 0009***	0.1549*	0.1545*	0.1540*
Any other religion	-0.1403"	-0.1400"	-0.1403"	0.1410"	0.1404"	0.1410	0.3007***	0.3010	0.2996	0.1548"	0.154/"	0.1543
	(0.0635)	(0.0635)	(0.0635)	(0.0687)	(0.0687)	(0.0687)	(0.0905)	(0.0905)	(0.0906)	(0.0629)	(0.0629)	(0.0629)

Employed O_SBO*** O_SBO*** O_SBO*** O_SBO*** O_SBO**** O_SBO***** O_SBO***** O_SBO***** O_SBO***** O_SBO***** O_SBO****** O_SBO******* O_SBO******* O_SBO********** O_SBO***********************************	Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
$(\alpha \alpha 2 \gamma)$ $(\alpha \alpha 2 \gamma \alpha)$ $(\alpha \alpha 2$	Employed	0.3820***	0.3820***	0.3821***	0.1508***	0.1505***	0.1503***	-0.1928***	-0.1924***	-0.1921***	0.2391***	0.2391***	0.2395***
Self-employed Soldsittin Soldsitin Soldsitin Soldsi		(0.0276)	(0.0276)	(0.0276)	(0.0326)	(0.0326)	(0.0326)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0268)	(0.0268)	(0.0268)
Self-employed 0.568^{8+m}													
(0.0350) (0.0350) (0.042) (0.0412) (0.042) (0.042) (0.035) (0.035) (0.035) (0.033) <	Self-employed	0.3638***	0.3645***	0.3638***	0.2100***	0.2100***	0.2101***	-0.1658**	-0.1661**	-0.1658**	0.3838***	0.3843***	0.3838***
GeneGeneGassbarGas		(0.0350)	(0.0350)	(0.0350)	(0.0412)	(0.0412)	(0.0412)	(0.0536)	(0.0536)	(0.0536)	(0.0335)	(0.0335)	(0.0335)
Gene mployed training -0.3938 ⁹ -0.398 ⁹ -0.393 ⁹ -0.393 ⁹ 0.0396 0.0396 0.0397 0.1487 0.1422 0.1499 -0.408 ⁹ -0.418 ⁹ -0.													
(0.1877) (0.1877) (0.208) (0.2090) (0.209) (0.2290) (0.2290) (0.2390) (0.2300) (0.1803) (0.0803) (0.0803) (0.0803) (0.0803) (0.0803) (0.0803) (0.0921) <t< td=""><td>Gov. employed training</td><td>-0.3938*</td><td>-0.3889*</td><td>-0.3937*</td><td>0.0386</td><td>0.0388</td><td>0.0376</td><td>0.1487</td><td>0.1452</td><td>0.1499</td><td>-0.4208*</td><td>-0.4168*</td><td>-0.4200*</td></t<>	Gov. employed training	-0.3938*	-0.3889*	-0.3937*	0.0386	0.0388	0.0376	0.1487	0.1452	0.1499	-0.4208*	-0.4168*	-0.4200*
Student 0.372^{+++} 0.087 0.373^{+++} 0.087 0.373^{+++} 0.087 0.518 0.087 0.516 0.1120 0.516 0.1120 0.510 0.1430 0.992 0.1430 0.992 0.1430 0.997^{++} 0.992^{++} 0.997^{++} 0.993^{++}		(0.1817)	(0.1820)	(0.1817)	(0.2089)	(0.2090)	(0.2089)	(0.2299)	(0.2299)	(0.2300)	(0.1803)	(0.1802)	(0.1804)
Shident 0.372^{7+10} 0.3742^{7+10} 0.372^{7+10} 0.1618 0.1615 0.1616 0.3100 0.1920 0.3120 0.2995^{10} 0.2995^{10} 0.2995^{10} 0.2995^{10} 0.2995^{10} 0.2995^{10} 0.2995^{10} 0.2995^{10} 0.2995^{10} 0.2995^{10} 0.0921 (0.0921) </td <td></td>													
Retired (0.0877) (0.0877) (0.0877) (0.0877) (0.0877) (0.123) (0.124) (0.1433) (0.1432) (0.0413) (0.0921)	Student	0.3727***	0.3743***	0.3727***	0.1618	0.1615	0.1616	0.1910	0.1909	0.1912	0.2956**	0.2970**	0.2958**
Retired 0.642^{+7**} 0.642^{+7**} 0.642^{+7**} 0.647^{+7**} 0.646^{+7**} 0.647^{+7**		(0.0877)	(0.0876)	(0.0877)	(0.1123)	(0.1124)	(0.1124)	(0.1433)	(0.1432)	(0.1432)	(0.0921)	(0.0921)	(0.0921)
And the set ban 3 years 0.0420 0.0420 0.0403 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0413 0.0452 0.0542 0.0542 0.0323 0.0339 0.0359 0.0358 0.0358 0.0358 0.0358 0.0358 0.0358 0.0346 0.0358 0.0346 0.0358 0.0346 0.0358 0.0346 0.0346 0.0358 0.0346 0.0346 0.0346 0.0346 0.0346 0.0346 0.03	Retired	0 6427***	0 6428***	0 6427***	0.4670***	0 4668***	0.4672***	-0.5404***	-0 5402***	-0.5407***	0 2012***	0 2012***	0 2010***
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	icii cu	(0.0248)	(0.0248)	(0.0248)	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0542)	(0.0542)	(0.0542)	(0.0220)	(0.0220)	(0.0220)
Disabled, not working -0.580^{+**} -0.580^{+**} -0.580^{+**} -0.667^{***} -0.667^{***} 0.685^{***} 0.685^{***} 0.687^{***} 0.687^{***} 0.687^{***} 0.687^{***} 0.686^{***} 0.687^{***} 0.686^{***} 0.686^{***} 0.696^{***} 0.697^{**} 0.697^{**} 0.697^{**} 0.697^{**} 0.697^{**} 0.697^{**} 0.697^{**} 0.697^{**} 0.697^{**} 0.697^{**} 0.697^{**} 0.697^{**} 0.697^{**} 0.697^{**} <		(0.0540)	(0.0340)	(010)40)	(0.0411)	(010411)	(0.0411)	(010)42)	(010)4=)	(0.034=)	(0.0333)	(0.0333)	(0.0333)
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Disabled, not working	-0.5804***	-0.5806***	-0.5803***	-0.6667***	-0.6670***	-0.6678***	0.6865***	0.6869***	0.6879***	-0.8764***	-0.8765***	-0.8756***
Length of time at address: 1 - 0.066 -0.061 -0.065 -0.0129 -0.0125 -0.0134 -0.0947 -0.0955 -0.0941 0.0146 0.0149 0.0150 0.04400 0.0149 0.0150 0.0140 0.01		(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0415)	(0.0415)	(0.0415)	(0.0500)	(0.0500)	(0.0500)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)
12 m ths but less than 2 years -0.0066 0.0443 -0.0065 0.0443 -0.0126 0.0443 -0.0125 0.0540 -0.0126 0.0540 -0.0947 0.0540 -0.0941 0.0681 0.0146 0.0461 0.0149 0.0440 0.0140 0.0440 0.0161 0.0440 0.0161 0.0440 0.0140 0.0465 0.0140 0.0465 0.0140 0.0465 0.0140 0.0465 0.0141 0.0465 0.0141 0.0465 0.0141 0.0465 0.0041 0.0465 0.0041 0.0411 0.0050 0.0411 0.0050 0.0411 0.0041 0.0411 0.0050 0.0411 0.0041 0.0411 0.0050 0.0411 0.0141 0.0411 0.0050 0.0411 0.0041 0.0411 0.0050 0.0411 0.0050 0.0373 0.0042 0.0373 0.0042 0.0373 0.0042 0.0373 0.0050 0.0373 0	Length of time at address:												
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	12 mths but less than 2 years	-0.0066	-0.0061	-0.0065	-0.0129	-0.0125	-0.0134	-0.0947	-0.0955	-0.0941	0.0146	0.0149	0.0150
2 years but less than 3 years -0.0513 -0.0513 -0.0513 -0.0513 -0.0530 -0.0150 -0.0151 -0.0151 $-0.1175+$ -0.0182 -0.0179 -0.0181 3 years but less than 5 years -0.0308 -0.0295 -0.0308 -0.0468 -0.0463 -0.0469 -0.1214^* -0.1228^* -0.1214^* 0.0041 0.0050 0.0042 0.0048 0.0373 0.0373 0.0373 0.0373 0.0373 0.0373 0.0373 0.00		(0.0443)	(0.0443)	(0.0443)	(0.0540)	(0.0540)	(0.0540)	(0.0682)	(0.0681)	(0.0681)	(0.0440)	(0.0440)	(0.0440)
2 years but less than 3 years-0.0513-0.0513-0.0513-0.0150-0.0150-0.0151-0.1176+-0.1177+-0.1175+-0.0182-0.0180-0.01813 years but less than 5 years-0.0308-0.0295-0.0308-0.0468-0.0468-0.0469-0.0469-0.1214*-0.1228*-0.1214*0.00410.00410.00500.00415 years but less than 10 years-0.0530-0.0521-0.0530-0.0259-0.0259-0.0259-0.0259-0.0254-0.0264-0.0260-0.0892-0.0904-0.09140.00410.00410.00420.004110 years or longer-0.0851*-0.0851*-0.0852*-0.0872*-0.0866*-0.0871*-0.0655-0.0669-0.0656-0.0183-0.0175-0.0183													
(0.0465) (0.0465) (0.0465) (0.0465) (0.0567) (0.0567) (0.0568) (0.0704) (0.0704) (0.0705) (0.0465) (0.0411) (0.0412) (0.0411) (0.0412) (0.0411) (0.0412) (0.0411) (0.0412) (0.0411) (0.0412) (0.0411) (0.0412) (0.0413) (0.0473) (0.0473) (0.0478) (0.0448) (0.0448) (0.0448) (0.048) (0.0563) (0.048) (0.048) (0.048) (0.048) (0.0563) (0	2 years but less than 3 years	-0.0513	-0.0510	-0.0513	-0.0150	-0.0150	-0.0151	-0.1176+	-0.1177+	-0.1175+	-0.0182	-0.0179	-0.0181
$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$		(0.0465)	(0.0465)	(0.0465)	(0.0567)	(0.0567)	(0.0568)	(0.0704)	(0.0704)	(0.0705)	(0.0465)	(0.0465)	(0.0465)
3 years but less than 5 years -0.0308 -0.0295 -0.0308 -0.0468 -0.0463 -0.0469 -0.1214* -0.1228* -0.1214* 0.0041 0.0041 0.0050 0.0041 (0.0410) (0.0410) (0.0410) (0.0490) (0.0490) (0.0490) (0.0490) (0.0616) (0.0616) (0.0616) (0.0411) (0.0412) (0.0411) 5 years but less than 10 years -0.0530 -0.0521 -0.0530 -0.0259 -0.0254 -0.0260 -0.0892 -0.0904 -0.0891 -0.0049 -0.0042 -0.0048 (0.0372) (0.0373) (0.0372) (0.048) (0.0448) (0.0448) (0.0563) (0.0563) (0.0563) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.086* -0.0871* -0.0655 -0.0669 -0.0656 -0.0183 -0.0175 -0.0183													
(0.0410) (0.0410) (0.0410) (0.0490) (0.0490) (0.0490) (0.0616) (0.0616) (0.0411) (0.0412) (0.0411) 5 years but less than 10 years -0.0530 -0.0521 -0.0530 -0.0259 -0.0254 -0.0260 -0.0892 -0.0904 -0.0891 -0.0049 -0.0042 -0.0048 (0.0372) (0.0373) (0.0372) (0.0418) (0.0448) (0.0448) (0.0563) (0.0563) (0.0563) (0.0373) (0.0175) -0.0183 -0.0183 -0.0175 -0.0183 10 years or longer -0.0851* -0.0852* -0.0871* -0.0655 <td< td=""><td>3 years but less than 5 years</td><td>-0.0308</td><td>-0.0295</td><td>-0.0308</td><td>-0.0468</td><td>-0.0463</td><td>-0.0469</td><td>-0.1214*</td><td>-0.1228*</td><td>-0.1214*</td><td>0.0041</td><td>0.0050</td><td>0.0041</td></td<>	3 years but less than 5 years	-0.0308	-0.0295	-0.0308	-0.0468	-0.0463	-0.0469	-0.1214*	-0.1228*	-0.1214*	0.0041	0.0050	0.0041
5 years but less than 10 years -0.0530 -0.0521 -0.0530 -0.0259 -0.0254 -0.0260 -0.0892 -0.0904 -0.0891 -0.049 -0.0049 -0.0048 (0.0372) (0.0373) (0.0372) (0.0448) (0.0448) (0.0448) (0.0563) (0.0563) (0.0563) (0.0373)		(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0490)	(0.0490)	(0.0490)	(0.0616)	(0.0616)	(0.0616)	(0.0411)	(0.0412)	(0.0411)
5 years but less than 10 years -0.0530 -0.0521 -0.0530 -0.0259 -0.0254 -0.0892 -0.0904 -0.0891 -0.0049 -0.0042 -0.0048 (0.0372) (0.0373) (0.0372) (0.0448) (0.0448) (0.0563) (0.0563) (0.0563) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) 10 years or longer -0.0851* -0.0851* -0.0872* -0.0866* -0.0871* -0.0655 -0.0669 -0.056 -0.0183 -0.0175 -0.0183													
(0.0372) (0.0373) (0.0372) (0.0448) (0.0448) (0.0448) (0.0563) (0.0563) (0.0563) (0.0373) (0.0373) (0.0373) 10 years or longer -0.0851* -0.0851* -0.0872* -0.0866* -0.0871* -0.0655 -0.0669 -0.0656 -0.0183 -0.0175 -0.0183	5 years but less than 10 years	-0.0530	-0.0521	-0.0530	-0.0259	-0.0254	-0.0260	-0.0892	-0.0904	-0.0891	-0.0049	-0.0042	-0.0048
10 years or longer -0.0851* -0.0839* -0.0851* -0.0872* -0.0866* -0.0871* -0.0655 -0.0669 -0.0656 -0.0183 -0.0175 -0.0183		(0.0372)	(0.0373)	(0.0372)	(0.0448)	(0.0448)	(0.0448)	(0.0563)	(0.0563)	(0.0563)	(0.0373)	(0.0373)	(0.0373)
10 geta 3 or 0.0051 -0.0052 -0.0072 -0.0071 -0.0050 -0.0050 -0.0050 -0.0105 -0.0105	10 years or longer	-0.0851*	-0.0820*	-0.08=1*	-0.0879*	-0.0866*	-0.0871*	-0.0655	-0.0660	-0.0656	-0.0182	-0.0175	-0.0182
(0.0265) (0.0265) (0.0267) (0.0428) (0.0428) (0.0428) (0.0542) (0.0542) (0.0542) (0.0542) (0.0262) (0.0262) (0.0262)	10 years of longer	-0.0051	(0.0265)	(0.0265)	-0.00/2	-0.0000	-0.00/1	-0.0055	-0.0009	-0.0030	-0.0103	-0.01/5	-0.0105
(0.0303) (0.0303) (0.0303) (0.0430) (0.0430) (0.0430) (0.0343) (0.0343) (0.0343) (0.0303) (0.0303)		(0.0303)	(0.0303)	(0.0303)	(0.0430)	(0.0430)	(0.0430)	(0.0543)	(0.0343)	(0.0543)	(0.0303)	(0.0303)	(0.0303)
Ex-smoker 0.3776*** 0.3776*** 0.3208*** 0.3212*** 0.3212*** -0.2593*** -0.2599*** -0.2597*** 0.2766*** 0.2767*** 0.2763***	Ex-smoker	0.3776***	0.3778***	0.3776***	0.3208***	0.3212***	0.3212***	-0.2593***	-0.2599***	-0.2597***	0.2766***	0.2767***	0.2763***
(0.0236) (0.0236) (0.0282) (0.0282) (0.0282) (0.0353) (0.0353) (0.0353) (0.0235) (0.0235) (0.0235) (0.0235)		(0.0236)	(0.0236)	(0.0236)	(0.0282)	(0.0282)	(0.0282)	(0.0353)	(0.0353)	(0.0353)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)
Never smoked 0.4545*** 0.4545*** 0.4545*** 0.4129*** 0.4131*** 0.4131*** -0.2959*** -0.2961*** -0.2962*** 0.3361*** 0.3361*** 0.3359***	Never smoked	0.4545***	0.4545***	0.4545***	0.4129***	0.4131***	0.4131***	-0.2959***	-0.2961***	-0.2962***	0.3361***	0.3361***	0.3359***
(0.0239) (0.0239) (0.0285) (0.0285) (0.0285) (0.0352) (0.0352) (0.0352) (0.0237) (0.0237) (0.0237)		(0.0239)	(0.0239)	(0.0239)	(0.0285)	(0.0285)	(0.0285)	(0.0352)	(0.0352)	(0.0352)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)
Diff. reg wage 0.0120+ 0.0123+ 0.0123 0.0123 -0.0234* -0.0234* 0.0074 0.0074	Diff. reg wage	0.0120+		0.0120+	0.0123		0.0123	-0.0234*		-0.0234*	0.0074		0.0074

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
	(0.0068)		(0.0068)	(0.0082)		(0.0082)	(0.0104)		(0.0104)	(0.0067)		(0.0067)
Log regional unem	-0.3632		-0.3630	-0.0428		-0.0458	0.2690		0.2727	-0.2523		-0.2502
	(0.2573)		(0.2573)	(0.3120)		(0.3120)	(0.3920)		(0.3920)	(0.2531)		(0.2531)
Ease to face internion	0.1=66***	0.1505***	0.1=6=***	0.1100***	0 1009***	0 1110***	0.0100	0.0008	0.0100	0.1400***	0.10=9***	0 1000***
Face-to-face interview	-0.1500	-0.1535	-0.1505	-0.1109	-0.1098	-0.1110	(0.0276)	0.0098	0.0133	-0.1400	-0.13/8	-0.1399
	(0.01/0)	(0.01/0)	(0.01/0)	(0.0213)	(0.0213)	(0.0213)	(0.02/0)	(0.02/0)	(0.02/0)	(0.01/1)	(0.01/1)	(0.01/1)
North West												
Yorkshire and The Humber	-0.0539	-0.0227	-0.0539	0.0056	-0.0547	0.0048	-0.0293	0.0242	-0.0282	-0.0027	0.0330	-0.0021
	(0.0550)	(0.0614)	(0.0550)	(0.0658)	(0.0737)	(0.0658)	(0.0826)	(0.0927)	(0.0826)	(0.0537)	(0.0600)	(0.0537)
East Millow Ja		0.000		0.000(0.000(0.0000			a a 9	0.0001	
East Mialanas	-0.1253	-0.0383	-0.1252	0.0236	-0.0/51	(0.1057)	0.0283	0.0955	(0.1225)	-0.05/8	(0.0007)	-0.05/1
	(0.00/0)	(0.0924)	(0.00/0)	(0.105/)	(0.1110)	(0.105/)	(0.1325)	(0.1403)	(0.1325)	(0.0050)	(0.0907)	(0.0050)
West Midlands	-0.1390*	-0.1149+	-0.1389*	-0.0484	-0.1218	-0.0488	-0.1858*	-0.1155	-0.1852*	-0.1544**	-0.1226+	-0.1541**
	(0.0593)	(0.0677)	(0.0593)	(0.0720)	(0.0825)	(0.0720)	(0.0900)	(0.1039)	(0.0900)	(0.0581)	(0.0664)	(0.0581)
East of England	-0.2092	-0.1124	-0.2091	0.0381	-0.0125	0.0365	0.0676	0.0492	0.0695	-0.1184	-0.0454	-0.1174
	(0.1278)	(0.0732)	(0.1278)	(0.1539)	(0.0883)	(0.1539)	(0.1933)	(0.1125)	(0.1933)	(0.1259)	(0.0716)	(0.1259)
		<i>(</i> 0		0						0		
London	-0.0636	0.2168	-0.0636	0.0348	0.0445	0.0344	0.2137**	0.1332	0.2143**	-0.0728	0.1625	-0.0724
	(0.0523)	(0.1800)	(0.0523)	(0.0632)	(0.2142)	(0.0632)	(0.0/95)	(0.2/30)	(0.0/95)	(0.0516)	(0.1/85)	(0.0516)
South East	-0.1971	0.0058	-0.1969	-0.0201	-0.0319	-0.0219	0.1202	0.0236	0.1224	-0.1304	0.0208	-0.1292
	(0.1439)	(0.0473)	(0.1439)	(0.1745)	(0.0568)	(0.1745)	(0.2184)	(0.0716)	(0.2184)	(0.1417)	(0.0465)	(0.1417)
South West	-0.2111	-0.0911	-0.2109	0.0017	-0.0280	-0.0003	0.0604	0.0024	0.0629	-0.1308	-0.0466	-0.1295
	(0.1450)	(0.0659)	(0.1450)	(0.1743)	(0.0786)	(0.1743)	(0.2188)	(0.1005)	(0.2188)	(0.1419)	(0.0649)	(0.1418)
Wales	-0.0278	0.0944	-0.0278	0.0944	0.0227	0.0940	-0.0220	0.0100	-0.0216	0.0311	0.1438+	0.0313
	(0.0713)	(0.0845)	(0.0713)	(0.0861)	(0.1022)	(0.0861)	(0.1074)	(0.1272)	(0.1074)	(0.0701)	(0.0836)	(0.0701)
Scotland	0.0181	0.0267	0.0181	0.0497	-0.0614	0.0489	-0.0898	0.0052	-0.0889	-0.0406	-0.0201	-0.0401
	(0.0875)	(0.1132)	(0.0874)	(0.1057)	(0.1372)	(0.1057)	(0.1320)	(0.1737)	(0.1320)	(0.0862)	(0.1112)	(0.0862)
Northern Ireland	•			•								

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
Spring	-0.0007	0.0007	-0.0007	0.0735**	0.0740**	0.0737**	0.0314	0.0301	0.0312	0.0251	0.0262	0.0250
	(0.0232)	(0.0232)	(0.0232)	(0.0279)	(0.0279)	(0.0279)	(0.0354)	(0.0354)	(0.0354)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)
Summer	0.0260	0.0261	0.0260	0.0982***	0.0983***	0.0982***	0.0138	0.0135	0.0137	0.0425+	0.0426+	0.0425+
	(0.0230)	(0.0230)	(0.0230)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0348)	(0.0348)	(0.0348)	(0.0226)	(0.0225)	(0.0225)
Autumn	0.0023	0.0023	0.0023	-0.0050	-0.0050	-0.0049	0.1061**	0.1061**	0.1060**	0.0505*	0.0505*	0.0505*
	(0.0230)	(0.0230)	(0.0230)	(0.0277)	(0.0277)	(0.0277)	(0.0350)	(0.0350)	(0.0350)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)
Wage_st_dev		-0.0058			-0.0015			0.0031			-0.0046	
		(0.0039)			(0.0046)			(0.0059)			(0.0038)	
Unemp_st_dev		0.0437			-0.0467			0.0459			0.0499	
		(0.0526)			(0.0639)			(0.0804)			(0.0523)	
Constant	9.8190***	9.1002***	9.8208***	8.3764***	8.4245***	8.3549***	0.9948	1.4132***	1.0226	8.6714***	8.1584***	8.6871***
	(0.6248)	(0.1827)	(0.6252)	(0.7575)	(0.2236)	(0.7580)	(0.9486)	(0.2814)	(0.9490)	(0.6182)	(0.1861)	(0.6185)
Observations	81657	81657	81657	81637	81637	81637	81561	81561	81561	81421	81421	81421
R-squared	0.18	0.18	0.18	0.096	0.096	0.096	0.055	0.055	0.055	0.14	0.14	0.14
11	-1.70e+05	-1.70e+05	-1.70e+05	-1.85e+05	-1.85e+05	-1.85e+05	-2.04e+05	-2.04e+05	-2.04e+05	-1.67e+05	-1.67e+05	-1.67e+05

Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.10 * p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001

Variable	SAH > 1 vs. SAH ≤ 1			SAH > 2 vs. SAH ≤ 2			S	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤ 3	SAH > 4 vs. SAH ≤ 4		
varianc	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3
PIP	-0.1000	-0.1305	-0.1162	-0.1676	-0.2055	-0.1671	0.1052+	0.0650	0.1045+	0.0904	0.0501	0.0888
	(0.3352)	(0.3347)	(0.3330)	(0.1341)	(0.1323)	(0.1345)	(0.0548)	(0.0500)	(0.0547)	(0.0677)	(0.0637)	(0.0678)
Disab (IV)	-3.2010***	-3.1944***	-2.9916***	-3.0845***	-3.0829***	-2.9822***	-2.1040***	-2.1039***	-1.9692***	-1.7096***	-1.7096***	-1.5480***
	(0.2318)	(0.2310)	(0.2935)	(0.0822)	(0.0822)	(0.1185)	(0.0375)	(0.0375)	(0.0517)	(0.0636)	(0.0636)	(0.0867)
PIP*Disab (IV)	0.0292	0.0167	0.0452	0.0847	0.0799	0.0843	-0.0847	-0.0865	-0.0848	-0.0285	-0.0300	-0.0258
	(0.3332)	(0.3332)	(0.3310)	(0.1357)	(0.1359)	(0.1361)	(0.0666)	(0.0666)	(0.0666)	(0.1139)	(0.1140)	(0.1143)
Benefits	-0 4728***	-0 4728***	-0 4822***	-0 2044***	-0.20/1***	-0 4002***	-0.1611***	-0.1610***	-0.1676***	-0.0068	-0.0068	-0.0117
Denejus	(0.0863)	(0.0863)	(0.0867)	(0.0369)	(0.0369)	(0.0371)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0227)	(0.0308)	(0.0308)	(0.0307)
	(000003)	((,)	(0.000))	((0.00),	()	(0.0220)	(0.0/)	((000)	(000307)
First regions	0.2199*	0.2191+	0.2200*	0.0710	0.0708	0.0704	0.2050**	0.2054**	0.2042**	0.1275	0.1285	0.1259
	(0.1074)	(0.1131)	(0.1074)	(0.0772)	(0.0850)	(0.0773)	(0.0687)	(0.0772)	(0.0687)	(0.0854)	(0.0923)	(0.0854)
Married	0.0015	0.0014	0.0024	0.0015	0.0014	0.0024	0.0015	0.0014	0.0024	0.0015	0.0014	0.0024
	(0.0180)	(0.0180)	(0.0180)	(0.0180)	(0.0180)	(0.0180)	(0.0180)	(0.0180)	(0.0180)	(0.0180)	(0.0180)	(0.0180)
Female	0.1460**	0.1458**	0.5406	0.1174***	0.1173***	0.2752*	0.0520*	0.0519*	0.2122***	-0.0339	-0.0337	0.1240*
	(0.0465)	(0.0465)	(0.3316)	(0.0281)	(0.0281)	(0.1261)	(0.0214)	(0.0214)	(0.0448)	(0.0300)	(0.0300)	(0.0577)
Famala*Disab (IV)			0.4106			0.1996			0.0516***			0.0160**
Female Disub (IV)			-0.4120			-0.1880			-0.2510			-0.3109
			(********			(01-00-2)			(000000)			(0.000))
Age	-0.0507**	-0.0507**	-0.0505**	-0.0650***	-0.0649***	-0.0650***	-0.0594***	-0.0593***	-0.0596***	-0.0508***	-0.0507***	-0.0509***
	(0.0179)	(0.0179)	(0.0179)	(0.0092)	(0.0092)	(0.0092)	(0.0059)	(0.0059)	(0.0059)	(0.0072)	(0.0072)	(0.0072)
Age squared	0.0005**	0.0005**	0.0005**	0.0007***	0.0006***	0.0007***	0.0005***	0.0005***	0.0005***	0.0004***	0.0004***	0.0004***
	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Higher educ	-0.2184*	-0.2180*	-0.2193*	-0.1181*	-0.1182*	-0.1190*	0.0016	0.0014	0.0009	-0.0484	-0.0486	-0.0488
	(0.0943)	(0.0943)	(0.0943)	(0.0547)	(0.0547)	(0.0548)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0352)	(0.0447)	(0.0447)	(0.0447)
GCF A-level or equivalent	-0 2222**	-0.2218**	-0.2252**	-0 2014***	-0.2011***	-0 2026***	-0.0682*	-0.0682*	-0.0605*	-0 1717***	-0 1715***	-0.1726***
Gel, II weet of equivalent	(0.0692)	(0.0692)	(0.0693)	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0289)	(0.0289)	(0.0288)	(0.0383)	(0.0383)	(0.0383)
			(****)0)						(,	(*******	((11010)
GCSE grades A*-C or equivalent	-0.1054+	-0.1058+	-0.1070+	-0.0342	-0.0344	-0.0344	-0.0401	-0.0400	-0.0408	-0.1451***	-0.1450***	-0.1453***
	(0.0633)	(0.0633)	(0.0633)	(0.0375)	(0.0375)	(0.0375)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0386)	(0.0386)	(0.0386)
Other qualifications	-0.0108	-0.0110	-0.0107	0.0718+	0.0720+	0.0717+	0.0298	0.0302	0.0285	-0.0799	-0.0795	-0.0810
	(0.0710)	(0.0710)	(0.0709)	(0.0433)	(0.0433)	(0.0433)	(0.0352)	(0.0352)	(0.0352)	(0.0552)	(0.0552)	(0.0552)
Educ_squared	-0.0097***	-0.0096***	-0.0097***	-0.0097***	-0.0096***	-0.0097***	-0.0097***	-0.0096***	-0.0097***	-0.0097***	-0.0096***	-0.0097***
					178							

3.11.3.2 Self-assessed health – all sample (PPO) (complete results)

Variable	SAH > 1 vs. SAH ≤ 1			SAH > 2 vs. SAH ≤ 2			S	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤ 3	SAH > 4 vs. SAH ≤ 4		
v ai idille	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3_	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3_	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3_	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3
	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.0010)
Age_left_FT_educ	0.0034	0.0034	0.0032	0.0046	0.0047	0.0044	0.0145+	0.0146+	0.0144+	0.0004	0.0004	0.0002
	(0.0102)	(0.0102)	(0.0102)	(0.0086)	(0.0086)	(0.0086)	(0.0079)	(0.0079)	(0.0079)	(0.0084)	(0.0084)	(0.0084)
Age_left_educ_squared	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001
	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)
House or bungalow - semi detached	-0.1274***	-0.1278***	-0.1250***	-0.1274***	-0.1278***	-0.1250***	-0.1274***	-0.1278***	-0.1250***	-0.1274***	-0.1278***	-0.1250***
	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)
Terraced	-0.3545**	-0.3550**	-0.3530**	-0.3545**	-0.3550**	-0.3530**	-0.3545**	-0.3550**	-0.3530**	-0.3545**	-0.3550**	-0.3530**
	(0.1359)	(0.1359)	(0.1360)	(0.1359)	(0.1359)	(0.1360)	(0.1359)	(0.1359)	(0.1360)	(0.1359)	(0.1359)	(0.1360)
Flatmaisonette - purpose built	-0.2929***	-0.2934***	-0.2899***	-0.2929***	-0.2934***	-0.2899***	-0.2929***	-0.2934***	-0.2899***	-0.2929***	-0.2934***	-0.2899***
	(0.0259)	(0.0259)	(0.0259)	(0.0259)	(0.0259)	(0.0259)	(0.0259)	(0.0259)	(0.0259)	(0.0259)	(0.0259)	(0.0259)
Flatmaiste - part hseconverted hse	-0.4581***	-0.4579***	-0.4529***	-0.4581***	-0.4579***	-0.4529***	-0.4581***	-0.4579***	-0.4529***	-0.4581***	-0.4579***	-0.4529***
	(0.0988)	(0.0987)	(0.0989)	(0.0988)	(0.0987)	(0.0989)	(0.0988)	(0.0987)	(0.0989)	(0.0988)	(0.0987)	(0.0989)
Gypsy, Traveller/Irish Traveller	0.3216	0.3237	0.3255	0.3216	0.3237	0.3255	0.3216	0.3237	0.3255	0.3216	0.3237	0.3255
	(0.3906)	(0.3886)	(0.3898)	(0.3906)	(0.3886)	(0.3898)	(0.3906)	(0.3886)	(0.3898)	(0.3906)	(0.3886)	(0.3898)
Mixed / Multiple ethnic groups	0.0269	0.0275	0.0283	0.0269	0.0275	0.0283	0.0269	0.0275	0.0283	0.0269	0.0275	0.0283
	(0.0919)	(0.0920)	(0.0920)	(0.0919)	(0.0920)	(0.0920)	(0.0919)	(0.0920)	(0.0920)	(0.0919)	(0.0920)	(0.0920)
Indian	-0.2160*	-0.2167*	-0.2118*	-0.2160*	-0.2167*	-0.2118*	-0.2160*	-0.2167*	-0.2118*	-0.2160*	-0.2167*	-0.2118*
	(0.0965)	(0.0966)	(0.0965)	(0.0965)	(0.0966)	(0.0965)	(0.0965)	(0.0966)	(0.0965)	(0.0965)	(0.0966)	(0.0965)
Pakistani	-0.2737**	-0.2738**	-0.2743**	-0.2737**	-0.2738**	-0.2743**	-0.2737**	-0.2738**	-0.2743**	-0.2737**	-0.2738**	-0.2743**
	(0.1031)	(0.1031)	(0.1030)	(0.1031)	(0.1031)	(0.1030)	(0.1031)	(0.1031)	(0.1030)	(0.1031)	(0.1031)	(0.1030)
Bangladeshi	-0.2104	-0.2093	-0.2133	-0.2104	-0.2093	-0.2133	-0.2104	-0.2093	-0.2133	-0.2104	-0.2093	-0.2133
	(0.1523)	(0.1523)	(0.1518)	(0.1523)	(0.1523)	(0.1518)	(0.1523)	(0.1523)	(0.1518)	(0.1523)	(0.1523)	(0.1518)
Chinese	-0.1842	-0.1813	-0.1781	-0.1842	-0.1813	-0.1781	-0.1842	-0.1813	-0.1781	-0.1842	-0.1813	-0.1781
	(0.1799)	(0.1801)	(0.1803)	(0.1799)	(0.1801)	(0.1803)	(0.1799)	(0.1801)	(0.1803)	(0.1799)	(0.1801)	(0.1803)
Any other Asian background	-0.3181**	-0.3178**	-0.3188**	-0.3181**	-0.3178**	-0.3188**	-0.3181**	-0.3178**	-0.3188**	-0.3181**	-0.3178**	-0.3188**
	(0.1101)	(0.1101)	(0.1099)	(0.1101)	(0.1101)	(0.1099)	(0.1101)	(0.1101)	(0.1099)	(0.1101)	(0.1101)	(0.1099)
Black/ African/Caribbean/Black British	-0.1968***	-0.1959***	-0.1966***	-0.1968***	-0.1959***	-0.1966***	-0.1968***	-0.1959***	-0.1966***	-0.1968***	-0.1959***	-0.1966***
	(0.0583)	(0.0583)	(0.0584)	(0.0583)	(0.0583)	(0.0584)	(0.0583)	(0.0583)	(0.0584)	(0.0583)	(0.0583)	(0.0584)
Arab	-0.0556	-0.0562	-0.0616	-0.0556	-0.0562	-0.0616	-0.0556	-0.0562	-0.0616	-0.0556	-0.0562	-0.0616
Variable	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH	≤1	SA	AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	S	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤ 3	SA	AH > 4 vs. SAH	≤4
-------------------------------	------------	----------------	------------	------------	----------------	------------	------------	----------------	------------	------------	----------------	------------
variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2		sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3
	(0.1633)	(0.1633)	(0.1631)	(0.1633)	(0.1633)	(0.1631)	(0.1633)	(0.1633)	(0.1631)	(0.1633)	(0.1633)	(0.1631)
Other ethnic group	-0.0674	-0.0673	-0.0689	-0.0674	-0.0673	-0.0689	-0.0674	-0.0673	-0.0689	-0.0674	-0.0673	-0.0689
	(0.0882)	(0.0882)	(0.0880)	(0.0882)	(0.0882)	(0.0880)	(0.0882)	(0.0882)	(0.0880)	(0.0882)	(0.0882)	(0.0880)
Christian (all denominations)	0.0162	0.0164	0.0164	0.0162	0.0164	0.0164	0.0162	0.0164	0.0164	0.0162	0.0164	0.0164
	(0.0193)	(0.0193)	(0.0193)	(0.0193)	(0.0193)	(0.0193)	(0.0193)	(0.0193)	(0.0193)	(0.0193)	(0.0193)	(0.0193)
Buddhist	0.1466	0.1468	0.1455	0.1466	0.1468	0.1455	0.1466	0.1468	0.1455	0.1466	0.1468	0.1455
	(0.1617)	(0.1617)	(0.1613)	(0.1617)	(0.1617)	(0.1613)	(0.1617)	(0.1617)	(0.1613)	(0.1617)	(0.1617)	(0.1613)
Hindu	-0.0760	-0.0746	-0.0766	-0.0760	-0.0746	-0.0766	-0.0760	-0.0746	-0.0766	-0.0760	-0.0746	-0.0766
	(0.1146)	(0.1146)	(0.1145)	(0.1146)	(0.1146)	(0.1145)	(0.1146)	(0.1146)	(0.1145)	(0.1146)	(0.1146)	(0.1145)
Jewish	-0.4236***	-0.4230***	-0.4214***	-0.4236***	-0.4230***	-0.4214***	-0.4236***	-0.4230***	-0.4214***	-0.4236***	-0.4230***	-0.4214***
	(0.1230)	(0.1230)	(0.1224)	(0.1230)	(0.1230)	(0.1224)	(0.1230)	(0.1230)	(0.1224)	(0.1230)	(0.1230)	(0.1224)
Muslim	-0.2341**	-0.2342**	-0.2325**	-0.2341**	-0.2342**	-0.2325**	-0.2341**	-0.2342**	-0.2325**	-0.2341**	-0.2342**	-0.2325**
	(0.0770)	(0.0771)	(0.0770)	(0.0770)	(0.0771)	(0.0770)	(0.0770)	(0.0771)	(0.0770)	(0.0770)	(0.0771)	(0.0770)
Sikh	-0.1739	-0.1730	-0.1773	-0.1739	-0.1730	-0.1773	-0.1739	-0.1730	-0.1773	-0.1739	-0.1730	-0.1773
	(0.1416)	(0.1417)	(0.1415)	(0.1416)	(0.1417)	(0.1415)	(0.1416)	(0.1417)	(0.1415)	(0.1416)	(0.1417)	(0.1415)
Any other religion	-0.2647***	-0.2637***	-0.2635***	-0.2647***	-0.2637***	-0.2635***	-0.2647***	-0.2637***	-0.2635***	-0.2647***	-0.2637***	-0.2635***
	(0.0560)	(0.0560)	(0.0560)	(0.0560)	(0.0560)	(0.0560)	(0.0560)	(0.0560)	(0.0560)	(0.0560)	(0.0560)	(0.0560)
Employed	0.1030	0.1037	0.1005	0.1101*	0.1106*	0.1097*	0.1207***	0.1209***	0.1200***	0.1010*	0.1009*	0.0991*
	(0.1250)	(0.1250)	(0.1247)	(0.0475)	(0.0475)	(0.0476)	(0.0292)	(0.0291)	(0.0292)	(0.0433)	(0.0433)	(0.0433)
Self-employed	-0.0128	-0.0133	-0.0084	0.1463*	0.1458*	0.1483*	0.2457***	0.2453***	0.2442***	0.2543***	0.2540***	0.2506***
	(0.1646)	(0.1646)	(0.1648)	(0.0680)	(0.0680)	(0.0681)	(0.0397)	(0.0397)	(0.0396)	(0.0556)	(0.0556)	(0.0556)
Gov. employed training	-0.7740*	-0.7753*	-0.7757*	-0.0239	-0.0258	-0.0236	-0.1162	-0.1173	-0.1196	0.1660	0.1655	0.1602
	(0.3191)	(0.3190)	(0.3186)	(0.1887)	(0.1884)	(0.1885)	(0.1792)	(0.1787)	(0.1783)	(0.3176)	(0.3173)	(0.3163)
Student	-0.6037	-0.6019	-0.5972	-0.3502+	-0.3484+	-0.3503+	0.2233*	0.2238*	0.2223*	0.3523**	0.3527**	0.3510**
	(0.4272)	(0.4276)	(0.4285)	(0.1996)	(0.1997)	(0.1998)	(0.1127)	(0.1127)	(0.1130)	(0.1289)	(0.1289)	(0.1289)
Retired	-0.5318***	-0.5315***	-0.5324***	-0.1682**	-0.1677**	-0.1669**	0.0639	0.0641	0.0644	0.0886	0.0884	0.0877
	(0.1345)	(0.1345)	(0.1344)	(0.0595)	(0.0595)	(0.0596)	(0.0393)	(0.0392)	(0.0393)	(0.0591)	(0.0591)	(0.0591)
Disabled, not working	-1.9269***	-1.9268***	-1.9265***	-1.7854***	-1.7851***	-1.7855***	-1.5444***	-1.5440***	-1.5491***	-1.5459***	-1.5456***	-1.5593***
I th - f time - t - J Jan	(0.0914)	(0.0914)	(0.0913)	(0.0411)	(0.0412)	(0.0412)	(0.0455)	(0.0455)	(0.0455)	(0.1096)	(0.1095)	(0.1102)
Lengin of time at address:	-0.0611	-0.0617	-0.0625	-0.0611	-0.0617	-0.0625	-0.0611	-0.0617	-0.0625	-0.0611	-0.0617	-0.0625
12 mais out 1055 man 2 yeurs	-0.0011	-0.001/	-0.0025	-0.0011	-0.001/	-0.0025	-0.0011	-0.001/	-0.0025	-0.0011	-0.001/	-0.0025

Variable	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH	≤ 1	S	AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	S	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤ 3	SA	AH > 4 vs. SAH :	≤ 4
v ai ianic	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3
	(0.0437)	(0.0437)	(0.0436)	(0.0437)	(0.0437)	(0.0436)	(0.0437)	(0.0437)	(0.0436)	(0.0437)	(0.0437)	(0.0436)
2 years but less than 3 years	-0.0528	-0.0528	-0.0535	-0.0528	-0.0528	-0.0535	-0.0528	-0.0528	-0.0535	-0.0528	-0.0528	-0.0535
-	(0.0451)	(0.0451)	(0.0451)	(0.0451)	(0.0451)	(0.0451)	(0.0451)	(0.0451)	(0.0451)	(0.0451)	(0.0451)	(0.0451)
3 years but less than 5 years	-0.0677+	-0.0682+	-0.0683+	-0.0677+	-0.0682+	-0.0683+	-0.0677+	-0.0682+	-0.0683+	-0.0677+	-0.0682+	-0.0683+
	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)
5 years but less than 10 years	-0.0555	-0.0562	-0.0560	-0.0555	-0.0562	-0.0560	-0.0555	-0.0562	-0.0560	-0.0555	-0.0562	-0.0560
	(0.0361)	(0.0361)	(0.0361)	(0.0361)	(0.0361)	(0.0361)	(0.0361)	(0.0361)	(0.0361)	(0.0361)	(0.0361)	(0.0361)
10 years or longer	-0.1044**	-0.1053**	-0.1049**	-0.1044**	-0.1053**	-0.1049**	-0.1044**	-0.1053**	-0.1049**	-0.1044**	-0.1053**	-0.1049**
	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)
Ex-smoker	0.2507***	0.2506***	0.2513***	0.2507***	0.2506***	0.2513***	0.2507***	0.2506***	0.2513***	0.2507***	0.2506***	0.2513***
	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0222)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0222)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0222)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0222)
Never smoked	0.3355***	0.3357***	0.3360***	0.3355***	0.3357***	0.3360***	0.3355***	0.3357***	0.3360***	0.3355***	0.3357***	0.3360***
	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)
Diff. reg wage	-0.0081		-0.0081	-0.0081		-0.0081	-0.0081		-0.0081	-0.0081		-0.0081
	(0.0067)		(0.0067)	(0.0067)		(0.0067)	(0.0067)		(0.0067)	(0.0067)		(0.0067)
Log regional unem	0.2631		0.2604	0.2631		0.2604	0.2631		0.2604	0.2631		0.2604
	(0.2544)		(0.2543)	(0.2544)		(0.2543)	(0.2544)		(0.2543)	(0.2544)		(0.2543)
Face-to-face interview	-0.1235*	-0.1254*	-0.1249*	-0.1964***	-0.1981***	-0.1966***	-0.2489***	-0.2506***	-0.2487***	-0.2971***	-0.2987***	-0.2970***
	(0.0527)	(0.0527)	(0.0526)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0215)	(0.0215)	(0.0216)	(0.0289)	(0.0289)	(0.0289)
North West	0.1933+	0.1907	0.1926+	0.1568*	0.1541*	0.1560*	0.2214***	0.2187***	0.2194***	0.2643***	0.2616**	0.2623***
	(0.1128)	(0.1160)	(0.1128)	(0.0720)	(0.0771)	(0.0720)	(0.0589)	(0.0650)	(0.0589)	(0.0779)	(0.0828)	(0.0779)
Yorkshire and The Humber	0.2288	0.2089	0.2286	0.1731+	0.1532	0.1724+	0.1728+	0.1530	0.1712+	0.1318	0.1120	0.1306
	(0.1401)	(0.1429)	(0.1401)	(0.1011)	(0.1053)	(0.1011)	(0.0897)	(0.0947)	(0.0897)	(0.1063)	(0.1111)	(0.1063)
East Midlands	0.1275	0.1223	0.1275	0.1331+	0.1277	0.1324+	0.1421*	0.1367+	0.1421*	0.0562	0.0508	0.0565
	(0.1190)	(0.1234)	(0.1189)	(0.0767)	(0.0837)	(0.0768)	(0.0633)	(0.0716)	(0.0633)	(0.0856)	(0.0917)	(0.0857)
West Midlands	0.3084+	0.1906	0.3066+	0.1745	0.0568	0.1727	0.3332**	0.2159**	0.3326**	0.2657+	0.1485	0.2650+
	(0.1705)	(0.1362)	(0.1705)	(0.1376)	(0.0918)	(0.1376)	(0.1284)	(0.0776)	(0.1284)	(0.1389)	(0.0940)	(0.1389)
East of England	0.2717*	0.3838+	0.2704*	0.1835**	0.2952	0.1829*	0.2069***	0.3185+	0.2065***	0.1178	0.2295	0.1172
	(0.1095)	(0.2013)	(0.1095)	(0.0712)	(0.1833)	(0.0712)	(0.0570)	(0.1784)	(0.0570)	(0.0775)	(0.1857)	(0.0775)
London	0.3229+	0.2162+	0.3201+	0.1798	0.0729	0.1779	0.3496*	0.2421***	0.3477*	0.2807+	0.1726*	0.2792+
					181							

Variable	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH	≤1	SA	AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	SA	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤ 3	SA	H > 4 vs. SAH :	≤ 4
Variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3
	(0.1742)	(0.1106)	(0.1741)	(0.1500)	(0.0666)	(0.1500)	(0.1440)	(0.0522)	(0.1440)	(0.1521)	(0.0718)	(0.1521)
South East	0.2805	0.1367	0.2791	0.2226	0.0792	0.2201	0.3945**	0.2503***	0.3919**	0.3611*	0.2167*	0.3585*
	(0.1755)	(0.1223)	(0.1755)	(0.1508)	(0.0832)	(0.1508)	(0.1436)	(0.0700)	(0.1436)	(0.1523)	(0.0873)	(0.1524)
South West	0.2891*	0.2971*	0.2891*	0.2225**	0.2304*	0.2223**	0.2698***	0.2776**	0.2707***	0.2714**	0.2792**	0.2715**
	(0.1144)	(0.1226)	(0.1144)	(0.0829)	(0.0944)	(0.0829)	(0.0736)	(0.0862)	(0.0736)	(0.0893)	(0.1000)	(0.0893)
Wales	0.3755**	0.3088*	0.3752**	0.2263*	0.1603	0.2255*	0.3440***	0.2785*	0.3440***	0.3480***	0.2832*	0.3481***
	(0.1229)	(0.1419)	(0.1229)	(0.0958)	(0.1201)	(0.0958)	(0.0886)	(0.1148)	(0.0886)	(0.1019)	(0.1252)	(0.1020)
						, ,,,,		,		,		
Scotland	-0.0369	-0.0373	-0.0366	-0.0369	-0.0373	-0.0366	-0.0369	-0.0373	-0.0366	-0.0369	-0.0373	-0.0366
	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)
Northern Ireland	0.0255	0.0252	0.0253	0.0255	0.0252	0.0253	0.0255	0.0252	0.0253	0.0255	0.0252	0.0253
	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)
Spring	-0.0369	-0.0373	-0.0366	-0.0369	-0.0373	-0.0366	-0.0369	-0.0373	-0.0366	-0.0369	-0.0373	-0.0366
	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)
Summer	0.0255	0.0252	0.0252	0.0255	0.0252	0.0252	0.0255	0.0252	0.0252	0.0255	0.0252	0.0252
bunner	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)
	(,	(0.0220)	(0.0220)	(0.0220)	(0100)	(0.0220)	(0.0220)	(0100)	(0.0110)	(010)	()	(010)
Autumn	-0.0115	-0.0116	-0.0116	-0.0115	-0.0116	-0.0116	-0.0115	-0.0116	-0.0116	-0.0115	-0.0116	-0.0116
	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)
Wage_st_dev		-0.0023			-0.0023			-0.0023			-0.0023	
		(0.0038)			(0.0038)			(0.0038)			(0.0038)	
Unomp st day		0.0456			0.0456			0.0456			0.0456	
onemp_st_uev		(0.0522)			(0.0522)			(0.0522)			(0.0522)	
		(0.0322)			(0.0322)			(0.0322)			(0.0522)	
Constant	8.1750***	8.7841***	7.9891***	6.2853***	6.8985***	6.2103***	2.8155***	3.4304***	2.7417***	0.3268	0.9417***	0.2580
	(0.7960)	(0.5245)	(0.8245)	(0.6597)	(0.2863)	(0.6665)	(0.6233)	(0.2038)	(0.6236)	(0.6347)	(0.2316)	(0.6351)
Observations	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108	82108
11	-9.38e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.37e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.37e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.37e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.38e+04	-9.37e+04
chi2	21539	21544	21882	21539	21544	21882	21539	21544	21882	21539	21544	21882

3.11.4	Wellbeing	of disabled	l individual	ls claimin	g benefits
U	···· O				0

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
PIP	-0.0749	-0.0198	-0.0743	-0.0738	-0.0447	-0.0737	0.1525	0.898	0.1532	-0.0863	-0.0511	-0.0854
	(0.0632)	(0.3993)	(0.0631)	(0.0813)	(0.0764)	(0.0813)	(0.1062)	(0.0999)	(0.1062)	(0.0648)	(0.0599)	(0.0648)
Disab*Benefit(IV)	-0.3997 ^{***}	-0.3993***	-0.2946**	-0.4351***	-0.4356***	-0.3045*	0.6204***	0.6213***	0.5607***	-0.1936**	-0.1936**	-0.0992
	(0.0664)	(0.0664)	(0.0950)	(0.0833)	(0.0833)	(0.1190)	(0.1087)	(0.1087)	(0.1528)	(0.0634)	(0.0634)	(0.0935)
PIP*Disab*Benefits(IV)	-0.5645***	-0.5641***	-0.5616***	-0.6416***	-0.6397***	-0.6382***	1.0502***	1.0475 ^{***}	1.0484***	-0.5092***	-0.5069***	-0.5063***
	(0.1371)	(0.1372)	(0.1371)	(0.1773)	(0.1773)	(0.1773)	(0.2295)	(0.2295)	(0.2295)	(0.1402)	(0.1402)	(0.1402)
Disab(IV)	-0.5849***	-0.5850***	-0.6330***	-0.4628***	-0.4624***	-0.4961***	0.5044 ^{***}	0.5040***	0.4792***	-0.4244 ^{***}	-0.4242***	-0.4703***
	(0.0452)	(0.0452)	(0.0673)	(0.0558)	(0.0558)	(0.0827)	(0.0718)	(0.0717)	(0.1057)	(0.0435)	(0.0436)	(0.0666)
PIP*Disab(IV)	0.2101*	0.2121*	0.2096*	0.2621*	0.2631*	0.2611*	-0.5004**	-0.5044**	-0.5010**	0.2077*	0.2078*	0.2080*
	(0.0954)	(0.0956)	(0.0954)	(0.1212)	(0.1213)	(0.1212)	(0.1581)	(0.1582)	(0.1581)	(0.0958)	(0.0959)	(0.0958)
Benefits	0.1260**	0.1248**	0.0187	0.2277 ^{***}	0.2274 ^{***}	0.1366	-0.3057***	-0.3049***	-0.2329*	0.1670***	0.1665***	0.0195
	(0.0473)	(0.0473)	(0.0693)	(0.0592)	(0.0592)	(0.0865)	(0.0768)	(0.0768)	(0.1103)	(0.0450)	(0.0450)	(0.0680)
PIP*Benefits	0.2542**	0.2565**	0.2511*	0.3621**	0.3636**	0.3596**	-0.6051***	-0.6091***	-0.6031***	0.2632**	0.2632**	0.2586**
	(0.0979)	(0.0979)	(0.0978)	(0.1270)	(0.1270)	(0.1270)	(0.1641)	(0.1642)	(0.1642)	(0.0997)	(0.0997)	(0.0997)
Female	0.1451*** (0.0189)	0.1454*** (0.0189)		0.0452* (0.0224)	0.0452* (0.0224)		0.2690*** (0.0285)	0.2690*** (0.0285)		0.3151*** (0.0186)	0.3153*** (0.0186)	
Female*Disab*Benefits(IV)			-0.1882 (0.1159)			-0.2463+ (0.1456)			0.1180 (0.1881)			-0.1611 (0.1139)
Female*Disab(IV)			0.0877 (0.0808)			0.0599 (0.1003)			0.0420 (0.1295)			0.0866 (0.0790)
Female*Benefits			0.1910* (0.0850)			0.1642 (0.1066)			-0.1300 (0.1373)			0.2603** (0.0830)
First regions	-0.1144+	-0.0189	-0.1152+	-0.0019	-0.0481	-0.0034	0.0336	0.1476	0.0348	-0.0526		-0.0533
	(0.0691)	(0.0784)	(0.0691)	(0.0830)	(0.0949)	(0.0830)	(0.1041)	(0.1190)	(0.1041)	(0.0681)		(0.0681)
Married	0.7128***	0.7129***	0.7127***	0.5130***	0.5130***	0.5135***	-0.1884***	-0.1883***	-0.1886***	0.4834***	0.4835***	0.4828***
	(0.0198)	(0.0198)	(0.0198)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0293)	(0.0293)	(0.0293)	(0.0192)	(0.0192)	(0.0192)
Age	-0.0970***	-0.0971***	-0.0975 ^{***}	-0.0795 ^{***}	-0.0796***	-0.0797***	0.0913 ^{***}	0.0914 ^{***}	0.0917***	-0.0508***	-0.0508***	-0.0518***
	(0.0053)	(0.0053)	(0.0053)	(0.0063)	(0.0063)	(0.0063)	(0.0080)	(0.0080)	(0.0080)	(0.0052)	(0.0052)	(0.0052)

3.11.4.1	Life satisfaction,	happiness,	anxiety and	d worthiness	measures of	WB in di	sabled p	opulation	(2SLS)	(complete	results)
----------	--------------------	------------	-------------	--------------	-------------	----------	----------	-----------	--------	-----------	----------

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
Aae sauared	0.0011***	0.0011***	0.0011***	0 0000***	0 0000***	0 0000***	-0.0010***	-0.0010***	-0.0010***	0 0006***	0 0006***	0.0006***
ngo oquurou	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
		(,	(,	(,	(,		((,	(,	(,
Higher educ	0.0146	0.0143	0.0139	0.0776*	0.0776*	0.0775*	-0.1061*	-0.1059*	-0.1053*	0.0262	0.0260	0.0247
	(0.0292)	(0.0292)	(0.0292)	(0.0357)	(0.0357)	(0.0357)	(0.0469)	(0.0469)	(0.0469)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)
GCE, A-level or equivalent	-0.0377	-0.0380	-0.0377	0.0090	0.0088	0.0090	-0.1124**	-0.1119**	-0.1116**	-0.0390	-0.0392	-0.0393
	(0.0242)	(0.0242)	(0.0242)	(0.0298)	(0.0298)	(0.0298)	(0.0386)	(0.0386)	(0.0386)	(0.0241)	(0.0242)	(0.0241)
GCSE grades A*-C or equivalent	-0.0893***	-0.0898***	-0.0896***	0.0029	0.0026	0.0028	-0.1157**	-0.1150**	-0.1153**	-0.0647**	-0.0650**	-0.0654**
· ·	(0.0247)	(0.0247)	(0.0247)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0242)	(0.0242)	(0.0242)
Other qualifications	0.0014	0.0013	0.0016	0.0620	0.0617	0.0617	-0.1376**	-0.1372**	-0.1372**	0.0143	0.0142	0.0147
	(0.0339)	(0.0339)	(0.0339)	(0.0393)	(0.0393)	(0.0393)	(0.0484)	(0.0484)	(0.0484)	(0.0330)	(0.0330)	(0.0330)
No qualification												
to qualification	•							•	•			
Educ_squared	0.0015	0.0015	0.0015	0.0004	0.0004	0.0004	-0.0036*	-0.0036*	-0.0036*	-0.0067***	-0.0067***	-0.0068***
	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0013)	(0.0013)	(0.0013)	(0.0016)	(0.0016)	(0.0016)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)
Ago loft ET oduo	0.0084	0.0084	0.008-	0.0005	0.000-	0.0004	0.0046*	0.004=*	0.0044*	0.0000	0.0000	0.0001
hye_left_11_euuc	-0.0084	-0.0084 (0.0081)	-0.0085	(0,0005)	(0.0005	(0.0100)	-0.0240	-0.024/ (0.0123)	-0.0244	(0.0023	(0.0023	(0.0021
	(0.0000)	(000000)	(0.0000)	(0.000)))	(00000)	(00000)	(0.00-20)	(0101-0)	(010-10)	(01000)	(0.000)	(0.000)
Age_left_educ_squared	0.0003	0.0003	0.0003	0.0002	0.0002	0.0002	0.0008*	0.0008*	0.0008*	-0.0001	-0.0001	-0.0001
	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)
 1 1 · 1, 1 1	×××	(* * *			(- * * *		***	(***	* * *	* * *		× × ×
House or bungalow - semi delached	-0.2349***	-0.2346****	-0.2353***	-0.1365***	-0.1301***	-0.1355***	(0.0255)	0.1695	0.1697	-0.1232	-0.1230***	-0.124/****
	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.02/2)	(0.02/2)	(0.02/2)	(0.0355)	(0.0330)	(0.0330)	(0.0213)	(0.0213)	(0.0213)
Terraced	-0.3600**	-0.3585**	-0.3580**	-0.2598+	-0.2587+	-0.2576+	0.4238*	0.4223*	0.4206*	-0.2102+	-0.2094+	-0.2070+
	(0.1201)	(0.1202)	(0.1203)	(0.1524)	(0.1523)	(0.1522)	(0.1888)	(0.1888)	(0.1889)	(0.1106)	(0.1107)	(0.1106)
Flatmaisonette - purpose built	-0.3169***	-0.3161***	-0.3160***	-0.2606***	-0.2600***	-0.2592***	0.2694***	0.2679***	0.2672***	-0.1433***	-0.1428***	-0.1419***
	(0.0273)	(0.0273)	(0.0273)	(0.0327)	(0.0327)	(0.0327)	(0.0418)	(0.0418)	(0.0418)	(0.0267)	(0.0267)	(0.0267)
Flatmaiste - part hseconverted hse	-0.0993	-0.0998	-0.0989	-0.1841	-0.1843	-0.1829	0.0877	0.0871	0.0860	-0.0043	-0.0045	-0.0041
	(0.1110)	(0.1110)	(0.1108)	(0.1246)	(0.1247)	(0.1246)	(0.1505)	(0.1505)	(0.1506)	(0.1118)	(0.1118)	(0.1114)
Gypsy, Traveller/Irish Traveller	-0.0944	-0.1087	-0.0911	-0.3483	-0.3555	-0.3435	0.7898	0.8098	0.7863	-0.5194	-0.5289	-0.5131
	(0.5703)	(0.5722)	(0.5705)	(0.5923)	(0.5929)	(0.5917)	(0.6421)	(0.6425)	(0.6416)	(0.7129)	(0.7130)	(0.7161)
Mixed / Multiple ethnic arouns	-0 1156	-0 1182	-0.11/6	0.0560	0.0562	0.0581	0.0015	0.0011	0.0003	0 1062	0 1044	0 1066
inter, interpretentite groups	(0.1002)	(0 1003)	(0.1001)	(0.1100)	(0 1101)	(0.1102)	(0.1704)	(0.1707)	(0.1704)	(0.1076)	(0.1077)	(0.1075)
	(0.10 -)	(0.10,90)	(0110 91)	(011190)	(311131)	(0,11,3=)	(), (), (), (), (), (), (), (), (), (),	(/0/)	(//	(3110/0)	(3.10//)	(0.10/3)

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
Indian	0.0891	0.0933	0.0909	0.2625*	0.2625*	0.2644*	0.0082	0.0077	0.0055	-0.0391	-0.0361	-0.0362
	(0.1027)	(0.1026)	(0.1028)	(0.1219)	(0.1219)	(0.1219)	(0.1619)	(0.1618)	(0.1618)	(0.0999)	(0.0999)	(0.0999)
Delisteri	0.0440				o o = 9o		0.0004	0.0000		o o 9o =	0.0000	0.09((
Ρακιδιαπί	0.0443	0.0445	0.0459	0.05/9	0.0582	0.05/1	0.0004	-0.0006	-0.0003	0.0825	0.0828	0.0800
	(0.124/)	(0.1240)	(0.1240)	(0.140/)	(0.140/)	(0.140/)	(0.1///)	(0.1//0)	(0.1//0)	(0.1200)	(0.1200)	(0.1200)
Bangladeshi	-0.1943	-0.1984	-0.1922	0.1814	0.1785	0.1820	-0.1660	-0.1579	-0.1662	-0.1053	-0.1079	-0.1020
	(0.1749)	(0.1750)	(0.1749)	(0.2116)	(0.2116)	(0.2118)	(0.2580)	(0.2577)	(0.2579)	(0.1580)	(0.1581)	(0.1577)
				<i></i>	v	0 1				,		
Chinese	0.0134	0.0119	0.0150	0.3764*	0.3749^	0.3810^	-0.1615	-0.1605	-0.1641	-0.3136+	-0.3141+	-0.3139+
	(0.1445)	(0.1440)	(0.1445)	(0.1810)	(0.1814)	(0.1814)	(0.289/)	(0.28/9)	(0.2898)	(0.1/63)	(0.1/62)	(0.1/90)
Any other Asian background	0.1290	0.1294	0.1311	0.0715	0.0714	0.0704	-0.3446+	-0.3441+	-0.3450+	-0.0116	-0.0115	-0.0066
	(0.1073)	(0.1074)	(0.1073)	(0.1630)	(0.1628)	(0.1631)	(0.1867)	(0.1862)	(0.1867)	(0.1140)	(0.1139)	(0.1141)
Black/ African/Caribbean/Black British	-0.3742***	-0.3757***	-0.3743***	0.0195	0.0185	0.0205	-0.3635***	-0.3615***	-0.3634***	-0.0425	-0.0434	-0.0440
	(0.0699)	(0.0700)	(0.0699)	(0.0802)	(0.0802)	(0.0802)	(0.0988)	(0.0987)	(0.0987)	(0.0667)	(0.0668)	(0.0667)
Arab	0.1155	0.1138	0.1196	0.0156	0.0163	0.0130	0.2181	0.2180	0.2188	-0.0904	-0.0920	-0.0801
	(0.1977)	(0.1977)	(0.1978)	(0.2528)	(0.2528)	(0.2526)	(0.2970)	(0.2974)	(0.2971)	(0.2058)	(0.2059)	(0.2057)
Other ethnic group	-0.2893**	-0.2885**	-0.2883**	-0.2695*	-0.2698*	-0.2714*	-0.0649	-0.0638	-0.0647	-0.2822**	-0.2818*	-0.2785*
	(0.1027)	(0.1027)	(0.1026)	(0.1284)	(0.1285)	(0.1285)	(0.1572)	(0.1572)	(0.1571)	(0.1094)	(0.1095)	(0.1094)
Christian (all denominations)	0.1568***	0.1564***	0.1567***	0.2195***	0.2193***	0.2196***	0.0463	0.0468	0.0462	0.2176***	0.2173***	0.2174***
	(0.0201)	(0.0201)	(0.0201)	(0.0243)	(0.0243)	(0.0243)	(0.0308)	(0.0308)	(0.0308)	(0.0199)	(0.0199)	(0.0199)
Buddhist	-0.1304	-0.1321	-0.1290	0.1487	0.1499	0.1492	0.6862***	0.6840***	0.6854***	0.0749	0.0734	0.0772
	(0.1538)	(0.1540)	(0.1539)	(0.1616)	(0.1617)	(0.1615)	(0.1923)	(0.1922)	(0.1924)	(0.1615)	(0.1614)	(0.1618)
Hindu	0.0107	0.0150	0.0180	0 1063	0 1066	0 1066	0 3532+	0 3522+	0 3536+	0 2225+	0.2103+	0 2206+
IIInaa	(0.1231)	(0.1230)	(0.1232)	(0.1504)	(0.1504)	(0.1505)	(0.1906)	(0.1907)	(0.1907)	(0.1164)	(0.1164)	(0.1165)
Jewish	-0.2180+	-0.2187+	-0.2189+	-0.2207	-0.2201	-0.2200	0.5579**	0.5573**	0.5569**	-0.1122	-0.1129	-0.1139
	(0.1289)	(0.1288)	(0.1289)	(0.1633)	(0.1633)	(0.1634)	(0.2035)	(0.2033)	(0.2036)	(0.1248)	(0.1246)	(0.1250)
Muclim	0.0979**	0.0979**	0.099=**	0 1017	0 1000	0 1000	0.0580	0.0570	0.0570	0 1011*	0.1010*	0 1016*
Musum	(0.0011)	(0.0010)	(0.0010)	(0.1112)	(0.1112)	(0.1112)	(0.1380)	(0.1379)	(0.1370)	(0.0014)	(0.0914)	(0.0914)
	(0.0911)	(0.0910)	(0.0910)	(0.1112)	(01112)	(01112)	(011300)	(0123/9)	(0123/9)	(010 914)	(010914)	(0.0914)
Sikh	-0.2630	-0.2632	-0.2652	-0.2419	-0.2421	-0.2421	0.4961*	0.4957*	0.4990*	0.0339	0.0339	0.0284
	(0.1649)	(0.1647)	(0.1648)	(0.1834)	(0.1834)	(0.1836)	(0.2367)	(0.2367)	(0.2367)	(0.1537)	(0.1537)	(0.1536)
4 .1 1				*	¥		0***		0***	*	*	*
Any other religion	-0.1287+	-0.1293+	-0.1272+	0.1755*	0.1750*	0.1772*	0.3258***	0.3269***	0.3238***	0.1407*	0.1403*	0.1427*
	(0.00/0)	(0.00/0)	(0.00/0)	(0.0/20)	(0.0/21)	(0.0/21)	(0.0953)	(0.0953)	(0.0953)	(0.0009)	(0.0009)	(0.0008)
Employed	0.3576***	0.3577***	0.3560***	0.1244***	0.1241***	0.1236***	-0.1619***	-0.1614***	-0.1601***	0.2244***	0.2245***	0.2213***

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
	(0.0288)	(0.0288)	(0.0288)	(0.0340)	(0.0340)	(0.0340)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0280)	(0.0280)	(0.0280)
Self-employed	0.3341***	0.3351***	0.3329***	0.1806***	0.1809***	0.1823***	-0.1357*	-0.1364*	-0.1345*	0.3597***	0.3604***	0.3552***
	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)	(0.0559)	(0.0559)	(0.0560)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)
Gov. employed training	-0.2958	-0.2899	-0.2865	0.1437	0.1447	0.1453	0.1000	0.0983	0.0934	-0.3885*	-0.3844*	-0.3689+
	(0.1935)	(0.1940)	(0.1937)	(0.2235)	(0.2237)	(0.2237)	(0.2460)	(0.2460)	(0.2464)	(0.1944)	(0.1943)	(0.1943)
Student	0.3857***	0.3861***	0.3832***	0.1349	0.1342	0.1329	0.1758	0.1771	0.1782	0.2864**	0.2868**	0.2824**
	(0.0925)	(0.0925)	(0.0925)	(0.1191)	(0.1192)	(0.1192)	(0.1500)	(0.1499)	(0.1500)	(0.0986)	(0.0987)	(0.0986)
Retired	0.6383***	0.6383***	0.6297***	0.4627***	0.4625***	0.4615***	-0.5452***	-0.5449***	-0.5391***	0.2014***	0.2013***	0.1829***
	(0.0364)	(0.0364)	(0.0367)	(0.0430)	(0.0430)	(0.0434)	(0.0567)	(0.0567)	(0.0572)	(0.0354)	(0.0354)	(0.0356)
Disabled, not working	-0.4919***	-0.4922***	-0.4889***	-0.5769***	-0.5773***	-0.5781***	0.5807***	0.5813***	0.5785***	-0.8147***	-0.8148***	-0.8064***
Lenath of time at address	(0.0389)	(0.0389)	(0.0390)	(0.0444)	(0.0444)	(0.0445)	(0.0538)	(0.0537)	(0.0538)	(0.0391)	(0.0391)	(0.0392)
12 mths but less than 2 years	-0.0117	-0.0111	-0.0118	-0.0272	-0.0270	-0.0273	-0.0842	-0.0849	-0.0836	-0.0018	-0.0014	-0.0022
,	(0.0462)	(0.0462)	(0.0462)	(0.0564)	(0.0564)	(0.0564)	(0.0714)	(0.0713)	(0.0713)	(0.0463)	(0.0463)	(0.0463)
2 years but less than 3 years	-0.0692	-0.0687	-0.0695	-0.0233	-0.0233	-0.0236	-0.1126	-0.1125	-0.1124	-0.0320	-0.0317	-0.0322
	(0.0485)	(0.0485)	(0.0485)	(0.0595)	(0.0595)	(0.0595)	(0.0741)	(0.0741)	(0.0741)	(0.0489)	(0.0489)	(0.0489)
3 years but less than 5 years	-0.0309	-0.0295	-0.0309	-0.0639	-0.0633	-0.0639	-0.1167+	-0.1177+	-0.1166+	0.0009	0.0018	0.0008
0.0	(0.0427)	(0.0428)	(0.0427)	(0.0513)	(0.0513)	(0.0513)	(0.0644)	(0.0644)	(0.0644)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)
5 years but less than 10 years	-0.0625	-0.0613	-0.0630	-0.0478	-0.0471	-0.0478	-0.0829	-0.0841	-0.0824	-0.0120	-0.0112	-0.0132
	(0.0388)	(0.0389)	(0.0389)	(0.0470)	(0.0470)	(0.0470)	(0.0590)	(0.0590)	(0.0590)	(0.0393)	(0.0393)	(0.0393)
10 years or longer	-0.0896*	-0.0880*	-0.0897*	-0.1007*	-0.1000*	-0.1005*	-0.0528	-0.0542	-0.0528	-0.0269	-0.0259	-0.0274
	(0.0380)	(0.0380)	(0.0380)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0568)	(0.0568)	(0.0568)	(0.0382)	(0.0382)	(0.0382)
Ex-smoker	0.3856***	0.3859***	0.3851***	0.3442***	0.3446***	0.3448***	-0.2906***	-0.2915***	-0.2906***	0.2899***	0.2901***	0.2883***
	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0295)	(0.0296)	(0.0296)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)
Never smoked	0.4535***	0.4536***	0.4531***	0 4240***	0 4252***	0 4251***	-0 3150***	-0 3156***	-0 3150***	0.3470***	0 3471***	0 3461***
	(0.0249)	(0.0249)	(0.0249)	(0.0298)	(0.0298)	(0.0298)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0247)	(0.0247)	(0.0247)
Diff. reg wage	0.0142*		0.0142*	0.0133		0.0132	-0.0239*		-0.0239*	0.0080		0.0080
	(0.0072)		(0.0072)	(0.0087)		(0.0087)	(0.0109)		(0.0109)	(0.0071)		(0.0071)
I og regional unem	-0 5045+		-0 5057+	-0.1185		-0.1250	0.4977		0 4994	-0.2460		-0.9459
Log regional anem	-0.5045+ (0.2705)		(0.2704)	(0.3268)		-0.1250 (0.3268)	(0.4122)		0.4324 (0.4122)	(0.2651)		-0.3452 (0.2650)
							Sec. 2					
Face-to-face interview	-0.1582***	-0.1537***	-0.1585***	-0.1154***	-0.1133***	-0.1160***	0.0212	0.0177	0.0215	-0.1468***	-0.1440***	-0.1468***
	(0.0184)	(0.0184)	(0.0184)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0288)	(0.0288)	(0.0288)	(0.0178)	(0.0178)	(0.0178)

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
North West											0.0182	
	•		•	•		•		•		•	(0.0773)	•
Yorkshire and The Humber	-0.0605	-0.0033	-0.0611	0.0135	-0.0169	0.0122	-0.0188	0.0633	-0.0174	-0.0003	0.0417	-0.0008
	(0.0573)	(0.0644)	(0.0573)	(0.0686)	(0.0775)	(0.0685)	(0.0863)	(0.0979)	(0.0863)	(0.0560)	(0.0632)	(0.0560)
East Midlands	-0.1409	0.0014	-0.1427	0.0298	-0.0115	0.0275	0.0803	0.1917	0.0828	-0.0549	0.0471	-0.0572
	(0.0910)	(0.0976)	(0.0910)	(0.1095)	(0.1181)	(0.1095)	(0.1376)	(0.1490)	(0.1376)	(0.0889)	(0.0958)	(0.0888)
West Midlands	-0.1669**	-0.1074	-0.1676**	-0.0579	-0.0948	-0.0592	-0.1428	-0.0403	-0.1419	-0.1659**	-0.1221+	-0.1664**
	(0.0634)	(0.0729)	(0.0633)	(0.0762)	(0.0882)	(0.0762)	(0.0961)	(0.1121)	(0.0961)	(0.0617)	(0.0712)	(0.0617)
East of England	-0.2526+	-0.0748	-0.2543+	0.0164	0.0377	0.0129	0.1250	0.0658	0.1280	-0.1512	-0.0310	-0.1523
	(0.1330)	(0.0789)	(0.1330)	(0.1596)	(0.0954)	(0.1596)	(0.2008)	(0.1222)	(0.2008)	(0.1304)	(0.0781)	(0.1304)
London	-0.0713	0.1788	-0.0730	0.0253	-0.0329	0.0238	0.2148**	0.1991	0.2163**	-0.0666	0.1288	-0.0691
	(0.0537)	(0.1968)	(0.0537)	(0.0648)	(0.2349)	(0.0648)	(0.0817)	(0.2979)	(0.0818)	(0.0531)	(0.1972)	(0.0531)
South East	-0.2681+	0.0105	-0.2698+	-0.0549	-0.0243	-0.0585	0.2084	0.0507	0.2118	-0.1701	0.0259	-0.1715
	(0.1506)	(0.0497)	(0.1505)	(0.1818)	(0.0596)	(0.1818)	(0.2283)	(0.0753)	(0.2283)	(0.1477)	(0.0493)	(0.1476)
South West	-0.2857+	-0.0773	-0.2866+	-0.0344	0.0095	-0.0380	0.1245	-0.0079	0.1275	-0.1696	-0.0296	-0.1693
	(0.1529)	(0.0722)	(0.1528)	(0.1830)	(0.0866)	(0.1830)	(0.2301)	(0.1106)	(0.2301)	(0.1489)	(0.0721)	(0.1488)
Wales	-0.0527	0.1016	-0.0536	0.0789	0.0357	0.0776	-0.0013	0.0873	-0.0004	0.0263	0.1397	0.0253
	(0.0741)	(0.0879)	(0.0741)	(0.0892)	(0.1061)	(0.0891)	(0.1115)	(0.1321)	(0.1115)	(0.0727)	(0.0870)	(0.0727)
Scotland	-0.0121	0.0722	-0.0132	0.0492	0.0271	0.0474	-0.0515	0.0671	-0.0499	-0.0566	-0.0023	-0.0576
	(0.0906)	(0.1227)	(0.0905)	(0.1091)	(0.1489)	(0.1091)	(0.1367)	(0.1890)	(0.1367)	(0.0890)	(0.1214)	(0.0889)
Northern Ireland												
										•		
Spring	-0.0136	-0.0118	-0.0141	0.0750*	0.0757*	0.0749*	0.0695+	0.0683+	0.0695+	0.0231	0.0243	0.0223
	(0.0260)	(0.0260)	(0.0260)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0396)	(0.0396)	(0.0396)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)
Summer	0.0298	0.0300	0.0295	0.1095***	0.1097***	0.1097***	0.0288	0.0283	0.0288	0.0515*	0.0516*	0.0506*
	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0303)	(0.0304)	(0.0303)	(0.0384)	(0.0384)	(0.0384)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)
Autumn	0.0041	0.0041	0.0038	0.0042	0.0042	0.0042	0.1239**	0.1240**	0.1239**	0.0585*	0.0585*	0.0578*
	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0305)	(0.0306)	(0.0305)	(0.0385)	(0.0385)	(0.0385)	(0.0250)	(0.0250)	(0.0250)
Wage_st_dev		-0.0047			0.0006			0.0020			-0.0037	
		(0.0043)			(0.0051)			(0.0065)			(0.0043)	

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
Unemp_st_dev		0.0477			-0.0406			0.1078			0.0376	
		(0.0557)			(0.0675)			(0.0850)			(0.0554)	
Constant	10.1054***	9.0095***	10.1584***	8.4285***	8.2145***	8.4599***	0.7537	1.4763***	0.7411	8.8860***	8.1375***	8.9628***
	(0.6559)	(0.1967)	(0.6564)	(0.7930)	(0.2392)	(0.7944)	(0.9973)	(0.3032)	(0.9986)	(0.6471)	(0.2013)	(0.6481)
Observations	74206	74206	74206	74185	74185	74185	74110	74110	74110	73981	73981	73981
R-squared	0.18	0.18	0.18	0.097	0.097	0.097	0.056	0.056	0.056	0.14	0.14	0.14
11	-1.54e+05	-1.54e+05	-1.54e+05	-1.68e+05	-1.68e+05	-1.68e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.52e+05	-1.52e+05	-1.52e+05

	SAH > 1 vs. SAH ≤ 1			SA	H > 2 vs. SAH :	≤ 2	SA	AH > 3 vs. SAH :	≤ 3	SA	H > 4 vs. SAH :	≤ 4
Variable	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3
PIP	-0.1547	-0.1914	-0.1606	-0.1192	-0.1638	-0.1153	-0.0204	-0.0671	-0.0244	0.0076	-0.0399	0.0063
	(0.3830)	(0.3825)	(0.3793)	(0.1608)	(0.1591)	(0.1605)	(0.0783)	(0.0746)	(0.0782)	(0.1084)	(0.1056)	(0.1086)
Disab*Benefits(IV)	-5.2990***	-5.2911***	-5.3441***	-3.9756***	-3.9848***	-3.7840***	-2.0455***	-2.0441***	-1.9139***	-1.6115***	-1.6123***	-1.5073***
	(0.8207)	(0.8174)	(0.9394)	(0.2797)	(0.2800)	(0.3401)	(0.0857)	(0.0857)	(0.1226)	(0.1076)	(0.1076)	(0.1601)
PIP*Disab*Benefits(IV)	0.8416	0.8196	0.8266	-0.7008+	-0.7130+	-0.6983+	-0.7808***	-0.7819***	-0.7806***	-0.4207+	-0.4218+	-0.4174+
	(0.8699)	(0.8703)	(0.8717)	(0.3809)	(0.3814)	(0.3821)	(0.1849)	(0.1850)	(0.1854)	(0.2344)	(0.2345)	(0.2337)
Disab(IV)	-1.7473***	-1.7431***	-1.4698***	-1.7944***	-1.7919***	-1.6670***	-1.2372***	-1.2381***	-1.0962***	-0.9372***	-0.9371***	-0.8081***
	(0.2740)	(0.2735)	(0.3732)	(0.1048)	(0.1047)	(0.1561)	(0.0517)	(0.0517)	(0.0779)	(0.0832)	(0.0831)	(0.1231)
PIP*Disab(IV)	-0.1201	-0.1271	-0.1095	0.2013	0.2005	0.1972	0.2065+	0.2062+	0.2103+	0.0696	0.0705	0.0699
	(0.4500)	(0.4506)	(0.4428)	(0.1986)	(0.1986)	(0.1984)	(0.1123)	(0.1123)	(0.1125)	(0.1787)	(0.1789)	(0.1793)
Benefits	2.8991***	2.8936***	2.8848***	2.1101***	2.1160***	1.9590***	1.1388***	1.1381***	0.9879***	1.0235***	1.0241***	0.9879***
	(0.5427)	(0.5406)	(0.6426)	(0.1815)	(0.1817)	(0.2295)	(0.0602)	(0.0602)	(0.0878)	(0.0766)	(0.0767)	(0.1164)
PIP*Benefits	-0.5752	-0.5589	-0.5665	0.4770+	0.4854+	0.4751+	0.4661***	0.4662***	0.4655***	0.2487	0.2491	0.2473
	(0.6374)	(0.6376)	(0.6400)	(0.2725)	(0.2729)	(0.2735)	(0.1303)	(0.1303)	(0.1310)	(0.1638)	(0.1639)	(0.1633)
Female	-0.0283	-0.0286	0.3836	0.0025	0.0018	0.2708+	-0.0143	-0.0143	0.1172*	-0.0778*	-0.0775*	0.0653
	(0.0550)	(0.0550)	(0.3587)	(0.0307)	(0.0307)	(0.1419)	(0.0228)	(0.0228)	(0.0598)	(0.0318)	(0.0318)	(0.0859)
Female*Disab*Benefits(IV)			0.0033			-0.4622			-0.2845+			-0.2122
			(0.8118)			(0.3424)			(0.1503)			(0.1933)
Female*Disab(IV)			-0.5022			-0.2097			-0.2463**			-0.2561+
			(0.4109)			(0.1772)			(0.0939)			(0.1494)
Female*Benefits			0.0625			0.3168			0.2836**			0.0728
			(0.6025)			(0.2464)			(0.1081)			(0.1393)
First regions	0.3750***		0.3740**	0.1676*		0.1664*	0.2639***		0.2623***	0.1860*		0.1820*
	(0.1138)		(0.1138)	(0.0813)		(0.0813)	(0.0727)		(0.0727)	(0.0900)		(0.0901)
Married	-0.0192	-0.0192	-0.0181	-0.0192	-0.0192	-0.0181	-0.0192	-0.0192	-0.0181	-0.0192	-0.0192	-0.0181
	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)
Age	-0.0325+	-0.0324+	-0.0324+	-0.0547***	-0.0546***	-0.0547***	-0.0535***	-0.0535***	-0.0545***	-0.0410***	-0.0409***	-0.0402***
	(0.0192)	(0.0192)	(0.0192)	(0.0096)	(0.0096)	(0.0096)	(0.0063)	(0.0063)	(0.0063)	(0.0076)	(0.0076)	(0.0077)
Age squared	0.0003	0.0003	0.0003	0.0005***	0.0005***	0.0005***	0.0004***	0.0004***	0.0004***	0.0003***	0.0003***	0.0003***

3.11.4.2 Self-assessed health in disabled population (PPO) (complete results)

	SA	SAH > 1 vs. SAH \leq 1			AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	S	AH > 3 vs. SAH :	≤ 3	SA	AH > 4 vs. SAH :	≤ 4
Variable	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3
	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Higher educ	-0.2260*	-0.2255*	-0.2277*	-0.1502**	-0.1502**	-0.1525**	-0.0161	-0.0162	-0.0178	-0.0630	-0.0631	-0.0625
	(0.1010)	(0.1010)	(0.1011)	(0.0573)	(0.0573)	(0.0574)	(0.0369)	(0.0369)	(0.0370)	(0.0470)	(0.0470)	(0.0470)
GCE, A-level or equivalent	-0.3252***	-0.3246***	-0.3287***	-0.2398***	-0.2395***	-0.2419***	-0.0983**	-0.0981**	-0.1003***	-0.2069***	-0.2065***	-0.2068***
	(0.0728)	(0.0728)	(0.0729)	(0.0434)	(0.0434)	(0.0434)	(0.0305)	(0.0305)	(0.0305)	(0.0405)	(0.0405)	(0.0405)
GCSE grades A*-C or equivalent	-0.2074**	-0.2076**	-0.2095**	-0.0953*	-0.0955*	-0.0965*	-0.0711*	-0.0708*	-0.0727*	-0.1697***	-0.1693***	-0.1694***
	(0.0678)	(0.0678)	(0.0679)	(0.0395)	(0.0395)	(0.0396)	(0.0290)	(0.0290)	(0.0291)	(0.0405)	(0.0405)	(0.0405)
Other qualifications	-0.0113	-0.0110	-0.0115	0.0469	0.0473	0.0470	0.0208	0.0214	0.0186	-0.0893	-0.0887	-0.0904
	(0.0754)	(0.0755)	(0.0754)	(0.0454)	(0.0454)	(0.0453)	(0.0371)	(0.0371)	(0.0372)	(0.0579)	(0.0580)	(0.0579)
Educ_squared	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***
	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)
Age_left_FT_educ	-0.0018	-0.0017	-0.0021	0.0019	0.0020	0.0016	0.0136+	0.0137+	0.0133	-0.0016	-0.0016	-0.0020
	(0.0106)	(0.0106)	(0.0106)	(0.0089)	(0.0089)	(0.0089)	(0.0081)	(0.0081)	(0.0081)	(0.0087)	(0.0087)	(0.0087)
Age_left_educ_squared	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001
	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)
House or bungalow - semi detached	-0.0974***	-0.0976***	-0.0935***	-0.0974***	-0.0976***	-0.0935***	-0.0974***	-0.0976***	-0.0935***	-0.0974***	-0.0976***	-0.0935***
	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)
Terraced	-0.1986	-0.1985	-0.1904	-0.1986	-0.1985	-0.1904	-0.1986	-0.1985	-0.1904	-0.1986	-0.1985	-0.1904
	(0.1344)	(0.1345)	(0.1345)	(0.1344)	(0.1345)	(0.1345)	(0.1344)	(0.1345)	(0.1345)	(0.1344)	(0.1345)	(0.1345)
Flatmaisonette - purpose built	-0.2295***	-0.2299***	-0.2237***	-0.2295***	-0.2299***	-0.2237***	-0.2295***	-0.2299***	-0.2237***	-0.2295***	-0.2299***	-0.2237***
	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)
Flatmaiste - part hseconverted hse	-0.5210***	-0.5206***	-0.5146***	-0.5210***	-0.5206***	-0.5146***	-0.5210***	-0.5206***	-0.5146***	-0.5210***	-0.5206***	-0.5146***
	(0.1034)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)
Gypsy, Traveller/Irish Traveller	0.3625	0.3646	0.3692	0.3625	0.3646	0.3692	0.3625	0.3646	0.3692	0.3625	0.3646	0.3692
	(0.3631)	(0.3618)	(0.3594)	(0.3631)	(0.3618)	(0.3594)	(0.3631)	(0.3618)	(0.3594)	(0.3631)	(0.3618)	(0.3594)
Mixed / Multiple ethnic groups	0.0129	0.0135	0.0154	0.0129	0.0135	0.0154	0.0129	0.0135	0.0154	0.0129	0.0135	0.0154
	(0.0953)	(0.0954)	(0.0952)	(0.0953)	(0.0954)	(0.0952)	(0.0953)	(0.0954)	(0.0952)	(0.0953)	(0.0954)	(0.0952)
Indian	-0.2058*	-0.2058*	-0.1979+	-0.2058*	-0.2058*	-0.1979+	-0.2058*	-0.2058*	-0.1979+	-0.2058*	-0.2058*	-0.1979+
	(0.1039)	(0.1040)	(0.1036)	(0.1039)	(0.1040)	(0.1036)	(0.1039)	(0.1040)	(0.1036)	(0.1039)	(0.1040)	(0.1036)

Variable	SAH > 1 vs. SAH ≤ 1			SA	AH > 2 vs. SAH :	≤ 2	S	AH > 3 vs. SAH :	≤ 3	SA	H > 4 vs. SAH :	≤ 4
Variable	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3
Pakistani	-0.2648*	-0.2649*	-0.2643*	-0.2648*	-0.2649*	-0.2643*	-0.2648*	-0.2649*	-0.2643*	-0.2648*	-0.2649*	-0.2643*
	(0.1092)	(0.1092)	(0.1089)	(0.1092)	(0.1092)	(0.1089)	(0.1092)	(0.1092)	(0.1089)	(0.1092)	(0.1092)	(0.1089)
Bangladeshi	-0.1541	-0.1531	-0.1539	-0.1541	-0.1531	-0.1539	-0.1541	-0.1531	-0.1539	-0.1541	-0.1531	-0.1539
	(0.1584)	(0.1583)	(0.1575)	(0.1584)	(0.1583)	(0.1575)	(0.1584)	(0.1583)	(0.1575)	(0.1584)	(0.1583)	(0.1575)
Chinese	-0.2431	-0.2408	-0.2349	-0.2431	-0.2408	-0.2349	-0.2431	-0.2408	-0.2349	-0.2431	-0.2408	-0.2349
	(0.1688)	(0.1684)	(0.1686)	(0.1688)	(0.1684)	(0.1686)	(0.1688)	(0.1684)	(0.1686)	(0.1688)	(0.1684)	(0.1686)
Any other Asian background	-0.4266***	-0.4264***	-0.4271***	-0.4266***	-0.4264***	-0.4271***	-0.4266***	-0.4264***	-0.4271***	-0.4266***	-0.4264***	-0.4271***
	(0.1186)	(0.1186)	(0.1185)	(0.1186)	(0.1186)	(0.1185)	(0.1186)	(0.1186)	(0.1185)	(0.1186)	(0.1186)	(0.1185)
Black/ African/Caribbean/Black British	-0.1772**	-0.1759**	-0.1764**	-0.1772**	-0.1759**	-0.1764**	-0.1772**	-0.1759**	-0.1764**	-0.1772**	-0.1759**	-0.1764**
, , , ,	(0.0600)	(0.0600)	(0.0603)	(0.0600)	(0.0600)	(0.0603)	(0.0600)	(0.0600)	(0.0603)	(0.0600)	(0.0600)	(0.0603)
Arab	-0.0385	-0.0394	-0.0439	-0.0385	-0.0394	-0.0439	-0.0385	-0.0394	-0.0439	-0.0385	-0.0394	-0.0439
	(0.1767)	(0.1767)	(0.1763)	(0.1767)	(0.1767)	(0.1763)	(0.1767)	(0.1767)	(0.1763)	(0.1767)	(0.1767)	(0.1763)
Other ethnic aroun	-0 1376	-0 1375	-0 1303	-0 1376	-0 1375	-0 1303	-0 1376	-0 1375	-0 1303	-0 1376	-0 1375	-0 1303
e dier editae group	(0.0925)	(0.0925)	(0.0921)	(0.0925)	(0.0925)	(0.0921)	(0.0925)	(0.0925)	(0.0921)	(0.0925)	(0.0925)	(0.0921)
Christian (all denominations)	0.0192	0.0194	0.0194	0.0192	0.0194	0.0194	0.0192	0.0194	0.0194	0.0192	0.0194	0.0194
	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)
Buddhist	0 1100	0 1183	0 1183	0 1100	0 1183	0 1183	0 1100	0 1183	0 1183	0 1100	0 1183	0 1182
Duumor	(0.1687)	(0.1686)	(0.1681)	(0.1687)	(0.1686)	(0.1681)	(0.1687)	(0.1686)	(0.1681)	(0.1687)	(0.1686)	(0.1681)
Hindu	-0.0760	-0.0751	-0.0768	-0.0760	-0.0751	-0.0768	-0.0760	-0.0751	-0.0768	-0.0760	-0.0751	-0.0768
	(0.1236)	(0.1236)	(0.1234)	(0.1236)	(0.1236)	(0.1234)	(0.1236)	(0.1236)	(0.1234)	(0.1236)	(0.1236)	(0.1234)
Innish	-0.4614***	-0.4610***	-0 4577***	-0.4614***	-0.4610***	-0.4577***	-0.4614***	-0.4610***	-0 4577***	-0.4614***	-0.4610***	-0.4577***
<i>bearsn</i>	(0.1272)	(0.1272)	-0.45/7	-0.4014 (0.1272)	-0.4010 (0.1272)	(0.1264)	(0.1272)	(0.1272)	-0.45//	-0.4014 (0.1272)	-0.4010	-0.45/7
	(0.112/2)	(0.112/2)	(011204)	(0.112/2)	(0.12/2)	(011204)	(0112/2)	(0.12/2)	(0.1204)	(0.12/2)	(0.12/2)	(011204)
Muslim	-0.2576**	-0.2579**	-0.2558**	-0.2576**	-0.2579**	-0.2558**	-0.2576**	-0.2579**	-0.2558**	-0.2576**	-0.2579**	-0.2558**
	(0.0814)	(0.0815)	(0.0813)	(0.0814)	(0.0815)	(0.0813)	(0.0814)	(0.0815)	(0.0813)	(0.0814)	(0.0815)	(0.0813)
Sil-h	-0.1570	-0.1566	-0.1664	-0.1570	-0.1566	-0.1664	-0.1570	-0.1566	-0.1664	-0.1570	-0.1566	-0.1664
Sixii	-0.15/9	-0.1500	-0.1004	-0.15/9	-0.1500	-0.1004	-0.15/9	-0.1500	-0.1004	-0.15/9	-0.1500	-0.1004
	(0.1343)	(0.1343)	(0.1323)	(0.1929)	(0.1929)	(0.1323)	(0.1323)	(0.1323)	(0.1923)	(0.1923)	(0.1323)	(0.1923)
Any other religion	-0.2220***	-0.2208***	-0.2178***	-0.2220***	-0.2208***	-0.2178***	-0.2220***	-0.2208***	-0.2178***	-0.2220***	-0.2208***	-0.2178***
	(0.0594)	(0.0593)	(0.0593)	(0.0594)	(0.0593)	(0.0593)	(0.0594)	(0.0593)	(0.0593)	(0.0594)	(0.0593)	(0.0593)
Employed	0.0059	0.0064	0.0000	0.0696	0.0699	0.0650	0 1009***	0 10 40***	0.0000**	0.0740	0.0740	0.0798
Employed	(0.1324)	(0.1325)	(0.1324)	(0.0501)	(0.0501)	(0.0502)	(0.0308)	(0.0307)	(0.0300)	(0.0454)	(0.0454)	(0.0455)
	((·····	(()	()	()		······································	(((

Variabla	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH :	≤ 1	SA	AH > 2 vs. SAH :	≤ 2	SA	AH > 3 vs. SAH :	≤ 3	SA	AH > 4 vs. SAH :	≤4
variable	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3									
Self-employed	-0.1613	-0.1616	-0.1619	0.0330	0.0321	0.0413	0.1965***	0.1960***	0.1926***	0.2224***	0.2219***	0.2191***
	(0.1761)	(0.1761)	(0.1765)	(0.0715)	(0.0715)	(0.0720)	(0.0420)	(0.0420)	(0.0420)	(0.0587)	(0.0587)	(0.0586)
Gov employed training	-0.4794	-0.4815	-0.4808	0.0971	0.0052	0 1075	0.0038	0.0023	0.0137	0 2376	0 2371	0 2254
Soot employee training	(0.2004)	(0.2002)	(0.2004)	(0.2107)	(0.2102)	(0.2104)	(0.1058)	(0.1052)	(0.1022)	(0.2222)	(0.2220)	(0.2204)
	(0.3904)	(0.3903)	(0.3904)	(0.210/)	(0.2103)	(0.2104)	(0.1950)	(0.1953)	(0.1933)	(0.3233)	(0.3229)	(0.3204)
Student	-0.6507	-0.6493	-0.6511	-0.3537+	-0.3519+	-0.3540+	0.2214+	0.2224+	0.2186+	0.2640+	0.2647+	0.2608+
	(0.4349)	(0.4353)	(0.4351)	(0.2118)	(0.2120)	(0.2119)	(0.1192)	(0.1191)	(0.1198)	(0.1388)	(0.1389)	(0.1389)
Patirad	-0 4041**	-0.4027**	-0.4079**	-0.0601	-0.0502	-0.0622	0 1160**	0 1169**	0 10 49*	0.1954*	0.1054*	0.1420*
Keth eu	-0.4041	-0.403/	-0.40/3	(0.0608)	-0.0595	-0.0022	(0.0414)	(0.0414)	(0.0410)	(0.0620)	(0.0620)	(0.0625)
	(0.1410)	(0.1410)	(0.1430)	(0.0028)	(0.0028)	(0.0033)	(0.0414)	(0.0414)	(0.0419)	(0.0020)	(0.0020)	(0.0025)
Disabled, not working	-1.2519***	-1.2521***	-1.2447***	-1.2516***	-1.2498***	-1.2436***	-1.2685***	-1.2683***	-1.2666***	-1.3641***	-1.3638***	-1.3925***
	(0.1271)	(0.1268)	(0.1266)	(0.0547)	(0.0547)	(0.0549)	(0.0490)	(0.0490)	(0.0490)	(0.1176)	(0.1176)	(0.1193)
Length of time at address:												
12 mths but less than 2 years	-0.0726	-0.0732	-0.0739	-0.0726	-0.0732	-0.0739	-0.0726	-0.0732	-0.0739	-0.0726	-0.0732	-0.0739
	(0.0457)	(0.0457)	(0.0457)	(0.0457)	(0.0457)	(0.0457)	(0.0457)	(0.0457)	(0.0457)	(0.0457)	(0.0457)	(0.0457)
2 years but less than 3 years	-0.0938*	-0.0938*	-0.0953*	-0.0938*	-0.0938*	-0.0953*	-0.0938*	-0.0938*	-0.0953*	-0.0938*	-0.0938*	-0.0953*
5 55	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)
	(0104/4)	(0.04/4)	(0.04/4)	(0.04/4)	(0.04/4)	(0.04/4)	(0.04/4)	(0.04/4)	(****)	(0.04/4)	(0.04/4)	(0.04)4)
3 years but less than 5 years	-0.0879*	-0.0883*	-0.0891*	-0.0879*	-0.0883*	-0.0891*	-0.0879*	-0.0883*	-0.0891*	-0.0879*	-0.0883*	-0.0891*
	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)
5 years but less than 10 years	-0.1051**	-0.1058**	-0.1065**	-0.1051**	-0.1058**	-0.1065**	-0.1051**	-0.1058**	-0 1065**	-0.1051**	-0.1058**	-0.1065**
5 years our less man 10 years	-0.1051	-0.1050	-0.1005	-0.1051	-0.1050	-0.1005	-0.1051	-0.1050	-0.1005	-0.1051	-0.1050	-0.1005
	(0.03/9)	(0.03/9)	(0.03/9)	(0.03/9)	(0.03/9)	(0.03/9)	(0.03/9)	(0.03/9)	(0.03/9)	(0.03/9)	(0.03/9)	(0.03/9)
10 years or longer	-0.1335***	-0.1343***	-0.1342***	-0.1335***	-0.1343***	-0.1342***	-0.1335***	-0.1343***	-0.1342***	-0.1335***	-0.1343***	-0.1342***
	(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)
Fr-smoker	0.9677***	0.2676***	0.9689***	0.9677***	0.9676***	0.9689***	0.9677***	0.2676***	0.9689***	0.9677***	0.9676***	0.0680***
Ex-smokel	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)
	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)
Never smoked	0.3490***	0.3492***	0.3495***	0.3490***	0.3492***	0.3495***	0.3490***	0.3492***	0.3495***	0.3490***	0.3492***	0.3495***
	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)
Diff rea waa	0.0079		0.0079	0.0070		0.0070	0.0070		0.0070	0.0070		0.0070
Dyj. reg wuge	-0.00/2		-0.00/3	-0.00/2		-0.00/3	-0.00/2		-0.00/3	-0.00/2		-0.00/3
	(0.00/0)		(0.00/0)	(0.00/0)		(0.00/0)	(0.00/0)		(0.00/0)	(0.00/0)		(0.00/0)
Log regional unem	0.3050		0.2947	0.3050		0.2947	0.3050		0.2947	0.3050		0.2947
	(0.2690)		(0.2689)	(0.2690)		(0.2689)	(0.2690)		(0.2689)	(0.2690)		(0.2689)
Type of Interview	-0.0828	-0.0846	-0.0833	-0.1708***	-0.1724***	-0.1720***	-0.2688***	-0.2703***	-0.2691***	-0.3068***	-0.3081***	-0.3079***

W	S.	SAH > 1 vs. SAH ≤ 1			AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	S	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤ 3	SA	AH > 4 vs. SAH	≤4
Variable	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3
	(0.0556)	(0.0556)	(0.0556)	(0.0315)	(0.0315)	(0.0316)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0302)	(0.0302)	(0.0302)
North West		0.3941**			0.1866*			0.2831***			0.2059*	
		(0.1202)			(0.0900)			(0.0819)			(0.0976)	
Yorkshire and The Humber	0.2279+	0.2364+	0.2259+	0.1966**	0.2044*	0.1946*	0.2351***	0.2428***	0.2322***	0.3057***	0.3136***	0.3018***
	(0.1177)	(0.1214)	(0.1177)	(0.0757)	(0.0815)	(0.0757)	(0.0624)	(0.0693)	(0.0624)	(0.0822)	(0.0877)	(0.0822)
East Midlands	0.2880+	0.2889+	0.2851+	0.2371*	0.2372*	0.2337*	0.1938*	0.1937+	0.1886*	0.1331	0.1330	0.1303
	(0.1470)	(0.1514)	(0.1472)	(0.1056)	(0.1116)	(0.1056)	(0.0941)	(0.1012)	(0.0941)	(0.1118)	(0.1181)	(0.1118)
West Midlands	0.1443	0.1498	0.1437	0.2021*	0.2077*	0.2001*	0.1735*	0.1788*	0.1723*	0.0847	0.0899	0.0830
	(0.1265)	(0.1318)	(0.1266)	(0.0825)	(0.0906)	(0.0825)	(0.0683)	(0.0778)	(0.0683)	(0.0908)	(0.0979)	(0.0910)
East of England	0.3737*	0.2380	0.3673*	0.2327	0.0965	0.2268	0.3597**	0.2236**	0.3552**	0.2994*	0.1634	0.2948*
	(0.1785)	(0.1451)	(0.1785)	(0.1437)	(0.0983)	(0.1437)	(0.1345)	(0.0840)	(0.1345)	(0.1458)	(0.1010)	(0.1458)
London	0.3121**	0.5008*	0.3098**	0.2477***	0.4343*	0.2451***	0.2413***	0.4277*	0.2396***	0.1432+	0.3302	0.1413+
	(0.1141)	(0.2181)	(0.1141)	(0.0740)	(0.2000)	(0.0740)	(0.0595)	(0.1951)	(0.0595)	(0.0814)	(0.2024)	(0.0815)
South East	0.3775*	0.2621*	0.3705*	0.2536	0.1371+	0.2467	0.3798*	0.2629***	0.3730*	0.3294*	0.2124**	0.3243*
	(0.1827)	(0.1162)	(0.1828)	(0.1576)	(0.0701)	(0.1576)	(0.1517)	(0.0556)	(0.1517)	(0.1601)	(0.0760)	(0.1602)
South West	0.3983*	0.2196+	0.3922*	0.3087+	0.1300	0.3023+	0.4314**	0.2517**	0.4250**	0.4245**	0.2448**	0.4171**
	(0.1854)	(0.1311)	(0.1854)	(0.1594)	(0.0905)	(0.1594)	(0.1519)	(0.0772)	(0.1520)	(0.1610)	(0.0944)	(0.1610)
Wales	0.4022***	0.4448***	0.4019***	0.2760**	0.3180**	0.2749**	0.3051***	0.3467***	0.3046***	0.3194***	0.3612***	0.3166***
	(0.1209)	(0.1296)	(0.1210)	(0.0869)	(0.0991)	(0.0870)	(0.0772)	(0.0905)	(0.0772)	(0.0939)	(0.1052)	(0.0940)
Scotland	0.4413***	0.3737*	0.4394***	0.2955**	0.2276+	0.2932**	0.3792***	0.3115*	0.3778***	0.4109***	0.3437*	0.4084***
	(0.1285)	(0.1529)	(0.1286)	(0.0997)	(0.1302)	(0.0997)	(0.0924)	(0.1250)	(0.0924)	(0.1069)	(0.1358)	(0.1069)
Spring	-0.0394	-0.0398	-0.0386	-0.0394	-0.0398	-0.0386	-0.0394	-0.0398	-0.0386	-0.0394	-0.0398	-0.0386
	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)
Summer	0.0418+	0.0414+	0.0422+	0.0418+	0.0414+	0.0422+	0.0418+	0.0414+	0.0422+	0.0418+	0.0414+	0.0422+
	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)
Autumn	-0.0013	-0.0014	-0.0010	-0.0013	-0.0014	-0.0010	-0.0013	-0.0014	-0.0010	-0.0013	-0.0014	-0.0010
	(0.0252)	(0.0252)	(0.0252)	(0.0252)	(0.0252)	(0.0252)	(0.0252)	(0.0252)	(0.0252)	(0.0252)	(0.0252)	(0.0252)
Wage_st_dev		-0.0038			-0.0038			-0.0038			-0.0038	
		(0.0042)			(0.0042)			(0.0042)			(0.0042)	

Variable	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH	≤ 1	S	AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	S	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤ 3	SA	H > 4 vs. SAH :	≤ 4
Variable	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3	sah_disab1	sah_disab2	sah_disab3
Unemp_st_dev		0.0774 (0.0556)			0.0774 (0.0556)			0.0774 (0.0556)			0.0774 (0.0556)	
Constant	7.4193*** (0.8345)	8.1255*** (0.5451)	7.2288*** (0.8731)	5.5485*** (0.6955)	6.2593*** (0.3022)	5.4324*** (0.7024)	2.2318*** (0.6583)	2.9441*** (0.2180)	2.1952*** (0.6595)	-0.3550 (0.6718)	0.3561 (0.2497)	-0.4135 (0.6745)
Observations	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616
11	-8.42e+04	-8.42e+04	-8.42e+04	-8.42e+04								
chi2	19823	19825	20286	19823	19825	20286	19823	19825	20286	19823	19825	20286

3.11.5 Validity of instrumental variables

) 11 5	1 Life satisfaction	hanniness	worthiness	and anviet	v – all cam	nle with 🤉	o We (sele)	(comp	lete results)	
•	5.11.9	a Life satisfaction,	nappmess	, wor unness	, and analog	y – an sam	pic with j	31 8 (2313)	(comp	ficie results)	

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
PIP	-0.1359	0.0381	-0.1336	0.3969	0.5921	0.3907	-0.5040	-0.2067	-0.4998	0.0118	0.3740	0.0202
	(0.5221)	(0.4236)	(0.5203)	(0.7264)	(0.5928)	(0.7338)	(0.8287)	(0.7047)	(0.8301)	(0.5182)	(0.4180)	(0.5109)
Disab (IV)	-0.6341+	-0.6422+	-0.7289	-0.0151	-0.0381	0.2418	0.2343	0.2065	0.0619	-0.3737	-0.4081	-0.8241
	(0.3326)	(0.3305)	(0.4457)	(0.4688)	(0.4619)	(0.6116)	(0.5911)	(0.5893)	(0.7888)	(0.3723)	(0.3771)	(0.5169)
PIP*Disab (IV)	-0.6291	-0.4904	-0.6235	-0.7388	-0.6416	-0.7541	0.3676	0.2691	0.3778	-0.2719	-0.2802	-0.2419
	(0.6059)	(0.6109)	(0.6043)	(0.8617)	(0.8485)	(0.8704)	(1.0037)	(0.9807)	(1.0098)	(0.6387)	(0.6449)	(0.6312)
Benefits	-0.2699	-0.2557	-0.2623	-0.2140	-0.2103	-0.2346	-0.6597	-0.6576	-0.6459	0.2987	0.3028	0.3373
·	(0.2425)	(0.2398)	(0.2457)	(0.3246)	(0.3212)	(0.3297)	(0.4053)	(0.4017)	(0.4075)	(0.2317)	(0.2312)	(0.2355)
First regions	0.2864	-0.1386	0.2834	-0.2024	0.2488	-0.1943	-0.6719	-0.2954	-0.6774	0.1219		
0	(0.8473)	(0.9248)	(0.8473)	(1.1691)	(1.2977)	(1.1726)	(1.3325)	(1.5410)	(1.3327)	(0.8734)		
Married	0.5547**	0.5077**	0.5530**	0.1002	0.0993	0.1049	-0.0721	-0.0573	-0.0753	0.4115*	0.4070+	0.4063+
	(0.2022)	(0.1951)	(0.2024)	(0.2846)	(0.2887)	(0.2843)	(0.3582)	(0.3638)	(0.3574)	(0.2069)	(0.2083)	(0.2081)
Female	-0.1732	-0.2420	-0.2933	-0.0477	-0.0692	0.2776	0.8765*	0.8898*	0.6581	-0.0599	-0.0831	-0.6263
	(0.2293)	(0.2323)	(0.4015)	(0.3065)	(0.3091)	(0.5583)	(0.3622)	(0.3649)	(0.6749)	(0.2228)	(0.2299)	(0.3888)
Female*Disab (IV)			0.1960			-0.5309			0.3564			0.9227+
			(0.5363)			(0.7447)			(0.9243)			(0.5585)
Age	-0.0004	0.0002	0.0022	0.0372	0.0348	0.0303	0.0427	0.0457	0.0473	0.0603	0.0605	0.0723
	(0.0695)	(0.0695)	(0.0702)	(0.1024)	(0.1034)	(0.1027)	(0.1196)	(0.1188)	(0.1215)	(0.0909)	(0.0904)	(0.0908)
Age squared	-0.0003	-0.0003	-0.0004	-0.0006	-0.0006	-0.0005	-0.0004	-0.0004	-0.0005	-0.0009	-0.0009	-0.0010
	(0.0009)	(0.0009)	(0.0009)	(0.0013)	(0.0013)	(0.0013)	(0.0015)	(0.0015)	(0.0015)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)
Higher educ	-0.0137	0.0899	-0.0149	0.0287	0.0460	0.0319	-0.4582	-0.5413	-0.4604	-0.0371	-0.0488	-0.0393
	(0.3522)	(0.3297)	(0.3528)	(0.4429)	(0.4396)	(0.4428)	(0.6217)	(0.6225)	(0.6213)	(0.3260)	(0.3170)	(0.3243)
GCE, A-level or equivalent	-0.0376	-0.0447	-0.0376	-0.0054	-0.0121	-0.0055	-0.8380	-0.8653+	-0.8380	-0.3843	-0.4056	-0.3814
	(0.3276)	(0.3333)	(0.3288)	(0.4476)	(0.4516)	(0.4458)	(0.5123)	(0.5119)	(0.5111)	(0.3090)	(0.3128)	(0.3101)
GCSE grades A*-C or equivalent	0.3853	0.4521	0.3849	-0.7062	-0.7178	-0.7050	-0.3108	-0.3811	-0.3117	-0.2949	-0.3240	-0.2946
	(0.4943)	(0.5144)	(0.4965)	(0.5963)	(0.5940)	(0.5943)	(0.6766)	(0.6620)	(0.6767)	(0.4084)	(0.4201)	(0.4067)
Other qualifications	-0.1197	-0.0793	-0.1248	-0.1166	-0.1266	-0.1028	-0.4110	-0.4858	-0.4203	-1.2053*	-1.2460*	-1.2268*
	(0.7549)	(0.8020)	(0.7578)	(0.8607)	(0.8729)	(0.8611)	(0.8845)	(0.8687)	(0.8841)	(0.5992)	(0.6269)	(0.5949)

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
No qualification												
Educ_squared	-0.0051	-0.0101	-0.0048	0.0371	0.0363	0.0363	-0.0484	-0.0445	-0.0479	0.0150	0.0155	0.0164
	(0.0306)	(0.0323)	(0.0307)	(0.0321)	(0.0325)	(0.0321)	(0.0351)	(0.0341)	(0.0351)	(0.0210)	(0.0223)	(0.0211)
And Infe INT advan		0.0490								o oo(-	0.0116	
Age_left_F1_educ	-0.0/19	-0.0480	-0.0/03	-0.1254	-0.1151	-0.129/	0.2390	0.2324	0.2419	(0.1480)	(0.1482)	0.0135
	(0.1303)	(0.1200)	(0.1291)	(0.1331)	(0.1333)	(0.13/1)	(0.1/09)	(0.10/4)	(0.1/3/)	(0.1409)	(0.1402)	(0.1432)
Age_left_educ_squared	0.0003	-0.0003	0.0003	0.0038	0.0035	0.0039	-0.0097+	-0.0095+	-0.0097+	-0.0016	-0.0019	-0.0017
	(0.0039)	(0.0038)	(0.0038)	(0.0039)	(0.0039)	(0.0040)	(0.0051)	(0.0050)	(0.0052)	(0.0044)	(0.0044)	(0.0043)
House or bungalow - semi detached	0.6242	0.7312+	0.6193	0.0697	0.1296	0.0830	1.1245+	1.0862+	1.1156+	0.1213	0.1669	0.1033
	(0.3916)	(0.3805)	(0.3920)	(0.4698)	(0.4621)	(0.4680)	(0.6128)	(0.5926)	(0.6113)	(0.3292)	(0.3344)	(0.3296)
Tamagood	0.0565	0.0496	0.0800	0.1050	0.1556	0.0500	0.0040	0.0406	0.0845	0 5016	0.5050	0.59.41
Terracea	-0.0505	0.0480 (1.7785)	-0.0639	(1 5800)	(15542)	(1.6277)	-0.0349	-0.3430	-0.084/	(1 4222)	(1.4641)	(1.2642)
	(1.05/0)	(1.//03)	(1.0393)	(1.5090)	(1.5542)	(1.03//)	(2.0493)	(1.9109)	(2.1020)	(1.4322)	(1.4041)	(1.3043)
Flatmaisonette - purpose built	0.6078	0.7641+	0.5941	-0.2470	-0.1841	-0.2099	0.7501	0.6905	0.7252	0.0349	0.0857	-0.0226
	(0.4110)	(0.4022)	(0.4123)	(0.5257)	(0.5271)	(0.5318)	(0.6648)	(0.6575)	(0.6660)	(0.3630)	(0.3639)	(0.3572)
Flatmaiste - part hseconverted hse	0.4693	0.6205	0.4469	0.2346	0.2380	0.2954	-1.7801	-1.8934	-1.8208	-0.6054	-0.6254	-0.7031
	(0.6300)	(0.6858)	(0.6364)	(1.0976)	(1.1012)	(1.0699)	(1.6037)	(1.5639)	(1.6406)	(0.5581)	(0.5777)	(0.4987)
Cumou Travellon /Inich Travellon												
Gypsy, Travener/Trish Travener	•	•	•		•	•				•	•	
	•	•	•	·	•	•	•	·	•	•	•	•
Mixed / Multiple ethnic groups	-0.2406	-0.3446	-0.2477	1.5742*	1.4456*	1.5934*	-0.8394	-0.8085	-0.8523	-0.1861	-0.2625	-0.2160
	(0.6916)	(0.6000)	(0.6903)	(0.6140)	(0.6259)	(0.6185)	(1.0710)	(0.9952)	(1.0792)	(0.4858)	(0.4726)	(0.4729)
Indian	0.2228	0.2250	0.2256	-0.0422	-0.0497	-0.0498	-0.8482	-0.8059	-0.8432	-1.4312	-1.4093	-1.4172
	(1.3740)	(1.4568)	(1.3677)	(1.7126)	(1.6823)	(1.7528)	(1.3888)	(1.2879)	(1.4085)	(1.1168)	(1.1844)	(1.0698)
Pakistani	1 1160	1 1081	1 1060	1 7500	1 6601	1 7770	0.4007*	0.0760*	0.4500*	0.7710	0 7766	0 8004
<i>Fukistuni</i>	(2 1576)	(2 2560)	(2 1542)	(1.2565)	(1 3546)	(1.2760)	-3.432/ (1.4102)	-3.3/00	-3.4509	-0.//13	(1 5279)	-0.8204
	(=11)/0)	(112)000)	(====)	(11=303)	(10040)	(112/00)	((((14000)	(1.0=/ 9)	(11403=)
Bangladeshi	3.4316*	3.5944*	3.3809*	2.7357+	2.5939	2.8730+	9.9661***	9.8251***	9.8739***	0.2441	0.1402	-0.0090
	(1.5757)	(1.5357)	(1.5887)	(1.6122)	(1.5961)	(1.6397)	(2.2088)	(2.1473)	(2.2362)	(1.7663)	(1.7708)	(1.7307)
Chinese	•				•						•	
	·	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•
Any other Asian background	-0.0971	-0.1024	-0.0891	-0.0250	-0.0200	-0.7509	-0.6506	-0.5081	-0.7705	-1 4066	-1 5200	-1 7806
ang oner asun ouckyrounu	-0.02/1 (1.2222)	-0.1924 (1.3532)	(1 2555)	-0.9250 (1.4545)	(1.4508)	-0./590 (1.4001)	-0.0590	-0.5901 (1.5180)	-0.7705	-1.4900	-1.5200 (1.1222)	-1./090
	(1.2022)	(1.000-)	(1.2000)	(++0++0/	(+090)	(((1.0109)	((((
Black/ African/Caribbean/Black British	-0.7848	-0.8837	-0.7763	0.9419	0.8865	0.9191	0.5921	0.6066	0.6074	-1.1855*	-1.2325*	-1.1457*
	-		-		-					-	-	

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
	(0.6096)	(0.5826)	(0.6097)	(0.8150)	(0.8558)	(0.8262)	(1.2831)	(1.3071)	(1.2962)	(0.5602)	(0.5675)	(0.5533)
							,				1 0 / 0/	
Arab	2.4684*	1.9685+	2.4172^{*}	2.3207	2.2205	2.4596	-2.2671	-1.8769	-2.3603	2.2351+	2.2530*	1.9861+
	(1.1678)	(1.0916)	(1.1733)	(1.9349)	(1.9668)	(1.9585)	(2.0944)	(2.1345)	(2.1255)	(1.1772)	(1.1412)	(1.1489)
Other ethnic group	-1.9455	-2.4749+	-1.9874	-1.0522	-1.3492	-0.9386	0.0440	0.4167	-0.0322	-2.1620	-2.2283	-2.3586
	(1.22/3)	(1.3403)	(1.2422)	(1.0308)	(1.05/8)	(1.05/0)	(0.8814)	(1.0450)	(0.8905)	(1.5000)	(1.5308)	(1.0180)
Christian (all denominations)	0.0523	0.0858	0.0578	-0.0752	-0.0699	-0.0901	-0.2908	-0.3464	-0.2808	-0.0787	-0.1013	-0.0528
	(0.2269)	(0.2231)	(0.2276)	(0.3192)	(0.3183)	(0.3165)	(0.3865)	(0.3869)	(0.3871)	(0.2434)	(0.2446)	(0.2415)
Buddhist	1.7157+	1.5340	1.7616+	0.5896	0.5417	0.4652	0.7524	0.8275	0.8360	1.0314	1.0165	1.2562
	(0.9965)	(0.9588)	(1.0059)	(2.3490)	(2.3019)	(2.3641)	(2.4415)	(2.4854)	(2.4571)	(0.7934)	(0.7360)	(0.7993)
Hindu	1 1010	1.0.400		0.9400	0.9060	0.0054	0.6006	0.4600	0.5450	0.0096	0.1907	0.0871
нтай	-1.1210	-1.0429	-1.1511	0.8439	(1.7080)	(1.8571)	(1.7260)	0.4690	0.54/9	(1.2286	(1.2610)	(1.2811)
	(1.5452)	(1.0/21)	(1.5431)	(1.0142)	(1./900)	(1.05/1)	(1./209)	(1.0010)	(1./439)	(1.3105)	(1.3019)	(1.2011)
Jewish	-0.4487	-0.7358	-0.4067	-0.5007	-0.5970	-0.6145	3.1648***	3.3046***	3.2413***	-2.0169*	-2.0757*	-1.8164+
	(0.7987)	(0.7933)	(0.8049)	(0.9439)	(0.8896)	(0.9683)	(0.8300)	(0.7680)	(0.8769)	(0.9704)	(0.8777)	(0.9867)
Muslim	0.4686	0.7094	0.5013	0.9202	1.0132	0.8315	0.8490	0.5519	0.9085	0.5100	0.4473	0.6648
	(1.0114)	(1.0273)	(1.0232)	(0.9273)	(0.9395)	(0.9348)	(1.1803)	(1.2165)	(1.1973)	(0.6149)	(0.6472)	(0.6136)
Sil-h	0.4151	0.5010	0 4222	1 7404	1 8216	1 7022	-9 4949	-2 5077+	-2 4022	0.0787	0.0422	1.0574
SKI	(1.4890)	(1.5283)	(1.4945)	(1.9483)	(1.9649)	(2.0249)	-2.4343	(1.4822)	(1.5640)	(1.2108)	(1.2878)	(1.2384)
	())))			() 0)	())]))		(01)))					
Any other religion	-1.0522	-0.9131	-1.0350	0.0158	0.0180	-0.0307	-0.8148	-0.9429	-0.7836	-1.2949+	-1.3345+	-1.2115+
	(0.6502)	(0.5943)	(0.6477)	(1.0518)	(1.0894)	(1.0506)	(0.9022)	(0.9898)	(0.8985)	(0.7010)	(0.6920)	(0.6764)
Employed	1.0288*	0.9066	1.0361*	-0.6803	0.7737	-0.7002	-0.1097	-1.4001	-0.0963	1.1834	0.4926	1.3000
	(0.4931)	(1.059/)	(0.4930)	(0.0240)	(1.2012)	(0.6299)	(0.0383)	(1.95/2)	(0.0330)	(1.2161)	(0.5101)	(1.1522)
Self-employed		-0.1611			1.4349			-1.2879		0.7124		0.7972
		(1.1488)			(1.4189)			(2.0437)		(1.3446)		(1.2825)
Gov. employed training	-0.0377	•	-0.0555	-1.5327	•	-1.4845	1.7119		1.6795	•	-0.8455	
	(1.1260)	•	(1.1161)	(1.4357)	•	(1.4666)	(2.0792)	•	(2.1081)	•	(1.3775)	•
Chudont												
Sudent	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
	-							-	-			
Retired												
Disabled, not working	•	•	•									

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
Length of time at address:												<u>_</u>
12 mths but less than 2 years	-0.2016	-0.2735	-0.2174	-0.0418	-0.0725	0.0011	0.2248	0.2902	0.1960	-0.8493+	-0.8414+	-0.9229+
	(0.4280)	(0.4165)	(0.4289)	(0.6922)	(0.6891)	(0.6934)	(0.7913)	(0.7938)	(0.7909)	(0.5002)	(0.4875)	(0.5001)
2 years but less than 3 years	-0.0671	-0.0522	-0.0836	0.0605	0.0523	0.1052	0.8630	0.8807	0.8330	0.1933	0.2093	0.1092
	(0.3713)	(0.3700)	(0.3773)	(0.5553)	(0.5610)	(0.5539)	(0.6656)	(0.6725)	(0.6636)	(0.3867)	(0.3858)	(0.3897)
3 years but less than 5 years	-0.5925+	-0.5336+	-0.6120+	0.2622	0.2610	0.3152	0.4689	0.4251	0.4333	-0.6213+	-0.6303+	-0.7121*
	(0.3249)	(0.3205)	(0.3323)	(0.5597)	(0.5553)	(0.5612)	(0.6119)	(0.6076)	(0.6125)	(0.3481)	(0.3485)	(0.3475)
= years but less than 10 years	-0.2604	-0.2210	-0.2762	0.3507	0.2420	0.2020	0.4228	0.4088	0 2028	-0.4162	-0.4121	-0.4802
5 years our less man 10 years	-0.2004 (0.4140)	-0.2219 (0.4110)	-0.2/03 (0.4188)	(0.5575)	(0.5588)	(0.5568)	(0.6332)	(0.6340)	(0.6308)	-0.4103	(0.4576)	-0.4892
	(014140)	(014119)	(014100)	(0.33/3)	(0.3300)	(0.3300)	(010332)	(0.0340)	(0.0300)	(0.4302)	(0143/0)	(0.4355)
10 years or longer	-0.1474	-0.2078	-0.1597	-0.1513	-0.1908	-0.1179	1.1365+	1.1619+	1.1141+	-0.3341	-0.3470	-0.3887
	(0.3665)	(0.3606)	(0.3713)	(0.5640)	(0.5633)	(0.5652)	(0.6160)	(0.6197)	(0.6094)	(0.3778)	(0.3778)	(0.3740)
Ex-smoker	0.8177**	0.8756**	0.8210**	0.4386	0.4613	0.4298	-0.3348	-0.3392	-0.3289	0.6275*	0.6534*	0.6407*
	(0.2675)	(0.2652)	(0.2679)	(0.3834)	(0.3804)	(0.3838)	(0.4401)	(0.4397)	(0.4405)	(0.2953)	(0.2913)	(0.2959)
Never smoked	0.7452**	0.8449**	0.7443**	0.3688	0.4129	0.3713	-0.2277	-0.2414	-0.2294	0.6695*	0.7121*	0.6655*
	(0.2810)	(0.2773)	(0.2815)	(0.3943)	(0.3920)	(0.3929)	(0.4660)	(0.4692)	(0.4655)	(0.2928)	(0.2836)	(0.2896)
Diff you want	0.1190		0.119=	0.0595		0.0550	0.0010		0.0005	0.0545		0.0560
Dyj. reg wage	(0.0001)		(0.0001)	(0.1240)		(0.1340)	-0.0310		-0.0305	(0.1150)		(0.1124)
	(0.0991)		(0.0991)	(0.1240)		(0.1240)	(0.1415)		(0.1410)	(0.1159)		(0.1134)
Log regional unem	-4.1774		-4.1472	-2.8523		-2.9343	-0.2717		-0.2167	-2.7302		-2.6107
	(3.3664)		(3.3699)	(4.2711)		(4.3048)	(5.3593)		(5.3704)	(3.1879)		(3.1782)
Face-to-face interview	-0.1680	-0.1272	-0.1630	0.0191	0.0304	0.0055	0.8086+	0.7810+	0.8177+	-0.1943	-0.1927	-0.1717
	(0.2523)	(0.2518)	(0.2537)	(0.3429)	(0.3446)	(0.3407)	(0.4295)	(0.4259)	(0.4300)	(0.2611)	(0.2648)	(0.2616)
North West	•	•	•				•				0.4648	0.1041
		•	•	·	•	•	•	•	•	•	(0.9574)	(0.8670)
Vorkshing and The Humber	0.0067	0.5500	0.0081	0.0075	0.6808	0.0006	0.0070	0.4070	0.0050	0.0040	0.6577	0.0866
Torkshire and The Humber	-0.0907	-0.5523	-0.0981	-0.92/5	-0.0838	-0.9238	(1.0748)	(1,2250)	(1.0755)	(0.6015)	0.05//	0.3800
	(0.0404)	(0.0031)	(0.0400)	(0.9510)	(1.010/)	(0.9530)	(1.0/40)	(1.2350)	(1.0/55)	(0.0915)	(0./432)	(0.0070)
East Midlands	-0.4772	-0.9735	-0.4767	0.0612	0.6967	0.0597	-1.2057	-0.5400	-1.2047	0.0702	0.6674	0.0662
	(1.0741)	(1.0879)	(1.0748)	(1.4526)	(1.5262)	(1.4565)	(1.7567)	(1.9185)	(1.7566)	(1.0760)	(1.1289)	(1.0707)
West Midlands	-0.5871	-1.3141+	-0.5980	-0.2282	-0.0321	-0.1987	0.2954	0.9739	0.2756	0.7148	1.0219	0.6600
	(0.7184)	(0.7688)	(0.7194)	(1.0389)	(1.1506)	(1.0408)	(1.1897)	(1.4441)	(1.1907)	(0.7409)	(0.8017)	(0.7365)
East of England	-0.6996	-0.7361	-0.6905	-1.3711	-0.5418	-1.3958	0.3305	1.8647	0.3471	-0.2637	1.0704	-0.2300
	(1.6465)	(0.8840)	(1.6467)	(2.1922)	(1.3719)	(2.2006)	(2.6824)	(1.7198)	(2.6864)	(1.5996)	(1.0383)	(1.5913)

Variable	ls_iv1	ls_iv2	ls_iv3	happy_iv1	happy_iv2	happy_iv3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
London	0.5747	4.8305*	0.5738	-0.4731	1.3176	-0.4706	0.6015	-3.8242	0.5998	1.1461	0.5170	1.1384
	(0.6661)	(2.3518)	(0.6658)	(0.9745)	(3.2620)	(0.9787)	(1.1807)	(3.6182)	(1.1835)	(0.7113)	(2.4301)	(0.7082)
South East	-1.7470	0.4730	-1.7282	-2.1628	-0.5689	-2.2138	0.6845	0.4968	0.7188	-0.9288	0.3531	-0.8522
	(1.9015)	(0.5562)	(1.9048)	(2.4729)	(0.8087)	(2.4894)	(2.9734)	(0.9376)	(2.9798)	(1.8026)	(0.5821)	(1.7943)
South Wast	-1 5625	-0.0521	-1 5409	-1.2020	-0.2220	-1.2280	0.9577	1 8208	0.2818	-0.4800	1.0080	-0.4422
South West	(18041)	-0.9521	(1.8055)	-1.2920	-0.2329	-1.3200	(2.0604)	(1.2664)	(2.0688)	-0.4099	(0.8558)	-0.4433
	(1.0941)	(0./090)	(1.0955)	(2.4193)	(1.0994)	(2.4295)	(2.9094)	(1.3004)	(2.9000)	(1.0003)	(0.0550)	(1./930)
Wales	-0.2793	0.2350	-0.2699	-0.7398	0.1713	-0.7653	-0.2883	-0.6770	-0.2711	-0.3699	0.0257	-0.3301
	(0.9580)	(1.1371)	(0.9606)	(1.2519)	(1.4336)	(1.2547)	(1.5006)	(1.7813)	(1.5017)	(0.9981)	(1.1931)	(0.9888)
Scotland	-0.9012	-2.8723*	-0.8905	-0.7504	-0.6102	-0.7794	0.5548	2.8182	0.5742	-0.4538	0.4634	-0.4100
	(1.1245)	(1.3034)	(1.1269)	(1.5166)	(2.0462)	(1.5235)	(1.7707)	(2.5353)	(1.7726)	(1.1025)	(1.3887)	(1.0947)
Northern Ireland	•	•	•								•	•
			•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
Sprina	0.0496	0.0378	0.0481	0.0224	0.0423	0.0265	-0.0834	-0.0712	-0.0862	0.0133	0.0295	0.0056
1 3	(0.2768)	(0.2789)	(0.2783)	(0.4043)	(0.4006)	(0.4043)	(0.4849)	(0.4814)	(0.4838)	(0.3020)	(0.2972)	(0.3025)
	(,,		(
Summer	-0.1997	-0.1708	-0.2067	0.0298	0.0403	0.0490	-0.0870	-0.1008	-0.0999	-0.2756	-0.2674	-0.3091
	(0.2780)	(0.2737)	(0.2785)	(0.3870)	(0.3865)	(0.3904)	(0.4762)	(0.4664)	(0.4779)	(0.3104)	(0.3083)	(0.3117)
Autumn	-0.0402	-0.0265	-0.0383	-0.5535	-0.5299	-0.5589	0.2774	0.3172	0.2810	-0.1064	-0.0648	-0.1002
	(0.2992)	(0.2952)	(0.2995)	(0.4373)	(0.4315)	(0.4344)	(0.5066)	(0.4972)	(0.5069)	(0.3015)	(0.3003)	(0.3015)
waae st dev		-0 1032*			-0.0352			0 1052			0.0178	
wayo_ot_acc		(0.0498)			(0.0673)			(0.0795)			(0.0521)	
		(0.0490)			(0.00/3)			(0.0793)			(0.0521)	
unemp_st_dev		-0.1204			0.2345			-0.4928			-0.1942	
		(0.6973)			(0.8702)			(1.0929)			(0.7180)	
Constant	15.8123+	9.7065***	15.7322+	13.5674	6.2345	13.7842	0.5753	-1.5816	0.4297	11.1962	5.1486+	10.7881
	(8.5346)	(2.7908)	(8.5398)	(10.6581)	(3.8379)	(10.7404)	(12.9906)	(4.5986)	(13.0356)	(8.2622)	(2.7270)	(8.1816)
Observations	433	433	433	433	433	433	433	433	433	434	434	434
R-squared	0.26	0.26	0.26	0.13	0.13	0.13	0.18	0.18	0.18	0.17	0.17	0.18
11	-832.656	-832.076	-832.564	-974.251	-974.606	-973.898	-1056.058	-1054.983	-1055.949	-843.133	-843.711	-841.146

Variable	sah aivi	cab aiva	cab aiva
	Sali_3ivi	Sall_31v2	<u></u>
rir	-0.0346	-0.1/60	-0.0083
	(0.5021)	(0.4539)	(0.5090)
Disab (IV)	-1.5910***	-1.6630***	-0.9610*
	(0.4132)	(0.4159)	(0.4665)
PIP*Disab (IV)	-0.2889	-0.1493	-0.2576
	(0.7737)	(0.7523)	(0.7688)
Benefits	-0.7050*	-0.6837*	-0.7624**
	(0.2820)	(0.2807)	(0.2812)
First regions	0.1066	1 4009	0.0404
First regions	(1,0254)	(1,1442)	(1,0240)
	(1.02)4)	(1.1442)	(1.0340)
Married	-0.2965	-0.3362	-0.2837
	(0.2556)	(0.2561)	(0.2522)
Female	-0.0058	-0.0351	0.8547+
	(0.2673)	(0.2637)	(0.4516)
			v
Female*Disab (IV)			-1.4232^{*}
			(0.68/3)
4.00	0.0760	0.0882	0.0582
nge	(0.0809)	(0.0829)	(0.0790)
Age squared	-0.0011	-0.0012	-0.0008
	(0.0010)	(0.0011)	(0.0010)
Higher educ	0.1749	0.2432	0.1915
	(0.3702)	(0.3718)	(0.3733)
CCE A level or equivalent	0.6087	0 5406	0.51951
GCE, A-level or equivalent	-0.098/+	-0.7400+	-0.7187+
	(0.3990)	(0.4035)	(0.3948)
GCSE grades A*-C or			
equivalent	-0.5856	-0.5689	-0.6429
	(0.4692)	(0.4649)	(0.4709)
	_		
Other qualifications	0.6517	0.6238	0.6459
	(0.4858)	(0.4889)	(0.5041)
No qualification	0 5854	0.4547	0 5108
no qualification	(0.7663)	(0.7605)	(0.7526)
			(01/3=0)
Educ_squared			
-			
Age_left_FT_educ	-0.1397	-0.1366	-0.1508
	(0.1103)	(0.1078)	(0.1230)
Age_left_eauc_squarea	0.0049	0.0049	0.0051
	(0.0037)	(0.0038)	(0.0040)
House or bungalow - semi			
detached	0.4943	0.5153	0.5040
	(0.3917)	(0.3825)	(0.3850)
	_	_	
Terraced	1.2832	1.2802	1.3772
	(0.8731)	(0.9589)	(1.0254)
Flatmaisonette - nurnose			
built	-0.0629	0.0076	-0.0085
	(0.4171)	(0.4185)	(0.4148)
Flatmaiste - part	-2.2844	-2.0890	-2.1312

3.11.5.2 Self-assessed health - all sample with 3 IVs (Ologit¹⁶) (complete results)

¹⁶ This robustness check has been estimated with ologit instead of gologit, as the latter specification does not converge.

Variable	sah 3iv1	sah 3iv2	sah 3iv3
hseconverted hse	0	0- ·	
	(1.6747)	(1.7720)	(1.3400)
Owner, Transland II.			
Gypsy, Traveller/Irish Traveller			
11 docael	•	•	•
Mixed / Multiple ethnic	v	v	
groups	1.3243*	1.5052*	1.3877^{*}
	(0.6220)	(0.6120)	(0.5942)
Indian	-0.6864	-0.6419	-0.7651
	(1.7808)	(1.7800)	(1.8706)
Pakistani	-0.7037	-0.5178	-0.6446
	(1.1894)	(1.1085)	(1.2892)
Banaladoshi	-4 6210*	-4.9165*	-4.9659*
Dungluuesm	(1.8063)	(1.8176)	(1.8852)
	()	(,,,,	(
Chinese			
	•	•	
Any other Asian			
hackaround	-3 4207**	-3 6065**	-3.0604*
ouoligi ouriu	(1.2696)	(1.2358)	(1.2819)
Black/			
African/Caribbean/Black British	-0.6650	-0.6652	-0.7258
Ditton	(0.5189)	(0.5322)	(0.5064)
Arab	21.4844***	21.3402***	26.0489***
	(1.4503)	(1.5095)	(1.4586)
Other athric aroun	0.0090**	0.0709*	0.0061**
Other ethnic group	-2.3283	(0.8877)	(0.7486)
	(01/9/0)		(01/400)
Christian (all	_	_	_
denominations)	0.3813	0.3758	0.3361
	(0.26/0)	(0.2662)	(0.2638)
Buddhist	0.4046	0.2246	0.0526
	(0.9893)	(0.9294)	(1.0090)
Hindu	0.1496	0.1317	0.3396
	(1.6950)	(1.6992)	(1.7623)
Imuich	-1 6108	-1 =6=4	-1.0607+
sewan	(1.1406)	(1.1112)	(1.1784)
Muslim	1.5083*	1.4631*	1.3099*
	(0.5886)	(0.5902)	(0.5950)
Sill	0.0070	0.7408	0 80 40
SIKI	(1.8511)	(1.8544)	(1.0754)
	(1.0511)	(1.0344)	(1.9/34)
Any other religion	-0.0281	0.1199	-0.1884
	(0.7649)	(0.8591)	(0.7176)
T			
ьтрюуеd	-1.1330	-1.0005	-1.3299 (0.8678)
	(0.9044)	(0.0/05)	(0.00/0)
Self-employed	-2.2885*	-2.1956*	-2.4792*
	(1.0790)	(0.9764)	(0.9811)
Gov. employed training	•		
	•	•	
Student			
	•	•	•

Variable	sah 3iv1	sah 3iv2	sah giva
Retired			
	•	•	•
Disabled, not working	•		
	•		
Length of time at address:			
12 mins but less than 2 years	0 5234	0.4024	0.6280
yeurs	(0.6138)	(0.6110)	(0.6222)
	(000-00)	()	()
2 years but less than 3			
years	0.2331	0.2347	0.3626
	(0.5163)	(0.4951)	(0.5362)
2 years but less than 5			
years years	-1.0578*	-1.0341*	-0.9282+
	(0.4977)	(0.4879)	(0.5014)
5 years but less than 10			
years	-0.5852	-0.5549	-0.4676
	(0.4934)	(0.4948)	(0.5095)
10 years or longer	-0 6720	-0 7255	-0 5800
10 years or longer	(0.4050)	(0.4012)	(0.5026)
	(3,4202)	(***7*0)	
Ex-smoker	0.3220	0.3749	0.3160
	(0.3224)	(0.3295)	(0.3203)
		·	
Never smoked	0.4397	0.5037+	0.4416
	(0.3013)	(0.3002)	(0.2972)
Diff. reg wage	-0.0437		-0.0440
	(0.1144)		(0.1129)
Log regional unem	1 1660		1 0 467
Log regional anem	(2 5225)		(3 4006)
	(3.3-33)		(3:4990)
Face-to-face interview	-0.2649	-0.2546	-0.2773
5	(0.2918)	(0.2915)	(0.2898)
North West			
	•		
Vorkshing and The			
Humber	-0 1202	-1.0652	-0 1077
Humber	(0.8790)	(0.9689)	(0.8933)
East Midlands	-0.5645	-2.3242+	-0.5183
	(1.2266)	(1.3878)	(1.2387)
West Midlands	0.5931	-0.4987	0.7324
	(0.9104)	(1.0240)	(0.9415)
East of Evals	o 0	0.00(0	
East of England	(1.9778)	-0.0268	0.6151
	(1.8538)	(1.2422)	(1.8054)
London	-0.6086	-0.7200	-0.5648
Longon	(0.8488)	(2.7122)	(0.8629)
	(*** ***)	()	·····//
South East	-0.5561	-0.3211	-0.5917
	(2.0431)	(0.7669)	(2.0422)
South West	-0.9112	-0.9592	-0.9077
	(1.9664)	(0.9843)	(1.9760)
Walaa	0 6105	0.0900	0.6071
wales	-0.0107	-2.0833	-0.0371
	(1.0/10)	(1.3204)	(1.0000)
Scotland	-0.0484	-1.9596	-0.0548
	(1.2600)	(1.7185)	(1.2752)
	· · · · ·	· · / · · · · ·	
Northern Ireland			
		202	

Variable	sah_3iv1	sah_3iv2	sah_3iv3
On the second	0.1(00)		o 1 =0=
Spring	-0.1698	-0.2531	-0.1585
	(0.3394)	(0.340/)	(0.3341)
Summer	-0.1911	-0.2028	-0.1335
	(0.3640)	(0.3641)	(0.3656)
Autumn	-0.6363+	-0.6630+	-0.6572+
	(0.3556)	(0.3520)	(0.3485)
waae st dev		-0.0148	
		(0.0581)	
unemp_st_dev		-1.1828	
		(0.7631)	
cut1			
Constant	-10.5069	-9.8986**	-10.9596
	(8.5907)	(3.1970)	(8.5987)
cut2			
Constant	-8.8034	-8.1886**	-9.2243
	(8.5788)	(3.1417)	(8.5892)
auto			
Constant	-6 0008	-5 4604+	-6 4844
Constant	(8 - 6.07)	(2, 12-6)	(8 5701)
	(8.503/)	(3.1250)	(8.5/91)
cut4			
Constant	-3.1780	-2.5482	-3.5373
	(8.5706)	(3.1228)	(8.5863)
Observations	435	435	435
11	-8.59e+04	-8.57e+04	-8.52e+04
chi2			

 cn12
 .

 Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.10 * p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001</td>

3.11.6 Different IV estimations: 2SLS, LIML, GMM

3.11.6.1 Life satisfaction

¥7	0150	TWOOLG	1 13/1	ONN	0150	TWOOLC	1 13/1	CMM
Variable	0180	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM
Disabled	-0.5820***	-0.7707***	-0.7711***	-0.7672***	-0.5818***	-0.7702***	-0.7707***	-0.7662***
	(0.0128)	(0.0302)	(0.0302)	(0.0301)	(0.0128)	(0.0302)	(0.0302)	(0.0302)
PIP	0.0849***	-0.0277	-0.0277	-0.0235	0.1017***	0.0276	0.0276	0.0274
	(0.0174)	(0.0343)	(0.0343)	(0.0343)	(0.0121)	(0.0236)	(0.0236)	(0.0236)
_								
Benefits	-0.1209***	-0.1344***	-0.1344***	-0.1350***	-0.1208***	-0.1348***	-0.1347***	-0.1345***
	(0.0107)	(0.0201)	(0.0201)	(0.0201)	(0.0107)	(0.0202)	(0.0202)	(0.0202)
	0							
First regions	-0.0485	-0.1217+	-0.1217+	-0.1140	-0.0336	-0.0327	-0.0327	-0.0293
	(0.0359)	(0.0695)	(0.0695)	(0.0695)	(0.0403)	(0.0789)	(0.0789)	(0.0789)
	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~			~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~			
Married	0.6335***	0.7206***	0.7206***	0.7190***	0.6337***	0.7208***	0.7208***	0.7192***
	(0.0104)	(0.0199)	(0.0199)	(0.0199)	(0.0104)	(0.0199)	(0.0199)	(0.0199)
F	o 4=40***	o 1= 0o***	o 1= 0o***	~***	o o o ***	o 1=0=** *	o 1=0= ***	
Female	0.1/18	0.1582	0.1582	0.15///***	0.1/20***	0.1585***	0.1585***	0.15///***
	(0.0099)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0099)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)
4.55	0.0000***	0.000+***	0.000+***	0.000-***	0.0000***	0.0000***	0.0000***	0.0000***
Age	-0.0909***	-0.0981	-0.0981	-0.0985***	-0.0909***	-0.0982***	-0.0982	-0.0989***
	(0.0026)	(0.0053)	(0.0053)	(0.0053)	(0.0026)	(0.0053)	(0.0053)	(0.0053)
Annemand	0.0010***	0.0011***	0.0011***	0.0011***	0.0010***	0.0011***	0.0011***	0.0011***
луе зүшиген	(0.0010	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0010	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
	(0.0000)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0000)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Higher educ	-0.0100	0.0210	0.0210	0.0184	-0.0100	0.0208	0.0208	0.0180
myner euuc	-0.0122	(0.0210	(0.0210	(0.0184	-0.0123	(0.0208	(0.0203	(0.0139
	(0.0151)	(0.0305)	(0.0305)	(0.0305)	(0.0151)	(0.0305)	(0.0305)	(0.0305)
GCE, A-level								
or equivalent	-0.0169	-0.0202	-0.0202	-0.0207	-0.0168	-0.0208	-0.0207	-0.0217
	(0.0125)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0125)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)
CCSE aradas								
A*-Cor								
equivalent	-0.0482***	-0.0604*	-0.0604*	-0.0568*	-0.0484***	-0.0612*	-0.0612*	-0.0562*
	(0.0136)	(0.0286)	(0.0286)	(0.0286)	(0.0136)	(0.0286)	(0.0286)	(0.0286)
Other								
qualifications	0.0107	0.0385	0.0385	0.0350	0.0104	0.0379	0.0379	0.0335
	(0.0205)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0205)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)	(0.0367)
No avalification		0.0525	0.0526	0.0535		0.0518	0.0518	0.0521
qualition	•	(0.0389)	(0.0380)	(0.0380)		(0.0380)	(0.0380)	(0.0380)
	•	(0.0309)	(0.0309)	(0.0303)		(0.0309)	(0.0303)	(0.0303)
Educ_square								
d	-0.0005	•	•		-0.0005	•		
	(0.0006)	•	·	•	(0.0006)	•	•	·
Age left FT								
_educ	-0.0233***	-0.0075	-0.0075	-0.0078	-0.0233***	-0.0075	-0.0075	-0.0076
	(0.0037)	(0.0081)	(0.0081)	(0.0081)	(0.0037)	(0.0081)	(0.0081)	(0.0081)
Age_left_edu c_squared	0.0007***	0.0002	0.0002	0.0002	0.0007***	0.0003	0.0003	0.0002
	(0.0001)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0001)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)
House or								
semi								
detached	-0.1741***	-0.2423***	-0.2423***	-0.2430***	-0.1742***	-0.2419***	-0.2419***	-0.2421***
	(0.0125)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0125)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)	(0.0226)
Terraced	-0.3309***	-0.3903**	-0.3903**	-0.3917**	-0.3310***	-0.3889**	-0.3889**	-0.3893**
	(0.0617)	(0.1206)	(0.1206)	(0.1205)	(0.0617)	(0.1207)	(0.1207)	(0.1206)
Elatmaia								
riaimaisonet te - purpose								
built	-0.3393***	-0.3325***	-0.3325***	-0.3329***	-0.3393***	-0.3316***	-0.3316***	-0.3322***
	(0.0154)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0154)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)	(0.0274)
Flatmaiste - part								
hseconverted	÷							
hse	-0.1098*	-0.1013	-0.1013	-0.1027	-0.1107*	-0.1017	-0.1016	-0.0986
	(0.0545)	(0.1105)	(0.1105)	(0.1104)	(0.0545)	(0.1105)	(0.1105)	(0.1105)

204

Variable	0150	TWOSIS	LIMI	CMM	0150	TWOSIS	LIMI	CMM
variable	0130	TWOSES	LIML	GIVIIVI	0130	TWOSES	LIML	GMM
Gypsy,								
Traveller/Iri sh Traveller	-0.0423	-0 1110	-0.1118	-0.0706	-0.0447	-0 1263	-0 1262	-0.0721
	(0.3446)	(0.5682)	(0.5682)	(0.5711)	(0.3449)	(0.5701)	(0.5700)	(0.5739)
	,			, ,		, ,	, ,	
Mixed / Multiple								
ethnic groups	-0.1766**	-0.1112	-0.1112	-0.1046	-0.1770**	-0.1138	-0.1138	-0.1081
	(0.0547)	(0.1100)	(0.1100)	(0.1100)	(0.0547)	(0.1102)	(0.1102)	(0.1102)
Indian	-0.0222	0.0837	0.0838	0.0799	-0.0220	0.0879	0.0879	0.0833
	(0.0503)	(0.1038)	(0.1038)	(0.1038)	(0.0503)	(0.1037)	(0.1037)	(0.1037)
Pakistani	0.0404***	0.0000	0.0000	0.0080	0.0400***	0.0005	0.0005	0.0076
Fakistani	-0.2434	0.0393	0.0393	0.0382	-0.2433	0.0395	0.0395	(0.1261)
	(0.0053)	(0.1201)	(0.1201)	(0.1201)	(0.0053)	(0.1201)	(0.1201)	(0.1201)
Bangladeshi	-0.3750***	-0.2064	-0.2063	-0.2200	-0.3755***	-0.2105	-0.2104	-0.2278
5	(0.0934)	(0.1757)	(0.1757)	(0.1756)	(0.0934)	(0.1758)	(0.1758)	(0.1758)
Chinese	-0.1279*	-0.0060	-0.0060	-0.0020	-0.1276*	-0.0071	-0.0071	-0.0035
	(0.0568)	(0.1474)	(0.1475)	(0.1473)	(0.0568)	(0.1471)	(0.1471)	(0.1470)
Any other								
Any other Asian								
background	0.0039	0.1401	0.1401	0.1384	0.0039	0.1405	0.1405	0.1368
	(0.0536)	(0.1080)	(0.1080)	(0.1080)	(0.0535)	(0.1080)	(0.1080)	(0.1080)
Black/								
African/Cari								
ovean/Black British	-0.4596***	-0.3772***	-0.3773***	-0.3731***	-0.4598***	-0.3787***	-0.3787***	-0.3723***
	(0.0364)	(0.0707)	(0.0707)	(0.0707)	(0.0364)	(0.0708)	(0.0708)	(0.0708)
	,				- "			
Arab	-0.2086*	0.1068	0.1068	0.1099	-0.2095*	0.1051	0.1051	0.1103
	(0.1045)	(0.1975)	(0.1975)	(0.1975)	(0.1045)	(0.1974)	(0.1974)	(0.1974)
Other ethnic group	-0.1570***	-0.2822**	-0.2821**	-0.2880**	-0.1569***	-0.2814**	-0.2813**	-0.2880**
	(0.0474)	(0.1033)	(0.1033)	(0.1033)	(0.0474)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)
Christian (all denominatio								
ns)	0.1285***	0.1548***	0.1548***	0.1551***	0.1282***	0.1544***	0.1544***	0.1543***
	(0.0102)	(0.0202)	(0.0202)	(0.0202)	(0.0102)	(0.0202)	(0.0202)	(0.0202)
Buddhist	0.0207	-0.1397	-0.1397	-0.1446	0.0204	-0.1413	-0.1413	-0.1503
	(0.0640)	(0.1537)	(0.1537)	(0.1537)	(0.0640)	(0.1538)	(0.1538)	(0.1539)
TT' 1								0
Hindu	0.0044	0.0166	0.0166	0.0227	0.0041	0.0120	0.0120	0.0187
	(0.0590)	(0.1234)	(0.1234)	(0.1234)	(0.0590)	(0.1233)	(0.1233)	(0.1233)
Jowish	-0.0580	-0.2160+	-0.2160+	-0.2152+	-0.0566	-0.2167+	-0.2168+	-0.2170+
. cu wit	(0.0712)	(0,1206)	(0,1206)	(0,1206)	(0.0712)	(0,1205)	(0,1205)	(0,1205)
	()	((=	(()	(((
Muslim	0.1993***	0.2923**	0.2924**	0.2960**	0.1993***	0.2923**	0.2924**	0.2954**
	(0.0471)	(0.0918)	(0.0918)	(0.0917)	(0.0471)	(0.0917)	(0.0918)	(0.0917)
Sikh	-0.0947	-0.2635	-0.2635	-0.2573	-0.0949	-0.2638	-0.2638	-0.2617
	(0.0856)	(0.1658)	(0.1658)	(0.1657)	(0.0856)	(0.1656)	(0.1656)	(0.1656)
Amucther								
religion	-0.0488	-0.1387*	-0.1387*	-0.1368*	-0.0486	-0.1393*	-0.1393*	-0.1370*
	(0.0389)	(0.0683)	(0.0683)	(0.0683)	(0.0389)	(0.0682)	(0.0682)	(0.0683)
Employed	0.3728***	0.3688***	0.3688***	0.3692***	0.3730***	0.3689***	0.3688***	0.3676***
Linpiogeu		(0.0080)	(0.0289)	(0.0289)	(0.0160)	(0.0289)	(0.0289)	(0.0289)
Employeu	(0.0159)	(0.0289)						
Salf_	(0.0159)	(0.0289)						
Self- employed	(0.0159) 0.3808***	0.3504***	0.3504***	0.3504***	0.3810***	0.3513***	0.3513***	0.3495***
Self- employed	(0.0159) 0.3808*** (0.0202)	(0.0289) 0.3504*** (0.0370)	0.3504*** (0.0370)	0.3504*** (0.0370)	0.3810*** (0.0202)	0.3513*** (0.0370)	0.3513*** (0.0370)	0.3495*** (0.0370)
Self- employed	(0.0159) 0.3808*** (0.0202)	0.3504*** (0.0370)	0.3504*** (0.0370)	0.3504*** (0.0370)	0.3810*** (0.0202)	0.3513*** (0.0370)	0.3513*** (0.0370)	0.3495 ^{***} (0.0370)
Self- employed Gov. employed	(0.0159) 0.3808*** (0.0202)	(0.0289) 0.3504*** (0.0370)	0.3504*** (0.0370)	0.3504*** (0.0370)	0.3810*** (0.0202)	0.3513*** (0.0370)	0.3513*** (0.0370)	0.3495*** (0.0370)
Self- employed Gov. employed training	(0.0159) 0.3808*** (0.0202) -0.2240+	(0.0289) 0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3061	0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3061	0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3307+	0.3810*** (0.0202) -0.2228+	0.3513*** (0.0370) -0.3004	0.3513*** (0.0370) -0.3004	0.3495*** (0.0370) -0.3176
Self- employed Gov. employed training	(0.0159) 0.3808*** (0.0202) -0.2240+ (0.1179)	(0.0289) 0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3061 (0.1965)	0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3061 (0.1965)	0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3307+ (0.1967)	0.3810*** (0.0202) -0.2228+ (0.1180)	0.3513*** (0.0370) -0.3004 (0.1971)	0.3513*** (0.0370) -0.3004 (0.1971)	0.3495*** (0.0370) -0.3176 (0.1972)
Self- employed Gov. employed training	(0.0159) 0.3808*** (0.0202) -0.2240+ (0.1179)	(0.0289) 0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3061 (0.1965)	0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3061 (0.1965)	0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3307+ (0.1967)	0.3810**** (0.0202) -0.2228+ (0.1180)	0.3513*** (0.0370) -0.3004 (0.1971)	0.3513*** (0.0370) -0.3004 (0.1971)	0.3495*** (0.0370) -0.3176 (0.1972)
Self- employed Gov. employed training Student	(0.0159) 0.3808*** (0.0202) -0.2240+ (0.1179) 0.4061***	(0.0289) 0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3061 (0.1965) 0.3946***	0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3061 (0.1965) 0.3945***	0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3307+ (0.1967) 0.3961***	0.3810*** (0.0202) -0.2228+ (0.1180) 0.4059***	0.3513*** (0.0370) -0.3004 (0.1971) 0.3949***	0.3513*** (0.0370) -0.3004 (0.1971) 0.3948***	0.3495*** (0.0370) -0.3176 (0.1972) 0.3939***
Self- employed Gov. employed training Student	(0.0159) 0.3808*** (0.0202) -0.2240+ (0.1179) 0.4061*** (0.0369)	(0.0289) 0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3061 (0.1965) 0.3946*** (0.0925)	0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3061 (0.1965) 0.3945*** (0.0925)	0.3504*** (0.0370) -0.3307+ (0.1967) 0.3961*** (0.0924)	0.3810*** (0.0202) -0.2228+ (0.1180) 0.4059*** (0.0369)	0.3513*** (0.0370) -0.3004 (0.1971) 0.3949*** (0.0924)	0.3513*** (0.0370) -0.3004 (0.1971) 0.3948*** (0.0924)	0.3495*** (0.0370) -0.3176 (0.1972) 0.3939*** (0.0924)

Retired Disabled, not working Length of time at iddress: 12 mths but	0.5820*** (0.0210) -0.6816***	0.6300*** (0.0366)	0.6300***	0 6919***				
Disabled, not working Length of time at address: 12 mths but	-0.6816***		(0.0366)	(0.0366)	0.5824*** (0.0210)	0.6300*** (0.0366)	0.6300*** (0.0366)	0.6295* (0.0366
working Length of time at address: 12 mths but	-0.6816^^^	***	×××	***	- (0.0***	(* * *	***	0-
Length of time at 1ddress: 12 mths but	(0,000=)	-0.5574***	-0.5573***	-0.5572***	-0.6818***	-0.5576***	-0.5575***	-0.5580
12 mins oui	(0.0305)	(0.0383)	(0.0383)	(0.0383)	(0.0305)	(0.0383)	(0.0383)	(0.0383
less than 2								
jears	-0.0292 (0.0206)	-0.0096 (0.0463)	-0.0096 (0.0463)	-0.0125 (0.0463)	-0.0292 (0.0206)	-0.0089 (0.0463)	-0.0089 (0.0463)	-0.0127 (0.0463
2 years but								
less than 3	-0.0228	-0.0628	-0.0628	-0.0601	-0.0225	-0.0624	-0.0624	-0.0501
jeurs	(0.0221)	(0.0487)	(0.0487)	(0.0487)	(0.0221)	(0.0488)	(0.0488)	(0.0488
3 years but less than 5								
years	-0.0224	-0.0274	-0.0274	-0.0311	-0.0224	-0.0261	-0.0261	-0.0305
	(0.0202)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0202)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429
5 years but								
ess man 10 years	-0.0558**	-0.0570	-0.0570	-0.0563	-0.0552**	-0.0559	-0.0559	-0.0549
	(0.0187)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0187)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0390
10 years or longer	-0.0899***	-0.0870*	-0.0870*	-0.0877*	-0.0816***	-0.08=6*	-0 08-6*	-0.08-0
onger	(0.0185)	(0.0381)	(0.0381)	(0.0381)	(0.0185)	-0.0650" (0.0381)	(0.0381)	-0.0858 (0.0381
	<u>.</u>							
Ex-smoker	0.2976***	0.3844***	0.3844***	0.3864***	0.2978***	0.3847***	0.3847***	0.3863
	(0.0135)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0135)	(0.0247)	(0.0247)	(0.0247
Never smoked	0.3599***	0.4515***	0.4515***	0.4544***	0.3601***	0.4516***	0.4516***	0.4546*
	(0.0132)	(0.0249)	(0.0249)	(0.0249)	(0.0132)	(0.0249)	(0.0249)	(0.0249
Diff. reg	0.0110**	0.010()	0.010()	0.010()				
.vage	(0.0028)	0.0136+	0.0130+ (0.0072)	(0.0126+				
	(0.0038)	(0.00/2)	(0.00/2)	(0.00/2)				
Log regional unem	-0.0917	-0.4965+	-0.4965+	-0.4595+				
	(0.1379)	(0.2723)	(0.2723)	(0.2722)				
wage_st_dev				-0.003	30 -0.	.0050	-0.0050	-0.0049
•					(0.0022)	(0.0043)	(0.0043)	(0.0043
unemp_st_dev				0.0321	0.0	0454	0.0454	0.0444
					(0.0287)	(0.0561)	(0.0561)	(0.0561
Face-to-face interview	-0.1311***	-0.1505***	-0.1505***	-0.1505***	-0.1288***	-0 1559***	-0 1559***	-0 1550
	(0.0100)	(0.0185)	(0.0185)	(0.0185)	(0.0099)	(0.0185)	(0.0185)	(0.0185
		-						Ū
North West			•	•		•	•	
Vorkshiro								
and The								
Humber	-0.0347	-0.0611	-0.0611	-0.0570	-0.0288	-0.0090	-0.0090	-0.0086
	(0.0301)	(0.0576)	(0.0576)	(0.0576)	(0.0333)	(0.0648)	(0.0648)	(0.0648
East Midlands	-0.0413	-0.1438	-0.1438	-0.1350	-0.0152	-0.0112	-0.0111	-0.0111
	(0.0468)	(0.0915)	(0.0915)	(0.0915)	(0.0496)	(0.0982)	(0.0982)	(0.0982
	0.400-**	0.4(**		0.4(= 0*	0 400 - **			
West	-0.1037**	-0.1699**	-0.1699**	-0.1638*	-0.1029**	-0.1171	-0.1171	-0.1138
West Midlands	(0.000)	(0.0637)	(0.0637)	(0.0637)	(0.0369)	(0.0732)	(0.0732)	(0.0732
West Midlands	(0.0326)							
West Midlands East of England	(0.0326) -0.0816	-0.2528+	-0.2528+	-0.2309+	-0.0737+	-0.0854	-0.0854	-0.0786
West Midlands East of England	(0.0326) -0.0816 (0.0679)	-0.2528+ (0.1338)	-0.2528+ (0.1338)	-0.2309+ (0.1337)	-0.0737+ (0.0401)	-0.0854 (0.0792)	-0.0854 (0.0792)	-0.0786 (0.0791
West Midlands East of England	(0.0326) -0.0816 (0.0679)	-0.2528+ (0.1338) -0.0747	-0.2528+ (0.1338)	-0.2309+ (0.1337) -0.0688	-0.0737+ (0.0401)	-0.0854 (0.0792)	-0.0854 (0.0792)	-0.0786 (0.0791
West Midlands East of England London	(0.0326) -0.0816 (0.0679) -0.0672* (0.0280)	-0.2528+ (0.1338) -0.0747 (0.0539)	-0.2528+ (0.1338) -0.0747 (0.0539)	-0.2309+ (0.1337) -0.0688 (0.0539)	-0.0737+ (0.0401) 0.0705 (0.1004)	-0.0854 (0.0792) 0.1880 (0.1977)	-0.0854 (0.0792) 0.1880 (0.1977)	-0.0786 (0.0791) 0.1879 (0.1977)
West Midlands East of England London	(0.0326) -0.0816 (0.0679) -0.0672* (0.0280)	-0.2528+ (0.1338) -0.0747 (0.0539)	-0.2528+ (0.1338) -0.0747 (0.0539)	-0.2309+ (0.1337) -0.0688 (0.0539)	-0.0737+ (0.0401) 0.0705 (0.1004)	-0.0854 (0.0792) 0.1880 (0.1977)	-0.0854 (0.0792) 0.1880 (0.1977)	-0.0786 (0.0791 0.1879 (0.1977)

Variable	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM
	(0.0769)	(0.1516)	(0.1516)	(0.1515)	(0.0258)	(0.0499)	(0.0499)	(0.0499)
South West	-0.0483	-0.2874+	-0.2874+	-0.2658+	-0.0385	-0.0885	-0.0885	-0.0827
	(0.0777)	(0.1539)	(0.1539)	(0.1538)	(0.0370)	(0.0725)	(0.0725)	(0.0725)
Wales	-0.0230	-0.0551	-0.0551	-0.0464	0.0257	0.0938	0.0938	0.0944
	(0.0386)	(0.0745)	(0.0745)	(0.0745)	(0.0456)	(0.0885)	(0.0885)	(0.0885)
Scotland	0.0783+	-0.0128	-0.0128	-0.0040	0.0652	0.0565	0.0565	0.0577
boottana	(0.0465)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0616)	(0 1222)	(0 1222)	(0.1222)
	(0.0403)	(0.0911)	(0.0911)	(0.0911)	(0.0010)	(0.1233)	(0.1233)	(0.1233)
Northern								
Ireland			•	•	•	•	•	
	•	·	•	•	•	•	·	•
Sprina	-0.0135	-0.0131	-0.0131	-0.0008	-0.0125	-0.0113	-0.0113	-0.0070
opring	(0.0137)	(0.0262)	(0.0262)	(0.0261)	(0.0127)	(0.0262)	(0.0262)	(0.0261)
	(0.013/)	(0.0202)	(010202)	(010201)	(0.013/)	(0.0202)	(010202)	(0.0201)
Summer	0.0124	0.0269	0.0269	0.0285	0.0125	0.0271	0.0271	0.0304
	(0.0134)	(0.0255)	(0.0255)	(0.0255)	(0.0134)	(0.0255)	(0.0255)	(0.0255)
Autumn	-0.0009	0.0026	0.0026	0.0033	-0.0008	0.0026	0.0026	0.0046
	(0.0132)	(0.0255)	(0.0255)	(0.0255)	(0.0132)	(0.0255)	(0.0255)	(0.0255)
Constant	9.3164***	10.2023***	10.2025***	10.1264***	9.1633***	9.1400***	9.1402***	9.1549***
	(0.3334)	(0.6600)	(0.6600)	(0.6598)	(0.0946)	(0.1957)	(0.1957)	(0.1956)
Observations	214402	74206	74206	74206	214402	74206	74206	74206
R-squared	0.15	0.17	0.17	0.17	0.15	0.17	0.17	0.17
11	-4.19e+05				-4.19e+05			
chi2		10336	10335	10327		10336	10335	10310

 10330 10335 10327

 Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.10 * p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.01</td>

3.11.6.2 Happiness

Variable	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM	OLSo	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM
Disabled	-0.5610***	-0.6600***	-0.6603***	-0.6570***	-0.5609***	-0.6606***	-0.6608***	-0.6587***
Disubicu	(0.0155)	(0.0366)	(0.0366)	(0.0366)	(0.0156)	(0.0366)	(0.0366)	(0.0366)
		(()		((
PIP	0.1045***	0.0621*	0.0621*	0.0624*	0.1223***	0.0328	0.0328	0.0335
	(0.0154)	(0.0285)	(0.0285)	(0.0285)	(0.0217)	(0.0413)	(0.0413)	(0.0413)
Benefits	-0.0286*	-0.0454+	-0.0454+	-0.0449+	-0.0288*	-0.0453+	-0.0453+	-0.0448+
	(0.0131)	(0.0243)	(0.0243)	(0.0243)	(0.0131)	(0.0243)	(0.0243)	(0.0243)
First regions	-0.0069	-0.0613	-0.0613	-0.0634	0.0382	-0.0085	-0.0085	-0.0115
	(0.0501)	(0.0951)	(0.0951)	(0.0951)	(0.0447)	(0.0833)	(0.0833)	(0.0832)
Married	0.4397***	0.5210***	0.5210***	0.5206***	0.4398***	0.5211***	0.5211***	0.5209***
	(0.0127)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0127)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)
Formala	0 0999***	0.0600**	0.0600**	0.0550**	0 0999***	0.0600**	0.0600**	0.0590**
remale	(0.0101)	(0.0003	(0.0003	(0.0224)	(0.0101)	(0.0002	(0.0002	(0.0324)
	(0.0121)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0121)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)
Aae	-0.0714***	-0.0809***	-0.0809***	-0.0812***	-0.0714***	-0.0808***	-0.0808***	-0.0811***
9*	(0.0032)	(0.0063)	(0.0063)	(0.0063)	(0.0032)	(0.0063)	(0.0063)	(0.0063)
		((((
Age squared	0.0008***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0008***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0010***
	(0.0000)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0000)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Higher educ	0.0351+	0.0814*	0.0815*	0.0801*	0.0352+	0.0814*	0.0814*	0.0800*
	(0.0187)	(0.0371)	(0.0371)	(0.0371)	(0.0187)	(0.0371)	(0.0371)	(0.0371)
GCE, A-level or equivalent	0.0089	0.0176	0.0176	0.0163	0.0089	0.0178	0.0178	0.0166
	(0.0159)	(0.0340)	(0.0340)	(0.0340)	(0.0159)	(0.0339)	(0.0339)	(0.0339)
GCSE grades A*-C or								
equivalent	0.0070	0.0152	0.0152	0.0166	0.0071	0.0155	0.0155	0.0171
	(0.0165)	(0.0344)	(0.0344)	(0.0344)	(0.0165)	(0.0344)	(0.0344)	(0.0344)
0.1								
qualifications	0.0832***	0.0718	0.0718	0.0698	0.0834***	0.0720	0.0720	0.0710
	(0.0237)	(0.0441)	(0.0441)	(0.0441)	(0.0237)	(0.0441)	(0.0441)	(0.0441)
No qualification		0.0121	0.0121	0.0100		0.0120	0.0121	0.0107
quilipioution		(0.0452)	(0.0452)	(0.0452)		(0.0452)	(0.0452)	(0.0452)
Educ_square	0.0010				0.0010			
u	-0.0013+	•	•		-0.0013+	·	•	
	(0.0007)	•		·	(0.0007)	·	·	·
Age_left_FT								
_educ	-0.0075	0.0016	0.0016	0.0005	-0.0075	0.0016	0.0016	0.0007
	(0.0047)	(0.0100)	(0.0100)	(0.0100)	(0.0047)	(0.0100)	(0.0100)	(0.0100)
Age_left_edu								
c_squared	0.0003*	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0003*	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001
	(0.0002)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0002)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)
House or								
bungalow -								
detached	-0.1056***	-0.1440***	-0.1440***	-0.1434***	-0.1055***	-0.1444***	-0.1444***	-0.1440***
	(0.0154)	(0.0273)	(0.0273)	(0.0272)	(0.0154)	(0.0272)	(0.0272)	(0.0272)
Terraced	-0.1660*	-0.2928+	-0.2928+	-0.2955+	-0.1654*	-0.2938+	-0.2938+	-0.2981*
	(0.0804)	(0.1517)	(0.1517)	(0.1517)	(0.0804)	(0.1517)	(0.1517)	(0.1517)
Flatmaisonat								
te - purpose								
built	-0.2340***	-0.2763***	-0.2763***	-0.2759***	-0.2338***	-0.2769***	-0.2769***	-0.2765***
	(0.0187)	(0.0327)	(0.0327)	(0.0327)	(0.0187)	(0.0327)	(0.0327)	(0.0327)
Flatmaiste -								
part								
nseconverted hse	-0.0094	-0.1873	-0.1873	-0.1898	-0.0095	-0.1872	-0.1872	-0.1918
	(0.0626)	(0.1247)	(0.1247)	(0.1247)	(0.0626)	(0.1247)	(0.1247)	(0.1247)
Gypsy,	-0.5488	-0.3785	-0.3785	-0.3512	-0.5467	-0.3712	-0.3712	-0.3455
				208				

Variable	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM	OLSo	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM
Traveller/Iri sh Traveller								
5.1 1. uventer	(0.3529)	(0.5909)	(0.5909)	(0.5928)	(0.3527)	(0.5902)	(0.5902)	(0.5918)
NC 1/								
Mixea / Multiple	_							
ethnic groups	-0.0169	0.0612	0.0612	0.0665	-0.0166	0.0607	0.0607	0.0669
	(0.0030)	(0.1193)	(0.1193)	(0.1192)	(0.0036)	(0.1192)	(0.1192)	(0.1192)
Indian	0.1142+	0.2579*	0.2579*	0.2543*	0.1141+	0.2580*	0.2580*	0.2555*
	(0.0608)	(0.1225)	(0.1225)	(0.1225)	(0.0608)	(0.1225)	(0.1225)	(0.1225)
n 1'''	(0			0
Pakistani	0.0026	0.0551	0.0551	0.0444	0.0028	0.0547	0.0547	0.0458
	(0.0,0))	(01-40))	(0	(01-40))	(010,0))	(0.240))	(0.040))	(
Bangladeshi	0.1121	0.1697	0.1697	0.2151	0.1139	0.1724	0.1724	0.2174
	(0.1036)	(0.2112)	(0.2112)	(0.2111)	(0.1036)	(0.2112)	(0.2112)	(0.2110)
Chinese	0.0517	0.2546+	0.2546+	0.2612*	0.0507	0.2550*	0.2550*	0.2621*
Chinese	(0.0744)	(0.1814)	(0.1814)	(0.1813)	(0.0744)	(0.1815)	(0.1815)	(0.1815)
A								
Any other		0	0	0		0	0	0.6
background	0.0735	0.0849	0.0849	0.0778	0.0729	0.0850	0.0850	0.0846
	(0.0/1/)	(0.1041)	(0.1041)	(0.1040)	(0.0/10)	(0.1044)	(0.1044)	(0.1044)
Black/ African/Cari								
bbean/Black British	-0.1057*	0.0145	0.01/15	0.0157	-0.1055*	0.0154	0.0154	0.0155
Dittoit	(0.0420)	(0.0804)	(0.0804)	(0.0804)	(0.0420)	(0.0804)	(0.0804)	(0.0804)
Arab	-0.1051	0.0124	0.0124	0.0184	-0.1041	0.0116	0.0116	0.0154
	(0.1260)	(0.2536)	(0.2536)	(0.2536)	(0.1259)	(0.2536)	(0.2536)	(0.2536)
Other ethnic		(- (*	(- (*	(*		(*	(*	((. *
group	-0.0097 (0.0577)	-0.2606 [*] (0.1288)	-0.2606° (0.1288)	-0.2679 [*] (0.1287)	-0.0093 (0.0577)	-0.2603 [^] (0.1287)	-0.2603 [*] (0.1287)	-0.2661 [*] (0.1287)
	(0.03//)	(011200)	(011200)	(01120/)	(0.03//)	(01120/)	(01120/)	(011207)
Christian (all denominatio								
ns)	0.1706***	0.2171***	0.2171***	0.2166***	0.1708***	0.2174***	0.2174***	0.2169***
	(0.0128)	(0.0244)	(0.0244)	(0.0244)	(0.0128)	(0.0244)	(0.0244)	(0.0244)
Buddhist	0.1836*	0.1384	0.1384	0.1374	0.1842*	0.1371	0.1371	0.1360
	(0.0810)	(0.1612)	(0.1612)	(0.1613)	(0.0811)	(0.1611)	(0.1611)	(0.1612)
TT' 1	0				0			
Hindu	(0.0874)	0.0995	0.0995	0.1045	(0.0873)	0.0990	0.0990	0.1028
	(0.0/24)	(0.1310)	(0.1310)	(0.1310)	(0.0/24)	(0.1310)	(0.1310)	(0.1310)
Jewish	-0.0143	-0.2192	-0.2192	-0.2278	-0.0158	-0.2197	-0.2197	-0.2268
	(0.0872)	(0.1645)	(0.1645)	(0.1645)	(0.0872)	(0.1646)	(0.1646)	(0.1645)
Muslim	0.0676	0.1248	0.1248	0.1201	0.0674	0.1245	0.1245	0.1270
	(0.0588)	(0.1114)	(0.1114)	(0.1113)	(0.0588)	(0.1114)	(0.1114)	(0.1114)
Sikh	-0.1359	-0.2458	-0.2458	-0.2489	-0.1359	-0.2457	-0.2457	-0.2489
	(0.1022)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)	(0.1834)	(0.1022)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)	(0.1034)
Any other religion	0.1170*	0.1626*	0.1627*	0.1629*	0.1167*	0.1641*	0.1641*	0.1633*
. engion	(0.0456)	(0.0722)	(0.0722)	(0.0722)	(0.0456)	(0.0722)	(0.0722)	(0.0722)
Employed	0.1162***	0.1352***	0.1352***	0.1370***	0.1161***	0.1355***	0.1355***	0.1369***
	(0.0187)	(0.0340)	(0.0340)	(0.0340)	(0.0187)	(0.0340)	(0.0340)	(0.0340)
Self-	0 1060***	0 1059***	0 1059***	0 1000***	0 1061***	0 1056***	0 1056***	0 1000***
етрюуей	(0.0240)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)	(0.0240)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)
		···· 10=/	···· 10=/	(···· 10=)	····		···· 10=/	(10=)
Gov. employed								
training	0.0820	0.1362	0.1362	0.1485	0.0825	0.1354	0.1354	0.1403
	(0.1367)	(0.2235)	(0.2235)	(0.2237)	(0.1367)	(0.2233)	(0.2233)	(0.2235)
Student	0.1906***	0.1415	0.1415	0.1400	0.1906***	0.1423	0.1423	0.1423
	(0.0493)	(0.1191)	(0.1191)	(0.1191)	(0.0493)	(0.1190)	(0.1190)	(0.1190)

Variable	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM	OLSo	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM
Retired	0.4006***	0.4520***	0.4520***	0.4553***	0.4003***	0.4523***	0.4523***	0.4554***
	(0.0247)	(0.0431)	(0.0431)	(0.0431)	(0.0247)	(0.0421)	(0.0421)	(0.0431)
	(===/)	((·10+/	((010+01)	(0.0401)	(
Disabled, not								
working	-0.7898***	-0.6488***	-0.6488***	-0.6471***	-0.7896***	-0.6485***	-0.6484***	-0.6468***
Lenath of time of	(0.0345) 17	(0.0435)	(0.0435)	(0.0435)	(0.0346)	(0.0435)	(0.0435)	(0.0435)
address:	**							
12 mths but								
iess inan 2 years	-0.0523*	-0.0244	-0.0244	-0.0260	-0.0521*	-0.0247	-0.0247	-0.0263
	(0.0265)	(0.0564)	(0.0564)	(0.0564)	(0.0265)	(0.0564)	(0.0564)	(0.0564)
2 years but								
less than 3 uears	0.0024	-0.0170	-0.0170	-0.0144	0.0025	-0.0170	-0.0170	-0.0130
	(0.0280)	(0.0507)	(0.0507)	(0.0507)	(0.0280)	(0.0507)	(0.0507)	(0.0507)
	(0.0200)	(0.039/)	(0.039/)	(0.039/)	(0.0200)	(0.039/)	(0.039/)	(0.039/)
3 years but								
less than 5	0.0066	0.0504	0.0504	0.0505	0.006 -	0.0500	0.0500	0.0504
yeurs	-0.0200	-0.0594	-0.0594	-0.0597	-0.0204	-0.0599	-0.0599	-0.0594
	(0.0250)	(0.0514)	(0.0514)	(0.0514)	(0.0250)	(0.0514)	(0.0514)	(0.0514)
5 years but								
less than 10		-	-					
years	-0.0479*	-0.0408	-0.0408	-0.0401	-0.0479*	-0.0415	-0.0414	-0.0405
	(0.0234)	(0.0471)	(0.0471)	(0.0471)	(0.0234)	(0.0471)	(0.0471)	(0.0471)
10 10075 07								
10 years or longer	-0.0699**	-0.0973*	-0.0973*	-0.0968*	-0.0699**	-0.0980*	-0.0980*	-0.0977*
~	(0.0231)	(0.0459)	(0.0459)	(0.0459)	(0.0231)	(0.0459)	(0.0459)	(0.0458)
		1077	1077	. 1077				10-7
Ex-smoker	0.2653***	0.3436***	0.3436***	0.3450***	0.2651***	0.3432***	0.3432***	0.3452***
	(0.0168)	(0.0206)	(0.0206)	(0.0296)	(0.0168)	(0,0206)	(0.0206)	(0.0206)
	()	((2.3=90)	(=,0)	((0.0_90)	(0.0=90)	(2.0=90)
Never								
smoked	0.3382***	0.4231***	0.4231***	0.4237***	0.3380***	0.4228***	0.4228***	0.4242***
	(0.0164)	(0.0299)	(0.0299)	(0.0299)	(0.0164)	(0.0299)	(0.0299)	(0.0299)
wage_st_dev	-0.0048+	0.0004	0.0004	0.0004				
	(0.0027)	(0.0051)	(0.0051)	(0.0051)				
unemp_st_d ev	0.0312	-0.0428	-0.0428	-0.0456				
	(0.0357)	(0.0677)	(0.0677)	(0.0677)				
	(0.035/)	(0.00//)	(0.00//)	(0.00//)				
Diff rea waac				0.0071		0 0191	0.0131	0.0120
Dyj. ieg wuge				0.00/1	(0.0047)	(0 00%7)	(0 0082)	(0.0087)
					(0.004/)	(0.000/)	(0.0087)	(0.000/)
Log regional								
unem				0.1625		-0.1048	-0.1048	-0.1132
					(0.1719)	(0.3277)	(0.3277)	(0.3276)
Face-to-face interview	-0.1252***	-0.1151***	-0.1151***	-0.11/5***	-0.1256***	-0 1170***	-0 1171***	-0.1161***
	(0.0124)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0124)	(0.0225)	(0.0225)	(0.0225)
	(0.0124)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0124)	(0.0225)	(0.0225)	(0.0223)
North West								
montal west	•	·	•	·	•	·	•	•
		·	•	•	•	•	·	•
Yorkshire								
and The	0.0117	0.001	0.001	0.000-	a a (0-	0.61-6	0.0177	0.010-
Humber	0.0113	-0.0216	-0.0216	-0.0220	0.0487	0.0136	0.0137	0.0133
	(0.0414)	(0.0777)	(0.0777)	(0.0777)	(0.0373)	(0.0687)	(0.0687)	(0.0687)
East								
Midlands	0.0290	-0.0224	-0.0224	-0.0270	0.0942	0.0281	0.0281	0.0242
	(0.0619)	(0.1183)	(0.1183)	(0.1183)	(0.0583)	(0.1098)	(0.1098)	(0.1098)
West Midlands	-0.0004	-0.1000	-0.1000	-0.1006	0.0106	.0.0500	-0.0500	-0.0610
maanus	-0.0324	-0.1030	-0.1030	-0.1030	(0.0190	-0.0599	-0.0599	-0.0012
	(0.0401)	(0.0883)	(0.0883)	(0.0883)	(0.0405)	(0.0763)	(0.0/03)	(0.0/03)
East of								
England	-0.0065	0.0294	0.0294	0.0291	0.1278	0.0184	0.0184	0.0155
	(0.0507)	(0.0954)	(0.0954)	(0.0954)	(0.0841)	(0.1601)	(0.1601)	(0.1600)
London	0.2195+	-0.0321	-0.0321	-0.0323	0.0306	0.0219	0.0219	0.0208
	(0.1250)	(0.2353)	(0.2353)	(0.2353)	(0.0348)	(0.0649)	(0.0649)	(0.0649)
			/		,			
South East	0.0404	-0.0265	-0.0265	-0.0275	0.1151	-0.0495	-0.0495	-0.0542
	(0.0323)	(0.0597)	(0.0597)	(0.0597)	(0.0956)	(0.1824)	(0.1824)	(0.1823)
	((07/)	(09/)	010	()00)	(((0)
				210				

Variable	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM	OLSo	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM
South West	-0.0320	0.0003	0.0003	-0.0001	0.1159	-0.0335	-0.0335	-0.0383
	(0.0467)	(0.0867)	(0.0867)	(0.0867)	(0.0963)	(0.1835)	(0.1835)	(0.1835)
Wales	0.0991+	0.0279	0.0279	0.0252	0.1083*	0.0775	0.0775	0.0757
	(0.0566)	(0.1064)	(0.1064)	(0.1064)	(0.0480)	(0.0894)	(0.0894)	(0.0894)
Scotland	0.0307	0.0159	0.0159	0.0110	0.1665**	0.0498	0.0498	0.0459
	(0.0772)	(0.1491)	(0.1491)	(0.1490)	(0.0578)	(0.1094)	(0.1094)	(0.1093)
Northern Ireland								
11 otunu	·	•	•			·	·	·
	·	•	•			·	·	·
Spring	0.0630***	0.0763*	0.0763*	0.0778*	0.0627***	0.0757*	0.0757*	0.0772*
	(0.0169)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0169)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)
Summer	0.0766***	0.1064***	0.1064***	0.1062***	0.0767***	0.1062***	0.1062***	0.1061***
	(0.0166)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0166)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)
Autumn	-0.0181	0.0024	0.0024	0.0026	-0.0182	0.0023	0.0023	0.0026
	(0.0165)	(0.0306)	(0.0306)	(0.0306)	(0.0165)	(0.0306)	(0.0306)	(0.0306)
Constant	8.4975***	8.3414***	8.3415***	8.3612***	7.9890***	8.5140***	8.5141***	8.5461***
	(0.1179)	(0.2376)	(0.2376)	(0.2375)	(0.4150)	(0.7945)	(0.7945)	(0.7942)
Observations	214374	74185	74185	74185	214374	74185	74185	74185
R-squared	0.072	0.093	0.093	0.093	0.072	0.093	0.093	0.093
11	-4.64e+05				-4.64e+05			
chi2		5486	5485	5482		5486	5486	5483

3.11.6.3 Anxiety

Variable	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM	OLSo	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM
Disabled	0.7452***	0.7714***	0.7718***	0.7696***	0.7454***	0.7726***	0.7730***	0.7708***
	(0.0200)	(0.0465)	(0.0465)	(0.0465)	(0.0201)	(0.0465)	(0.0465)	(0.0465)
PIP	-0.1960***	-0.1415***	-0.1415***	-0.1427***	-0.1463***	-0.0750	-0.0750	-0.0744
	(0.0200)	(0.0364)	(0.0364)	(0.0363)	(0.0288)	(0.0523)	(0.0523)	(0.0522)
Benefits	0.0196	0.0862**	0.0862**	0.0886**	0.0201	0.0860**	0.0860**	0.0885**
	(0.0172)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0172)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)
First regions	0.0977	0 1653	0 1653	0 1640	-0.0408	0.0436	0.0436	0.0481
	(0.0660)	(0.1191)	(0.1191)	(0.1191)	(0.0586)	(0.1042)	(0.1042)	(0.1042)
Married	-0.1834***	-0.1999***	-0.1999***	-0.2011***	-0.1834***	-0.2000***	-0.2000***	-0.2006***
	(0.0165)	(0.0293)	(0.0293)	(0.0293)	(0.0165)	(0.0293)	(0.0293)	(0.0293)
Female	0.2121***	0.2461***	0.2461***	0.2439***	0.2122***	0.2460***	0.2460***	0.2442***
	(0.0159)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)	(0.0159)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)
Aae	0.0814***	0.0933***	0.0933***	0.0933***	0.0816***	0.0933***	0.0933***	0.0933***
0	(0.0041)	(0.0080)	(0.0080)	(0.0080)	(0.0041)	(0.0080)	(0.0080)	(0.0080)
Age squared	-0.0009***	-0.0011***	-0.0011***	-0.0011***	-0.0009***	-0.0010***	-0.0010***	-0.0010***
	(0.0000)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0000)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Higher educ	0 100 4***	0.1010*	0.1010*	0.1005*	0 1006***	0 101 4*	0.101.4*	0.1000*
Higher eauc	-0.1234	-0.1213	-0.1213	-0.1207	-0.1230	-0.1214	-0.1214	-0.1202
	(010=39)	(0.040/)	(0.0407)	(010407)	(010-39)	(0.0407)	(0.0407)	(010407)
GCE, A-level	-0 1946***	-0.1408***	-0.1408***	-0.1484***	-0.1945***	-0.1509***	-0.1509***	-0 1481***
or equivalent	(0.0212)	(0.0442)	(0.0442)	(0.0442)	(0.0212)	(0.0442)	(0.0442)	(0.0442)
GCSE grades A*-C or								
equivalent	-0.1629***	-0.1802***	-0.1802***	-0.1803***	-0.1634***	-0.1808***	-0.1808***	-0.1810***
	(0.0213)	(0.0446)	(0.0446)	(0.0446)	(0.0213)	(0.0446)	(0.0446)	(0.0446)
Other								
qualifications	-0.1229***	-0.2267***	-0.2267***	-0.2197***	-0.1238***	-0.2270***	-0.2270***	-0.2225***
	(0.0297)	(0.0555)	(0.0555)	(0.0555)	(0.0297)	(0.0555)	(0.0555)	(0.0555)
No								
qualification	•	-0.1269*	-0.1269*	-0.1215*		-0.1267*	-0.1267*	-0.1230*
		(0.0569)	(0.0569)	(0.0569)		(0.0569)	(0.0569)	(0.0569)
Educ_square								
d	-0.0035***		•	•	-0.0035***			
	(0.0009)	•	•	•	(0.0009)		•	
Age_left_FT	0.00=0***	0.006.4*	0.006.4*	0.0056*	0.0091***	0.0060*	0.0060*	0.0050*
_eauc	(0.0064)	-0.0204	-0.0204	-0.0250	-0.0381	-0.0203	-0.0203	-0.0259
	(0.0004)	(0.0122)	(0.0122)	(010122)	(010004)	(0.0122)	(0.0122)	(010122)
Age_left_edu c_sayared	0.0012***	0.0000*	0.0000*	0.0000*	0.0012***	0.0000*	0.0000*	0.0000*
e_squarea	(0.0002)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0002)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)
	,							
House or bunaalow -								
semi detached	0 1206***	0.1807***	0.1807***	0 1822***	0 1205***	0 1818***	0 1818***	0 1828***
uelucheu	(0.0209)	(0.0356)	(0.0356)	(0.0356)	(0.0209)	(0.0356)	(0.0356)	(0.0356)
	(0.0_0))	(****00**)	(00000)	(000000)	(010-0))	(00000)	(0.000)	(010000)
Terraced	0.2564*	0.4728*	0.4728*	0.4689*	0.2549*	0.4743*	0.4743*	0.4723*
	(0.1007)	(0.1878)	(0.1878)	(0.1878)	(0.1006)	(0.1878)	(0.1878)	(0.1877)
Flatmaisonet								
te - purpose	0.0400***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.000 +***	0.0404***	0.000***	0.0009***	0.0001***
ouut	0.2402***	0.2913***	0.2913***	0.2904***	0.2404^^^ (0.0248)	0.2928***	0.2928***	0.2921***
	(0.0240)	(0.041/)	(0.041/)	(0.041/)	(0.0240)	(0.041/)	(0.041/)	(0.041/)
Flatmaiste - part								
hseconverted	-			_	_			
nse	0.1182	0.0912	0.0912	0.0897	0.1162	0.0917	0.0917	0.0933
	(0.001/)	(0.1505)	(0.1505)	(0.1505)	(0.001/)	(0.1505)	(0.1505)	(0.1505)
Gypsy,	0.6680	0.8498	0.8497	0.8290	0.6607	0.8296	0.8296	0.8046
				212				

	07.00			0.07	010			
Variable	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIMĹ	GMM	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM
sh Traveller								
	(0.5056)	(0.6392)	(0.6392)	(0.6405)	(0.5045)	(0.6386)	(0.6386)	(0.6401)
Mixed / Multiple								
ethnic groups	0.1818*	0.0841	0.0841	0.0647	0.1810*	0.0846	0.0846	0.0704
	(0.0864)	(0.1708)	(0.1708)	(0.1708)	(0.0863)	(0.1705)	(0.1705)	(0.1705)
Indian	0.0834	0.0139	0.0139	0.0261	0.0837	0.0143	0.0143	0.0266
	(0.0844)	(0.1615)	(0.1615)	(0.1616)	(0.0844)	(0.1615)	(0.1615)	(0.1615)
Pakistani	0.1817+	0.0048	0.0048	0.0050	0.1823+	0.0059	0.0059	0.0069
	(0.0978)	(0.1774)	(0.1774)	(0.1774)	(0.0978)	(0.1775)	(0.1775)	(0.1775)
Bangladeshi	-0.1034	-0.1464	-0.1464	-0.1565	-0.1077	-0.1542	-0.1542	-0.1615
	(0.1301)	(0.2592)	(0.2592)	(0.2593)	(0.1303)	(0.2595)	(0.2595)	(0.2596)
Chinasa	0.0550	0.100.4	0.1000	0.1009	0.0551	0 1011	0 1011	0 1000
Chinese	(0.1002)	-0.1304	-0.1303	-0.1308	-0.0//1	-0.1311	-0.1311	-0.1393
	(0.1092)	(0.2923)	(0.2924)	(0.2924)	(0.1094)	(0.2940)	(0.2940)	(0.2939)
Any other								
Asian backaround	-0.0165	-0.3635+	-0.3635+	-0 3464+	-0.0166	-0 3630+	-0.3640+	-0.3572+
ouoligi ounu	(0.0872)	(0.1876)	(0.1876)	(0.1873)	(0.0873)	(0.1880)	(0.1880)	(0.1879)
	(0100/2)	(0.007,0)	(0.00,0)	(0.00/0)	(0.007)0)	()	(0.000)	(0.007)))
Black/								
bbean/Black								
British	-0.0740	-0.3551***	-0.3551***	-0.3573***	-0.0751	-0.3571***	-0.3571***	-0.3572***
	(0.0515)	(0.0987)	(0.0987)	(0.0987)	(0.0515)	(0.0988)	(0.0988)	(0.0988)
				0			0	
Arab	0.1929	0.2233	0.2234	0.2308	0.1925	0.2237	0.2238	0.2360
	(0.15/2)	(0.2982)	(0.2982)	(0.2982)	(0.15/0)	(0.29//)	(0.29//)	(0.2977)
Other ethnic								
group	0.0884	-0.0780	-0.0780	-0.0728	0.0866	-0.0790	-0.0790	-0.0737
	(0.0774)	(0.1575)	(0.1575)	(0.1574)	(0.0774)	(0.1575)	(0.1575)	(0.1575)
Christian (all								
denominatio	o o = (o***			0.010(o o === ****			0.0499
115)	(0.0168)	(0.0500	(0.0500	(0.0490	(0.0168)	(0.0495	0.0495	(0.0208)
	(0.0108)	(0.0308)	(0.0308)	(0.0308)	(0.0108)	(0.0309)	(0.0309)	(0.0308)
Buddhist	0.0944	0.7017***	0.7017***	0.7046***	0.0939	0.7041***	0.7041***	0.7085***
	(0.1054)	(0.1909)	(0.1909)	(0.1909)	(0.1055)	(0.1910)	(0.1910)	(0.1910)
Hindu	0.1958*	0.3627+	0.3627+	0.3480+	0.1950*	0.3638+	0.3638+	0.3504+
	(0.0966)	(0.1905)	(0.1905)	(0.1905)	(0.0966)	(0.1904)	(0.1904)	(0.1904)
Jewish	0.3663**	0.5568**	0.5568**	0.5685**	0.3705**	0.5573**	0.5573**	0.5645**
	(0.1193)	(0.2052)	(0.2052)	(0.2051)	(0.1191)	(0.2055)	(0.2055)	(0.2054)
Muslim	0.1226+	0.0518	0.0518	0.0556	0.1226+	0.0527	0.0527	0.0533
	(0.0730)	(0.1379)	(0.1379)	(0.1379)	(0.0730)	(0.1380)	(0.1380)	(0.1380)
Sillh	0.0646*	0.5014*	0 5014*	0.4050*	0.0645*	0 =016*	0 5016*	0 4054*
Sikit	(0.1270)	(0.2262)	(0.2262)	(0.2262)	(0.1278)	(0.2262)	(0.2262)	(0.2262)
	(0.12/9)	(0.2302)	(0.2302)	(0.2303)	(0.12/0)	(0.2302)	(0.2302)	(0.2302)
Any other	~ ~ ~ ~	~ ~ ~ ~	~ ~ ~ ~	~ ~ ~ ~				
religion	0.2026***	0.3436	0.3436	0.3426	0.2023***	0.3425	0.3425	0.3402
	(0.0604)	(0.0952)	(0.0952)	(0.0952)	(0.0604)	(0.0952)	(0.0952)	(0.0952)
Employed	-0 1207***	-0 1767***	-0 1767***	-0 1720***	-0 1206***	-0 1779***	-0 1771***	-0 1757***
Employeu	(0.0241)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0241)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)
	、 -T */	(f= 7)	(1= 7)	(((1= 7)	、 1 = 77	<u>,</u>
Self-		***			0***	0**	0**	
empioyed	-0.1417***	-0.1005**	-0.1005°*	-0.1566**	-0.1418^**	-0.1598^*	-0.1598**	-0.1579^^
	(0.0319)	(0.0560)	(0.0560)	(0.0559)	(0.0319)	(0.0560)	(0.0560)	(0.0560)
Gov.								
employed training	0 1268	0 1110	0 1110	0 1001	0 1270	0 1127	0 1127	0 1117
	(0 1700)	(0.2452)	(0.2454)	(0.2454)	(0.1711)	(0.2452)	(0.2452)	(0.2453)
	(0.1/09)	(0.2433)	(0.2454)	(0.2434)	(0.1/11)	(0.2453)	(0.2433)	(0.2453)
Student	0.0072	0.1675	0.1675	0.1666	0.0060	0.1660	0.1660	0.1612
	(0.0667)	(0.1492)	(0.1492)	(0.1492)	(0.0667)	(0.1494)	(0.1494)	(0.1493)
	-		-	-			-	

Variable	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM	OLSo	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM
Retired	-0.4979***	-0.5291***	-0.5291***	-0.5280***	-0.4973***	-0.5294***	-0.5294***	-0.5297***
	(0.0329)	(0.0568)	(0.0568)	(0.0567)	(0.0329)	(0.0568)	(0.0568)	(0.0568)
Disabled, not working	0.8560***	0.6866***	0.6865***	0 6872***	0 8555***	0.6859***	0.6858***	0.6850***
i i i i i i j	(0.0416)	(0.0523)	(0.0523)	(0.0523)	(0.0416)	(0.0524)	(0.0524)	(0.0523)
Length of time	(
at address: 12 mths but								
less than 2	2	0	0	0				0.6
years	-0.0528	-0.0892	-0.0892	-0.0837	-0.0526	-0.0885	-0.0885	-0.0856
	(0.0343)	(0.0714)	(0.0714)	(0.0713)	(0.0343)	(0.0714)	(0.0714)	(0.0714)
2 years but								
less than 3	a aa0 (**	0.400.4	0.400.44	0.40=(0.0000**	0.400()	0.400()	
years	-0.0984**	-0.1224+	-0.1224+	-0.12/6+	-0.0982**	-0.1226+	-0.1226+	-0.12/3+
	(0.0300)	(0.0/42)	(0.0/42)	(0.0/42)	(0.0300)	(0.0/42)	(0.0/42)	(0.0/42)
3 years but								
less than 5	0.1150***	0.10.171	0.10.171	0.1051*	0.1150***	0.1006	0.1006	0.109.4*
years	-0.1150	-0.124/+	-0.124/+	-0.12/1	-0.1152	-0.1230+	-0.1230+	-0.1264
	(0.032/)	(0.0644)	(0.0644)	(0.0644)	(0.0327)	(0.0644)	(0.0644)	(0.0644)
5 years but								
less than 10	-0.0500	-0.0045	-0.0045	-0.00771	-0.0518	-0.0000	-0.0000	-0.0080
years	-0.0529+	-0.0945	-0.0945	-0.09//+	-0.0518+	-0.0933	-0.0933	-0.0980+
	(0.0304)	(0.0591)	(0.0591)	(0.0591)	(0.0304)	(0.0591)	(0.0591)	(0.0591)
10 years or								
longer	-0.0817**	-0.0588	-0.0588	-0.0600	-0.0806**	-0.0574	-0.0574	-0.0605
	(0.0298)	(0.0569)	(0.0569)	(0.0569)	(0.0298)	(0.0569)	(0.0569)	(0.0569)
Ex-smoker	-0.1599***	-0.2903***	-0.2903***	-0.2927***	-0.1594***	-0.2894***	-0.2894***	-0.2917***
	(0.0215)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0215)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)
N7								
Never smoked	-0.2305***	-0.3126***	-0.3126***	-0.3137***	-0.2302***	-0.3120***	-0.3120***	-0.3142***
	(0.0209)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0209)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)
		((()	(1101)	(***0***)
waae st dev	0.0025	0.0021	0.0021	0.0019				
5	(0.0036)	(0.0065)	(0.0065)	(0.0065)				
	(010030)	(00000)	(000000)	(00000)				
unemp_st_d								
ev	0.0759	0.1104	0.1104	0.1104				
	(0.0471)	(0.0851)	(0.0851)	(0.0851)				
Diff rea								
wage					-0.0306***	-0.0238*	-0.0238*	-0.0230*
					(0.0062)	(0.0109)	(0.0109)	(0.0109)
Log regional unem				0 1672	0.41	03	0.4103	0.4148
unom				0110/2	(0.2268)	(0.4128)	(0.4128)	(0.4127)
					(0.2200)	(0.4120)	(0.41=0)	(01412/)
Face-to-face								
interview	0.0161	0.0208	0.0208	0.0226	0.0197	0.0242	0.0242	0.0248
	(0.0164)	(0.0288)	(0.0288)	(0.0288)	(0.0164)	(0.0288)	(0.0288)	(0.0288)
North West						•		
			•		•	•		
Vorkshire								
and The								
Humber	0.0635	0.0690	0.0690	0.0731	-0.0344	-0.0187	-0.0187	-0.0118
	(0.0543)	(0.0980)	(0.0980)	(0.0980)	(0.0487)	(0.0864)	(0.0864)	(0.0864)
Fast								
Midlands	0.1771*	0.2056	0.2056	0.2043	0.0300	0.0836	0.0836	0.0875
	(0.0815)	(0.1492)	(0.1492)	(0.1492)	(0.0766)	(0.1378)	(0.1378)	(0.1377)
West Midlanda	0.10.41	0.0005	0.0005	0.0075	0.0070***	0 1000	0.1000	0.10.40
maianas	-0.1041+	-0.0295	-0.0295	-0.02/5	-0.22/3***	-0.1393	-0.1393	-0.1340
	(0.0610)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.1122)	(0.0534)	(0.0962)	(0.0962)	(0.0962)
East of								
England	0.1037	0.0763	0.0763	0.0702	0.0549	0.1237	0.1237	0.1243
	(0.0664)	(0.1223)	(0.1223)	(0.1222)	(0.1113)	(0.2011)	(0.2011)	(0.2010)
London	0.1213	0.2020	0.2020	0.2134	0.1458**	0.2201**	0.2201**	0.2240**
	(0.1647)	(0.2981)	(0.2981)	(0.2981)	(0.0454)	(0.0818)	(0.0818)	(0.0818)
South East	0.0171	0.0543	0.0543	0.0612	0.0430	0.2024	0.2024	0.2097

Variable	0150	TWOOLS	TIMI	CMM	0150	TWOOLS	TIMI	CMM
variable	0130	TWOSES	LIML	GMM	0130	TWOSES	LIML	GIVIIVI
	(0.0422)	(0.0754)	(0.0754)	(0.0754)	(0.1261)	(0.2287)	(0.2287)	(0.2286)
South West	0.0447	0.0037	0.0037	0.0011	0.0389	0.1246	0.1246	0.1297
	(0.0608)	(0.1107)	(0.1107)	(0.1107)	(0.1266)	(0.2304)	(0.2304)	(0.2304)
Wales	0.0760	0.0975	0.0974	0.0985	-0.0310	0.0011	0.0011	0.0041
	(0.0742)	(0.1323)	(0.1323)	(0.1323)	(0.0628)	(0.1117)	(0.1117)	(0.1117)
Scotland	0.0827	0.0794	0.0794	0.0758	-0.0794	-0.0518	-0.0518	-0.0466
	(0.1021)	(0.1892)	(0.1892)	(0.1892)	(0.0760)	(0.1369)	(0.1369)	(0.1368)
_								
Northern Ireland								
ii cluita	•	•	·	•	•	•	•	•
	•	•		•	•		•	
Sprina	0.0522*	0.0672+	0.0672+	0.0647	0.0550*	0.0684+	0.0684+	0.0661+
Spring	(0,0222)	(0.0206)	(0.0206)	(0.004)	(0,0222)	(0.0207)	(0.0207)	(0.0206)
	(0.0223)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0223)	(0.039/)	(0.039/)	(0.0390)
Summer	0.0215	0.0332	0.0332	0.0324	0.0210	0.0336	0.0336	0.0330
ounner	(0.0217)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)	(0.0324)	(0.0217)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)
	(0.021/)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.021/)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)
Autumn	0.0873***	0 1265**	0 1265**	0 1252**	0.0876***	0 1264**	0 1264**	0 1256**
	(0.0216)	(0.0285)	(0.0285)	(0.0285)	(0.0216)	(0.0285)	(0.0285)	(0.0285)
	(0.0210)	(0.0303)	(0.0303)	(0.0303)	(0.0210)	(0.0303)	(0.0303)	(0.0303)
Constant	1 /080***	1 2051***	1 2050***	1 2026***	1 2627*	0.6314	0.6312	0.6153
constant	(0.1558)	(0.2010)	(0.2010)	(0.2010)	(0 5 4 7 7)	(0.0070)	(0.0070)	(0.0075)
Observations	(0.1550)	(0.3010)	(0.3010)	(0.3010)	(0.54//)	(0.99/9)	(0.99/9)	(0.99/5)
Deservations Begingered	214101	/4110	/4110	/4110	214101	/4110	/4110	/4110
n-squared	0.045	0.053	0.053	0.053	0.045	0.053	0.053	0.053
11	-5.23e+05				-5.23e+05			
ch12		3208	3208	3200		3212	3212	3212
3.11.6.4 Worthwhile

Variable	01.80	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM	0150	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM
Disabled	-0.3728***	-0 5133***	-0 5135***	-0 5117***	-0 3720***	-0.5136***	-0 5138***	-0 5137***
Disubleu	(0.0124)	(0.0294)	(0.0294)	(0.0294)	(0.0124)	(0.0294)	(0.0294)	(0.0294)
PIP	0.0851***	0.0202	0.0202	0.0183	0.0737***	-0.0145	-0.0145	-0.0179
	(0.0121)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0173)	(0.0339)	(0.0339)	(0.0338)
Benefits	0.0621***	0.0411*	0.0411*	0.0419*	0.0620***	0.0414*	0.0414*	0.0427*
-	(0.0104)	(0.0194)	(0.0194)	(0.0194)	(0.0104)	(0.0194)	(0.0194)	(0.0194)
First regions	-0.0318	0.0100	0.0100	0.0102	-0.0308	-0.0572	-0.0572	-0.0603
Ũ	(0.0398)	(0.0774)	(0.0774)	(0.0774)	(0.0355)	(0.0683)	(0.0683)	(0.0683)
Married	0.4150***	0.4879***	0.4879***	0.4856***	0.4150***	0.4878***	0.4878***	0.4859***
	(0.0102)	(0.0192)	(0.0192)	(0.0192)	(0.0102)	(0.0192)	(0.0192)	(0.0192)
Female	0.2908***	0.3227***	0.3227***	0.3222***	0.2907***	0.3225***	0.3225***	0.3220***
	(0.0098)	(0.0186)	(0.0186)	(0.0186)	(0.0098)	(0.0186)	(0.0186)	(0.0186)
Age	-0.0434***	-0.0513***	-0.0513***	-0.0518***	-0.0434***	-0.0513***	-0.0513***	-0.0515***
9-	(0.0026)	(0.0052)	(0.0052)	(0.0052)	(0.0026)	(0.0052)	(0.0052)	(0.0052)
Age squared	0.0005***	0.0006***	0.0006***	0.0006***	0.0005***	0.0006***	0.0006***	0.0006***
<i>J</i> = - <u>1</u> ² <i>u</i> , ou	(0.0000)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0000)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Hiaher educ	-0.0111	0.0070	0.0070	0.0059	-0.0111	0.0072	0.0072	0.0060
ignor cauc	(0.0147)	(0.0296)	(0.0296)	(0.0296)	(0.0147)	(0.0296)	(0.0296)	(0.0296)
GCE, A-level								
or equivalent	-0.0307*	-0.0901**	-0.0901**	-0.0932***	-0.0308*	-0.0898**	-0.0898**	-0.0917***
	(0.0125)	(0.0276)	(0.0276)	(0.0276)	(0.0125)	(0.0276)	(0.0276)	(0.0276)
GCSE grades A*-C or								
equivalent	-0.0262*	-0.1627***	-0.1627***	-0.1619***	-0.0260+	-0.1622***	-0.1622***	-0.1612***
	(0.0133)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)	(0.0133)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)
Other qualifications	0.0108	-0 1/76***	-0 1/76***	-0 1484***	0.0201	-0 1472***	-0 1472***	-0 1/73***
qualifications	(0.0196)	(0.0364)	(0.0364)	(0.0364)	(0.0196)	(0.0365)	(0.0365)	(0.0364)
No								
qualification	•	-0.2366***	-0.2366***	-0.2382***		-0.2361***	-0.2361***	-0.2363*** (0.0286)
	•	(0.0300)	(0.0300)	(0.0300)	·	(0.0300)	(0.0300)	(0.0300)
Educ_square d	-0.0074***				-0.0074***			
	(0.0006)				(0.0006)			
Age_left_FT								
_educ	-0.0162***	0.0029	0.0029	0.0028	-0.0162***	0.0029	0.0029	0.0029
	(0.0039)	(0.0086)	(0.0086)	(0.0086)	(0.0039)	(0.0086)	(0.0086)	(0.0086)
Age_left_edu c_sauared	0.0003*	-0.0002	-0.0002	-0.0002	0.0003*	-0.0002	-0.0002	-0.0002
o_oquui ou	(0.0001)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0001)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)
House or								
bungalow - semi								
detached	-0.0739***	-0.1273***	-0.1273***	-0.1274***	-0.0739***	-0.1276***	-0.1276***	-0.1280***
	(0.0122)	(0.0216)	(0.0216)	(0.0216)	(0.0122)	(0.0216)	(0.0216)	(0.0216)
Terraced	-0.1721**	-0.2288*	-0.2288*	-0.2329*	-0.1719**	-0.2296*	-0.2296*	-0.2333*
	(0.0562)	(0.1106)	(0.1106)	(0.1106)	(0.0562)	(0.1106)	(0.1106)	(0.1105)
Flatmaisonet								
te - purpose built	-0.1578***	-0.1519***	-0.1519***	-0.1522***	-0.1578***	-0.1525***	-0.1525***	-0.1523***
	(0.0152)	(0.0267)	(0.0267)	(0.0267)	(0.0152)	(0.0267)	(0.0267)	(0.0267)
Flatmaiste -								
part hseconverted								
hse	0.0846	-0.0049	-0.0049	0.0018	0.0852	-0.0047	-0.0047	-0.0034
	(0.0530)	(0.1110)	(0.1111)	(0.1110)	(0.0530)	(0.1110)	(0.1110)	(0.1110)
Gypsy,	-0.0496	-0.5415	-0.5415	-0.4753	-0.0470	-0.5320	-0.5320	-0.4864
•-				216				

	0100			0.07				
Variable	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIMĹ	GMM	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIMĹ	GMM
sh Traveller								
	(0.4346)	(0.7203)	(0.7203)	(0.7227)	(0.4346)	(0.7202)	(0.7202)	(0.7216)
Mixed / Multiple								
ethnic groups	-0.0176	0.1078	0.1078	0.1124	-0.0172	0.1095	0.1095	0.1154
	(0.0566)	(0.1081)	(0.1081)	(0.1081)	(0.0566)	(0.1080)	(0.1080)	(0.1080)
Indian	-0.0356	-0.0391	-0.0391	-0.0396	-0.0358	-0.0420	-0.0420	-0.0418
	(0.0485)	(0.1006)	(0.1006)	(0.1006)	(0.0485)	(0.1006)	(0.1006)	(0.1006)
Pakistani	-0.2072***	0.0800	0.0800	0.0747	-0.2073***	0.0797	0.0797	0.0772
	(0.0611)	(0.1213)	(0.1213)	(0.1213)	(0.0611)	(0.1213)	(0.1213)	(0.1213)
Bangladeshi	-0.1877*	-0.1173	-0.1173	-0.1311	-0.1870*	-0.1149	-0.1149	-0.1252
	(0.0849)	(0.1579)	(0.1579)	(0.1578)	(0.0849)	(0.1578)	(0.1578)	(0.1577)
Chinese	-0.2542***	-0.3260+	-0.3260+	-0.3176+	-0.2546***	-0.3258+	-0.3258+	-0.3166+
	(0.0716)	(0.1778)	(0.1778)	(0.1778)	(0.0716)	(0.1778)	(0.1778)	(0.1778)
Any other								
Asian								
background	-0.0755	-0.0047	-0.0047	-0.0005	-0.0756	-0.0048	-0.0048	-0.0015
	(0.0512)	(0.1142)	(0.1142)	(0.1141)	(0.0512)	(0.1142)	(0.1142)	(0.1142)
Black/								
African/Cari								
bbean/Black British	-0.0024**	-0.0452	-0.0452	-0.0400	-0.0022**	-0.0442	-0.0442	-0.0412
Ditton	(0.0336)	(0.0673)	(0.0673)	(0.0673)	(0.0336)	(0.0672)	(0.0672)	(0.0672)
	(0.0330)	(0.00/3)	(0.00/3)	(0.00/3)	(0.0330)	(0.00/2)	(0.00/2)	(0.00/2)
Arab	-0.1707	-0.0972	-0.0973	-0.0869	-0.1698	-0.0956	-0.0956	-0.0893
	(0.1079)	(0.2056)	(0.2056)	(0.2056)	(0.1079)	(0.2055)	(0.2055)	(0.2054)
	(, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,					(****00)	(****00)	
Other ethnic	o 1(oQ***	0.0 = 01*	0.0 = 04*	0.001(**	o .(o=***	o o=o=*	o o=o=*	o o 0== **
group	-0.1628	-0.2/91	-0.2/91	-0.2846**	-0.162/***	-0.2/95"	-0.2/95"	-0.2855**
	(0.04/9)	(0.1093)	(0.1093)	(0.1093)	(0.04/9)	(0.1093)	(0.1093)	(0.1093)
Christian (all								
denominatio	0 1009***	0.0161***	0.0161***	0.01=6***	0 1001***	0.0160***	0.0160***	0.0160***
1(3)	(0.0102)	(0.0100)	(0.0100)	(0.0100)	(0.0102)	(0.0100)	(0.0100)	(0.0100)
	(0.0102)	(0.0199)	(0.0199)	(0.0199)	(0.0102)	(0.0199)	(0.0199)	(0.0199)
Buddhist	0.1218+	0.0664	0.0664	0.0723	0.1222+	0.0678	0.0678	0.0733
	(0.0715)	(0.1621)	(0.1621)	(0.1622)	(0.0714)	(0.1622)	(0.1622)	(0.1622)
Hindu	0.1072+	0.2178+	0.2178+	0.2158+	0.1075+	0.2209+	0.2209+	0.2192+
	(0.0570)	(0.1164)	(0.1164)	(0.1164)	(0.0570)	(0.1164)	(0.1164)	(0.1164)
Jewish	0.1346+	-0.1123	-0.1123	-0.1106	0.1334+	-0.1115	-0.1115	-0.1074
	(0.0788)	(0.1249)	(0.1249)	(0.1250)	(0.0787)	(0.1251)	(0.1251)	(0.1252)
Muslim	0.2011***	0.1948*	0.1948*	0.1940*	0.2011***	0.1950*	0.1950*	0.1944*
	(0.0447)	(0.0914)	(0.0914)	(0.0914)	(0.0447)	(0.0914)	(0.0914)	(0.0914)
Sikh	0.0894	0.0342	0.0342	0.0336	0.0896	0.0341	0.0341	0.0339
	(0.0758)	(0.1544)	(0.1544)	(0.1544)	(0.0758)	(0.1544)	(0.1544)	(0.1544)
Any other								
religion	0.1149**	0.1347*	0.1347*	0.1386*	0.1148**	0.1350*	0.1350*	0.1398*
U U	(0.0405)	(0.0671)	(0.0671)	(0.0672)	(0.0405)	(0.0672)	(0.0672)	(0.0672)
Employed	0.2465***	0.2314***	0.2314***	0.2310***	0.2464***	0.2314***	0.2313***	0.2314***
	(0.0155)	(0.0280)	(0.0280)	(0.0280)	(0.0155)	(0.0280)	(0.0280)	(0.0280)
Self- employed	0 3726***	0 2608***	0 3608***	0 3695***	0 3725***	0 3602***	0 3602***	0 3702***
emptogea	(0.0195)	(0.0352)	(0.0352)	(0.0352)	(0.0195)	(0.0352)	(0.0352)	(0.0352)
	(5101-70)	(200)	(200)	(10,000)	(0.0190)	(200)	(300)	(=)(0,0)
Gov.								
emptoyed trainina	-0.3021**	-0.3911*	-0.3911*	-0.4066*	-0.3026**	-0.3951*	-0.3951*	-0.4215*
9	(0.1117)	(0.1947)	(0.1947)	(0.1946)	(0.1118)	(0.1947)	(0.1947)	(0.1944)
	. ,,							
Student	0.3172***	0.2924**	0.2924**	0.2871**	0.3173***	0.2921**	0.2921**	0.2931**
	(0.0395)	(0.0992)	(0.0992)	(0.0991)	(0.0395)	(0.0991)	(0.0991)	(0.0991)

Variable	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM
Retired	0.2071***	0.1966***	0.1966***	0.1974***	0.2068***	0.1966***	0.1966***	0.1979***
	(0.0203)	(0.0354)	(0.0354)	(0.0354)	(0.0203)	(0.0354)	(0.0354)	(0.0354)
	,				,			
Disabled, not							_	
working	-0.9367***	-0.8530***	-0.8530***	-0.8515***	-0.9366***	-0.8530***	-0.8529***	-0.8519***
Length of time	(0.0308)	(0.0385)	(0.0385)	(0.0385)	(0.0308)	(0.0385)	(0.0385)	(0.0385)
at address:								
12 mths but								
less than 2 uears	-0.0022	0.0001	0.0001	0.0000	-0.0022	-0,0003	-0.0003	0.0014
3	(0.0210)	(0.0462)	(0.0462)	(0.0462)	(0.0210)	(0.0462)	(0.0462)	(0.0462)
	(0.0210)	(0.0403)	(0.0403)	(0.0403)	(0.0210)	(0.0403)	(0.0403)	(0.0403)
2 years but								
less than 3	0.01-0	0.6-0-	0.6-0-		0.017	0 0	0 01	00
years	0.0198	-0.0283	-0.0283	-0.0205	0.0196	-0.0286	-0.0286	-0.0208
	(0.0224)	(0.0491)	(0.0491)	(0.0490)	(0.0224)	(0.0490)	(0.0490)	(0.0490)
2 years but								
3 years out less than 5								
years	0.0329	0.0042	0.0042	0.0059	0.0329	0.0034	0.0034	0.0049
	(0.0203)	(0.0433)	(0.0433)	(0.0433)	(0.0203)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)
5 years but								
iess inan 10 years	0.0041	-0.0079	-0.0079	-0.0046	0.0036	-0.0086	-0.0086	-0.0054
	(0.0188)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0188)	(0,0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)
	()	(((((=1007+)	((
10 years or								
longer	-0.0227	-0.0242	-0.0242	-0.0213	-0.0231	-0.0252	-0.0252	-0.0231
	(0.0187)	(0.0383)	(0.0383)	(0.0383)	(0.0187)	(0.0383)	(0.0383)	(0.0383)
Ex-smoker	0.2030***	0.2894***	0.2894***	0.2897***	0.2029***	0.2893***	0.2893***	0.2904***
	(0.0134)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0134)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)
Never		a						
smoked	0.2583***	0.3460***	0.3460***	0.3466***	0.2582***	0.3460***	0.3460***	0.3475***
	(0.0131)	(0.0248)	(0.0248)	(0.0248)	(0.0131)	(0.0248)	(0.0248)	(0.0247)
wage_st_dev	-0.0033	-0.0038	-0.0038	-0.0041				
	(0.0022)	(0.0043)	(0.0043)	(0.0043)				
unemp_st_d	0.0101	0.0060	0.0060	0.00%0				
ev	0.0191	0.0360	0.0360	0.0380				
	(0.0284)	(0.0555)	(0.0555)	(0.0555)				
Diff rea								
wage					0.0084*	0.0076	0.0076	0.0073
-					(0.0038)	(0.0071)	(0.0071)	(0.0071)
						······		····/-/
Log regional								
unem				-0.084	-0.	3432	-0.3432	-0.3553
					(0.1363)	(0.2657)	(0.2657)	(0.2657)
Face-to-face	-0.0071***	-0 1455***	-0 1/55***	-0 1/70***	-0.0086***	-0 1/82***	-0 1/82***	-0 1/07***
anterview	-0.09/1	-0.1455	-0.1400	-0.14/9 (0.01 - 9)	-0.0900	(0.01=8)	(0.0172)	(0.0179)
	(0.0097)	(0.01/9)	(0.01/9)	(0.01/8)	(0.009/)	(0.01/8)	(0.01/8)	(0.01/8)
North West	•	•	•	•	•			•
				•			•	
Vorkshing								
хогкshire and The								
Humber	-0.0067	0.0384	0.0384	0.0380	-0.0011	-0.0007	-0.0007	-0.0031
	(0.0327)	(0.0633)	(0.0633)	(0.0634)	(0.0295)	(0.0562)	(0.0562)	(0.0562)
East						_		
Midlands	-0.0305	0.0392	0.0392	0.0386	-0.0335	-0.0573	-0.0573	-0.0627
	(0.0490)	(0.0960)	(0.0960)	(0.0960)	(0.0462)	(0.0891)	(0.0891)	(0.0891)
Mont								
west Midlands	-0.1361***	-0.1281+	-0.1281+	-0.1248+	-0.1236***	-0,1681**	-0.1681**	-0.1684**
	(0.0262)	(0.0714)	(0.0714)	(0.0714)	(0.0220)	(0.0610)	(0.0610)	(0.0610)
	(0.0303)	(0.0/14)	(0.0/14)	(0.0/14)	(0.0320)	(0.0019)	(0.0019)	(0.0019)
East of								
England	-0.0687+	-0.0372	-0.0372	-0.0350	-0.0620	-0.1519	-0.1519	-0.1546
	(0.0398)	(0.0781)	(0.0781)	(0.0781)	(0.0672)	(0.1308)	(0.1308)	(0.1308)
London	0.0395	0.1331	0.1331	0.1453	-0.1017***	-0.0693	-0.0693	-0.0693
	(0.1001)	(0,1076)	(0,1076)	(0.1074)	(0.0274)	(0.0532)	(0.0532)	(0.0532)
	((((<u>2</u> / T)	((=0.00)	(====)	(
South Fast	-0.0060	0.0252	0.0252	0.0275	-0.0550	-0.1601	-0.1601	-0.1744
Soun East	-0.0009	0.0252	0.0252	0.02/5	-0.0550	-0.1091	-0.1091	-0.1/44

Variable	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM	OLSO	TWOSLS	LIML	GMM
	(0.0255)	(0.0494)	(0.0494)	(0.0494)	(0.0761)	(0.1481)	(0.1481)	(0.1481)
South West	-0.0549	-0.0357	-0.0357	-0.0391	-0.0540	-0.1710	-0.1710	-0.1798
	(0.0368)	(0.0722)	(0.0722)	(0.0722)	(0.0762)	(0.1493)	(0.1493)	(0.1493)
Wales	0.0546	0.1353	0.1353	0.1382	0.0242	0.0250	0.0250	0.0222
	(0.0451)	(0.0872)	(0.0872)	(0.0872)	(0.0381)	(0.0729)	(0.0729)	(0.0729)
Scotland	-0.0253	-0.0107	-0.0107	-0.0145	0.0153	-0.0565	-0.0565	-0.0621
	(0.0610)	(0.1216)	(0.1216)	(0.1216)	(0.0460)	(0.0892)	(0.0892)	(0.0892)
Northern								
Ireland	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
		•	•	•	•	•	·	•
Spring	-0.0028	0.0248	0.0248	0.0262	-0.0035	0.0236	0.0236	0.0245
	(0.0135)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0135)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)
Summer	0.0281*	0.0498*	0.0498*	0.0507*	0.0281*	0.0498*	0.0498*	0.0494*
	(0.0132)	(0.0252)	(0.0252)	(0.0251)	(0.0132)	(0.0252)	(0.0252)	(0.0251)
Autumn	0.0180	0.0576*	0.0576*	0.0566*	0.0179	0.0576*	0.0576*	0.0556*
	(0.0131)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0131)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)
Constant	8.2555***	8.1940***	8.1941***	8.2156***	8.3643***	8.0253***	8.0253***	8.9631***
	(0.0958)	(0.2004)	(0.2004)	(0.2004)	(0.3302)	(0.6484)	(0.6484)	(0.6482)
Observations	213857	73981	73981	73981	213857	73981	73981	73981
R-squared	0.10	0.14	0.14	0.14	0.10	0.14	0.14	0.14
11	-4.11e+05	•	••••		-4.11e+05		•	
chi2		6721	6721	6717		6722	6722	6722

 chi2
 6731
 6731
 6717

 Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.10 * p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001</td>
 *** p<0.001</td>

3.11.7 Control function

Variable	ls_cf1	ls_cf2	ls_cf3	happy_cf1	happy_cf2	happy_cf3	anxious_cf1	anxious_cf2	anxious_cf3	worth_cf1	worth_cf2	worth_cf3
PIP	0.0755+	0.1310***	0.0755+	0.1348**	0.1639***	0.1340**	-0.2484***	-0.3134***	-0.2480***	0.0614	0.0962**	0.0617
	(0.0396)	(0.0311)	(0.0396)	(0.0500)	(0.0408)	(0.0500)	(0.0647)	(0.0536)	(0.0647)	(0.0388)	(0.0306)	(0.0388)
Disabled	-0.7404***	-0.7400***	-0.7431***	-0.6307***	-0.6304***	-0.6007***	0.7217***	0.7213***	0.7052***	-0.4913***	-0.4911***	-0.5039***
	(0.0315)	(0.0315)	(0.0366)	(0.0382)	(0.0382)	(0.0442)	(0.0486)	(0.0486)	(0.0569)	(0.0308)	(0.0308)	(0.0362)
PIP*Disabled	-0.1558***	-0.1547***	-0.1559***	-0.1541**	-0.1525**	-0.1535**	0.2615***	0.2577***	0.2612***	-0.1147**	-0.1140**	-0.1149**
	(0.0399)	(0.0399)	(0.0399)	(0.0504)	(0.0504)	(0.0504)	(0.0652)	(0.0652)	(0.0652)	(0.0396)	(0.0396)	(0.0396)
Benefits	-0.1344***	-0.1348***	-0.1342***	-0.0453+	-0.0455+	-0.0476+	0.0860**	0.0862**	0.0872**	0.0413*	0.0411*	0.0423*
	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0242)	(0.0243)	(0.0243)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0194)	(0.0194)	(0.0194)
First regions	-0.1213+	-0.0298	-0.1212+	-0.0078	-0.0581	-0.0088	0.0416	0.1599	0.0421	-0.0567		-0.0563
	(0.0691)	(0.0784)	(0.0691)	(0.0831)	(0.0949)	(0.0831)	(0.1041)	(0.1190)	(0.1041)	(0.0681)		(0.0681)
Married	0.7204***	0.7205***	0.7204***	0.5208***	0.5207***	0.5211***	-0.1996***	-0.1995***	-0.1998***	0.4878***	0.4879***	0.4877***
	(0.0198)	(0.0198)	(0.0198)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0293)	(0.0293)	(0.0293)	(0.0191)	(0.0191)	(0.0191)
Female	0.1581***	0.1584***	0.1547***	0.0601**	0.0602**	0.0992**	0.2462***	0.2462***	0.2247***	0.3223***	0.3225***	0.3060***
	(0.0188)	(0.0189)	(0.0264)	(0.0223)	(0.0223)	(0.0334)	(0.0283)	(0.0283)	(0.0441)	(0.0186)	(0.0186)	(0.0260)
Female*Disabl			0.0050			0.05%			0.0004			0.0045
eu			(0.0338)			-0.0589 (0.0417)			(0.0324 (0.0539)			(0.0332)
Age	-0.0985*** (0.0053)	-0.0985*** (0.0053)	-0.0985*** (0.0053)	-0.0812*** (0.0063)	-0.0812*** (0.0063)	-0.0812*** (0.0063)	0.0938*** (0.0080)	0.0939*** (0.0080)	0.0938*** (0.0080)	-0.0516*** (0.0052)	-0.0516*** (0.0052)	-0.0516*** (0.0052)
	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)	(00000)	(,	()	()	(0.000)	(0000)	(0.000)
Age squared	0.0011***	0.0011***	0.0011***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0010***	-0.0011***	-0.0011***	-0.0011***	0.0006***	0.0006***	0.0006***
	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Higher educ	0.0160	0.0158	0.0160	0.0798*	0.0799*	0.0799*	-0.1096*	-0.1095*	-0.1096*	0.0271	0.0270	0.0271
	(0.0292)	(0.0292)	(0.0292)	(0.0357)	(0.0357)	(0.0357)	(0.0469)	(0.0469)	(0.0469)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)	(0.0284)
GCE, A-level or equivalent	-0.0327	-0.0330	-0.0327	0.0147	0.0145	0.0145	-0.1207**	-0.1202**	-0.1206**	-0.0360	-0.0362	-0.0360
	(0.0242)	(0.0242)	(0.0242)	(0.0298)	(0.0298)	(0.0298)	(0.0386)	(0.0386)	(0.0386)	(0.0242)	(0.0242)	(0.0242)
GCSE grades												
equivalent	-0.0838***	-0.0842***	-0.0838***	0.0095	0.0091	0.0094	-0.1252***	-0.1245***	-0.1252***	-0.0615*	-0.0618*	-0.0615*
	(0.0247)	(0.0247)	(0.0247)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0291)	(0.0370)	(0.0369)	(0.0370)	(0.0242)	(0.0242)	(0.0242)
Other aualifications	0.0024	0.0023	0.0024	0.0635	0.0633	0.0632	-0.1399**	-0.1394**	-0.1397**	0.0147	0.0146	0.0148
	0.00=4	0.0010	0.0024	0.0000	0.0000	0.0002	0.1077	01-074	01207/	0.014/	0.0140	0.0140

Variable	la ofr	la ofe	la de	hanrfr	hannfa	hannfa	anniaf.	anniaf-	anviof-	womth f	wouth -fo	wouth fo
variable	ls_cf1	ls_cf2	ls_ct3	happy_cf1	happy_cf2	happy_cf3	anxious_cf1	anxious_cf2	anxious_cf3	worth_cf1	worth_cf2	worth_cf3
	(0.0339)	(0.0339)	(0.0339)	(0.0393)	(0.0393)	(0.0393)	(0.0484)	(0.0484)	(0.0484)	(0.0330)	(0.0330)	(0.0330)
No												
qualification												•
	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•
							6 *	(*	(*		(0***	(* * *
Educ_squared	0.0015	0.0015	0.0015	0.0003	0.0003	0.0004	-0.0036*	-0.0036*	-0.0036*	-0.0067***	-0.0068***	-0.0067***
	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0013)	(0.0013)	(0.0013)	(0.0016)	(0.0016)	(0.0016)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)
Age_left_FT_e												
duc	-0.0073	-0.0073	-0.0073	0.0017	0.0017	0.0016	-0.0265*	-0.0266*	-0.0265*	0.0029	0.0029	0.0030
	(0.0081)	(0.0081)	(0.0081)	(0.0100)	(0.0100)	(0.0100)	(0.0123)	(0.0123)	(0.0123)	(0.0085)	(0.0085)	(0.0085)
Age_left_educ												
_squared	0.0002	0.0002	0.0002	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0009*	0.0009*	0.0009*	-0.0002	-0.0002	-0.0002
	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)
House or												
bungalow -												
semi detached	-0.2425***	-0.2421***	-0.2426***	-0.1444***	-0.1441***	-0.1436***	0.1819***	0.1808***	0.1814***	-0.1276***	-0.1274***	-0.1279***
	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0272)	(0.0272)	(0.0272)	(0.0355)	(0.0355)	(0.0355)	(0.0215)	(0.0215)	(0.0215)
Tomagod	0.08=0**	0 0800**	0.09=4**	0.0999	0.0878	0.0877	0.4657*	0.4640*	0.4651*	0.0050*	0.0051*	0.0064*
Terracea	-0.3053	-0.3839	-0.3054	-0.2000+	-0.28/8+	-0.28//+	(0.1888)	(0.1888)	(0.1880)	-0.2259	-0.2251	-0.2204
	(0.1201)	(0.1201)	(0.1201)	(0.1323)	(0.1525)	(0.1523)	(0.1000)	(0.1000)	(0.1009)	(0.1105)	(0.1105)	(0.1105)
Flatmaisonette												
- purpose built	-0.3323***	-0.3314***	-0.3324***	-0.2767***	-0.2761***	-0.2757***	0.2922***	0.2908***	0.2917***	-0.1523***	-0.1518***	-0.1527***
	(0.0273)	(0.0273)	(0.0273)	(0.0327)	(0.0327)	(0.0327)	(0.0417)	(0.0416)	(0.0416)	(0.0267)	(0.0266)	(0.0267)
Flatmaiste -												
part bseconverted												
hse	-0.1026	-0.1030	-0.1027	-0.1883	-0.1885	-0.1871	0.0935	0.0931	0.0928	-0.0057	-0.0059	-0.0062
	(0.1111)	(0.1112)	(0.1111)	(0.1247)	(0.1247)	(0.1247)	(0.1506)	(0.1505)	(0.1506)	(0.1118)	(0.1118)	(0.1118)
-												
Gypsy, Traveller/Irish												
Traveller	-0.1093	-0.1237	-0.1095	-0.3698	-0.3769	-0.3675	0.8257	0.8456	0.8244	-0.5318	-0.5413	-0.5323
	(0.5701)	(0.5720)	(0.5701)	(0.5920)	(0.5927)	(0.5911)	(0.6456)	(0.6463)	(0.6456)	(0.7113)	(0.7115)	(0.7114)
Mixed /												
Multiple ethnic												
groups	-0.1148	-0.1173	-0.1149	0.0571	0.0575	0.0581	0.0904	0.0899	0.0899	0.1069	0.1051	0.1065
	(0.1094)	(0.1095)	(0.1094)	(0.1191)	(0.1191)	(0.1192)	(0.1707)	(0.1710)	(0.1708)	(0.1077)	(0.1078)	(0.1077)
Indian	0.080-	0.08(-	0.0800	0.056=*	0.0=6(*	0.0-9-*	0.0166	0.0160	0.01-6	0.045	0.0007	0.0427
inaian	0.0825	0.0867	0.0823	0.2567^	0.2566^	0.2587^	0.0166	0.0162	0.0156	-0.0426	-0.0397	-0.0435
	(0.1025)	(0.1024)	(0.1025)	(0.1219)	(0.1219)	(0.1219)	(0.1015)	(0.1015)	(0.1015)	(0.0998)	(0.0998)	(0.0998)
Pakistani	0.0381	0.0382	0.0389	0.0525	0.0520	0.0520	0.0085	0.0072	0.0087	0.0780	0.0792	0.0791
- uniotulit	(0.1247)	(0.1247)	(0.1247)	(0.1468)	(0.1468)	(0.1468)	(0.1776)	(0.1775)	(0.1776)	(0.1206)	(0.1207)	(0.1206)
	(0.124/)	(0.124/)	(0:124/)	(0.1400)	(0.1400)	(0.1400)	(0.1//0)	(0.1/10)	(0.1/70)	(0.1200)	(0.120/)	(0.1200)
Banqladeshi	-0.1995	-0.2035	-0.1995	0.1769	0.1742	0.1770	-0.1612	-0.1535	-0.1613	-0.1086	-0.1110	-0.1087
	(0.1750)	(0.1752)	(0.1750)	(0.2118)	(0.2118)	(0.2119)	(0.2583)	(0.2580)	(0.2582)	(0.1580)	(0.1581)	(0.1580)
					,	001					,	

Variable	1 6.	1 6-	1 6-	1 6	1 6-	1 6-	• •	• •	• •	.1 6.	.1 C-	.1 6-
v al labic	ls_cf1	ls_cf2	is_ct3	nappy_cf1	nappy_cf2	nappy_cf3	anxious_cf1	anxious_cf2	anxious_cf3	worth_cf1	worth_cf2	worth_ct3
				6 *	0.*	(- (*				0		
Chinese	-0.0017	-0.0031	-0.0021	0.3596*	0.3581*	0.3636*	-0.1369	-0.1358	-0.1391	-0.3218+	-0.3222+	-0.3235+
	(0.1446)	(0.1441)	(0.1446)	(0.1816)	(0.1814)	(0.1813)	(0.2903)	(0.2886)	(0.2906)	(0.1782)	(0.1781)	(0.1784)
Any other												
Asian				0	0	0		(- (((
background	0.1399	0.1403	0.1400	0.0844	0.0843	0.0833	-0.3641+	-0.3636+	-0.3635+	-0.0056	-0.0055	-0.0051
	(0.1075)	(0.1075)	(0.1075)	(0.1633)	(0.1630)	(0.1633)	(0.1868)	(0.1864)	(0.1868)	(0.1140)	(0.1139)	(0.1140)
Black/ African/Carib bean/Black												
British	-0.3789***	-0.3803***	-0.3789***	0.0141	0.0131	0.0145	-0.3554***	-0.3534***	-0.3556***	-0.0450	-0.0458	-0.0452
	(0.0699)	(0.0700)	(0.0699)	(0.0802)	(0.0802)	(0.0802)	(0.0988)	(0.0987)	(0.0988)	(0.0667)	(0.0668)	(0.0667)
Arab	0.1090	0.1074	0.1092	0.0113	0.0122	0.0091	0.2232	0.2227	0.2244	-0.0944	-0.0959	-0.0936
	(0.1978)	(0.1978)	(0.1979)	(0.2530)	(0.2530)	(0.2527)	(0.2973)	(0.2977)	(0.2973)	(0.2059)	(0.2060)	(0.2059)
Other ethnic	-0 2704**	-0 2786**	-0 2703**	-0.2580*	-0.2582*	-0.2503*	-0.0822	-0.0813	-0.0816	-0 2760*	-0.2764*	-0.2763*
group	(0.1028)	(0.1028)	(0.1028)	(0.1284)	(0.1285)	(0.1285)	(0.1574)	(0.1574)	(0.1574)	(0.1004)	(0 1004)	(0.1004)
	(0.1020)	(0.1020)	(0.1020)	(0.1204)	(0.1205)	(0.1205)	(0.15/4)	(0.15/4)	(0.15/4)	(0.1094)	(0.1094)	(0.1094)
Christian (all denominations	0.1=49***	0.1=4.4***	0.1=49***	0.01=0***	0.0171***	0.0175***	0.0406	0.0501	0.0406	0.016.4***	0.0161***	0.0160***
)	0.1548^^^	0.1544^^^	0.1548^^^	0.2173^^^	0.2171***	0.2175***	0.0496	0.0501	0.0496	0.2164^^^	0.2161	0.2163***
	(0.0201)	(0.0201)	(0.0201)	(0.0243)	(0.0243)	(0.0243)	(0.0308)	(0.0308)	(0.0308)	(0.0199)	(0.0199)	(0.0199)
Buddhist	-0 1271	-0 1287	-0 1271	0 1208	0 1411	0 1402	0 6006***	0 6072***	0.6004***	0.0702	0.0688	0.0700
Buuunisi	-0.13/1	-0.138/	-0.13/1	(0.1615)	(0.1411	(0.1403	(0.1096)	(0.1004)	(0.1006)	(0.1614)	(0.1614)	(0.1615)
	(0.153/)	(0.1539)	(0.153/)	(0.1015)	(0.101/)	(0.1015)	(0.1920)	(0.1924)	(0.1920)	(0.1014)	(0.1014)	(0.1015)
Hindu	0.0140	0.0003	0.0140	0.0979	0.0083	0.0979	0 3661+	0 3651+	0 3662+	0 210/+	0.2163+	0 210/+
maa	(0.1220)	(0.1220)	(0.1220)	(0.1505)	(0.1505)	(0.1506)	(0.1004)	(0.1005)	(0.1004)	(0.1162)	(0.1162)	(0.1162)
	(0.1230)	(0.1229)	(0.1230)	(0.1303)	(0.1303)	(0.1300)	(0.1904)	(0.1903)	(0.1904)	(0.1103)	(0.1103)	(0.1103)
Jewish	-0.2180+	-0.2187+	-0.2181+	-0 2215	-0.2200	-0.2207	0 5503**	0 5587**	0 5588**	-0 1124	-0 1121	-0 1128
bewan	(0.1287)	(0.1287)	(0.1287)	(0.1622)	(0.1622)	(0.1622)	(0.2026)	(0.2024)	(0.2026)	(0.1240)	(0.1247)	(0.1240)
	(0.1207)	(0.1207)	(0.120/)	(0.1033)	(0.1033)	(0.1033)	(0.2030)	(0.2034)	(0.2030)	(0.1249)	(0.124/)	(0.1249)
Muslim	0.2914**	0.2914**	0.2914**	0.1248	0.1251	0.1252	0.0530	0.0521	0.0528	0.1936*	0.1934*	0.1935*
	(0.0911)	(0.0910)	(0.0911)	(0.1113)	(0.1112)	(0.1113)	(0.1381)	(0.1380)	(0.1380)	(0.0913)	(0.0913)	(0.0913)
	(010 911)	(0.0910)	(0.0 911)	(51110)	(0)	(0)	(011001)	(01.000)	(01.000)	(010940)	(010940)	(0.03-0)
Sikh	-0.2653	-0.2656	-0.2652	-0.2463	-0.2465	-0.2470	0.5032*	0.5031*	0.5036*	0.0330	0.0330	0.0332
	(0.1647)	(0.1645)	(0.1647)	(0.1833)	(0.1833)	(0.1834)	(0.2362)	(0.2362)	(0.2362)	(0.1535)	(0.1535)	(0.1535)
	((((00)	(00)	(()	(()			(
Any other												
religion	-0.1392*	-0.1398*	-0.1393*	0.1637*	0.1633*	0.1647*	0.3436***	0.3447***	0.3431***	0.1347*	0.1343*	0.1342*
	(0.0677)	(0.0676)	(0.0677)	(0.0721)	(0.0721)	(0.0721)	(0.0954)	(0.0954)	(0.0954)	(0.0669)	(0.0669)	(0.0669)
Employed	0.3687***	0.3688***	0.3688***	0.1354***	0.1351***	0.1350***	-0.1771***	-0.1766***	-0.1769***	0.2313***	0.2314***	0.2315***
	(0.0288)	(0.0288)	(0.0288)	(0.0340)	(0.0340)	(0.0340)	(0.0428)	(0.0429)	(0.0429)	(0.0280)	(0.0280)	(0.0280)
Self-employed	0.3504***	0.3514***	0.3504***	0.1978***	0.1981***	0.1978***	-0.1604**	-0.1611**	-0.1604**	0.3693***	0.3699***	0.3693***

Variable	1 6	1 6-	1 6-	1 6.	1 6-	1 6-	• •	• •	• •	.1 6.	-1 6-	-1 6-
Variable			ls_cr3	happy_cri	happy_cr2	happy_cr3	anxious_cri	anxious_cr2	anxious_cr3	wortn_cri	worth_ci2	worth_cr3
	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0431)	(0.0431)	(0.0431)	(0.0559)	(0.0559)	(0.0559)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)
Gov. employed												
training	-0.3049	-0.2991	-0.3049	0.1363	0.1372	0.1361	0.1107	0.1089	0.1108	-0.3946*	-0.3906*	-0.3945*
	(0.1938)	(0.1943)	(0.1938)	(0.2238)	(0.2239)	(0.2237)	(0.2460)	(0.2459)	(0.2460)	(0.1944)	(0.1943)	(0.1945)
Student	0.3934***	0.3937***	0.3935***	0.1410	0.1401	0.1399	0.1685	0.1700	0.1691	0.2912**	0.2915**	0.2917**
	(0.0925)	(0.0924)	(0.0925)	(0.1191)	(0.1191)	(0.1191)	(0.1500)	(0.1499)	(0.1500)	(0.0987)	(0.0987)	(0.0987)
Dational	. (***	o (oQo***	a (a9a***	o****	o	o	0 =00+***	o =o==***	o = 000***	o 40(o***	0.40(0***	0.40=0***
кештей	(0.0290	(0.0269	(0.0269	(0.04515	(0.04512	(0.04519	-0.5281	-0.52//	-0.5283	(0.0054)	(0.0054)	(0.0054)
	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0430)	(0.0430)	(0.0430)	(0.050/)	(0.050/)	(0.050/)	(0.0354)	(0.0354)	(0.0354)
Disabled, not												
working	-0.5572***	-0.5574***	-0.5571***	-0.6482***	-0.6486***	-0.6489***	0.6854***	0.6861***	0.6858***	-0.8527***	-0.8528***	-0.8524***
Lenath of time	(0.0383)	(0.0383)	(0.0383)	(0.0435)	(0.0435)	(0.0435)	(0.0524)	(0.0524)	(0.0524)	(0.0385)	(0.0385)	(0.0385)
at address:												
12 mths but less than 2												
years	-0.0091	-0.0084	-0.0091	-0.0242	-0.0240	-0.0244	-0.0890	-0.0897	-0.0889	-0.0001	0.0003	-0.0000
	(0.0462)	(0.0462)	(0.0462)	(0.0564)	(0.0564)	(0.0564)	(0.0713)	(0.0713)	(0.0713)	(0.0463)	(0.0463)	(0.0463)
o yogna byt												
less than 3												
years	-0.0643	-0.0638	-0.0643	-0.0175	-0.0175	-0.0177	-0.1216	-0.1214	-0.1215	-0.0288	-0.0285	-0.0287
	(0.0485)	(0.0485)	(0.0485)	(0.0595)	(0.0595)	(0.0595)	(0.0741)	(0.0741)	(0.0741)	(0.0489)	(0.0489)	(0.0489)
o years but less												
than 5 years	-0.0282	-0.0269	-0.0282	-0.0604	-0.0599	-0.0604	-0.1226+	-0.1237+	-0.1226+	0.0029	0.0038	0.0028
	(0.0427)	(0.0428)	(0.0427)	(0.0513)	(0.0513)	(0.0513)	(0.0645)	(0.0644)	(0.0645)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)
5 years but less than 10 years	-0.0568	-0.0556	-0.0568	-0.0412	-0.0405	-0.0412	-0.0934	-0.0946	-0.0934	-0.0084	-0.0077	-0.0084
	(0.0388)	(0.0388)	(0.0388)	(0.0470)	(0.0470)	(0.0470)	(0.0590)	(0.0590)	(0.0590)	(0.0393)	(0.0393)	(0.0393)
							,	,	,			
10 years or	0.09=1*	0.09=6*	0.0971*	0.0079*	0.0071*	0.0079*	0.0556	0.0501	0.0555	0.0050	0.00.41	0.0050
longer	-0.08/1	-0.0850	-0.08/1	-0.09/8	-0.09/1	-0.09/8	-0.05/6	-0.0591	-0.05//	-0.0252	-0.0241	-0.0252
	(0.0380)	(0.0380)	(0.0380)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0508)	(0.0508)	(0.0508)	(0.0382)	(0.0382)	(0.0382)
Fr-smoker	0.2840***	0.2852***	0.2848***	0.2426***	0.2440***	0.2440***	-0 2000***	-0.2008***	-0 2002***	0.2805***	0 2807***	0.2802***
Lix smoker	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0206)	(0.0296)	(0.0206)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)
	(0.0-40)	(010-40)	(010-40)	(010_)0)	(0.02)0)	(0.02)0)	((0.03/0)	(0.00)	(000-40)	(0.0-40)	(010-40)
Never smoked	0.4518***	0.4519***	0.4518***	0.4231***	0.4235***	0.4234***	-0.3125***	-0.3130***	-0.3126***	0.3461***	0.3461***	0.3460***
	(0.0249)	(0.0249)	(0.0249)	(0.0298)	(0.0298)	(0.0298)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0247)	(0.0248)	(0.0247)
				-				-				
Diff. reg wage	0.0140+		0.0140*	0.0135		0.0135	-0.0245*		-0.0245*	0.0078		0.0079
	(0.0071)		(0.0071)	(0.0087)		(0.0087)	(0.0109)		(0.0109)	(0.0071)		(0.0071)
Log regional unem	-0.4962+		-0.4958+	-0.1038		-0.1085	0.4037		0.4063	-0.3417		-0.3397
	(0.2706)		(0.2705)	(0.3260)		(0.3260)	(0.4124)		(0.4124)	(0.2652)		(0.2651)
	(0.2/00)		(0.2/00)	(0.3209)		(3.3209)	(3.4.24)		(0.41=4)	(0.2002)		(0.2001)

Variable	ls of	ls of 9	la afo	hanny of	hanny of	hanny of	anvious of	anvious cfe	anvious of	womth of	wowth afe	wonth afe
Face-to-face	18_C11	15_C12	18_013	nappy_cf1	nappy_cr2	nappy_cr3	anxious_CI1	anxious_c12	anxious_cl3	worth_cl1	worth_cl2	worth_cl3
interview	-0.1581***	-0.1537***	-0.1581***	-0.1157***	-0.1137***	-0.1160***	0.0219	0.0184	0.0220	-0.1470***	-0.1442***	-0.1468***
	(0.0184)	(0.0184)	(0.0184)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0288)	(0.0288)	(0.0288)	(0.0178)	(0.0178)	(0.0178)
NT												
North West	•	•	·	•	·	•	•	•	•	•	0.0124	•
	•	·	•	•	·	•	·	·	•	·	(0.07/3)	•
Yorkshire and			6.0									
The Humber	-0.0609	-0.0067	-0.0608	0.0139	-0.0194	0.0129	-0.0195	0.0652	-0.0190	-0.0006	0.0400	-0.0003
	(0.0573)	(0.0644)	(0.0573)	(0.0686)	(0.0775)	(0.0686)	(0.0863)	(0.0979)	(0.0863)	(0.0561)	(0.0632)	(0.0561)
East Midlands	-0.1431	-0.0066	-0.1429	0.0292	-0.0177	0.0276	0.0808	0.1977	0.0816	-0.0564	0.0429	-0.0558
	(0.0910)	(0.0976)	(0.0910)	(0.1096)	(0.1181)	(0.1095)	(0.1376)	(0.1491)	(0.1376)	(0.0889)	(0.0958)	(0.0889)
	(010)00)	(((()))))))))	(010)20)	(0.00)0)	(00000)	(0000)00	(0.0)(0)	(((00000))	(***)3*)	(0.0000))
West Midlands	-0.1690**	-0.1136	-0.1690**	-0.0588	-0.0994	-0.0595	-0.1420	-0.0358	-0.1416	-0.1673**	-0.1254+	-0.1670**
	(0.0634)	(0.0729)	(0.0634)	(0.0762)	(0.0882)	(0.0762)	(0.0961)	(0.1121)	(0.0961)	(0.0618)	(0.0713)	(0.0618)
East of England	-0.2527+	-0.0816	-0.2525+	0.0190	0.0330	0.0167	0.1203	0.0698	0.1216	-0.1513	-0.0347	-0.1503
	(0.1331)	(0.0788)	(0.1330)	(0.1596)	(0.0954)	(0.1596)	(0.2008)	(0.1222)	(0.2009)	(0.1305)	(0.0781)	(0.1305)
London	-0.0746	0.1801	-0.0746	0.0224	-0.0379	0.0216	0.2191**	0.2130	0.2195**	-0.0688	0.1292	-0.0685
	(0.0537)	(0.1968)	(0.0537)	(0.0648)	(0.2350)	(0.0648)	(0.0817)	(0.2981)	(0.0817)	(0.0531)	(0.1973)	(0.0531)
South East	-0.2654+	0.0090	-0.2651+	-0.0491	-0.0265	-0.0516	0.1990	0.0544	0.2004	-0.1684	0.0251	-0.1675
	(0.1506)	(0.0497)	(0.1506)	(0.1819)	(0.0596)	(0.1819)	(0.2284)	(0.0754)	(0.2284)	(0.1477)	(0.0493)	(0.1477)
a .1.111 .	0	2										<i>.</i>
South West	-0.2870+	-0.0851	-0.2867+	-0.0329	0.0032	-0.0355	0.1211	-0.0012	0.1226	-0.1701	-0.0336	-0.1691
	(0.1530)	(0.0722)	(0.1529)	(0.1831)	(0.0866)	(0.1831)	(0.2302)	(0.1106)	(0.2302)	(0.1489)	(0.0721)	(0.1489)
Wales	-0.0551	0.0954	-0.0551	0.0778	0.0299	0.0769	-0.0004	0.0939	0.0000	0.0252	0.1370	0.0255
True o	(0.0741)	(0.0879)	(0.0741)	(0.0802)	(0.1061)	(0.0802)	(0.1116)	(0 1321)	(0.1116)	(0.0727)	(0.0870)	(0.0727)
	(010/45)	(0.000,))	(000/40)	(0.00)_)	()	(0.00)_)	(00000)	(***5==)	(00000)	(0.07-77)	(0000)0)	(0.07_7)
Scotland	-0.0143	0.0620	-0.0142	0.0487	0.0211	0.0475	-0.0512	0.0702	-0.0505	-0.0574	-0.0068	-0.0569
	(0.0906)	(0.1226)	(0.0906)	(0.1091)	(0.1489)	(0.1091)	(0.1367)	(0.1891)	(0.1367)	(0.0890)	(0.1214)	(0.0890)
NT /1												
Northern Ireland												
Spring	-0.0132	-0.0114	-0.0132	0.0755*	0.0762*	0.0755*	0.0687+	0.0675+	0.0687+	0.0236	0.0248	0.0236
	(0.0260)	(0.0260)	(0.0260)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0396)	(0.0396)	(0.0396)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)
Summer	0.0269	0.0271	0.0269	0.1063***	0.1065***	0.1064***	0.0335	0.0331	0.0334	0.0499*	0.0500*	0.0499*
	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0384)	(0.0384)	(0.0384)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)
4	0.0007	0.0005	0.0021	0.0000	0.0000	0.000	0.105(**	0 10 **	0 10=6**	0.0-91*	0.059-*	0.0591*
Autumn	0.0031	0.0031	0.0031	0.0029	0.0029	0.0028	0.1256^^	0.1257	0.1256^^	0.0581	0.0581	0.0581^
	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0306)	(0.0306)	(0.0306)	(0.0385)	(0.0385)	(0.0385)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0250)

Variable	ls_cf1	ls_cf2	ls_cf3	happy_cf1	happy_cf2	happy_cf3	anxious_cf1	anxious_cf2	anxious_cf3	worth_cf1	worth_cf2	worth_cf3
Residuals	0.5850***	0.5845***	0.5849***	0.4557***	0.4551***	0.4563***	-0.4694***	-0.4682***	-0.4697***	0.4072***	0.4070***	0.4070***
	(0.0379)	(0.0379)	(0.0379)	(0.0469)	(0.0469)	(0.0469)	(0.0602)	(0.0602)	(0.0602)	(0.0369)	(0.0369)	(0.0369)
wage_st_dev		-0.0048			0.0006			0.0018			-0.0037	
•		(0.0043)			(0.0051)			(0.0065)			(0.0043)	
unemn st den		0.0464			-0.0415			0 1081			0.0272	
unemp_st_uee		(0.0558)			(0.0676)			(0.0850)			(0.0554)	
Constant	10.1860***	9.1159***	10.1867***	8.4970***	8.3189***	8.4895***	0.6751	1.3468***	0.6793	8.9171***	8.1836***	8.9204***
	(0.6559)	(0.1951)	(0.6560)	(0.7928)	(0.2376)	(0.7928)	(0.9967)	(0.3014)	(0.9968)	(0.6473)	(0.2007)	(0.6474)
Observations	74206	74206	74206	74185	74185	74185	74110	74110	74110	73981	73981	73981
R-squared	0.18	0.18	0.18	0.097	0.097	0.097	0.056	0.056	0.056	0.14	0.14	0.14
11	-1.54e+05	-1.54e+05	-1.54e+05	-1.68e+05	-1.68e+05	-1.68e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.52e+05	-1.52e+05	-1.52e+05

Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.10 * p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001

Variable	s	AH > 1 vs. SAH	≤ 1	SAH > 2 vs. SAH ≤ 2			s	AH > 3 vs. SAH	[≤3	S	AH > 4 vs. SAH	[≤4
Variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3
PIP	0.2655	0.2150	0.3707	0.3541+	0.3034	0.3571+	0.2274***	0.1769***	0.2253***	0.1326*	0.0821+	0.1309*
	(0.6899)	(0.6895)	(0.7290)	(0.2134)	(0.2118)	(0.2149)	(0.0542)	(0.0485)	(0.0542)	(0.0529)	(0.0467)	(0.0530)
Disabled	-4.0372***	-4.0358***	-4.1401***	-3.5249***	-3.5249***	-3.3913***	-2.1240***	-2.1243***	-2.0374***	-1.6442***	-1.6443***	-1.5654***
	(0.3659)	(0.3658)	(0.5663)	(0.1091)	(0.1091)	(0.1510)	(0.0365)	(0.0365)	(0.0442)	(0.0595)	(0.0595)	(0.0685)
PIP*Disabled	-0.3129	-0.3139	-0.4186	-0.4347*	-0.4354*	-0.4380*	-0.2512***	-0.2516***	-0.2494***	-0.1625*	-0.1628*	-0.1596*
	(0.6917)	(0.6917)	(0.7308)	(0.2142)	(0.2142)	(0.2156)	(0.0565)	(0.0565)	(0.0565)	(0.0724)	(0.0724)	(0.0724)
Benefits	-0.4058***	-0.4058***	-0.4079***	-0.3442***	-0.3440***	-0.3492***	-0.1223***	-0.1222***	-0.1267***	0.0308	0.0308	0.0281
	(0.0923)	(0.0923)	(0.0924)	(0.0390)	(0.0390)	(0.0391)	(0.0240)	(0.0240)	(0.0241)	(0.0325)	(0.0325)	(0.0325)
First regions	0.3176**		0.3157**	0.1190		0.1175	0.2455***		0.2441***	0.1761+		0.1734+
	(0.1133)		(0.1133)	(0.0812)		(0.0812)	(0.0726)		(0.0726)	(0.0900)		(0.0900)
Married	0.0166	0.0166	0.0172	0.0166	0.0166	0.0172	0.0166	0.0166	0.0172	0.0166	0.0166	0.0172
	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)	(0.0189)
Female	0.1172*	0.1169*	-0.1120	0.1176***	0.1173***	0.3662*	0.0447*	0.0446*	0.1625***	-0.0315	-0.0312	0.0414
	(0.0492)	(0.0492)	(0.6694)	(0.0295)	(0.0295)	(0.1788)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0391)	(0.0317)	(0.0317)	(0.0398)
Female*Disabled			0.2193			-0.2718			-0.1724***			-0.1615**
			(0.6710)			(0.1806)			(0.0456)			(0.0585)
Age	-0.0491**	-0.0490**	-0.0490**	-0.0672***	-0.0671***	-0.0671***	-0.0604***	-0.0603***	-0.0604***	-0.0468***	-0.0467***	-0.0467***
	(0.0188)	(0.0188)	(0.0188)	(0.0096)	(0.0096)	(0.0096)	(0.0063)	(0.0063)	(0.0063)	(0.0076)	(0.0076)	(0.0076)
Age squared	0.0005*	0.0005*	0.0005*	0.0007***	0.0007***	0.0007***	0.0005***	0.0005***	0.0005***	0.0004***	0.0004***	0.0004***
	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Higher educ	-0.1976+	-0.1972+	-0.1985*	-0.1269*	-0.1269*	-0.1270*	-0.0082	-0.0083	-0.0080	-0.0576	-0.0577	-0.0572
	(0.1008)	(0.1008)	(0.1008)	(0.0573)	(0.0573)	(0.0573)	(0.0369)	(0.0369)	(0.0369)	(0.0470)	(0.0470)	(0.0470)
GCE, A-level or equivalent	-0.2686***	-0.2681***	-0.2679***	-0.1942***	-0.1939***	-0.1949***	-0.0762*	-0.0760*	-0.0763*	-0.1905***	-0.1902***	-0.1903***
	(0.0727)	(0.0727)	(0.0729)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)	(0.0432)	(0.0305)	(0.0305)	(0.0305)	(0.0405)	(0.0405)	(0.0404)
GCSE grades A*-C or equivalent	-0.1421*	-0.1424*	-0.1416*	-0.0426	-0.0427	-0.0428	-0.0451	-0.0449	-0.0454	-0.1505***	-0.1501***	-0.1505***
	(0.0666)	(0.0666)	(0.0666)	(0.0394)	(0.0394)	(0.0394)	(0.0290)	(0.0290)	(0.0290)	(0.0405)	(0.0405)	(0.0405)
Other qualifications	0.0123	0.0123	0.0123	0.0649	0.0653	0.0647	0.0292	0.0298	0.0282	-0.0828	-0.0822	-0.0831
	(0.0753)	(0.0753)	(0.0753)	(0.0453)	(0.0453)	(0.0453)	(0.0371)	(0.0371)	(0.0371)	(0.0580)	(0.0580)	(0.0580)

3.11.7.2 Self-assessed health – all sample (CF - PPO) (complete results)

	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH	≤1	S	AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	S	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤3	S	AH > 4 vs. SAH	≤4
variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3
			_			¥			V			_ ×
Educ_squared	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***	-0.0100***
	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)
Age left FT educ	0.0049	0.0050	0.0047	0.0079	0.0080	0.0078	0.0184*	0.0185*	0.0182*	0.0028	0.0020	0.0027
1190_101_1 1_0uuo	(0.0107)	(0.0107)	(0.0107)	(0.0089)	(0.0089)	(0.0089)	(0.0082)	(0.0082)	(0.0082)	(0.0087)	(0.0087)	(0.0087)
	(,)	(010107))	(0.0.07)	())	(0.000)	(0.000))	(01000_)	(01000_)	()	(01000))	(01000))	(,)
Age_left_educ_squared	-0.0001	-0.0001	-0.0001	-0.0001	-0.0001	-0.0001	-0.0001	-0.0001	-0.0001	-0.0001	-0.0001	-0.0001
	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)
House or bungalow - semi detached	-0.1341***	-0.1343***	-0.1322***	-0.1341***	-0.1343***	-0.1322***	-0.1341***	-0.1343***	-0.1322***	-0.1341***	-0.1343***	-0.1322***
	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0236)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0236)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0236)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0236)
Terraced	-0.3235*	-0.3232*	-0.3209*	-0.3235*	-0.3232*	-0.3209*	-0.3235*	-0.3232*	-0.3209*	-0.3235*	-0.3232*	-0.3209*
	(0.1367)	(0.1368)	(0.1370)	(0.1367)	(0.1368)	(0.1370)	(0.1367)	(0.1368)	(0.1370)	(0.1367)	(0.1368)	(0.1370)
		(***0***)	(*** 0) **	(***0*77	((*** 0) **	(*** 0**/)	(***0***)		(***0*//)	(***0***)	
Flatmaisonette - purpose built	-0.3050***	-0.3055***	-0.3027***	-0.3050***	-0.3055***	-0.3027***	-0.3050***	-0.3055***	-0.3027***	-0.3050***	-0.3055***	-0.3027***
	(0.0271)	(0.0271)	(0.0271)	(0.0271)	(0.0271)	(0.0271)	(0.0271)	(0.0271)	(0.0271)	(0.0271)	(0.0271)	(0.0271)
Flatmaiste - part hseconverted hse	-0.5468***	-0.5463***	-0.5429***	-0.5468***	-0.5463***	-0.5429***	-0.5468***	-0.5463***	-0.5429***	-0.5468***	-0.5463***	-0.5429***
	(0.1030)	(0.1030)	(0.1028)	(0.1030)	(0.1030)	(0.1028)	(0.1030)	(0.1030)	(0.1028)	(0.1030)	(0.1030)	(0.1028)
Gunsu Traveller/Irish Traveller	0.2800	0 2020	0 2040	0.2800	0 2020	0 2040	0.2800	0 2020	0 2040	0.2800	0 2020	0 2040
Sypoy, in accusi, in an in accusi	(0.3700)	(0.3686)	(0.3683)	(0.3700)	(0.3686)	(0.3683)	(0.3700)	(0.3686)	(0.3683)	(0.3700)	(0.3686)	(0.3683)
	((1010)			(10110)	(**0)		
Mixed / Multiple ethnic groups	0.0204	0.0215	0.0213	0.0204	0.0215	0.0213	0.0204	0.0215	0.0213	0.0204	0.0215	0.0213
	(0.0952)	(0.0952)	(0.0951)	(0.0952)	(0.0952)	(0.0951)	(0.0952)	(0.0952)	(0.0951)	(0.0952)	(0.0952)	(0.0951)
Indian	-0.2286*	-0.2294*	-0.2227*	-0.2286*	-0.2294*	-0.2227*	-0.2286*	-0.2294*	-0.2227*	-0.2286*	-0.2294*	-0.2227*
	(0.1038)	(0.1039)	(0.1036)	(0.1038)	(0.1039)	(0.1036)	(0.1038)	(0.1039)	(0.1036)	(0.1038)	(0.1039)	(0.1036)
Pakistani	-0.2873**	-0.2874**	-0.2873**	-0.2873**	-0.2874**	-0.2872**	-0.2873**	-0.2874**	-0.2873**	-0.2873**	-0.2874**	-0.2873**
	(0.1088)	(0.1088)	(0.1086)	(0.1088)	(0.1088)	(0.1086)	(0.1088)	(0.1088)	(0.1086)	(0.1088)	(0.1088)	(0.1086)
	()	(,	(000000)	((0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)	((00000)	(00000)	()
Bangladeshi	-0.1757	-0.1752	-0.1746	-0.1757	-0.1752	-0.1746	-0.1757	-0.1752	-0.1746	-0.1757	-0.1752	-0.1746
	(0.1585)	(0.1585)	(0.1580)	(0.1585)	(0.1585)	(0.1580)	(0.1585)	(0.1585)	(0.1580)	(0.1585)	(0.1585)	(0.1580)
Chinese	-0.3093+	-0.3069+	-0.2989+	-0.3093+	-0.3069+	-0.2989+	-0.3093+	-0.3069+	-0.2989+	-0.3093+	-0.3069+	-0.2989+
	(0.1709)	(0.1705)	(0.1705)	(0.1709)	(0.1705)	(0.1705)	(0.1709)	(0.1705)	(0.1705)	(0.1709)	(0.1705)	(0.1705)
Any other Asian background	-0.9579**	-0.9560**	-0.2595**	-0.0570**	-0.0560**	-0.2595**	-0.9579**	-0.0560**	-0.0595**	-0.0570**	-0.0560**	-0.9585**
Any other Asian ouckyround	-0.35/3	-0.3509 (0.1179)	-0.3505	-0.35/3 (0.1179)	-0.3509 (0.1179)	-0.3505	-0.35/3	-0.3509	-0.3505	-0.35/3 (0.1179)	-0.3509	-0.3505
	(0.11/3)	(0.11/3)	(0.11/2)	(0.11/3)	(0.11/3)	(0.11/2)	(0.11/3)	(0.11/3)	(0.11/4)	(0.11/3)	(0.11/3)	(0.11/2)

Variable	SA	AH > 1 vs. SAH	≤ 1	SA	AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	SA	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤ 3	SA	AH > 4 vs. SAH	≤4
Variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3									
Black/ African/Caribbean/Black British	-0.2054***	-0.2040***	-0.2049***	-0.2054***	-0.2040***	-0.2049***	-0.2054***	-0.2040***	-0.2049***	-0.2054***	-0.2040***	-0.2049***
	(0.0604)	(0.0604)	(0.0605)	(0.0604)	(0.0604)	(0.0605)	(0.0604)	(0.0604)	(0.0605)	(0.0604)	(0.0604)	(0.0605)
Arab	-0.0528	-0.0532	-0.0555	-0.0528	-0.0532	-0.0555	-0.0528	-0.0532	-0.0555	-0.0528	-0.0532	-0.0555
	(0.1765)	(0.1766)	(0.1762)	(0.1765)	(0.1766)	(0.1762)	(0.1765)	(0.1766)	(0.1762)	(0.1765)	(0.1766)	(0.1762)
Other ethnic group	-0.0751	-0.0752	-0.0769	-0.0751	-0.0752	-0.0769	-0.0751	-0.0752	-0.0769	-0.0751	-0.0752	-0.0769
•	(0.0915)	(0.0916)	(0.0914)	(0.0915)	(0.0916)	(0.0914)	(0.0915)	(0.0916)	(0.0914)	(0.0915)	(0.0916)	(0.0914)
Christian (all denominations)	0.0095	0.0097	0.0096	0.0095	0.0097	0.0096	0.0095	0.0097	0.0096	0.0095	0.0097	0.0096
	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)
Buddhist	0.0708	0.0707	0.0811	0.0708	0.0707	0.0811	0.0708	0.0707	0.0811	0.0708	0.0707	0.0811
Dudunist	(0.1605)	(0.1604)	(0.1604)	(0.1605)	(0.1604)	(0.1604)	(0.1605)	(0.1604)	(0.1604)	(0.1605)	(0.1604)	(0.1604)
	(0.1093)	(0.1094)	(0.1094)	(0.1093)	(0.1094)	(0.1094)	(0.1093)	(0.1094)	(0.1094)	(0.1093)	(0.1094)	(0.1094)
Hindu	-0.1208	-0.1191	-0.1220	-0.1208	-0.1191	-0.1220	-0.1208	-0.1191	-0.1220	-0.1208	-0.1191	-0.1220
	(0.1235)	(0.1235)	(0.1234)	(0.1235)	(0.1235)	(0.1234)	(0.1235)	(0.1235)	(0.1234)	(0.1235)	(0.1235)	(0.1234)
Jewish	-0.4627***	-0.4619***	-0.4614***	-0.4627***	-0.4619***	-0.4614***	-0.4627***	-0.4619***	-0.4614***	-0.4627***	-0.4619***	-0.4614***
	(0.1267)	(0.1267)	(0.1264)	(0.1267)	(0.1267)	(0.1264)	(0.1267)	(0.1267)	(0.1264)	(0.1267)	(0.1267)	(0.1264)
Muslim	-0.2460**	-0.2461**	-0.2460**	-0.2460**	-0.2461**	-0.2460**	-0.2460**	-0.2461**	-0.2460**	-0.2460**	-0.2461**	-0.2460**
	(0.0811)	(0.0811)	(0.0809)	(0.0811)	(0.0811)	(0.0809)	(0.0811)	(0.0811)	(0.0809)	(0.0811)	(0.0811)	(0.0809)
Sikh	-0.1874	-0.1860	-0.1913	-0.1874	-0.1860	-0.1913	-0.1874	-0.1860	-0.1913	-0.1874	-0.1860	-0.1913
	(0.1525)	(0.1525)	(0.1523)	(0.1525)	(0.1525)	(0.1523)	(0.1525)	(0.1525)	(0.1523)	(0.1525)	(0.1525)	(0.1523)
Any other religion	-0.2800***	-0.2787***	-0.2777***	-0.2800***	-0.2787***	-0.2777***	-0.2800***	-0.2787***	-0 2777***	-0.2800***	-0.2787***	-0.9777***
The other religion	(0.0599)	(0.0598)	(0.0598)	(0.0599)	(0.0598)	(0.0598)	(0.0599)	(0.0598)	(0.0598)	(0.0599)	(0.0598)	(0.0598)
	(0.00)))	(0.00)0)	(0.00)0)	(0.00)))	(0.00)0)	(0.00)0)	(0.00)))	(0.00)0)	(0.00)0)	(0.00)))	(0.00)0)	(0.00)0)
Employed	0.1320	0.1326	0.1324	0.1426**	0.1431**	0.1424**	0.1431***	0.1432***	0.1422***	0.1036*	0.1036*	0.1019*
	(0.1304)	(0.1304)	(0.1303)	(0.0499)	(0.0499)	(0.0499)	(0.0307)	(0.0307)	(0.0308)	(0.0454)	(0.0454)	(0.0454)
Self-employed	0.0012	0.0007	0.0027	0 1601*	0 1505*	0 1620*	0 2605***	0 2600***	0.2502***	0 2712***	0 2708***	0.2670***
Self employed	(0.1720)	(0.1720)	(0.1720)	(0.0711)	(0.0711)	(0.0711)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0410)	(0.0586)	(0.0586)	(0.0586)
	(0.1/29)	(0.1/29)	(0.1/29)	(0.0/11)	(0.0/11)	(0.0/11)	(0.0419)	(0.0419)	(0.0419)	(0.0500)	(0.0300)	(0.0500)
Gov. employed training	-0.5458	-0.5478	-0.5425	0.0589	0.0563	0.0611	-0.0121	-0.0140	-0.0126	0.2289	0.2277	0.2256
	(0.3918)	(0.3917)	(0.3917)	(0.2111)	(0.2107)	(0.2107)	(0.1962)	(0.1957)	(0.1944)	(0.3242)	(0.3238)	(0.3228)
Student	-0.6352	-0 6338	-0.6433	-0 3310	-0 3300	-0 3330	0.2437*	0.2445*	0.2410*	0.2874*	0.2878*	0.2846*
	(0.4335)	(0.4320)	(0.4340)	(0.2116)	(0.2117)	(0.2110)	(0.1101)	(0.1101)	(0.1104)	(0.1387)	(0.1388)	(0.1387)
	(0000)	(0,1009)	(0+0+0)	(0.2110)	(0.=1/)	(0.=119)	(011191)	(0111)1)	(011-94)	(01200/)	(01.000)	(01100/)
Retired	-0.4950***	-0.4946***	-0.4955***	-0.1408*	-0.1403*	-0.1395*	0.0693+	0.0695+	0.0696+	0.0966	0.0966	0.0960
	(0.1409)	(0.1409)	(0.1410)	(0.0625)	(0.0625)	(0.0625)	(0.0413)	(0.0413)	(0.0414)	(0.0620)	(0.0620)	(0.0620)

Variable	SA	AH > 1 vs. SAH	≤1	SA	AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	S	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤ 3	SA	AH > 4 vs. SAH	≤4
Variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3									
Disabled, not working	-1.8754***	-1.8753***	-1.8753***	-1.7591***	-1.7589***	-1.7589***	-1.5413***	-1.5411***	-1.5440***	-1.5727***	-1.5727***	-1.5807***
	(0.0949)	(0.0949)	(0.0950)	(0.0431)	(0.0431)	(0.0431)	(0.0480)	(0.0480)	(0.0480)	(0.1168)	(0.1168)	(0.1171)
Length of time at address:												
12 mths but less than 2 years	-0.0634	-0.0640	-0.0636	-0.0634	-0.0640	-0.0636	-0.0634	-0.0640	-0.0636	-0.0634	-0.0640	-0.0636
	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)
2 years but less than 3 years	-0.0726	-0.0726	-0.0734	-0.0726	-0.0726	-0.0734	-0.0726	-0.0726	-0.0734	-0.0726	-0.0726	-0.0734
	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)	(0.0474)
3 years but less than 5 years	-0.0783+	-0.0787+	-0.0784+	-0.0783+	-0.0787+	-0.0784+	-0.0783+	-0.0787+	-0.0784+	-0.0783+	-0.0787+	-0.0784+
	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0411)	(0.0411)
5 years but less than 10 years	-0.0791*	-0.0798*	-0.0792*	-0.0791*	-0.0798*	-0.0792*	-0.0791*	-0.0798*	-0.0792*	-0.0791*	-0.0798*	-0.0792*
	(0.0379)	(0.0379)	(0.0379)	(0.0379)	(0.0379)	(0.0379)	(0.0379)	(0.0379)	(0.0379)	(0.0379)	(0.0379)	(0.0379)
10 years or longer	-0.1250***	-0.1258***	-0.1252***	-0.1250***	-0.1258***	-0.1252***	-0.1250***	-0.1258***	-0.1252***	-0.1250***	-0.1258***	-0.1252***
	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)	(0.0368)
Ex-smoker	0.2643***	0.2643***	0.2650***	0.2643***	0.2643***	0.2650***	0.2643***	0.2643***	0.2650***	0.2643***	0.2643***	0.2650***
	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0233)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0233)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0233)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0233)
Never smoked	0 3400***	0 3/02***	0 3405***	0 3400***	0 3402***	0 3405***	0 3400***	0 3402***	0 3405***	0 3400***	0 3402***	0 3405***
	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)	(0.0234)
Diff manuage	0.0050		0.0050	0.0050		0.0050	0.0050		0.0050	0.0050		0.0050
Dijj. reg wage	-0.0052		-0.0052	-0.0052		-0.0052	-0.0052		-0.0052	-0.0052		(0.0052)
	(0.0070)		(0.0070)	(0.00/0)		(0.00/0)	(0.00/0)		(0.00/0)	(0.0070)		(0.00/0)
Log regional unem	0.3716		0.3627	0.3716		0.3627	0.3716		0.3627	0.3716		0.3627
	(0.2688)		(0.2688)	(0.2688)		(0.2688)	(0.2688)		(0.2688)	(0.2688)		(0.2688)
Face-to-face interview	-0.0951+	-0.0971+	-0.0949+	-0.1783***	-0.1801***	-0.1789***	-0.2671***	-0.2686***	-0.2677***	-0.3026***	-0.3040***	-0.3036***
	(0.0551)	(0.0551)	(0.0551)	(0.0315)	(0.0315)	(0.0315)	(0.0226)	(0.0225)	(0.0226)	(0.0302)	(0.0302)	(0.0302)
North West		0.3078*			0.1097			0.2367**			0.1679+	
		(0.1196)			(0.0898)			(0.0818)			(0.0975)	
Yorkshire and The Humber	0.2255+	0.2147+	0.2238+	0.1946*	0.1837*	0.1931*	0.2386***	0.2276**	0.2367***	0.3104***	0.2995***	0.3080***
	(0.1178)	(0.1214)	(0.1178)	(0.0756)	(0.0814)	(0.0756)	(0.0623)	(0.0692)	(0.0623)	(0.0821)	(0.0877)	(0.0822)
East Midlands	0.2876*	0.2520+	0.2848+	0.2332*	0.1976+	0.2301*	0.1979*	0.1622	0.1947*	0.1415	0.1057	0.1383
	(0.1466)	(0.1509)	(0.1466)	(0.1055)	(0.1115)	(0.1056)	(0.0940)	(0.1011)	(0.0940)	(0.1117)	(0.1180)	(0.1117)
West Midlands	0.1399	0.1226	0.1377	0.1940*	0.1766+	0.1926*	0.1747*	0.1573*	0.1736*	0.0892	0.0718	0.0876
	(0.1262)	(0.1313)	(0.1262)	(0.0823)	(0.0904)	(0.0824)	(0.0682)	(0.0777)	(0.0682)	(0.0908)	(0.0978)	(0.0909)

Variable	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH	I ≤ 1	s	AH > 2 vs. SAH	I ≤ 2	s	SAH > 3 vs. SAH	[≤3]	s	AH > 4 vs. SAH	I ≤ 4
Variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3
East of England	0.3785*	0.2044	0.3744*	0.2390+	0.0651	0.2347	0.3763**	0.2027*	0.3731**	0.3202*	0.1466	0.3158*
	(0.1782)	(0.1447)	(0.1783)	(0.1437)	(0.0982)	(0.1437)	(0.1344)	(0.0840)	(0.1344)	(0.1457)	(0.1009)	(0.1457)
London	0.2854*	0.4520*	0.2849*	0.2212**	0.3877+	0.2195**	0.2361***	0.4027*	0.2348***	0.1448+	0.3116	0.1424+
	(0.1140)	(0.2179)	(0.1140)	(0.0739)	(0.1997)	(0.0739)	(0.0594)	(0.1949)	(0.0594)	(0.0813)	(0.2023)	(0.0814)
South East	0.4027*	0.2446*	0.3980*	0.2762+	0.1182+	0.2713+	0.4089**	0.2506***	0.4044**	0.3607*	0.2021**	0.3558*
	(0.1825)	(0.1159)	(0.1826)	(0.1575)	(0.0700)	(0.1575)	(0.1515)	(0.0556)	(0.1515)	(0.1600)	(0.0760)	(0.1600)
South West	0.3798*	0.1611	0.3737*	0.2974+	0.0796	0.2925+	0.4421**	0.2233**	0.4374**	0.4410**	0.2221*	0.4357**
	(0.1852)	(0.1307)	(0.1852)	(0.1592)	(0.0903)	(0.1592)	(0.1518)	(0.0771)	(0.1519)	(0.1608)	(0.0944)	(0.1609)
Wales	0.3771**	0.3885**	0.3758**	0.2566**	0.2681**	0.2550**	0.3001***	0.3115***	0.2990***	0.3191***	0.3306**	0.3168***
	(0.1209)	(0.1294)	(0.1209)	(0.0868)	(0.0989)	(0.0869)	(0.0771)	(0.0904)	(0.0771)	(0.0939)	(0.1051)	(0.0940)
Scotland	0.4137**	0.3119*	0.4105**	0.2739**	0.1727	0.2715**	0.3777***	0.2770*	0.3760***	0.4149***	0.3146*	0.4125***
	(0.1285)	(0.1527)	(0.1285)	(0.0997)	(0.1300)	(0.0997)	(0.0923)	(0.1249)	(0.0923)	(0.1068)	(0.1357)	(0.1068)
Northern Ireland												
Spring	-0.0397	-0.0402	-0.0401	-0.0397	-0.0402	-0.0401	-0.0397	-0.0402	-0.0401	-0.0397	-0.0402	-0.0401
	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)
Summer	0.0254	0.0250	0.0254	0.0254	0.0250	0.0254	0.0254	0.0250	0.0254	0.0254	0.0250	0.0254
	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0250)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0250)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0250)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0250)
Autumn	-0.0108	-0.0109	-0.0112	-0.0108	-0.0109	-0.0112	-0.0108	-0.0109	-0.0112	-0.0108	-0.0109	-0.0112
	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)	(0.0251)
Residuals	2.1941***	2.1908***	2.1947***	2.0920***	2.0918***	2.0922***	1.3880***	1.3884***	1.3904***	1.0548***	1.0548***	1.0614***
	(0.2173)	(0.2169)	(0.2174)	(0.0845)	(0.0845)	(0.0845)	(0.0431)	(0.0431)	(0.0432)	(0.0706)	(0.0706)	(0.0706)
wage_st_dev		-0.0037			-0.0037			-0.0037			-0.0037	
		(0.0042)			(0.0042)			(0.0042)			(0.0042)	
unemp_st_dev		0.0675			0.0675			0.0675			0.0675	
		(0.0555)			(0.0555)			(0.0555)			(0.0555)	
Constant	8.5660***	9.4513***	8.6932***	6.3941***	7.2794***	6.2941***	2.6098***	3.4953***	2.5741***	-0.0677	0.8170***	-0.0805
	(0.8708)	(0.5998)	(0.9736)	(0.6996)	(0.3118)	(0.7108)	(0.6573)	(0.2168)	(0.6574)	(0.6701)	(0.2468)	(0.6701)
Observations	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616
11	-8.43e+04	-8.43e+04	-8.43e+04	-8.43e+04	-8.43e+04	-8.43e+04	-8.43e+04	-8.43e+04	-8.43e+04	-8.43e+04	-8.43e+04	-8.43e+04
chi2	19775	19782	20034	19775	19782	20034	19775	19782	20034	19775	19782	20034

Variable	ls_cf_ben1	ls_cf_ben2	ls_cf_ben3	happy_cf_be n1	happy_cf_be n2	happy_cf_be n3	anxious_cf_ ben1	anxious_cf_ ben2	anxious_cf_ ben3	worth_cf_be n1	worth_cf_be n2	worth_cf_be n3
PIP	0.0822+	0.1421***	0.0827+	0.1331*	0.1661**	0.1329*	-0.2454***	-0.3150***	-0.2452**	0.0732+	0.1109**	0.0743+
	(0.0435)	(0.0356)	(0.0435)	(0.0564)	(0.0483)	(0.0564)	(0.0744)	(0.0648)	(0.0744)	(0.0437)	(0.0365)	(0.0437)
Disab*Benefit	-3.8461***	-3.8298***	-3.7842***	-3.8547***	-3.8614***	-3.8042***	5.4022***	5.4364***	5.3977***	-2.5280**	-2.5154**	-2.4258**
	(0.8358)	(0.8362)	(0.8371)	(1.0253)	(1.0258)	(1.0277)	(1.3197)	(1.3197)	(1.3209)	(0.8349)	(0.8347)	(0.8361)
PIP*Disab*Ben												
efit	-0.0925	-0.0916	-0.0894	-0.0362	-0.0358	-0.0342	0.0191	0.0185	0.0202	-0.0169	-0.0164	-0.0120
	(0.0836)	(0.0836)	(0.0836)	(0.1056)	(0.1056)	(0.1056)	(0.1354)	(0.1355)	(0.1354)	(0.0818)	(0.0818)	(0.0817)
Disab	0.9722**	0.9653**	0.9559*	1.0895*	1.0928*	1.0897*	-1.6898**	-1.7056**	-1.7015**	0.6349+	0.6295+	0.6060
	(0.3736)	(0.3738)	(0.3736)	(0.4594)	(0.4596)	(0.4594)	(0.5920)	(0.5920)	(0.5922)	(0.3736)	(0.3735)	(0.3735)
	0	0	00-				* *	0 - * *	××			
PIP*DISd0	-0.08/9+	-0.08/9+	-0.0882+	-0.12//+	-0.12/1+	-0.12/6+	0.2403**	0.2384**	0.2393**	-0.0916+	-0.0916+	-0.0918+
	(0.0512)	(0.0512)	(0.0512)	(0.06/1)	(0.06/1)	(0.00/1)	(0.0889)	(0.0890)	(0.0890)	(0.0533)	(0.0533)	(0.0533)
Benefits	2.2895***	2.2783***	2.2111***	2.3715***	2.3750***	2.3400***	-3.2976***	-3.3175***	-3.2797***	1.6330**	1.6246**	1.4777**
	(0.5231)	(0.5234)	(0.5252)	(0.6412)	(0.6415)	(0.6445)	(0.8259)	(0.8260)	(0.8286)	(0.5222)	(0.5221)	(0.5240)
PIP*Benefits	-0.0418	-0.0397	-0.0454	-0.0157	-0.0132	-0.0175	0.0249	0.0193	0.0247	-0.0483	-0.0471	-0.0546
	(0.0630)	(0.0639)	(0.0630)	(0.0830)	(0.0830)	(0.0830)	(0.1070)	(0.1070)	(0.1070)	(0.0607)	(0.0607)	(0.0606)
	(0.0039)	(0.0039)	(0.0039)	(0.0030)	(0.0030)	(0.0030)	(0.10/0)	(0.10/0)	(0.10/0)	(0.0007)	(0.0007)	(0.0000)
Female	0.0455	0.0463		-0.0523	-0.0524		0.4035***	0.4045***		0.2486***	0.2492***	
	(0.0307)	(0.0307)		(0.0368)	(0.0368)		(0.0481)	(0.0481)		(0.0305)	(0.0305)	
Female*Disab*												
Benefits			-0.1051			-0.0623			-0.1004			-0.1342+
			(0.0754)			(0.0929)			(0.1184)			(0.0750)
Female*Disab			0.0447			-0.0082			0.0844			0.0578
			(0.0446)			(0.0566)			(0.0748)			(0.0440)
Female*Benefi												
ts			0.1342*			0.0344			0.0346			0.2452***
			(0.0602)			(0.0757)			(0.0970)			(0.0599)
First regions	-0.0831	0.0490	-0.0828	0.0288	0.0197	0.0283	-0.0094	0.0508	-0.0078	-0.0319		-0.0318
	(0.0693)	(0.0800)	(0.0693)	(0.0836)	(0.0973)	(0.0836)	(0.1048)	(0.1222)	(0.1048)	(0.0686)		(0.0686)
Married	0.6699***	0.6703***	0.6695***	0.4708***	0.4707***	0.4711***	-0.1297***	-0.1292***	-0.1307***	0.4548***	0.4551***	0.4542***
	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0269)	(0.0269)	(0.0269)	(0.0338)	(0.0338)	(0.0338)	(0.0217)	(0.0217)	(0.0217)
							*		*			
Age	-0.0862***	-0.0863***	-0.0868***	-0.0689***	-0.0689***	-0.0690***	0.0766***	0.0766***	0.0768***	-0.0435***	-0.0436***	-0.0449***
	(0.0059)	(0.0060)	(0.0060)	(0.0071)	(0.0071)	(0.0071)	(0.0090)	(0.0090)	(0.0090)	(0.0058)	(0.0058)	(0.0058)

3.11.7.3 Wellbeing of disabled individuals claiming benefits (CF - OLS) (complete results)

Variable	ls_cf_ben1	ls_cf_ben2	ls_cf_ben3	nappy_ci_be n1	happy_ci_be n2	nappy_ci_be n3	anxious_ci_ ben1	anxious_cr_ ben2	anxious_cr_ ben3	worth_cf_be n1	worth_cf_be n2	worth_cf_ n3
Age squared	0.0009***	0.0009***	0.0009***	0.0008***	0.0008***	0.0008***	-0.0008***	-0.0008***	-0.0009***	0.0005***	0.0005***	0.0006***
	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Higher educ	-0.0001	-0.0002	-0.0010	0.0633+	0.0633+	0.0633+	-0.0863+	-0.0861+	-0.0865+	0.0165	0.0164	0.0147
	(0.0293)	(0.0293)	(0.0293)	(0.0359)	(0.0359)	(0.0359)	(0.0472)	(0.0472)	(0.0472)	(0.0286)	(0.0286)	(0.0286)
GCE, A-level or								_				
equivalent	-0.0729**	-0.0731**	-0.0734**	-0.0256	-0.0259	-0.0256	-0.0643	-0.0634	-0.0648	-0.0624*	-0.0625*	-0.0632*
	(0.0257)	(0.0257)	(0.0257)	(0.0316)	(0.0316)	(0.0316)	(0.0409)	(0.0409)	(0.0409)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)
GCSE grades												
equivalent	-0.1313***	-0.1315***	-0.1314***	-0.0383	-0.0386	-0.0380	-0.0583	-0.0572	-0.0588	-0.0926***	-0.0927***	-0.0929***
	(0.0269)	(0.0269)	(0.0269)	(0.0318)	(0.0318)	(0.0319)	(0.0405)	(0.0405)	(0.0405)	(0.0264)	(0.0264)	(0.0264)
Other												
qualifications	-0.0140	-0.0141	-0.0137	0.0468	0.0465	0.0467	-0.1162*	-0.1156*	-0.1163*	0.0038	0.0038	0.0044
	(0.0340)	(0.0340)	(0.0340)	(0.0395)	(0.0395)	(0.0395)	(0.0487)	(0.0487)	(0.0487)	(0.0332)	(0.0332)	(0.0332)
No												
qualification	•	•	•	·	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
	•	·			•		•		•		·	•
Educ_squared	0.0014	0.0014	0.0014	0.0003	0.0003	0.0003	-0.0035*	-0.0035*	-0.0035*	-0.0068***	-0.0068***	-0.0069***
	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0013)	(0.0013)	(0.0013)	(0.0016)	(0.0016)	(0.0016)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)
Age_left_FT_e												
duc	-0.0160+	-0.0160+	-0.0161+	-0.0069	-0.0069	-0.0069	-0.0144	-0.0144	-0.0145	-0.0028	-0.0028	-0.0029
	(0.0083)	(0.0083)	(0.0083)	(0.0102)	(0.0102)	(0.0102)	(0.0126)	(0.0126)	(0.0126)	(0.0087)	(0.0088)	(0.0087)
Age_left_educ	0.0005	0.00051	0.00051	0.0004	0.0004	0.0004	0.0006	0.0006	0.0006	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000
_squarea	0.0005+	0.0005+	0.0005+	0.0004	0.0004	0.0004		(0.0000		0.0000	0.0000	0.0000
	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)
House or bungalow -												
semi detached	-0.1902***	-0.1901***	-0.1909***	-0.0922**	-0.0918**	-0.0919**	0.1087**	0.1073**	0.1092**	-0.0932***	-0.0932***	-0.0952***
	(0.0252)	(0.0252)	(0.0252)	(0.0305)	(0.0305)	(0.0305)	(0.0399)	(0.0399)	(0.0399)	(0.0244)	(0.0244)	(0.0244)
Terraced	-0.1998	-0.1993	-0.1987	-0.1013	-0.1001	-0.1014	0.2024	0.1995	0.2040	-0.1035	-0.1034	-0.1018
	(0.1273)	(0.1273)	(0.1275)	(0.1609)	(0.1608)	(0.1609)	(0.1998)	(0.1998)	(0.1998)	(0.1178)	(0.1178)	(0.1180)
Flatmaiconotto												
- purpose built	-0.2287***	-0.2283***	-0.2280***	-0.1732***	-0.1725***	-0.1731***	0.1475**	0.1451**	0.1483**	-0.0844*	-0.0842*	-0.0835*
	(0.0355)	(0.0355)	(0.0355)	(0.0427)	(0.0427)	(0.0427)	(0.0547)	(0.0547)	(0.0547)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)	(0.0351)
Flatmaiste -												
part hseconverted												
hse	-0.0626	-0.0633	-0.0625	-0.1473	-0.1474	-0.1467	0.0358	0.0351	0.0356	0.0209	0.0205	0.0207
	(0.1114)	(0.1114)	(0.1113)	(0.1253)	(0.1254)	(0.1253)	(0.1509)	(0.1509)	(0.1509)	(0.1121)	(0.1121)	(0.1118)
Gunsu	-0.0423	-0.0566	-0.0431	-0.2002	-0.3057	-0.2000	0.7258	0.7444	0.7239	-0.4870	-0.4965	-0.4857
oupsy.			~		~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	0.2990						

Printeder Control Contro Control <thcontrol< th=""> <t< th=""><th>Variable</th><th>ls_cf_ben1</th><th>ls_cf_ben2</th><th>ls_cf_ben3</th><th>happy_cf_be n1</th><th>happy_cf_be n2</th><th>happy_cf_be n3</th><th>anxious_cf_ ben1</th><th>anxious_cf_ ben2</th><th>anxious_cf_ ben3</th><th>worth_cf_be n1</th><th>worth_cf_be n2</th><th>worth_cf_b n3</th></t<></thcontrol<>	Variable	ls_cf_ben1	ls_cf_ben2	ls_cf_ben3	happy_cf_be n1	happy_cf_be n2	happy_cf_be n3	anxious_cf_ ben1	anxious_cf_ ben2	anxious_cf_ ben3	worth_cf_be n1	worth_cf_be n2	worth_cf_b n3
$\left(\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Traveller/Irish Traveller												
NMMARY profile Number (nonse) Number		(0.5689)	(0.5709)	(0.5693)	(0.5906)	(0.5913)	(0.5899)	(0.6443)	(0.6448)	(0.6431)	(0.7088)	(0.7091)	(0.7104)
promps n.1266 n.1268 n.0268 n.0426 n.0426 n.077 n.0266 n.0994 n.0994 </td <td>Mixed / Multiple ethnic</td> <td></td>	Mixed / Multiple ethnic												
$ \left(\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	groups	-0.1266	-0.1300	-0.1268	0.0456	0.0451	0.0463	0.1063	0.1071	0.1056	0.0994	0.0970	0.0988
Indian 1222 0.259 0.228 0.299^{1} 0.299^{1} 0.0397 0.0397 0.0391 0.0001 <t< td=""><td></td><td>(0.1094)</td><td>(0.1095)</td><td>(0.1093)</td><td>(0.1192)</td><td>(0.1193)</td><td>(0.1193)</td><td>(0.1705)</td><td>(0.1708)</td><td>(0.1705)</td><td>(0.1079)</td><td>(0.1080)</td><td>(0.1078)</td></t<>		(0.1094)	(0.1095)	(0.1093)	(0.1192)	(0.1193)	(0.1193)	(0.1705)	(0.1708)	(0.1705)	(0.1079)	(0.1080)	(0.1078)
(2.032) (0.103) (0.033) (0.122) (0.122) (0.162)	Indian	0.1222	0.1269	0.1228	0.2951*	0.2959*	0.2959*	-0.0367	-0.0385	-0.0383	-0.0168	-0.0135	-0.0150
Relisticit 0.695 0.695 0.695 0.674 0.683 0.637 0.695 0.0345 $0.$		(0.1032)	(0.1031)	(0.1033)	(0.1221)	(0.1221)	(0.1222)	(0.1627)	(0.1627)	(0.1626)	(0.1001)	(0.1001)	(0.1002)
$ \left(\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Pakistani	0.0695	0.0695	0.0714	0.0833	0.0837	0.0828	-0.0346	-0.0359	-0.0347	0.0996	0.0998	0.1038
Bangladeshi 0.169 0.1725 0.1668 0.277 0.2021 0.2079 0.2028 0.1970 0.2029 0.0883 0.0905 0.016 Chinese 0.1161 0.142 0.149 0.149 0.149 0.4776^* 0.476^* 0.476^* 0.4996^* 0.2031 0.2029 0.2023 0.2244 0.2448 0.2456 0.2056 Anarcher 0.1496 0.4497 0.4996^* 0.0098 0.2214 0.2299 0.2224 0.0692 0.0692 0.2448 0.2456 0.2656 0.2314 0.2393 0.22448 0.2248 0.2		(0.1250)	(0.1250)	(0.1250)	(0.1472)	(0.1471)	(0.1472)	(0.1781)	(0.1780)	(0.1781)	(0.1208)	(0.1208)	(0.1210)
$ \left(0.1754 \right) \left(0.1750 \right) \left(0.175 \right) \left(0.107 \right) \left(0.2107 \right) \left(0.2107 \right) \left(0.258 \right) \left(0.257 \right) \left(0.258 \right) \left(0.258 \right) \left(0.158 $	Bangladeshi	-0.1689	-0.1725	-0.1668	0.2073	0.2052	0.2079	-0.2038	-0.1970	-0.2029	-0.0883	-0.0905	-0.0846
Chinese 0.1161 0.142 0.149 0.479 ^{6+*} 0.479 ^{6+*} 0.307 0.307 0.3021 0.2488 0.2466 0.466 Ary other background 0.4463 0.4463 0.4463 0.4963 0.4963 0.0467 0.4963 0.0100 -0.0104 0.0098 0.2314 0.2393 0.2322 0.0672 0.0669 0.0169 0.0169 Back/ Micronul 0.0397 0.3397 ^{***} 0.338 ^{***} 0.0583 0.0540 0.0598 0.2314 0.2399 0.2322 0.0572 0.0672 0.0169 0.0169 0.0169 Back/ Micronul 0.0397 ^{***} 0.339 ^{***} 0.338 ^{***} 0.0580 0.0580 0.041 ^{***} 0.01891 0.0197 0.0192 0.0192 0.0191 0.06 Arub 0.337 0.349 ^{**} 0.338 ^{***} 0.0305 0.0281 0.0297 0.0197 0.0197 0.0492 0.0502 0.0191 0.06 0.0297 0.0297 0.0297 0.0297 0.0297 0.0297 0.0297 0.0297 0.0297 0.0297 0.0297 0.0297 0.0297 0.0297 0.0297		(0.1754)	(0.1756)	(0.1755)	(0.2107)	(0.2107)	(0.2107)	(0.2583)	(0.2579)	(0.2584)	(0.1585)	(0.1586)	(0.1585)
$ \left(\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Chinese	0.1161	0.1142	0.1149	0.4776**	0.4763**	0.4796**	-0.3017	-0.3017	-0.3021	-0.2448	-0.2456	-0.2478
Arise Asian background0.04670.04960.04960.01000.01000.01040.00980.023140.02390.023220.06720.06690.06990.010Back brann Bark brann British-0.3338***0.0393**-0.3388***0.0389**0.03550.05540.04131***0.0414***0.04122***-0.01800.066720.01910.067British0.0370*0.027040.0389***0.03000.03050.02810.09980.09970.19710.04122***0.01800.066720.0297Arab0.13010.12800.13420.03000.03050.02810.19750.19770.19710.08100.026970.0297Other ethic group0.0463***0.0563***0.0301*0.0301**0.03060.03020.03010.0265**0.0317**0.0310**0.03010.0225***0.0225***0.022Christian group0.0683**0.0681**0.0681**0.0303**0.0246**0.0304**0.0303**0.03010.0225***0.2253***0.2253***0.2253***0.2253***0.2253***0.2253***0.2253***0.2253***0.2253***0.2253***0.0264**0.06690.06990.0301**0.0301**0.0260**0.0460**0.0260**0.0301**0.0260**0.0261**0.0261**0.0261**0.0261**0.0261**0.0261**0.0261**0.0261**0.0261**0.0261**0.0261**0.0261**0.0261**0.0261**0.0261**0.0261**		(0.1468)	(0.1463)	(0.1468)	(0.1835)	(0.1832)	(0.1834)	(0.2929)	(0.2912)	(0.2933)	(0.1802)	(0.1801)	(0.1813)
$ \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c}$	Any other												
$\left(\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Asian background	0.0460	0.0467	0.0496	-0.0100	-0.0104	-0.0098	-0.2314	-0.2299	-0.2322	-0.0672	-0.0669	-0.0598
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$		(0.1093)	(0.1094)	(0.1093)	(0.1652)	(0.1650)	(0.1653)	(0.1895)	(0.1891)	(0.1894)	(0.1160)	(0.1160)	(0.1162)
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Black/ African/Carib bean/Black												
(0.0704) (0.0704) (0.0704) (0.0809) (0.0809) (0.0998) (0.0997) (0.0998) (0.0672) (0.0673) (0.073) $(0$	British	-0.3378***	-0.3395***	-0.3385***	0.0553	0.0544	0.0556	-0.4131***	-0.4114***	-0.4122***	-0.0180	-0.0191	-0.0203
Arab 0.1301 0.1280 0.1342 0.0300 0.0305 0.0281 0.1975 0.1977 0.1971 -0.0810 -0.0829 -0.0766 Other ethnic group -0.3649^{***} -0.3635^{***} -0.3631^{***} -0.348^{***} -0.348^{***} -0.3444^{***} 0.0373 0.0388 0.0360 -0.3326^{***} -0.3317^{***} -0.381 Other ethnic group -0.3649^{****} -0.3635^{****} -0.3635^{****} -0.348^{***} -0.344^{***} 0.0373 0.0388 0.0360 -0.3326^{***} -0.3317^{***} -0.381 Other ethnic group -0.6851 -0.6821 -0.348^{***} -0.344^{***} -0.344^{***} 0.0373 0.0388 0.0360 -0.3326^{***} -0.3317^{***} -0.381 Christian (all denominations 0.0423) -0.681^{***} 0.632^{***} 0.2314^{***} 0.0373 0.0303 0.0301 0.2255^{***} 0.2253^{***} 0.225 Buddhist -0.6815 -0.6814 -0.6814 -0.6821 0.1967 0.1974 0.1957 0.6196^{***} 0.6181^{***} 0.1072 0.1051 0.1051 0.1062 Hindu 0.0763 0.0723 0.0753 0.1623 0.1623 0.1662 0.2758 0.2758 0.2773 0.2604^{**} 0.2563^{**} 0.2563^{**} 0.2563^{**} 0.2563^{**} 0.2563^{**} 0.2563^{**} 0.2563^{**} 0.2563^{**} 0.2563^{**} 0.2563^{**} 0.2563^{**} 0.2563^{**} $0.$		(0.0704)	(0.0704)	(0.0704)	(0.0809)	(0.0810)	(0.0809)	(0.0998)	(0.0997)	(0.0998)	(0.0672)	(0.0673)	(0.0673)
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Arab	0.1301	0.1280	0.1342	0.0300	0.0305	0.0281	0.1975	0.1977	0.1971	-0.0810	-0.0829	-0.0708
Other ethnic group -0.3649^{***} -0.3635^{***} -0.3631^{***} -0.3438^{**} -0.3444^{**} 0.0373 0.0388 0.0360 -0.3326^{**} -0.3317^{**} -0.257^{**} -0.3311^{**		(0.1974)	(0.1973)	(0.1973)	(0.2529)	(0.2529)	(0.2527)	(0.2970)	(0.2973)	(0.2973)	(0.2056)	(0.2057)	(0.2053)
$ \begin{array}{c} y_{00}y_{1} & 0.304y_{1} & 0.303_{2} & 0.303_{3} & 0.303_{1} & 0.303_{3} & 0.344_{0} & 0.344_{0} & 0.344_{1} & 0.037_{3} & 0.030_{0} & 0.030_{0} & 0.030_{0} & 0.322_{0} & 0.332_{0} & 0.323_{0} & 0.323_{0} & 0.225_{0}^{2} & 0.225_{0}^{2} & 0.225_{0}^{2} & 0.225_{0}^{2} & 0.225_{0}^{2} & 0.232_{0}^{2} & 0.025_{0}^{2} & 0.025_{0}^{2} & 0.025_{0}^{2} & 0.025_{0}^{2} & 0.025_{0}^{2} & 0.025_{0}^{2} & 0.025_{0}^{2} & 0.025_{0}^{2} & 0.255_{0}^{2} & 0.255_{0}^{2} & 0.255_{0}^{2} & 0.255_{0}^{2} & 0.255_{0}^{2} & 0.255_{0}^{2} & 0.255_{0}^{2} & 0.255_{0}^{2} & 0.255_{0}^{2} & 0.255_{0}^{2} & 0.255_{0}^{2} & 0.255_{0}^{2} &$	Other ethnic	-0.9640***	-0.060=***	-0.9691***	-0.0408**	-0.2440**	-0.9444**	0.0272	0.0288	0.0260	-0 2226**	-0.9917**	-0.0076**
Christian (all denominations 0.1688^{***} 0.1687^{***} 0.2314^{***} 0.2312^{***} 0.2314^{***} 0.0300 0.0303 0.0301 0.2255^{***} 0.2233^{***} 0.22 Buddhist -0.0815 (0.1549) -0.0821 0.0967 0.1974 0.1957 0.6196^{**} 0.6177^{**} 0.6181^{**} 0.1072 0.1051 0.0201 $0.$	group	(0.1043)	(0.1043)	(0.1043)	(0.1302)	(0.1302)	(0.1303)	(0.1602)	(0.1602)	(0.1602)	(0.1108)	(0.1108)	(0.1108)
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Christian (all denominations												
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$)	0.1688***	0.1684***	0.1687***	0.2314***	0.2312***	0.2314***	0.0300	0.0303	0.0301	0.2255***	0.2253***	0.2253***
Buddhist -0.0815 -0.0841 -0.0821 0.1967 0.1974 0.1957 0.6196^{**} 0.6177^{**} 0.6181^{**} 0.1072 0.1051 0.1062 (0.1549) (0.1551) (0.1629) (0.1629) (0.1629) (0.1629) (0.1937) (0.1936) (0.1938) (0.1621) (0.1620) (0.162) Hindu 0.0763 0.0702 0.0753 0.1623 0.1616 0.1620 0.2758 0.2758 0.2773 0.2604^{*} 0.2563^{*} 0.25 (0.1238) (0.1237) (0.1238) (0.1512) (0.1512) (0.1917) (0.1916) (0.173) (0.172) (0.172) (0.172)		(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0203)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0311)	(0.0311)	(0.0311)	(0.0201)	(0.0201)	(0.0201)
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Buddhist	-0.0815	-0.0841	-0.0821	0.1967	0.1974	0.1957	0.6196**	0.6177**	0.6181**	0.1072	0.1051	0.1069
Hindu 0.0763 0.0702 0.0753 0.1623 0.1616 0.1620 0.2758 0.2758 0.2773 0.2604* 0.2563* 0.25 (0.1238) (0.1237) (0.1238) (0.1512) (0.1512) (0.1917) (0.1917) (0.1916) (0.173) (0.172) (0.11		(0.1549)	(0.1551)	(0.1551)	(0.1629)	(0.1630)	(0.1629)	(0.1937)	(0.1936)	(0.1938)	(0.1621)	(0.1620)	(0.1625)
(0.1238) (0.1237) (0.1238) (0.1512) (0.1511) (0.1512) (0.1917) (0.1917) (0.1916) (0.1173) (0.1172) (0.11	Hindu	0.0763	0.0702	0.0753	0.1623	0.1616	0.1620	0.2758	0.2758	0.2773	0.2604*	0.2563*	0.2578*
		(0.1238)	(0.1237)	(0.1238)	(0.1512)	(0.1511)	(0.1512)	(0.1917)	(0.1917)	(0.1916)	(0.1173)	(0.1172)	(0.1173)
$Jewisn \qquad -0.2182+ \qquad -0.2192+ \qquad -0.2191+ \qquad -0.2217 \qquad -0.2215 \qquad -0.2213 \qquad 0.5590^{**} \qquad 0.5590^{**} \qquad 0.5584^{**} \qquad -0.1126 \qquad -0.1136 \qquad $	Jewish	-0.2182+	-0.2192+	-0.2191+	-0.2217	-0.2215	-0.2213	0.5590**	0.5590**	0.5584**	-0.1126	-0.1136	-0.1146

Variable ls_cf_ben1 ls_cf_ben2 ls_cf_ben3 happy_cf_be happy_cf_be <th< th=""><th>ous_cf_ worth_cf_be ben3 n1</th><th>worth_cf_be wort n2</th><th>th_cf_be n3</th></th<>	ous_cf_ worth_cf_be ben3 n1	worth_cf_be wort n2	th_cf_be n3
(0.1285) (0.1285) (0.1286) (0.1631) (0.1631) (0.1632) (0.2032) (0.2030) (0.2033)	33) (0.1249)	(0.1248) (0.125	53)
Muslim 0.2756** 0.2755** 0.2759** 0.1099 0.1101 0.1103 0.0735 0.0729 0.0734	4 0.1833*	0.1831* 0.183	6*
(0.0913) (0.0912) (0.0913) (0.1114) (0.1114) (0.1113) (0.1384) (0.1383) (0.138	84) (0.0915)	(0.0915) (0.09	15)
Sill -0.2261 -0.2267 -0.2202 -0.2027 -0.2020 -0.2064 0.4450+ 0.4454+ 0.4476	6+ 0.0584	0.0582 0.051	0
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	67) (0.1537)	(0.1537) (0.153	-3 36)
	,, (00,)		
Any other religion -0.0586 -0.0596 -0.0579 0.2442** 0.2438** 0.2445** 0.2310* 0.2315* 0.2314	4* 0.1875**	0.1868** 0.188	86**
(0.0697) (0.0696) (0.0697) (0.0751) (0.0751) (0.0751) (0.0989) (0.0989) (0.0989)	89) (0.0688)	(0.0688) (0.06	87)
Employed 0.3116*** 0.3120*** 0.3104*** 0.0784* 0.0781* 0.0786* -0.0974* -0.0966* -0.097	74* 0.1939***	0.1942*** 0.191	3***
(0.0315) (0.0315) (0.0315) (0.0374) (0.0374) (0.0374) (0.0472) (0.0472) (0.0472) (0.0472)	72) (0.0307)	(0.0307) (0.03	307)
Self-employed 0.2411*** 0.2426*** 0.2401*** 0.0886+ 0.0887+ 0.0001+ -0.0076 -0.0075 -0.006	67 0.2977***	0.2987*** 0.294	13***
(0.0438) (0.0438) (0.0438) (0.0523) (0.0523) (0.0523) (0.0573) (0.0672) (0.0672)	72) (0.0427)	(0.0427) (0.04	43 27)
Gov. employed training -0.2771 -0.2706 -0.2677 0.1613 0.1630 0.1613 0.0766 0.0736 0.0749	9 -0.3773+	-0.3728+ -0.35	65+
(0.1928) (0.1933) (0.1930) (0.2233) (0.2235) (0.2234) (0.2457) (0.2456) (0.2456)	57) (0.1947)	(0.1945) (0.194	44)
Student 0.3686*** 0.3693*** 0.3668*** 0.1167 0.1162 0.1160 0.2022 0.2034 0.2028	.8 0.2747**	0.2753** 0.271	1**
(0.0930) (0.0929) (0.0929) (0.1196) (0.1196) (0.1196) (0.1505) (0.1504) (0.1504)	0.0991)	(0.0991) (0.09	91)
Retired 0.7082*** 0.7070*** 0.6000*** 0.5312*** 0.5312*** 0.5312*** -0.6300*** -0.6404*** -0.626	62*** 0.2480***	0.2477*** 0.228	Sc***
(0.0401) (0.0404) (0.0475) (0.0475) (0.0479) (0.0627) (0.0627) (0.0627)	32) (0.0391)	(0.0391) (0.03	94)
Disabled, not working -0.0801 -0.0823 -0.0787 -0.1714 -0.1709 -0.1755 0.0179 0.0142 0.0217	7 -0.5401***	-0.5417**** -0.53	65***
(0.1101) (0.1102) (0.1334) (0.1335) (0.1336) (0.1703) (0.1704) (0.1704)	04) (0.1100)	(0.1100) (0.110	01)
Length of time at address:			
12 mths but			
years -0.0262 -0.0254 -0.0264 -0.0411 -0.0408 -0.0410 -0.0654 -0.0661 -0.065	54 -0.0113	-0.0107 -0.01	17
(0.0462) (0.0463) (0.0463) (0.0565) (0.0565) (0.0565) (0.0716) (0.0716)	16) (0.0464)	(0.0464) (0.04	(64)
2 years but			
years -0.0992° -0.0985° -0.0992° -0.0523° -0.0523° -0.0523° -0.0729° -0.0725° -0.073°	33 -0.0516 =2) (0.0406)	-0.0511 -0.05	514 106)
(0.0491) (0.0491) (0.0491) (0.0003) (0.0003) (0.0003) (0.003) (0.0753) (0.0753)	53) (0.0490)	(0.0490) (0.04	90)
3 years but less		0.00%0	200
1000000000000000000000000000000000000	75 -0.0090 48) (0.0434)	-0.0080 -0.00	134)
		(0.04	/FUT/
5 years but less	42 -0.0262	-0.0254 -0.02	79
(0.0399) (0.0399) (0.0399) (0.0483) (0.0483) (0.0483) (0.0483) (0.0610) (0.0609) (0.061)	10) (0.0404)	(0.0404) (0.04	,73 104)

Variable	ls of heni	le of hong	le of hone	happy_cf_be	happy_cf_be	happy_cf_be	anxious_cf_	anxious_cf_	anxious_cf_	worth_cf_be	worth_cf_be	worth_cf_be
10 years or	is_ci_belli	is_ti_btil2	is_ci_beii5	n1	n2	n3	ben1	ben2	ben3	n1	n2	ng
longer	-0.1014**	-0.0997**	-0.1013**	-0.1120*	-0.1112*	-0.1117*	-0.0378	-0.0392	-0.0376	-0.0345	-0.0334	-0.0345
	(0.0381)	(0.0381)	(0.0381)	(0.0459)	(0.0459)	(0.0459)	(0.0571)	(0.0571)	(0.0571)	(0.0383)	(0.0383)	(0.0383)
Ex-smoker	0.3892***	0.3894***	0.3883***	0.3478***	0.3480***	0.3480***	-0.2957***	-0.2964***	-0.2957***	0.2923***	0.2924***	0.2903***
	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0296)	(0.0296)	(0.0296)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)	(0.0246)
Never smoked	0 4652***	0.4651***	0.4646***	0.4365***	0.4366***	0.4364***	-0 3310***	-0 331/***	-0 3310***	0 3540***	0 3548***	0 3536***
	(0.0250)	(0.0250)	(0.0250)	(0.0300)	(0.0300)	(0.0300)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0248)	(0.0249)	(0.0249)
Diff. reg wage	0.0116		0.0116	0.0107		0.0107	-0.0205+		-0.0205+	0.0062		0.0063
	(0.0072)		(0.0072)	(0.0087)		(0.0087)	(0.0110)		(0.0110)	(0.0071)		(0.0071)
Loa reaional												
unem	-0.5818*		-0.5791*	-0.1951		-0.1971	0.5327		0.5347	-0.3990		-0.3934
	(0.2717)		(0.2717)	(0.3279)		(0.3279)	(0.4140)		(0.4140)	(0.2659)		(0.2658)
Face-to-face												
interview	-0.1569***	-0.1523***	-0.1568***	-0.1141***	-0.1119***	-0.1143***	0.0196	0.0159	0.0197	-0.1461***	-0.1432***	-0.1458***
	(0.0184)	(0.0184)	(0.0184)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0224)	(0.0288)	(0.0288)	(0.0288)	(0.0178)	(0.0178)	(0.0178)
North West											0.0639	
	·	·	•	·	•	•	•	·	·	•	(0.0/90)	•
Yorkshire and		0										
The Humber	-0.0635	0.0183	-0.0634	0.0105	0.0049	0.0100	-0.0147	0.0313	-0.0140	-0.0024	0.0564	-0.0024
	(0.05/3)	(0.0040)	(0.05/3)	(0.0080)	(0.07/8)	(0.0080)	(0.0803)	(0.0984)	(0.0803)	(0.0500)	(0.0034)	(0.0500)
East Midlands	-0.1443	0.0445	-0.1444	0.0259	0.0316	0.0254	0.0857	0.1290	0.0876	-0.0577	0.0760	-0.0584
	(0.0910)	(0.0981)	(0.0910)	(0.1095)	(0.1190)	(0.1096)	(0.1376)	(0.1502)	(0.1377)	(0.0889)	(0.0964)	(0.0888)
West Midlands	-0.1663**	-0.0778	-0.1661**	-0.0575	-0.0651	-0.0578	-0.1435	-0.0837	-0.1429	-0.1658**	-0.1022	-0.1654**
	(0.0633)	(0.0731)	(0.0633)	(0.0762)	(0.0888)	(0.0762)	(0.0961)	(0.1128)	(0.0962)	(0.0617)	(0.0716)	(0.0617)
East of												
England	-0.2686*	-0.0444	-0.2678*	0.0003	0.0680	-0.0007	0.1473	0.0213	0.1491	-0.1623	-0.0107	-0.1612
	(0.1332)	(0.0789)	(0.1332)	(0.1597)	(0.0959)	(0.1597)	(0.2010)	(0.1228)	(0.2010)	(0.1306)	(0.0784)	(0.1305)
T J	0.0700	0.01(0		0.00(0		0.00 - (0.0001*		0.0000*		0.1700	
London	-0.0598	0.2160	-0.0607	0.0362	0.0037	0.0356	0.2001"	0.1537	0.2009"	-0.0592	0.1538	-0.0614
	(0.0530)	(0.19/0)	(0.0550)	(0.0049)	(0.2330)	(0.0049)	(0.0019)	(0.2904)	(0.0019)	(0.0332)	(0.19/2)	(0.0331)
South East	-0.3008*	0.0280	-0.3000*	-0.0875	-0.0068	-0.0882	0.2533	0.0266	0.2552	-0.1923	0.0377	-0.1912
	(0.1510)	(0.0498)	(0.1510)	(0.1822)	(0.0599)	(0.1822)	(0.2288)	(0.0758)	(0.2289)	(0.1479)	(0.0495)	(0.1479)
South West	-0.2898+	-0.0339	-0.2884+	-0.0387	0.0527	-0.0399	0.1299	-0.0706	0.1319	-0.1726	-0.0004	-0.1702
	(0.1529)	(0.0728)	(0.1529)	(0.1831)	(0.0877)	(0.1831)	(0.2302)	(0.1120)	(0.2302)	(0.1489)	(0.0733)	(0.1489)
Walaa	0.0406	0.1500.1	0.0400	0.0010	0.0875	0.0000	0.0199	0.0101	0.0150	0.0046	0.1540*	0.0050
wates	-0.0406	0.1529+	-0.0400	0.0910	0.0875	0.0909	-0.0188	0.0131	-0.01/3	0.0340	0.1/49"	0.0352
	(0.0/40)	(0.000/)	(0.0/40)	(0.0092)	(0.10/3)	(0.0092)	(0.1110)	(0.1330)	(0.1110)	(0.0/20)	(0.00//)	(0.0/20)

Variable	ls_cf_ben1	ls_cf_ben2	ls_cf_ben3	happy_cf_be n1	happy_cf_be n2	happy_cf_be n3	anxious_cf_ ben1	anxious_cf_ ben2	anxious_cf_ ben3	worth_cf_be n1	worth_cf_be n2	worth_cf_be n3
Scotland	-0.0014	0.1264	-0.0011	0.0598	0.0818	0.0593	-0.0664	-0.0143	-0.0650	-0.0492	0.0348	-0.0490
	(0.0905)	(0.1232)	(0.0905)	(0.1092)	(0.1499)	(0.1092)	(0.1367)	(0.1903)	(0.1367)	(0.0890)	(0.1223)	(0.0890)
Northern Ireland												
<i>ireana</i>	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•
	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•
Sprina	-0.0110	-0.0090	-0.0111	0.0778*	0.0785*	0.0777*	0.0656+	0.0643	0.0659+	0.0251	0.0263	0.0246
1 5	(0.0260)	(0.0260)	(0.0260)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0396)	(0.0396)	(0.0396)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)
	(0.0200)	()	(010_00)	(000-0)	(0.00-0)	(0100-0)	(0.00)0)	(0.00)0)	(000)0)	(000-000)	(010-00)	(010-00)
Summer	0.0516*	0.0516*	0.0512*	0.1310***	0.1312***	0.1310***	-0.0011	-0.0017	-0.0005	0.0661*	0.0661*	0.0651*
	(0.0259)	(0.0259)	(0.0259)	(0.0312)	(0.0312)	(0.0312)	(0.0395)	(0.0395)	(0.0395)	(0.0258)	(0.0258)	(0.0258)
Autumn	0.0181	0.0180	0.0181	0.0181	0.0181	0.0181	0.1042**	0.1042**	0.1048**	0.0680**	0.0679**	0.0676**
	(0.0257)	(0.0257)	(0.0257)	(0.0308)	(0.0308)	(0.0308)	(0.0389)	(0.0389)	(0.0389)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)
Residuals												
s)	3.8432***	3.8265***	3.8411***	3.7880***	3.7945***	3.7840***	-5.4320***	-5.4660***	-5.3828***	2.4896**	2.4767**	2.4630**
	(0.8375)	(0.8379)	(0.8384)	(1.0267)	(1.0272)	(1.0284)	(1.3215)	(1.3216)	(1.3222)	(0.8362)	(0.8360)	(0.8364)
Residuals (Disab)	0 2188***	0.2106***	0.2170***	0.1800*	0 1881*	0 1008*	-0.0057	-0.0024	-0.0002	0 2227***	0 2225***	0 221/***
(2.000)	(0.0678)	(0.0677)	(0.0678)	(0.0843)	(0.0843)	(0.0844)	(0.1087)	(0.1087)	(0.1087)	(0.0676)	(0.0675)	(0.0676)
	(0.007,0)	(0000777)	(0100)0)	(000-10)	(010040)	(010044)	(0.000,)	(,)	(00007)	(,,,	(0100/0)	(0.00),0,
Waqe st dev		-0.0048			0.0005			0.0020			-0.0037	
5 = =		(0.0043)			(0.0051)			(0.0065)			(0.0043)	
Unemp_st_de		0.0619			0.0060			0.0969			0.0454	
υ		(0.0558)			-0.0262			0.0808			0.04/4	
		(0.0558)			(0.00//)			(0.0852)			(0.0554)	
Constant	9.3459***	8.0469***	0.3752***	7.6725***	7.2507***	7.6757***	1.8260+	2.8474***	1.8195+	8.3687***	7.4835***	8.4327***
	(0.6747)	(0.3018)	(0.6751)	(0.8218)	(0.3727)	(0.8224)	(1.0313)	(0.4727)	(1.0315)	(0.6713)	(0.3084)	(0.6714)
Observations	74206	74206	74206	74185	74185	74185	74110	74110	74110	73981	73981	73981
R-squared	0.18	0.18	0.18	0.097	0.097	0.097	0.056	0.056	0.056	0.14	0.14	0.14
11	-1.54e+05	-1.54e+05	-1.54e+05	-1.68e+05	-1.68e+05	-1.68e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.86e+05	-1.52e+05	-1.52e+05	-1.52e+05

Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.10 * p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001

Variable	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH	≤ 1	S	AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	S	AH > 3 vs. SAH	I≤3	S	AH > 4 vs. SAH	≤ 4
Variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3									
PIP	-0.3932	-0.4236	-0.3003	0.5219+	0.4912+	0.5247+	0.1875**	0.1563*	0.1873**	0.1192+	0.0882	0.1174+
	(1.1737)	(1.1734)	(1.2599)	(0.2748)	(0.2740)	(0.2755)	(0.0658)	(0.0609)	(0.0658)	(0.0634)	(0.0580)	(0.0634)
Disab_benefit	-16.2397***	-16.2644***	-15.5765***	-16.7473***	-16.8806***	-16.5882***	-17.2183***	-17.1710***	-17.0324***	-14.5161***	-14.6019***	-14.4774***
	(1.8452)	(1.8480)	(1.9109)	(1.1327)	(1.1332)	(1.1618)	(0.8703)	(0.8700)	(0.8724)	(1.1484)	(1.1509)	(1.1550)
PIP*Disab_benefit	-0.8452	-0.8445	-0.6597	0.5117	0.5120	0.5194	-0.0545	-0.0554	-0.0488	0.1140	0.1125	0.1078
	(1.4522)	(1.4522)	(1.5648)	(0.4337)	(0.4337)	(0.4351)	(0.1156)	(0.1156)	(0.1157)	(0.1462)	(0.1462)	(0.1463)
Disab	3.0107**	3.0227**	2.6549**	4.0040***	4.0640***	4.0197***	5.5582***	5.5361***	5.5514***	4.7788***	4.8159***	4.8072***
	(1.0002)	(1.0017)	(0.9936)	(0.5241)	(0.5242)	(0.5341)	(0.3905)	(0.3903)	(0.3907)	(0.5117)	(0.5126)	(0.5124)
PIP*Disab	0.2980	0.2963	0.2055	-0.6661*	-0.6669*	-0.6680*	-0.2189**	-0.2189**	-0.2185**	-0.2005*	-0.2002*	-0.1961*
	(1.1862)	(1.1862)	(1.2720)	(0.2825)	(0.2825)	(0.2832)	(0.0764)	(0.0763)	(0.0764)	(0.0967)	(0.0967)	(0.0968)
Benefits	9.2444***	9.2604***	8.6059***	10.2356***	10.3200***	10.1175***	10.6515***	10.6219***	10.4897***	9.0915***	9.1452***	9.1146***
	(1.2839)	(1.2861)	(1.3810)	(0.7288)	(0.7291)	(0.7709)	(0.5446)	(0.5443)	(0.5472)	(0.7180)	(0.7196)	(0.7211)
PIP*Benefits	0.8675	0.8657	0.6814	-0.4665	-0.4684	-0.4750	0.0224	0.0217	0.0162	-0.0601	-0.0603	-0.0558
	(1.4408)	(1.4408)	(1.5539)	(0.4262)	(0.4262)	(0.4275)	(0.0966)	(0.0966)	(0.0967)	(0.0935)	(0.0935)	(0.0935)
First regions	0.4886***		0.4873***	0.2703**		0.2695**	0.4073***		0.4054***	0.2978**		0.2954**
	(0.1164)		(0.1164)	(0.0825)		(0.0825)	(0.0732)		(0.0732)	(0.0911)		(0.0912)
Married	-0.1953***	-0.1955***	-0.1942***	-0.1953***	-0.1955***	-0.1942***	-0.1953***	-0.1955***	-0.1942***	-0.1953***	-0.1955***	-0.1942***
	(0.0219)	(0.0219)	(0.0219)	(0.0219)	(0.0219)	(0.0219)	(0.0219)	(0.0219)	(0.0219)	(0.0219)	(0.0219)	(0.0219)
Female	-0.4023***	-0.4032***	-1.2019	-0.3640***	-0.3681***	-0.2421	-0.4509***	-0.4495***	-0.4335***	-0.4528***	-0.4548***	-0.3515***
	(0.0704)	(0.0705)	(1.1218)	(0.0435)	(0.0436)	(0.2482)	(0.0338)	(0.0338)	(0.0558)	(0.0453)	(0.0454)	(0.0589)
Age	0.0069	0.0071	0.0067	-0.0150	-0.0145	-0.0152	-0.0067	-0.0067	-0.0075	0.0002	0.0005	0.0014
	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0200)	(0.0104)	(0.0104)	(0.0104)	(0.0069)	(0.0069)	(0.0069)	(0.0084)	(0.0084)	(0.0084)
Age squared	-0.0002	-0.0002	-0.0002	0.0000	0.0000	0.0001	-0.0002*	-0.0002*	-0.0001*	-0.0002*	-0.0002*	-0.0002*
	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Higher educ	-0.2795**	-0.2795**	-0.2797**	-0.1979***	-0.1990***	-0.1978***	-0.0811*	-0.0809*	-0.0814*	-0.1166*	-0.1171*	-0.1147*
	(0.1013)	(0.1013)	(0.1014)	(0.0579)	(0.0579)	(0.0579)	(0.0373)	(0.0373)	(0.0373)	(0.0473)	(0.0473)	(0.0473)
GCE, A-level or equivalent	-0.4470***	-0.4469***	-0.4475***	-0.3613***	-0.3628***	-0.3608***	-0.2545***	-0.2537***	-0.2539***	-0.3403***	-0.3411***	-0.3386***
	(0.0757)	(0.0757)	(0.0760)	(0.0452)	(0.0452)	(0.0452)	(0.0321)	(0.0321)	(0.0321)	(0.0421)	(0.0421)	(0.0421)
GCSE grades A*-C or equivalent	-0.3568***	-0.3573***	-0.3564***	-0.2420***	-0.2439***	-0.2411***	-0.2580***	-0.2569***	-0.2571***	-0.3277***	-0.3283***	-0.3263***
					237							

3.11.7.4 Self-assessed health – disabled individuals claiming benefits (CF - PPO) (complete results)

Variable	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH	≤ 1	S	AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	SA	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤ 3	SA	AH > 4 vs. SAH	≤4
v al laule	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3									
	(0.0706)	(0.0707)	(0.0707)	(0.0423)	(0.0423)	(0.0423)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0313)	(0.0427)	(0.0427)	(0.0427)
Other qualifications	-0.0614	-0.0613	-0.0609	-0.0045	-0.0048	-0.0046	-0.0455	-0.0447	-0.0460	-0.1457*	-0.1452*	-0.1458*
	(0.0756)	(0.0757)	(0.0756)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0458)	(0.0376)	(0.0376)	(0.0376)	(0.0582)	(0.0582)	(0.0582)
Educ sauared	-0.0103***	-0.0103***	-0.0103***	-0.0103***	-0.0103***	-0.0103***	-0.0103***	-0.0103***	-0.0103***	-0.0103***	-0.0103***	-0.0103***
	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)	(0.0011)
Ane left FT educ	-0.0215**	-0.0216**	-0.0215**	-0.0280**	-0.0281**	-0.0270**	-0.0177*	-0.0178*	-0.0177*	-0.0218***	-0 0220***	-0.0218***
hge_eje_i i_euue	(0.0108)	(0.0108)	(0.0108)	(0.0090)	(0.0090)	(0.0090)	(0.0083)	(0.0083)	(0.0083)	(0.0088)	(0.0088)	(0.0088)
Ago left adva anyanad	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0010***	0.0010***
Aye_left_educ_squarea	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)
House or bungalow - semi detached	0.0856**	0.0855**	0.0856**	0.0856**	0.0855**	0.0856**	0.0856**	0.0855**	0.0856**	0.0856**	0.0855**	0.0856**
	(0.0263)	(0.0263)	(0.0262)	(0.0263)	(0.0263)	(0.0262)	(0.0263)	(0.0263)	(0.0262)	(0.0263)	(0.0263)	(0.0262)
Terraced	0.4699***	0.4704***	0.4681***	0.4699***	0.4704***	0.4681***	0.4699***	0.4704***	0.4681***	0.4699***	0.4704***	0.4681***
	(0.1379)	(0.1380)	(0.1378)	(0.1379)	(0.1380)	(0.1378)	(0.1379)	(0.1380)	(0.1378)	(0.1379)	(0.1380)	(0.1378)
Flatmaisonette - purpose built	0.1332***	0.1334***	0.1327***	0.1332***	0.1334***	0.1327***	0.1332***	0.1334***	0.1327***	0.1332***	0.1334***	0.1327***
	(0.0355)	(0.0355)	(0.0355)	(0.0355)	(0.0355)	(0.0355)	(0.0355)	(0.0355)	(0.0355)	(0.0355)	(0.0355)	(0.0355)
Flatmaiste - part hseconverted hse	-0.3720***	-0.3716***	-0.3708***	-0.3720***	-0.3716***	-0.3708***	-0.3720***	-0.3716***	-0.3708***	-0.3720***	-0.3716***	-0.3708***
	(0.1042)	(0.1042)	(0.1041)	(0.1042)	(0.1042)	(0.1041)	(0.1042)	(0.1042)	(0.1041)	(0.1042)	(0.1042)	(0.1041)
Gupsy, Traveller/Irish Traveller	0.6138+	0.6170+	0.6141+	0.6138+	0.6170+	0.6141+	0.6138+	0.6170+	0.6141+	0.6138+	0.6170+	0.6141+
	(0.3660)	(0.3644)	(0.3642)	(0.3660)	(0.3644)	(0.3642)	(0.3660)	(0.3644)	(0.3642)	(0.3660)	(0.3644)	(0.3642)
Mixed / Multiple ethnic aroups	-0.0327	-0.0355	-0.0317	-0.0327	-0.0355	-0.0317	-0.0327	-0.0355	-0.0317	-0.0327	-0.0355	-0.0317
	(0.0958)	(0.0959)	(0.0958)	(0.0958)	(0.0959)	(0.0958)	(0.0958)	(0.0959)	(0.0958)	(0.0958)	(0.0959)	(0.0958)
Indian	-0.0721	-0.0600	-0.0680	-0.0721	-0.0600	-0.0680	-0.0721	-0.0600	-0.0680	-0.0721	-0.0600	-0.0680
malan	(0.1047)	(0.1048)	(0.1045)	(0.1047)	(0.1048)	(0.1045)	(0.1047)	(0.1048)	(0.1045)	(0.1047)	(0.1048)	(0.1045)
Dabiatani	0.1590	0.1594	0.1506	0.1590	0.1594	0.1506	0.1590	0.1594	0.1506	0.1590	0.1594	0.1506
Ρακιδιαπί	-0.1583	-0.1584	-0.1596	-0.1583	-0.1584	-0.1596	-0.1583	-0.1584	-0.1596	-0.1583	-0.1584	-0.1596
	(0.1103)	(0.1103)	(0.1100)	(0.1103)	(0.1103)	(0.1100)	(0.1103)	(0.1103)	(0.1100)	(0.1103)	(0.1103)	(0.1100)
Bangladeshi	-0.0573	-0.0541	-0.0550	-0.0573	-0.0541	-0.0550	-0.0573	-0.0541	-0.0550	-0.0573	-0.0541	-0.0550
	(0.1576)	(0.1575)	(0.1570)	(0.1576)	(0.1575)	(0.1570)	(0.1576)	(0.1575)	(0.1570)	(0.1576)	(0.1575)	(0.1570)
Chinese	0.1694	0.1722	0.1730	0.1694	0.1722	0.1730	0.1694	0.1722	0.1730	0.1694	0.1722	0.1730
	(0.1691)	(0.1686)	(0.1692)	(0.1691)	(0.1686)	(0.1692)	(0.1691)	(0.1686)	(0.1692)	(0.1691)	(0.1686)	(0.1692)
Any other Asian background	-0.7712***	-0.7718***	-0.7688***	-0.7712***	-0.7718***	-0.7688***	-0.7712***	-0.7718***	-0.7688***	-0.7712***	-0.7718***	-0.7688***
- •			-			-			-			

Variable	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH	≤1	S	AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	S	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤ 3	SA	AH > 4 vs. SAH	≤4
variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3									
	(0.1206)	(0.1207)	(0.1204)	(0.1206)	(0.1207)	(0.1204)	(0.1206)	(0.1207)	(0.1204)	(0.1206)	(0.1207)	(0.1204)
Black/ African/Caribbean/Black British	-0.0310	-0.0299	-0.0311	-0.0310	-0.0299	-0.0311	-0.0310	-0.0299	-0.0311	-0.0310	-0.0299	-0.0311
	(0.0608)	(0.0607)	(0.0608)	(0.0608)	(0.0607)	(0.0608)	(0.0608)	(0.0607)	(0.0608)	(0.0608)	(0.0607)	(0.0608)
Arab	0.0128	0.0105	0.0106	0.0128	0.0105	0.0106	0.0128	0.0105	0.0106	0.0128	0.0105	0.0106
	(0.1756)	(0.1756)	(0.1756)	(0.1756)	(0.1756)	(0.1756)	(0.1756)	(0.1756)	(0.1756)	(0.1756)	(0.1756)	(0.1756)
Other ethnic group	-0.4436***	-0.4433***	-0.4433***	-0.4436***	-0.4433***	-0.4433***	-0.4436***	-0.4433***	-0.4433***	-0.4436***	-0.4433***	-0.4433***
	(0.0948)	(0.0948)	(0.0947)	(0.0948)	(0.0948)	(0.0947)	(0.0948)	(0.0948)	(0.0947)	(0.0948)	(0.0948)	(0.0947)
Christian (all denominations)	0.0703***	0.0708***	0.0698***	0.0703***	0.0708***	0.0698***	0.0703***	0.0708***	0.0698***	0.0703***	0.0708***	0.0698***
	(0.0206)	(0.0206)	(0.0206)	(0.0206)	(0.0206)	(0.0206)	(0.0206)	(0.0206)	(0.0206)	(0.0206)	(0.0206)	(0.0206)
Buddhist	0.3266+	0.3238+	0.3246+	0.3266+	0.3238+	0.3246+	0.3266+	0.3238+	0.3246+	0.3266+	0.3238+	0.3246+
	(0.1694)	(0.1694)	(0.1695)	(0.1694)	(0.1694)	(0.1695)	(0.1694)	(0.1694)	(0.1695)	(0.1694)	(0.1694)	(0.1695)
Hindu	0.1575	0.1543	0.1556	0.1575	0.1543	0.1556	0.1575	0.1543	0.1556	0.1575	0.1543	0.1556
	(0.1245)	(0.1245)	(0.1244)	(0.1245)	(0.1245)	(0.1244)	(0.1245)	(0.1245)	(0.1244)	(0.1245)	(0.1245)	(0.1244)
Jewish	-0.4638***	-0.4646***	-0.4630***	-0.4638***	-0.4646***	-0.4630***	-0.4638***	-0.4646***	-0.4630***	-0.4638***	-0.4646***	-0.4630***
	(0.1263)	(0.1262)	(0.1264)	(0.1263)	(0.1262)	(0.1264)	(0.1263)	(0.1262)	(0.1264)	(0.1263)	(0.1262)	(0.1264)
Muslim	-0.3084***	-0.3093***	-0.3076***	-0.3084***	-0.3093***	-0.3076***	-0.3084***	-0.3093***	-0.3076***	-0.3084***	-0.3093***	-0.3076***
	(0.0821)	(0.0822)	(0.0819)	(0.0821)	(0.0822)	(0.0819)	(0.0821)	(0.0822)	(0.0819)	(0.0821)	(0.0822)	(0.0819)
Sikh	-0.0020	-0.0011	-0.0059	-0.0020	-0.0011	-0.0059	-0.0020	-0.0011	-0.0059	-0.0020	-0.0011	-0.0059
	(0.1536)	(0.1537)	(0.1537)	(0.1536)	(0.1537)	(0.1537)	(0.1536)	(0.1537)	(0.1537)	(0.1536)	(0.1537)	(0.1537)
Any other religion	0.0654	0.0669	0.0648	0.0654	0.0669	0.0648	0.0654	0.0669	0.0648	0.0654	0.0669	0.0648
	(0.0618)	(0.0617)	(0.0618)	(0.0618)	(0.0617)	(0.0618)	(0.0618)	(0.0617)	(0.0618)	(0.0618)	(0.0617)	(0.0618)
Employed	-0.1353	-0.1347	-0.1353	-0.0990+	-0.1003+	-0.0981+	-0.1129***	-0.1116***	-0.1132***	-0.1052*	-0.1062*	-0.1025*
	(0.1327)	(0.1329)	(0.1325)	(0.0520)	(0.0520)	(0.0520)	(0.0337)	(0.0337)	(0.0338)	(0.0493)	(0.0493)	(0.0493)
Self-employed	-0.5043**	-0.5050**	-0.4996**	-0.2995***	-0.3037***	-0.2925***	-0.2230***	-0.2217***	-0.2215***	-0.1356*	-0.1385*	-0.1345+
	(0.1801)	(0.1803)	(0.1814)	(0.0780)	(0.0780)	(0.0783)	(0.0492)	(0.0491)	(0.0491)	(0.0689)	(0.0690)	(0.0688)
Gov. employed training	-0.4236	-0.4224	-0.4216	0.1665	0.1687	0.1667	0.0941	0.0951	0.1009	0.3072	0.3107	0.2925
	(0.3872)	(0.3869)	(0.3870)	(0.2119)	(0.2116)	(0.2114)	(0.1941)	(0.1935)	(0.1912)	(0.3206)	(0.3202)	(0.3185)
Student	-0.7574+	-0.7554+	-0.7578+	-0.4317*	-0.4283*	-0.4321*	0.1517	0.1533	0.1495	0.1731	0.1751	0.1741
	(0.4347)	(0.4350)	(0.4349)	(0.2127)	(0.2129)	(0.2128)	(0.1210)	(0.1209)	(0.1212)	(0.1394)	(0.1395)	(0.1396)
Retired	-0.1330	-0.1319	-0.1340	0.2036**	0.2067**	0.2057**	0.4219***	0.4218***	0.4129***	0.4008***	0.4024***	0.4119***
					239							

Variable	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH	≤ 1	s	AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	S	AH > <u>3</u> vs. SAH	≤ 3	SA	AH > 4 vs. SAH	≤ 4
variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3
	(0.1445)	(0.1444)	(0.1447)	(0.0664)	(0.0665)	(0.0668)	(0.0455)	(0.0455)	(0.0460)	(0.0651)	(0.0651)	(0.0655)
Disabled, not working	0.2601	0.2635	0.2558	0.2415+	0.2585+	0.2354+	0.5901***	0.5848***	0.5767***	0.2430	0.2549	0.2158
-	(0.2282)	(0.2278)	(0.2284)	(0.1426)	(0.1426)	(0.1426)	(0.1182)	(0.1182)	(0.1183)	(0.1872)	(0.1876)	(0.1896)
Length of time at address:												
12 mths but less than 2 years	-0.1322**	-0.1326**	-0.1318**	-0.1322**	-0.1326**	-0.1318**	-0.1322**	-0.1326**	-0.1318**	-0.1322**	-0.1326**	-0.1318**
	(0.0461)	(0.0461)	(0.0461)	(0.0461)	(0.0461)	(0.0461)	(0.0461)	(0.0461)	(0.0461)	(0.0461)	(0.0461)	(0.0461)
2 years but less than 3 years	-0.2190***	-0.2189***	-0.2189***	-0.2190***	-0.2189***	-0.2189***	-0.2190***	-0.2189***	-0.2189***	-0.2190***	-0.2189***	-0.2189***
	(0.0481)	(0.0481)	(0.0481)	(0.0481)	(0.0481)	(0.0481)	(0.0481)	(0.0481)	(0.0481)	(0.0481)	(0.0481)	(0.0481)
3 years but less than 5 years	-0.1551***	-0.1556***	-0.1549***	-0.1551***	-0.1556***	-0.1549***	-0.1551***	-0.1556***	-0.1549***	-0.1551***	-0.1556***	-0.1549***
	(0.0414)	(0.0413)	(0.0413)	(0.0414)	(0.0413)	(0.0413)	(0.0414)	(0.0413)	(0.0413)	(0.0414)	(0.0413)	(0.0413)
5 years but less than 10 years	-0.2586***	-0.2597***	-0.2578***	-0.2586***	-0.2597***	-0.2578***	-0.2586***	-0.2597***	-0.2578***	-0.2586***	-0.2597***	-0.2578***
	(0.0391)	(0.0391)	(0.0391)	(0.0391)	(0.0391)	(0.0391)	(0.0391)	(0.0391)	(0.0391)	(0.0391)	(0.0391)	(0.0391)
10 years or longer	-0.1854***	-0.1861***	-0.1852***	-0.1854***	-0.1861***	-0.1852***	-0.1854***	-0.1861***	-0.1852***	-0.1854***	-0.1861***	-0.1852***
	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)	(0.0370)
Ex-smoker	0.2843***	0.2837***	0.2845***	0.2843***	0.2837***	0.2845***	0.2843***	0.2837***	0.2845***	0.2843***	0.2837***	0.2845***
	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)	(0.0235)
Never smoked	0.3986***	0.3981***	0.3983***	0.3986***	0.3981***	0.3983***	0.3986***	0.3981***	0.3983***	0.3986***	0.3981***	0.3983***
	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)	(0.0237)
Diff. reg wage	-0.0182**		-0.0182*	-0.0182**		-0.0182*	-0.0182**		-0.0182*	-0.0182**		-0.0182*
	(0.0071)		(0.0071)	(0.0071)		(0.0071)	(0.0071)		(0.0071)	(0.0071)		(0.0071)
Log regional unem	-0.0370		-0.0405	-0.0370		-0.0405	-0.0370		-0.0405	-0.0370		-0.0405
	(0.2705)		(0.2704)	(0.2705)		(0.2704)	(0.2705)		(0.2704)	(0.2705)		(0.2704)
Face-to-face interview	-0.0809	-0.0825	-0.0813	-0.1685***	-0.1694***	-0.1690***	-0.2571***	-0.2586***	-0.2576***	-0.3086***	-0.3094***	-0.3097***
	(0.0557)	(0.0557)	(0.0557)	(0.0318)	(0.0318)	(0.0318)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0227)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)	(0.0304)
Yorkshire and The Humber	0.2179+	0.3270**	0.2170+	0.1790*	0.2879***	0.1785*	0.2200***	0.3282***	0.2188***	0.2901***	0.3988***	0.2890***
	(0.1179)	(0.1218)	(0.1179)	(0.0758)	(0.0818)	(0.0758)	(0.0627)	(0.0698)	(0.0627)	(0.0824)	(0.0882)	(0.0824)
East Midlands	0.2711+	0.4635**	0.2701+	0.2101*	0.4025***	0.2091*	0.1842+	0.3753***	0.1814+	0.1115	0.3033*	0.1112
	(0.1469)	(0.1517)	(0.1470)	(0.1059)	(0.1124)	(0.1059)	(0.0945)	(0.1023)	(0.0945)	(0.1120)	(0.1192)	(0.1120)
West Midlands	0.1422	0.2681*	0.1412	0.1918*	0.3174***	0.1914*	0.1801**	0.3045***	0.1792**	0.0809	0.2061*	0.0802
	(0.1265)	(0.1320)	(0.1265)	(0.0825)	(0.0909)	(0.0825)	(0.0686)	(0.0785)	(0.0686)	(0.0911)	(0.0986)	(0.0911)
East of England	0.2986+	0.3583*	0.2967+	0.1512	0.2113*	0.1498	0.2925*	0.3515***	0.2903*	0.2189	0.2788**	0.2173
					0.40							

Variable	SA	AH > 1 vs. SAH :	≤1	SA	AH > 2 vs. SAH :	≤ 2	SA	AH > 3 vs. SAH	≤ 3	SA	H > 4 vs. SAH	≤ 4
Variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3
	(0.1789)	(0.1454)	(0.1788)	(0.1442)	(0.0988)	(0.1441)	(0.1349)	(0.0848)	(0.1349)	(0.1461)	(0.1018)	(0.1461)
London	0.3498**	0.6553**	0.3495**	0.2761***	0.5823**	0.2748***	0.3043***	0.6083**	0.3018***	0.1808*	0.4863*	0.1803*
	(0.1150)	(0.2193)	(0.1150)	(0.0746)	(0.2009)	(0.0746)	(0.0600)	(0.1958)	(0.0600)	(0.0820)	(0.2033)	(0.0821)
Couth Front		o ooo +**		0.4046	0.00.10**		o oo 0 =	o ooo = ***	0.00(0	0.49.40	o o 0= o***	0.490=
South East	0.23/0	0.3394**	0.2347	0.1016	0.2040**	0.1000	0.2385	0.339/****	0.2360	0.1840	0.2853	0.1827
	(0.1832)	(0.1164)	(0.1833)	(0.1583)	(0.0704)	(0.1583)	(0.1522)	(0.0563)	(0.1522)	(0.1606)	(0.0765)	(0.1606)
South West	0.3587+	0.3825**	0.3557+	0.2624	0.2878**	0.2605	0.4152**	0.4374***	0.4123**	0.3870*	0.4105***	0.3833*
	(0.1868)	(0.1333)	(0.1868)	(0.1599)	(0.0913)	(0.1599)	(0.1523)	(0.0783)	(0.1523)	(0.1614)	(0.0959)	(0.1614)
Wales	0.4387***	0.6455***	0.4383***	0.3092***	0.5164***	0.3091***	0.3607***	0.5663***	0.3599***	0.3555***	0.5623***	0.3524***
	(0.1220)	(0.1313)	(0.1220)	(0.0873)	(0.1003)	(0.0873)	(0.0775)	(0.0917)	(0.0775)	(0.0943)	(0.1066)	(0.0944)
				~ ~ ~								
Scotland	0.4657***	0.5732***	0.4640***	0.3136**	0.4224**	0.3130**	0.4294***	0.5365***	0.4277***	0.4370***	0.5459***	0.4357***
	(0.1298)	(0.1547)	(0.1299)	(0.1001)	(0.1312)	(0.1001)	(0.0926)	(0.1261)	(0.0926)	(0.1073)	(0.1373)	(0.1073)
Northern Ireland	-0.0332	-0.0333	-0.0332	-0.0332	-0.0333	-0.0332	-0.0332	-0.0333	-0.0332	-0.0332	-0.0333	-0.0332
	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)
Sprina	0 1287***	0 1285***	0 1282***	0 1287***	0 1285***	0 1282***	0 1287***	0 1285***	0 1283***	0 1287***	0 1285***	0 1282***
-ry	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)	(0.0256)
	(010-50)	(010250)	(010250)	(010250)	(010250)	(010250)	(0.0230)	(0.0230)	(0.0=30)	(010=30)	(010=30)	(0.0130)
Summer	0.0528*	0.0529*	0.0525*	0.0528*	0.0529*	0.0525*	0.0528*	0.0529*	0.0525*	0.0528*	0.0529*	0.0525*
	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)	(0.0254)
Autumn	17 5797***		17 5404***	16 2272***		16 3108***	17 1013***		17 0350***	14 4403***		14 2826***
	(1.7184)		(1.7186)	(1.1115)		(1.1119)	(0.8706)		(0.8703)	(1.1498)		(1.1494)
wage_st_dev		-0.0046			-0.0046			-0.0046			-0.0046	
		(0.0042)			(0.0042)			(0.0042)			(0.0042)	
unemp_st_dev		0.1339*			0.1339*			0.1339*			0.1339*	
		(0.0558)			(0.0558)			(0.0558)			(0.0558)	
North West		0 6587***			0.4420***			0 =767***			0.4709***	
itorial most		(0.1238)			(0.0926)			(0.0839)			(0.1003)	
		(011=30)			(010 920)			(0.0039)			(012003)	
Residuals (Disab*Benefits)	17.5737***	17.5979***	17.5494***	16.3373***	16.4708***	16.3108***	17.1013***	17.0535***	17.0351***	14.4403***	14.5265***	14.3826***
	(1.7184)	(1.7188)	(1.7186)	(1.1115)	(1.1116)	(1.1119)	(0.8706)	(0.8702)	(0.8704)	(1.1498)	(1.1525)	(1.1494)
Residuals (Disab)	0.9103***	0.9064***	0.9144***	0.9042***	0.8948***	0.9081***	0.2123**	0.2171**	0.2193**	0.1142	0.1098	0.1287
	(0.2587)	(0.2584)	(0.2587)	(0.1164)	(0.1162)	(0.1164)	(0.0739)	(0.0738)	(0.0739)	(0.1035)	(0.1035)	(0.1036)
Female*Disab_benefit			-1.2981			-0.1512			-0.1484			0.0992

Variable	S	AH > 1 vs. SAH	≤ 1	S	AH > 2 vs. SAH	≤ 2	S.	AH > 3 vs. SAH	[≤ <u>3</u>	S.	AH > 4 vs. SAH	≤ 4
Variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3
			(1.4066)			(0.3816)			(0.0990)			(0.1277)
Female*Disab			0.8183			-0.0885			-0.0590			-0.1602*
			(1.1308)			(0.2537)			(0.0621)			(0.0777)
Female*Benefits			1.2677			0.0919			0.1661*			-0.1305
			(1.3980)			(0.3748)			(0.0839)			(0.0853)
Constant	5.6457***	5.4552***	6.0018***	2.7752***	2.5564***	2.7502***	-1.0523	-1.2229***	-1.0197	-3.0017***	-3.2065***	-3.0394***
	(1.1033)	(0.9218)	(1.0994)	(0.7599)	(0.4570)	(0.7701)	(0.6825)	(0.3228)	(0.6828)	(0.7152)	(0.3957)	(0.7161)
Observations	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616	74616
11	-8.40e+04	-8.40e+04	-8.40e+04	-8.40e+04	-8.40e+04	-8.40e+04	-8.40e+04	-8.40e+04	-8.40e+04	-8.40e+04	-8.40e+04	-8.40e+04
chi2	20290	20292	20600	20290	20292	20600	20290	20292	20600	20290	20292	20600

Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.10 * p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001

3.11.8 Disabled individuals claiming benefits affected by PIP cap

Variable	ls_over_cap1	ls_over_cap 2	ls_over_cap 3	happy_over_ cap1	happy_over_ cap2	happy_over_ cap3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
				•	•	10						
PIP	-0.1408+	-0.2552+	-0.1402+	-0.0762	-0.0181	-0.0765	0.2483+	-0.1290	-0.2484+	-0.1049	-0.2624*	-0.1038
	(0.0772)	(0.1300)	(0.0772)	(0.1003)	(0.1611)	(0.01003)	(0.1316)	(0.2053)	(0.1315)	(0.0801)	(0.1324)	(0.0800)
	(010//2)	(011309)	(0.07/2)	(01003)	(0.1011)	(0101003)	(011310)	(0.2033)	(011)1)	(0.0001)	(0113=4)	(0.0000)
Disab												
(IV)*Benefit*O ver_cap	0.0122	0.0426	0.0024	-0 1044	-0.0689	-0.0978	0.0104	-0.0468	0.0077	-0.0958	-0.0800	-0 1217+
our_oup	(0.0668)	(0.0670)	(0.0601)	(0.0707)	(0.0700)	(0.0802)	(0.1000)	(0.1011)	(0.1015)	(0.0652)	(0.0654)	(0.0657)
	(0.0000)	(0.00/0)	(0.0091)	(0.0/9/)	(0.0/99)	(0.0002)	(0.1009)	(0.1011)	(0.1013)	(0.0032)	(0.0034)	(0.003/)
PIP*Disab												
(IV)*Benefit*O	0.0100	0.1090	0.0101	0.0070	0.0750	0.0071	0.0000	0.1580	0.0000	0.0100	0.0765	0.0000
ber_cup	-0.0133	-0.1389	-0.0131	(0.02/3)	-0.0/50	0.02/1	0.0322	(0.1876)	0.0323	-0.0103	-0.0/05	-0.0093
	(0.1300)	(0.1212)	(0.1300)	(0.1004)	(0.1409)	(0.1004)	(0.2132)	(0.18/0)	(0.2132)	(0.1300)	(0.119/)	(0.1300)
Disab (IV)*												
Benefits	-0.3856***	-1.6854*	-0.3840***	-0.4766***	0.1447	-0.4579***	0.6153***	2.8813*	0.6076***	-0.1890**	-1.1784	-0.2628***
	(0.0696)	(0.8076)	(0.0696)	(0.0869)	(0.9724)	(0.0907)	(0.1130)	(1.2357)	(0.1178)	(0.0662)	(0.7943)	(0.0703)
DID*Diagh												
(IV)*Benefit	-0.5907***	-0.3956	-0.5908***	-0.5953**	-0.2970	-0.5947**	1.0107***	-0.3154	1.0104***	-0.4924***	-0.5699+	-0.4951***
	(0.1431)	(0.3091)	(0.1431)	(0.1859)	(0.3698)	(0.1859)	(0.2412)	(0.4582)	(0.2412)	(0.1477)	(0.3164)	(0.1476)
	1 10 /		10 /			,			/			
Disab (IV)	237.3104***	78.7918	237.2461***	201.5110**	279.6842+	201.7516**	-3.6e+02***	-34.8892	-3.6e+02***	144.8824*	14.6060	143.8357*
	(56.8660)	(126.6667)	(56.8637)	(69.0357)	(154.4661)	(69.0336)	(87.5770)	(198.7800)	(87.5832)	(56.8152)	(125.7656)	(56.8014)
PIP*Disab (IV)	9.9115	2.3292	9.9580+	7.3111	4.6437	7.2830	-11.5862	-30.8978+	-11.5745	11.1615+	-5.8179	11.2655>+
	(6.0484)	(12.1657)	(6.0472)	(7.1557)	(14.6177)	(7.1548)	(9.1141)	(18.2968)	(9.1134)	(5.8210)	(12.3427)	(5.8268)
Income_over_												
cap	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
BID*Ouen egn												
FIF Ober_cup	•	·	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	•
	•	·	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	•
Disab (IV)*												
Over_cap	-2.4e+02***		-2.4e+02***	•		•	360.6014***	34.2814	•			•
	(56.7808)		(56.7786)	•		•	(87.4459)	(198.9835)	•			•
Ronofita*Ouc-												
вепелts^Over _cap	-3.9802***		-3.9728***				5.9102***					
	(0.9845)		(0.9845)				(1.5179)					
PIP*Disab						<i>.</i>			0.6	0		0
(IV)*Over_cap	-9.6063	-2.0436	-9.6530	-7.0224	-4.4329	-6.9945	10.9931	30.8315+	10.9816	-10.8773+	6.1717	-10.9803+
	(6.0296)	(12.2692)	(6.0283)	(7.1380)	(14.7431)	(7.1371)	(9.0911)	(18.4544)	(9.0904)	(5.8051)	(12.4488)	(5.8107)

3.11.8.1 Life satisfaction, happiness, anxiety and worthiness measures of WB (2SLS) (complete results)

Variable	ls_over_cap1	ls_over_cap	ls_over_cap	happy_over_ cap1_	happy_over_ cap2	happy_over_ cap3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_i
PIP*Benefit*O ver_cap	0.1434	0.0139	0.1429	0.1961	0.0009	0.1965	-0.4577+	0.4070	-0.4579+	0.1122	0.1499	0.1110
eer_eap	(0.1612)	(0.2073)	(0.1612)	(0.2056)	(0.2517)	(0.2056)	(0.2634)	(0.3183)	(0.2634)	(0.1609)	(0.2096)	(0.1609)
Benefits												
	•	•		•	•	•		•	•	•		
DID*D												
PIP*Benefits	·	•		·	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	
		•			•	·		•	·	•		•
Female	0.9557***	0.5967+	0.9330***	0.7277**	0.9950*	0.7440**	-0.9602**	-0.1704	-0.9669**	0.8148***	0.4996	0.7501***
	(0.1927)	(0.3626)	(0.1953)	(0.2343)	(0.4433)	(0.2347)	(0.2963)	(0.5704)	(0.2974)	(0.1927)	(0.3607)	(0.1927)
Female*Disah												
(IV)*Benefits			0.0335			-0.0390			0.0161			0.1541***
			(0.0562)			(0.0500)			(0.0630)			(0.0421)
First regions	-0.1207+	-0.0274	-0.1205+	-0.0147	-0.0511	-0.0150	0.0858	0 1001	0.0850	-0.0600	0.0182	-0.0506
1 il st regions	(0.0718)	(0.0790)	(0.0718)	(0.0862)	(0.0961)	(0.0862)	(0.1075)	(0.1198)	(0.1075)	(0.0709)	(0.0780)	-0.0590 (0.0708)
	(0.07,007)	(0.07, 9.07	(000/00)	(00000_)	()	(010002)	(,0)	()-)	(0.00/0)	(,,)	(,,	(0.0,00)
Married	0.5771***	0.6147***	0.5768***	0.3973***	0.3679***	0.3976***	0.0280	-0.0856	0.0279	0.4054***	0.4411***	0.4042***
	(0.0369)	(0.0518)	(0.0370)	(0.0447)	(0.0635)	(0.0447)	(0.0565)	(0.0813)	(0.0565)	(0.0363)	(0.0513)	(0.0363)
1.00	0.1506***	0 1000***	0.1505***	0 101 4***	0.1541***	0 1014***	0 1001***	0 1016**	0 1001***	0.0974***	0.061=*	0.08=6**
Age	(0.0165)	-0.1320	-0.1595	-0.1314	-0.1541	-0.1314	(0.0254)	(0.0460)	(0.0254)	-0.08/4	-0.0815	(0.0165)
	(0.0103)	(010292)	(0.0103)	(0.0200)	(010337)	(010200)	(0.0-04)	(010400)	(010-94)	(0.0103)	(0.0290)	(0.0103)
Age squared	0.0019***	0.0015***	0.0019***	0.0016***	0.0019***	0.0016***	-0.0023***	-0.0015**	-0.0023***	0.0011***	0.0008*	0.0011***
	(0.0002)	(0.0004)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0005)	(0.0002)	(0.0003)	(0.0006)	(0.0003)	(0.0002)	(0.0004)	(0.0002)
TT:	0.4000**		0.1000**	o .=0.***	0 1000**	o 4= 0(***	o o= (o***	0.170(o o z (o***	o oo u*		o o o o o *
Higher eauc	(0.0404)	0.0604	0.1222***	(0.0488)	(0.0737)	0.1/86***	-0.2/42	-0.1526	-0.2/43***	0.0941"	0.0355	(0.0307)
	(0.0404)	(0.0007)	(0.0404)	(0.0400)	(0.0/3/)	(0.0400)	(0.0031)	(0.0952)	(0.0031)	(0.039/)	(0.0001)	(0.039/)
GCE, A-level or	-0.0210	-0.0272	-0.0200	0.0247	0.0204	0.0248	-0.1614***	-0 1275**	-0 1615***	-0.0214	-0.0206	-0.0221
equivalent	(0.0256)	(0.0261)	(0.0256)	(0.0313)	(0.0319)	(0.0313)	(0.0405)	(0.0415)	(0.0405)	(0.0256)	(0.0262)	(0.0256)
	,											
GCSE grades A*-C or												
equivalent	0.0100	-0.0230	0.0099	0.0906*	0.1341*	0.0909*	-0.2668***	-0.1837*	-0.2669***	-0.0066	-0.0412	-0.0077
	(0.0341)	(0.0512)	(0.0341)	(0.0408)	(0.0619)	(0.0408)	(0.0518)	(0.0793)	(0.0518)	(0.0340)	(0.0507)	(0.0340)
Other										_		
qualifications	0.1630***	0.0781	0.1631***	0.1957***	0.2405**	0.1957***	-0.3720***	-0.2267*	-0.3721***	0.1131*	0.0334	0.1129^*
	(0.0491)	(0.0/4/)	(0.0491)	(0.05/5)	(0.0694)	(0.05/5)	(0.0/20)	(0.1141)	(0.0/21)	(0.0401)	(0.0/40)	(0.0480)
No												
quungicution							•					
						-		*	-		-	
Educ_squared	0.0140***	0.0087	0.0140***	0.0110**	0.0148*	0.0111**	-0.0231***	-0.0104	-0.0231***	0.0012	-0.0036	0.0011
						0.4.4						

Variable	ls_over_cap1	ls_over_cap 2	ls_over_cap 3	happy_over_ cap1	happy_over_ cap2	happy_over_ cap3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
	(0.0033)	(0.0057)	(0.0033)	(0.0040)	(0.0070)	(0.0040)	(0.0051)	(0.0091)	(0.0051)	(0.0033)	(0.0057)	(0.0033)
Age_left_FT_e												
duc	0.1034***	0.0493	0.1034***	0.1018**	0.1383*	0.1020**	-0.1934***	-0.0755	-0.1935***	0.0739*	0.0248	0.0732*
	(0.0289)	(0.0534)	(0.0289)	(0.0350)	(0.0654)	(0.0350)	(0.0441)	(0.0838)	(0.0441)	(0.0289)	(0.0531)	(0.0289)
Age_left_educ												
_squared	-0.0027***	-0.0012	-0.0027***	-0.0026**	-0.0035*	-0.0026**	0.0053***	0.0021	0.0053***	-0.0020**	-0.0007	-0.0020**
	(0.0008)	(0.0014)	(0.0008)	(0.0009)	(0.0018)	(0.0009)	(0.0012)	(0.0023)	(0.0012)	(0.0008)	(0.0014)	(0.0008)
House or												
bungalow - semi detached	0.0573	-0.0642	0.0569	0.1213	0.2165	0.1221	-0.2749*	0.0091	-0.2752*	0.0549	-0.0514	0.0516
	(0.0743)	(0.1310)	(0.0743)	(0.0897)	(0.1602)	(0.0897)	(0.1146)	(0.2064)	(0.1146)	(0.0739)	(0.1302)	(0.0738)
Terraced	0.0024	-0.0545	0.0021	0.0849	0.1788	0.0851	-0.1182	-0.0091	-0.1183	0.0042	-0.0503	0.0033
	(0.1497)	(0.1774)	(0.1497)	(0.1873)	(0.2198)	(0.1873)	(0.2318)	(0.2785)	(0.2318)	(0.1414)	(0.1703)	(0.1416)
Flatmaisonette												
- purpose built	0.4104*	0.1415	0.4100*	0.3652+	0.5918	0.3660+	-0.8250**	-0.1709	-0.8253**	0.2908+	0.0410	0.2876
	(0.1757)	(0.3085)	(0.1757)	(0.2127)	(0.3772)	(0.2127)	(0.2698)	(0.4860)	(0.2698)	(0.1756)	(0.3072)	(0.1756)
Flatmaiste -												
part												
hse	0.1271	0.0844	0.1267	0.0339	0.1212	0.0344	-0.2676	-0.0832	-0.2678	0.1421	0.0831	0.1400
	(0.1298)	(0.1478)	(0.1298)	(0.1470)	(0.1743)	(0.1470)	(0.1769)	(0.2139)	(0.1769)	(0.1306)	(0.1477)	(0.1304)
<i>C</i>												
Traveller/Irish												
Traveller	0.3155	0.0340	0.3156	0.0210	0.2234	0.0224	0.1095	0.2442	0.1089	-0.5277	-0.6955	-0.5282
	(0.6402)	(0.6282)	(0.6407)	(0.6739)	(0.6544)	(0.6732)	(0.7096)	(0.7028)	(0.7097)	(0.7644)	(0.7527)	(0.7654)
Mixed /												
Multiple ethnic groups	0.1943	-0.0474	0.1941	0.3204*	0.3144	0.3211*	-0.3111	0.1674	-0.3114	0.2924*	0.1070	0.2895*
•	(0.1284)	(0.1849)	(0.1283)	(0.1473)	(0.2210)	(0.1474)	(0.2027)	(0.2922)	(0.2027)	(0.1300)	(0.1855)	(0.1298)
Indian	-0.0444	0.0083	-0.0447	0.1427	-0.0046	0.1422	0.1984	0.0569	0.1986	-0.0912	-0.0029	-0.0896
	(0.1125)	(0.1375)	(0.1125)	(0.1338)	(0.1591)	(0.1338)	(0.1777)	(0.2088)	(0.1777)	(0.1099)	(0.1300)	(0.1099)
Delisteri					0.0(10		0.000(0.00(0	a a 9==	0.4000
Ρακιstani	0.0752	0.0565	0.0755	0.0939	0.0642	0.0927	-0.0996	-0.0155	-0.0992	0.0963	0.0877	0.1003
	(0.1253)	(0.1224)	(0.1253)	(0.1521)	(0.14/3)	(0.1522)	(0.1829)	(0.1/50)	(0.1829)	(0.1250)	(0.1219)	(0.1250)
Bangladeshi	-0.1984	-0.0691	-0.1980	0.1670	0.1185	0.1664	-0.2600	-0.4140	-0.2598	-0.0472	0.0727	-0.0454
Ū.	(0.1868)	(0.1917)	(0.1868)	(0.2291)	(0.2340)	(0.2291)	(0.2496)	(0.2639)	(0.2496)	(0.1650)	(0.1732)	(0.1647)
Chinese	-0.3199+	0.0244	-0.3207+	0.0735	-0.1989	0.0746	0.4499	-0.0672	0.4495	-0.5618**	-0.2789	-0.5657**
	(0.1810)	(0.2588)	(0.1810)	(0.2226)	(0.3162)	(0.2224)	(0.3382)	(0.4447)	(0.3383)	(0.2152)	(0.2711)	(0.2162)
Any other												
Asian	0.0966*	0.0115	0.0969*	0.0080	0.0550	0.0060	0 65 45**	0.461=*	0 6=40**	0.0050	0.0000	0.0096
vackgrouna	0.2866*	0.2115+	0.2868^	0.2080	0.2570	0.2069	-0.6547^^	-0.4617^	-0.6543^^	0.0950	0.0392	0.0986
						245						

Variable	ls_over_cap1	ls_over_cap 2	ls_over_cap 3	happy_over_ cap1	happy_over_ cap2	happy_over_ cap3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
	(0.1156)	(0.1243)	(0.1155)	(0.1765)	(0.1779)	(0.1766)	(0.2026)	(0.2091)	(0.2026)	(0.1237)	(0.1305)	(0.1238)
Black/ African/Carib												
British	-0.1976*	-0.2219*	-0.1977*	0.1490	0.2083*	0.1498	-0.5992***	-0.4601***	-0.5995***	0.0640	0.0308	0.0608
	(0.0781)	(0.0869)	(0.0781)	(0.0932)	(0.1043)	(0.0931)	(0.1149)	(0.1306)	(0.1149)	(0.0767)	(0.0854)	(0.0767)
	(0.0702)	((0.0702)	(010)3_)	(0.0040)	(010)(01)	(0.004))	(0.000)	(0	(0.07,077)	(0.000)	(0.0,0))
Arab	0.3119	0.2375	0.3134	0.1703	0.2602	0.1679	-0.1048	-0.0219	-0.1038	0.0149	-0.0231	0.0237
	(0.2072)	(0.2098)	(0.2073)	(0.2672)	(0.2666)	(0.2671)	(0.3135)	(0.3146)	(0.3135)	(0.2151)	(0.2153)	(0.2150)
Other ethnic												
group	-0.4619***	-0.3361**	-0.4616***	-0.4299**	-0.4492**	-0.4310**	0.2142	0.1149	0.2146	-0.4307***	-0.3437**	-0.4265***
	(0.1112)	(0.1136)	(0.1112)	(0.1390)	(0.1419)	(0.1390)	(0.1700)	(0.1739)	(0.1700)	(0.1183)	(0.1196)	(0.1182)
Christian (all denominations												
)	0.1731***	0.1696***	0.1730***	0.2342***	0.2261***	0.2343***	0.0225	0.0334	0.0224	0.2295***	0.2357***	0.2292***
	(0.0211)	(0.0202)	(0.0211)	(0.0254)	(0.0243)	(0.0254)	(0.0320)	(0.0307)	(0.0320)	(0.0209)	(0.0199)	(0.0209)
Buddhist	-0.2991+	-0.2076	-0.2992+	-0.0693	-0.1083	-0.0695	1.0208***	0.7689**	1.0209***	-0.0615	0.0066	-0.0612
	(0.1586)	(0.1698)	(0.1586)	(0.1716)	(0.1886)	(0.1717)	(0.2086)	(0.2357)	(0.2086)	(0.1700)	(0.1789)	(0.1703)
	(011300)	(011090)	(011300)	(011/10)	(0.1000)	(011/1/)	(012000)	(01-337)	(0.2000)	(011/00)	(011/09)	(011/03)
Hindu	0.0338	0.0897	0.0334	0.1236	0.1595	0.1246	0.3502+	0.2217	0.3498+	0.1938	0.2212+	0.1904
	(0.1280)	(0.1262)	(0.1280)	(0.1531)	(0.1471)	(0.1531)	(0.1983)	(0.1899)	(0.1983)	(0.1199)	(0.1143)	(0.1198)
Jewish	-0 1556	-0 1270	-0 1561	-0 1563	-0 1720	-0 1560	0.5415*	0 5694**	0.5414*	-0 0303	-0.0244	-0.0310
occusii	(0.1330)	(0.1282)	(0.1338)	(0.1720)	(0.1620)	(0.1720)	(0.2104)	(0.2007)	(0.2104)	(0.1275)	(0.1226)	(0.1278)
	(0.1329)	(0.1202)	(0.1320)	(0.1/20)	(0.1029)	(0.1/20)	(0.2104)	(0.2007)	(0.2104)	(0.12/3)	(0.1220)	(0.12/0)
Muslim	0.9044***	0.5699+	0.9039***	0.6278**	0.8366*	0.6290**	-0.8374**	-0.1925	-0.8379**	0.5735**	0.2985	0.5688**
	(0.1749)	(0.3120)	(0.1748)	(0.2144)	(0.3831)	(0.2144)	(0.2692)	(0.4895)	(0.2692)	(0.1772)	(0.3122)	(0.1772)
Sikh	-0.0005	-0.0500	-0.0002	-0.0444	0.1456	-0.0420	0 1064	0.2024	0.1058	0 1072	0.1454	0 1012
Sikii	-0.0095	-0.0509	-0.0092	-0.0444	(0.1450	-0.0429	(0.2604)	(0.2024	(0.1050	(0.1718)	(0.1006)	(0.1717)
	(0.101/)	(0.2000)	(0.101/)	(0.2000)	(0.2303)	(0.2000)	(0.2004)	(0.293/)	(0.2004)	(0.1/10)	(0.1900)	(0.1/1/)
Any other religion	-0.1843*	-0.1338+	-0.1846*	0.1204	0.0598	0.1205	0.3970***	0.2536*	0.3969***	0.1065	0.1759*	0.1060
	(0.0723)	(0.0805)	(0.0723)	(0.0783)	(0.0915)	(0.0783)	(0.1011)	(0.1186)	(0.1011)	(0.0727)	(0.0803)	(0.0725)
Fmployed	-1 1069**	-0.4026	-1 1058**	-1 9110**	-1 6885*	-1 0100**	9 9010***	0.6465	9 9015***	-0.7458*	-0 1979	-0.7200*
Employeu	-1.1902	-0.4920	-1.1950	-1.2110	(0.8449)	-1.2123	(0.5700)	(1.0874)	(0.5704)	-0./450	(0.6868)	-0./399
	(0.3/25)	(0.0910)	(0.3/25)	(0.4522)	(0.8443)	(0.4521)	(0.5/33)	(1.08/4)	(0.5/34)	(0.3/23)	(0.0808)	(0.3/22)
Self-employed	-0.6205**	-0.2380	-0.6206**	-0.6339*	-0.9080+	-0.6336*	1.3177***	0.4549	1.3175***	-0.2386	0.1079	-0.2395
	(0.2300)	(0.4002)	(0.2300)	(0.2793)	(0.4896)	(0.2793)	(0.3540)	(0.6306)	(0.3540)	(0.2301)	(0.3985)	(0.2301)
Gov. employed	0 1000	0.0551	0 1000	0.5500*	0.5800	0 ==6 4*	0.6011*	0.1650	0.6000*	0.1001	0.0005	0 1101
training	0.1900	-0.07/1	0.1903	0.5593"	0.5829+	0.5504*	-0.0211^	-0.10/2	-0.0200^	-0.1231	-0.3005	-0.1121
	(0.2190)	(0.2602)	(0.2191)	(0.2529)	(0.3073)	(0.2529)	(0.2945)	(0.3726)	(0.2946)	(0.2335)	(0.2649)	(0.2339)
Student	-0.8800**	-0.3726	-0.8795**	-0.9063*	-1.2768+	-0.9075*	2.1229***	0.9516	2.1234***	-0.4668	0.0131	-0.4616
						246						

Variable	ls_over_cap1	ls_over_cap 2	ls_over_cap 3	happy_over_ cap1	happy_over_ cap2	happy_over_ cap3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
	(0.3135)	(0.5483)	(0.3135)	(0.3815)	(0.6697)	(0.3815)	(0.4853)	(0.8683)	(0.4853)	(0.3153)	(0.5465)	(0.3153)
Retired	0.2620** (0.0968)	0.4633* (0.1829)	0.2621** (0.0968)	0.1552 (0.1174)	0.0365 (0.2226)	0.1575 (0.1175)	0.0311 (0.1494)	-0.3811 (0.2863)	0.0301 (0.1494)	-0.0349 (0.0966)	0.1350 (0.1812)	-0.0437 (0.0967)
Disabled, not working	0.0488	-0.0588	0.0408	-0.0004	-0.0288	-0.1012	-0.2552	0.0502	-0.2545	-0.4671***	-0 5785***	-0.4602***
Length of time at address: 12 mths but less than a	(0.1352)	(0.1737)	(0.1352)	(0.1630)	(0.2127)	(0.1630)	(0.2060)	(0.2731)	(0.2060)	(0.1349)	(0.1733)	(0.1350)
years	0.2835***	0.1430	0.2836***	0.2205*	0.3204+	0.2208*	-0.5177***	-0.2238	-0.5179***	0.1669*	0.0552	0.1654*
	(0.0823)	(0.1389)	(0.0823)	(0.0996)	(0.1694)	(0.0995)	(0.1257)	(0.2162)	(0.1257)	(0.0814)	(0.1371)	(0.0814)
2 years but less than 3	0.**		0.**	,	,	<i>c</i> *						0 <i>(</i>
years	0.3085**	0.1476	0.3084**	0.2932*	0.4143*	0.2936*	-0.6701***	-0.2923	-0.6702***	0.1819+	0.0428	0.1806+
	(0.0982)	(0.1726)	(0.0982)	(0.1196)	(0.2095)	(0.1196)	(0.1509)	(0.2684)	(0.1509)	(0.0973)	(0.1705)	(0.0973)
3 years but less than 5 years	0.4662***	0.2455	0.4660***	0.3415*	0.5041+	0.3420*	-0.8366***	-0.3639	-0.8368***	0.2968*	0.1020	0.2945*
	(0.1215)	(0.2177)	(0.1215)	(0.1462)	(0.2645)	(0.1462)	(0.1843)	(0.3393)	(0.1843)	(0.1206)	(0.2158)	(0.1205)
5 years but less than 10 years	0.4280***	0.2143	0.4278***	0.3609*	0.5358*	0.3616*	-0.8254***	-0.3458	-0.8257***	0.2837*	0.0921	0.2807*
	(0.1214)	(0.2203)	(0.1214)	(0.1471)	(0.2683)	(0.1471)	(0.1860)	(0.3445)	(0.1860)	(0.1209)	(0.2183)	(0.1209)
10 years or												
longer	0.1903*	0.0684	0.1902*	0.1322	0.2314	0.1327	-0.4581***	-0.1974	-0.4583***	0.1336+	0.0301	0.1316+
	(0.0757)	(0.1289)	(0.0757)	(0.0913)	(0.1563)	(0.0913)	(0.1147)	(0.1998)	(0.1147)	(0.0754)	(0.1279)	(0.0754)
Ex-smoker	0.4005***	0.3669***	0.4004***	0.3598***	0.3438***	0.3602***	-0.3086***	-0.2337***	-0.3088***	0.3033***	0.2689***	0.3015***
	(0.0260)	(0.0291)	(0.0260)	(0.0310)	(0.0349)	(0.0310)	(0.0387)	(0.0439)	(0.0388)	(0.0259)	(0.0288)	(0.0259)
Never smoked	0.4022***	0 4958***	0 4020***	0.2801***	0.9595***	0.9809***	-0.9974***	-0.96=9***	-0.9974***	0.0148***	0.0040***	0.0144***
weber smoked	(0.0288)	(0.0222)	(0.0288)	(0.0244)	(0.0402)	(0.0244)	-0.23/4	-0.2052	-0.23/4	(0.0287)	(0.02243)	(0.0287)
	(010200)	(010332)	(0.0200)	(0.0344)	(0.0402)	(0.0344)	(0.04-3)	(0.0304)	(0.04-3)	(0.0207)	(010332)	(0.0207)
Diff. reg wage	0.0220**		0.0220**	0.0160+		0.0160+	-0.0329**		-0.0329**	0.0111		0.0111
	(0.0079)		(0.0079)	(0.0094)		(0.0094)	(0.0119)		(0.0119)	(0.0077)		(0.0077)
Log regional												
unem	-0.2710		-0.2699	0.1293		0.1277	0.1813		0.1819	-0.1870		-0.1813
	(0.2835)		(0.2835)	(0.3439)		(0.3439)	(0.4319)		(0.4319)	(0.2803)		(0.2803)
Face-to-face	-0.0160***	-0 1670***	-0.9161***	-0 1620***	-0.1815***	-0 1641***	0 1180**	0.0176	0 1184**	-0 1894***	-0 1080***	-0.1895***
	(0.0255)	(0.0401)	(0.0255)	(0.0310)	(0.0488)	(0.0310)	(0.0306)	(0.0628)	(0.0306)	(0.0248)	(0.0305)	(0.0248)
	(0.0200)	(0.0401)	(0.0200)	(0.0310)	(0.0400)	(0.0310)	(0.0390)	(0.0020)	(0.0390)	(0.0240)	(0.0390)	(0.0240)
North West												

		ls over cap	ls over cap	happy over	happy over	happy over						
Variable	ls_over_cap1	22	<u>3</u>	cap1	cap2	cap3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
Yorkshire and	0.0000	0.0140	0.0012	0.0708	0.0740	0.0705	-0.0060	0.0150	-0.0068	0.0427	0.0474	0.0420
The Humber	0.0009	(0.0810)	(0.0611)	(0.0703	(0.0/49	(0.0705	-0.0909	(0.1061)	-0.0908	(0.042/	(0.04/4	(0.0439
	(0.0611)	(0.0813)	(0.0011)	(0.0/31)	(0.0990)	(0.0/31)	(0.0920)	(0.1201)	(0.0920)	(0.0603)	(0.0802)	(0.0803)
East Midlanda	0.1545	0.0046	0.1541	0.0019	0.0141	0.0015	0.1000	0.110.4	0.100.4	0.0550	0.0050	0.0560
East miatanas	-0.1545	-0.0246	-0.1541	0.0218	-0.0141	0.0215	0.1392	0.1134	0.1394	-0.05/3	0.0350	-0.0502
	(0.0949)	(0.0985)	(0.0948)	(0.1130)	(0.1194)	(0.1130)	(0.1422)	(0.1500)	(0.1422)	(0.0925)	(0.0909)	(0.0925)
West Midlands	-0.1110+	-0.0761	-0.1100+	-0.0070	0.0125	-0.0081	-0.0185*	-0 1201	-0.2184*	-0.1220+	-0.1075	-0 1220+
west maanus	-0.1110+	-0.0/01 (0.0875)	-0.1109+	-0.00/9	(0.1074)	-0.0001	-0.2105	-0.1391	-0.2104	-0.1230+	-0.10/5	-0.1220+
	(0.0009)	(0.00/5)	(0.0009)	(0.0000)	(0.10/4)	(0.0000)	(0.1010)	(0.1301)	(0.1010)	(0.0054)	(0.0005)	(0.0054)
East of												
England	-0.3383*	-0.1804*	-0.3377*	-0.0234	-0.0713	-0.0243	0.2989	0.1371	0.2992	-0.1941	-0.0724	-0.1908
	(0.1401)	(0.0829)	(0.1400)	(0.1669)	(0.0982)	(0.1669)	(0.2095)	(0.1248)	(0.2095)	(0.1370)	(0.0804)	(0.1370)
London	-0.3174***	0.0253	-0.3171***	-0.1808+	-0.5378+	-0.1812+	0.6078***	0.2924	0.6079***	-0.2142**	0.1070	-0.2128**
	(0.0802)	(0.2645)	(0.0802)	(0.0957)	(0.3227)	(0.0957)	(0.1209)	(0.4132)	(0.1209)	(0.0792)	(0.2690)	(0.0792)
South East	-0.2809+	-0.0781	-0.2803+	-0.0409	-0.1856*	-0.0416	0.2833	0.1199	0.2835	-0.1686	-0.0097	-0.1661
	(0.1566)	(0.0695)	(0.1566)	(0.1884)	(0.0838)	(0.1884)	(0.2356)	(0.1060)	(0.2356)	(0.1536)	(0.0689)	(0.1536)
South West	-0.1947	-0.0713	-0.1940	0.0669	0.0533	0.0660	0.0577	0.0153	0.0580	-0.1006	-0.0361	-0.0973
	(0.1596)	(0.0714)	(0.1595)	(0.1912)	(0.0857)	(0.1912)	(0.2397)	(0.1100)	(0.2397)	(0.1565)	(0.0716)	(0.1565)
Wales	0.0167	0.1454	0.0168	0.1349	0.1106	0.1347	-0.0734	-0.0147	-0.0734	0.0731	0.1707+	0.0737
	(0.0783)	(0.0962)	(0.0783)	(0.0945)	(0.1173)	(0.0945)	(0.1175)	(0.1466)	(0.1175)	(0.0775)	(0.0951)	(0.0775)
Scotland	-0.1282	-0.0053	-0.1278	-0.0264	0.0061	-0.0269	0.1494	0.0850	0.1496	-0.1223	-0.0420	-0.1202
	(0.0984)	(0.1185)	(0.0983)	(0.1173)	(0.1438)	(0.1173)	(0.1470)	(0.1821)	(0.1470)	(0.0960)	(0.1171)	(0.0959)
Northern												
Ireland												
											•	•
Spring	-0.0670*	0.1042	-0.0671*	0.0107	-0.0078	0.0108	0.1530**	-0.1428	0.1530**	-0.0015	0.1212	-0.0017
	(0.0313)	(0.0841)	(0.0313)	(0.0373)	(0.1023)	(0.0373)	(0.0470)	(0.1307)	(0.0470)	(0.0304)	(0.0831)	(0.0304)
Summer	-0.0115	0.2033+	-0.0116	0.0719*	0.0479	0.0720*	0.0983*	-0.2689	0.0982*	0.0347	0.1907+	0.0340
	(0.0288)	(0.1075)	(0.0288)	(0.0341)	(0.1305)	(0.0341)	(0.0431)	(0.1661)	(0.0431)	(0.0283)	(0.1059)	(0.0283)
Autumn	-0.0292	0.1781+	-0.0293	-0.0313	-0.0513	-0.0312	0.1813***	-0.1720	0.1813***	0.0428	0.1922+	0.0426
	(0.0282)	(0.1027)	(0.0282)	(0.0337)	(0.1246)	(0.0337)	(0.0423)	(0.1588)	(0.0423)	(0.0275)	(0.1010)	(0.0275)
wage_st_dev		-0.0046			0.0058			0.0030			-0.0046	
		(0.0045)			(0.0055)			(0.0070)			(0.0046)	
unemp_st_dev		0.0610			-0.0018			0.0446			0.0550	
		(0.0600)			(0.0731)			(0.0925)			(0.0593)	

Variable	ls_over_cap1	ls_over_cap 2	ls_over_cap 3	happy_over_ cap1	happy_over_ cap2	happy_over_ cap3	anxious_iv1	anxious_iv2	anxious_iv3	worth_iv1	worth_iv2	worth_iv3
Constant	11.2245***	9.5667***	11.2299***	9.1525***	9.9962***	9.1500***	-1.3592	1.0734	-1.3581	9.4461***	8.1438***	9.4564***
	(0.7503)	(0.8252)	(0.7505)	(0.8953)	(0.9998)	(0.8954)	(1.1306)	(1.2892)	(1.1307)	(0.7342)	(0.8176)	(0.7342)
Observations	69250	76250	69250	69232	76233	69232	69169	76170	69169	69036	76026	69036
R-squared	0.18	0.18	0.18	0.098	0.097	0.098	0.059	0.057	0.059	0.14	0.14	0.14
11	-1.44e+05	-1.59e+05	-1.44e+05	-1.57e+05	-1.73e+05	-1.57e+05	-1.73e+05	-1.91e+05	-1.73e+05	-1.42e+05	-1.57e+05	-1.42e+05

3.11.8.2 Self-assessed health (Ologit¹⁷) (complete results)

Variable	sah ivi	sah iv2	sah iv3
	-0.05722**	5un_172	Sun_103
F1F	(0.0876)		
	(0.00/0)	·	•
Disab			
(IV)*Benefit*Over_cap	-0.4977***	-0.4847***	-0.4472***
	(0.0665)	(0.0665)	(0.0688)
PIP*Disab			
(IV)*Benefit*Over_cap	0.0556	0.0506	0.0555
	(0.1354)	(0.1355)	(0.1354)
			
Disab (IV)* Benefits	-1.7520***	-1.7358***	-1.7027***
	(0.0752)	(0.0752)	(0.1066)
			* * *
PIP*Disab (IV)*Benefit	-0.5266	-0.5267***	-0.5247***
	(0.1551)	(0.1553)	(0.1552)
Diach (III)	919 1006***	1.0.0.00***	816
Disub(1V)	(55 0110)	1.00+03	(55,000)
	(57.9110)	(04.130/)	(57.9299)
DID*Dicab (IV)	0.5545	0.0161	0.9170
FIF DISUD(IV)	(-0.5545)	(-0.3101)	(-0.01/2)
	(5:9850)	(5.9098)	(5.9848)
Income over can			
Income_over_cup	•		•
	•		•
PIP*Over can			
III over_eap	•	·	•
Disab (IV)* Over cap	-8.2e+02***		
	(57.8244)		
Benefits*Over_cap	-12.8122***		
	(1.0026)		
PIP*Disab (IV)*Over_cap	0.6472	0.4091	0.9107
	(5.9689)	(5.9540)	(5.9688)
_			
PIP*Benefit*Over_cap	0.2757	0.2706	0.2763
	(0.1698)	(0.1698)	(0.1698)
Benefits	•		
	•		
DID*Donofito			
FIF Benefits	•	•	•
	•		•
First regions	0.2084**	0 4012***	0.2064**
1 inst regions	(0.0689)	(0.0799)	(0.0689)
Married	-0.4560***	-0.5553***	-0.4539***
	(0.0373)	(0.0402)	(0.0373)
Female	2.7485***	3.3649***	
	(0.1966)	(0.2176)	
Female*Disab			
(IV)*Benefits			-0.1074
			(0.1275)
Formalo*Dirach (B7)			0 1006
remaie" Disab (1V)			-0.1220
			(0.0900)
Female*benefits			0 1112
i emure penellito			(0.0945)
			(
Age	-0.2800***	-0.3292***	-0.2801***
5		• •	

 $^{\scriptscriptstyle 17}$ This robustness check has been estimated with ologit instead of gologit, as the latter specification does not converge.

Variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3		
	(0.0167)	(0.0182)	(0.0167)		
Age squared	0.0033***	0.0039***	0.0033***		
	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)		
Higher educ	0.4415***	0.5573***	0.4404***		
	(0.0495)	(0.0524)	(0.0495)		
GCE, A-level or equivalent	0.2025***	0.2976***	0.2014***		
	(0.0430)	(0.0451)	(0.0430)		
GCSE grades A*-C or					
equivalent	0.7628***	0.9834***	0.7615***		
	(0.0765)	(0.0833)	(0.0765)		
Other qualifications	1.3314***	1.6779***	1.3286***		
	(0.1151)	(0.1263)	(0.1151)		
No qualification	1.2355***	1.5836***	1.2328***		
	(0.1163)	(0.1274)	(0.1164)		
Educ_squared					
Age_left_FT_educ	0.3996***	0.4886***	0.3987***		
	(0.0292)	(0.0321)	(0.0292)		
Age_left_educ_squared	-0.0104***	-0.0127***	-0.0104***		
	(0.0008)	(0.0009)	(0.0008)		
House or bungalow - semi					
detached	0.9187***	1.1461***	0.9183***		
	(0.0753)	(0.0828)	(0.0753)		
_					
Terraced	0.9267***	1.1937***	0.9267***		
	(0.1579)	(0.1629)	(0.1579)		
Flatmaisonette - purpose	(- 0***	- 0			
built	2.2608***	$2.8170^{$	2.2586***		
	(0.1785)	(0.1975)	(0.1786)		
Elaturaista nant					
heaconverted hea	0.000=**	0 -01 4***	0.9407**		
nseconderteunse	0.3395	(0.1200)	(0.1176)		
	(0.11/0)	(0.1209)	(0.11/0)		
Gunsu Traveller/Irish					
Traveller	1.6602***	1.8931***	1.6570***		
	(0.2922)	(0.2859)	(0.2896)		
Mixed / Multiple ethnic					
groups	0.9588***	1.1709***	0.9593***		
	(0.1199)	(0.1241)	(0.1198)		
Indian	-0.8261***	-0.9572***	-0.8221***		
	(0.1123)	(0.1144)	(0.1122)		
Pakistani	-0.2113+	-0.2027+	-0.2113+		
	(0.1152)	(0.1154)	(0.1152)		
Bangladeshi	-0.2939+	-0.3441*	-0.2941+		
	(0.1640)	(0.1641)	(0.1639)		
Chinese	-1.6338***	-1.9746***	-1.6255***		
	(0.1987)	(0.2053)	(0.1989)		
Any other Asian					
background	0.0978	0.2022	0.0971		
	(0.1266)	(0.1278)	(0.1266)		
Black/					
African/Caribbean/Black	o o / ***	o	0.04-0***		
DrittSh	0.34/5	0.4045	0.34/3		
Variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3		
---------------------------------	------------	------------	------------	--	--
	(0.0709)	(0.0730)	(0.0710)		
Arab	0.5771**	0.7148***	0.5722**		
	(0.1852)	(0.1865)	(0.1855)		
Other otheric group	0 6000***	0 = 000***	0.6000***		
Other ethnic group	(0.0007)	-0./330	(0.0292)		
	(0.0997)	(0.1009)	(0.0990)		
Christian (all					
denominations)	0.0725***	0.0826***	0.0726***		
	(0.0212)	(0.0213)	(0.0212)		
Buddhist	-0.4532*	-0.5848**	-0.4505*		
	(0.1841)	(0.1852)	(0.1838)		
Hindu	0.1084	0.0067	0.1097		
IIIIldu	(0.1250)	(0.1262)	(0.1250)		
	(0.1239)	(0.1202)	(0.1259)		
Jewish	-0.3484**	-0.3232*	-0.3464**		
	(0.1258)	(0.1258)	(0.1255)		
Muslim	1.8809***	2.3583***	1.8777***		
	(0.1741)	(0.1886)	(0.1742)		
Sikh	0.8819***	1.0895***	0.8753***		
	(0.1628)	(0.1663)	(0.1629)		
Any other reliaion	0 4050***	0 ====***	0.4009***		
Any other religion	-0.4953	(0.0660)	(0.0656)		
	(0.0030)	(0.0000)	(0.0050)		
Employed	-5.2419***	-6.4528***	-5.2333***		
1 0	(0.3795)	(0.4213)	(0.3797)		
Self-employed	-3.0852***	-3.8205***	-3.0782***		
	(0.2348)	(0.2598)	(0.2349)		
Gov. employed training	1.5925***	1.9437***	1.5935***		
	(0.2142)	(0.2195)	(0.2138)		
Student	-4 1997***	-5.0782***	-4 1171***		
Stucht	(0.3263)	(0.3560)	(0.3265)		
	(00)		(00)		
Retired	-1.2197***	-1.5091***	-1.2222***		
	(0.0987)	(0.1080)	(0.0989)		
Disabled, not working	0.3242*	0.7389***	0.3172*		
	(0.1363)	(0.1499)	(0.1364)		
Length of time at address:					
12 mins out less man 2 years	0.8787***	1.0010***	0.8763***		
gouro	(0.0825)	(0.0886)	(0.0825)		
		·			
2 years but less than 3					
years	1.1580***	1.4337***	1.1554***		
	(0.0998)	(0.1081)	(0.0998)		
2 years but less than =					
years out less than 5 years	1.5529***	1.9147***	1.5500***		
3 • • • •	(0.1213)	(0.1330)	(0.1213)		
5 years but less than 10					
years	1.5732***	1.9427***	1.5700***		
	(0.1228)	(0.1348)	(0.1229)		
10 years or longer	0.8105***	1 0270***	0.8180***		
10 years or longer	(0.0755)	(0.0817)	(0.0755)		
		(0:001/)	(0,0/00)		
Ex-smoker	0.3388***	0.3552***	0.3391***		
	(0.0247)	(0.0249)	(0.0247)		
Never smoked	0.1714***	0.1342***	0.1720***		
	(0.0274)	(0.0279)	(0.0274)		
252					

Variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3
Diff. reg wage	0.0258***		0.0257***
	(0.0076)		(0.0076)
Log regional unem	0.9847***		0.9765***
	(0.2812)		(0.2813)
Face-to-face interview	-0.5025***	-0.5485***	-0.5024***
	(0.0259)	(0.0267)	(0.0259)
NT 11 TIT 1			
North West	•	•	•
	•	•	•
Vorkshire and The			
Humber	0.4741***	0.6835***	0.4717***
1141100	(0.0590)	(0.0704)	(0.0591)
	(
East Midlands	0.1317	0.3745***	0.1285
	(0.0913)	(0.0995)	(0.0913)
West Midlands	0.3485***	0.5912***	0.3465***
	(0.0643)	(0.0784)	(0.0643)
East of England	0.0713	-0.1223	0.0681
	(0.1363)	(0.0831)	(0.1363)
London	-0.5847***	-1.2181***	-0.5851***
	(0.0779)	(0.2236)	(0.0779)
South East	0.3067*	-0.2402***	0.3025*
	(0.1534)	(0.0580)	(0.1534)
	- (0-(***		
South West	0.6826***	0.4156^{***}	0.6774***
	(0.1549)	(0.0/46)	(0.1550)
Walas	0 = 400***	0 5400***	0 =09=***
Wales	(0.0750)	(0.0026)	(0.0760)
	(0.0759)	(0.0920)	(0.0/00)
Scotland	-0.0007	0.3453**	-0.0023
Scotland	(0.0949)	(0.1250)	(0.0950)
		(
Northern Ireland			
Spring	-0.2565***	-0.3015***	-0.2557***
	(0.0308)	(0.0315)	(0.0308)
Summer	-0.1222***	-0.1588***	-0.1218***
	(0.0285)	(0.0291)	(0.0285)
Autumn	-0.1375***	-0.1672***	-0.1370***
	(0.0278)	(0.0281)	(0.0278)
ware at dow		0.0110**	
wage_st_aev		0.0119""	
		(0.0044)	
unomn et dou		0.0701***	
unemp_st_uee		(0.0580)	
cut1		(0.0509)	
Constant	-11.0382***	-13.8111***	-11.0307***
	(0.7433)	(0.4626)	(0.7443)
	, 100,	/	. , 1102
cut2			
Constant	-8.9586***	-11.7317***	-8.9515***
	(0.7428)	(0.4619)	(0.7438)
cut3			
Constant	-6.5818***	-9.3518***	-6.5747***
	(0.7422)	(0.4606)	(0.7432)
cut4			

Variable	sah_iv1	sah_iv2	sah_iv3
Constant	-4.0722***	-6.8415***	-4.0643***
	(0.7421)	(0.4600)	(0.7431)
Observations	69643	69643	69643
11	-1.24e+07	-1.24 e+07	-1.24 e+07
chi2	19250	19371	19568

Robust standard errors in parentheses. + p<0.10 * p<0.05 ** p<0.01 *** p<0.001

Conclusions

The last recession provides an interesting opportunity to reassess what determines individual wellbeing and how people are affected by external factors. Wellbeing has been studied extensively over the last years and it is agreed to be an important indicator to account for at macro level. It has been shown that, beyond personal circumstances and characteristics, individual wellbeing is affected by macro indicators such as GDP, unemployment or inflation rate. In this thesis, we analysed in more details the impact of the last recession on individual wellbeing in 28 countries, controlling for both individual and nation-level variability. We observed that reported wellbeing increased after the initial decline in the first few years after the recession onset and interpreted this result as adaption.

Continuing on this topic, we analysed the adaptation to another external shock, an amputation, and compared quality of life assessments made by a treatment group, amputees, their assessment for peers, and that of a control group on behalf of patients. We obtained that the main determinant of the gap between these evaluations was *duration since event*, commonly interpreted in literature as adaptation. Moreover, we also obtained that patients acknowledge adaptation. Lastly, we analysed the impact of a government reform meant, amongst other things, to cut government spending as a consequence of the last recession, on disabled individuals, of which we know from the second chapter that they adapt to external shocks, and who were directly affected by this reform.

The thesis consists of three autonomous chapters analysing individual wellbeing and adaptation in different contexts. Our aim was to see how people are affected by changes in their life, either by a macro event such as a recession, budgetary constraints imposed through government reform, or a health shock such as an acquired amputation.

In the first chapter, we look at how people were affected by the last economic crisis. We implemented a partial proportional odds estimation on a dataset comprised of self-reported life satisfaction and personal characteristics of approximatively 1,000 individuals from 28 European countries, from 2004 to 2013. To these data, we added macro controls and sovereign ratings, to observe the recession effects on individual life satisfaction. Our results indicate that individuals were affected in terms of their life satisfaction, beyond the usual impact macroeconomic indicators used as determinants of wellbeing. We obtain that lower sovereign ratings are associated with lower life satisfaction reported.

The main contribution of this chapter to the extant literature is the exploration of how changes in *sovereign ratings* affected people's wellbeing during the last recession. One hypothesis on the mechanism at work is that these changes have an impact on people's perceptions of their own country's economic outlook and the likelihood of recovery and that this, in turn, affects the perception they have of their own wellbeing. Our results are robust to several checks.

This chapter also highlights that more factors than the commonly used determinants of wellbeing have an impact on this indicator and should be considered when analysed. Significant differences across countries should also be taken into account, as well as geographic relativeness. We obtain that when neighbouring countries are doing well, individuals are more likely to report higher levels of life satisfaction. Lastly, we observe that individuals recover somewhat their reported life satisfaction few years after the recession onset, while economic indicators were not yet improving. In line with existing research, we identify here an adaptation to harsh economic conditions; however, this analysis should be extended by including a longer follow-up period, when we would expect to see another decline in wellbeing, given the recession consequences a few years later in countries more affected.

Wellbeing is an important indicator in more fields, beyond macroeconomic assessments. In recent years, more countries have adopted a value-based decision making in health care resource allocation, based on improvement in quality of life new technologies deliver. In this particular context, it has been long analysed who the assessor should be, the patient and the control group, and what is the difference between their assessments. In the second chapter, we analyse quality of life assessments of a sample of patients with amputations. We are interested here in how different their evaluations are compared to hypothetical evaluations made by the general public, a group of controls matched by personal characteristics. Further, we look into how fast patients adapt and how they evaluate the quality of life of others with the same health status as themselves. Our results indicate that amputees adapt as soon as within the first two years. Further, amputees' evaluations of peers converge with their own over time; the longer the duration since amputation, the more patients report the same quality of life for themselves as for others with the same amputation. It has been shown that all individuals have a reference bias when assessing wellbeing or quality of life measures. Individuals' responses are affected by how they see themselves compared to others, either mentioned in the question asked, or, subconsciously, relative to others with the same characteristics as theirs. As the patients in this analysis report the same values for others as themselves, we interpret this finding as acknowledgement of adaptation.

The results obtained in this chapter highlight the importance of considering adaptation in health state valuations. We obtain that amputees adapted while the general public might not be able to account for adaptation and might be prone to focusing illusion. We also observe that over time amputees assign to peers similar QoL valuations to their own ones. We interpret this result as acknowledgement of adaptation and infer that it can easily be tested in patients with other conditions, where adaptation has also been proven. We also obtain that overall patients can predict their own quality of life; however, when we differentiate by cause of amputation, we observe that those with a medical-related amputation overestimate by a larger margin their future quality of life compared to those with an injury-related amputation. We infer this overestimation might be caused by patients expecting the amputation and thus foresing a fast recovery.

In the aftermath of the last recession, many governments have taken measures to mitigate its consequences. The welfare reform implemented in the UK comes into this context, however still in line of a long history of reforms to address the large government spending on state benefits. The third chapter analyses the effect of this reform on individuals directly affected, namely disabled individuals. We analyse the change in wellbeing of a sample of individuals in the context of the benefit reform started in the UK in 2013, based on data collected from the

Annual Population Survey and regional indicators. We implemented an instrumental variable estimation to account for endogeneity in measuring wellbeing in disabled individuals. For *self-assessed health*, a wellbeing measure included in the survey that is dichotomous, we implemented the same methodology as in the first chapter, partial proportional odds model. For the other four response variables, we implemented an ordinary least squares estimation when we analysed only the disabled individuals sample, and a two-stage least squares estimation when we implemented the instrumental variable.

We obtained that disabled individuals are worse off in terms of wellbeing after the onset of the reform, compared to non-disabled respondents. We further analysed the effects of the reform on those disabled receiving benefits and obtained a negative effect on their wellbeing, on all indicators analyses, and higher levels of anxiety. However, when analysing the impact of the reform on those affected by the PIP cap, we did not obtain significant results. Further research on a longer-follow-up period is necessary to confirm these latter findings.

Although not much research on this topic has been published yet, interviews with affected individuals highlight that they have been experiencing fear, insecurity, increased stress levels and even suicidal thoughts. Our analysis along recent research highlights the detrimental impact the welfare reforms had had so far on individuals' wellbeing.

This analysis emphasizes the effects of government policies on individual wellbeing. Although some statistics show that those receiving benefits may even receive higher amounts than prior to reform, people are feeling more anxious and worse off in terms of wellbeing. Most importantly, fewer individuals were confirmed eligible to receive benefits.

Moreover, the results of this chapter are interesting when associated with the first chapter's results. When analysing the impact of the recession, we observed that people might have adapted to the last recession, as shown by the positive estimates for *life satisfaction* over time, including in the UK; however, individuals affected directly by a government reform report lower levels of wellbeing after just a few years after the recession. While individuals might have recovered in terms of wellbeing following the recession, its consequences negatively impacted them again.

The dataset used in this chapter provides a unique opportunity to analyses more wellbeing measures, namely *life satisfaction, happiness, worthiness, anxiety* and *self-assessed health*. Amongst these indicators, we obtained stronger and consistently significant results on *life satisfaction*. Nonetheless, the impact the reform had on the indicators analysed is in the same direction, when statistically significant; respectively individuals report lower levels of *life satisfaction, happiness* and *worthiness*, and are less likely to report higher levels of *self-assessed health*. At the same time, they report higher levels of *anxiety*.

Few important findings emerge from this thesis. Firstly, I would like to highlight the importance of considering wellbeing as an indicator in macro assessments. We contribute to the extensive literature on the topic by analysing its determinants and dynamics of wellbeing in difference context and how people respond to external shocks. We also highlight that although there is some debate on the relationship between income, a well-established determinant, and

individual wellbeing over the long run, it has been shown that people are concerned about stability, growth and likelihood of recovery. Also, we have shown that there are significant differences in wellbeing threshold and generalisations about the size of impact control variable we include have on wellbeing should not be made.

Our findings, across the three chapters, show that people are affected by external shocks, and even though they adapt and cope with difficult situations, new events declines their wellbeing even if they just adapted to recent events.

Overall, we find a decline in individual wellbeing in countries were sovereign ratings indicate economic downturn and in individuals affected by government reforms. We recognise that government reforms are necessary, but we consider that given the impact these have on individual wellbeing, government can improve the way these policies are implemented. We also found that patients not only adapt to their condition, in this case an amputation, but also, they acknowledge it. We can hypothesise here that decision making in health care resource allocation can be bases on patients' assessment, as long as adaptation is accounted for.

This thesis also made a contribution on methodology. We believe that partial proportional odds model should be more commonly considered when dichotomous variables are analysed. More often than not, it has been shown that control variables have a different impact across the categories of wellbeing indicators, and we consider essential for researchers to account for this variation.

There are several limitations to our analyses that need to be acknowledged. Firstly, we have used cross-sectional datasets in the first and third chapters; more often these are the data available over longer periods of time. However, cross-sectional datasets have limitations compared to a panel series. Secondly, we have used a very small sample in the second chapter. Although our results are confirmed by the literature, it would be beneficial to confirm our main findings (patients acknowledge adaptation) on a larger sample. Specifically, this analysis could benefit of an extended study to determine an adaptation function that can then be easily implemented in quality of life assessments. Also, it would be beneficial to perform the analysis in the third chapter on more APS waves to provide a longer follow-up period and observe dynamics in the wellbeing of affected individuals after the reform was implemented across the country. Given the results obtained in the first two chapters, we are expecting to see increased wellbeing reported in the aftermath of the reform, as an evidence of people's adaptation to external shocks. Endogeneity is a common concern across all three chapters; although we have attempted to correct for this issue and conducted several robustness checks, uncertainty on this topic remains. More specific limitations to each chapter are discussed in the respective sections.

On a personal note, I would prefer to consider that the overall conclusion of my thesis is that individuals are affected by external factors, and while hedonic adaptation helps them to cope and rebound from external shocks, this should not be an excuse for politicians to take actions without considering how these affects people.